

# Adaptive immunity in local tissues

**Edited by** Yuekang Xu, Xuefeng Wang and Xiao He

**Published in** Frontiers in Immunology Frontiers in Medicine





#### FRONTIERS EBOOK COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this ebook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this ebook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this ebook, and the ebook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this ebook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or ebook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source

acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-8325-2414-5 DOI 10.3389/978-2-8325-2414-5

#### **About Frontiers**

Frontiers is more than just an open access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

#### Frontiers journal series

The Frontiers journal series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of openaccess, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the *Frontiers journal series* operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

#### Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews. Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

#### What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the *Frontiers journals series*: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area.

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers editorial office: frontiersin.org/about/contact



### Adaptive immunity in local tissues

#### **Topic editors**

Yuekang Xu — Anhui Normal University, China Xuefeng Wang — Soochow University, China Xiao He — The University of Utah, United States

#### Citation

Xu, Y., Wang, X., He, X., eds. (2023). *Adaptive immunity in local tissues*. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-8325-2414-5

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest

#### 🐉 frontiers | Research Topics

## Table of contents

04 Editorial: Adaptive immunity in local tissues Wenjie Zhang, Xuefeng Wang, Xiao He and Yuekang Xu

#### 07 Resident Memory B Cells in Barrier Tissues Choong Man Lee and Ji Eun Oh

- 17 Galectin-9 contributes to the pathogenesis of atopic dermatitis via T cell immunoglobulin mucin-3 Wenxing Su, Ji Zhang, Shun Yang, Minhui Tang, Yu Shen, Cuiping Liu, Jiang Ji, Marcus Maurer and Qingging Jiao
- 28 TCR-like antibodies targeting autoantigen-mhc complexes: a mini-review

Ying Li, Wei Jiang and Elizabeth D. Mellins

- 37 A diversified role for  $\gamma \delta T$  cells in vector-borne diseases Chen Chen, Aibao Chen and Yanan Yang
- 47 CD4+CD8+ T follicular helper cells regulate humoral immunity in chronic inflammatory lesions Kosuke Murayama, Ippei Ikegami, Ryuta Kamekura, Hiroshi Sakamoto, Masahiro Yanagi, Shiori Kamiya, Taiki Sato, Akinori Sato, Katsunori Shigehara, Motohisa Yamamoto, Hiroki Takahashi, Ken-ichi Takano and Shingo Ichimiya
- 62 (Not) Home alone: Antigen presenting cell T Cell communication in barrier tissues Teresa Neuwirth, Katja Knapp and Georg Stary
- 87 Immune and inflammatory mechanisms of abdominal aortic aneurysm

Ana Cristina Márquez-Sánchez and Ekaterina K. Koltsova

- 109 The CARDS toxin of Mycoplasma pneumoniae induces a positive feedback loop of type 1 immune response Ting Wang, Huiming Sun, Zhitao Lu, Wujun Jiang, Ge Dai, Li Huang, Meijuan Wang, Canhong Zhu, Yuqing Wang, Chuangli Hao, Yongdong Yan and Zhengrong Chen
- 123 Drastic transformation of visceral adipose tissue and peripheral CD4 T cells in obesity Kohsuke Shirakawa and Motoaki Sano
- **T cells and their products in diabetic kidney disease** Yue Liu, Yaodong Lv, Tingwei Zhang, Tongtong Huang, Yating Lang, Qinghao Sheng, Yingxiao Liu, Zhijuan Kong, Ying Gao, Shangwei Lu, Meilin Yang, Yagi Luan, Xining Wang and Zhimei Lv
- **154 Platelet, a key regulator of innate and adaptive immunity** Cheng Yan, Haojie Wu, Xianchun Fang, Junji He and Feng Zhu

#### Check for updates

#### OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Derk Amsen, Sanquin Research, Netherlands

\*CORRESPONDENCE Yuekang Xu yuekang.xu@hotmail.com Xuefeng Wang wangxuefeng@suda.edu.cn

RECEIVED 05 April 2023 ACCEPTED 21 April 2023 PUBLISHED 01 May 2023

#### CITATION

Zhang W, Wang X, He X and Xu Y (2023) Editorial: Adaptive immunity in local tissues. *Front. Immunol.* 14:1200663. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1200663

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Zhang, Wang, He and Xu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

## Editorial: Adaptive immunity in local tissues

#### Wenjie Zhang<sup>1</sup>, Xuefeng Wang<sup>2\*</sup>, Xiao He<sup>3</sup> and Yuekang Xu<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Anhui Provincial Key Laboratory for Conservation and Exploitation of Biological Resources, School of Life Sciences, Anhui Normal University, Wuhu, China, <sup>2</sup>Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, School of Biology and Basic Medical Sciences, Soochow University, Suzhou, China, <sup>3</sup>Department of Pathology, The University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, United States

#### KEYWORDS

tissue immunology, adaptive immunity, T cells, B cells, immune regulation

#### Editorial on the Research Topic Adaptive immunity in local tissues

Traditionally, it has been thought that adaptive immune cells are activated in secondary lymphoid organs and migrate to peripheral tissues to perform their effect functions. However, more and more evidence has demonstrated that there are also naïve or resident adaptive immune cells in peripheral tissues (1, 2), and tissue immunology is beginning to reveal how these resident adaptive immune cells are integrated with organ physiology during both tissue development and disease evolution. Due to their unique microenvironment, with its own composite of cytokines and metabolites, immune cells in these peripheral tissues might have developed special immune characteristics that are different from those of immune cells in secondary immune organs, and participate directly in the pathophysiological activities of the local tissues (Figure 1). Since peripheral tissues may well be the direct site of infection or inflammation, the behavior of the adaptive immune cells in the local tissues is more closely related to the development of diseases than that in systematic lymphoid organs, especially at early stages of the pathogenesis (3). Therefore, understanding the characteristics of adaptive immunity in different peripheral tissues may be useful to identify novel therapeutic targets to develop immediate and effective remedies for regional diseases.

Several reviews and original research articles on adaptive immunity in various peripheral tissues are presented in this Research Topic. These cover the phenotype and function of T or B cells in peripheral tissues, as well as their roles in disease and possible therapeutic approaches.

T cells play an important role in maintaining homeostasis and inflammatory responses as helper or effector cells in adaptive immunity, which are activated and regulated by antigen-presenting cells (APCs) via cognate antigens presented and cytokines secreted respectively. Depending on the different microenvironment in the peripherial tissues, T cells can differentiate into different subtypes with different functions such as promoting inflammation, mediating immune tolerance, supporting cellular immunity, or favoring humoral immunity (4; Sun et al.; Sun et al.).

Barrier tissues are high-risk sites for infection and inflammation as the first line of defense against pathogens, Neuwirth et al. reviewed the commonalities and differences of the interactions between APCs and T cells in a variety of barrier tissues, including the skin, intestine, and female reproductive tract, under both homeostatic and infectious conditions. They pointed out that there are significant differences between T cells and the subsets of



dendritic cells in different barrier tissues, controlling the balance between immune tolerance and immune responses mediated by regulatory T cells and other effector T cells respectively. Shirakawa and Sano summarized the transformation of CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells in visceral adipose tissue as a result of obesity. It was shown that the functionalities of CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells were closely associated with endocrine and metabolic homeostasis or dysfunction in visceral adipose tissue as well as obesity-associated chronic inflammation. Obesity-associated microenvironmental conditions could result in CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell depletion and accelerate CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells in specific adipose tissues will assist in the development of drugs for obesityrelated diseases.

Murayama et al. found that CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> Tfh cells, as a heterogeneous subpopulation of Tfh cells, were enriched in IgG4related disease lesions of palatine tonsils. These CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> Tfh cells might regulate IgG4 production by memory B cells through cytotoxic effects and are potential targets for regulating regional humoral immunity.

Ma'rquez-Sa'nchez et al. summed up the functions of various adaptive immune cells, together with their innate counterparts, in abdominal aortic aneurysms, and concluded that there are special roles for angiotensin II and microbiota in the activation of adaptive immune responses in the vasculature and perivascular adipose, as well as in the regulation of this disease.

The results of Wang et al. led to the proposal that CARDS toxin activates a positive feedback loop of type I immune responses in the lung during M. pneumonia infection. This putative mechanism could be useful in future approaches to investigate immune interventions for M. pneumoniae pneumonia.

Liu et al. summarized recent advances in the insights on the role of T cells and their products in type 2 diabetic kidney disease, pointing out that T cells played protective or pathogenic roles through various means such as inducing insulin resistance, mediating podocyte injury, participating in fibrosis and regulating proteinuria, and T cell- directed therapies in type 2 diabetic kidney disease were established with preliminary results.

In addition to  $\alpha\beta$  T cells, which are restricted by MHC-II, T cells that play innate immune roles, such as  $\gamma\delta$  T cells and natural killer T cells, are prevalent in peripheral tissues and have been found to have important roles in regulating adaptive immunity (2, 5, 6). Chen et al. summarized the role of  $\gamma\delta$  T cells present in the mucosa and skin in a wide variety of vector-borne diseases. The paper pointed out that  $\gamma\delta$  T cells could secrete multiple cytokines for immune regulation, formed immune memory and responded rapidly by proliferation in secondary infections.

Understanding the characteristics of T cell responses in different tissues may be useful in identifying new therapeutic targets for translational gains. In this regard, studies and the development of drugs targeting T cells in periphery tissues may be of great interest. In a systematic review of the TCR-like antibodies and their application in identifying autoantigen-presenting APCs, Li et al. suggested that TCR-like antibodies could play an important role in the study and treatment of autoimmune diseases. Along the same line, Su et al. found that the regulation of Th2/Th22 differentiation by the Galectin-9/T cell immunoglobulin mucin-3 pathway in skin was closely associated with the development of atopic dermatitis. Furthermore, Yan et al. suggest that platelets could regulate the production of leukocyte cytokines, depending on the severity of the disease.

In addition to T cells, tissue-resident B cells, the other arm of adaptive immunity, are also mentioned in this Research Topic. Lee and Oh reviewed the history, localization, origin, and markers of tissue-resident memory B cells, and summarized the unique characteristics of humoral immunity in peripheral tissues like skin, intestine, and female reproductive tract.

Although the important roles of regional adaptive immunity in disease have been recognized, there is still much to learn about the regulation of diseases by the regional adaptive immunity. This Research Topic makes timely selection of articles highlighting the current understanding of adaptive immunity in such diseaseaffected tissues as barrier tissue, visceral adipose tissue, and the vascular walls, and discusses possible research and therapeutic tools in these areas so that the better understanding of regional immunopathophysiology in the diseased tissues can be achieved for effective therapeutic intervention.

#### Author contributions

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

#### References

1. Cose S, Brammer C, Khanna KM, Masopust D, Lefrancois L. Evidence that a significant number of naive T cells enter non-lymphoid organs as part of a normal migratory pathway. *Eur J Immunol* (2006) 36(6):1423–33. doi: 10.1002/eji.200535539

#### Funding

This work was supported by National Natural Science Foundation of China Major Research Plan Project (91742101, 31970833, 91642103, 31570889); Anhui International Science and Technology Collaborative Project, China (1604b0602017); Natural Science Foundation of Anhui Province, China (1608085MH160); Outstanding Innovative Research Team for Molecular Enzymology and Detection in Anhui Provincial Universities (2022AH010012); A project Funded by the Priority Academic Program Development of Jiangsu Higher Education Institutions; Funds from Anhui Provincial Key Laboratory of Molecular Enzymology and Mechanism of Major Diseases, and Key Laboratory of Biomedicine in Gene Diseases and Health of Anhui Higher Education Institutes.

#### Acknowledgments

We thank the authors of the 11 publications of the Research Topic for their high-quality work. We thank the Frontiers in Immunology Editorial Office and the Editor for their support.

#### Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

#### Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

<sup>2.</sup> MacRitchie N, Grassia G, Noonan J, Cole JE, Hughes CE, Schroeder J, et al. The aorta can act as a site of naive CD4+ T-cell priming. *Cardiovasc Res* (2020) 116(2):306–16. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvz102

<sup>3.</sup> Kyaw T, Bobik A. Early adaptive CD4+ T-cell immunity in atherosclerosis goes local. Cardiovasc Res (2020) 116(2):253-5. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvz269

<sup>4.</sup> Wang F, Liu M, Ma D, Cai Z, Liu L, Wang J, et al. Dendritic cell-expressed IDO alleviates atherosclerosis by expanding CD4(+)CD25(+)Foxp3(+)Tregs through IDO- kyn-AHR axis. *Int Immunopharmacol* (2023) 116:109758. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2023.109758

<sup>5.</sup> Ribot JC, Lopes N, Silva-Santos B. Gammadelta T cells in tissue physiology and surveillance. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2021) 21(4):221–32. doi: 10.1038/s41577-020-00452-4

<sup>6.</sup> Imbert C, Olive D. Gammadelta T cells in tumor microenvironment. Adv Exp Med Biol (2020) 1273:91–104. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-49270-0\_5



### **Resident Memory B Cells** in Barrier Tissues

#### Choong Man Lee<sup>1</sup> and Ji Eun Oh<sup>1,2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Graduate School of Medical Science and Engineering, Korea Advanced Institute of Science and Technology (KAIST), Daejeon, South Korea, <sup>2</sup> BioMedical Research Center, Korea Advanced Institute of Science and Technology (KAIST), Daejeon, South Korea

Epithelial barriers, which include the gastrointestinal, respiratory, and genitourinary mucosa, compose the body's front line of defense. Since barrier tissues are persistently exposed to microbial challenges, a rapid response that can deal with diverse invading pathogens is crucial. Because B cells have been perceived as indirectly contributing to immune responses through antibody production, B cells functioning in the peripheral organs have been outside the scope of researchers. However, recent evidence supports the existence of tissue-resident memory B cells (BRMs) in the lungs. This population's defensive response was stronger and faster than that of their circulating counterparts and could resist heterogeneous strains. With such traits, BRMs could be a promising target for vaccine design, but much about them remains to be revealed, including their locations, origin, specific markers, and the mechanisms of their establishment and maintenance. There is evidence for resident B cells in organs other than the lungs, suggesting that B cells are directly involved in the immune reactions of multiple non-lymphoid organs. This review summarizes the history of the discovery of BRMs and discusses important unresolved questions. Unique characteristics of humoral immunity that play an important role in the peripheral organs will be described briefly. Future research on B cells residing in non-lymphoid organs will provide new insights to help solve major problems regarding human health.

OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Xuefeng Wang, Soochow University, China

#### Reviewed by:

Fang Xie, Medical College of Suzhou University, China Rita Carsetti, Bambino Gesù Children's Hospital (IRCCS), Italv

> \*Correspondence: Ji Eun Oh jieun.oh@kaist.ac.kr

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 25 May 2022 Accepted: 22 June 2022 Published: 18 July 2022

#### Citation:

Lee CM and Oh JE (2022) Resident Memory B Cells in Barrier Tissues. Front. Immunol. 13:953088. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.953088 Keywords: resident memory B cells, respiratory infection, vaccine, humoral immunity, barrier tissues, mucosal immunity

#### INTRODUCTION

Immune memory is an important component of our body's immune system. It enables rapid and strong responses to a pathogen by pathogen-specific memory cells. Another important protective component is the barrier tissues of the body. Mucosal barrier tissues, including the lung, intestine, skin, and female reproductive tract (FRT), etc., block pathogens from invading our body at its front line. Secretory IgAs, broadly neutralizing antibodies and neutralizing antibodies are secreted to the mucosa and bind to invading pathogens, thereby isolating these harmful organisms in the mucosa and excluding them from infecting host cells. This effector mechanism is not only efficient but is also safe because it causes less inflammatory response at the site of infection, while T cell-mediated responses usually cause collateral damage to the host (1).

7

Tissue-Resident Memory B Cells

During infection, mature naïve B cells specific to the pathogen can enter one of four differentiation fates (2, 3). In the earlier stages of immune response, the extrafollicular response generates short-lived antibody-secreting cells (ASCs) and germinal center (GC)-independent memory B cells (MBCs) that have undergone class-switch recombination but have minimal somatic hypermutation. The extrafollicular response is in charge of the early response against influenza virus, but it also the major mechanism protecting against several pathogens, including malaria and Salmonella (4). In the GC, a repetitive course of affinity maturation produces plasmablasts (PBs) and MBCs that synthesize high-affinity immunoglobulins. PBs migrate to the bone marrow (BM) where they differentiate into long-lived plasma cells (PCs), but MBCs circulate through the body until they re-encounter the specific antigen. These MBCs have the capacity to re-enter the GCs or generate ASCs, providing a rapid and stronger immunity for defense upon secondary infection (5).

Since the major basis of B-cell immunity is circulating antibodies, it was speculated that there is no need for resident MBCs in the peripheral tissues. Moreover, for proper antibody production, support from GC reactions should be provided. As GCs is a complex system built on the collaborative interactions of special types of stromal cells and immune cells, it is reasonable to question whether B cells in the mucosal tissues have access to this support. Therefore, in contrast to the research on T cells, there are few studies considering the concept of tissue-resident B cells.

A recent study provided direct evidence for the existence of resident memory B cells (BRMs) in the lungs, but no direct evidence supporting BRMs in other organs has been reported (6). In this review, we will skim through the history of the discovery of BRMs and the humoral immunity of non-lymphoid barrier tissues. The probability of the existence of BRMs in nonlymphoid organs other than the lungs will be examined. Last, in anticipation of identifying BRM-specific markers, markers for MBCs and their tissue residency will be reviewed in comparison with those of resident memory T cells (TRM).

#### **TISSUE-RESIDENT MEMORY B CELLS**

#### **Evidence for Tissue-Resident Cells**

It is now evident that some lymphocyte subsets are present in situ in non-lymphoid tissues and do not recirculate. Multiple experimental models have been used to demonstrate the residency of various cell types, including subsets of innate lymphoid cells, T cells, and recently B cells. Intravenous antibody labeling (iv-labeling) is a method that captures cells in circulation (7). Antibodies are injected intravenously into a mouse a few minutes before euthanasia. Circulating cells are captured by the antibodies but cells situated in the tissue are protected from them, allowing cells in each compartment to be distinguished from one another. The parabiosis model directly demonstrates the residency of the sessile cells. It is created by surgically joining two mice expressing distinct alleles. Circulating cells reach an equilibrium in both parabionts through the conjoined circulatory system, but the tissue-resident cells stay in the tissue, demonstrating that they reside in the tissue and do

not recirculate (8–10). When infected tissues containing primed resident cells that express congenic markers are transplanted to naïve organisms, the primed resident cells do not recirculate to the recipient. Upon reactivation, local cells undergo secondary restimulation exclusively in the grafts, without the involvement of the recipient (11, 12). Models in which circulating lymphocytes have been ablated with cell type-specific antibodies have also been used (8, 13).

Based on studies using these experimental methods, the paradigm of TRM was established and intensively investigated over a decade. In contrast to TRMs, the history of BRMs is short and began with direct experimental evidence for resident noncirculating MBCs in the respiratory system (6). Since this discovery, subsequent studies have elucidated the unique characteristics of BRMs, and B cells in the human peripheral organs with resident phenotypes have been reported as well.

#### **Brief History of BRMs**

Only recently was a subset of B cells acknowledged to be resident in the lungs, but the notion of MBCs at the periphery that are distinct from the circulating MBCs and that do not recirculate is not new (Table 1). In 2008, an analysis of the dispersion of MBCs after local influenza infection was reported (14). In the analysis, after intranasal influenza virus infection, the distribution of MBCs in the blood, lung, and lymphoid tissues including mediastinal lymph nodes (mLNs), Peyer's patches, and spleen was examined. Among multiple organs, MBCs were found in the lymphoid tissues of the respiratory system, namely the mLNs and nasalassociated lymphoid tissue. Interestingly, a number of MBCs comparable to that in the mLNs were found in lungs 9 days post-infection. These lung MBCs persisted for at least 84 days, suggesting the establishment of peripheral MBCs in response to local antigen encounters. The authors anticipated the existence of mechanisms for tissue homing and delayed egress resembling those of TRMs. A few years later, more focused examinations of lung MBCs were performed. Cells situated in the lungs were separated from circulating cells by perfusing the right ventricle (RV) with PBS to clear the lungs of blood (15). Lungs harvested from influenza-infected mice after 160 days of infection still possessed MBC cells. When isolated MBCs were transferred into scid mice, lung MBCs outperformed MBCs derived from the mLN and the spleen in clearing the virus. These cells expressed higher levels of CD69, CXCR3, and IgA compared with MBCs in the mLNs and the spleen. These data suggest that lung MBCs are imprinted to migrate to the lungs and stay there. Next, the cross-reactive nature of lung MBCs was revealed, and it was shown that local lung GCs were responsible for supplying these cells (16). As antigenic drift is the main problem in confronting influenza virus infection, this result shows the importance of local lung mucosal immunity in defending against the infection. These early studies demonstrated interesting characteristics of a novel B-cell subset in the periphery but did not provide direct evidence for MBCs that are sessile in the lungs.

In 2019, through a parabiosis model and iv-labeling, lung MBCs were identified as a resident subset of cells in the lungs (6). In this study, resident lung MBCs were established upon local

2008	2012	2015	2019	2020	2021	2022	
MBCs are distributed in the lungs	Lung MBCs discovered	Cross-reactive nature of lung MBCs	Lung BRMs that do not recirculate	Gut MBCs with resident phenotype	BRMs, a common feature of infected lungs	BRMs, a transcriptionally & functionally distinct B cell subset	
MBCs remained in the lungs beyond 12 weeks post infection.	Lung MBCs were isolated by RV perfusion.	Many cross-reactive lung MBCs originate from lung GCs, which show distinct selection features.	Non-circulating BRMs were discovered through a parabiosis model and iv-labeling.	Majority of human gut CD27 <sup>+</sup> MBCs were CD45RB and CD69 double positive.	BRMs form in S. <i>pneumoniae</i> infection.	Human and murine BRMs have a transcriptional profile distinct from that of MBCs in PBMC and SLOs.	
	When transferred into <i>scid</i> mice, the subset migrated to the lungs and was superior in resisting secondary viral challenge.		BRMs are independent from their circulating counterparts.	Gene sets of lung CD4 and CD8 TRMs were enriched in gut MBCs.	BRMs are also found in the pneumococcal pneumonia patients.	BRMs are the main source of respiratory IgAs	
			BRMs are established upon encountering local antigen.			BRMs migrate to sites of inflammation and differentiate into PCs.	
Joo et al., 2008	Onodera et al., 2012	Adachi et al., 2015	Allie et al., 2019	Weisel et al., 2020	Barker al., 2021	Mathew et al., 2021 Oh et al., 2021 Tan et al., 2022 Maclean et al., 2022	

#### TABLE 1 | Brief history of BRM research.

antigen infection, but not through systemic immunization, and did not access the circulation of the parabiont. Also, this cell population was preserved *in situ* when the provision of B cells from the circulation was blocked by fingolimod (FTY720), implying the independence of the subset from the circulation. Functionally, these resident B cells differentiated rapidly into ASCs during secondary infection, providing a rapid antibody response against the pathogen. These results suggest that BRMs are a key component in mucosal humoral immunity. Local resident MBCs have also been shown to contribute to the secretion of local IgA (17). Importantly, mice with these cells showed superior protection against both the homologous and heterologous strains of influenza virus, supporting the crossreactivity of local humoral immunity.

Following BRMs' identification as resident lymphocytes, diverse aspects of their biology have been investigated. First, BRMs are not a pathogen-specific cell population: establishment of BRMs in the lungs is detected in the S. pneumococcus-infected model as well as influenza virus infection (18). Second, MBCs in human lungs and gut with resident phenotypes have also been described (18-20). IgD<sup>-</sup>CD27<sup>+</sup> MBCs from the lungs and draining LNs expressed higher levels of CD69, a representative marker for tissue-resident lymphocytes, compared with the spleen (20). When the phenotypes of CD27<sup>+</sup> MBCs derived from multiple human organs including the spleen, blood, BM, LN, tonsil, and the gut were investigated, CD27<sup>+</sup> MBCs in the gut included a higher percentage of CD45RB and CD69 doublepositive cells (19). Also, an analysis of transcriptional profiles showed that lung MBCs cluster discretely from MBCs in lungdraining LNs or PBMCs, implying that lung BRMs have distinctive features other than the expression of CD69 (20). Markers and phenotypes of BRMs will be further discussed below.

Recently, the fate of BRMs upon secondary challenge was reported (21). In a live-imaging analysis, alveolar BRMs of influenza-infected mice were attracted by CXCL9 and CXCL10 induced by alveolar macrophages and migrated to inflammation foci to differentiate into PCs upon secondary challenge. The study not only demonstrates how BRMs react upon secondary challenge but also suggests that they interact with surrounding cells.

#### QUESTIONS ABOUT RESIDENT MEMORY B CELLS

#### Location of Resident Memory B Cells

Besides their presence, many aspects of BRMs are not discovered yet, including their location, markers, origin, the underlying mechanism that triggers their generation, and the environment that supports their maintenance (**Figure 1**). Regarding location, two studies using different infection models, one influenza virus and the other *S. pneumoniae*, have reported seemingly contradictory results (18, 20). The study using the influenza virus model showed that BRMs reside in the inducible bronchusassociated lymphoid tissues (iBALTs) by demonstrating the presence of antigen-specific B cells in the iBALTs beyond 110 days after infection. But BRMs were also present in an *S. pneumococcus*-infected model, in which iBALTs do not form. These are possibly complementary results, showing that BRMs not only reside in the tertiary lymphoid organs where survival



**FIGURE 1** | Overview of lung BRM. BRMs are established in sites exposed to local antigens. It is likely that early lung BRMs derive from the draining LNs and late crossreactive BRMs originate from lung GC reactions, which occur in iBALTs. Lung BRMs can be located within the iBALTs or reside throughout the lung parenchyma in close contact with alveoli, independent of iBALTs. Upon secondary infection, alveolar BRMs migrate to the inflammation foci, which is mediated by alveolar macrophages, and differentiate into PCs. The corresponding functional role of BRMs in iBALT has not been reported. The illustration of the BRM shows most of the surface molecules described in published studies so far. The upregulation of CD69, which reduces surface expression of S1PR1, is consistently reported. *Klf2* is a transcription factor that mediates S1PR1 expression. The expression of genes encoding the LN homing molecules *Sell* and *Ccr7* is downregulated. CXCR3 and CCR6 facilitate recruitment and/ or retention of BRM in the lung. In addition, CCR6 is related to BRM differentiation into PCs in recall response. The upregulation of CD44 and CD11a in BRM is also reported. These may serve as an adhesion molecule for BRMs, but their functional role needs to be validated. Compared with circulating MBCs, lung BRMs have been shown to express higher levels of FCRL5, CD80, and PD-L2.

niches are provided but also can persist in the bare lung parenchyma with minimum support.

#### **Origin of Resident Memory B Cells**

A recent study reported that BRMs not situated in the iBALTs, namely alveolar BRMs, relocate themselves to the inflammatory foci upon secondary challenge in an influenza virus infection model (21). In this study, aggregates of previously activated B cells within iBALT that express tdTomato in Aicda (AID)<sup>Cre/+</sup> Rosa26<sup>tdTomato</sup> reporter mice expressed the GC B-cell marker GL7 as well. The authors also showed that the cells within iBALT-like structures display typical extensive but confined motility behavior associated with GC B-cell characteristics, suggesting that the cells in the iBALT are GC B cells, not BRMs. As previous studies suggested BRMs residing within iBALT, the question of the differences of BRMs located in each locus remains. The mechanism that supports long-standing BRMs in the lung requires further investigation, especially alveolar BRMs minimally supported by adjacent cells. This could resemble that of PCs in the gut lamina propria. A subset of lamina propria PCs live for decades and their survival is supported by surrounding cells (22). Cytokine profiling of biopsy cultures has revealed the presence of IL-6 and APRIL, which are B-cell survival factors (23). Production of these cytokines by gut epithelium, eosinophils, macrophages, and DCs may provide the survival niche for PCs (24, 25). The possibility that innate immune cells and the induced stromal cells support the survival of alveolar BRMs needs to be examined.

Given that the fate of B cells can be determined by signals provided by the surrounding tissues, the environment where BRMs are generated would affect the characteristics of BRMs (3). The GCs in the mLNs or GC-like structures of the iBALTs have been suggested as the sites for BRM generation in nasal influenza virus infection (6, 16). BRM cells are proposed to be generated in a T-cell-dependent manner at an early time point after infection (6). IgM<sup>+</sup> BRMs can be identified in the lungs at day 10, but isotype-switched ones require a longer time, not exceeding 30 days. Given that GC B cells emerge earlier in the mLNs than in the lungs, it is reasonable to think that early BRMs originate from the mLNs (16). Still, specific labeling of the lungs with EdU revealed that BRMs can also arise from the lymphoid structures in the lungs (16). These results led to the proposal that early BRMs originate from B cells that migrate from the draining lymph nodes and late BRMs originate from the iBALTs (16). Questions remain as to whether iBALT-originated MBCs can access the circulation and whether B cells are determined to become BRMs during the GC reaction or if any MBCs have the capacity to become resident cells when proper conditions are provided.

Cells of different origins would have different features. Lung-specific EdU labeling has also revealed that a larger proportion of BRMs originating from the lungs are crossreactive, in comparison with BRMs derived from the draining LN (16). This suggests that lung GC reactions are distinct from those of mLNs and that this may endow BRMs with different features (26). Fate-mapping techniques that can distinguish MBCs originating from different organs would be valuable in elucidating the heterogeneous characteristics of BRMs in the lungs.

#### Markers for Resident Memory B Cells

Elucidating the nature of BRMs urgently requires specific markers. Although BRM-specific markers have not yet been discovered, they can be identified by using gating schemes combining MBC with resident markers. Classically, it has been thought that MBCs are generated from the GCs in a T-cell-dependent manner by which they lose the expression of IgM and IgD and gain somatic hypermutation (27, 28). Therefore, in both humans and mice, isotype-switched B cells have been widely accepted as a surrogate population for MBCs. But this approach can be misleading since studies have revealed that a large compartment of MBCs is generated through a route independent of GC reaction. It is evident that IgM-expressing MBCs exist (29–34). Also, though in rare cases, the presence of IgD-only and IgD/IgM double-positive MBCs has been suggested in humans (35, 36).

In humans, CD27 is expressed by most MBCs and is commonly accepted as a defining marker of this population, but this is not true in mice (35, 37). In the absence of a definitive surface marker that encompasses murine MBCs, B cells that express CD38, a surface molecule downregulated in the PC and GC B cells and have an isotype-switched phenotype are considered to be MBCs (38–40).

Systematic analysis of MBC gene expression has suggested CD80, PD-L2, and CD73 as MBC markers, and the combination of these markers divides MBCs into three major subsets (41-43). These subsets are CD80 PD-L2 double negative, PD-L2 single positive, and CD80 PD-L2 double positive. These three subsets differ in their general properties of B cells, such as isotype switching and somatic hypermutation. Regarding antibody isotypes, 95% of the CD80<sup>-</sup>PD-L2<sup>-</sup> subset express IgM, about 40% of CD80<sup>+</sup>PD-L2<sup>+</sup> cells have IgM, and 90% of CD80<sup>-</sup>PD-L2<sup>+</sup> cells express IgM (43). When the BCR mutation burden was evaluated, CD80<sup>-</sup>PD-L2<sup>-</sup> cells were less mutated, whereas 80% of CD80<sup>+</sup>PD-L2<sup>+</sup> cells had a mutated V $\lambda$ 1 gene segment, and CD80<sup>-</sup>  $PD-L2^+$  cells were in between (43, 44). In line with these findings, CD80<sup>-</sup>PD-L2<sup>-</sup> cells were found to be produced earlier in the GC reaction, around day 5 post-infection, while the production of CD80<sup>+</sup> PD-L2<sup>+</sup> cells dominated after 12 days, and this subset required a stronger signal from CD40-CD40L interaction with T cells. CD80<sup>-</sup>PD-L2<sup>+</sup> MBCs peaked between these time points (34). Functional studies have revealed that three MBC subsets enter distinct routes of differentiation upon reactivation. CD80-PD-L2<sup>-</sup> cells predominantly reenter the GC reaction and generate most of the ASCs that appear later. CD80<sup>+</sup>PD-L2<sup>+</sup> MBCs generate IgG ASCs at an earlier time point. Again, CD80<sup>-</sup> PD-L2<sup>+</sup> subsets are intermediate in that they can choose either route (5). Analysis of RNA expression patterns also supports this feature (5). Microarray data suggest that CD80<sup>-</sup>PD-L2<sup>-</sup> MBCs display higher expression levels of genes encoding cell cyclepromoting molecules, and  $CD80^+PD-L2^+$  MBCs express higher levels of *Zbtb32*, which is related to PC differentiation (45).

MBCs of peripheral organs express these markers as well. MBCs from the Peyer's patches were isolated by gating CD138<sup>-</sup> CD9<sup>-</sup>CD80<sup>+</sup>CD73<sup>+</sup> B cells (46). These markers have also been detected in BRMs in the lungs. Compared with MBCs in the mLN and spleen, lung BRMs were found to express fewer CD73 but more PD-L2 (6). These markers are evidence of the heterogeneous nature of MBCs.

Currently, iv-labeling is used to identify resident subsets of MBCs. To find specific markers for BRMs, such as CD69 and CD103 for CD8<sup>+</sup> TRMs, transcriptional profiles of both murine and human BRMs have been analyzed (17, 20, 47). From their first appearance, lung MBCs showed higher expression of CXCR3 and CD69 compared with their counterparts in the mLN and spleen. Higher expression of these two molecules has been consistently reported in subsequent studies on BRMs. This expression pattern suggests the tendency of BRMs to head toward peripheral tissues and the operation of a mechanism delaying their egress, which is also observed in TRMs. Analysis of TRM transcriptional profiles has revealed the downregulation of S1PR1, the key receptor that recognizes the egression element S1P (48–50). In the TRM the transcription factor KLF2, which mediates the expression of S1PR1, is downregulated (49), and CD69, which internalizes and degrades S1PR1, is expressed (51, 52). Similarly, in the mouse model, lung BRMs, which were ivlabeling negative, were clustered discretely from iv-labelingpositive lung MBCs and MBCs from the blood, spleen, and mLN (20). The marked expression pattern of lung BRMs was the downregulation of Ccr7, Sell, S1pr1, and Klf2, and upregulation of Cxcr3, Ccr6, Ccr1, and Cd69. In addition, BRMs in a pneumococcal pneumonia model upregulated CD11a and CD44 but downregulated CD62L, a phenotype similar to that of lung CD4 TRM cells (53, 54). A similar pattern is also observed in human organs. Upregulation of CD69 and the two chemokine receptors CXCR3 and CCR6 has been detected in CD27<sup>+</sup> B cells from human lungs (18, 20). At the transcript level, downregulation of S1PR1, SELL, and CCR7 was observed. Also, as mentioned above, MBCs in the gut are mostly CD69 positive (19). These results imply that BRMs share underlying mechanisms that are in common among lymphocytes resident in non-lymphoid organs.

Other surface markers or transcriptional regulators specific to BRMs need to be identified. CD103, a marker for CD8<sup>+</sup> TRMs, is not expressed in lung BRMs (6). In the case of TRMs, several transcription factors (TFs) that regulate the development and maintenance of resident cells are known (10). Blimp-1, Hobit (a homolog of Blimp-1), and AhR promote the generation and maintenance of resident cells, while the expression of Klf2 and the T-box TFs Eomes and T-bet oppose it. Some of these TFs have an effect on B cells but in a cell-type-specific manner (3, 55, 56), and studies testing these TFs on BRM formation have yet to be reported. The fact that the transcriptional program that decides the differentiation fate of MBCs is still not fully discovered is an obstacle to identifying regulatory factors in BRM formation. However, since rapid responsiveness and cross-reactivity make BRMs a promising cell type that can aid resistance to fatal infection, the underlying transcriptional program should be thoroughly revealed in order to utilize this cell population.

### HUMORAL IMMUNE CELLS SITUATED IN NON-LYMPHOID BARRIER ORGANS

#### Resident Memory B Cells and Antibody-Secreting Cells in the Intestine

The intestine is a unique organ in the sense that it harbors numerous lymphoid organs, the gut-associated lymphoid tissues (GALT), from birth and is the site where active interaction with the environment shapes the humoral immunity of the region. The humoral immunity of the intestine is well described in other reviews (57, 58). After pointing out several aspects of the gut humoral immune system, this review will focus on the resident memory B cells in the gut.

Factors that promote the dominance of IgA in the mucosaassociated lymphoid tissues (MALTs) are fairly well investigated in the gut. In T-cell-dependent class-switch recombination, CD40 signaling and TGF- $\beta$  play an important role. It appears that NO produced by inducible nitric-oxide synthase-expressing DCs induces the expression of TGF $\beta$ RII (59). Also, DCs are major players in the T cell-independent response. These cells provide proliferation-inducing ligand (APRIL) and B cellactivating factor (BAFF) that promote IgA-specific class switching. These cells are activated by commensal microbiota through toll-like receptor signaling. Dietary factors also have an effect on the production of IgA. Retinoic acid signaling is suggested to be important in generating IgA, and short-chain fatty acids produced by gut microbiota support antibody production by controlling the metabolism of B cells (60, 61). Collectively, these results show the tight relationship between the microbiota and the humoral immunity of the gut.

Another interesting example of the interaction between the environment and the immune system is the imprinting of GALT-derived ASCs by gut-homing molecules (Figure 2A). Retinoic acid secreted by DCs in the GALTs induces the expression of these molecules, which are integrin  $\alpha 4\beta 7$  that binds to mucosal addressin cell adhesion molecule 1 (MAdCAM-1) expressed on endothelial cells in the lamina propria, and the chemokine receptors CCR9 and CCR10, which respond to CCL25 and CCL28 produced by the intestinal epithelium (62-64). ASCs expressing these molecules home back to the gut lamina propria, where they secrete antibodies. Human IgMhi transitional B cells expressing 04β7 tend to migrate to the intestine to enrich the GALTs (65). MBCs are not an exception. These molecules have been suggested to be essential for the recruitment of IgA<sup>+</sup> MBCs to the intestine (66, 67).

Returned MBCs are likely to recirculate between different Peyer's patches and re-enter the GC response, resulting in the persistence and evolution of the IgA repertoire (46). BCR repertoire analysis has revealed that PCs are more clonally related to MBCs, suggesting that MBCs recirculate. New clones



**FIGURE 2** | Overview of B cells in multiple peripheral organs. (A) The gut microbiota is a consistent stimulus to immune cells in the gut. MBCs and PCs that are formed access the circulation and return to the gut; this migration is mediated by the chemokine receptors CCR9 and CCR10, and integrin  $\alpha4\beta7$ . PCs reside in the lamina propria and MBCs enter the GC reaction, which results in the evolution of BCR repertoires. (B) Several clues for the existence of skin-associated B cells are provided. B cells that migrate to the skin have higher expression of MHCII, CD1, CD86, CD80, and IgM. The migration to the organ is mediated by CCR6 and CLA. B cells in the skin produce antibodies locally and regulate the immune reaction directly by producing the pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-6 or the anti-inflammatory cytokine, IL-10. (C) BRMs are not established in the lower FRT. Upon secondary infection, circulating MBCs rapidly migrate to the tissues in a CXCR3-dependent manner. These cells show higher expression of MBC markers including PD-L2 and CD80. These cells could not stay long in the lower FRT tissues.

Tissue-Resident Memory B Cells

were introduced upon new infection. The authors discussed this observation and proposed that this mechanism is necessary for stable interaction between the host and microbiota (46). In humans, a clonal relationship between IgM<sup>+</sup> MBCs and IgA<sup>+</sup> MBCs and PCs has been observed, suggesting that gut IgM<sup>+</sup> MBCs can switch to expressing IgA (68). Recently, a study reported that the majority of CD19<sup>+</sup>CD27<sup>+</sup> B cells in the human gut are CD45RB CD69 double-positive, a distinguishing feature of gut MBCs (19). CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> lung TRM gene sets were found to be enriched in this double-positive subset. These data imply the possibility that some unidentified portion of recruited MBCs may reside in the gut for a long period and operate in a unique manner.

### Skin-Associated B Cells and Their Function

The skin is the largest barrier tissue that faces a variety of daily threats, including UV, injuries, pathogens, and commensals. Traditionally, the skin was thought to lack B cells and contain mostly T cells (69, 70). However, recent studies have reported the presence of B cells with interesting functions, including antibody production and antibody-independent function, in both healthy and diseased skin (**Figure 2B**) (71).

Clonally restricted B cells have been observed in normal skin, implying the existence of B cells specific for local skin antigens (72). In normal skin of an ovine model, skin-associated B cells were found to be a heterogeneous population that comprised a B-1 B-cell-like phenotype, IgM<sup>hi</sup> and CD11b<sup>hi</sup>, and an activated phenotype, expressing higher levels of MHC II and CD80/86 (73). IgM ASCs that reside in healthy mouse and human skin have also been observed (74). The survival of ASCs was dependent on APRIL and BAFF produced at the site. It was suggested that these B cells migrate to the skin through a CCR6-CCL20 axis (73). Cutaneous lymphocyte antigen is the molecule that guides T cells into the skin. As parenteral immunization induced its expression in ASCs, it appears that B cells are recruited to the skin in a similar manner (75). Though direct evidence of skin BRMs was not provided, these results imply their possible existence. In addition, skin-associated B cells appear to be directly involved in immune reactions in the skin.

The functions of B cells in the skin in pathologic conditions are relatively well studied. One is local antibody production. For example, pemphigus is characterized by circulating antidesmoglein 1/3 (Dsg1/3) autoantibodies that target the desmosomal adhesion molecules anchoring epidermal keratinocytes (76). It has been suggested that Dsg1/3-specific B cells infiltrate the lesion and that autoantibodies can be produced locally (77). B cells can secrete cytokines to promote inflammation. A study using a bleomycin-induced scleroderma model reported an accumulation of IL-6-producing B cells in the inflamed skin, and the skin and lung fibrosis were attenuated in IL-6 deficient mice (78). The result demonstrates the antibodyindependent function of B cells in the skin.

Regulatory B cells (Bregs) are capable of suppressing the inflammatory response by producing the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10. A subset of both mice and human skin-

associated B cells with innate-like phenotypes, which are CD1d<sup>hi</sup> CD5<sup>+</sup> in mice and CD11b<sup>+</sup> in humans, is reported to produce IL-10 upon stimulation (79). Bregs have been found to limit inflammation in several disease models. IL-10-deficient mice show more severe fibrosis in the scleroderma model mentioned above (78). Peritoneal B-1a cells display a regulatory function in a contact hypersensitivity model, and IL-10-producing CD1d<sup>hi</sup>CD5<sup>+</sup> B cells can negatively regulate inflammation in an imiquimod-induced psoriasis model (80, 81).

Given the diverse role of B-cell inflammatory skin disorders, depleting pro-inflammatory B cell subsets while retaining the regulatory subset would be a promising means for treating these diseases, but the identity of Bregs is not fully elucidated. The question of whether these cells are a specific lineage or if any B cell subsets can become Bregs under certain conditions should be answered first. If the latter is the case, the conditions should be specified (82).

### Memory B Cells in the Lower Female Reproductive Tract

In terms of BRM, the lower FRT is the lungs' opposite. Circulating antibodies are unable to enter the tissue or reach the lower FRT lumen (83, 84). Local immunization, however, can increase the titer of antibodies in the vaginal lumen, with the activity of these antibodies being higher than that of their circulating counterparts (85, 86). Also, antibodies that are passively transferred to the lumen are capable of controlling infection (87). These findings imply that antibodies in the lower FRT lumen are produced locally. This hypothesis is supported by the presence of PCs in the lower FRT of mice locally immunized with attenuated HSV type 2. These antibody-producing cells appeared under the epithelium after secondary challenge with wild-type viruses and lasted for 10 months. The increment of IgG-producing cells was more than 10 times higher than the increment of IgA-producing plasma cells, which explains why IgG is the dominant antibody isotype in the lower FRT (86). Similar results were found in a study of HIV-1: the level of vaginal secretion of anti-HIV-1 antibodies was higher than that in the serum (85). A study on SIVmac239Δnef vaccination also showed that PCs appeared after vaccination, supporting the presence of local antibody production (88).

Notably, tissues that compose the lower FRT do not permit access by circulating B cells. Immunization with attenuated HSV-2 is insufficient to establish PCs and MBCs in the tissue. In the mouse genital herpes model, only after a secondary challenge with wild-type virus were IgG<sup>+</sup> circulating MBCs recruited, and they contributed to the proper antibody production (**Figure 2C**) (87). These cells express high levels of CD80, PD-L2, and CXCR3. Their migration is mediated by CXCR3-ligand chemokines induced by IFN- $\gamma$  produced from CD4 TRM maintained in memory lymphoid clusters, which are immune clusters composed mainly of CD4 TRMs and macrophages (89). However, in contrast to the lung, in which BRMs are embedded for at least 120 days, BRMs do not form in the lower FRT (87). This discrepancy may result from the different microenvironments the two organs provide to B cells.

#### CONCLUDING REMARKS

In this review, we have briefly described the discovery of BRMs in the lung. The timeline is short but several studies highlighting its distinguishing features have been published recently. The rapid response of BRMs upon secondary infection and their crossreactive potential make them a valuable target for vaccine design. To control this cell population, several questions including their location, origin, specific markers, and transcriptional regulators must be answered. The different features of BRMs and their survival niches in different locations should be identified. Identifying the origin of BRMs and the cross-talk between BRMs and the microenvironment will help to determine the factors that regulate the generation and establishment of BRMs. Although there is no direct evidence of BRM existence in other barrier tissues rather than the lung, B cells and ASCs have diverse properties and play important roles in multiple barrier tissues. Further investigation is required to elucidate the characteristics and the residency features of these cells. Understanding the molecular pathways that regulate the interaction of these cells

#### REFERENCES

- Iwasaki A. Exploiting Mucosal Immunity for Antiviral Vaccines. Annu Rev Immunol (2016) 34:575–608. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-032414-112315
- Nutt SL, Hodgkin PD, Tarlinton DM, Corcoran LM. The Generation of Antibody-Secreting Plasma Cells. Nat Rev Immunol (2015) 15(3):160–71. doi: 10.1038/nri3795
- Laidlaw BJ, Cyster JG. Transcriptional Regulation of Memory B Cell Differentiation. Nat Rev Immunol (2021) 21(4):209–20. doi: 10.1038/ s41577-020-00446-2
- Elsner RA, Shlomchik MJ. Germinal Center and Extrafollicular B Cell Responses in Vaccination, Immunity, and Autoimmunity. *Immunity* (2020) 53(6):1136–50. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2020.11.006
- Zuccarino-Catania GV, Sadanand S, Weisel FJ, Tomayko MM, Meng H, Kleinstein SH, et al. CD80 and PD-L2 Define Functionally Distinct Memory B Cell Subsets That Are Independent of Antibody Isotype. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15(7):631–7. doi: 10.1038/ni.2914
- Allie SR, Bradley JE, Mudunuru U, Schultz MD, Graf BA, Lund FE, et al. The Establishment of Resident Memory B Cells in the Lung Requires Local Antigen Encounter. *Nat Immunol* (2019) 20(1):97–108. doi: 10.1038/ s41590-018-0260-6
- Teijaro JR, Turner D, Pham Q, Wherry EJ, Lefrancois L, Farber DL, et al. Cutting Edge: Tissue-Retentive Lung Memory CD4 T Cells Mediate Optimal Protection to Respiratory Virus Infection. *J Immunol* (2011) 187(11):5510–4. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1102243
- Jiang X, Clark RA, Liu L, Wagers AJ, Fuhlbrigge RC, Kupper TS. Skin Infection Generates Non-Migratory Memory CD8+ T<sub>RM</sub> Cells Providing Global Skin Immunity. *Nature* (2012) 483(7388):227–31. doi: 10.1038/ nature10851
- Steinert EM, Schenkel JM, Fraser KA, Beura LK, Manlove LS, Igyarto BZ, et al. Quantifying Memory Cd8 T Cells Reveals Regionalization of Immunosurveillance. *Cell* (2015) 161(4):737–49. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2015.03.031
- Mackay LK, Kallies A. Transcriptional Regulation of Tissue-Resident Lymphocytes. *Trends Immunol* (2017) 38(2):94–103. doi: 10.1016/ j.it.2016.11.004
- Gebhardt T, Wakim LM, Eidsmo L, Reading PC, Heath WR, Carbone FR. Memory T Cells in Nonlymphoid Tissue That Provide Enhanced Local Immunity During Infection With Herpes Simplex Virus. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(5):524–30. doi: 10.1038/ni.1718
- Masopust D, Choo D, Vezys V, Wherry EJ, Duraiswamy J, Akondy R, et al. Dynamic T Cell Migration Program Provides Resident Memory Within

and their microenvironment could reveal the key factors that determine tissue-specific immune properties.

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

CL and JO wrote the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

#### **FUNDING**

This work was supported by the National Research Foundation of Korea (NRF-2021R1C1C1004546, NRF-2021M3A9H3015689), the POSCO Science Fellowship of POSCO TJ Park Foundation (to JO) and a grant of the MD-Phd/Medical Scientist Training Program through the Korea Health Industry Development Institute (KHIDI), funded by the Ministry of Health & Welfare, Republic of Korea (to CL).

Intestinal Epithelium. J Exp Med (2010) 207(3):553-64. doi: 10.1084/ jem.20090858

- Schenkel JM, Fraser KA, Vezys V, Masopust D. Sensing and Alarm Function of Resident Memory Cd8(+) T Cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(5):509–13. doi: 10.1038/ni.2568
- Joo HM, He Y, Sangster MY. Broad Dispersion and Lung Localization of Virus-Specific Memory B Cells Induced by Influenza Pneumonia. *Proc Natl* Acad Sci USA (2008) 105(9):3485–90. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0800003105
- Onodera T, Takahashi Y, Yokoi Y, Ato M, Kodama Y, Hachimura S, et al. Memory B Cells in the Lung Participate in Protective Humoral Immune Responses to Pulmonary Influenza Virus Reinfection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U.S.A. (2012) 109(7):2485–90. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1115369109
- Adachi Y, Onodera T, Yamada Y, Daio R, Tsuiji M, Inoue T, et al. Distinct Germinal Center Selection at Local Sites Shapes Memory B Cell Response to Viral Escape. J Exp Med (2015) 212(10):1709–23. doi: 10.1084/jem.20142284
- 17. Oh JE, Song E, Moriyama M, Wong P, Zhang S, Jiang R, et al. Intranasal Priming Induces Local Lung-Resident B Cell Populations That Secrete Protective Mucosal Antiviral IgA. *Sci Immunol* (2021) 6(66):eabj5129. doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol.abj5129
- Barker KA, Etesami NS, Shenoy AT, Arafa EI, Lyon de Ana C, Smith NM, et al. Lung-Resident Memory B Cells Protect Against Bacterial Pneumonia. *J Clin Invest* (2021) 131(11):e141810. doi: 10.1172/JCI141810
- Weisel NM, Weisel FJ, Farber DL, Borghesi LA, Shen Y, Ma W, et al. Comprehensive Analyses of B-Cell Compartments Across the Human Body Reveal Novel Subsets and a Gut-Resident Memory Phenotype. *Blood* (2020) 136(24):2774–85. doi: 10.1182/blood.2019002782
- Tan HX, Juno JA, Esterbauer R, Kelly HG, Wragg KM, Konstandopoulos P, et al. Lung-Resident Memory B Cells Established After Pulmonary Influenza Infection Display Distinct Transcriptional and Phenotypic Profiles. *Sci Immunol* (2022) 7(67):eabf5314. doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol.abf5314
- MacLean AJ, Richmond N, Koneva L, Attar M, Medina CAP, Thornton EE, et al. Secondary Influenza Challenge Triggers Resident Memory B Cell Migration and Rapid Relocation to Boost Antibody Secretion at Infected Sites. *Immunity* (2022) 55(4):718–33 e8. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2022.03.003
- Landsverk OJ, Snir O, Casado RB, Richter L, Mold JE, Reu P, et al. Antibody-Secreting Plasma Cells Persist for Decades in Human Intestine. J Exp Med (2017) 214(2):309–17. doi: 10.1084/jem.20161590
- Mesin L, Di Niro R, Thompson KM, Lundin KE, Sollid LM. Long-Lived Plasma Cells From Human Small Intestine Biopsies Secrete Immunoglobulins for Many Weeks in Vitro. J Immunol (2011) 187(6):2867–74. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.1003181

- Barone F, Patel P, Sanderson JD, Spencer J. Gut-Associated Lymphoid Tissue Contains the Molecular Machinery to Support T-Cell-Dependent and T-Cell-Independent Class Switch Recombination. *Mucosal Immunol* (2009) 2 (6):495–503. doi: 10.1038/mi.2009.106
- Chu VT, Beller A, Rausch S, Strandmark J, Zanker M, Arbach O, et al. Eosinophils Promote Generation and Maintenance of Immunoglobulin-A-Expressing Plasma Cells and Contribute to Gut Immune Homeostasis. *Immunity* (2014) 40(4):582–93. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2014.02.014
- Denton AE, Innocentin S, Carr EJ, Bradford BM, Lafouresse F, Mabbott NA, et al. Type I Interferon Induces CXCL13 to Support Ectopic Germinal Center Formation. J Exp Med (2019) 216(3):621–37. doi: 10.1084/jem.20181216
- Yuan D, Dang T, Bibi R. Inappropriate Expression of IgD From a Transgene Inhibits the Function of Antigen-Specific Memory B Cells. *Cell Immunol* (2001) 211(1):61–70. doi: 10.1006/cimm.2001.1812
- Kurosaki T, Kometani K, Ise W. Memory B Cells. Nat Rev Immunol (2015) 15 (3):149–59. doi: 10.1038/nri3802
- Klein U, Kuppers R, Rajewsky K. Evidence for a Large Compartment of IgM-Expressing Memory B Cells in Humans. *Blood* (1997) 89(4):1288–98. doi: 10.1182/blood.V89.4.1288
- Dogan I, Bertocci B, Vilmont V, Delbos F, Megret J, Storck S, et al. Multiple Layers of B Cell Memory With Different Effector Functions. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(12):1292–9. doi: 10.1038/ni.1814
- Pape KA, Taylor JJ, Maul RW, Gearhart PJ, Jenkins MK. Different B Cell Populations Mediate Early and Late Memory During an Endogenous Immune Response. *Science* (2011) 331(6021):1203–7. doi: 10.1126/science.1201730
- Kaji T, Ishige A, Hikida M, Taka J, Hijikata A, Kubo M, et al. Distinct Cellular Pathways Select Germline-Encoded and Somatically Mutated Antibodies Into Immunological Memory. J Exp Med (2012) 209(11):2079–97. doi: 10.1084/ jem.20120127
- Taylor JJ, Pape KA, Jenkins MK. A Germinal Center-Independent Pathway Generates Unswitched Memory B Cells Early in the Primary Response. J Exp Med (2012) 209(3):597–606. doi: 10.1084/jem.20111696
- Weisel FJ, Zuccarino-Catania GV, Chikina M, Shlomchik MJ. A Temporal Switch in the Germinal Center Determines Differential Output of Memory B and Plasma Cells. *Immunity* (2016) 44(1):116–30. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni. 2015.12.004
- 35. Klein U, Rajewsky K, Kuppers R. Human Immunoglobulin (Ig)M<sup>+</sup>IgD<sup>+</sup> Peripheral Blood B Cells Expressing the CD27 Cell Surface Antigen Carry Somatically Mutated Variable Region Genes: CD27 as a General Marker for Somatically Mutated (Memory) B Cells. J Exp Med (1998) 188(9):1679–89. doi: 10.1084/jem.188.9.1679
- Seifert M, Kuppers R. Human Memory B Cells. Leukemia (2016) 30(12):2283– 92. doi: 10.1038/leu.2016.226
- Tangye SG, Liu YJ, Aversa G, Phillips JH, de Vries JE. Identification of Functional Human Splenic Memory B Cells by Expression of CD148 and CD27. J Exp Med (1998) 188(9):1691–703. doi: 10.1084/jem.188.9.1691
- Ridderstad A, Tarlinton DM. Kinetics of Establishing the Memory B Cell Population as Revealed by CD38 Expression. *J Immunol* (1998) 160(10):4688–95.
- Takahashi Y, Ohta H, Takemori T. Fas Is Required for Clonal Selection in Germinal Centers and the Subsequent Establishment of the Memory B Cell Repertoire. *Immunity* (2001) 14(2):181–92. doi: 10.1016/s1074-7613(01) 00100-5
- Vences-Catalan F, Santos-Argumedo L. CD38 Through the Life of a Murine B Lymphocyte. *IUBMB Life* (2011) 63(10):840–6. doi: 10.1002/iub.549
- Anderson SM, Tomayko MM, Ahuja A, Haberman AM, Shlomchik MJ. New Markers for Murine Memory B Cells That Define Mutated and Unmutated Subsets. J Exp Med (2007) 204(9):2103–14. doi: 10.1084/jem.20062571
- 42. Tomayko MM, Anderson SM, Brayton CE, Sadanand S, Steinel NC, Behrens TW, et al. Systematic Comparison of Gene Expression Between Murine Memory and Naive B Cells Demonstrates That Memory B Cells Have Unique Signaling Capabilities. J Immunol (2008) 181(1):27–38. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.181.1.27
- Tomayko MM, Steinel NC, Anderson SM, Shlomchik MJ. Cutting Edge: Hierarchy of Maturity of Murine Memory B Cell Subsets. J Immunol (2010) 185(12):7146–50. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1002163
- Weisel F, Shlomchik M. Memory B Cells of Mice and Humans. Annu Rev Immunol (2017) 35:255–84. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-041015-055531

- 45. Yoon HS, Scharer CD, Majumder P, Davis CW, Butler R, Zinzow-Kramer W, et al. *ZBTB32* Is an Early Repressor of the CIITA and MHC Class II Gene Expression During B Cell Differentiation to Plasma Cells. *J Immunol* (2012) 189(5):2393–403. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1103371
- 46. Lindner C, Thomsen I, Wahl B, Ugur M, Sethi MK, Friedrichsen M, et al. Diversification of Memory B Cells Drives the Continuous Adaptation of Secretory Antibodies to Gut Microbiota. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(8):880–8. doi: 10.1038/ni.3213
- Mathew NR, Jayanthan JK, Smirnov IV, Robinson JL, Axelsson H, Nakka SS, et al. Single-Cell BCR and Transcriptome Analysis After Influenza Infection Reveals Spatiotemporal Dynamics of Antigen-Specific B Cells. *Cell Rep* (2021) 35(12):109286. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2021.109286
- Schwab SR, Cyster JG. Finding a Way Out: Lymphocyte Egress From Lymphoid Organs. Nat Immunol (2007) 8(12):1295–301. doi: 10.1038/ni1545
- Skon CN, Lee JY, Anderson KG, Masopust D, Hogquist KA, Jameson SC. Transcriptional Downregulation of *S1pr1* Is Required for the Establishment of Resident Memory CD8<sup>+</sup> T Cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(12):1285–93. doi: 10.1038/ni.2745
- Mackay LK, Minnich M, Kragten NA, Liao Y, Nota B, Seillet C, et al. Hobit and Blimp1 Instruct a Universal Transcriptional Program of Tissue Residency in Lymphocytes. *Science* (2016) 352(6284):459–63. doi: 10.1126/ science.aad2035
- 51. Shiow LR, Rosen DB, Brdickova N, Xu Y, An J, Lanier LL, et al. CD69 Acts Downstream of Interferon- $\alpha/\beta$  to Inhibit S1P<sub>1</sub> and Lymphocyte Egress From Lymphoid Organs. *Nature* (2006) 440(7083):540–4. doi: 10.1038/nature04606
- Bankovich AJ, Shiow LR, Cyster JG. CD69 Suppresses Sphingosine 1-Phosophate Receptor-1 (S1P<sub>1</sub>) Function Through Interaction With Membrane Helix 4. J Biol Chem (2010) 285(29):22328–37. doi: 10.1074/jbc. M110.123299
- Teijaro JR, Turner D, Pham Q, Wherry EJ, Lefrancois L, Farber DL. Cutting Edge: Tissue-Retentive Lung Memory CD4 T Cells Mediate Optimal Protection to Respiratory Virus Infection. J Immunol (2011) 187(11):5510– 4. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1102243
- Smith NM, Wasserman GA, Coleman FT, Hilliard KL, Yamamoto K, Lipsitz E, et al. Regionally Compartmentalized Resident Memory T Cells Mediate Naturally Acquired Protection Against Pneumococcal Pneumonia. *Mucosal Immunol* (2018) 11(1):220–35. doi: 10.1038/mi.2017.43
- 55. Johnson JL, Rosenthal RL, Knox JJ, Myles A, Naradikian MS, Madej J, et al. The Transcription Factor T-Bet Resolves Memory B Cell Subsets With Distinct Tissue Distributions and Antibody Specificities in Mice and Humans. *Immunity* (2020) 52(5):842–55 e6. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni. 2020.03.020
- Vaidyanathan B, Chaudhry A, Yewdell WT, Angeletti D, Yen WF, Wheatley AK, et al. The Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor Controls Cell-Fate Decisions in B Cells. J Exp Med (2017) 214(1):197–208. doi: 10.1084/jem.20160789
- Reboldi A, Cyster JG. Peyer's Patches: Organizing B-Cell Responses at the Intestinal Frontier. *Immunol Rev* (2016) 271(1):230–45. doi: 10.1111/ imr.12400
- Agace WW, McCoy KD. Regionalized Development and Maintenance of the Intestinal Adaptive Immune Landscape. *Immunity* (2017) 46(4):532–48. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2017.04.004
- Tezuka H, Abe Y, Iwata M, Takeuchi H, Ishikawa H, Matsushita M, et al. Regulation of IgA Production by Naturally Occurring TNF/iNOS-Producing Dendritic Cells. *Nature* (2007) 448(7156):929–33. doi: 10.1038/nature06033
- Pantazi E, Marks E, Stolarczyk E, Lycke N, Noelle RJ, Elgueta R. Cutting Edge: Retinoic Acid Signaling in B Cells Is Essential for Oral Immunization and Microflora Composition. J Immunol (2015) 195(4):1368–71. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.1500989
- Kim M, Qie Y, Park J, Kim CH. Gut Microbial Metabolites Fuel Host Antibody Responses. *Cell Host Microbe* (2016) 20(2):202–14. doi: 10.1016/ j.chom.2016.07.001
- Kunkel EJ, Kim CH, Lazarus NH, Vierra MA, Soler D, Bowman EP, et al. CCR10 Expression Is a Common Feature of Circulating and Mucosal Epithelial Tissue IgA Ab-Secreting Cells. J Clin Invest (2003) 111(7):1001– 10. doi: 10.1172/jci200317244
- 63. Hieshima K, Kawasaki Y, Hanamoto H, Nakayama T, Nagakubo D, Kanamaru A, et al. Cc Chemokine Ligands 25 and 28 Play Essential Roles

in Intestinal Extravasation of IgA Antibody-Secreting Cells. *J Immunol* (2004) 173(6):3668–75. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.173.6.3668

- Pabst O, Ohl L, Wendland M, Wurbel MA, Kremmer E, Malissen B, et al. Chemokine Receptor CCR9 Contributes to the Localization of Plasma Cells to the Small Intestine. J Exp Med (2004) 199(3):411–6. doi: 10.1084/jem.20030996
- Tull TJ, Pitcher MJ, Guesdon W, Siu JHY, Lebrero-Fernandez C, Zhao Y, et al. Human Marginal Zone B Cell Development From Early T2 Progenitors. *J Exp Med* (2021) 218(4):e20202001. doi: 10.1084/jem.20202001
- 66. Williams MB, Rose JR, Rott LS, Franco MA, Greenberg HB, Butcher EC. The Memory B Cell Subset Responsible for the Secretory IgA Response and Protective Humoral Immunity to Rotavirus Expresses the Intestinal Homing Receptor, α4β7. J Immunol (1998) 161(8):4227–35.
- Hu S, Yang K, Yang J, Li M, Xiong N. Critical Roles of Chemokine Receptor Ccr10 in Regulating Memory IgA Responses in Intestines. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA (2011) 108(45):E1035–44. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1100156108
- Magri G, Comerma L, Pybus M, Sintes J, Llige D, Segura-Garzon D, et al. Human Secretory IgM Emerges From Plasma Cells Clonally Related to Gut Memory B Cells and Targets Highly Diverse Commensals. *Immunity* (2017) 47(1):118–34 e8. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2017.06.013
- 69. Bos JD, Zonneveld I, Das PK, Krieg SR, van der Loos CM, Kapsenberg ML. The Skin Immune System (Sis): Distribution and Immunophenotype of Lymphocyte Subpopulations in Normal Human Skin. J Invest Dermatol (1987) 88(5):569–73. doi: 10.1111/1523-1747.ep12470172
- Yawalkar N, Hunger RE, Pichler WJ, Braathen LR, Brand CU. Human Afferent Lymph From Normal Skin Contains an Increased Number of Mainly Memory / Effector CD4<sup>+</sup> T Cells Expressing Activation, Adhesion and Co-Stimulatory Molecules. *Eur J Immunol* (2000) 30(2):491–7. doi: 10.1002/1521-4141(200002)30:2<491::AID-IMMU491>3.0.CO;2-H
- Debes GF, McGettigan SE. Skin-Associated B Cells in Health and Inflammation. J Immunol (2019) 202(6):1659–66. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1801211
- 72. Nihal M, Mikkola D, Wood GS. Detection of Clonally Restricted Immunoglobulin Heavy Chain Gene Rearrangements in Normal and Lesional Skin: Analysis of the B Cell Component of the Skin-Associated Lymphoid Tissue and Implications for the Molecular Diagnosis of Cutaneous B Cell Lymphomas. J Mol Diagn (2000) 2(1):5–10. doi: 10.1016/S1525-1578(10)60609-5
- Geherin SA, Fintushel SR, Lee MH, Wilson RP, Patel RT, Alt C, et al. The Skin, a Novel Niche for Recirculating B Cells. *J Immunol* (2012) 188(12):6027– 35. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1102639
- 74. Wilson RP, McGettigan SE, Dang VD, Kumar A, Cancro MP, Nikbakht N, et al. IgM Plasma Cells Reside in Healthy Skin and Accumulate With Chronic Inflammation. J Invest Dermatol (2019) 139(12):2477–87. doi: 10.1016/ j.jid.2019.05.009
- 75. Kantele A, Savilahti E, Tiimonen H, Iikkanen K, Autio S, Kantele JM. Cutaneous Lymphocyte Antigen Expression on Human Effector B Cells Depends on the Site and on the Nature of Antigen Encounter. *Eur J Immunol* (2003) 33(12):3275–83. doi: 10.1002/eji.200324311
- Hammers CM, Stanley JR. Mechanisms of Disease: Pemphigus and Bullous Pemphigoid. Annu Rev Pathol (2016) 11:175–97. doi: 10.1146/annurevpathol-012615-044313
- Yuan H, Zhou S, Liu Z, Cong W, Fei X, Zeng W, et al. Pivotal Role of Lesional and Perilesional T/B Lymphocytes in Pemphigus Pathogenesis. J Invest Dermatol (2017) 137(11):2362–70. doi: 10.1016/j.jid.2017.05.032
- Matsushita T, Kobayashi T, Mizumaki K, Kano M, Sawada T, Tennichi M, et al. BAFF Inhibition Attenuates Fibrosis in Scleroderma by Modulating the Regulatory and Effector B Cell Balance. *Sci Adv* (2018) 4(7):eaas9944. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.aas9944

- 79. Geherin SA, Gomez D, Glabman RA, Ruthel G, Hamann A, Debes GF. IL-10<sup>+</sup> Innate-Like B Cells Are Part of the Skin Immune System and Require  $\alpha 4\beta 1$ Integrin to Migrate Between the Peritoneum and Inflamed Skin. *J Immunol* (2016) 196(6):2514–25. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1403246
- Nakashima H, Hamaguchi Y, Watanabe R, Ishiura N, Kuwano Y, Okochi H, et al. CD22 Expression Mediates the Regulatory Functions of Peritoneal B-1a Cells During the Remission Phase of Contact Hypersensitivity Reactions. *J Immunol* (2010) 184(9):4637–45. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901719
- Yanaba K, Kamata M, Ishiura N, Shibata S, Asano Y, Tada Y, et al. Regulatory B Cells Suppress Imiquimod-Induced, Psoriasis-Like Skin Inflammation. J Leukoc Biol (2013) 94(4):563–73. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1112562
- Rosser EC, Mauri C. Regulatory B Cells: Origin, Phenotype, and Function. Immunity (2015) 42(4):607–12. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2015.04.005
- 83. Kaushic C, Frauendorf E, Wira CR. Polymeric Immunoglobulin a Receptor in the Rodent Female Reproductive Tract: Influence of Estradiol in the Vagina and Differential Expression of Messenger Ribonucleic Acid During Estrous Cycle. *Biol Reprod* (1997) 57(5):958–66. doi: 10.1095/biolreprod57.5.958
- Li Z, Palaniyandi S, Zeng R, Tuo W, Roopenian DC, Zhu X. Transfer of IgG in the Female Genital Tract by MHC Class I-Related Neonatal Fc Receptor (Fcrn) Confers Protective Immunity to Vaginal Infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U.S.A. (2011) 108(11):4388–93. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1012861108
- Belec L, Tevi-Benissan C, Lu XS, Prazuck T, Pillot J. Local Synthesis of IgG Antibodies to HIV Within the Female and Male Genital Tracts During Asymptomatic and Pre-AIDS Stages of HIV Infection. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses* (1995) 11(6):719–29. doi: 10.1089/aid.1995.11.719
- Parr EL, Parr MB. Immunoglobulin G, Plasma Cells, and Lymphocytes in the Murine Vagina After Vaginal or Parenteral Immunization With Attenuated Herpes Simplex Virus Type 2. J Virol (1998) 72(6):5137–45. doi: 10.1128/JVI.72.6.5137-5145.1998
- Oh JE, Iijima N, Song E, Lu P, Klein J, Jiang R, et al. Migrant Memory B Cells Secrete Luminal Antibody in the Vagina. *Nature* (2019) 571(7763):122–6. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1285-1
- Li Q, Zeng M, Duan L, Voss JE, Smith AJ, Pambuccian S, et al. Live Simian Immunodeficiency Virus Vaccine Correlate of Protection: Local Antibody Production and Concentration on the Path of Virus Entry. *J Immunol* (2014) 193(6):3113–25. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1400820
- Iijima N, Iwasaki A. T Cell Memory. A Local Macrophage Chemokine Network Sustains Protective Tissue-Resident Memory CD4 T Cells. *Science* (2014) 346(6205):93–8. doi: 10.1126/science.1257530

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Lee and Oh. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Yuekang Xu, Anhui Normal University, China

REVIEWED BY Xiaomin Zhang, University of Arkansas for Medical Sciences, United States Jie Li, Central South University, China Honglin Wang, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China

\*CORRESPONDENCE Jiang Ji

jijiang@suda.edu.cn Marcus Maurer marcus.maurer@charite.de Qingqing Jiao qingqingjiao@suda.edu.cn

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 25 May 2022 ACCEPTED 27 June 2022 PUBLISHED 22 July 2022

#### CITATION

Su W, Zhang J, Yang S, Tang M, Shen Y, Liu C, Ji J, Maurer M and Jiao Q (2022) Galectin-9 contributes to the pathogenesis of atopic dermatitis *via* T cell immunoglobulin mucin-3. *Front. Immunol.* 13:952338. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.952338

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Su, Zhang, Yang, Tang, Shen, Liu, Ji, Maurer and Jiao. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

### Galectin-9 contributes to the pathogenesis of atopic dermatitis *via* T cell immunoglobulin mucin-3

Wenxing Su<sup>1,2,3†</sup>, Ji Zhang<sup>1†</sup>, Shun Yang<sup>1</sup>, Minhui Tang<sup>2</sup>, Yu Shen<sup>4</sup>, Cuiping Liu<sup>4</sup>, Jiang Ji<sup>1\*</sup>, Marcus Maurer<sup>5,6\*</sup> and Qingqing Jiao<sup>2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Dermatology, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University, Su Zhou, China, <sup>2</sup>Department of Dermatology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University, Suzhou, China, <sup>3</sup>Department of Plastic and Burn Surgery, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Chengdu Medical College (China National Nuclear Corporation 416 Hospital), Chengdu, China, <sup>4</sup>Jiangsu Institute of Clinical Immunology and Jiangsu Key Laboratory of Clinical Immunology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University, Suzhou, China, <sup>5</sup>Institute of Allergology, Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Corporate Member of Freie Universität Berlin and Humboldt-Universität zu Berlin, Berlin, Germany, <sup>6</sup>Allergology and Immunology, Fraunhofer Institute for Translational Medicine and Pharmacology ITMP, Berlin, Germany

**Background:** Atopic dermatitis (AD), a common type 2 inflammatory disease, is driven by T helper (T<sub>H</sub>)  $2/T_H 22$  polarization and cytokines.Galectin-9 (Gal-9), *via* its receptor T cell immunoglobulin- and mucin-domain-containing molecule-3 (TIM-3), can promote  $T_H 2/T_H 22$  immunity. The relevance of this in AD is largely unclear.

**Objectives:** To characterize the role of TIM-3 and Gal-9 in the pathogenesis of AD and underlying mechanisms.

**Methods:** We assessed the expression of Gal-9 and TIM-3 in 30 AD patients, to compare them with those of 30 healthy controls (HC) and to explore possible links with disease features including AD activity (SCORAD), IgE levels, and circulating eosinophils and B cells. We also determined the effects of Gal-9 on T cells from the AD patients.

**Results:** Our AD patients had markedly higher levels of serum Gal-9 and circulating TIM-3-expressing T<sub>H</sub>1 and T<sub>H</sub>17 cells than HC. Gal-9 and TIM-3 were linked to high disease activity, IgE levels, and circulating eosinophils and/ or B cells. The rates of circulating TIM-3-positive CD4<sup>+</sup> cells were positively correlated with rates of T<sub>H</sub>2/T<sub>H</sub>22 cells and negatively correlated with rates of T<sub>H</sub>1/T<sub>H</sub>17 cells. Gal-9 inhibited the proliferation and induced the apoptosis of T cells in patients with AD, especially in those with severe AD.

**Conclusion:** Our findings suggest thatGal-9, *via* TIM-3, contributes to the pathogenesis of AD by augmenting  $T_H 2/T_H 22$  polarization through the downregulation of  $T_H 1/T_H 17$  immunity. This makes Gal-9 and TIM-3 interesting to explore further, as possible drivers of disease and targets of novel AD treatment.

KEYWORDS

T cell immunoglobulin- and mucin-domain-containing molecules-3 (TIM-3), Galectin-9 (Gal-9),  $T_H1$  cells,  $T_H2$  cells,  $T_H17$  cells,  $T_H22$  cells, atopic dermatitis

#### Introduction

Atopic dermatitis (AD) is a common T-cell mediated skin inflammatory disease, with abnormal activation of several subpopulations of T helper  $(T_H)$  cells (1-3). We and others have shown that AD, in many patients, is characterized by excess  $T_{H}2/T_{H}22$  cell activity (4-8). The increased production of T<sub>H</sub>2 cytokines such as interleukin (IL)-4 and IL-13 initiates a complex immune cascade that includes the generation of allergen-specific IgE-producing B cells and eosinophil migration to AD skin lesions (9-14), two hallmark features of AD. Furthermore, T<sub>H</sub>2 and T<sub>H</sub>22 cytokines inhibit skin barrier protein-encoding genes such as filaggrin, loricrin, and involucrin (15) and the production of antimicrobial peptides, both of which are held to contribute to the increased susceptibility to skin infections in patients with AD (16). The key role of  $T_{\rm H}2/T_{\rm H}22$ cytokines in the pathogenesis of AD is supported by the efficacy of treatment with the anti-IL-4 receptor antibody dupilumab and an anti-IL-22 antibody (ILV-094) (17-19). As of now, it is largely unclear what drives  $T_H 2/T_H 22$  skewing in AD.

Galectin-9 (Gal-9) is a tandem-repeat type galectin with two carbohydrate-recognition domains, and it was first identified as an eosinophil chemoattractant and activation factor (20, 21). It is universally expressed in a wide range of immune and nonimmune cells and is known to regulate different biological functions, such as cell adhesion, differentiation, aggregation, and cell death (22). Galectin-9 is a versatile immunomodulator that has recently been shown to be associated with the pathogenesis of AD. For example, the skin of AD patients exhibits increased levels of Gal-9, especially in the epidermis, and increased numbers of Gal-9 positive eosinophils and mast cells (23). Blood levels of Gal-9, in patients with AD, were reported to be significantly higher than in healthy controls (HC) and correlated with disease activity (24).

Gal-9 exerts its biological functions via multiple receptors, including CD44 and T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin containing-protein 3 (TIM-3). TIM-3 is expressed by several populations of immune cells including terminally differentiated T<sub>H</sub>1, T<sub>H</sub>17, and Tc1 lymphocytes as well as NK, monocytes, and myeloid cells, whereas T<sub>H</sub>2/T<sub>H</sub>22 cells do not express TIM-3 (25). Gal-9 signaling via TIM-3 is held to modulate immune responses and diseases. For example, we have previously shown upregulation of Gal-9 and TIM-3 in the serum and peripheral blood mononuclear cells of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), and this was closely related to disease activity (26). Gal-9, via TIM-3, induces apoptosis in T<sub>H</sub>1 and  $T_{\rm H}17$  cells (27, 28), is involved in tolerance induction and T cell exhaustion (25, 27, 29, 30), and downregulates T<sub>H</sub>1/T<sub>H</sub>17-biased immune responses resulting in  $\rm T_{\rm H}2$  polarization. Whether or not TIM-3 plays a role in AD is currently unknown.

To address this question, we investigated patients with AD and HC for their Gal-9 serum levels and rates of circulating TIM-3-positive cells, we characterized the clinical relevance of Gal-9 and TIM-3 in AD, and we explored potential mechanisms that underlie their role in the pathogenesis of AD.

#### Materials and methods

### Study conduct, patients, and control subjects

Ethical approval from the Ethics Committee of The First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University (Suzhou, China, No. 2014809026) was obtained prior to the study. All patients provided written informed consent in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration of the World Medical Association. AD was diagnosed in accordance with the criteria of Hanifin and Rajka and disease severity was evaluated using the SCORing Atopic Dermatitis index (SCORAD), with 0–24, 25-50, and >50 points reflecting mild, moderate, and severe AD,

Abbreviations: AD, Atopic dermatitis;  $T_H2$ , T helper  $T_H2$ ; TIM-3, T cell immunoglobulin- and mucin-domain-containing molecules-3; Gal-9, Galectin-9; HC, Healthy controls; TIM, T cell immunoglobulin mucin; PBMCs, Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells; AV/PI, Annexin V/propidiumiodide.

respectively (31). At the time of the study and for one month prior, none of the patients were treated with systemic steroids or other immunosuppressant treatments, or potent topical steroids, or topical corticosteroids as well as other medications (e.g. antibiotics, light therapy ect.). Patients with other allergic conditions, e.g., pollen allergy, food allergy, or allergic asthma, et al. were excluded. Age-matched healthy blood donors were recruited as controls, all of whom were without any allergic conditions (n =30, female: 19; mean age:  $10.4 \pm 4.7$  years).Pediatric allergy specialists and trained field technicians performed the physical examinations, SCORAD score assessments, and collected blood samples.

Laboratory investigation including blood routine examination and IgE levels. Total and specific IgE levels measured at the central laboratory (Central Labor, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University) using Immuno CAP System (Phadia Laboratory Systems, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc, Uppsala, Sweden).

### Peripheral blood mononuclear cell purification

PBMCs were immediately isolated and purified from drawn blood as previously published (32). Briefly, PBMCs were isolated from heparinized venous blood on Ficoll-Hypaque gradients (Pharmacia, Uppsala, Sweden) and re-suspended in Roswell Park Memorial Institute (RPMI) 1640 medium supplemented with gentamicin ( $40\mu$ g/mL) and 10% pooled type AB normal human serum (Sigma-Aldrich).

#### Flow cytometric analyses

T cells were stained with fluorescent-labeled monoclonal antibodies against CD-4-FITC (300538, Clone: RPA-T4, Biolegend), TIM-3-PE (345006, Clone: F38-2E2, Biolegend), IFN-γ-APC (502512, Clone: 4S.B3, Biolegend), IL-17A-APC (512334, Clone: BL168, Biolegend), IL-4-APC (500812, Clone: MP4-25D2, Biolegend), and IL-22-APC (366706, Clone: 2G12A41, Biolegend). Intracellular staining was performed as follows: Surface staining was performed for 20 minutes with CD-4-FITC and/or TIM-3-PE antibodies on ice. Cells were washed and resuspended in fixation/permeabilization solution (420801/ 421002, Biolegend) and stained with IFN-γ-APC, IL-17A-APC, IL-4-APC, and IL-22-APC. B cells were stained with CD19-PerCP (392510, Clone: 4G7, Biolegend). Armenian hamster IgG (400908, Clone: HTK88, Biolegend), mouse IgG1 (400108, Clone: RTK2071, Biolegend), mouse IgG2a (400246, Clone: MOPC-173, Biolegend), and mouse IgG 2b (400314, Clone: MPC-11, Biolegend) were used as isotype controls. Cells were analyzed with a Coulter Epics XL Flow cytometer (Beckman) and a Coulter FC 500 ANALYZER (Beckman Coulter); the

relevant data were obtained and analyzed using FlowJo software, version 7.6.

### Gal-9, PBMC proliferation, apoptosis, and cytokine production analysis

For analysis of the Gal-9 level, serum was obtained by centrifuging peripheral blood samples (PBs) from patients with AD; the level of expression of Gal-9 in serum was detected using ELISA kits (AMS Biotechnology, UK), and the PBMC were separated by density gradient centrifugation. Cells from the interphase were collected and washed twice with Dulbecco's PBS. For analysis of proliferation, apoptosis, cytokine production, freshly isolated PBMCs (1  $\times$  10<sup>5</sup> cells/well) were cultured in RPMI 1640 medium (Gibco, USA) containing 10% human AB serum (Gibco) with Recombinant Gal-9 (0.5µg/mL, 1µg/mL, 2µg/mL, and 4µg/mL, ICA309Bo01, LMAI Bio) and LEAFTM Purified Anti-Human CD3 Antibody (100 ng/mL, BioLegend) in 96-well plates for 72 hours, respectively. For analysis of cell proliferation, cell viability was determined using a Cell Counting Kit-8 (CCK-8) assay kit (Beyotime Institute of Biotechnology, Beijing, China). Cells were stained with annexin V-FITC and PI to detect early apoptotic cells (annexin V positive, PI negative) and late apoptotic cells (annexin V positive, PI positive) by flow cytometry (BD PharMingen).

#### Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis and Figures were performed or made using GraphPad Prism 5 (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, CA, USA), respectively. The distribution of numerical variables were analyzed with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Nonparametric tests were used for not normally distributed data. The relation between TIM-3 or Gal-9 expression level and clinical and laboratory characteristics was examined by Spearman's or Pearson's correlation coefficient rank test. Comparison analyses between the groups were carried out using the  $\chi^2$  test, the Mann-Whitney U test, and the Friedman test. A P-value  $\leq$ 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### Results

#### Blood levels of Gal-9 and TIM-3-positive T cells are markedly increased in patients with AD

A total of 30 AD patients (female: 20; mean age:  $11.1 \pm 6.0$  years; aged 1-3 years, n=2; aged 3-5 years, n=5; aged 5-12 years, n = 10; aged 12-18 years, n=10; aged 18-20, n=3) were included after informed consent. As was previously reported, patients with AD had markedly higher serum levels of Gal-9, as

compared to HC (3,030 ± 208 vs 1,330 ± 90 pg/ml, P<0.0001, Figure 1A). In addition, AD patients showed significantly higher rates of TIM-3-positive (TIM-3<sup>+</sup>) circulating CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells (27.2 ± 2.9%vs 11± 1.1%, P<0.0001, Figure 1B and S1).In  $CD4^{+}IFN-\gamma^{+}$  cells(T<sub>H</sub>1 cells), rates of TIM-3 expression were more than 3-fold higher in AD patients (17.7  $\pm$  3.6% vs 4.9 $\pm$ 0.9%, P=0.003, Figure 1C, and S2), and rates in CD4<sup>+</sup> IL-17A<sup>+</sup> cells( $T_H 17$  cells) were twice as high, as compared to HC (12.5± 2.7%vs 6.1± 1.2%, P=0.033, Figure 1D and S3) (Table 1).

Furthermore, serum Gal-9 levels were strongly and positively correlated with rates of circulating TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells (r=0.6364, P=0.0002, Figure 2A). AD patients with high serum levels of Gal-9 had markedly higher rates of TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells as compared toAD patients with low serum levels ofGal-9 (32.5 ± 4%vs 19.3± 3.9%, P=0.029, Figure 2B).Vice versa, patients with high rates of TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells had markedly higher serum levels of Gal-9 than patients with low rates (3,532  $\pm$ 253 vs 2,456 ± 273 pg/ml, P=0.0074, Figure 2C).

#### In AD, high rates of circulating TIM-3<sup>+</sup>T cells are linked to high disease activity, IgE levels, and circulating eosinophils and B cells

When we assessed these findings for their clinical relevance, increased circulating TIM-3+CD4+T cell populations in our AD patients were linked to higher disease

activity, i.e. SCORAD values (r =0.6060, P=0.0004, Figure 3D), higher serum levels of total IgE (r=0.3633, P=0.048, Figure 3A), as well as higher number of circulating blood eosinophils (r=0.6126, P=0.0003, Figure 3B) and CD19<sup>+</sup>B cells (r=0.5120, P=0.0038, Figure 3C). Gal-9 serum levels showed similar links, albeit less pronounced (Figure 4), suggesting that TIM-3 and Gal-9 contribute to the course and pathogenesis of AD.

#### In AD, rates of circulating TIM-3-positive CD4<sup>+</sup> cells are positively correlated with rates of $T_H 2/T_H 22$ cells and negatively correlated with rates of $T_H 1/T_H 17$ cells

Next, we explored the role of TIM-3 and possible underlying mechanisms in AD. High rates of TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells in the blood of AD patients were strongly linked with high rates of T<sub>H</sub>22 cells (r=0.7633, P<0.0001, Figure 5A), and, in addition, with those of  $T_{H2}$  cells (r = 0.5481, P < 0.01, Figure 5B). In contrast, the rates of TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells in the blood of our AD patients were negatively correlated, albeit weakly, with those of  $T_H 17$  cells (r=-0.4372, P<0.05, Figure 5C), and, additionally, with those of  $T_H1$  cells (r=-0.4652, P<0.01, Figure 5D). Serum levels of Gal-9, in our AD patients, were also positively and negatively correlated with circulating  $T_{\rm H}22$ cells (r=0.5904, P<0.001, Figure 6A) and  $T_H 17$  cells (r



#### FIGURE 1

Blood levels of Gal-9 and TIM-3-positive T cells are markedly increased in patients with AD. (A) Serum Gal-9 levels of patients with atopic dermatitis involved in this study (AD, n = 30), as compared to healthy controls (HC, n = 30), (B) the percentage of  $CD4^+TIM-3^+T$  cells in whole blood, the percentage of (C) TIM- $3^+T_H1$  cells and (D) TIM- $3^+T_H17$  cells in PBMCs of the above patients with AD compared to HC. These results are presented as means  $\pm$  SEM

Patient		Age at onset		Total serum	Absolute eosinophil count	Blood CD19 <sup>+</sup> B cells	
no.	Sex	(years)	SCORAD	IgE (U/ml)	(/nl) (0,02-0,52)	(%)	Allergens
1	F	6	17.20	878	1.22	8.49	D.pteronyssinus
2	F	5	19.50	86.12	0.29	6.17	/
3	F	6	20.10	2979	3.76	9.25	/
4	F	5	23.70	199.40	1.87	15.60	Cat and Dog dander
5	F	11	16.20	2026	0.28	14.90	unknown
6	F	5	15.10	617	0.67	6.71	unknown
7	М	19	6.80	1586	1.73	13.80	Dog dander and Birch poller
8	F	18	11.80	2773	0.02	12.10	C. albicans
9	F	20	12.60	3300	1.50	13.50	/
10	М	10	27.50	1084	3.84	11.80	/
11	F	2	29.20	710	1.90	13.20	/
12	F	13	30.50	2783	4.70	11.90	Birch pollen
13	М	6	32.50	2173	5.01	16.00	/
14	М	8	34.80	580	1.80	15.00	/
15	М	14	35.40	440	5.10	11.40	Peanut and Shrimp
16	М	16	37.20	2069	3.60	7.28	Cat dander
17	F	18	38.50	1099	1.80	13.40	Mugwort pollen
18	М	15	69.50	1945	0.10	9.67	Timothy pollen
19	F	16	70.20	2118	1.19	11.20	/
20	F	4	75.10	738	3.73	6.52	/
21	F	13	78.20	3769	2.03	17.20	D.pteronyssinus
22	М	18	53.00	1737	1.01	7.60	/
23	М	20	54.00	1165	3.04	9.88	Egg white and Cow's milk
24	М	19	56.50	1198	4.07	15.40	unknown
25	F	6	61.30	2945	0.12	6.39	unknown
26	F	8	68.40	3227	0.10	10.60	D.pteronyssinus
27	F	17	39.20	1175	0.26	7.48	/
28	F	1	40.50	2284	0.13	11.60	/
29	F	8	45.60	2889	0.30	13.60	/
30	F	7	49.00	2076	0.04	12.90	unknown

#### TABLE 1 Characteristics of patients with atopic dermatitis in the present study.

F, female; M, male; /, no testing for sensitization to allergens was performed. SCORAD, SCORing Atopic Dermatitis. Determination of suspected allergenswas performed by fluorescence enzyme immunoassay usingImmunoCAP System<sup>®</sup> (Sigma-Aldrich, Deisenhofen, Germany).



#### FIGURE 2

Correlation between Gal-9 levels and rates of TIM-3+CD4+ T cells. (A) Association between the percentage of TIM-3+CD4+ T cells and serum Gal-9 levels. For comparisons between groups, we divided the data based on Gal-9 level as low (<2659.13pg/ml), high ( $\geq$ 2659.13pg/m) and the frequency of TIM-3+ cells on CD4+ T cells as low (<21.9%), respectively. The above cut-off values were 2 times the mean of HC test results. (B, C) The association of the serum Gal-9 level and the percentage of TIM-3+CD4+ T cells.



Association between the percentage of TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and total serum IgE (A), circulating eosinophils (B), blood CD19<sup>+</sup> B cells (C), and disease activity as assessed by SCORAD (D) in patients with AD.



=-0.4647, P <0.01, Figure 6C), respectively, suggesting that Gal-9, *via* TIM-3, downregulates  $T_H 1/T_H 17$ -immunity and drives  $T_H 2/T_H 22$  polarization. However, there were no significant correlations between Gal-9 serum levels and circulating TH2 cells (Figure 6B) and TH1 cells (Figure 6D).

#### Gal-9 inhibition of T cell proliferation and induction of T cell apoptosis are linked to AD severity

Finally, we characterized the effects of TIM-3 activation of T cells by Gal-9 in AD and their clinical relevance. To this end, we







stimulated circulating T cells in PBMC samples of patients with mild, moderate, or severe AD with Gal-9 and anti-CD3 and then assessed their proliferation and apoptosis. Gal-9 dose-dependently inhibited proliferation (Figure 7A) and induced apoptosis (Figure 7B) in PBMCs of AD patients. The inhibition of proliferation and induction of apoptosis by Gal-9 were highest in PBMCs of patients with severe AD and lowest in patients with mild AD (Figures 7A, B), linking Gal-9 effects on T cells to AD disease severity.

в Α ncrease in % apop 20 0.0 2.5 3.0 2.0 3.5 4.0 0.5 1.5 2.0 2.5 3.0 3.5 1.5 Gal-9 (ug/ml) Gal-9 (ug/mL)

#### FIGURE 7

Gal-9 inhibits the proliferation and induces apoptosis in PBMCs from AD patients. (A) CCK-8 assay and (B) Apoptosis assay of PBMCs isolated from AD patients (Mild AD, n=11; Moderate AD, n=9; Severe AD, n=10) under graded doses of Gal-9 (0, 1.5, 5, 15, and 50 nM) and anti-CD3 (100ng/ml) for 72 h, respectively. These results are presented as means  $\pm$  SEM. \*P <0.05, \*\*P <0.01, \*\*\*P <0.001 Mild AD vs. Moderate AD; #P < 0.05, ##P < 0.01, ###P < 0.001 Mild AD vs. Severe AD.  $\zeta$ P < 0.05,  $\zeta$ CP < 0.01,  $\zeta$ CCF < 0.001 Moderate AD vs. Severe AD.



Proposed model of the role of Gal-9 and TIM-3 in the pathogenesis of AD. Gal-9, *via* TIM-3 expressed by  $T_H1/T_H17$  cells, downregulates their numbers, by inhibiting proliferation and the induction of apoptosis (1). The reduction of  $T_H1/T_H17$  immunity leads to  $T_H2/T_H22$  polarization (2). Increased  $T_H2/T_H22$  immunity and cytokines drive type 2 inflammation and disease activity (3) with higher numbers of eosinophils(4) and B cell class switching to IgE and elevated IgE levels (5). This, in turn, may drive further upregulation of Gal-9 and TIM-3 expression (6). MBP (Major basic protein), ECP (Eosinophil cationic protein), EPO (Eosinophilperoxidase), SCF (Stem cell factor), VEGF-A (Vascular endothelial growth factor-A), NGF (Nerve growth factor).

#### Discussion

This study tiesGal-9 and its receptor, TIM-3, to the pathogenesis of AD. Both are upregulated in patients in AD and linked to disease features and activity. Our findings support the notion that Gal-9, *via* TIM-3, augments  $T_H2/T_H22$  polarization and down regulates  $T_H1/T_H17$ immunityvia effects on CD4<sup>+</sup>  $T_H1$  and  $T_H17$  cells.

That Gal-9 levels are elevated in AD is not a new finding (23, 33). In contrast, what our study shows for the first time, is that levels

of CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells that express the Gal-9 receptor TIM-3 are also markedly increased in patients with AD. TIM-3 is specifically expressed in  $T_{H1}$  and  $T_{H17}$  cells, but not in  $T_{H2}$  (33), and our AD patients showed triple and double the rate of TIM-3-expressing  $T_{H1}$  and  $T_{H17}$  cells, respectively, as compared to HC. These findings go against those reported by Kanai and coworkers, who reported numbers of TIM-3-expressing CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells to be similar in 9 AD patients as compared to HC (34). Possible explanations for this discrepancy include differences in patient populations, i.e. young Han Chinese patients in our study *vs* middle-aged Japanese patients, and the small number of patients studied. In addition to age, factors such as gender, genetics, and environmental factors also will influence the immunological profile of patients with AD (35).

Why are Gal-9 levels and rates of TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells both upregulated in AD? Our study does and cannot answer this question and was not meant to. Further studies are needed to identify the underlying mechanisms. At least four scenarios could be relevant. First, elevated Gal-9 could increase the rate of TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. Second, TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells could drive Gal-9 levels. Third, Gal-9 and TIM-3 expression may be upregulated by independent mechanisms. Fourth, increased Gal-9 and TIM-3 expression may be driven by the same signals. The first scenario is unlikely since Gal-9 inhibits the proliferation and induces apoptosis of TIM-3<sup>+</sup> cells, as previously reported (36)and demonstrated by our findings in AD. That TIM-3<sup>+</sup> cells produce or induce the production of Gal-9, i.e. scenario two, is also unlikely. CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells have been reported to produce Gal-9 (37, 38), but other cells such as keratinocytes and mast cells are probably much more relevant sources of Gal-9 in AD (24). As for the third and fourth options, the fact that Gal-9 levels and rates of TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells are strongly correlated suggests that the mechanisms that drive the elevation of both are shared, at least in part, rather than independent. Since both are not only correlated with each other, but also linked to disease activity and, to a lesser extent, AD features such as IgE and blood eosinophils and B cells, it appears likely that what drives the increase in Gal-9 levels and rates of TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells in AD is AD itself. Thus, Gal-9 and TIM-3 may act as amplifiers of AD pathogenesis. This notion is supported by the observation that effective treatment of AD can result in the decline of Gal-9 levels.

Our results clearly show that, regardless of the cause, high rates of circulating TIM-3<sup>+</sup>T cells are linked to high AD disease activity, IgE levels, numbers of circulating eosinophils and B cells, as well as high rates of  $T_H2/T_H22$  cells and low rates of  $T_H1/T_H17$  cells. This was also so for Gal-9, albeit less pronounced. What explains this, at least in part, is that Gal-9, in our AD patients, inhibits T cell proliferation and induces T cell apoptosis and that both effects are linked to AD severity. The vicious feedback loop suggested by our results looks like this: High levels of Gal-9 and high levels of TIM-3 expressing  $T_H1/T_H17$  cells make for strong inhibition of  $T_H1/T_H17$  immunity and for  $T_H2/T_H22$  polarization, which in turn comes with high levels of disease activity and inflammatory signals that may drive further Gal-9 and TIM-3 expressions.

As two target glycoproteins of Gal-9 have been identified, TIM-3 and CD44. Whether Gal-9 downregulates  $T_H 1/T_H 17$ immunity *via* TIM-3 in AD? First, we observed that both Gal-9 level and the rate of TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells are elevated in AD patients. Second, Gal-9 levels and rates of TIM-3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells are strongly correlated in our patients with AD. Third, in our AD patients, Gal-9 significantly inhibited T cell proliferation and induced T cell apoptosis. These results indicate that Gal-9 might *via* TIM-3 contributes to the inhibition of  $T_H 1/T_H 17$  activation in AD. However, further experimental evidence is still needed, such as TIM-3 block experiment. And additional experiments with galectin inhibitors also need to be performed to clarify the specific mechanism of Gal-9-mediated suppression in AD.

Our study has several strengths and a few limitations. As for the former, for example, we assessed Gal-9 and TIM-3 in a sizeable and well-characterized patient population, together with clinical and other molecular markers. A major limitation of our study is its monocentric approach, which calls for confirmation of our results in a broader and more heterogeneous group of patients. A minor limitation of our study is that we only investigates the expression of Gal-9 and TIM-3 in blood samples. This is mainly due to blood samples are relatively easy to obtain, and blood source indicators have the potential to be developed into biomarkers in the later stage for AD. As skin biopsy is not a routine test for patients with AD. Besides, two studies have been reported that, increased Gal-9 expression in the skin lesions of AD patients (23, 24). Whereas, comparative studies on Gal-9 and TIM-3 expression in peripheral blood and lesions of AD are still needed.

Taken together, as summarized in Figure 8, upregulation of TIM-3/Gal-9 interaction, in AD, comes with downregulation of  $T_H 1/T_H 17$  responses and more pronounced  $T_H 2/T_H 22$  immunity. Our data suggest that the TIM-3/Gal-9 pathway may play an important role in the pathogenesis of AD, given that levels of TIM-3/Gal-9 are closely associated with disease activity, total serum IgE levels as well as blood eosinophil and B cell count. Further research is needed to clarify the molecular mechanisms that drive increased TIM-3/Gal-9 expression of  $T_H 1/T_H 17$  cells in AD. In addition, future studies should aim to characterize TIM-3/Gal-9 expression on Tc1, NK, and myeloid cells as well as their levels in skin lesions of patients in AD.

### What is already known about this topic?

- Atopic dermatitis (AD) is driven by T<sub>H</sub>2/T<sub>H</sub>22 polarization and cytokines.
- Galectin-9 (Gal-9) can promote T<sub>H</sub>2/T<sub>H</sub>22 immunity, via its receptor T cell immunoglobulin- and mucindomain-containing molecule-3 (TIM-3).

#### What does this study add?

- Gal-9 and TIM-3 are markedly upregulated in AD and linked to disease features.
- Gal-9 and TIM-3 levels are positively correlated with rates of  $T_{\rm H}2/T_{\rm H}22$  cells and negatively correlated with rates of  $T_{\rm H}1/T_{\rm H}17$  cells.

• TIM-3/Gal-9 inhibits the proliferation and induces apoptosis in AD T cells, and both effects are linked to disease severity.

#### Data availability statement

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary material**. Further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

#### **Ethics statement**

This study was reviewed and approved by The Ethics Committee of The First Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University (Suzhou, China, No. 2014809026). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

#### Author contributions

WS, JZ, SY, YS, and CL performed experiments and analyzed the data. MT and JJ recruited patients. QJ, JJ, and MM analyzed data and wrote the manuscript. MM contributed to the critical revision of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

#### Funding

This work was supported by grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 82073434), the Medical Scientific Research Project of Jiangsu Health Commission 2020 (Z2020017), Suzhou Minsheng Technology-Medical and Health Application Foundation (SYS2020135), The Opening Project of State Key Laboratory of Radiation Medicine and Protection (GZK1201912), and The Assistance Project of Suzhou Key Medical Discipline (SZFCXK202118).

#### Conflict of interest

Author WS was employed by China National Nuclear Corporation 416 Hospital.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

#### Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

#### Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fimmu.2022.952338/full#supplementary-material

#### SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 1

Representative flow cytometry analysis of TIM-3 expression on CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells in whole blood of patients with AD and HC. Cells were initially gated on CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells. Subsequently, the frequency of TIM-3<sup>+</sup> cells CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells was analyzed by flow cytometry in the whole blood of AD patients and HC, respectively.

#### SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 2

Representative flow cytometry analysis of TIM-3 expression on CD4<sup>+</sup>IFN- $\gamma^+$ T cells in PBMCs from AD patients and HC. Cells were initially gated on CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. Then IFN- $\gamma^+$ cells were selected out of the gated CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. Subsequently, the frequency of TIM-3<sup>+</sup> cells on CD4<sup>+</sup>IFN- $\gamma^+$  T cells was analyzed by flow cytometry in PBMCs from AD patients and HC, respectively.

#### SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 3

Representative flow cytometry analysis of TIM-3 expression on CD4<sup>+</sup>IL-17A<sup>+</sup> T cells in PBMCs from AD patients and HC. The cells were initially gated on CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. Then IL-17A<sup>+</sup> cells were selected out of the gated CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. Subsequently, the frequency of TIM-3<sup>+</sup> cells on CD4<sup>+</sup>IL-17A<sup>+</sup> T cells was analyzed by flow cytometry in PBMCs from AD patients and HC, respectively.

#### SUPPLEMENTARY FIGURE 4

Representative flow cytometry analysis of  $T_{\rm H}22$  and  $T_{\rm H}22$  in PBMCs from AD patients. (A)  $T_{\rm H}22$  cells: Cells were initially gated on CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. Then IL-22<sup>+</sup>cells were selected out of the gated CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. (B)  $T_{\rm H}2$ : Cells were initially gated on CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. Then IL-4<sup>+</sup>cells were selected out of the gated CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells.

#### References

1. Ogg G. Role of T cells in the pathogenesis of atopic dermatitis. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2009) 39:310-6. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2222.2008.03146.x

2. Honda T, Kabashima K. Reconciling innate and acquired immunity in atopic dermatitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2020) 145:1136–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2020.02.008

3. Langan SM, Irvine AD, Weidinger S. Atopic dermatitis. Lancet (2020) 396:345-60. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31286-1

4. Howell MD, Parker ML, Mustelin T, Ranade K. Past, present, and future for biologic intervention in atopic dermatitis. *Allergy* (2015) 70:887–96. doi: 10.1111/ all.12632

5. Jin M, Yoon J. From bench to clinic: the potential of therapeutic targeting of the IL-22 signaling pathway in atopic dermatitis. *Immune Netw* (2018) 18:e42. doi: 10.4110/in.2018.18.e42

6. Sanyal RD, Pavel AB, Glickman J, Chan TC, Zheng X, Zhang N, et al. Atopic dermatitis in African American patients is TH2/TH22-skewed with TH1/TH17 attenuation. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol* (2019) 122:99–110.e116. doi: 10.1016/j.anai.2018.08.024

7. Jiao Q, Qian Q, Liu C, Luo Y, Fang F, Wang M, et al. T Helper 22 cells from han Chinese patients with atopic dermatitis exhibit high expression of inducible T-cell costimulator. *Br J Dermatol* (2020) 182:648–57. doi: 10.1111/bjd.18040

8. Wang S, Zhu R, Gu C, Zou Y, Yin H, Xu J, et al. Distinct clinical features and serum cytokine pattern of elderly atopic dermatitis in China. *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* (2020) 34:2346–52. doi: 10.1111/jdv.16346

9. Punnonen J, Cocks BG, De Vries JE. IL-4 induces germ-line IgE heavy chain gene transcription in human fetal pre-b cells. evidence for differential expression of functional IL-4 and IL-13 receptors during b cell ontogeny. *J Immunol* (1995) 155:4248–54.

10. Poulsen LK, Hummelshoj L. Triggers of IgE class switching and allergy development. Ann Med (2007) 39:440-56. doi: 10.1080/07853890701449354

11. Bagnasco D, Ferrando M, Caminati M, Bragantini A, Puggioni F, Varricchi G, et al. Targeting interleukin-5 or interleukin-5Ralpha: Safety considerations. *Drug Saf* (2017) 40:559–70. doi: 10.1007/s40264-017-0522-5

12. Junttila IS. Tuning the cytokine responses: An update on interleukin (IL)-4 and IL-13 receptor complexes. Front Immunol (2018) 9:888. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00888

13. Akdis CA, Arkwright PD, Bruggen MC, Busse W, Gadina M, Guttman-Yassky E, et al. Type 2 immunity in the skin and lungs. *Allergy* (2020) 75:1582–605. doi: 10.1111/all.14318

14. Shen ZJ, Hu J, O'neal MA, Malter JS. Pin1 regulates IL-5 induced eosinophil polarization and migration. *Cells* (2021) 10. doi: 10.3390/cells10020211

15. Furue M. Regulation of filaggrin, loricrin, and involucrin by IL-4, IL-13, IL-17A, IL-22, AHR, and NRF2: Pathogenic implications in atopic dermatitis. *Int J Mol Sci* (2020) 21. doi: 10.3390/ijms21155382

16. Ong PY, Leung DY. Bacterial and viral infections in atopic dermatitis: a comprehensive review. *Clin Rev Allergy Immunol* (2016) 51:329–37. doi: 10.1007/s12016-016-8548-5

17. Brunner PM, Pavel AB, Khattri S, Leonard A, Malik K, Rose S, et al. Baseline IL-22 expression in patients with atopic dermatitis stratifies tissue responses to fezakinumab. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2019) 143:142–54. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2018.07.028

18. Ariens LFM, van der Schaft J, Bakker DS, Balak D, Romeijn MLE, Kouwenhoven T, et al. Dupilumab is very effective in a large cohort of difficultto-treat adult atopic dermatitis patients: First clinical and biomarker results from the BioDay registry. *Allergy* (2020) 75:116–26. doi: 10.1111/all.14080

19. Igelman S, Kurta AO, Sheikh U, Mcwilliams A, Armbrecht E, Jackson Cullison SR, et al. Off-label use of dupilumab for pediatric patients with atopic dermatitis: A multicenter retrospective review. *J Am Acad Dermatol* (2020) 82:407–11. doi: 10.1016/j.jaad.2019.10.010

20. Asakura H, Kashio Y, Nakamura K, Seki M, Dai S, Shirato Y, et al. Selective eosinophil adhesion to fibroblast *via* IFN-gamma-induced galectin-9. *J Immunol* (2002) 169:5912–8. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.169.10.5912

21. Igawa K, Satoh T, Hirashima M, Yokozeki H. Regulatory mechanisms of galectin-9 and eotaxin-3 synthesis in epidermal keratinocytes: possible involvement of galectin-9 in dermal eosinophilia of Th1-polarized skin inflammation. *Allergy* (2006) 61:1385–91. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2006.01130.x

22. Hirashima M, Kashio Y, Nishi N, Yamauchi A, Imaizumi TA, Kageshita T, et al. Galectin-9 in physiological and pathological conditions. *Glycoconj J* (2002) 19:593–600. doi: 10.1023/B:GLYC.0000014090.63206.2f

23. Farag AGA, Al-Sharaky DR, Allam SS, Khaled HN. Role of galectin-9 in atopic dermatitis - is it mediated through e selectin? a clinical and immunohistochemical study. *Clin Cosmet Investig Dermatol* (2020) 13:11–9. doi: 10.2147/CCID.S229393

24. Nakajima R, Miyagaki T, Oka T, Nakao M, Kawaguchi M, Suga H, et al. Elevated serum galectin-9 levels in patients with atopic dermatitis. *J Dermatol* (2015) 42:723–6. doi: 10.1111/1346-8138.12884

25. Tang R, Rangachari M, Kuchroo VK. Tim-3: A co-receptor with diverse roles in T cell exhaustion and tolerance. *Semin Immunol* (2019) 42:101302. doi: 10.1016/j.smim.2019.101302

26. Jiao Q, Qian Q, Zhao Z, Fang F, Hu X, An J, et al. Expression of human T cell immunoglobulin domain and mucin-3 (TIM-3) and TIM-3 ligands in peripheral blood from patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arch Dermatol Res* (2016) 308:553–61. doi: 10.1007/s00403-016-1665-4

27. Han G, Chen G, Shen B, Li Y. Tim-3: an activation marker and activation limiter of innate immune cells. *Front Immunol* (2013) 4:449. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2013.00449

28. Zhang Q, Luan H, Wang L, He F, Zhou H, Xu X, et al. Galectin-9 ameliorates anti-GBM glomerulonephritis by inhibiting Th1 and Th17 immune responses in mice. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2014) 306:F822–832. doi: 10.1152/ ajprenal.00294.2013

29. Page NS, Jones G, Stewart GJ. Genetic association studies between the T cell immunoglobulin mucin (TIM) gene locus and childhood atopic dermatitis. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* (2006) 141:331–6. doi: 10.1159/000095459

30. Rodriguez-Manzanet R, Dekruyff R, Kuchroo VK, Umetsu DT. The costimulatory role of TIM molecules. *Immunol Rev* (2009) 229:259–70. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2009.00772.x

31. Severity scoring of atopic dermatitis: the SCORAD index. consensus report of the European task force on atopic dermatitis. *Dermatology* (1993) 186:23–31. doi: 10.1159/000247298

32. Jiao Q, Wang H, Hu Z, Zhuang Y, Yang W, Li M, et al. Lidocaine inhibits staphylococcal enterotoxin-stimulated activation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells from patients with atopic dermatitis. *Arch Dermatol Res* (2013) 305:629–36. doi: 10.1007/s00403-013-1339-4

33. Nakae S, Iikura M, Suto H, Akiba H, Umetsu DT, Dekruyff RH, et al. TIM-1 and TIM-3 enhancement of Th2 cytokine production by mast cells. *Blood* (2007) 110:2565–8. doi: 10.1182/blood-2006-11-058800

34. Kanai Y, Satoh T, Igawa K, Yokozeki H. Impaired expression of Tim-3 on Th17 and Th1 cells in psoriasis. *Acta Derm Venereol* (2012) 92:367–71. doi: 10.2340/00015555-1285

35. Suaini NHA, Tan CPT, Loo EXL, Tham EH. Global differences in atopic dermatitis. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol* (2021) 32:23–33. doi: 10.1111/pai.13335

36. Lee J, Park EJ, Noh JW, Hwang JW, Bae EK, Ahn JK, et al. Underexpression of TIM-3 and blunted galectin-9-induced apoptosis of CD4+ T cells in rheumatoid arthritis. *Inflammation* (2012) 35:633–7. doi: 10.1007/s10753-011-9355-z

37. Oomizu S, Arikawa T, Niki T, Kadowaki T, Ueno M, Nishi N, et al. Cell surface galectin-9 expressing Th cells regulate Th17 and Foxp3+ treg development by galectin-9 secretion. *PloS One* (2012) 7:e48574. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0048574

38. Dong J, Cheng L, Zhao M, Pan X, Feng Z, Wang D. Tim-3-expressing macrophages are functionally suppressed and expanded in oral squamous cell carcinoma due to virus-induced gal-9 expression. *Tumour Biol* (2017) 39:1010428317701651. doi: 10.1177/1010428317701651

#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Yuekang Xu, Anhui Normal University, China

REVIEWED BY Pau Serra Devecchi, Institut de Recerca Biomèdica August Pi i Sunyer (IDIBAPS), Spain Efthalia Zervoudi, Cardiff University, United Kingdom

\*CORRESPONDENCE Wei Jiang wjiang6@stanford.edu Elizabeth D. Mellins mellins@stanford.edu

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 14 June 2022 ACCEPTED 06 July 2022 PUBLISHED 27 July 2022

#### CITATION

Li Y, Jiang W and Mellins ED (2022) TCR-like antibodies targeting autoantigen-mhc complexes: a mini-review. *Front. Immunol.* 13:968432. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.968432

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Li, Jiang and Mellins. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

### TCR-like antibodies targeting autoantigen-mhc complexes: a mini-review

#### Ying Li<sup>1,2</sup>, Wei Jiang<sup>1,2\*</sup> and Elizabeth D. Mellins<sup>1,2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Pediatrics, Divisions of Human Gene Therapy and Allergy, Immunology & Rheumatology, Stanford University School of Medicine, Stanford, CA, United States, <sup>2</sup>Stanford Program in Immunology, Stanford University School of Medicine, Stanford, CA, United States

T cell receptors (TCRs) recognize peptide antigens bound to major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules (p/MHC) that are expressed on cell surfaces; while B cell-derived antibodies (Abs) recognize soluble or cell surface native antigens of various types (proteins, carbohydrates, etc.). Immune surveillance by T and B cells thus inspects almost all formats of antigens to mount adaptive immune responses against cancer cells, infectious organisms and other foreign insults, while maintaining tolerance to self-tissues. With contributions from environmental triggers, the development of autoimmune disease is thought to be due to the expression of MHC risk alleles by antigenpresenting cells (APCs) presenting self-antigen (autoantigen), breaking through self-tolerance and activating autoreactive T cells, which orchestrate downstream pathologic events. Investigating and treating autoimmune diseases have been challenging, both because of the intrinsic complexity of these diseases and the need for tools targeting T cell epitopes (autoantigen-MHC). Naturally occurring TCRs with relatively low (micromolar) affinities to p/ MHC are suboptimal for autoantigen-MHC targeting, whereas the use of engineered TCRs and their derivatives (e.g., TCR multimers and TCRengineered T cells) are limited by unpredictable cross-reactivity. As Abs generally have nanomolar affinity, recent advances in engineering TCR-like (TCRL) Abs promise advantages over their TCR counterparts for autoantigen-MHC targeting. Here, we compare the p/MHC binding by TCRs and TCRL Abs, review the strategies for generation of TCRL Abs, highlight their application for identification of autoantigen-presenting APCs, and discuss future directions and limitations of TCRL Abs as immunotherapy for autoimmune diseases.

#### KEYWORDS

TCR-like antibodies, autoimmune diseases, autoantigen presentation, immunotherapy, antigen-specific therapy

#### Introduction

To date, over 80 autoimmune diseases have been described (1), ranging from organ-specific (e.g., pancreas-specific Type 1 diabetes (T1D) and thyroid gland-specific Grave's disease) to systemic conditions (e.g., rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE)). Curative approaches for autoimmunity are lacking. Despite diverse manifestations and autoantigen sources, these autoimmune reactions typically share stages of initiation, propagation, and for some, periods of clinical remission (2).

Although environmental factors are thought to be required as triggers for disease, predisposition to autoimmunity most often reflects inherited factors, with MHC (human leucocyte antigen (HLA) in humans) alleles conferring the highest risk (3, 4). Typically, class I (MHC-I or HLA-I in humans) genes encode proteins that present peptides from intracellular antigens to CD8 + T cells, and class II (MHC-II or HLA-II in humans) genes encode proteins that present extracellular/endosomal antigens to CD4+ T lymphocytes (5). A number of particular HLA-II (i.e., HLA-DR, -DQ, and -DP) alleles have been identified as critical risk factors for particular autoimmune diseases. For example, >90% celiac patients carry HLA-DQA1\*05:01/HLA-DQB1\*02:01 (6, 7), and >95% narcoleptic patients carry HLA-DQB1\*06:02 (8, 9). In addition, the HLA-DRB1\*04:01/\*04:04 genotypes are risk alleles (odds ratios are ~4.14 and ~3.17, respectively) for RA (10) and the HLA-DRB1\*15:01-DRB5\*01:01 haplotype (up to 60% among Caucasians) is linked to multiple sclerosis (MS) (11). How these polymorphic MHC proteins interact with autoantigens and how autoantigen-MHC presenting APCs interact with autoreactive T cells are central questions in the field.

HLA-II+ APCs generate peptide/HLA-II (p/HLA-II) complexes (12, 13) that interact with cognate TCRs on CD4+ T cells, which orchestrate downstream autoimmune reactions (9, 14–16). Therefore, targeting autoantigen-HLA-II complexes on the APC surface with soluble TCR or TCRL reagents enables a specific way to investigate the initiation and propagation of autoimmunity. Here, we review current approaches and future directions for generating and using TCRL (also known as TCR mimic) Abs as research tools and potential therapeutics for autoimmune diseases.

### Comparisons of TCRL Abs with TCRs

Abs share many similarities with TCRs in terms of diversity of the receptor repertoire and specificity for antigen recognition (17, 18). Abs, especially monoclonal Abs (mAbs) are widely used in research, diagnoses and therapies as specific immunetargeting agents (19), whereas TCRs have not been widely used (20). This is in large part due to the intrinsic difference in their antigen binding affinities. TCRs have micromolar affinities for cognate p/MHCs (21), whereas Abs have nanomolar affinities and interact with their specific antigens with >100x higher binding energies (22).

Each TCR contains two polypeptide chains:  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ , whereas each Ab consists of two heavy (H) and two light (L) chains. An Ab has two identical antigen-binding fragments (Fab, an H/L dimer) and a crystallizable fragment (Fc, from the H chain) that links the two Fab arms (22), yielding increased avidity for antigen. The Fab H/L heterodimer, like the TCR  $\alpha$ /  $\beta$  heterodimer, uses two sets of complementarity-determining regions (CDRs) to directly contact the cognate antigen. The CDR regions are also referred to as the fragment variable (Fv) region. CDR3 of both Fabs and TCRs are hypervariable, with key amino acid residues governing antigen binding specificity. Residues within the germline-encoded CDR1 and CDR2 are less variable (17). Ab engineering usually focuses on CDRs of Fab or Fv heavy and/or light chains. To modify both chains using one gene cassette, a covalent link between the heavy and light chain fragments can be used, yielding single-chain Fv (scFv) for example.

As natural p/MHC receptors, TCRs have scientific, diagnostic and therapeutic potential, particularly if used as tetramers or higher order multimers to increase avidity (23), or if engineered to improve target affinity or avidity (23-25). Affinity improved and/ or multimeric TCRs and TCR-engineered T cells have been used to target and clear tumor cells presenting cancer-related p/MHC-I (26). However, these reagents have seldom been used for autoantigen-MHC-II targeting, likely for several reasons. First, compared to TCRs recognizing foreign or neoantigens, MHC-II/ autoantigen-reactive TCRs tend to have lower affinity, which typically allows their escape from thymic negative selection but activity for autoimmune responses (27); this affinity window is a poor starting point for affinity improvement by TCR engineering. Second, improved TCR affinity is often compromised by unpredictable cross-reactivity (28, 29), causing off-target staining during auto-APC characterization.

To resolve these issues stemming from natural TCRs, investigators developed TCRL mAbs by combining the high affinity of a mAb with the capacity to recognize p/MHC complexes (20). Some TCRL mAbs target intracellular antigens presented by MHC-I on tumor cells and have been applied as immunotherapeutics for cancers (30, 31). Crystallization studies have determined the structures of five p/MHC-I-specific TCRL mAbs in Fab formats binding to their p/MHC-I targets (32–35). Although CDR regions of all five TCRL Fab molecules interact with the peptide region of p/MHC-I complexes, only two (34) show the canonical docking geometry that elicits TCR signaling (36) is not an absolute requirement for TCRL mAb development. Recently, the co-crystal structure of an MHC-II-restricted TCRL Fab bound by a gliadin peptide/HLA-

DQ2.5 (DQA1\*05:01/DQB1\*02:01) complex has been determined (37). This Fab has picomolar affinity, adopts the canonical TCR docking geometry (38), and demonstrates desirable properties for p/MHC-II staining and specific T cell inhibition relevant to celiac disease (37).

### Generation of TCRL mAbs targeting p/MHC-II complexes

Naturally occurring Abs rarely mimic TCR specificity for p/ MHC antigen(s); therefore, the TCRL feature of an Ab is typically obtained through target-driven *in vitro* selection and/ or Ab engineering. Advances in hybridoma technology (39), recombinant p/MHC synthesis (40), and binder selection *via* phage or yeast display (41, 42) have enabled protein engineering of TCRL mAb. As other reviews have summarized TCRL mAb generation (20, 30, 31), we focus on the available approaches relevant to TCRL mAbs specific for p/MHC-II.

Initially, mice or rats immunized with p/MHC-II complexes expressed by cells or as soluble, recombinant proteins were used to produce a candidate B cell pool from which B cell hybridomas (immortal B cell lines producing candidate mAbs) were generated. Although TCRL specificity was possible (43, 44), most often, p/MHC-II-specific enrichment and screening were required to identify hybridomas producing TCRL mAbs. To date, >20 p/MHC-II-specific TCRL mAbs have been generated using this approach (20, 45, 46) and about half are relevant to autoimmune diseases (Table 1). However, challenges persist: 1) limited B cell clonal candidates with peptide specificities and more clones with monomorphic MHC specificity due to the framework differences of MHC-II alleles or MHC-II from different species (immunization of HLA-transgenic mice (49) may help enrich for peptide-specific responses, see discussion below); 2) low throughput of hybridoma production and laborintensive screening for p/MHC-II binding; 3) non-human origin of the Ab itself, limiting their therapeutic use. Notably, a human B cell hybridoma expressing a TCRL mAb recognizing an HLA-A2-derived self-peptide bound to HLA-DR1 was generated using peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) (59).

To avoid the limitations of hybridoma approaches, phage display has been applied by several groups to screen Ab libraries for p/HLA-II binders (49, 52, 56) (Table 1). A typical library contains  $10^{8}$ - $10^{11}$  phage particles, each displaying an Ab variant on the surface. Phage display is achieved by covalently fusing Ab fragments, such as Fab and scFv, with a phage coat protein through molecular cloning (41, 70). Screening the library for binders to p/HLA-II relies on a process called "panning" or more recently "biopanning" (70). This process includes multiple rounds of negative selection (e.g., against irrelevant p/HLA-II) and positive selection (e.g., against target p/HLA-II). Designing Ab libraries in phage allows selection from mouse (49) or human (37, 52, 53, 56) antibody sources. To enrich for peptide-specific Abs in the mouse endogenous repertoire prior to construction of

TABLE 1 TCRL mAbs targeting autoimmunity-related p/MHC-II complexes.

mAb Clone	Species	Format	Method	Disease/Model	T cell antigen/MHC	References
B-7-1, B-18-7, C-34-72	Mouse	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma	MS/EAE model	MBP <sub>87-99</sub> /I-A <sup>s</sup>	(47)
S.1.6	Mouse	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma	MS	MBP/DR7	(48)
R.1.D12	Mouse	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma	MS	MBP/DRw11	(48)
MK16	Mouse	Fab	Phage display	MS	MBP <sub>218-231</sub> /DR15	(49)
12A	Mouse	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma	RA	HC gp-39 <sub>263-275</sub> /DR4	(50, 51)
2E4, 1F11, 2C3, 3A3, 3H5	Human	Fab	Phage display	MS	MOG <sub>35-55</sub> /DR15	(52)
G3H8	Human	Fab; reconstructed full-length Ab	Phage display	T1D	GAD65 <sub>555-567</sub> /DR4	(52, 53)
mAb287	Mouse	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma	T1D/NOD mice	Insulin B <sub>9-23</sub> /I-A <sup>g7</sup>	(54, 55)
FS1	Mouse	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma	Diabetes/NOD mice	p63/I-A <sup>g7</sup>	(46)
106, 107	Human	scFv; reconstructed full-length Ab	Phage display	Celiac Disease	glia-α1a/DQ2.5	(56)
mAb757	Mouse	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma	T1D/NOD mice	Insulin B <sub>9-23</sub> /I-A <sup>g7</sup>	(57)
3-5	Mouse	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma	T1D/NOD mice	2.5HIP/I-A <sup>g7</sup>	(58)
206, 3.C11	Human	scFv; reconstructed full-length Ab	Phage Display	Celiac Disease	glia-α2/DQ2.5	(37)
Selected other TCRL mAbs	mentioned in	n this mini review				
Y-Ae	Mouse	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma	Self-antigen	$E\alpha/I-A^b$	(43, 44)
UL-5A1	Human	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma*	Self-antigen	HLA-A2105-117/DR1	(59)
I-5	Mouse	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma	Self-antigen	CLIP/DR3	( <mark>60</mark> )
D-4, G-32, and G-35	Mouse	Full-length Ab	Hybridoma	Model antigen	MCC/I-E <sup>k</sup>	( <b>61</b> , <b>62</b> )
3M4E5 and 3M4F4	Human	Fab	Phage Display	Tumor antigen	NY-ESO-1/A*0201	(34)
13.4.1	Mouse	Fab	Phage Display	Viral antigen	${\rm HA}_{255-262}/{\rm H-2K}^{\rm k}$	(63)

\*Human hybridoma. Note: See (20, 30, 31, 45, 46, 64–69) for a more comprehensive list of other TCRL mAbs, including anti-p/MHC-I reagents.

a phage-Fab library, the Fugger group immunized HLA-DR15 (DRA\*01:01/DRB1\*15:01) transgenic mice using DR15 molecules in complex with a myelin basic protein (MBP) peptide, leveraging the inherent DR15 tolerance of the model to skew the Ab response towards specificity for the MBP peptide (49). HLA-transgenic animal immunization followed by screening yielded a series of TCRL reagent findings, including the MBP/DR15-restricted TCRL mAb MK16 as mentioned (49), invariant chain peptide/HLA-DR mAb in another study (60), and an MHC-I-restricted TCRL mAb in additional work (63). Human Fab or scFv libraries built and expressed in phage have been mostly from large naïve repertoires (37, 52, 53, 56), which likely harbor TCRL candidates, albeit rare. Using stringent phage panning strategies, the Reiter and the Løset groups isolated DRrestricted (52, 53) and DQ-restricted (37, 56) human TCRL mAbs, respectively (Table 1). As these human Fabs or scFvs were not raised or matured against the target p/HLA-II, their affinities were suboptimal. Reconstructing a full-size Ab using the TCRL Fab or scFv increased the binding strength (37, 53). However, further affinity maturation may be useful. Recently, Frick et al. suggested a strategy to improve binder affinity via multiple rounds of phage-Ab library optimization and selection (37).

Combining phage display with yeast display is particularly useful for developing high affinity TCRL mAbs (71). Since first developed (42), yeast display technology has evolved, allowing surface display of monomeric or dimeric protein scaffolds (72, 73). Thus, either scFv or Fab identified from a phage-Ab library can be affinity matured using the yeast platform. Advantages of yeast display include 1) eukaryotic gene transcription and protein expression machinery for appropriate Ab folding; and 2) quantitative flow cytometry-based screening, ensuring high throughput selection for high-affinity Abs (74, 75).

## TCRL mAbs as research tools and therapeutics for autoimmune diseases

#### Characterization of autoantigenpresenting APCs using TCRL mAbs

Presentation of autoantigen by APCs, especially professional MHC-II+ APCs, such as dendritic cells (DCs), macrophages (M $\Phi$ s), and B cells, is critical for CD4+ T cell activation and differentiation into helper T effector (T<sub>eff</sub>) or suppressive T regulatory (T<sub>reg</sub>) cells during autoimmune responses. An imbalance of T<sub>eff</sub> and T<sub>reg</sub> functions upon autoantigen recognition is believed to drive the loss of tolerance, with subsequent autoreactive T cell responses and production of autoantibodies (2). Therefore, the study of MHC-II+ autoantigen presenting cells (auto-APCs) is fundamental for

understanding disease pathogenesis and may lead to novel immunotherapies. Murine models allow direct evaluation of tissue-resident and circulating APC subsets and enable genetic modifications of these APCs to assess their autoreactive functions. For example, using an experimental autoimmune uveitis (EAU) mouse model, Lipski et al. analyzed disease-related infiltrating M $\Phi$ s and resident retinal microglia by tissue immunostaining and cytometry-based immunophenotyping of isolated cells (76). In another model, single-cell sequencing was used to characterize tissue-infiltrating APCs in autoimmune diabetes (77). However, discoveries in murine models are not easily transferable to human diseases (78, 79).

Auto-APC identification using human samples is a preferred approach for clinical relevance. Early studies with human samples focused on APC enumeration in PBMC and biopsies. Increased frequency of circulating DCs was implicated in regulation of antigen presentation by islet cells and activation of autoreactive CD4+ T cells (80, 81). Recently, a novel approach was developed using PBMC to identify autoantigen-specific memory B cells, which are potent MHC-II+ APC (82). Therapeutic strategies focusing broadly on APC function have been developed, such as B cell depletion in SLE (83) and tolerogenic DC adoptive therapy (84). However, the key to the optimization of APC-directed immunotherapy is identification of autoantigen specificity.

Due to their high affinity and the ease with which they can be further engineered, TCRL mAbs have gradually replaced TCRderived reagents in research and therapeutic development for autoimmunity. TCRL MK16, described above, identified microglia/MΦs rather than astrocytes as the predominant auto-APCs in MS lesions (49). Human cartilage glycoprotein (HC gp-39, residues 263-275) represents a candidate T cell autoantigen in RA and can be presented by the RA susceptibility allele, HLA-DR4 (DRA\*01:01/DRB1\*04:01) (50, 85). TCRL mAb 12A specific for gp-39 (263-275)/DR4 identified autoantigen-presenting DCs in synovial tissue of DR4+ patients, indicating local presentation of gp-39 in inflamed joints (50, 51). Recently reported are several TCRL mAbs, specific for different gluten-derived peptide epitopes in complex with the celiac disease risk allele, HLA-DQ2.5. These complexes are known to be recognized by CD4+ T cells that drive disease (16, 38). The TCRL mAbs identified plasma cells, an unexpected APC, as the most abundant cell type presenting gluten peptides in gut biopsies from celiac patients (37, 56).

Although murine models cannot directly identify auto-APCs that function in human diseases, applying TCRL mAbs in these models may shed mechanistic light on disease pathology. For example, with specificity for a model antigen, moth cytochrome c-derived peptide (MCC, residues 95-103) bound by mouse MHC-II I-E<sup>k</sup>, TCRL mAb determined that a minimum of 200–400 p/MHC-II complexes per APC was necessary for T-cell stimulation (61). This number is at least an order of

magnitude higher than the minimum requirement of p/MHC-I complexes for licensing cytolytic activity of human CD8+ T cells (86, 87).

### Therapeutic potential of TCRL mAbs in autoimmune diseases

TCRL mAbs have not been intensively investigated as therapeutics for autoimmune diseases, although their preclinical examination in cancers (30, 31) suggests therapeutic potential. In cancer, TCRL mAbs can target intracellular tumor antigens presented by cell surface MHC-I molecules, broadening the original oncoantigen spectrum targeted by Ab-based therapy. However, a limitation of TCRL mAb in this setting is low TCRL Ab coverage per cell due to MHC-I downregulation on tumors (30). In contrast, MHC-II is typically up-regulated on auto-APCs in autoimmunity. Further, the tight linkage of particular autoimmune diseases with particular MHC-II alleles (3) provides defined allelic targets for TCRL mAbs. Although depletion of pathology-driving cells, as in cancer therapy, is a therapeutic option in autoimmunity, TCRL mAb therapy typically aims to reestablish healthy immune balance among cells like CD4+  $T_{eff}$  and  $T_{reg}$  cells by non-depleting mechanisms (Figure 1). Here, we propose a few options for future TCRL autoimmune therapeutics, based on advances in TCRL mAb cancer therapies (30, 31) and Ab therapies for autoimmune diseases (19, 88).

Antibody treatment can induce target cell apoptosis (89) or (via Ab Fc region) lead to antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC), antibody-dependent cellular phagocytosis (ADCP), or complement-dependent cytotoxicity (CDC) (88, 90) (Figures 1A, B). For example, anti-CD20 mAbs, FDA-approved for RA and primary progressive MS (91, 92), appear to work by depletion of CD20+ B cells, including those that present autoantigen to T cells and give rise to autoantibody-producing plasma cells. However, unclear long-term benefits and side effects (e.g., lack of vaccine Ab response) of broad B cell elimination are concerns (88). Alternatively, one may consider engineering a bispecific Ab (BsAb), coupling specificity of anti-



#### FIGURE 1

Therapeutic potential of TCRL mAbs in autoimmune diseases. TCRL mAbs specific for autoantigen/HLA complexes can elicit therapeutic effects via depleting (pink) or non-depleting (cyan) mechanisms. (A) TCRL mAbs either block autoantigen presentation or induce apoptosis of target cells. (B) TCRL mAbs induce Fc-mediated cytotoxicity through various effector mechanisms. (C, F) Bispecific antibodies targeting autoantigen/HLA complexes and either a surface marker of target cells or a pathogenic-related cytokine; (D) TCRL mAb-toxin conjugates induce auto-APC depletion by payload effector molecules, including cytokines, toxins or radioactive substances. (E) TCLR mAb-cytokine conjugates guide the delivery of immunomodulatory cytokines (e.g., IL-10, TGF- $\beta$ ) to auto-APCs for tolerance induction. (G) TCRL scFv fragments are reformatted into CARs for auto-APC targeting and depletion. (H) CD4+CD25+ TCRL CAR T<sub>reg</sub> cells suppress T<sub>eff</sub> function and induce tolerance. (This figure was created with BioRender.com).

CD20 and anti-autoantigen p/MHC for targeted depletion of pathology-related B cells (Figure 1C). In NOD mice, an autoimmune diabetes model, TCRL mAb alone were reported to delay diabetes onset, likely due to selective deletion of auto-APCs (54, 55); detailed mechanism and systemic immune impact await further investigation.

Non-depleting TCRL mAbs, for example those with low FcR binding (93, 94), provide additional avenues for therapeutic interventions. TCRL mAbs can limit autoantigen-MHC accessibility and reduce activation of cognate T cells (Figure 1A). This has long been the rationale for evaluating TCRL mAb specificity and functionality in vitro or in mouse models (37, 49, 50, 53, 54). Additionally, autoimmune modulators conjugated to or coupled with TCRL mAbs could facilitate modulator delivery to autoantigen-MHC-II-enriched sites of disease. Such modulators include toxins (Figure 1D), immunoregulatory cytokines, and antibodies that neutralize effector molecules or regulate effector cell activity (88). Cytokines like IL-10 and TGF-B that induce tolerogenic DC (95) with therapeutic efficacy (84) might reestablish tolerance at sites harboring auto-APCs (Figure 1E). Coupling TCRL mAb to FDA-approved antibodies that target inflammatory cytokines, as available for TNF, IL-6 and IL-1β, could localize their immunosuppressive effect to the sites of pathology (Figure 1F). TCRL mAbs could also be used in a chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) format for constructing CAR T cells (Figure 1G). In diabetic NOD mice, CAR T cells expressing an insulin peptide/ MHC-II TCRL mAb modulated autoimmunity (54, 55). In addition, re-directing T<sub>reg</sub> cells to the autoimmune milieu was shown to suppress autoreactive  $T_{eff}$  cells in several models (96). Thus, it may be fruitful to introduce TCRL CARs into T<sub>reg</sub> cells for autoantigen-MHC directed T<sub>reg</sub> cell activity (Figure 1H).

#### Potential side effects of TCRL mAb therapy targeting autoantigen-MHC complexes

For TCRL mAbs that are on-target (specific for autoantigen-MHC) and on-tissue (targeting autoimmune lesion), their primary actions will be to deplete auto-APCs and/or to modulate the CD4+ T cell-mediated immune responses (Figure 1). However, adverse effects may arise after target auto-APC depletion or following immunomodulation. A potential concern with cell-depleting TCRL mAbs is autoantigen release from apoptotic auto-APCs, which may propagate autoimmunity (2). On-target but off-tissue or offtarget binding by TCRL mAbs raises other risks, such as unpredictable cross-reactive interaction between these Abs and highly homologous HLA-II allelic proteins or mimetic selfpeptides. For example, unexpected cross-reactivity of affinityenhanced TCR reagents targeting cancer-related MAGE A3/ HLA-A\*01 complex was reported to result in fetal cardiotoxicity (29). Regardless of target specificity, immune activation or suppression subsequent to TCRL mAb administration may lead to unpredictable toxicities, such as new autoimmune reactions or reduced host defense. In general, most safety and side effect concerns associated with traditional Ab therapies (97, 98) are worthy of attention during TCRL Ab development and preclinical evaluation. To minimize the chance of causing adverse effects, efforts in 1) Fc engineering/modification to control Fc-mediated effector function, 2) advanced affinity maturation to avoid exaggerated/prolonged mAb binding to the target, and 3) rigorous immunopharmacology studies *in vitro* and in animal models (97), will be crucial at stages prior to clinical trials.

#### **Future directions**

Despite great promise, effectively leveraging modern TCRL technologies in autoimmune therapy still requires optimization: First, advanced tools and innovative strategies for autoantigen discovery are still needed, as highly accurate identification and characterization of HLA-restricted peptide antigens are a prerequisite for downstream development of TCRL agents. Secondly, directed evolution and affinity maturation for low affinity TCRL candidates are still challenging, although combinatorial libraries designed using phage and yeast display platforms offer potential solutions. As more and more TCR and TCRL mAb structures emerge, machine learning (99) may offer more guidance on TCRL engineering. Last, for use in physiologic conditions, protein scaffolds other than mAbs sometimes possess better properties including protein stability, reduced immunogenicity, and increased tissue penetration (90, 100). Lessons learned from TCRL mAb development can be applied to alternative protein scaffolds (90) to expand TCRL methodology. Ongoing TCRL projects are focusing on resolving these issues, in hopes of opening an era for next generation autoimmune research and therapies.

#### Author contributions

YL, WJ, and EM wrote the manuscript. All authors approved the submitted version.

#### Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

#### Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated

#### References

1. Fugger L, Jensen LT, Rossjohn J. Challenges, progress, and prospects of developing therapies to treat autoimmune diseases. *Cell* (2020) 181(1):63-80. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.03.007

2. Rosenblum MD, Remedios KA, Abbas AK. Mechanisms of human autoimmunity. J Clin Invest (2015) 125(6):2228-33. doi: 10.1172/JCI78088

3. Dendrou CA, Petersen J, Rossjohn J, Fugger L. HLA variation and disease. Nat Rev Immunol (2018) 18(5):325–39. doi: 10.1038/nri.2017.143

4. Caliskan M, Brown CD, Maranville JC. A catalog of GWAS fine-mapping efforts in autoimmune disease. *Am J Hum Genet* (2021) 108(4):549–63. doi: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2021.03.009

 Neefjes J, Jongsma ML, Paul P, Bakke O. Towards a systems understanding of MHC class I and MHC class II antigen presentation. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2011) 11 (12):823–36. doi: 10.1038/nri3084

6. Lebwohl B, Sanders DS, Green PHR. Coeliac disease. Lancet (2018) 391 (10115):70-81. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)31796-8

7. Hung SC, Hou T, Jiang W, Wang N, Qiao SW, Chow IT, et al. Epitope selection for HLA-DQ2 presentation: Implications for celiac disease and viral defense. *J Immunol* (2019) 202(9):2558–69. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1801454

8. Bassetti CLA, Adamantidis A, Burdakov D, Han F, Gay S, Kallweit U, et al. Narcolepsy - clinical spectrum, aetiopathophysiology, diagnosis and treatment. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2019) 15(9):519–39. doi: 10.1038/s41582-019-0226-9

9. Jiang W, Birtley JR, Hung SC, Wang W, Chiou SH, Macaubas C, et al. *In vivo* clonal expansion and phenotypes of hypocretin-specific CD4(+) T cells in narcolepsy patients and controls. *Nat Commun* (2019) 10(1):5247. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-13234-x

10. Busch R, Kollnberger S, Mellins ED. HLA associations in inflammatory arthritis: emerging mechanisms and clinical implications. *Nat Rev Rheumatol* (2019) 15(6):364–81. doi: 10.1038/s41584-019-0219-5

11. Martin R, Sospedra M, Eiermann T, Olsson T. Multiple sclerosis: doubling down on MHC. Trends Genet (2021) 37(9):784–97. doi: 10.1016/j.tig.2021.04.012

12. Busch R, Rinderknecht CH, Roh S, Lee AW, Harding JJ, Burster T, et al. Achieving stability through editing and chaperoning: regulation of MHC class II peptide binding and expression. *Immunol Rev* (2005) 207:242–60. doi: 10.1111/j.i0105-2896.2005.00306.x

13. Jiang W, Adler LN, Macmillan H, Mellins ED. Synergy between b cell receptor/antigen uptake and MHCII peptide editing relies on HLA-DO tuning. *Sci Rep* (2019) 9(1):13877. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-50455-y

14. Scally SW, Petersen J, Law SC, Dudek NL, Nel HJ, Loh KL, et al. A molecular basis for the association of the HLA-DRB1 locus, citrullination, and rheumatoid arthritis. *J Exp Med* (2013) 210(12):2569–82. doi: 10.1084/jem.20131241

15. Ooi JD, Petersen J, Tan YH, Huynh M, Willett ZJ, Ramarathinam SH, et al. Dominant protection from HLA-linked autoimmunity by antigen-specific regulatory T cells. *Nature* (2017) 545(7653):243–7. doi: 10.1038/nature22329

 Christophersen A, Lund EG, Snir O, Sola E, Kanduri C, Dahal-Koirala S, et al. Distinct phenotype of CD4(+) T cells driving celiac disease identified in multiple autoimmune conditions. *Nat Med* (2019) 25(5):734–7. doi: 10.1038/ s41591-019-0403-9

17. Jung D, Alt FW. Unraveling V(D)J recombination; insights into gene regulation. *Cell* (2004) 116(2):299–311. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(04)00039-X

18. Cooper MD, Alder MN. The evolution of adaptive immune systems. *Cell* (2006) 124(4):815-22. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.02.001

19. Yasunaga M. Antibody therapeutics and immunoregulation in cancer and autoimmune disease. *Semin Cancer Biol* (2020) 64:1-12. doi: 10.1016/j.semcancer.2019.06.001

20. Hoydahl LS, Frick R, Sandlie I, Loset GA. Targeting the MHC ligandome by use of TCR-like antibodies. *Antibodies (Basel)* (2019) 8(2):32. doi: 10.3390/antib8020032

21. Alcover A, Alarcon B, Di Bartolo V. Cell biology of T cell receptor expression and regulation. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2018) 36:103–25. doi: 10.1146/ annurev-immunol-042617-053429

organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

22. Sela-Culang I, Kunik V, Ofran Y. The structural basis of antibody-antigen recognition. *Front Immunol* (2013) 4:302. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2013.00302

23. Subbramanian RA, Moriya C, Martin KL, Peyerl FW, Hasegawa A, Naoi A, et al. Engineered T-cell receptor tetramers bind MHC-peptide complexes with high affinity. *Nat Biotechnol* (2004) 22(11):1429–34. doi: 10.1038/nbt1024

24. Holler PD, Holman PO, Shusta EV, O'Herrin S, Wittrup KD, Kranz DM. *In vitro* evolution of a T cell receptor with high affinity for peptide/MHC. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2000) 97(10):5387–92. doi: 10.1073/pnas.080078297

25. Weber KS, Donermeyer DL, Allen PM, Kranz DM. Class II-restricted T cell receptor engineered *in vitro* for higher affinity retains peptide specificity and function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2005) 102(52):19033–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0507554102

26. Jones HF, Molvi Z, Klatt MG, Dao T, Scheinberg DA. Empirical and rational design of T cell receptor-based immunotherapies. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:585385. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.585385

27. Koehli S, Naeher D, Galati-Fournier V, Zehn D, Palmer E. Optimal T-cell receptor affinity for inducing autoimmunity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.* (2014) 111 (48):17248–53. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1402724111

28. Holler PD, Chlewicki LK, Kranz DM. TCRs with high affinity for foreign pMHC show self-reactivity. *Nat Immunol* (2003) 4(1):55–62. doi: 10.1038/ni863

29. Cameron BJ, Gerry AB, Dukes J, Harper JV, Kannan V, Bianchi FC, et al. Identification of a titin-derived HLA-A1-presented peptide as a cross-reactive target for engineered MAGE A3-directed T cells. *Sci Transl Med* (2013) 5 (197):197ra03. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3006034

30. He Q, Liu Z, Liu Z, Lai Y, Zhou X, Weng J. TCR-like antibodies in cancer immunotherapy. J Hematol Oncol (2019) 12(1):99. doi: 10.1186/s13045-019-0788-4

31. Duan Z, Ho M. T-Cell receptor mimic antibodies for cancer immunotherapy. *Mol Cancer Ther* (2021) 20(9):1533–41. doi: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-21-0115

32. Hulsmeyer M, Chames P, Hillig RC, Stanfield RL, Held G, Coulie PG, et al. A major histocompatibility complex-peptide-restricted antibody and t cell receptor molecules recognize their target by distinct binding modes: crystal structure of human leukocyte antigen (HLA)-A1-MAGE-A1 in complex with FAB-HYB3. *J Biol Chem* (2005) 280(4):2972–80. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M411323200

33. Mareeva T, Martinez-Hackert E, Sykulev Y. How a T cell receptor-like antibody recognizes major histocompatibility complex-bound peptide. *J Biol Chem* (2008) 283(43):29053–9. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M804996200

34. Stewart-Jones G, Wadle A, Hombach A, Shenderov E, Held G, Fischer E, et al. Rational development of high-affinity T-cell receptor-like antibodies. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2009) 106(14):5784–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0901425106

35. Ataie N, Xiang J, Cheng N, Brea EJ, Lu W, Scheinberg DA, et al. Structure of a TCR-mimic antibody with target predicts pharmacogenetics. *J Mol Biol* (2016) 428(1):194–205. doi: 10.1016/j.jmb.2015.12.002

36. Adams JJ, Narayanan S, Liu B, Birnbaum ME, Kruse AC, Bowerman NA, et al. T Cell receptor signaling is limited by docking geometry to peptide-major histocompatibility complex. *Immunity* (2011) 35(5):681–93. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2011.09.013

37. Frick R, Hoydahl LS, Petersen J, du Pre MF, Kumari S, Berntsen G, et al. A high-affinity human TCR-like antibody detects celiac disease gluten peptide-MHC complexes and inhibits T cell activation. *Sci Immunol* (2021) 6(62):eabg4925. doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol.abg4925

38. Petersen J, Montserrat V, Mujico JR, Loh KL, Beringer DX, van Lummel M, et al. T-Cell receptor recognition of HLA-DQ2-gliadin complexes associated with celiac disease. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* (2014) 21(5):480–8. doi: 10.1038/nsmb.2817

39. Kohler G, Milstein C. Continuous cultures of fused cells secreting antibody of predefined specificity. *Nature* (1975) 256(5517):495–7. doi: 10.1038/256495a0

40. Kozono H, White J, Clements J, Marrack P, Kappler J. Production of soluble MHC class II proteins with covalently bound single peptides. *Nature* (1994) 369 (6476):151–4. doi: 10.1038/369151a0

41. Smith GP. Filamentous fusion phage: novel expression vectors that display cloned antigens on the virion surface. *Science* (1985) 228(4705):1315-7. doi: 10.1126/science.4001944

42. Boder ET, Wittrup KD. Yeast surface display for screening combinatorial polypeptide libraries. *Nat Biotechnol* (1997) 15(6):553–7. doi: 10.1038/nbt0697-553

43. Murphy DB, Lo D, Rath S, Brinster RL, Flavell RA, Slanetz A, et al. A novel MHC class II epitope expressed in thymic medulla but not cortex. *Nature* (1989) 338(6218):765–8. doi: 10.1038/338765a0

44. Rudensky A, Rath S, Preston-Hurlburt P, Murphy DB, Janeway CAJr. On the complexity of self. *Nature* (1991) 353(6345):660–2. doi: 10.1038/353660a0

45. Zhong G, Reis e Sousa C, Germain RN. Production, specificity, and functionality of monoclonal antibodies to specific peptide-major histocompatibility complex class II complexes formed by processing of exogenous protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1997) 94(25):13856-61. doi: 10.1073/pnas.94.25.13856

46. Spanier JA, Frederick DR, Taylor JJ, Heffernan JR, Kotov DI, Martinov T, et al. Efficient generation of monoclonal antibodies against peptide in the context of MHCII using magnetic enrichment. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:11804. doi: 10.1038/ncomms11804

47. Aharoni R, Teitelbaum D, Arnon R, Puri J. Immunomodulation of experimental allergic encephalomyelitis by antibodies to the antigen-ia complex. *Nature* (1991) 351(6322):147–50. doi: 10.1038/351147a0

48. Puri J, Arnon R, Gurevich E, Teitelbaum D. Modulation of the immune response in multiple sclerosis: production of monoclonal antibodies specific to HLA/myelin basic protein. *J Immunol* (1997) 158(5):2471–6.

49. Krogsgaard M, Wucherpfennig KW, Cannella B, Hansen BE, Svejgaard A, Pyrdol J, et al. Visualization of myelin basic protein (MBP) T cell epitopes in multiple sclerosis lesions using a monoclonal antibody specific for the human histocompatibility leukocyte antigen (HLA)-DR2-MBP 85-99 complex. *J Exp Med* (2000) 191(8):1395–412. doi: 10.1084/jem.191.8.1395

50. Steenbakkers PG, Baeten D, Rovers E, Veys EM, Rijnders AW, Meijerink J, et al. Localization of MHC class II/human cartilage glycoprotein-39 complexes in synovia of rheumatoid arthritis patients using complex-specific monoclonal antibodies. *J Immunol* (2003) 170(11):5719–27. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.170.11.5719

51. Baeten D, Steenbakkers PG, Rijnders AM, Boots AM, Veys EM, De Keyser F. Detection of major histocompatibility complex/human cartilage gp-39 complexes in rheumatoid arthritis synovitis as a specific and independent histologic marker. *Arthritis Rheumatol* (2004) 50(2):444–51. doi: 10.1002/art.20012

52. Dahan R, Tabul M, Chou YK, Meza-Romero R, Andrew S, Ferro AJ, et al. TCR-like antibodies distinguish conformational and functional differences in twoversus four-domain auto reactive MHC class II-peptide complexes. *Eur J Immunol* (2011) 41(5):1465–79. doi: 10.1002/eji.201041241

53. Dahan R, Gebe JA, Preisinger A, James EA, Tendler M, Nepom GT, et al. Antigen-specific immunomodulation for type 1 diabetes by novel recombinant antibodies directed against diabetes-associates auto-reactive T cell epitope. *J Autoimmun* (2013) 47:83–93. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2013.08.009

54. Zhang L, Crawford F, Yu L, Michels A, Nakayama M, Davidson HW, et al. Monoclonal antibody blocking the recognition of an insulin peptide-MHC complex modulates type 1 diabetes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2014) 111 (7):2656–61. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1323436111

55. Zhang L, Sosinowski T, Cox AR, Cepeda JR, Sekhar NS, Hartig SM, et al. Chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T cells targeting a pathogenic MHC class II: peptide complex modulate the progression of autoimmune diabetes. *J Autoimmun* (2019) 96:50–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2018.08.004

56. Hoydahl LS, Richter L, Frick R, Snir O, Gunnarsen KS, Landsverk OJB, et al. Plasma cells are the most abundant gluten peptide MHC-expressing cells in inflamed intestinal tissues from patients with celiac disease. *Gastroenterology* (2019) 156(5):1428–39.e10. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.12.013

57. Cepeda JR, Sekhar NS, Han J, Xiong W, Zhang N, Yu L, et al. A monoclonal antibody with broad specificity for the ligands of insulin B:9-23 reactive T cells prevents spontaneous type 1 diabetes in mice. *MAbs* (2020) 12(1):1836714. doi: 10.1080/19420862.2020.1836714

58. Matsumoto Y, Kishida K, Matsumoto M, Matsuoka S, Kohyama M, Suenaga T, et al. A TCR-like antibody against a proinsulin-containing fusion peptide ameliorates type 1 diabetes in NOD mice. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2021) 534:680–6. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2020.11.019

59. Wolpl A, Halder T, Kalbacher H, Neumeyer H, Siemoneit K, Goldmann SF, et al. Human monoclonal antibody with T-cell-like specificity recognizes MHC class I self-peptide presented by HLA-DR1 on activated cells. *Tissue Antigens* (1998) 51(3):258–69. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-0039.1998.tb03100.x

60. Stang E, Guerra CB, Amaya M, Paterson Y, Bakke O, Mellins ED. DR/CLIP (class II-associated invariant chain peptides) and DR/peptide complexes colocalize in prelysosomes in human b lymphoblastoid cells. *J Immunol* (1998) 160(10):4696–707.

61. Reay PA, Matsui K, Haase K, Wulfing C, Chien YH, Davis MM. Determination of the relationship between T cell responsiveness and the number of MHC-peptide complexes using specific monoclonal antibodies. *J Immunol* (2000) 164(11):5626–34. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.164.11.5626

62. Baldwin KK, Reay PA, Wu L, Farr A, Davis MM. A T cell receptor-specific blockade of positive selection. *J Exp Med* (1999) 189(1):13–24. doi: 10.1084/ jem.189.1.13

63. Andersen PS, Stryhn A, Hansen BE, Fugger L, Engberg J, Buus S. A recombinant antibody with the antigen-specific, major histocompatibility complex-restricted specificity of T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1996) 93 (5):1820-4. doi: 10.1073/pnas.93.5.1820

64. Dadaglio G, Nelson CA, Deck MB, Petzold SJ, Unanue ER. Characterization and quantitation of peptide-MHC complexes produced from hen egg lysozyme using a monoclonal antibody. *Immunity* (1997) 6(6):727–38. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80448-3

65. Morkowski S, Goldrath AW, Eastman S, Ramachandra L, Freed DC, Whiteley P, et al. T Cell recognition of major histocompatibility complex class II complexes with invariant chain processing intermediates. *J Exp Med* (1995) 182 (5):1403–13. doi: 10.1084/jem.182.5.1403

66. Dass SA, Selva Rajan R, Tye GJ, Balakrishnan V. The potential applications of T cell receptor (TCR)-like antibody in cervical cancer immunotherapy. *Hum Vaccin Immunother* (2021) 17(9):2981–94. doi: 10.1080/21645515.2021.1913960

67. Muraille E, Gounon P, Cazareth J, Hoebeke J, Lippuner C, Davalos-Misslitz A, et al. Direct visualization of peptide/MHC complexes at the surface and in the intracellular compartments of cells infected *in vivo* by leishmania major. *PloS Pathog* (2010) 6(10):e1001154. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1001154

68. Sengupta S, Board NL, Wu F, Moskovljevic M, Douglass J, Zhang J, et al. TCR-mimic bispecific antibodies to target the HIV-1 reservoir. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.* (2022) 119(15):e2123406119. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2123406119

69. Liu X, Xu Y, Xiong W, Yin B, Huang Y, Chu J, et al. Development of a TCR-like antibody and chimeric antigen receptor against NY-ESO-1/HLA-A2 for cancer immunotherapy. *J Immunother Cancer* (2022) 10(3):e004035. doi: 10.1136/jitc-2021-004035

 Ledsgaard L, Kilstrup M, Karatt-Vellatt A, McCafferty J, Laustsen AH. Basics of antibody phage display technology. *Toxins (Basel)* (2018) 10(6):236. doi: 10.3390/toxins10060236

71. Zhao Q, Ahmed M, Tassev DV, Hasan A, Kuo TY, Guo HF, et al. Affinity maturation of T-cell receptor-like antibodies for wilms tumor 1 peptide greatly enhances therapeutic potential. *Leukemia* (2015) 29(11):2238–47. doi: 10.1038/leu.2015.125

72. Liu R, Jiang W, Li Y, Mellins ED. RIPPA: Identification of MHC-II binding peptides from antigen using a yeast display-based approach. *Curr Protoc* (2022) 2 (1):e350. doi: 10.1002/cpz1.350

73. Liu R, Jiang W, Mellins ED. Yeast display of MHC-II enables rapid identification of peptide ligands from protein antigens (RIPPA). *Cell Mol Immunol* (2021) 18(8):1847-60. doi: 10.1038/s41423-021-00717-5

74. Feldhaus MJ, Siegel RW, Opresko LK, Coleman JR, Feldhaus JM, Yeung YA, et al. Flow-cytometric isolation of human antibodies from a nonimmune saccharomyces cerevisiae surface display library. *Nat Biotechnol* (2003) 21 (2):163–70. doi: 10.1038/nbt785

75. Jiang W, Boder ET. High-throughput engineering and analysis of peptide binding to class II MHC. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2010) 107(30):13258–63. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1006344107

76. Lipski DA, Dewispelaere R, Foucart V, Caspers LE, Defrance M, Bruyns C, et al. MHC class II expression and potential antigen-presenting cells in the retina during experimental autoimmune uveitis. *J Neuroinflammation* (2017) 14(1):136. doi: 10.1186/s12974-017-0915-5

77. Zakharov PN, Hu H, Wan X, Unanue ER. Single-cell RNA sequencing of murine islets shows high cellular complexity at all stages of autoimmune diabetes. *J Exp Med* (2020) 217(6):e20192362. doi: 10.1084/jem.20192362

78. Thayer TC, Wilson SB, Mathews CE. Use of nonobese diabetic mice to understand human type 1 diabetes. *Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am* (2010) 39 (3):541-61. doi: 10.1016/j.ecl.2010.05.001

79. Lee BH, Gauna AE, Pauley KM, Park YJ, Cha S. Animal models in autoimmune diseases: lessons learned from mouse models for sjogren's syndrome. *Clin Rev Allergy Immunol* (2012) 42(1):35–44. doi: 10.1007/s12016-011-8288-5

80. Allen JS, Pang K, Skowera A, Ellis R, Rackham C, Lozanoska-Ochser B, et al. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells are proportionally expanded at diagnosis of type 1 diabetes and enhance islet autoantigen presentation to T-cells through immune complex capture. *Diabetes* (2009) 58(1):138–45. doi: 10.2337/db08-0964

81. Bottazzo GF, Dean BM, McNally JM, MacKay EH, Swift PG, Gamble DR. *In situ* characterization of autoimmune phenomena and expression of HLA molecules in the pancreas in diabetic insulitis. *N Engl J Med* (1985) 313(6):353–60. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198508083130604

82. Joosse BA, Jackson JH, Cisneros A, Santhin AB, Smith SA, Moore DJ, et al. High-throughput detection of autoantigen-specific b cells among distinct functional subsets in autoimmune donors. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:685718. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.685718
83. Parodis I, Stockfelt M, Sjowall C. B cell therapy in systemic lupus erythematosus: From rationale to clinical practice. *Front Med (Lausanne)* (2020) 7:316. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.00316

84. Phillips BE, Garciafigueroa Y, Trucco M, Giannoukakis N. Clinical tolerogenic dendritic cells: Exploring therapeutic impact on human autoimmune disease. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8:1279. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01279

85. Vos K, Miltenburg AM, van Meijgaarden KE, van den Heuvel M, Elferink DG, van Galen PJ, et al. Cellular immune response to human cartilage glycoprotein-39 (HC gp-39)-derived peptides in rheumatoid arthritis and other inflammatory conditions. *Rheumatol (Oxf)* (2000) 39(12):1326–31. doi: 10.1093/ rheumatology/39.12.1326

86. Purbhoo MA, Irvine DJ, Huppa JB, Davis MM. T Cell killing does not require the formation of a stable mature immunological synapse. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 5(5):524–30. doi: 10.1038/ni1058

87. Bernardeau K, Gouard S, David G, Ruellan AL, Devys A, Barbet J, et al. Assessment of CD8 involvement in T cell clone avidity by direct measurement of HLA-A2/Mage3 complex density using a high-affinity TCR like monoclonal antibody. *Eur J Immunol* (2005) 35(10):2864–75. doi: 10.1002/eji.200526307

88. Ke Q, Kroger CJ, Clark M, Tisch RM. Evolving antibody therapies for the treatment of type 1 diabetes. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:624568. doi: 10.3389/fmmu.2020.624568

89. Yu XZ, Anasetti C. Enhancement of susceptibility to fas-mediated apoptosis of TH1 cells by nonmitogenic anti-CD3epsilon F(ab')2. *Transplantation* (2000) 69 (1):104–12. doi: 10.1097/00007890-200001150-00019

90. Boder ET, Jiang W. Engineering antibodies for cancer therapy. Annu Rev Chem Biomol Eng (2011) 2:53–75. doi: 10.1146/annurev-chembioeng-061010-114142

91. Mok CC. Rituximab for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: an update. *Drug Des Devel Ther* (2013) 8:87-100. doi: 10.2147/DDDT.S41645

92. Rigby W, Tony HP, Oelke K, Combe B, Laster A, von Muhlen CA, et al. Safety and efficacy of ocrelizumab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and an

inadequate response to methotrexate: results of a forty-eight-week randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, parallel-group phase III trial. *Arthritis Rheumatol* (2012) 64(2):350–9. doi: 10.1002/art.33317

93. Brezski RJ, Georgiou G. Immunoglobulin isotype knowledge and application to fc engineering. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2016) 40:62–9. doi: 10.1016/ j.coi.2016.03.002

94. Brezski RJ, Kinder M, Grugan KD, Soring KL, Carton J, Greenplate AR, et al. A monoclonal antibody against hinge-cleaved IgG restores effector function to proteolytically-inactivated IgGs *in vitro* and in vivo. *MAbs* (2014) 6(5):1265–73. doi: 10.4161/mabs.29825

95. Boks MA, Kager-Groenland JR, Haasjes MS, Zwaginga JJ, van Ham SM, ten Brinke A. IL-10-generated tolerogenic dendritic cells are optimal for functional regulatory T cell induction-a comparative study of human clinical-applicable DC. *Clin Immunol* (2012) 142(3):332-42. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2011.11.011

96. Maldini CR, Ellis GI, Riley JL. CAR T cells for infection, autoimmunity and allotransplantation. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2018) 18(10):605–16. doi: 10.1038/s41577-018-0042-2

97. Brennan FR, Morton LD, Spindeldreher S, Kiessling A, Allenspach R, Hey A, et al. Safety and immunotoxicity assessment of immunomodulatory monoclonal antibodies. *MAbs* (2010) 2(3):233–55. doi: 10.4161/mabs.2.3.11782

98. Hansel TT, Kropshofer H, Singer T, Mitchell JA, George AJ. The safety and side effects of monoclonal antibodies. *Nat Rev Drug Discovery* (2010) 9(4):325–38. doi: 10.1038/nrd3003

99. Dhusia K, Su Z, Wu Y. A structural-based machine learning method to classify binding affinities between TCR and peptide-MHC complexes. *Mol Immunol* (2021) 139:76-86. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2021.07.020

100. Zhu L, Yang X, Zhong D, Xie S, Shi W, Li Y, et al. Single-domain antibodybased TCR-like CAR-T: A potential cancer therapy. *J Immunol Res* (2020) 2020:2454907. doi: 10.1155/2020/2454907

#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Yuekang Xu, Anhui Normal University, China

REVIEWED BY

Hui Chen, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences and Peking Union Medical College, China Takeshi Nitta, The University of Tokyo, Japan

\*CORRESPONDENCE Chen Chen chenchen@ahmu.edu.cn Yanan Yang yang.yanan@ahmu.edu.cn

#### SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 09 June 2022 ACCEPTED 28 July 2022 PUBLISHED 16 August 2022

#### CITATION

Chen C, Chen A and Yang Y (2022) A diversified role for γδT cells in vector-borne diseases. *Front. Immunol.* 13:965503. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.965503

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Chen, Chen and Yang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# A diversified role for $\gamma \delta T$ cells in vector-borne diseases

## Chen Chen<sup>1\*</sup>, Aibao Chen<sup>2</sup> and Yanan Yang<sup>3\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Microbiology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Anhui Medical University, Hefei, China, <sup>2</sup>Department of Cell Biology, School of Life Sciences, Anhui Medical University, Hefei, China, <sup>3</sup>Department of Immunology, School of Basic Medical Sciences, Anhui Medical University, Hefei, China

Vector-borne diseases have high morbidity and mortality and are major health threats worldwide.  $\gamma\delta T$  cells represent a small but essential subpopulation of T cells. They reside in most human tissues and exert important functions in both natural and adaptive immune responses. Emerging evidence have shown that the activation and expansion of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells invoked by pathogens play a diversified role in the regulation of host-pathogen interactions and disease progression. A better understanding of such a role for  $\gamma\delta T$  cells may contribute significantly to developing novel preventative and therapeutic strategies. Herein, we summarize recent exciting findings in the field, with a focus on the role of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in the infection of vector-borne pathogens.

#### KEYWORDS

 $\gamma\delta T$  cells, vector-borne diseases (VBDs), host immune response, infection, pathogens

## Introduction

Vector-borne emerging and re-emerging infectious diseases are major public health problems worldwide, accounting for more than one sixth of all infectious diseases (1, 2). They are caused by pathogens carried and transmitted by vectors, such as mosquitos, ticks, fleas, flies, lice, snails, and triatomine bugs (Figure 1).

WHO recently announced the spread of the vector-borne pathogens, primarily including parasites, viruses and bacteria (https://www.who.int/zh/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/vector-borne-diseases). Specifically, the parasites included were lymphatic filariasis (mosquito), schistosoma (aquatic snail), onchocodium filariasis (black fly) and trypanosoma (triatomine bug, tsetse fly) and etc; viruses include mosquito-borne chikungunya fever, dengue, lymphatic filariasis, Rift Valley fever, yellow fever, Zika, and tick-borne Crimean-Congo hemorrhagic fever virus, borrelia burgdorferi, tick-borne encephalitis virus, and etc.; and bacteria mainly include Typhoid, Coxella bainiensis, spot fever rickettsia, and etc. (Figure 1).



Vector-borne diseases may not be directly disseminated between humans. Under certain circumstances, they can be transmitted to different hosts through the bite by pathogeninfected vectors (3, 4). As emerging infectious diseases (including vector-borne diseases) have certain relationships with social and economic development (5), a better understanding of the emerging and recurrent infectious diseases, especially how these diseases are transmitted, has profound significance for both human health and social development.

In response to pathogen invasion, human immune system acts as an advanced structural and functional architecture, in which all components (e.g. immune organs and cells, inflammatory factors, humoral factors, cytokines and chemokines) are highly orchestrated towards eliminating the invaded pathogen (6). During the invasion, both innate and adaptive immune responses can be triggered. Compared to innate immunity, adaptive immunity utilizes antigen and antibody specificity to eliminate the pathogen, thereby maintaining a steady state of the host and creating immunological memory for combating potential re-invasion of the same pathogen.

Different leukocytes, for example B and T cells, are known to play differential roles during these processes (7). T cells can be categorized to conventional T cells ( $\alpha\beta$ T cells) and unconventional T cells ( $\gamma\delta$ T cells) according to the types of their cell surface antigen receptors (8). Although  $\alpha\beta$ T and  $\gamma\delta$ T originate (differentiate) from the same thymic precursors, there are huge differences of biological functions and structures between the two types of T cells. The  $\alpha\beta$ T cell receptors are expressed by ~95% of the T cells in the spleen, lymph nodes, and circulation system, and by ~60-70% of T cells in the peripheral blood. They have  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  chains and exhibit MHC restriction during the recognition of antigens (9).

On the contrary, the  $\gamma\delta T$  cells express  $\gamma$  and  $\delta$  chains of T cell receptors, account for ~5-15% T cells in the peripheral blood, and do not have MHC restriction during the recognition of antigens (10, 11). At the initial stage during the invasion of pathogens,  $\gamma\delta T$ cells apparently exert innate immunity functions (6), so that they can rapidly respond by recognizing some common antigen components expressed by the invading pathogens, including glycolipids, glycoproteins, and mycobacterial derivatives (12). Although  $\gamma\delta T$  cells have been known to act primarily in innate immunity, more and more findings have shown that these cells also exert fundamental functions in adaptive immune responses, for instance, by secreting cytokines and presenting antigens. Therefore, they have been considered as a bridge connecting innate immunity and adaptive immunity. However, the biological functions of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells are not entirely dependent on HLA recognition mechanism.

 $\gamma \delta T$  accounts for only a small part of the T cell population and is widely distributed in different parts of the human body, such as skin and intestinal tract (7). Human  $\gamma \delta T$  cells are mainly categorized by the usage of  $\delta$  chain, whereas mouse  $\gamma \delta T$  cells are often categorized by the usage of  $\gamma$  chains. As such, human  $\gamma \delta T$ cells can be divided into  $\gamma \delta 1$ ,  $\gamma \delta 2$ , and  $\gamma \delta 3$  T cells (13), with their distribution and function varying from each other (14).  $\gamma \delta 1$  T cells are mainly distributed in the mucosal epithelium and play an important role in cell infection by listeria and cytomegalovirus.  $\gamma \delta 2$  T cells are relatively high in peripheral blood  $\gamma\delta T$  cells and show strong immune response to mycobacterium and influenza virus (15, 16). They destroy pathogens or infected cells by interacting rapidly with them (17, 18).  $\gamma\delta 3$  T cells, which account for a small proportion of  $\gamma\delta T$  cell and are abundant in the liver, act during chronic viral infection (19).

The common and more harmful vector-borne diseases include dengue virus, Japanese encephalitis, Lyme disease and malaria.  $\gamma\delta T$  cells play a key role in the host immune responses to the invasion of arbo-borne pathogens. More and more studies have shown that  $\gamma\delta T$  cells are critical for antiviral and immunomodulatory activities in the first stage of arbo-borne pathogen infection. They are activated and participate in innate immune responses by producing cytokines associated with appropriate T-assisted responses during the early stages of microbial infection, either intracellular or extracellular (20). In addition to directly fighting against invading pathogens,  $\gamma\delta T$  cells can also respond by recruiting other natural immune cells such as neutrophils and macrophages (21).

Infectious diseases are caused mainly by pathogenic microorganisms such as bacteria, viruses and parasites.  $\gamma\delta T$  cells play important roles in responding to the invasion of common pathogens. Zhao and colleagues have summarized the role played by  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in host responses to

mycobacterium tuberculosis, Listeria monocytogenes, influenza viruses, HIV, EBV, and HBV (13). However, little is known about the effects of vectors on host  $\gamma\delta T$  cells. Emerging vectorborne infectious diseases are an important part of emerging infectious diseases and have been in an intensified form globally. Many social and natural factors, including environmental pollution and modern transportation and logistics, make it more convenient for vectors to transmit arboreal pathogens.

Traditionally, many vector-borne diseases can be treated by antibiotics-based therapeutics. However, at least partly due to the antibiotics abuse in clinic, a variety of pathogens have developed resistance to common antibiotics, leading to poor clinical outcomes when using antibiotics to treat infected patients (22). To address this problem, it is critical for developing novel therapeutic approaches. In the past decades, scientists and clinicians have focused on the roles of conventional T cells-mediated immune responses during the pathogen infection. Notably, more and more evidence has uncovered previously-unrecognized key roles of unconventional T cells in this process. Therefore, we feel it is important to summarize recent progresses in the field investigating the functions of T cells (Table 1), especially the unconventional  $\gamma\delta T$  cells, during the host immune responses to vector-borne pathogens, such as plasmodium, borrelia

TABLE 1 Potential roles for  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in vector-borne diseases.

Disease	Pathogen	Involved $\gamma\delta T$ cells and their potential roles	References
Chikungunya (mosquito-borne)	chikungunya fever virus	$\gamma$ $\delta$ T cells; likely involved in promoting protective immunity	(23–25)
Rift Valley Fever (mosquito-borne)	Rift Valley Fever virus	CD11b <sup>+</sup> $\gamma \delta T$ ; may be critical for the host responses in sheep	(26–28)
Yellow fever (mosquito-borne)	Yellow fever virus	$\gamma\delta 2T$ cells; can respond quickly to virus infection and produce IFN- $\gamma$	(29)
Dengue fever (mosquito-borne)	Dengue fever virus	$\gamma$ $\delta$ 2-T-cells; may serve as the early source of IFN- $\gamma$ during dengue virus infection and promote the host immune responses by eliminating the virus-infected cells	(30–37)
Zika fever (mosquito-borne)	Zika virus	γδ2T; unclear	(38–40)
West Nile fever (mosquito-borne)	West Nile virus	$\gamma\delta T$ cells; may serve as the main source of IFN- $\gamma$ and may also promote DC maturation and CD4 $^{+}$ T cell infiltration	(41-45)
Malaria (mosquito-borne)	plasmodium parasite	$\gamma\delta T$ cells, Vg9Vd2 subpopulation, and $\gamma\delta 2^+$ $\gamma\delta T$ cells; play both anti-pathogen and pathogenic roles	(46–60)
Lyme disease (tick-borne)	borrelia burgdorferi	$\gamma\delta T$ cells; may act indirectly through the actions of Toll-like receptors of DCs or monocytes, and may also act to activate the host acquired immunity during the infection of the pathogen	(61–66)
Tularaemia (tick-borne)	Francisella tularensis	$\gamma\delta T$ cells can be increased and maintained for up tyo a year in the peripheral blood from tularaemia patients	(67–69)
Leishmaniasis	leishmania	γδT cells; a potential role for γδT cells in eliminating the infected parasites, but long-term parasite infection may lead to γδT lymphoma	(70–73)
South American trypanosomiasis	Trypanosoma cruzi	$\gamma \delta T$ cells; may act by secreting IL-10 to facilitate host responses	(74)

burgdorferi, and dengue fever, with a hope to accelerate our efforts in developing novel and effective clinical therapeutic strategies.

## Immune responses of the host $\gamma \delta T$ cells to mosquito-borne pathogens

## Mosquito-borne viruses

#### Chikungunya

Chikungunya is caused by the infection of chikungunya fever virus. Its clinical manifestations include headache, fever, and serious joint pains (23–25). Vectors for chikungunya fever mainly include Aedes Aegypti and Aedes albopictus (also called Asian tiger mosquito) (75). Currently, there is no effective drugs or vaccines available for treating or preventing chikungunya (76). Different T cell family members play differential roles after the invasion of chikungunya fever. Rapidly accumulated CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells have been detected in the joints of mice that are acutely infected by the virus to promote protective immunity, but the lack of CD8<sup>+</sup> T seems to have no effect in preventing arthrophlogosis of the infected mice (77). On the contrary, the virus will not be able to induce joint diseases after the exhaustion of CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells (77, 78). Activated CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells have been shown to be implicated in the pathogenesis of arthrosis swell (77–79).

Unconventional  $\gamma\delta T$  cells are also likely involved in promoting protective immunity in the host against chikungunya invasion. The numbers of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in the feet and lymph nodes are significantly increased after the mice are infected by chikungunya. Mice defective in  $\gamma\delta T$  cells are more susceptible to chikungunya infection, exhibiting more severe foot swell and inflammation in the ankles, as well as increased oxidative damages, suggesting that  $\gamma\delta T$  cells play critical roles in the protective immunity during the infection of chikungunya and subsequent inflammation and tissue damage (80).

### **Rift Valley Fever**

Rift Valley Fever is a type of zoonosis caused by Rift Valley Fever virus, transmitted mainly by aedes and culex (26). Although most of infected patients only have minor fever, headache, and muscle pains, some patients may develop serious symptoms, including retinopathy, meningoencephalitis symptoms, and hemorrhagic fever (27). A possible role for  $\gamma \delta T$ cells in Rift Valley Fever has been reported for infected sheep. Similar to other ruminants, the sheep's  $\gamma \delta T$  cells account for a major population of its peripheral blood mononuclear cells. When recombinant Rift Valley Fever vaccine has been injected into the sheep, the percentage of CD11b<sup>+</sup>  $\gamma \delta T$  in its peripheral blood mononuclear cells can be significantly increased, suggesting that these cells may be critical for the host responses in respond to the virus infection (28).

#### Yellow fever virus

Yellow fever virus belongs to the Flaviviridae, transmitted primarily by aedes and haemophilus mosquito. The symptoms for yellow fever commonly include fever, headache, jaundice, muscle pains, and emesia. Some patients may develop more serious symptoms and die quickly (29). So far, the YF-17D vaccine for yellow fever is probably one of the most effective vaccines. When it is inoculated into human hosts,  $\gamma\delta$ 2T cells can respond quickly and produce IFN- $\gamma$  within a week (28).

#### Dengue fever

Dengue virus is a mosquito-borne pathogen that is transmitted between hosts by mosquito bite (30). In clinic, most patients with slight infection will not have complications, and only a small population of patients will progress into severe disease states, exhibiting thrombocytopenia, end-organ damage, and other symptoms (31). critically ill patients commonly develop secondary infection, which is closely related with innate immunity (32, 33). In the host immunity, T cells are critical for eliminating pathogen invasion. In *in vitro* experiments, CD8<sup>+</sup>  $\alpha\beta$ T cells can respond to dengue virus, and many evidence have shown that these cells play important roles in the host responses (34, 35).

We know relatively less about the roles for  $\gamma\delta$  T cells in the dengue virus infection. Eleonora Cimini and colleagues analyzed peripheral blood mononuclear cells from 15 dengue fever patients, the results show a significant decrease of y82-T-cell frequency and an increase of failure markers. In addition, the ability of  $\gamma \delta 2$ -T-cells to produce IFN- $\gamma$  in response to the phosphor-antigen was limited (36). Interestingly, primary human  $\gamma\delta T$  has been shown to be able to kill dengue virus in vitro, suggesting a potential role for these cells in the anti-dengue virus process. Further investigations by Chen-Yu Tsai and colleagues have shown that primary  $\gamma \delta T$  cells serve as the early source of IFN-y during dengue virus infection and promote the host immune responses by eliminating the virus-infected cells. Monocytes can act as helper cells to participate in the virus infection and enhance the immune reponses in an IL-18dependent manner (37).

#### Zika virus

Similar to dengue virus, Zica virus is primarily transmitted by infected aedes mosquitoes in tropical and subtropical regions. The infection of Zica virus can cause Guillain-Barre syndrome, neuropathy and myelitis. The infection during pregnancy may lead to the development of microcephaly and other congenital abnormalities in fetuses and newborns (38), and there has been a lack of clear treatment strategy. Previous reports have shown significantly increased Th1, Th2, Th9, and Th17 during acute Zica infection (39), suggesting that conventional T cells may dominate the host responses to Zica invasion. However, it should be noted that Eleonora Cimini and colleagues have also specifically detected  $\gamma\delta 2$ TCR in Zika virus-infected patients and a significantly increased expression level of CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>-</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup> T cell subsets (40), implying a possible role for unconventional  $\gamma\delta$ T cells.

### West Nile virus

West Nile virus is a type of flavivirus, primarily transmitted by culex pipiens. Most West Nile virus-infected patients exhibit no significant symptoms (asymptomatic). However, the incidence of severe cases increases significantly in immunocompromised populations (41), and there is no targeted vaccine for such cases.  $\gamma\delta T$  cells are thought to play an essential role in the early control of infection. They respond rapidly by producing large amounts of IFN- $\gamma$  (42). In addition to serving as the main source of IFN-y, yoT cells may also promote DC maturation and CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell infiltration, as suggested by the observations that the expression of the dendric CD40, CD80, CD86 and MHC II molecules, as well as the expression of IL-12, are lower in yoT-deficient mice compared to those in wild-type mice. Furthermore, West Nile virus-induced activated  $\gamma\delta T$  cells can promote the maturation of DC and the initiation and excitation of  $CD4^+$  cells (43) to combat against virus invasion.

Besides of above-mentioned roles, West Nile virus-activated  $\gamma \delta T$  cells are also critical for limiting the invasion of the virus into the brain central vervous system, which is essential for protecting most infected-hosts from developing fatal encephalitis. Thomas Welte and colleagues have shown that, compared with young mice, older/aged mice are more susceptible to virus infection and have slower Vg1<sup>+</sup> responses

but more Vg4<sup>+</sup> cells, which in turn produce TNF- $\alpha$ , a factor implicated in the destruction of the blood-brain barrier. On the other hand, low Vg4<sup>+</sup> cells will allow the virus load in the brain, whereby reducing the mortality rate of virus-caused severe encephalitis (44). In the acquired immunity against West Nile virus infection,  $\gamma\delta T$  cells also actively participate in the host defense process, and decreased memory responses of CD81<sup>+</sup> T cells likely easily lead to secondary infection of the virus in  $\gamma\delta T$ deficient mice (45).

## Mosquito-borne parasite

## Malaria

Malaria is estimated to affect more than 200 million people each year (46). It is an arbo-borne disease transmitted by the bite of mosquito-borne plasmodium parasite. Despite more and more significant progresses in the control and reduction of malaria cases in the past decade, it still remains a major threat to global health (47). After invading into the host, malaria parasites parasitize their spores in the liver of the host, then start to grow and eventually form merozoites to invade red blood cells, leading to significant clinical symptoms and death (48, 49).

The invasion of plasmodium parasites can cause complicated immune responses, including humoral and cellular immunity responses. We have very limited knowledge about the nature of these responses, especially the cellular immunity responses. Previously, it has been reported that  $\gamma\delta T$  cells can be activated by phosphor-antigen of the parasites (50),



also bind to the infected cells, release granzymes and granulysin, and kill the invaded plasmodium parasites and infected red blood cells

10.3389/fimmu.2022.965503

leading to a quick increase of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells, especially the Vg9Vd2 subpopulation (51, 52) (Figure 2). Such activation and/or expansion of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells appear to be persistent after the invasion of the plasmodium parasites and can occur during secondary infections (53–55). It is already known that the main cause of the high morbidity and mortality of malaria patients is the successful survival and exponential proliferation of plasmodium parasites within the host blood. In the supernatants from the co-culture of plasmodium parasites,  $\gamma\delta T$  cells can be specifically expanded and promoted to acquire the parasite-lysing potential through the up-regulated expression of IFN- $\gamma$  and other cytotoxic effector proteins.

Subsequently,  $\gamma \delta T$  cells can directly kill plasmodium parasite-infected red blood cells to prevent or attenuate further infections (56) (Figure 2). These killer cells can bind to the infected red blood cells, release granzymes and granulysin to kill the invaded plasmodium parasites (46). Therefore, a decrease of the numbers of  $\gamma \delta T$  cells may reversely facilitate the tolerance of plasmodium parasites. Accordingly, repeated plasmodium parasites infection may contribute to the development of clinical immunity in children living in plasmodium parasitesinfested regions, which is characterized by decreased numbers of patients with clear symptoms, accompanied by increased numbers of asymptomatic patients (57, 58).

During the repeated plasmodium parasites infections, the numbers of  $\gamma \delta 2^+ \gamma \delta T$  cells will be decreased in the peripheral blood, along with down-regulated production of cytokines and up-regulated immune-related factors. As such, repeated plasmodium parasites infections in the childhood will drive a progressive loss of the  $\gamma \delta 2^+ \gamma \delta T$  cells, leading to increased immune tolerance of the patients to plasmodium parasites (59).

Notably, besides above-mentioned anti-pathogen roles,  $\gamma \delta T$  cells may also have a paradoxical role in driving or participating in the pathogenesis of cerebral malaria, as the incidences of cerebral malaria complications is lower in infants with lower  $\gamma \delta T$  reactivity. Julie Ribot and colleagues have shown that the  $\gamma \delta T$ -deficient mice are more resistant to the development of cerebral malaria when infected with the plasmodium berghei ANKA sporozoa. Conversely, the presence of  $\gamma \delta T$  cells can enhance the production of the plasmodium immune factors at the stage of liver infection and subsequently promote the inflammation reactions at the blood infection stage (60). Together, these findings demonstrate that  $\gamma \delta T$  cells can promote the pathogenesis of IFN- $\gamma$ -dependent plasmodium infection.

## Immune responses of the host $\gamma\delta T$ cells to tick-borne pathogens

### Borrelia burgdorferi

Compared to mosquito-borne pathogens, there have been less reports regarding the roles of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in the infection of tick-borne pathogens. The Lyme disease is the most frequently

seen natural epidemic disease in the United States of America (61) and is transmitted through bites from different hosts by borrelia burgdorferi-carrying ticks (62). Initial symptoms after the pathogen invasion in most Lyme disease patients are characterized by chronic erythema migrans. Several weeks after the disease onset, some patients may develop neurological and cardiac problems. After several months, most patients will have recurrent symptoms such as joint pain or arthritis (63). Under the stimulation by borbora burgdorferi, an accumulation can be detected within the inflated joints of the patients (64), suggesting a possible role for these cells in the host immune responses to the pathogen. Similarly, proliferated y\deltaT cells have also been detected in leukocytes from micewith Lyme disease and in human peripheral blood after tick bites (65). However, the responses of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells may be indirectly through the actions of Toll-like receptors of DCs or monocytes, rather than through a direct mechanism by themselves (64). In addition,  $\gamma\delta T$  cells may also act to activate the host acquired immunity during the infection of the pathogen (66).

### Tularaemia

The pathogen for tularaemia is Francisella tularensis, a type of gram-negative bacterium, which can be transmitted by tick bites from different hosts and cause acute febrile disease (67). Increased numbers of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells can be detected in the blood from tularaemia patients (67), possibly attributable to non-specific phosphor-molecules (68). Further investigations by M. KROCA and colleagues have revealed that the frequency of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells can be increased and maintained for up tyo a year in the peripheral blood from tularaemia patients (69).

## Immune responses of the host $\gamma\delta T$ cells to other vector-borne diseases

### Leishmaniasis

Leishmaniasis is disease caused by the infection of leishmania and primarily transmitted by the bites from different hosts by leishmania-infected female diptera insect phlebotomus fly. Leishmaniasis can be categorized into three major subtypes, including visceral leishmaniasis, cutaneous leishmaniasis, and mucocutaneous leishmaniasis. Visceral leishmaniasis is also called kala-azar (black sickness) and is the most severe subtype of leishmaniasis. Visceral leishmaniasis leads to symptoms including irregular fever, weight loss, hepatosplenomegaly, and anamenia, and may eventually cause patient death. Cutaneous leishmaniasis is the most popular subtype and mainly causes skin ulcer. Mucocutaneous leishmaniasis mainly causes mucous membrane injury within the oral and nasal cavity. Leishmania belongs to parasites, and cellular immunity plays a central role in the host responses to its infection. An accumulation of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells has been detected in the skin and blood from human hosts infected with leishmania (70,

10.3389/fimmu.2022.965503

71), suggesting a potential role for  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in eliminating the infected parasites. Consistently, it has been reported that natural killer cells and  $\gamma\delta T$  cells act through secreting INF- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$ , respectively, to exert their functions in the host innate immunity against the leishmania invasion (72). Compared with healthy individuals, double negative T cells from about 75% of the cutaneous leishmaniasis patients express a $\beta T$  cell receptors, and the rest of the double negative T cells express  $\gamma\delta T$  cell receptors (73). In addition, dogs severely infected with leishmania may develop  $\gamma\delta T$  cell lyphoma (71), suggesting that long-term stimulation by leishmania may lead to malignant transformation and lyphoma pathogenesis, but the underlying mechanism has been unclear.

#### South American trypanosomiasis

South American trypanosomiasis is also known as Chagas' disease and mainly caused by direct contact with the excrement or urinate of Trypanosoma cruzi-infected trypanosoma triatoroae (stink bug). Currently there is no vaccine available for this disease. During the acute stage, the infected patients mainly exhibit symptoms including cyanosis swelling on one side of the skin or eyelid, headache, difficulty in breath, and muscle pains. At the chronic stage, the parasites parasitize in the intestine tracts and the heart. Years later after the infection, some patients may develop heart and digestive tract diseases. By utilizing  $\gamma\delta T$  cell-deficient mice as a model, a recent report has shown that the  $\gamma\delta T$  cells may not play a critical role in the elimination of the parasites at the acute stage of the disease but may contribute to tissue damage and pathogenesis. In cutaneous leishmaniasis patients,  $\alpha\beta T$  cells and  $\gamma\delta T$  cells secret inflammatory factors and IL-10, respectively to protect the hosts against the parasites invasion (74). Moreover, the frequency of IL-10 expression by  $\gamma\delta T$  cells have been linked to an improvement of cardiac functions of cutaneous leishmaniasis patients, suggesting a potentially important role for  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in the host responses (74).

## Conclusions

It is estimated that vector-borne diseases lead to more than half million of global deaths each year, and some types of vectorborne diseases, such as chikungunya, leishmaniasis, and lymphatic filariasis may cause life-long diseases. Vaccines or other clinically effective drugs for many vector-borne diseases are still lacking, further worsening the life quality of the infected patients. As such, understanding better the host-pathogen interactions is critical for future developing novel and curative therapeutics.

Compared to unconventional  $\gamma\delta T$  cells, the role for conventional  $\alpha\beta T$  cells in the host responses to vector-borne pathogens has been more extensively and comprehensively

studied, for instance Chikungunya virus (81–83), Rift Valley Fever virus (28), Yellow fever virus (84, 85), Zika virus (86, 87), West Nile virus (88), Malaria (89, 90), Borrelia burgdorferi (91), and Leishmaniasis (73, 92). However, as above-reviewed, our understanding of the role for  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in these processes has been preliminary and incomplete.

It should be noted that most types of pathogens for vectorborne diseases are carried and disseminated by mosquitos and ticks, which transmitted the pathogens through the bites of host skin (93, 94). Given that  $\gamma\delta T$  cells primarily reside in skin and mucosal tissues (95), these cells apparently are in the frontline to respond to pathogen invasion at the earliest stage. Therefore, it is important and urgent to gain a better understanding of the role for  $\gamma\delta T$  cells during these precesses.

Previous studies have shown that  $\alpha\beta T$  and  $\gamma\delta T$  cells cooperate with each other and act synergistically towards eliminating pathogen invasion. As a bridge between innate and adaptive immunity,  $\gamma\delta T$  cells have been known to play active roles during the first and secondary infections by pathogens and may serve as targets for clinical development. However, we still have limited knowledge about details of how they appropriately respond to vector-borne pathogen infection to facilitate the host immune responses.

During the early events of pathogen infection, activated  $\gamma\delta T$  cells can secret multiple cytokines and inflammatory factors to induce the acquired immunity (96–98). Further studies in rodent models of infection of listeria, cytomegalovirus, and plasmodium parasites have revealed that  $\gamma\delta T$  cells can strongly respond and quickly expand during secondary infections, suggesting that they have acquired certain levels of immune memory. These findings also suggest that the mode by which  $\gamma\delta T$  cells respond to pathogen infections may be more complicated than previously appreciated.

Herein, we have reviewed recent findings related to the potential roles of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in response to several types of vector-borne pathogens, especially the mosquito- and tickborne pathogens. We expect that these findings, together with those from more studies to analyze the interactions between  $\gamma\delta T$  cells and vector-borne pathogens in the future, will provide useful information for developing clinically relevant targeted therapeutics.

## Author contributions

CC and YY wrote the manuscript; AC and YY contributed to figures in this manuscript. All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

## Acknowledgments

43

This work was partly supported by a junior faculty start-up fund from Anhui Medical University (to CC). We apologize for

not being able to cite all important literatures in the field due to space limit.

## Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## References

1. Endo A, Amarasekare P. Predicting the spread of vector-borne diseases in a warming world. *Front Ecol Evol* (2022) 10. doi: 10.3389/fevo.2022.758277

2. Lima AR, Dias LD, Garbuio M, Inada NM, Bagnato VS. A look at photodynamic inactivation as a tool for pests and vector-borne diseases control. *Laser Phys Lett* (2022) 19:025601. doi: 10.1088/1612-202X/ac4591

3. Chala B, Hamde F. Emerging and re-emerging vector-borne infectious diseases and the challenges for control: A review. *Front Public Health* (2021) 9:715759. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.715759

4. Savic S, Vidic B, Grgic Z, Potkonjak A, Spasojevic L. Emerging vector-borne diseases - incidence through vectors. *Front Public Health* (2014) 2:267. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2014.00267

5. Weiss RA, McMichael AJ. Social and environmental risk factors in the emergence of infectious diseases. *Nat Med* (2004) 10:S70–76. doi: 10.1038/nm1150

6. Chien YH, Meyer C, Bonneville M. Gammadelta T cells: first line of defense and beyond. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2014) 32:121–55. doi: 10.1146/annurevimmunol-032713-120216

7. Caccamo N, Dieli F, Wesch D, Jomaa H, Eberl M. Sex-specific phenotypical and functional differences in peripheral human Vgamma9/Vdelta2 T cells. *J Leukoc Biol* (2006) 79:663–6. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1105640

8. Morath A, Schamel WW. Alpha beta and gamma delta T cell receptors: Similar but different. *J Leuk Biol* (2020) 107:1045–55. doi: 10.1002/JLB.2MR1219-233R

9. Herrmann T, Karunakaran MM, Fichtner AS. A glance over the fence: Using phylogeny and species comparison for a better understanding of antigen recognition by human gamma delta T-cells. *Immunol Rev* (2020) 298:218–36. doi: 10.1111/imr.12919

10. Castro CD, Boughter CT, Broughton AE, Ramesh A, Adams EJ. Diversity in recognition and function of human gamma delta T cells. *Immunol Rev* (2020) 298:134–52. doi: 10.1111/imr.12930

11. Papotto PH, Yilmaz B, Silva-Santos B. Crosstalk between gamma delta T cells and the microbiota. *Nat Microbiol* (2021) 6:1110–7. doi: 10.1038/s41564-021-00948-2

12. Wu XX, Gu B, Yang H. The role of gamma delta T cells in the interaction between commensal and pathogenic bacteria in the intestinal mucosa. *Int Rev Immunol* (2022). doi: 10.1080/08830185.2022.2076846

13. Zhao Y, Lin L, Xiao Z, Li M, Wu X, Li W, et al. Protective role of gammadelta T cells in different pathogen infections and its potential clinical application. *J Immunol Res* (2018) 2018:5081634. doi: 10.1155/2018/5081634

14. Qu GY, Wang SL, Zhou ZL, Jiang DW, Liao AH, Luo J, et al. Comparing mouse and human tissue-resident gamma delta T cells. *Front Immunol* (2022) 13. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.891687

15. Chen ZW. Protective immune responses of major Vgamma2Vdelta2 T-cell subset in m. *Tuberculosis Infect Curr Opin Immunol* (2016) 42:105–12. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2016.06.005

16. Zhong H, Hu X, Janowski AB, Storch GA, Su L, Cao L, et al. Whole transcriptome profiling reveals major cell types in the cellular immune response against acute and chronic active Epstein-Barr virus infection. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7:17775. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-18195-z

17. Cimini E, Sacchi A, Minicis S, De Bordoni V, Casetti R, Grassi G, et al. Vdelta2 T-cells kill ZIKV-infected cells by NKG2D-mediated cytotoxicity. *Microorganisms* (2019) 7:350. doi: 10.3390/microorganisms7090350

18. Agrati C, Castilletti C, Cimini E, Romanelli A, Lapa D, Quartu S, et al. Antiviral activity of human Vdelta2 T-cells against WNV includes both cytolytic and non-cytolytic mechanisms. *New Microbiol* (2016) 39:139–42.

## Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

19. Mangan BA, Dunne MR, O'Reilly VP, Dunne PJ, Exley MA, O'Shea D, et al. Cutting edge: CD1d restriction and Th1/Th2/Th17 cytokine secretion by human Vdelta3 T cells. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:30–4. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1300121

20. Ferrick DA, Schrenzel MD, Mulvania T, Hsieh B, Ferlin WG, Lepper H. Differential production of interferon- $\gamma$  and interleukin-4 in response to Th1- and Th2-stimulating pathogens by  $\gamma\delta$  T cells *in vivo. Nature* (1995) 373:255–7. doi: 10.1038/373255a0

21. Lawand M, Dechanet-Merville J, Dieu-Nosjean MC. Key features of gamma-delta T-cell subsets in human diseases and their immunotherapeutic implications. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00761

22. Thabit AK, Crandon JL, Nicolau DP. Antimicrobial resistance: impact on clinical and economic outcomes and the need for new antimicrobials. *Expert Opin Pharmacother* (2015) 16:159–77. doi: 10.1517/14656566.2015.993381

23. Burt FJ, Chen WQ, Miner JJ, Lenschow DJ, Merits A, Schnettler E, et al. Chikungunya virus: an update on the biology and pathogenesis of this emerging pathogen. *Lancet Infect Dis* (2017) 17:E107–17. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(16) 30385-1

24. Cunha RVD, Trinta KS. Chikungunya virus: clinical aspects and treatment - a review. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz* (2017) 112:523-31. doi: 10.1590/0074-02760170044

25. van Aalst M, Nelen CM, Goorhuis A, Stijnis C, Grobusch MP. Long-term sequelae of chikungunya virus disease: A systematic review. *Travel Med Infect Di* (2017) 15:8–22. doi: 10.1016/j.tmaid.2017.01.004

26. Linthicum KJ, Britch SC, Anyamba A. Rift valley fever: An emerging mosquito-borne disease. *Annu Rev Entomol* (2016) 61:395. doi: 10.1146/ annurev-ento-010715-023819

27. Hise AG, Traylor Z, Hall NB, Sutherland LJ, Dahir S, Ermler ME, et al. Association of symptoms and severity of rift valley fever with genetic polymorphisms in human innate immune pathways. *PloS Negl Trop D* (2015) 9: e0003584. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0003584

 Lebedev M, Faburay B, Richt JA, Young A. Myeloid-like gammadelta T cell subset in the immune response to an experimental rift valley fever vaccine in sheep. *Vet Immunol Immunopathol* (2021) 233:110184. doi: 10.1016/j.vetimm.2021. 110184

29. Litvoc MN, Novaes CTG, Lopes MIBF. Yellow fever. Rev Assoc Med Bras (2018) 64:106–13. doi: 10.1590/1806-9282.64.02.106

30. Whitehorn J, Farrar J. Dengue. Brit Med Bull (2010) 95:161-73. doi: 10.1093/bmb/ldq019

31. Halstead SB. Dengue. *Lancet* (2007) 370:1644–52. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736 (07)61687-0

32. Jayachandran B, Chanda K, Balamurali MM. Overview of pathogenesis, diagnostics, and therapeutics of infectious diseases: Dengue and zika. *ACS Omega* (2021) 6:22487–96. doi: 10.1021/acsomega.1c03536

33. Guzman MG, Gubler DJ, Izquierdo A, Martinez E, Halstead SB. Dengue infection. *Nat Rev Dis Primers* (2016) 2:16055. doi: 10.1038/nrdp.2016.55

34. Bukowski JF, Kurane I, Lai CJ, Bray M, Falgout B, Ennis FA. Dengue virusspecific cross-reactive Cd8+ human cyto-toxic T-lymphocytes. *J Virol* (1989) 63:5086–91. doi: 10.1128/jvi.63.12.5086-5091.1989

35. Weiskopf D, Angelo MA, Azeredo EL, de Sidney J, Greenbaum JA, Fernando AN, et al. Comprehensive analysis of dengue virus-specific responses supports an HLA-linked protective role for CD8(+) T cells. *P Natl Acad Sci USA* (2013) 110:E2046–53. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1305227110

36. Cimini E, Grassi G, Beccacece A, Casetti R, Castilletti C, Capobianchi MR, et al. In acute dengue infection, high TIM-3 expression may contribute to the

impairment of IFNgamma production by circulating Vdelta2 T cells. Viruses (2022) 14:130. doi: 10.3390/v14010130

37. Tsai CY, Liong KH, Gunalan MG, Li N, Lim DS, Fisher DA, et al. Type I IFNs and IL-18 regulate the antiviral response of primary human gammadelta T cells against dendritic cells infected with dengue virus. *J Immunol* (2015) 194:3890–900. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1303343

38. Wang ZY, Wang PG, An J. Zika virus and zika fever. Virol Sin (2016) 31:103–9. doi: 10.1007/s12250-016-3780-y

39. Tappe D, Perez-Giron JV, Zammarchi L, Rissland J, Ferreira DF, Jaenisch T, et al. Cytokine kinetics of zika virus-infected patients from acute to reconvalescent phase. *Med Microbiol Immun* (2016) 205:269–73. doi: 10.1007/s00430-015-0445-7

40. Cimini E, Castilletti C, Sacchi A, Casetti R, Bordoni V, Romanelli A, et al. Human zika infection induces a reduction of IFN-gamma producing CD4 T-cells and a parallel expansion of effector Vdelta2 T-cells. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7:6313. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-06536-x

41. Campbell GL, Marfin AA, Lanciotti RS, Gubler DJ. West Nile Virus. Lancet Infect Dis (2002) 2:519–29. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(02)00368-7

42. Wang T, Scully E, Yin ZN, Kim J, Yan J, Mamula M, et al. IFN-gammaproducing gammadelta T cells help control murine West Nile virus infection. *FASEB J* (2004) 18:A806–7. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol

43. Fang H, Welte T, Zheng X, Chang GJ, Holbrook MR, Soong L, et al. Gammadelta T cells promote the maturation of dendritic cells during West Nile virus infection. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* (2010) 59:71–80. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-695X.2010.00663.x

44. Welte T, Lamb J, Anderson JF, Born WK, O'Brien RL, Wang T. Role of two distinct gammadelta T cell subsets during West Nile virus infection. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* (2008) 53:275–83. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-695X.2008.00430.x

45. Wang T, Gao Y, Scully E, Davis CT, Anderson JF, Welte T, et al. Gamma delta T cells facilitate adaptive immunity against West Nile virus infection in mice. *J Immunol* (2006) 177:1825–32. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.3.1825

46. Hernandez-Castaneda MA, Happ K, Cattalani F, Wallimann A, Blanchard M, Fellay I, et al. Gammadelta T cells kill plasmodium falciparum in a granzymeand granulysin-dependent mechanism during the late blood stage. *J Immunol* (2020) 204:1798–809. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1900725

47. Dantzler KW, Jagannathan P. Gammadelta T cells in antimalarial immunity: New insights into their diverse functions in protection and tolerance. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9:2445. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02445

48. Sturm A, Amino R, Sand C, van de Regen T, Retzlaff S, Rennenberg A, et al. Manipulation of host hepatocytes by the malaria parasite for delivery into liver sinusoids. *Science* (2006) 313:1287–90. doi: 10.1126/science.1129720

49. Miller LH, Ackerman HC, Su XZ, Wellems TE. Malaria biology and disease pathogenesis: insights for new treatments. *Nat Med* (2013) 19:156–67. doi: 10.1038/ nm.3073

50. Eberl M. What you, too, should know about BTN2A1 antigen recognition by human gamma delta T cells: one step closer to knowing. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2020) 98:351–4. doi: 10.1111/imcb.12334

51. Deroost K, Langhorne J. Gamma/Delta T cells and their role in protection against malaria. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02973

52. Costa G, Loizon S, Guenot M, Mocan I, Halary F, de Saint-Basile G, et al. Control of plasmodium falciparum erythrocytic cycle: gammadelta T cells target the red blood cell-invasive merozoites. *Blood* (2011) 118:6952–62. doi: 10.1182/blood-2011-08-376111

53. Galley HF, Lowes DA, Thompson K, Wilson ND, Wallace CA, Webster NR. Characterisation of gamma delta (gammadelta) T cell populations in patients with sepsis. *Cell Biol Int* (2015) 39:210–6. doi: 10.1002/cbin.10361

54. Matsushima A, Ogura H, Fujita K, Koh T, Tanaka H, Sumi Y, et al. Early activation of gammadelta T lymphocytes in patients with severe systemic inflammatory response syndrome. *Shock* (2004) 22:11–5. doi: 10.1097/01.shk.0000129203.84330.b3

55. Mamedov MR, Scholzen A, Nair RV, Cumnock K, Kenkel JA, Oliveira JHM, et al. A macrophage colony-Stimulating-Factor-Producing gammadelta T cell subset prevents malarial parasitemic recurrence. *Immunity* (2018) 48:350–363 e357. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.01.009

56. Junqueira C, Polidoro RB, Castro G, Absalon S, Liang Z, Sen Santara S, et al. Gamma delta T cells suppress plasmodium falciparum blood-stage infection by direct killing and phagocytosis. *Nat Immunol* (2021) 22:347–57. doi: 10.1038/ s41590-020-00847-4

57. Schofield L, Grau GE. Immunological processes in malaria pathogenesis. Nat Rev Immunol (2005) 5:722–35. doi: 10.1038/nri1686

58. Portugal S, Moebius J, Skinner J, Doumbo S, Doumtabe D, Kone Y, et al. Exposure-dependent control of malaria-induced inflammation in children. *PloS Pathog* (2014) 10:e1004079. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1004079

59. Jagannathan P, Kim CC, Greenhouse B, Nankya F, Bowen K, Eccles-James I, et al. Loss and dysfunction of Vdelta2(+) gammadelta T cells are associated with

clinical tolerance to malaria. Sci Transl Med (2014) 6:251ra117. doi: 10.1126/ scitranslmed.3009793

60. Ribot JC, Neres R, Zuzarte-Luis V, Gomes AQ, Mancio-Silva L, Mensurado S, et al. Gammadelta-T cells promote IFN-gamma-dependent plasmodium pathogenesis upon liver-stage infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2019) 116:9979–88.

61. Burgdorfer W, Barbour AG, Hayes SF, Benach JL, Grunwaldt E, Davis JP, et al. Lyme-Disease - a tick-borne spirochetosis. *Science* (1982) 216:1317–9. doi: 10.1126/science.7043737

62. Steere AC. Lyme-Disease. New Engl J Med (1989) 321:586–96. doi: 10.1056/ NEJM198908313210906

63. Rahn DW. Lyme-Disease - clinical manifestations, diagnosis, and treatment. Semin Arthritis Rheu (1991) 20:201–18. doi: 10.1016/0049-0172(91)90017-T

64. Collins C, Shi C, Russell JQ, Fortner KA, Budd RC. Activation of gamma delta T cells by borrelia burgdorferi is indirect *via* a TLR- and caspase-dependent pathway. *J Immunol* (2008) 181:2392–8. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.181.4.2392

65. Seth M B. Martin, \* Richard flowers, MD,† Arturo p. saavedra, MD, PhD, MBA,†, m. and alejandro a. gru, a reactive peripheral gamma-delta T-cell lymphoid. *Am J Dermatopathol* (2019) 41:e73-5. doi: 10.1097/DAD. 00000000001352

66. Shi CX, Sahay B, Russell JQ, Fortner KA, Hardin N, Sellati TJ, et al. Reduced immune response to borrelia burgdorferi in the absence of gamma delta T cells. *Infect Immun* (2011) 79:3940–6. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00148-11

67. Sumida T, Maeda T, Takahashi H, Yoshida S, Yonaha F, Sakamoto A, et al. Predominant expansion of V gamma 9/V delta 2 T cells in a tularemia patient. *Infect Immun* (1992) 60:2554–8. doi: 10.1128/iai.60.6.2554-2558.1992

68. Poquet Y, Kroca M, Halary F, Stenmark S, Peyrat MA, Bonneville M, et al. Expansion of Vγ9Vδ2 T cells is triggered byFrancisella tularensis-derived phosphoantigens in tularemia but not after tularemia vaccination. *Infect Immun* (1998) 66(5):2107–14. doi: 10.1128/IAI.66.5.2107-2114.1998

69. Kroca M, Tärnvik A, Sjöstedt A. The proportion of circulating gd T cells increases after the first week of onset of. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2000) 120:280–4. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2249.2000.01215.x

70. Modlin RL, Pirmez C, Hofman FM, Torigian V, Uyemura K, Rea TH, et al. Lymphocytes bearing antigen-specific gamma delta T-cell receptors accumulate in human infectious disease lesions. *Nature* (1989) 339:544–8. doi: 10.1038/339544a0

71. Welte T, Lamb J, Anderson JF, Born WK, O'Brien RL, Wang T, et al. Extranodal gammadelta-t-cell lymphoma in a dog with leishmaniasis. *Vet Clin Pathol* (2008) 37:298–301. doi: 10.1111/j.1939-165X.2008.00048.x

72. Lagler H, Willheim M, Traunmüller F, Wahl K, Winkler H, Ramharter M, et al. Cellular profile of cytokine production in a patient with visceral leishmaniasis: gammadelta+ T cells express both type 1 cytokines and interleukin-10. *Scand J Immunol* (2003) 57:291–5. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3083.2003.01223.x

73. Antonelli LRV, Dutra WO, Oliveira RR, Torres KC, Guimarães LH, Bacellar O, et al. Disparate immunoregulatory potentials for double-negative (CD4(-) CD8 (-)) alpha beta and gamma delta T cells from human patients with cutaneous leishmaniasis. *Infect Immun* (2006) 74:6317–23. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00890-06

74. Villani FN, Rocha MO, Nunes Mdo C, Antonelli LR, Magalhães LM, dos Santos JS, et al. Trypanosoma cruzi-induced activation of functionally distinct alphabeta and gammadelta CD4- CD8- T cells in individuals with polar forms of chagas' disease. *Infect Immun* (2010) 78:4421–30. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00179-10

75. van den Hurk AF, Hall-Mendelin S, Pyke AT, Frentiu FD, McElroy K, Day A, et al. Impact of wolbachia on infection with chikungunya and yellow fever viruses in the mosquito vector aedes aegypti. *PloS Negl Trop D* (2012) 6:e1892. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001892

76. Weaver SC, Lecuit M. Chikungunya virus and the global spread of a mosquito-borne disease. *N Engl J Med* (2015) 372:1231–9. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1406035

77. Teo TH, Lum FM, Claser C, Lulla V, Lulla A, Merits A, et al. A pathogenic role for CD4(+) T cells during chikungunya virus infection in mice. *J Immunol* (2013) 190:259–69. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1202177

78. Poh CM, Chan YH, Ng LFP. Role of T cells in chikungunya virus infection and utilizing their potential in anti-viral immunity. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:287. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00287

79. Hoarau JJ, Jaffar Bandjee MC, Krejbich Trotot P, Das T, Li-Pat-Yuen G, Dassa B, et al. Persistent chronic inflammation and infection by chikungunya arthritogenic alphavirus in spite of a robust host immune response. *J Immunol* (2010) 184:5914–27. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0900255

80. Long KM, Ferris MT, Whitmore AC, Montgomery SA, Thurlow LR, McGee CE, et al. Gammadelta T cells play a protective role in chikungunya virus-induced disease. *J Virol* (2016) 90:433–43. doi: 10.1128/JVI.02159-15

81. Wauquier N, Becquart P, Nkoghe D, Padilla C, Ndjoyi-Mbiguino A, Leroy EM. The acute phase of chikungunya virus infection in humans is associated with strong innate immunity and T CD8 cell activation. *J Infect Dis* (2011) 204:115–23. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiq006

82. Poo YS, Rudd PA, Gardner J, Wilson JA, Larcher T, Colle MA, et al. Multiple immune factors are involved in controlling acute and chronic chikungunya virus infection. *PloS Negl Trop D* (2014) 8:e3354. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0003354

83. Ninla-aesong P, Mitarnun W, Noipha K. Proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines as biomarkers of persistent arthralgia and severe disease after chikungunya virus infection: A 5-year follow-up study in southern Thailand. *Viral Immunol* (2019) 32:442–52. doi: 10.1089/vim.2019.0064

84. Douam F, Soto Albrecht YE, Hrebikova G, Sadimin E, Davidson C, Kotenko SV, et al. Type III interferon-mediated signaling is critical for controlling live attenuated yellow fever virus infection *in vivo*. *Mbio* (2017) 8(4):e00819–17. doi: 10.1128/mBio.00819-17

85. Akondy RS, Monson ND, Miller JD, Edupuganti S, Teuwen D, Wu H, et al. The yellow fever virus vaccine induces a broad and polyfunctional human memory CD8(+) T cell response. *J Immunol* (2009) 183:7919–30. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0803903

86. Wen JS, Tang WW, Sheets N, Ellison J, Sette A, Kim K, et al. Identification of zika virus epitopes reveals immunodominant and protective roles for dengue virus cross-reactive CD8(+) T cells. *Nat Microbiol* (2017) 2:17036. doi: 10.1038/nmicrobiol.2017.36

87. Bullard BL, Corder BN, Gorman MJ, Diamond MS, Weaver EA. Efficacy of a T cell-biased adenovirus vector as a zika virus vaccine. *Sci Rep-Uk* (2018) 8:18017. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-35755-z

88. Kim S, Pinto AK, Myers NB, Hawkins O, Doll K, Kaabinejadian S, et al. A novel T-cell receptor mimic defines dendritic cells that present an immunodominant West Nile virus epitope in mice. *Eur J Immunol* (2014) 44:1936–46. doi: 10.1002/eji.201444450

89. Hassan R, Franco SA, Stefanoff CG, Romano SO, Diamond HR, Franco LG, et al. Hepatosplenic gamma delta T-cell lymphoma following seven malaria infections. *Pathol Int* (2006) 56:668–73. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1827.2006.02027.x

90. Teirlinck AC, McCall MB, Roestenberg M, Scholzen A, Woestenenk R, de Mast Q, et al. Longevity and composition of cellular immune responses following experimental plasmodium falciparum malaria infection in humans. *PloS Pathog* (2011) 7:e1002389. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002389

91. Belperron AA, Dailey CM, Booth CJ, Bockenstedt LK. Marginal zone b-cell depletion impairs murine host defense against borrelia burgdorferi infection. *Infect Immun* (2007) 75:3354–60. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00422-07

92. Antonelli LR, Dutra WO, Oliveira RR, Torres KC, Guimarães LH, Bacellar O, et al. Disparate immunoregulatory potentials for CD4-CD8-alpha/beta and gamma/delta T cells from cutaneous leishmaniasis patients. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* (2007) 77:88–9. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00890-06

93. Cheng G, Liu Y, Wang PH, Xiao XP. Mosquito defense strategies against viral infection. *Trends Parasitol* (2016) 32:177–86. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2015.09.009

94. Markowicz M, Schötta AM, Höss D, Kundi M, Schray C, Stockinger H, et al. Infections with tickborne pathogens after tick bite, Austria, 2015-2018. *Emerg Infect Dis* (2021) 27:1048–56. doi: 10.3201/eid2704.203366

95. Nielsen MM, Witherden DA, Havran WL. Gamma delta T cells in homeostasis and host defence of epithelial barrier tissues. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2017) 17:733–45. doi: 10.1038/nri.2017.101

96. Wang KQ, Hou YQ, Li QH, Zhao DP, Duan YC, Ran ZS, et al. Inhibitory effect of LY294002 on CD3mAb-activated T cells and mtb-ag-activated gamma delta T cells *via* TCR signal transduction pathway. *Int J Clin Exp Patho* (2017) 10:5538–44.

97. Wang KQ, Hou Y, Gu C, Zhao D, Duan Y, Ran Z, et al. Inhibitory effect of the mitogen activated protein kinase specific inhibitor PD98059 on mtb-agactivated gamma delta T cells. *Int J Clin Exp Patho* (2017) 10:9644–8.

98. Wang YR, Wang YS, Wang KQ. Research progress on the mechanism of gamma delta T cells in pathogenic microbial infection. *Int J Clin Exp Med* (2019) 12:9597–606.

#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Xuefeng Wang, Soochow University, China

REVIEWED BY Qin Wang, Soochow University, China Je-Min Choi, Hanyang University, South Korea

\*CORRESPONDENCE Shingo Ichimiya ichimiya@sapmed.ac.jp

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 11 May 2022 ACCEPTED 26 July 2022 PUBLISHED 25 August 2022

#### CITATION

Murayama K, Ikegami I, Kamekura R, Sakamoto H, Yanagi M, Kamiya S, Sato T, Sato A, Shigehara K, Yamamoto M, Takahashi H, Takano K-i and Ichimiya S (2022) CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> T follicular helper cells regulate humoral immunity in chronic inflammatory lesions. *Front. Immunol.* 13:941385. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.941385

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Murayama, Ikegami, Kamekura, Sakamoto, Yanagi, Kamiya, Sato, Sato, Shigehara, Yamamoto, Takahashi, Takano and Ichimiya. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

## CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> T follicular helper cells regulate humoral immunity in chronic inflammatory lesions

Kosuke Murayama<sup>1,2†</sup>, Ippei Ikegami<sup>1†</sup>, Ryuta Kamekura<sup>1,2†</sup>, Hiroshi Sakamoto<sup>1,2</sup>, Masahiro Yanagi<sup>1</sup>, Shiori Kamiya<sup>1</sup>, Taiki Sato<sup>1</sup>, Akinori Sato<sup>1</sup>, Katsunori Shigehara<sup>1</sup>, Motohisa Yamamoto<sup>3</sup>, Hiroki Takahashi<sup>4</sup>, Ken-ichi Takano<sup>2</sup> and Shingo Ichimiya<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Human Immunology, Research Institute for Frontier Medicine, Sapporo Medical University School of Medicine, Sapporo, Japan, <sup>2</sup>Department of Otolaryngology and Head and Neck Surgery, Sapporo Medical University School of Medicine, Sapporo, Japan, <sup>3</sup>Department of Rheumatology and Allergy, IMSUT Hospital, Institute of Medical Science, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan, <sup>4</sup>Department of Clinical Immunology and Rheumatology, Sapporo Medical University School of Medicine, Sapporo, Japan

T follicular helper (Tfh) cells drive humoral immunity by facilitating B cell responses at the initial and recall phases. Recent studies have indicated the possible involvement of Tfh cells in the process of chronic inflammation. However, the functional role of Tfh cells in persistent immune settings remains unclear. Here, we report that CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> (double-positive, DP; CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup>) Tfh cells, a subset of germinal-center-type Tfh cells, were abundantly present in the fibroinflammatory lesions of patients with immunoglobulin G4-related disease (IgG4-RD). Transcriptome analyses showed that these DP-Tfh cells in the lesions of IgG4-RD preferentially expressed signature genes characteristic of cytotoxic CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, such as Eomes, CRTAM, GPR56, and granzymes, in addition to CD70. Scatter diagram analyses to examine the relationships between tissue-resident lymphocytes and various clinical parameters revealed that the levels of DP-Tfh cells were inversely correlated to the levels of serum IgG4 and local IgG4expressing (IgG4<sup>+</sup>) memory B cells (CD19<sup>+</sup>CD27<sup>+</sup>IgD<sup>-</sup>) in patients with IgG4-RD. Cell culture experiments using autologous tonsillar lymphocytes further suggested that DP-Tfh cells possess a poor B-cell helper function and instead regulate memory B cells. Since CD4<sup>+</sup> (single positive, SP; CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup>) Tfh cells differentiated into DP-Tfh cells under stimulation with IL-2 and IL-7 as assessed by in vitro experiments, these data imply that SP-Tfh cells are a possible origin of DP-Tfh cells under persistent inflammation. These findings highlight the potential feedback loop mechanism of Tfh cells in immune tolerance under chronic inflammatory conditions. Further studies on DP-Tfh cells may facilitate control of unresolved humoral responses in IgG4-RD pathological inflammation.

#### KEYWORDS

DP-Tfh cells, memory B cells, chronic inflammation, IgG4-RD, tonsils

## Introduction

CD4<sup>+</sup> T helper cells as well as their diverse distinct subsets drive humoral and cellular immune responses for host defense under pathological conditions (1). Humoral immunity plays a cardinal role in immune responses, therefore, the T follicular helper cells (Tfh cells) which are an effector subset of helper  $CD4^+$  T cells, have received much interest (2, 3). The cells play an essential role in facilitating germinal center (GC) formation by B cells to generate high-affinity antibodies as well as long-lived plasma cells and memory B cells. The antagonistic functions of the two transcription factors, B-cell lymphoma 6 (Bcl6), which is a master regulator of Tfh cells, and B lymphocyte-induced maturation protein 1 (Blimp1), toward each other during the development of Tfh cells from naïve CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells underlie a mechanism for bimodal cell fate decision-making to specify Tfh cell identity among effector helper CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells (4). The productive interactions of Tfh and B cells are controlled by the C-X-C motif chemokine receptor 5 (CXCR5) and sphingosine-1 phosphate receptor 2 (S1PR2) expressed on Tfh cells, which are responsible for the effective distribution of Tfh cells to tissues to enable their cognate interactions with B cells (5). After activation of Tfh cells in lymphoid tissues, a portion of tissue-resident Tfh cells enters the systemic circulation as memory-like Tfh cells (Tfh1, Tfh2, and Tfh17 cells) with the functional feature of a class switch recombination for B-cell activation (6). In these contexts, studies on Tfh cells and their related lymphocytes can renew the landscape of Tfh cell-mediated humoral immunity in immunocompetent settings as well as in the aberrant immune responses underlying pathological chronic inflammation (7, 8).

Immunoglobulin G4-related disease (IgG4-RD) belongs to a unique category of chronic immune-mediated diseases, that are primarily recognized as an archetypal Mikulicz's disease of IgG4-related dacryoadenitis and sialadenitis (9, 10). IgG4-RD occurs in multiple organs including salivary glands, lacrimal glands, pancreas, thyroid glands, lung, biliary tree, and retroperitoneum, and is characterized by the presence of high serum levels of IgG4. In tissue lesions of IgG4-RD, ectopic GCs are observed as a common histopathological feature in addition to marked infiltration of IgG4-positive B cells, storiform-pattern fibrosis, and obliterative phlebitis. While steroid therapy is effective in the treatment of IgG4-RD, relapse occasionally occurs after dose tapering or intermittent administration of glucocorticoids (11). Although the pathogenesis of IgG4-RD remains controversial, rituximab, an anti-CD20 antibody that decreases B-cell activity, is generally beneficial for IgG4-RD treatment, suggesting that B cells are the target cells of steroid therapy for IgG4-RD (12). In this regard, dysregulation of B-cellmediated immunity is thought to be related to the pathogenesis of IgG4-RD. Accumulating evidence has shown that the tissue lesions of IgG4-RD preferentially harbor Tfh cells (13, 14); however, an understanding of the functional role of Tfh cells

in B-cell regulation and its mechanism of action within the inflammatory environment of IgG4-RD has been a topic of debate in recent years.

To address the possible role of Tfh cells in IgG4-RD, we investigated Tfh cells and other lymphocyte subsets in tissue lesions of IgG4-RD in this study. Ectopic GCs are commonly formed in IgG4-RD lesions; therefore, we focused on GC-type Tfh cells (CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup>) and comprehensively analyzed their transcriptome (15). In comparison with GCtype Tfh cells in tonsils, GC-type Tfh cells in the inflammatory lesions of IgG4-RD preferentially expressed CD8 (CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup>). These cells are thus referred to as CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> (double-positive; DP) Tfh cells. The CD8 expression in DP-Tfh cells was lower than that in canonical CD8<sup>+</sup> cytotoxic T cells (CTLs). However, DP-Tfh cells expressed CTL-related signature genes such as eomesodermin (Eomes), class I-restricted T cell-associated molecule (CRTAM), G protein-coupled receptor 56 (GPR56), perforin, and granzymes (16, 17). Interestingly, clinical studies of DP-Tfh cells in IgG4-RD and in vitro experiments using autologous lymphocytes of tonsils have suggested that memory B cells are a potential target of DP-Tfh cells. Since GC-type Tfh cells in tonsils upregulate CD8 upon stimulation with IL-2 and IL-7, which are usually associated with the maintenance of T cell activation and memory T cells, authentic CD4<sup>+</sup> GC-type Tfh cells may be able to generate DP-Tfh cells to regulate surrounding memory B cells under inflammatory conditions. By focusing on the functional and developmental processes of DP-Tfh cells, further studies could provide a novel modality to resolve undesirable immune responses in IgG4-RD and other pathological conditions underlying chronic inflammation.

## Materials and methods

## Study populations

The study populations are summarized in Supplementary Table S1. Diagnosis of IgG4-RD was performed in accordance with widely recognized diagnostic criteria (18). The type of organ involved in IgG4-RD patients is summarized in Supplementary Table S2. None of the recruited patients had received standard glucocorticoid therapy before surgical resection of submandibular glands (SMGs).

## Tissues

Tissues from SMGs and palatine tonsils were obtained from patients with IgG4-RD and tonsillar hypertrophy for diagnosis or treatment at Sapporo Medical University Hospital, Japan. Cells in tissues were analyzed by flow cytometry and *in vitro*  studies, and a portion of the tissues was employed to prepare formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded (FFPE) sections.

## Antibodies and other reagents

Antibodies for flow cytometry and immunohistochemistry as well as reagents used for *in vitro* studies are summarized in Supplementary Table S3.

## Flow cytometry and cell sorting

Tissues were mechanically disrupted and lymphocytes in single-cell suspensions were prepared by density-gradient centrifugation with Lympholyte-H (Cedarlane, Burlington, Canada). Then, the cells were stained with antibodies to determine the expression of specific molecules using flow cytometry. The cells were analyzed or sorted using a FACS Canto II or FACS Aria II and III (BD Biosciences, New Jersey, USA) in combination with magnetic bead sorting (Miltenyi Biotec, North Rhine-Westphalia, Germany). In each experiment, samples were analyzed for singlet events with doublet discrimination. The purity of FACS-sorted cells reached 95% after validation by reanalysis using the FACS Canto II. The flow cytometry data were analyzed using FACS DiVA and FlowJo software (BD Biosciences).

## Microarray analysis

Total RNA was extracted using TRIzol reagent (Life Technologies, California, USA) and validated with a 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent Technologies, California, USA) and NanoDrop microvolume spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Massachusetts, USA). Then, the RNA was amplified and labelled with Cy3-CTP to obtain cRNA using a Quick Amp Labelling kit (Agilent Technologies) and then hybridized to a microarray plate (SurePrint G3 Human GE 8×60K v3; Agilent Technologies). The obtained data were analyzed by bioinformatics software (Riken Genesis, Tokyo, Japan) and Heatmapper software (The University of Alberta, Alberta, Canada). Data were further investigated by gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA v2.0.13 software, UC San Diego, California, USA) and the iPathwayGuide platform (Advaita Bioinformatics, Ann Arbor, Michigan, USA).

## **RT-qPCR** analysis

First-strand cDNA was synthesized from total RNA by using a High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Quantitative PCR analysis was conducted to detect gene-specific products using SYBR green and TaqMan probes with the Light Cycler 96 System (Roche, Basel, Switzerland). The PCR primer pairs and probes used are summarized in Supplementary Table S4.

### Immunohistochemistry

FFPE tissue sections were immunestained using a standard protocol to detect IL-7. After staining, signals were visualized with 3,3'-diaminobenzidine and the sections were counterstained with hematoxylin. For histological differentiation, corresponding tissue sections were stained with hematoxylin and eosin.

## Transmission electron microscopy

Transmission electron microscopy was performed using a standard protocol. Ultrathin sections were prepared using an ultramicrotome, mounted on a copper grid, and examined under a transmission electron microscope (JEM-1400; JEOL, Tokyo, Japan).

## Cell culture experiments

FACS-sorted tonsillar lymphocytes were used for cell culture experiments in a humidified atmosphere with 5% CO<sub>2</sub> at 37°C. For co-culture of T and B cells, DP-Tfh or SP-Tfh cells were seeded in a 96-well round-bottom plate with autologous B cells at a 1:1 ratio (5×10<sup>4</sup> cells/well) in 200 µL of AIM-V medium containing 2 µg/mL anti-CD3 mAb, 2 µg/mL anti-CD28 mAb, and 1 µg/mL CD40L. After incubation for 7 days, the supernatants were analyzed using an ELISA kit to measure IgG (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, USA) and a cytotoxicity LDH assay kit-WST (Dojindo, Tokyo, Japan) to evaluate cytotoxicity. To examine the secretion of cytotoxic granules, cells (5 × 10<sup>4</sup> cells) were seeded in a 96-well plate in 200  $\mu$ L of AIM-V medium containing 2 µg/mL anti-CD3 mAb and 2 µg/ mL anti-CD28 mAb, and incubated for 7 days. Subsequently, the supernatants were analyzed by an ELISA kit for granzyme B (R&D Systems).

## Statistical analyses

Results are expressed as mean  $\pm$  SEM. Statistical analyses were performed using Mann–Whitney U test or Spearman's rank correlation test, where applicable. In the all analyses, p < 0.05 was considered significant (\*p < 0.05, \*\*p < 0.01, \*\*\*\*p < 0.001), while p > 0.05 was considered non-

significant (n.s.). The statistical tests were performed using GraphPad Prism 8 software (GraphPad, San Diego, CA).

## Results

## Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions have a cytotoxic phenotype

Following a previous study, which showed the abundance of tissue-resident Tfh cells (CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>+</sup>PD-1<sup>+</sup>) in SMG lesions in patients with IgG4-RD (14), we examined the gene expression profile of GC-type Tfh cells (CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup>) in IgG4-RD lesions and compared it with that of GC-type Tfh cells in tonsils (Figure 1A). The results indicated that GC-type Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions significantly expressed signature genes of CTLs, including CD8, Eomes, CRTAM, and granzymes (Figure 1B and Supplementary Table S5). Further analysis of transcriptomes showed that other CTL-related genes, such as GPR56 and FAS ligand, were also upregulated in GC-type Tfh cells in the SMG lesions of IgG4-RD, whereas the expression levels of Tfh-related genes, such as IL-21, CD200, and Pou2af1 (also named as Bob1), in GC-type Tfh cells of IgG4-RD appeared to be relatively lower than those of GC-type Tfh cells in tonsils (Figure 1C). GC-type Tfh cells of IgG4-RD expressed low levels of genes related to Th2, Th17, and Treg cells, while genes related to Th1 cells and interactions of T cells with B cells such as CD70 were well expressed in these cells (19). Validation studies further showed that the GC-type Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions showed higher expression of CD8, Eomes, CRTAM, and granzymes in comparison with GC-type Tfh cells in tonsils (Figures 1D, E). Based on the expression profile of CD8, we here referred to CD8-expressing GC-type Tfh cells as CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> Tfh cells (double-positive Tfh cells, DP-Tfh cells; CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup>). The frequency of DP-Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions ranged from 1.1% to 62.3% (average, 14.5% of the total GC-type Tfh cells; n = 31; Figure 1E). DP-Tfh cells were also detected in tonsils and constituted about 0.1%-11.5% of the total GC-type Tfh cells (average, 2.3%; n = 71; Figure 1E). CD8 protein expression on DP-Tfh cells was lower than that on canonical CD8<sup>+</sup> CTLs in both IgG4-RD lesions and tonsils (Figure 1F). Additionally, CD8 $\alpha$  and CD8 $\beta$  were almost equally expressed on DP-Tfh cells of IgG4-RD lesions and tonsils (data not shown). The ultrastructural analysis indicated the cytotoxic activity of GCtype Tfh cells, which possessed electron-dense granules similar to NK cells, but not of GC-type Tfh cells in tonsils (Figure 1G). Collectively, these data indicated that DP-Tfh cells with a possible CTL-like ability are frequently found in the GC-type Tfh cell population residing in IgG4-RD lesions. To a lesser extent, such DP-Tfh cells were detected among GC-type Tfh cells as a minor population in the tonsils. Most CD3<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup> cells expressed CD4 in tonsillar lymphocytes as identified with DP-Tfh cells (Figure 1H).

## Clinical significance of DP-Tfh cells in IgG4-RD

To address the functional role of DP-Tfh cells in the etiology of IgG4-RD, we analyzed scatter plot diagrams of the levels of DP-Tfh cells and various clinical parameters in patients with IgG4-RD. The results showed a marked inverse correlation of the levels of DP-Tfh cells with the serum IgG4 level (r = -0.4812, p = 0.0234), and the ratio of serum IgG4 to total IgG (r = -0.5234, p = 0.0124; Figure 2A). We also obtained similar results from scatter plot analysis of the level of DP-Tfh cells and the number of involved organs in IgG4-RD (r = -0.434, p = 0.0436; Figure 2A and Supplementary Table S2). Since the serum level of IgG4 is well associated with the disease severity of IgG4-RD (11), these findings imply a possible role of DP-Tfh cells in regulating a certain pathway(s) involved in the production of IgG4 in IgG4-RD. Next, we performed scatter chart analyses to determine the relationships between DP-Tfh cells and different B-cell subsets in IgG4-RD lesions (Figure 2B). Interestingly, the results indicated an inverse correlation between the levels of DP-Tfh cells and memory B cells (r = -0.5076, p = 0.0159; Figure 2C), which promptly and effectively induce a humoral recall response as antigen-experienced B cells (20). Conversely, the levels of other B-cell subsets, including naïve B cells, GC B cells, plasmablasts, plasma cells, and regulatory B cells, did not show any correlation to the level of DP-Tfh cells in the tissue lesions of IgG4-RD. Even though the SMG lesions of IgG4-RD with the formation of ectopic lymphoid structures could not fully harbor a memory B cell pool, IgG4-expressing (IgG4<sup>+</sup>) memory B cells were fairly enriched in the lesions (Figures 2E-G). Thus, DP-Tfh cells could be considered to have a potential role in regulating IgG4 production by controlling IgG4<sup>+</sup> memory B cells in IgG4-RD lesions. While we did not find functional correlations between DP-Tfh cells and B-cell subsets residing in tonsils (Figure 2D), the clinical significance of DP-Tfh cells might be observed in ectopic lymphoid tissues under chronic inflammation rather than secondary lymphoid tissues.

## DP-Tfh cells vary from SP-Tfh cells

To better understand the physiological characteristics of DP-Tfh cells, we conducted a comparative transcriptome analysis of tonsillar Tfh cell populations including DP-Tfh cells and singlepositive (SP) GC-type Tfh cells (CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>-</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup>, SP-Tfh cells) used as a control. DP-Tfh cells were detected in the tonsils of young (e.g., adenoid) and adult patients (**Figures 3A, 5A**), whereas SP-Tfh cells were consistently found in the tonsils irrespective of age. Next, we investigated the



#### FIGURE 1

Phenotypic characteristics of GC-type Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions. (A) Flow cytometry profiles showing selected windows and gating strategy applied to identify GC-type Tfh cells (CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup>) in lymphocytes of tonsils and SMG lesions of IgG4-RD. (B) Volcano plot identifying differentially expressed genes (p < 0.05) with more than two-fold expression in GC-type Tfh cells localized in SMG lesions of IgG4-RD versus GC-type Tfh cells in tonsils. The red and blue dots indicate upregulated and downregulated genes, respectively, in the Tfh cells of IgG4-RD. Data were obtained from microarray analysis of four specimens in each experiment group of IgG4-RD lesions or tonsils. (C) Heat map indicating relative abundances of transcripts identified in (A) for selected genes regulating helper CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and CTLs. Relative values of gene expression are indicated by color. (D) Relative expression levels of genes in GC-type Tfh cells in the SMG lesions of IgG4-RD and tonsils as indicated in (C) assessed by RT-qPCR analysis. GAPDH was used as a control (IgG4-RD, n = 4-6; tonsil, n = 4-6). (E) Representative flow cytometry profiles of the expression of CD8 and granzyme A (GZMA) in GC-type Tfh cells in SMG lesions of IgG4-RD and tonsils (upper panels). Graphs indicating the expression of CD8 (IgG4-RD, n = 31; tonsil, n = 71) and GZMA (IgG4-RD, n = 11; tonsil, n = 11) in GC-type Tfh cells as assessed by flow cytometry (lower panels). (F) Expression levels of CD8 on DP-Tfh cells and CD8<sup>+</sup> CTLs in the lymphocytes of IgG4-RD lesions and tonsils (IgG4-RD, n = 8; tonsil, n = 8) assessed by flow cytometry. MFI, mean fluorescence intensity. (G) Transmission electron microscopy of FACS-sorted T cells, including GC-type Tfh cells from SMG lesions of IgG4-RD and tonsils and NKT cells (CD3<sup>+</sup>CD56<sup>+</sup>) from tonsils. Arrowheads indicate electron-dense granules in the cytosol. Scale bar: 1 µm. (H) DP-Tfh cells enriched in the CD3<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup> T cell population in tonsils. Representative flow cytometry profiles to detect DP-Tfh cells and CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup> T cells as indicated in the red square (left panels). A graph showing the CD3<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup> T cell population preferentially containing DP-Tfh cells (right). Data from the same tonsils are paired (n = 6). Data in (D-F, H) were analyzed by the Mann-Whitney U test. Data in (G) were obtained from three independent experiments.

51

transcriptomes of pairs of DP-Tfh and SP-Tfh cells derived from each individual tonsil (Supplementary Table S6). The results showed that DP-Tfh cells preferentially expressed transcripts related to CTLs, such as CD8 (CD8A and CD8B), Eomes, CRTAM, FAS ligand (CD95L), granzymes, and SLAMF7, indicating a possible cytotoxic attribute of DP-Tfh cells (Figures 3B–E). Th1 cell-related signature genes were also expressed in DP-Tfh cells, and cytokines, such as interferon



studied by the Mann-Whitney U test.

(IFN)-γ and interleukin (IL)-10, were highly expressed in DP-Tfh cells rather than SP-Tfh cells. Of note, expression profiles of authentic GC-type Tfh (i.e., SP-Tfh)-related genes, such as IL-4, IL-21, Bcl6, and Pou2af1, appeared to be shared with DP-Tfh cells (Figures 3C, D). Among genes that regulated the interaction of T cells with B cells, DP-Tfh cells expressed the costimulatory molecule CD70 on their cell surface (Figures 3C, F). CD70 is a binding partner of CD27, which is highly expressed on class-

52



#### FIGURE 3

Different characteristics of DP-Tfh and SP-Tfh cells in tonsils. (A) Ratio of DP-Tfh cells ( $CD3^+CD4^+CD8^+CXCR5^{hi}PD-1^{hi}$ ) to total GC-type Tfh cells ( $CD3^+CD4^+CXCR5^{hi}PD-1^{hi}$ ) and ratio of SP-Tfh cells ( $CD3^+CD4^+CD8^-CXCR5^{hi}PD-1^{hi}$ ) to total GC-type Tfh cells in young (n = 44) and adult (n = 27) tonsils assessed by flow cytometry are shown in the left and right, respectively. (B) Volcano plot showing differentially expressed genes (p < 0.05) with more than two-fold expression in DP-Tfh cells versus SP-Tfh cells ( $CD3^+CD4^+CD8^-CXCR5^{hi}PD-1^{hi}$ ) derived from tonsils. The red and blue dots indicate the upregulated and downregulated genes, respectively, in DP-Tfh cells. Data were obtained from microarray analysis of four tonsil specimens in each experimental group studying DP-Tfh and SP-Tfh cells. (C) Heat map representing the relative abundances of transcripts identified in (B) for selected genes in DP-Tfh cells of tonsils (n = 4-7) as indicated in (C) are shown assessed by RT-qPCR analysis. GAPDH was used as a control. (E) Expression levels of granzyme A (GZMA) and granzyme B (GZMB)-positive cells in the DP-Tfh and SP-Tfh cells of tonsils (n = 4) as assessed by flow cytometry. (F) Expression level of CD70 in DP-Tfh and SP-Tfh cells of tonsils (n = 4) as examined by RT-qPCR analysis (left). FACS analysis of CD70 expression in these cells (middle, representative profiles, and right). (G) Expression level of CCL20 in DP-Tfh and SP-Tfh cells of tonsils as examined by RT-qPCR analysis (tonsil, n = 4; left). Expression of the CCL20 receptor, CCR6, on memory B cells assessed by flow cytometry (tonsil, n = 5; right). Data in (A, D–G) were analyzed by the Mann–Whitney U test.

switched B cells such as memory B cells, and the CD27/CD70 interaction usually facilitates memory B cells to differentiate into antibody-secreting cells (21, 22). CCL20 was highly expressed in DP-Tfh cells, but not in SP-Tfh cells, which is a ligand for the CCR6 presented on memory B cells (Figure 3G). These data suggest the possible engagement of DP-Tfh cells and memory B cells in lymphoid tissues (23).

## DP-Tfh cells exert a regulatory effect on memory B cells

We next investigated the specific cellular effects of DP-Tfh cells on B-cell subsets by co-culture experiments using autologous tonsillar lymphocytes. After T cell activation using anti-CD3 and anti-CD28 Abs, the SP-Tfh cells stimulated whole B cells and B-cell subsets, including naïve B cells and memory B cells, to produce antibodies (Figure 4A). In contrast to SP-Tfh cells, DP-Tfh cells induced a weaker antibody-producing effect in whole B cells and naïve B cells, but not memory B cells (Figure 4A). This was also indicated by the results from further experiments that analyzed the ratio of the IgG level from B cells induced by DP-Tfh cells to that of the IgG level from B cells induced by SP-Tfh cells (IgG DP-Tfh cells/IgG SP-Tfh cells, Figure 4B). The corresponding ratios for whole B cells and naïve B cells were comparable, whereas the ratio for memory B cells was markedly lower than that of whole and naïve B cells (Figure 4B). Together with evidence showing that DP-Tfh cells indeed secreted the cytotoxic molecule of granzyme B after CD3 and CD28 stimulation (Figure 4C), these data suggested that DP-Tfh cells induced memory B-cell death. After co-culture experiments of memory B cells and DP-Tfh cells or SP-Tfh cells as a control, a cytotoxic assay to measure lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) in the supernatants suggested that the regulatory activities of DP-Tfh cells strongly influenced memory B-cell fate (Figure 4D). Collectively, these results imply that DP-Tfh cells can act as an unidentified regulator of memory B-cell responses.

## Eomes<sup>hi</sup>CD70<sup>hi</sup> DP-Tfh cells in lesions of IgG4-RD

To further characterize the features of DP-Tfh cells in lymphoid tissues, we investigated the transcriptomes of DP-Tfh cells in SMG lesions of IgG4-RD in comparison with those of DP-Tfh cells in tonsils (Figure 5A). The results showed that DP-Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions expressed more CTL-related genes, such as Eomes and granzymes, than DP-Tfh cells in tonsils (Figures 5B–D, Supplementary Table S7). Notably, the CD70 level of DP-Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions was higher than that of tonsillar DP-Tfh cells (Figure 5E). Genes related to Tfh cell functions appeared to be expressed in DP-Tfh cells of tonsils

rather than in DP-Tfh cells of IgG4-RD lesions (Figure 5C). DP-Tfh cells in tonsils potentially promoted IgG production from B cells, albeit with lesser ability than SP-Tfh cells, whereas DP-Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions did not (Figures 4A-B, 5F). Considering the results of GSEA, DP-Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions may show greater cytotoxic capability than DP-Tfh cells in tonsils (Figure 5G). Taken together, these findings indicate that IgG4-RD lesions favorably contained DP-Tfh cells expressing Eomes and CD70 at high levels (EomeshiCD70hi DP-Tfh cells), with a high capacity to regulate memory B cells. Because Eomes and CD70 are usually upregulated in activated T cells in inflammatory tissues (24), they are also considered to be signature molecules of DP-Tfh cells induced during the persistent inflammation of IgG4-RD lesions. In our experiments, we could scarcely detect DP-Tfh cells in peripheral blood specimens of the participants (data not shown).

## SP-Tfh cells are the possible origin of DP-Tfh cells

Finally, we investigated the possible origin of tissue-resident DP-Tfh cells. In pathway analysis of upstream genes identified by transcriptome analyses of GC-type Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions and tonsils (Figures 1B, 3B), a series of cytokines, including IL-2, IL-1β, CCL2, and IL-10, were postulated to be possible driver molecules related to the phenotype of lesional Tfh cells in IgG4-RD (Supplementary Table S8A). Further pathway analysis of transcriptomes in DP-Tfh cells and SP-Tfh cells of tonsils revealed that cytokines such as IL-2, IL-7, TNF, IL-6, IL-3, IL-1 $\beta$ , and IL-10 were involved in the maintenance of tonsillar DP-Tfh cells (Supplementary Table S8B). The gene expression profile of DP-Tfh cells was partly shared by authentic CD4<sup>+</sup> Tfh cells (SP-Tfh cells) in tonsils; therefore, we performed in vitro analysis of tonsillar SP-Tfh cells under stimulation with different combinations of these cytokines. The results showed that consecutive stimulation by IL-2 and IL-7 efficiently induced CD8 expression in SP-Tfh cells (Figure 6A). IL-7 expression was highly detected in the inflammatory SMG lesions of IgG4-RD (Figures 6B, C). A receptor complex specifically bound to IL-7 (IL-7 receptor) is a heterodimer of the IL-7 receptor  $\alpha$  chain (CD127) and common  $\gamma$  chain, which regulates T cell activation (25). We examined CD127 expression in DP-Tfh and SP-Tfh cells and found that the level of CD127<sup>+</sup> Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions was relatively lower than that in tonsils (Figure 6D). However, we observed no significant differences in the mean fluorescent intensity (MFI) of CD127 (Figure 6D). Despite the primary structural differences in tonsils and inflamed SMGs of IgG4-RD lesions, which are secondary and tertiary lymphoid tissues, respectively, the lesions in IgG4-RD and tonsils seemed to contain CD127<sup>+</sup> Tfh cells ready to receive IL-7. Therefore, SP-Tfh cells may be a potential origin of DP-Tfh cells in IgG4-RD



IgG levels from whole B cells, naïve B cells, or memory B cells in the presence of DP-Tfh cells to those in the presence of SP-Tfh cells (IgG DP-Tfh/IgG SP-Tfh). Data were obtained from three to five independent experiments using autologous tonsillar lymphocytes. (C) Increased capacity of DP-Tfh cells to secrete granzyme B (GZMB) under CD3 and CD28 stimulation in comparison with SP-Tfh cells of tonsils. After incubating cells for 7 days, GZMB levels in culture supernatants were analyzed by ELISA. Data were obtained from four independent experiments using autologous tonsillar lymphocytes. (D) Cytotoxicity of DP-Tfh cells for memory B cells in comparison with SP-Tfh cells. Co-culture supernatants of memory B cells and DP-Tfh cells or SP-Tfh cells derived from autologous tonsillar lymphocytes were analyzed by a cytotoxicity LDH/WST assay. The absorbance values indicating the cytotoxic activities of DP-Tfh and SP-Tfh cells in each experiment (depicted as a closed circle and rectangle, respectively) are connected by a line to evaluate their differences. Data were obtained from six independent experiments. Statistical significance in (B–D) was determined by the Mann–Whitney U test.

lesions and tonsils. On the bases of the data obtained in this study, we proposed a model for DP-Tfh cells in the regulation of B cells in IgG4-RD lesions (Figure 7).

## Discussion

In this study, we describe CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> DP-Tfh cells that were defined as GC-type Tfh cells with possible cytotoxic activity to regulate the function of memory B cells in chronic inflammatory lesions. This follows the findings of a previous study that showed the abundance of tissue-resident Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions (13). Our findings are probably consistent with recent reports,

which suggested the active involvement of cytotoxic  $CD4^+$  T cells in the pathogenesis of IgG4-RD (26, 27). Our study also suggests a potential transition of SP-Tfh cells to DP-Tfh cells under stimulation by the common  $\gamma$ -chain cytokines of IL-2 and IL-7. In line with this, GC-type Tfh cells, especially under persistent inflammation, coordinate humoral immunity by instructing a wider range of B cells than previously thought. IL-2 primes the activation of effector T cells and induces the expression of CD127 to enable T cells to bind to IL-7 for the formation of the memory T cell pool (25, 28). In addition to their general importance in the functional modulation of effector T cells, IL-2 and IL-7 have well-recognized roles in influencing the fate of Tfh cells (29–31). IL-2 controls the gene expression profile of Tfh cells during their initial development, whereas



#### FIGURE 5

Features of DP-Tfh cells in inflammatory lesions of IgG4-RD. (**A**) Representative flow cytometry profiles of DP-Tfh cells and SP-Tfh cells in GCtype Tfh cells in the lymphocytes of tonsils and SMG lesions of IgG4-RD. (**B**) Volcano plot showing differentially expressed genes (p < 0.05) with more than two-fold expression in DP-Tfh cells localized in SMG lesions of IgG4-RD. versus those in tonsils. Red and blue dots indicate the upregulated and downregulated genes, respectively, in the DP-Tfh cells of IgG4-RD. Data were obtained from microarray analysis of four specimens in each experimental group. (**C**) Heat map representing the relative abundances of transcripts identified in (**B**) for selected genes involved in the functioning and regulation of helper CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and CTLs. Relative values of gene expression are indicated by color. (**D**) Expression of CTL-related molecules in DP-Tfh cells of SMG lesions of IgG4-RD (n = 8) and tonsils (n = 4) as assessed by flow cytometry. (**E**) Relative levels of gene expression in DP-Tfh cells of SMG lesions of IgG4-RD (n = 4) and tonsils (n = 4) as indicated in (**B**) analyzed by RT-qPCR. GAPDH was used as a control. (**F**) Lower B-cell helper capacity of DP-Tfh cells in IgG4-RD (n = 4) as indicated in (**B**) analyzed by RT-qPCR. GAZMB) in supernatants from co-cultures of DP-Tfh cells with autologous whole B cells (CD3<sup>-</sup>CD19<sup>+</sup>) under stimulation of CD3 and CD28 were analyzed by ELISA on day 7 after initial incubation (IgG4-RD, n = 6; tonsil, n = 6). (**G**) Gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA) of genes identified in (**B**) showing transcriptomes of DP-Tfh cells from gene sets associated with cytotoxic T cells or Tfh cells are shown on the left and right, respectively. Data in (**D-F**) were analyzed by the Mann–Whitney U test.

IL-7 signaling represses the functional expression of Bcl6 and induces cell surface expression of CD70 and PD-1 for efficient interactions between Tfh and B cells. In our findings, the ratio of DP-Tfh cells expressing CD127 in IgG4-RD lesions was relatively lower than that in tonsils. This is probably due to the difference in the primary structures of tonsils and IgG4-RD lesions, which constitute secondary and tertiary lymphoid tissues, respectively. Thus, it is reasonable to consider the

frontiersin.org



#### FIGURE 6

SP-Tfh cells are the possible origin of DP-Tfh cells. (A) Upregulation of CD8 on SP-Tfh cells ( $CD3^+CD4^+CD8^-CXCR5^{hi}PD-1^{hi}$ ) under the stimulation of IL-2 and IL-7. SP-Tfh cells ( $5x10^4$  cells/well) from tonsils (n = 4) were incubated in 200 µL of AIM-V medium with or without 2 µg/mL anti-CD3 and 2 µg/mL anti-CD28 mAbs. Under the stimulation of CD3 and CD28, 20 ng/mL IL-2 and 20 ng/mL IL-7 were added once on day 0 or twice on days 0 and 3. On day 7, cells were analyzed by flow cytometry. Representative flow cytometry profiles are shown on the left. Data obtained from four independent experiments are summarized in a graph on the right. (B) Histological examination of IL-7 expression. Immunohistochemistry of IL-7 in SMG lesions of IgG4-RD, normal SMG tissues, and tonsils are shown in the upper panels. The HE-stained images and isotype controls for immunohistochemistry in the corresponding tissue areas are shown in the middle and lower panels, respectively. Scale bar: 100 µm. (C) Relative expression levels of IL-7 in SMG lesions of IgG4-RD (n = 4) and normal SMG (n = 4) assessed by RT-qPCR analysis. GAPDH was used as a control. (D) Representative flow cytometry profiles showing the presence of CD127 on GC-type Tfh cells (CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>CXCR5<sup>hi</sup>PD-1<sup>hi</sup>) in IgG4-RD lesions of SMGs and tonsils (left). The percentages of CD127<sup>+</sup> GC-type Tfh cells among the total GC-type Tfh cells in IgG4-RD n = 11; tonsil, n = 11). Data in (A, C, D) were analyzed by the Mann–Whitney U test.

transition of excess SP-Tfh cells to DP-Tfh cells in response to aberrant IL-7 and IL-2 concentrations in inflammatory lesions (32). According to our study, the inflammatory milieu in tertiary lymphoid tissues is suggested to allow the generation of DP-Tfh cells. Thus, in such immune settings, adaptive immunity depending on memory B cells may be regulated by DP-Tfh cells. Since DP-Tfh cells efficiently target IgG4<sup>+</sup> memory B cells within the tertiary lymphoid lesions of IgG4-RD, these cells might have a unique capability to regulate the resolution of pathological immune responses. This regulatory mechanism is postulated to be a previously unidentified mechanism of immune tolerance mediated by Tfh cells. In instances where IgG4<sup>+</sup> memory B cells reside in the lymph nodes, spleen and/or

bone marrow of the patients with IgG4-RD, the regulatory function of DP-Tfh cells in memory B cells might be inhibited due to the lack of access of DP-Tfh cells to these tissues. This probably leads to high levels of serum IgG4 in patients with the IgG4-RD in comparison with healthy subjects.

Th cells expressing perforin and granzymes, which characterize a cytotoxic function (cytotoxic Tfh cells), are frequently detected in hospitalized patients with coronavirus disease 2019 (33, 34). Notably, cytotoxic Tfh cells are negatively correlated with the serum level of antibodies bound to the SARS-CoV-2 spike protein, implying the cardinal role of cytotoxic Tfh

cells in the production of antigen-specific antibodies (33). Cytotoxic Tfh cells are further suggested to target GC B cells within tissues of chronic tonsillitis caused by periodic infection with group A Streptococcus (35). While the expression level of CD8 in such cytotoxic Tfh cells remains unclear, memory B cells may be regulated by cytotoxic Tfh cells, such as DP-Tfh cells, during viral and bacterial infections. In our study, EomeshiCD70hi DP-Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions potentially showed a robust cytotoxic function in comparison with tonsillar Eomes<sup>+</sup> DP-Tfh cells. Thus, the cell lytic activities of DP-Tfh cells appear to be associated with their expression level of Eomes, which is a homologous T-box transcription factor Tbet and establishes a cytotoxic effector profile of natural killer cells and CD8<sup>+</sup> CTLs (16, 36). A recent study focusing on Eomes<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> CTLs has expanded and documented their roles in anti-tumor immunity and pathological responses in inflamed conditions such as rheumatoid arthritis and multiple sclerosis (24, 37). Investigations focusing on the mechanisms regulating the expression of Eomes in DP-Tfh cells may improve our understanding of the functional significance of DP-Tfh cells in various immune settings. DP-Tfh cells of mice immunized with ovalbumin did not seem to be associated with the MHC Class I tetramer specific to ovalbumin, which could certainly bind to CD8 cytotoxic T cells (unpublished observation), suggesting that



the involvement of MHC Class I molecules in DP-Tfh cell function may be minimal.

Polarized Tfh-cell subsets are identified among blood lymphocytes probably affected by the surrounding cytokine milieu, which influences the differentiation of the helper CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells to distinct subsets (38). Conversely, the DP-Tfh cells are detected in tissues, but not in blood specimens, implying that their primary function may be limited to the local lymphoid tissues where they are produced. In our study of tonsillar lymphocytes, the percentages of cells expressing cytotoxic molecules like granzymes and perforin in non-Tfh DP cells were significantly lower than those of DP-Tfh cells (unpublished observation), further implying the cytotoxic capability of DP-Tfh cells in tissues. Peripheral extrathymic CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells have been well studied across species (39). Human CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells have been suggested to show an anti-tumor capacity that is hampered by the major histocompatibility complex molecules in tumor tissues (40). CD4<sup>+</sup>CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells are known to include a subpopulation of cells sensitive to IL-2 and IL-7 with cell lytic enzymes, as seen in healthy subjects, thereby supporting the critical role of these cytokines in the regulation of DP-Tfh cells (41). CD8<sup>+</sup> follicular T cells (CXCR5<sup>+</sup>PD-1<sup>+</sup>) are a subset of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells in mice and regulate GC B cells (42). A similar phenotype of CD8<sup>+</sup> follicular T cells has also been reported in human blood and suggested to be involved in the pathogenesis of viral hepatitis and Sjögren's syndrome (43, 44). Currently, the relationship between DP-Tfh and CD8<sup>+</sup> follicular T cells remains elusive. Nonetheless, studies focusing on the diversity and plasticity of Tfh cells are warranted to illustrate the functional properties of Tfh cells in secondary and tertiary lymphoid tissues as well as in peripheral blood and thereby to improve our understanding of the pathogenesis of immune-related disorders.

In summary, we report DP-Tfh cells as a heterogeneous subpopulation of GC-type Tfh cells that are enriched in IgG4-RD lesions. DP-Tfh cells may regulate IgG4 production of memory B cells in IgG4-RD, and DP-Tfh cells are a potential target to improve the pathological immune settings of IgG4-RD. As an active interaction of GC B cells and SP-Tfh cells (CD4<sup>+</sup> GC-Tfh cells) proceeds, further interaction of memory B cells and DP-Tfh cells may rationally lead to efficient regulation of humoral responses, especially in inflammatory conditions. This hypothesis may be further supported by evidence suggesting a similar expression level of CXCR4 orchestrating GC reactions in SP-Tfh and DP-Tfh cells of tonsils (unpublished observation). Considering the importance of Tfh cells in protective immune responses, future research based on the present study could also provide an efficient modality to induce vaccine-specific antibodies for preventing infections caused by harmful pathogens.

## Data availability statement

Microarray data in this manuscript are available from Gene Expression Omnibus repository hosted by the National Center for Biotechnology Information (accession numbers GSE202615, GSE202616, and GSE202617 for the data presented in Figures 1B, 3B, 5B, respectively). The original contributions presented in the study are included in the Supplementary Material. Further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding authors.

## Ethics statement

Experiments using clinical materials were approved by the Institutional Review Board of Sapporo Medical University Hospital (IRB#25-39, IRB#292-83). All participants provided written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

## Author contributions

KM, II, RK, and HS performed experiments and analyzed data. M. Yanagi, SK, and TS assisted with the experiments. AS, KS, M. Yamamoto, HT, and KT discussed data. SI designed the experiments and prepared the manuscript. All authors approved the final version of the submitted manuscript.

## Funding

This study was funded by Grants-in-Aid from the Japan Society for Promotion of Science (JSPS) to KM (#19K18776), II (#19K16614), RK (#21K09658), and SI (#18H02632).

## Acknowledgments

We thank all the participants for their support and advice.

## Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

## Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fimmu.2022.941385/full#supplementary-material

**SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 1** Study participant characteristics.

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 2 Types of organ involvement in patients with IgG4-RD.

## References

1. O'Shea JJ, Paul WE. Mechanisms underlying lineage commitment and plasticity of helper CD4(+) T cells. *Science* (2010) 327(5969):1098–102. doi: 10.1126/science.1178334

2. Vinuesa CG, Linterman MA, Yu D, MacLennan IC. Follicular helper T cells. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2016) 34:335–68. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-041015-055605

3. Crotty S. T Follicular helper b cell biology: a decade of discovery and diseases. Immunity (2019) 50(5):1132–48. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.04.011

4. Johnston RJ, Poholek AC, DiToro D, Yusuf I, Eto D, Barnett B, et al. Bcl6 and blimp-1 are reciprocal and antagonistic regulators of T follicular helper cell differentiation. *Science* (2009) 325(5943):1006–10. doi: 10.1126/science.1175870

5. Moriyama S, Takahashi N, Green JA, Hori S, Kubo M, Cyster JG, et al. Sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor 2 is critical for follicular helper T cell retention in germinal centers. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211(7):1297–305. doi: 10.1084/jem.20131666

6. Morita R, Schmitt N, Bentebibel SE, Ranganathan R, Bourdery L, Zurawski G, et al. Human blood CXCR5(+)CD4(+) T cells are counterparts of T follicular cells and contain specific subsets that differentially support antibody secretion. *Immunity* (2011) 34(1):108–21. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2010.12.012

7. Kamekura R, Shigehara K, Miyajima S, Jitsukawa S, Kawata K, Yamashita K, et al. Alteration of circulating type 2 follicular helper T cells and regulatory b cells underlies the comorbid association of allergic rhinitis with bronchial asthma. *Clin Immunol* (2015) 158(2):204–11. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2015.02.016

8. Crotty S. Do memory CD4 T cells keep their cell-type programming: plasticity versus fate commitment? complexities of interpretation due to the heterogeneity of memory CD4 T cells, including T follicular helper cells. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* (2018) 10(3):a032102. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a032102

9. Stone JH. IgG4-related disease: nomenclature, clinical features, and treatment. *Semin Diagn Pathol* (2012) 29(4):177-90. doi: 10.1053/j.semdp.2012.08.002

10. Yamamoto M, Takahashi H, Shinomura Y. Mechanisms and assessment of IgG4-related disease: lessons for the rheumatologist. *Nat Rev Rheumatol* (2014) 10 (3):148–59. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2013.183

11. Yamamoto M, Nojima M, Takahashi H, Yokoyama Y, Ishigami K, Yajima H, et al. Identification of relapse predictors in IgG4-related disease using multivariate analysis of clinical data at the first visit and initial treatment. *Rheumatology* (2015) 54(1):45–9. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/keu228

12. Lanzillotta M, Della-Torre E, Milani R, Bozzolo E, Bozzalla-Cassione E, Rovati L, et al. Effects of glucocorticoids on b-cell subpopulations in patients with

#### SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 3

List of antibodies for flow cytometry and immunohistochemistry, and reagents used for *in vitro* experiments.

**SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 4** PCR primers used in this study

#### SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 5

Differentially expressed genes between Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions and Tfh cells in tonsils assessed by microarray analysis.

#### SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 6

Differentially expressed genes between DP-Tfh and SP-Tfh cells in tonsils assessed by microarray analysis.

#### SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 7

Differentially expressed genes between DP-Tfh cells in IgG4-RD lesions and DP-Tfh cells in tonsils assessed by microarray analysis.

#### SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE 8

Genes selected by iPathwayGuide analysis to predict regulators of DP-Tfh cells based on the transcriptomes of GC-Tfh cells, including DP-Tfh cells and SP-Tfh cells. (A) IgG4-RD Tfh cells vs. tonsillar Tfh cells. (B) Tonsillar DP-Tfh cells vs. tonsillar SP-Tfh cells

IgG4-related disease. *Clin Exp Rheumatol* (2019) 37 Suppl 118(3):159-66. Retrieved from https://www.clinexprheumatol.org/abstract.asp?a=13121.

13. Kamekura R, Takano K, Yamamoto M, Kawata K, Shigehara K, Jitsukawa S, et al. A critical role of lesional T follicular helper cells in the pathogenesis of IgG4-related disease. *J Immunol* (2017) 199(8):2624–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1601507

14. Kubo S, Nakayamada S, Zhao J, Yoshikawa M, Miyazaki Y, Nawata A, et al. Correlation of T follicular helper cells and plasmablasts with the development of organ involvement in patients with IgG4-related disease. *Rheumatology* (2018) 57 (3):514–24. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kex455

15. Bentebibel SE, Schmitt N, Banchereau J, Ueno H. Human tonsil b-cell lymphoma 6 (BCL6)-expressing CD4(+) T-cell subset specialized for b-cell help outside germinal centers. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2011) 108(33):E488–97. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1100898108

16. Zhu Y, Ju S, Chen E, Dai S, Li C, Morel P, et al. T-Bet and eomesodermin are required for T cell-mediated antitumor immune responses. *J Immunol* (2010) 185 (6):3174–83. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1000749

17. Takeuchi A, Badr Mel S, Miyauchi K, Ishihara C, Onishi R, Guo Z, et al. CRTAM determines the CD4(+) cytotoxic T lymphocyte lineage. *J Exp Med* (2016) 213(1):123–38. doi: 10.1084/jem.20150519

18. Umehara H, Okazaki K, Masaki Y, Kawano M, Yamamoto M, Saeki T, et al. Comprehensive diagnostic criteria for IgG4-related disease (IgG4-RD), 2011. *Mod Rheumatol* (2012) 22(1):21–30. doi: 10.1007/s10165-011-0571-z

19. Borst J, Hendriks J, Xiao Y. CD27 and CD70 in T cell and b cell activation. Curr Opin Immunol (2005) 17(3):275–81. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2005.04.004

20. Akkaya M, Kwak K, Pierce SK. B cell memory: building two walls of protection against pathogens. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2020) 20(4):229–38. doi: 10.1038/ s41577-019-0244-2

21. Nolte MA, van Olffen RW, van Gisbergen KP, van Lier RA. Timing and tuning of CD27-CD70 interactions: the impact of signal strength in setting the balance between adaptive responses and immunopathology. *Immunol Rev* (2009) 229(1):216–31. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2009.00774.x

22. Han BK, Olsen NJ, Bottaro A. The CD27-CD70 pathway and pathogenesis of autoimmune disease. *Semin Arthritis Rheumatol* (2016) 45(4):496-501. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2015.08.001

23. Suan D, Kräutler NJ, Maag JLV, Butt D, Bourne K, Hermes JR, et al. CCR6 defines memory b cell precursors in mouse and human germinal centers, revealing light-zone location and predominant low antigen affinity. *Immunity* (2017) 47 (6):1142–53.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2017.11.022

24. Raveney BJ, Oki S, Hohjoh H, Nakamura M, Sato W, Murata M, et al. Eomesodermin-expressing T-helper cells are essential for chronic neuroinflammation. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6:8437. doi: 10.1038/ncomms9437

25. Dooms H, Wolslegel K, Lin P, Abbas AK. Interleukin-2 enhances CD4(+) T cell memory by promoting the generation of IL-7R alpha-expressing cells. *J Exp Med* (2007) 204(3):547–57. doi: 10.1084/jem.20062381

26. Mattoo H, Mahajan VS, Maehara T, Deshpande V, Della-Torre E, Wallace ZS, et al. Clonal expansion of CD4(+) cytotoxic T lymphocytes in patients with IgG4-related disease. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2016) 138(3):825–38. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2015.12.1330

27. Perugino CA, Kaneko N, Maehara T, Mattoo H, Kers J, Allard-Chamard H, et al. CD4(+) and CD8(+) cytotoxic T lymphocytes may induce mesenchymal cell apoptosis in IgG4-related disease. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2021) 147(1):368–82. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2020.05.022

28. Bevington SL, Keane P, Soley JK, Tauch S, Gajdasik DW, Fiancette R, et al. IL-2/IL-7-inducible factors pioneer the path to T cell differentiation in advance of lineage-defining factors. *EMBO J* (2020) 39(22):e105220. doi: 10.15252/embj.2020105220

29. Ballesteros-Tato A, León B, Graf BA, Moquin A, Adams PS, Lund FE, et al. Interleukin-2 inhibits germinal center formation by limiting T follicular helper cell differentiation. *Immunity* (2012) 36(5):847–56. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2012.02.012

30. McDonald PW, Read KA, Baker CE, Anderson AE, Powell MD, Ballesteros-Tato A, et al. IL-7 signaling represses bcl-6 and the tfh gene program. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:10285. doi: 10.1038/ncomms10285

31. Chiodi F, Bekele Y, Lantto Graham R, Nasi A. IL-7 and CD4 T follicular helper cells in HIV-1 infection. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8:451. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00451

32. Agren K, Andersson U, Nordlander B, Nord CE, Linde A, Ernberg I, et al. Upregulated local cytokine production in recurrent tonsillitis compared with tonsillar hypertrophy. *Acta Otolaryngol* (1995) 115(5):689–96. doi: 10.3109/00016489509139388

33. Meckiff BJ, Ramírez-Suástegui C, Fajardo V, Chee SJ, Kusnadi A, Simon H, et al. Imbalance of regulatory and cytotoxic SARS-CoV-2-reactive CD4(+) T cells in COVID-19. *Cell* (2020) 183(5):1340–1353.e16. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.10.001

34. Meckiff BJ, Ramírez-Suástegui C, Fajardo V, Chee SJ, Kusnadi A, Simon H, et al. Single-cell transcriptomic analysis of SARS-CoV-2 reactive CD4(+) T cells. SSRN (2020) 7:3641939. doi: 10.2139/ssrn.3641939 35. Dan JM, Havenar-Daughton C, Kendric K, Al-Kolla R, Kaushik K, Rosales SL, et al. Recurrent group a streptococcus tonsillitis is an immunosusceptibility disease involving antibody deficiency and aberrant tfh cells. *Sci Transl Med* (2019) 11(478):eaau3776. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aau3776

36. Song C, Sadashivaiah K, Furusawa A, Davila E, Tamada K, Banerjee A. Eomesodermin is required for antitumor immunity mediated by 4-1BB-agonist immunotherapy. *Oncoimmunology* (2014) 3(1):e27680. doi: 10.4161/onci.27680

37. Takeuchi A, Saito T. CD4 CTL, a cytotoxic subset of CD4(+) T cell, their differentiation and function. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8:194. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00194

38. Olatunde AC, Hale JS, Lamb TJ. Cytokine-skewed tfh cells: functional consequences for b cell help. *Trends Immunol* (2021) 42(6):536–50. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2021.04.006

39. Jiménez E, Sacedón R, Vicente A, Hernández-López C, Zapata AG, Varas A. Rat peripheral CD4(+)CD8(+) T lymphocytes are partially immunocompetent thymus-derived cells that undergo post-thymic matureation to become functionally mature CD4(+) T lymphocytes. *J Immunol* (2002) 168(10):5005–13. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.168.10.5005

40. Coutolleau A, Parrot T, Oger R, Benlalam H, Raingeard de la Blétière D, Jouan N, et al. CD40L confers helper functions to human intra-melanoma class-i-restricted CD4(+)CD8(+) double positive T cells. *Oncoimmunology* (2016) 5(12): e1250991. doi: 10.1080/2162402X.2016.1250991

41. Clénet ML, Gagnon F, Moratalla AC, Viel EC, Arbour N. Peripheral human CD4(+)CD8(+) T lymphocytes exhibit a memory phenotype and enhanced responses to IL-2, IL-7 and IL-15. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7(1):11612. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-11926-2

42. Chen Y, Yu M, Zheng Y, Fu G, Xin G, Zhu W, et al. CXCR5(+)PD-1(+) follicular helper CD8 T cells control b cell tolerance. *Nat Commun* (2019) 10 (1):4415. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-12446-5

43. Khanam A, Tang LSY, Kottilil S. Programmed death 1 expressing CD8(+) CXCR5(+) follicular T cells constitute effector rather than exhaustive phenotype in patients with chronic hepatitis B. *Hepatology* (2022) 75(3):690–708. doi: 10.1002/hep.32210

44. Zhai X, Wang Y, Guo H, Liang Z, Feng M, Wu Y, et al. Altered levels of circulating CD8+CXCR5+PD-1+T follicular cytotoxic cells in primary sjögren's syndrome. *Clin Rheumatol* (2022) 41(6):1697–708. doi: 10.1007/s10067-022-06098-y

#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Yuekang Xu, Anhui Normal University, China

#### REVIEWED BY

Andrew John Stagg, Queen Mary University of London, United Kingdom Ian Frazer, The University of Queensland, Australia Jia Zhu, University of Washington, United States Ali Zaid, Griffith University, Australia

\*CORRESPONDENCE Georg Stary georg.stary@meduniwien.ac.at

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 01 July 2022 ACCEPTED 13 September 2022 PUBLISHED 29 September 2022

#### CITATION

Neuwirth T, Knapp K and Stary G (2022) (Not) Home alone: Antigen presenting cell – T Cell communication in barrier tissues. *Front. Immunol.* 13:984356. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.984356

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Neuwirth, Knapp and Stary. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is

distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

## (Not) Home alone: Antigen presenting cell – T Cell communication in barrier tissues

## Teresa Neuwirth<sup>1,2†</sup>, Katja Knapp<sup>1,2†</sup> and Georg Stary<sup>1,2,3\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Dermatology, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria, <sup>2</sup>CeMM Research Center for Molecular Medicine of the Austrian Academy of Sciences, Vienna, Austria, <sup>3</sup>Ludwig Boltzmann Institute for Rare and Undiagnosed Diseases, Vienna, Austria

Priming of T cells by antigen presenting cells (APCs) is essential for T cell fate decisions, enabling T cells to migrate to specific tissues to exert their effector functions. Previously, these interactions were mainly explored using bloodderived cells or animal models. With great advances in single cell RNAsequencing techniques enabling analysis of tissue-derived cells, it has become clear that subsets of APCs are responsible for priming and modulating heterogeneous T cell effector responses in different tissues. This composition of APCs and T cells in tissues is essential for maintaining homeostasis and is known to be skewed in infection and inflammation, leading to pathological T cell responses. This review highlights the commonalities and differences of T cell priming and subsequent effector function in multiple barrier tissues such as the skin, intestine and female reproductive tract. Further, we provide an overview of how this process is altered during tissue-specific infections which are known to cause chronic inflammation and how this knowledge could be harnessed to modify T cell responses in barrier tissue.

#### KEYWORDS

skin, T cells, antigen-presenting cells, female reproductive tract, tissue-resident T cells, intestine, barrier tissue

## Introduction

T cells are highly specialized executors of immune responses against pathogens and play important roles in maintaining tissue homeostasis. During infection or acute and chronic inflammatory responses, effector T cells ( $T_{eff}$ ) can infiltrate from the periphery and establish residency and subsequent memory, involving a switch in transcriptional program using different transcription factors and signaling hubs (1–6). This explains why the majority of the T cell population found in tissues are memory T cells

(7), subdivided into central memory T (T<sub>cm</sub>), effector memory T (T<sub>em</sub>), and resident memory T (T<sub>rm</sub>) cells. T<sub>em</sub> and T<sub>cm</sub> were first identified in the peripheral blood (8). Tem were found to be the predominant subset in non-lymphoid tissue while their T<sub>cm</sub> counterparts are mainly found in secondary lymphoid organs (9-17). Later, a long-lived memory population with little to no recirculatory capacity was identified and termed  $T_{rm}$  (12-18). Another prevalent T cell subset in tissues are regulatory T cells (T<sub>regs</sub>), particularly important for maintaining a tolerogenic tissue environment, preventing excessive immune responses to harmless antigens often found at barrier tissues [reviewed in (19, 20)]. T<sub>regs</sub> usually refer to CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells with the unique ability to suppress pro-inflammatory effector functions in other T cells as well as contribute to tissue homeostasis (21, 22). Tissue  $T_{regs}$  can also be subdivided by the central and effector memory cell classification based on the expression of CD44 and CD62L (23-25), with central T<sub>regs</sub> being able to recirculate through secondary lymphoid tissues, while effector T<sub>regs</sub> exhibit a more resident phenotype, representing the predominant T<sub>reg</sub> population in nonlymphoid tissues (23). Non-conventional T cells can also be found in barrier tissues. An example of this are  $\gamma\delta T$  cells, which are mainly found in epithelial tissues and are particularly abundant in the intestine (26). In homeostatic conditions,  $\gamma\delta T$  cells have been described to exhibit a pre-activated memory phenotype (27), being able to exert direct cytotoxic functions (28, 29). As for other T cell subsets in tissues, roles in wound healing and tissue homeostasis have also been attributed to  $\gamma\delta T$  cells (30, 31). A broad overview of T cell subsets found in tissues and surface markers most commonly associated with each subset is depicted in Figure 1. It should be noted that these markers are not absolute and their expression is often changed in different tissues. However, these figures aim to give a broad overview over the most common and widely distributed markers of each subset and highlight commonalities and differences between mice and humans.

Priming by antigen presenting cells (APCs) is crucial for T cells to exert their correct functions and home to tissues. For example, the presence and function of  $T_{regs}$  in tissue has been directly linked to the presence of dendritic cells (DCs) (32). Tissue-patrolling DCs are of an immature phenotype and internalize antigens by endocytosis or phagocytosis, which are



loaded to major histocompatibility complex class II (MHC-II) for CD4 T cell presentation via endosomal pathways (33). However, DCs are also efficient in cross-presenting extracellular antigens via MHC-I to CD8 T cells, by which exact mechanism is still under debate (33, 34). Apart from antigen uptake, DCs need to receive additional stimuli in order to mature and upregulate CCR7, by which they interact with the ligands CCL19 and CCL21 guiding them to the lymph nodes to meet naïve T cells (35, 36). Under homeostatic conditions, DCs mainly collect non-hazardous antigens from food or commensal bacteria in the intestinal tract and skin or paternal antigens of fetal cells within the female genital tract during pregnancy (37-39). On the other hand, DCs are highly sensitive against pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), which they detect via their toll-like receptors or Ctype lectin receptors and they sense cytokines produced by other cell types during infection (33, 40). Mature DCs upregulate molecules necessary for co-stimulation of T cells like CD86 and CD80 (41).

Classically, DCs are divided into several subclasses: conventional DCs (cDCs), monocyte-derived DCs (mo-DCs) and plasmacytoid DCs (pDCs) (42). Langerhans cells were previously also classified as DC population; however, they developmentally originate from yolk sac progenitors, which identifies them as member of the tissue-resident macrophage family. In contrast to macrophages, they can efficiently present antigens and possess a migration potential to the lymph node (43). Therefore, they are often mentioned along with other DC subsets inducing T cell responses. Conventional DCs are subdivided into type 1 classical DC (cDC1), which are known to cross-present antigens via MHC-I to CD8 T cells but also polarize CD4 T cells towards T<sub>h</sub>1, while type 2 classical DCs (cDC2) mainly present antigens via MHC-II to CD4 T cells. The cDC1 subset in mice is CD11b<sup>lo</sup> and shows CD8a and CD103 on their surface, while human cDC1 express and XCR1 and CD141 (33). cDC2 express CD172a and depending on murine or human origin they highly express CD11b or CD1c, respectively (33). Especially cDC2 comprises a very heterogenous immune cell population which can acquire quite contrary immune functions depending on the context. For examples, in human there exists a cDC2 subset which expresses at the same time monocyte-related genes like CD163 and CD14, which was termed DC3 (44, 45). LCs are a population patrolling the epidermis as well as the epithelial layer of the vagina and cervix and are characterized by expression of a specific lectin receptor, langerin (CD207) and CD1a (46). Monocytes express CD14 and can be differentiated in vitro to monocyte-derived DCs (mo-DCs) by addition of GM-CSF and IL-4 and are a widely used model for priming T cells in vitro (47). However, the existence of mo-DCs in vivo remains under debate, but several mouse (48, 49) and human (50) studies observed that monocytes can differentiate into DC-like cells, especially under inflammatory conditions (45, 51). With the evolving of single-cell sequencing technology, more and more DC subsets are discovered and it now appears that the discrimination between DC and monocyte subsets is not that black and white, with mo-DCs in comparison to DC3 being just one example (44, 45, 52, 53). APC subset composition varies widely throughout tissues and we are still far from understanding which subset contributes to immunity and tolerance under certain conditions (54–57). DCs are in general CD45<sup>+</sup> cells, expressing HLA-DR and lacking other linage markers, such as CD3 or CD19 (52). In Figure 2, a simplified overview of the most important DC subsets in human can be found with the markers for those respective subsets in mice included.

In this review, we discuss the different subsets of T cells and APCs present in the skin, intestine and female reproductive tract (FRT) and how their interplay contributes to maintaining a homeostatic tissue environment as well as how this composition shifts during chronic inflammatory diseases and infection. While the term "immune homeostasis" is widely used, we refer to "homeostasis" as the balance between immune activation and suppression in tissues and organs in contribution to maintaining a healthy state of an organism under normal physiological conditions. This review aims to focus on the human system wherever possible; however, some insightful mechanistic studies in different animal models are included as these contribute greatly to our understanding of tissue immunity where human studies are not yet possible. To give a more comprehensive view of already described mechanistic studies not yet discovered in humans we also included animal studies when appropriate. Therefore, unless otherwise stated, findings summarized were done in humans and deviation to animal models is indicated.

## Skin

The skin is one of the largest organs in the human body and essential for protection against external injury and pathogens. Next to its role in physical protection, the skin also houses a vast landscape of resident and recirculating immune cells which are poised locally to respond to tissue damage and infection. The skin is comprised of three layers: the outermost epidermis, an intermediate layer termed dermis, and the innermost layer called hypodermis (Figure 3). The epidermis is mainly comprised by structural cells such as keratinocytes, as well as melanocytes. The main immune cells found in this layer are CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells and LCs, skin-resident macrophages which originate from the fetal liver and the yolk sac, and exhibit DC-like characteristics (58). Next to structural fibroblasts, the dermis contains the majority of immune cells, including DCs, macrophages, natural killer (NK) cells, innate lymphoid cells (ILCs), as well as CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells. Further, this layer is also supplied with lymphatic and blood vessels which allow immune cell trafficking in and out of the tissue. The lowest layer, the hypodermis, is mainly comprised of adipocytes responsible for thermoregulation (59, 60).



However, recently an immunological role has been attributed to adipose tissue as it has been shown to house multiple types of immune cells (61-66). Additionally, structures such as hair follicles and nerve endings are major players in regulating immune responses in the skin. Hair follicles represent unique structures in the skin, as many studies in mice have shown that

they are the primary site for  $T_{reg}$  maintenance, which are in turn essential for establishing the stem cell niche at the hair follicle (67–69). In human skin, the hair follicle is also the major site of  $T_{reg}$  localization (70). Further, the hair follicle is also of importance for DC function in the skin of mice (68, 71). Besides the hair follicle, nerve endings in the skin have been



shown to play an important role for  $CD8^+$  T cell mediated immunity (72) as well as create a special environment for specific macrophage subsets (73) as demonstrated in mouse models.

Upon encountering pathogens or injury to the epidermal layer, LCs are the first to initiate an immune response. These cells constitute approximately 2-4% of all cells in the epidermis and are specialized macrophages with DC characteristics, expressing the surface markers CD1a and Langerin/CD207 (46), whose dendrites can extend through the stratum corneum to sample antigen without disturbing the epithelial barrier (74, 75). LCs preferentially recognize mannosylated ligands on surfaces of pathogens via C-type lectins and pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) (76). Binding of these receptors leads to receptor-mediated endocytosis thereby activating the LC (77). Like their conventional DC counterpart, LCs have been found to be able to traffic to the skin-draining lymph nodes (LNs) and activate naïve T cells (78-80) as well as activate skinresident  $T_{regs}$  (81). LCs have also been described to be highly efficient at inducing a neutralizing IgG response against S. aureus from B cells (82). While LCs have their primary role in immune surveillance of the skin, macrophages are mainly responsible for initiating inflammatory responses in response to infection or injury as well as to tissue regeneration (83-85).

Apart from the acute role of innate immune cells in clearing infection, APCs also play a major role in activating an adaptive immune response. As in other tissues, dermal APCs expressing CD1c (86, 87) can be divided into multiple subsets. In healthy human skin, the main subsets at steady-state are CD1a<sup>++</sup>CD207<sup>+</sup> LCs, CD1a<sup>+</sup>CD1c<sup>+</sup> DCs, CD141<sup>++</sup>CD14<sup>-</sup> DCs, as well as two populations of macrophages that can be, in part, distinguished by their autofluorescence (AF) created by their high scatter properties: CD14<sup>+</sup>AF<sup>-</sup> monocyte-derived macrophages (mo-Mac), and FXIIIA<sup>+</sup>CD14<sup>+</sup>AF<sup>++</sup> macrophages (88). Upon antigen encounter in the skin, dermal DCs (DDCs) become

migratory and act as APCs in the lymph node where they activate and polarize different adaptive immune cells, such as naïve T cells (88, 89). It was shown in mice that the constant travel of skin APCs to the LN during homeostasis is only dependent on the CCR7 ligand CCL21, whereas CCL19 presence is dispensable for the trafficking (90, 91). However, CCL19 deficient mice exhibit lower T cell numbers due to decreased cell survival (91). However, DCs in the skin have also been shown to locally activate memory T cells within the skin, bypassing the need for tissue egress (81) and thereby enabling a rapid adaptive immune response locally.

Specifically, T cells play a major role in the cutaneous immune system, with a large tissue-resident population being found throughout the dermis and epidermis. In healthy skin, this population can comprise up to  $2x10^{10}$  cells, which is nearly two times as many as found in circulation (17). Differences in T cell composition between murine and human skin have made studies using mouse models difficult. In mice, the majority of resident T cells are  $\gamma \delta T$  cells with a limited T cell receptor (TCR) repertoire (92), while in human skin most resident T cells are  $\alpha\beta$ T cells with a much greater TCR diversity (17). Overall, T cells in the epidermis are less proliferative but have increased capacity to produce cytokines such as IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$  (93). While  $\alpha\beta T$  cells rely on antigen presentation via MHC molecules, yoT cells have a restricted TCR repertoire, with their receptors recognizing unconventional antigens such as phosphoantigens, stress molecules, as well as non-peptide metabolites (94–96). Human  $\gamma\delta T$  cells express the V $\delta 1$ , V $\delta 2$ , and V $\delta$ 3 chains, with each subtype having a preferential distribution across the body (97). A murine-specific  $\gamma\delta T$  cell subset, called dendritic epidermal T cells (DETCs), have also been shown to significantly contribute to immune homeostasis in mouse skin (98), but don't have a human counterpart. How different T cells subsets contribute to maintaining homeostasis and how this paradigm is shifted during the inflammatory response and infection will be discussed below.

## DC-T cell composition in homeostasis

## Memory T cells

While the T cell subsets above mainly describe different effector states of activated T cells, a central part of T cell function is the capacity to develop long-lived immunological memory. T<sub>eff</sub> cells primed in the lymph nodes by an APC are maintained in the skin as memory T cells, whose survival is supported by keratinocytes producing growth factors as well as other tissue resident (immune) cells (99, 100). These resident memory cells are crucial for maintaining tissue homeostasis as they contribute to immune surveillance and supply a rapid, specific response when re-encountering pathogens. As with all other immune cell subsets, memory T cells in the skin can be divided into two major groups: resident and recirculating. Using a human skin xenograft model with nude NSG mice, four distinct memory populations in the skin have been identified using the resident vs. recirculating paradigm. In human and mouse skin, the primarily resident subsets are Tem and Trm. Recirculating subsets can further be subdivided into migratory memory (T<sub>mm</sub>) and T<sub>cm</sub> (8, 93, 101). Cutaneous lymphocyte antigen (CLA) is a marker that specifically distinguishes memory T cells originating from the cutaneous immune system as well as skininfiltrating T cells. CLA binds to chemokine receptors, E-selectin which together with Very late antigen 1 (VLA-1)/Vascular cell adhesion protein 1 (VCAM-1) and Lymphocyte functionassociated antigen 1 (LFA-1)/Intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1) enables skin tropism of these cells (102-105).

T<sub>em</sub> are thought to be the first responders, expressing high levels of CD44 but lacking migratory and homing receptors such as L-selectin and CCR7 (8, 106, 107), making them incapable of recirculating. As their name suggests, they provide immediate effector function, which is underscored by their production of IFN- $\gamma$  as well as other pro-inflammatory cytokines (93). While Tem are crucial for immediate adaptive responses, this population undergoes significant contraction after an infection is resolved and their niche has been found to be replaced by T<sub>cm</sub> which enter from the circulation over the course of an acute inflammatory response (13).  $T_{cm}$  express high levels of homing receptors that are lacking on  $T_{em}$  (CCR7, LCA, CCR4) (17, 108, 109). Contrary to  $T_{em}$ , their reactivation primarily takes place in the local LNs. There, they undergo extensive proliferation and adopt a  $T_{em}$ -like phenotype (8, 110). The other circulating subset,  $T_{mm}$ , was described by Rei et al. (93) and shows a population of cells high in skin-homing receptors such as CLA and CCR7 but are defined by the absence of L-selectin. This lack of L-selectin has raised suspicion that these cells are able to

remain in the skin after infection, where they contribute to immune homeostasis as these cells are not high producers of pro-inflammatory cytokines (93). Another, more recently discovered, family member are T<sub>rm</sub> which express high levels of the integrin CD103 as well as the glycoprotein CD69. While their overall phenotype is similar to that of Tem, they have been shown to be maintained long-term even after an infection, as well as being significantly more potent in their effector response while also being limited in their proliferative capacity (13, 111). An essential tool in understanding the migratory behavior of  $T_{rm}$ is two-photon intravital microscopy. Multiple studies in mice have revealed that, in the skin, these cells are relatively stationary and confined in and close to the epidermis where they surveil their environment and are responsible for regulating secondary recall responses after primary challenge (112-114). Together, these memory subsets contribute to long-lasting immune memory and surveillance in the skin.

#### Effector T cells

While T cells in the skin at steady-state are mostly memory T cells, effector T cells (Teff) can also be found. These are activated by APCs in the skin-draining lymph nodes and traffic to the skin, where they further encounter cutaneous APCs presenting their cognate antigen, which leads to T cell activation and production of effector cytokines (115, 116). Most studies on T<sub>eff</sub> cells have described essential roles for CD8<sup>+</sup> T<sub>eff</sub> cells in maintaining tissue homeostasis in the skin. CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells can be found in both the dermis as well as the epidermis. CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells have been shown to have increased migratory capacity within different skin compartments, albeit with slower kinetics than migration in the lymph node (117). In a sophisticated ex vivo imaging system of whole skin to observe T cell migration, Dijkgraaf et al., could demonstrate that human CD8<sup>+</sup> skin-resident T<sub>rm</sub> in the epidermis migrate along the stratum basale, close to the basement membrane and preferentially localize below aggregations of stationary LCs. In contrast, CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells in the papillary dermis were observed to accumulate in collagen I rich regions as well as collagen I-poor dermal vessels. These observed migration dynamics highlight an important function of CD8<sup>+</sup> skinresident T cells in tissue patrol, possibly enabling immediate cytotoxic response to antigen presentation by co-localized LCs at the epidermal-dermal junction (118). While CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell colocalization with LCs at the epidermis-dermis interface may hint at increased priming capacity by local epidermis-patrolling APCs, observed changes in morphology of CD8<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub> to a more dendrite-like shape (7, 117, 119, 120) could also suggest that these memory cells can act, at least in part, independently of APCs when confronted with their respective antigen, which has been described to be the case in mice (121-123). However, it is known that specialized CD141<sup>+</sup>CD103<sup>+</sup> DCs are especially effective at cross-presentation for CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells in the skin (124, 125).

### Regulatory T cells

Similar to other immune cell populations, Trees can reside in non-lymphoid tissue (NLT) such as the skin. Specific residency transcriptional programs in these organs have been described, mediating  $T_{reg}$  adaptability to different tissues in mice (126). In human skin,  $T_{\rm regs}$  represent between 5% and 20% of all resident T cells under homeostatic conditions (127, 128), where they are known to interact with LCs and fibroblasts (81, 127). Most circulating T<sub>regs</sub> found in peripheral blood express skin-homing markers which indicates that these cells are constitutively recruited to the skin over other organs (129). Similar to their effector memory counterparts,  $T_{\rm regs}$  from the skin are also able to elicit a memory response and have been shown to persist in the skin and induce tolerance to autoantigens in a mouse model (130). In human skin, the function of skin-resident  $T_{regs}$  remains elusive, with few studies investigating their function under homeostatic conditions. Other than the canonical transcription factor FoxP3, skin T<sub>regs</sub> express CLA, as well as the chemokine receptors CCR6, high levels of CCR4, a skin homing marker, high levels of L-selectin and HLA-DR. Similar to their blood counterparts, they express GITR and high levels of intracellular CTLA-4. Contrary to other skin-resident T<sub>eff</sub> cells, skin T<sub>regs</sub> tend to express much lower CD103 (127). Seneschal et al. demonstrated that the function of skin-resident T<sub>regs</sub> is highly dependent upon the context under which they are activated by local LCs. Under steady-state, LCs appear to preferentially activate and expand CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup>FoxP3<sup>+</sup>CD127<sup>-</sup>  $T_{\rm regs}$ , which were functionally competent in suppressing autologous skin resident Tem cells. Further, it was suggested that this effect is MHC-restricted, showing that under steady-state conditions, LCs act in concert with T<sub>regs</sub> to induce and maintain tissue homeostasis (81). While reports of antigen-specific responses by  $T_{\rm regs}$  do exist, it is well-established that skin  $T_{\rm regs}$  have a high proliferative capacity in response to non-antigen dependent stimuli, such as contact with dermal fibroblasts in combination with IL-15 (127). Other than their immediate immunological function, cutaneous T<sub>regs</sub> are known to be involved in wound healing (131, 132), where their primary role lies in inhibiting IFN-y production by other T cells and inflammatory macrophages (132), as well as and modulating hair follicle stem cells (133).

## $\gamma\delta T$ cells

In human skin, 1-10% of all resident T cells are estimated to be  $\gamma\delta$ T cells (134), with the majority expressing the V $\delta$ 1 TCR (135, 136). One known ligand for this TCR is CD1d which is able to present lipid antigens on DCs (137). CCR6 on  $\gamma\delta$ T cells is thought to be an important receptor mediating recruitment of activated  $\gamma\delta$ T cells *via* CCL20 expression by keratinocytes, DCs as well as endothelial cells (138). CCL20 secretion by keratinocytes is

especially upregulated during acute injury, suggesting an important role for  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in response to injury (139). Cytokines important in  $\alpha\beta T$  cell maintenance in the skin have also been found to play key roles for  $\gamma\delta T$  cell maintenance and development in this organ. IL-7R signaling, for example, has been shown to induce rearrangement and transcription of the TCR ychain, and IL-15 is also involved in the expansion of  $\gamma\delta$  epidermal T cell precursors as well as their survival, while IL-4 signaling has been shown to promote growth of the epidermal  $\gamma\delta T$  cell compartment (140-142). The skin residency marker CD103 has also been implicated to play a role in establishing  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in the murine epidermis, with CD103-deficient mice showing significant reduction in y\deltaT cell numbers in the skin as well as abrogated morphology in the  $\gamma\delta T$  cells present (143). Further, murine CD103<sup>-</sup> DETCs share a competitive niche in the epidermis with CD103<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub>, indicating that CD103 is an important determinant in establishing tissue residency in the murine epidermis (113). If CD103 expression by  $\gamma\delta T$  cells is also vital in human skin remains to be uncovered. Co-stimulation for y\deltaT cells is less understood than for their  $\alpha\beta$  counterparts. However, in mice CD27 has been shown to contribute to the function of  $V\gamma 2V\delta 2$  T cell activation and promote IFN- $\gamma$  production by these cells (144). Further CD2 and ICAM-1 have been suggested as costimulatory molecules for V $\delta$ 1 T cells (145–147). Specific functions of  $\gamma\delta$ T cells in human skin are known to include regulation of keratinocyte proliferation and homeostasis through the production of insulin-growth factor 1 (IGF-1) and other keratinocyte growth factors (98, 148). Further, yoT cells are also able to contribute to skin homeostasis by recognizing damaged cells and exhibit cytotoxic activity via the NKG2D receptor (149), as well as perforin secretion and Fasmediated cell lysis (150).

## DC-T cell composition in infection and inflammation

## Chronic inflammatory diseases

A skewed composition in terms of T cell numbers and function of skin-resident T cells has been described in a plethora of chronic inflammatory skin diseases. Accordingly, the populations of APCs in inflamed skin also shift, with the dominant subsets being FcER1<sup>+</sup>CD1a<sup>lo</sup> (inflammatory dendritic epidermal) DCs, CD1c<sup>+</sup>CD14<sup>+</sup>/<sup>-</sup> DC (inflammatory), TNF- $\alpha^+$ INOS<sup>+</sup>CD14<sup>-</sup>CD11c<sup>+</sup>CD1c<sup>-</sup> (TNF- $\alpha$  and iNOS producing) DCs, and CD123<sup>+</sup> pDCs depending on the nature of the disease (88). Further, in a mouse model of skin inflammation, Chow et al. demonstrated that specifically usually resting T<sub>regs</sub> become highly motile during both adaptive and innate inflammation, highlighting the importance of these cells to control local inflammation (151).

One prominent example of such a disease is psoriasis, which affects 2-3% of the population (152). Skin lesions in psoriasis are thought to be caused by dysregulated cross-talk between APCs and T cells, which leads to an increased production of proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-17, IL-12, IFN-y, TNF-a, and IL-23 (153, 154). This creates a positive feedback loop by recruiting more lymphocytes, neutrophils and myeloid cells to the lesion ultimately causing chronic cutaneous inflammation and epidermal hyperplasia (155). Blocking of TNF- $\alpha$ significantly reduced expression of the DC migration marker CCR7 and its ligand CCL19, thereby supporting clinical remission of patients (156). Dermal CD3<sup>+</sup> T cells in these skin lesions are often increased by up to 15%. The composition of  $\alpha\beta$ and  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in psoriasis also shifts, with some studies observing more than 40% of CD3<sup>+</sup> T cells also expressing  $\gamma\delta$  TCRs and secreting the pathogenic cytokines IL-17 and IL-23 (157). Other studies have observed CLA<sup>+</sup> V $\gamma$ 2V $\delta$ 2 T cells homing to the skin to be increased in patients with psoriasis (158). Further, LCs have been described to preferentially utilize the MAPK-p38a signaling pathway, which has been linked to psoriasis susceptibility in humans (159). This has been shown to specifically promote production of IL-17 in CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells by promoting the expression of IL-23 and IL-6, both of which are essential for Th17 differentiation and known to drive psoriasis pathogenesis (160). Additionally, LCs are able to induce a peripheral T cell response by priming immature CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells in the lymph node to produce IL-22 which then acts on epithelial cells, further promoting tissue inflammation via alarmins such as the antimicrobial peptide HBD3 (161).

While many chronic inflammatory diseases are of unknown etiology, some have been correlated to dysbiosis of the skin microbiota. An example of this is atopic dermatitis (AD), a chronic Th2-dominated disease characterized by eczematous lesion and severe pruritus caused by immune cell infiltration of inflammatory DCs, macrophages and eosinophils (162). Further, AD is often found to be associated with transepidermal water loss due to a mutation in the filaggrin gene which leads to enhanced susceptibility to overgrowth of pathogenic S. aureus (163, 164). Further, patients with acute flares of the disease have been found to have an acute expansion of the cutaneous S. aureus population and significant loss of diversity in the cutaneous microbiome. Conversely, resolution of lesions has been association with a more diverse microbiome composition and contraction of the S. aureus population (165). Chronic inflammatory skin disorders still represent a major subset of disease with little mechanistic understanding of how T cell responses are shifted to cause disease.

#### Infection

It is becoming clear that the capacity of LCs in activating T cells in human skin is highly context dependent with their homeostatic role being more regulatory rather than activating

 $T_{eff}$  cells. However, it has been demonstrated that LCs are indeed able to activate skin-resident  $T_{em}$  in the context of *C. albicans* infection, driving them to produce effector cytokines such as IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-17 (81).

As the skin is constantly exposed to pathogens, the pool of T<sub>rm</sub> in this and other organs is thought to reflect previous infections and exposures. In humans, many CD69<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub> have been shown to recognize prevalent viruses such as influenza A (166, 167), and respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) (168) in the lung. Further, viruses that cause latent and re-activating infections such as herpesvirus (HSV)-1 and -2 (72, 169, 170), Eppstein-Barr virus (171-173), and cytomegalovirus (174) are also known to elicit a strong T<sub>rm</sub> response. This is further corroborated by the correlation between presence of virusspecific T<sub>rm</sub> and increased immune protection and ability to control infections, which was shown to be the case for RSV (168), hepatitis B virus (175), and HSV-2 (170) infection. Specifically, in HSV infections,  $CD8^+$  T<sub>rm</sub> seem to play a crucial role in resolution and protection. HSV-specific CD8<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub> have been found at the dermal-epidermal junction, close to sensory nerve endings which connect the latently infected ganglia to the skin as well as the genital mucosa (72, 170, 176). These cells have been shown to rapidly produce perforin and pro-inflammatory cytokines upon asymptomatic HSV-2 shedding. Further, cluster formation around virally infected epithelial cells and recruitment of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells from the dermis (170) emphasize that  $CD8^+$  T<sub>rm</sub> are at the forefront of the immune response against acute and latent HSV. While it is now possible to also study T<sub>rm</sub> in humans, it is worth mentioning that the great majority of current knowledge of T<sub>rm</sub> behaviour during infection was acquired using murine models of HSV infection which greatly contributed to our understanding of these cells in mucosal tissues (11, 123, 177-180).

### Intestine

Similar to the skin, the intestine is constantly exposed to exogenous triggers such as food or microbiota-derived antigens. These antigens are prevented from triggering a pathogenic immune response by cellular barriers. Physically, the intestine is protected by a layer of mucus and glycocalyx which coats the epithelial layer (181) and contains high concentration of secreted IgA (182, 183). In the small intestine, this is composed of a single unattached layer, while the large intestine has two layers of protective mucus, respectively relating to the bacterial burden in each location (184). The intestine is also home to intraepithelial lymphocytes (IELs), other immune cells resident in the lamina propria (LP) and gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT), comprising Payer's patches (PP), cecal patches, and colonic patches distributed along the small and large intestine (185). There are differences in immune cell composition between the small and large intestine which have been extensively reviewed elsewhere (186, 187). A simplified overview of the architecture of the small and large intestine including resident T cells and APCs is shown in Figure 4.

At the bottom of the intestinal crypts, Paneth cells are the main producers of antimicrobial products such as defensins (188) and lysozyme (189), which are secreted into the mucus at the opening of the crypt. Goblet cells, responsible for the production of intestinal mucus, have the ability to take up antigen from the intestinal lumen and deliver these antigens to DCs in the LP via a process called goblet cell-associated antigen passage (GAP) (190). Antigens delivered via this process have been shown to be taken up by CD103<sup>+</sup>CD11c<sup>+</sup> DCs which preferentially present to T<sub>regs</sub>, suggesting that this way of antigen delivery significantly contributes to induction of oral tolerance (191). While this mechanism is not well-understood yet, the more accepted route of antigen delivery from the lumen to the epithelium is via M cells on lymphoid follicles (e.g. on Payer's Patches), which can transport whole bacteria (192, 193) that can then be taken up by DCs in the epithelium. This continued sampling of the microbiota by the immune system is crucial to maintaining homeostasis and resistance to pathogens. For example, expression of the chemokine receptor CX3CR1 in mice is essential for APCs to extend their dendrites between epithelial cells and take up intestinal bacteria from the lumen (194) which are then transported to the mesenteric LNs, where production of secretory IgA by plasma cells is induced (195-197). While originally being described as DCs due to their functional properties (194), CX3CR1+ APCs were classified as macrophages by others as they also express the macrophage markers CD64 and F4/80 and derive from monocytes (198, 199). Specifically, DCs in the intestine have the major responsibility in establishing tolerance to oral and microbiota-derived antigens. The gut-draining LNs as well as the GALT are the primary sites of T cell priming by intestinal DCs. As in other tissues, many DC subsets have been identified in the human intestine, with specific subsets more prevalent at specific anatomic locations. In humans, intestinal cDCs are divided into subgroups based on the expression of CD103 and SIRP $\alpha$  (200, 201), with CD103<sup>-</sup> SIRP $\alpha^+$  cDC2 further subcategorized based on the expression of the chemokine receptor CCR2 (202).

Intestinal cDCs are the only DCs expressing the enzyme RALDH2, which is required for metabolizing Vitamin A to alltrans retinoic acid (RA) (203). This metabolite is required for imprinting gut-homing receptors on T cells, namely  $\alpha 4\beta 7$  and CCR9 (204-207). Both CD103<sup>+</sup> and CD103<sup>-</sup> cDCs in humans have been found to express RALDH2 (208), which is reinforced by expression of RA by stromal cells in the mesenteric LNs (209, 210). In humans, the majority of IELs are T cells, with the highest proportion of non-T immune cells in the colon (211). The highest number of IELs are found in the proximal small intestine, decreasing in the distal small intestine, and lowest numbers in the colon (212). In the adult jejunum, the majority of IELs are CD8<sup>+</sup>  $\alpha\beta$ T cells with a tissue-resident T<sub>em</sub> phenotype [reviewed in (213)], while the ileum and colon have higher numbers of CD4<sup>+</sup>  $\alpha\beta T$  cells, with a minor population of  $\gamma\delta T$ cells (212). In the LP, CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells dominate over CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, with the majority of cells exhibiting  $T_{reg}$ -like or  $T_{em}$  phenotypes (214-217). IL-17 producing CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells are most common in the LP of the colon and ileum, with lowest numbers in the jejunum (216), which is inverse to the distribution of T<sub>reg</sub>:non- $T_{reg}$  T cells observed in mice (215, 217).

## DC-T cell composition in homeostasis

### Memory T cells

In contrast to skin, sustained CD69 expression is not necessary for  $T_{\rm rm}$  formation in the small intestine (7). Further, in the human intestine CD103 is also not necessary for  $T_{\rm rm}$ 



persistence (218, 219), and is higher expressed on CD8<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub> than CD4<sup>+</sup>  $T_{rm}$  (216, 220, 221). Human intestinal  $T_{rm}$ specifically express CD161, a C-type lectin-like receptor (222, 223), and they share the classic  $T_{\rm rm}$  phenotype of downregulating LN homing receptors CD62L and CCR7 as well as the upregulation of adhesion molecules CRTAM and chemokine receptors CXCR6 and low expression of CX3CR1 (224). In the human small intestine, both  $CD4^+$  and  $CD8^+$   $T_{rm}$ have been described to survive years, with CD4<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub> exhibiting a  $T_h1$  phenotype upon reactivation (218, 225). In the gut, it has yet to be elucidated if T<sub>rm</sub> are continuously replenished from circulating T<sub>cm</sub> under homeostatic conditions or whether the local population proliferates in situ, which has so far not been described. The TCR repertoire of CD8<sup>+</sup> CD103<sup>+</sup> vs. CD103<sup>-</sup> T<sub>rm</sub> has been described to have low clonal overlap, however overlap between CD103<sup>-</sup> CD8<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub> was shown to be similar to that of T cells from the peripheral blood, indicating that  $CD103^{-}T_{rm}$  are recruited from the periphery and represent an intermediate state between circulatory and resident T cells (218). A study utilizing two-photon laser scanning microscopy revealed that intestinal  $T_{\rm rm}$  have restricted mobility (226), indicating that intestinal  $T_{\rm rm}$ are able to remain at the site of primary infection.

In mice, memory precursor cells expressing low levels of KLRG1 have been identified as a  $T_{\rm rm}$  precursor, whose development is accelerated by DC-derived TGF- $\beta$  (227). Inflammatory monocytes expressing IL-12 and TNF- $\beta$  have been shown to suppress TGF- $\beta$ -induced CD103 expression, leading to an increased population of CD103<sup>-</sup> LP  $T_{\rm rm}$  (228). Additionally, intraepithelial CD103<sup>-</sup>  $T_{\rm rm}$  appear to preferentially develop from KLRG1<sup>+</sup> T cells over T cells that never express KLRG1 (229). Lastly, while IL-15 is critical for  $T_{\rm cm}$  and  $T_{\rm em}$  maintenance, this cytokine is not necessary for  $T_{\rm rm}$  retention in the intestine (230).

Overall,  $T_{rm}$  biology and contribution of antigen presenting cells to  $T_{rm}$  generation and maintenance in the human intestine still have many open questions. More detailed reviews on intestinal  $T_{rm}$  can be found elsewhere (231, 232).

#### Effector T cells

While at steady-state, DCs in the gut preferentially induce  $T_{regs}$ , with  $T_{eff}$  cells being primarily induced during infection or inflammation, which has mostly been studied in mice. Intestinal cDCs "escaping" regulatory conditioning in the gut at homeostasis have, however, been shown to induce tonic protective  $T_{eff}$  responses. This escape has been proposed to be mediated by early exposure to TLR ligands and pro-inflammatory cytokines, reducing residency time of cDCs and pDCs in the epithelium and thereby limiting exposure to regulatory-inducing factors (233, 234). Another example of this is p38-MAPK signaling in mouse CD103<sup>+</sup> DCs, which has been shown to regulate fate-decision between  $T_{reg}$  and  $T_{h1}$  cells from infiltrating naïve T cells by influencing RALDH2 expression required for  $T_{reg}$  induction (235). Further, specific

TLR5 signaling activating  $CD103^+CD11b^+$  cDCs induces IL-6 and IL-23 production which promotes  $T_h17$  development and antimicrobial peptide production (200, 236).

The local microbiota is also essential in inducing T cell subset differentiation and polarization in the gut. In mice, it has been shown that monocolonization with segmented filamentous bacteria (SFB), which are members of the order Clostridiales, can induce the development of LP-resident CD4<sup>+</sup> T<sub>h</sub>17 cells (237). This selective T<sub>h</sub>17 induction is MHC class II-dependent and requires presentation of SFB antigens by resident intestinal CD11c<sup>+</sup> DCs (238). The relationship between SFB and T<sub>h</sub>17 has further been demonstrated in mice engineered to express the human antimicrobial peptide HBD5. These mice exhibited loss of SFB which subsequently correlated to a lower percentage of T<sub>h</sub>17 cells in the lamina propria (239).

### Regulatory T cells

T<sub>regs</sub> are central components of establishing tolerance in the intestine and crucial for maintaining homeostasis. Specifically in the gut, T<sub>regs</sub> are necessary for controlling pro-inflammatory responses to commensal pathogens as well as establish tolerance to food antigens (240–242). Both thymus-derived (t) $T_{regs}$  and periphery-induced (p)T<sub>ress</sub> have been described in the gut, with pT<sub>regs</sub> being thought to play the main role in establishing oral tolerance (243, 244), having been shown to control dysregulated T<sub>h</sub>1 responses to food antigens (245). In the colon, the predominant subset of pTregs expresses the Th17 master transcription factor ROR-yt, the expression of which is dependent on the microbiota (245-248). The ROR- $\gamma t^{-} pT_{regs}$ conversely are critical for homeostasis maintenance in the small intestine (245). In mice,  $Helios^+ tT_{regs}$  in the gut express GATA3 and exhibit a tissue-repair phenotype (246, 249, 250). This GATA3<sup>+</sup> T<sub>reg</sub> subset has not, however, been described in humans so far.

 $\text{TGF-}\beta$  is an essential cytokine for  $\text{pT}_{\text{reg}}$  differentiation and is, unsurprisingly, present at high concentrations in the intestine (251). DC-derived TGF- $\beta$  in the gut is essential for local T<sub>reg</sub> differentiation, which has been demonstrated in mice by ablating expression of the integrin responsible for activation of latent TGF- $\beta$  ( $\alpha_v \beta_8$ ) on DCs which lead to impaired induction of T<sub>regs</sub> in the mesenteric LNs (252). Contrarily, deletion of the TGF- $\beta$ R1 on T<sub>regs</sub> resulted in normal T<sub>reg</sub> numbers in the gut (253). However, the authors did not analyze  $T_{\rm reg}$  subsets in this study, therefore it cannot be excluded that compensatory T<sub>reg</sub> expansion was the underlying cause for this observation. Other than cytokines, the metabolite RA is an important contributor to  $T_{reg}$  differentiation in the gut. Together with TGF- $\beta$ , RA has been shown to induce pT<sub>reg</sub> characterized by upregulation of CCR9 and  $\alpha_4\beta_7$  (254–256). Particularly CD103<sup>+</sup> DCs are crucial for this induction, as they show a high expression of RALDH2, the enzyme metabolizing vitamin A to RA (257, 258). Particularly development of ROR- $\gamma t^+$  pT<sub>regs</sub> is dependent on DC-derived RA (247, 259), further emphasizing that local  $T_{reg}$
induction is crucial to intestinal homeostasis. Other than RA, DCs play a role in  $T_{reg}$  induction *via* TLR signaling in the gut. For example, TLR2-mediated recognition of polysaccharide A on the commensal *Bacteroides fragilis* has been shown to trigger induction of  $T_{regs}$  and their production of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (260).

#### $\gamma \delta T$ cells

Intestinal intraepithelial  $\gamma\delta T$  cells play an extensive role in tissue surveillance, having a high migratory capacity and moving through the intestinal epithelium using occludin-mediated cellcell contact (261). The majority of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in the human intestine express V7 $\delta$  TCR (262) and have been associated with intestinal homeostasis via the production of keratinocyte growth factor 1 (KGF1) (263). Their significant contribution to gut homeostasis has been shown in yoT cell deficient mice, showing that mice lacking these cells have reduced intestinal epithelial cell turnover (264), increased susceptibility to dextran sulfate sodium (DSS)-induced colitis (263), and increased gut permeability (265). In humans, intestinal  $\gamma\delta T$  expressing NKG2A have been shown to express TGF- $\beta$ 1, thereby dampening IFN- $\gamma$  and granzyme B production by co-cultured  $\alpha\beta$ T cells from patients with coeliac disease (266). Together, studies so far indicate that intestinal  $\gamma\delta T$  cells have an important role in regulating tissue homeostasis and contribute to controlling inflammatory responses in the gut. However, a lot of open questions about their effector functions and interplay with other cells, such as APCs, in humans still remain.

# DC-T cell composition in inflammation and infection

### Chronic inflammatory diseases

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) is a well-known and wellstudied chronic inflammatory condition in the intestine and covers ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. IBDs have been linked with multiple exogenous factors such as environmental factors, microbiota dysbiosis, and genetic background (267, 268), which culminate in an overall inappropriate immune cell activation in the gut. In IBD, DCs are known to contribute to disease pathology via TLR2/4-induced production of IL-12, IL-6, and IL-23 (269, 270), which further impacts T cell polarization and drives Th17-mediated disease phenotypes. CD103<sup>+</sup>CD141<sup>+</sup>CD1c<sup>+</sup> cDCs are reduced in inflamed intestinal lesions, showing functional impairments such as decreased RALDH2 activity (271). Further, some findings have indicated that intestinal inflammation, such as seen in Crohn's disease, impairs normal DC trafficking which consequently leads to dysregulated T cell responses in the gut. For example, CCR7 expression on CD83<sup>+</sup>DC-SIGN<sup>+</sup> intestinal cDCs is lower in patients with Crohn's disease (272). Further, it has been

observed that leptin production in mesenteric fat is increased in early Crohn's disease patients (273), which has been associated with upregulation of CCR7, maturation and migration of cDCs (274). Whether CCR7 expression is timepoint dependent and what effect this has on T cell priming in Crohn's disease remains to be elucidated.

In recent years, the role of T<sub>rm</sub> in IBD has become apparent. For example, CD69<sup>+</sup>CD103<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub>-like cells in the LP have been described to be increased in patients with ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. Further, the authors could show that increased levels of  $CD4^+$  T<sub>rm</sub> are associated with early IBD relapse (275). Along the same line, Bishu et al. described these CD4<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub> as functionally competent TNF-a producers in inflamed tissue of patients with Crohn's disease (276). CD8<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub> have also been implicated in IBD pathogenesis. Bottois et al. described two distinct subsets of CD8<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub> expressing KLRG1 and CD103, showing that CD103<sup>+</sup> CD8<sup>+</sup>  $T_{\rm rm}$  in Crohn's disease patients exhibit a T<sub>h</sub>17-like phenotype, while highly proliferative  $KLRG1^{\scriptscriptstyle +}$   $CD8^{\scriptscriptstyle +}$   $T_{\rm rm}$  present with increased cytotoxic effector function and are overrepresented during acute inflammation (277). Single-cell RNA-sequencing studies of ulcerative colitis also showed transcriptional changes in the CD8<sup>+</sup> T<sub>rm</sub> compartment, with an increased inflammatory signature (278, 279). In a recent publication using mass spectrometry, HLA-DR<sup>+</sup>CD38<sup>+</sup> CD4<sup>+</sup> T<sub>em</sub> were found to be enriched in lesions of Crohn's disease patients. The authors could further use imaging mass cytometry of tissue sections to show co-localization of memory CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells together with HLA-DR<sup>+</sup>CD11c<sup>+</sup> DCs located below the epithelial layer in the inflamed regions of the intestine (280). T<sub>rm</sub> with a regulatory signature have also been described to be reduced in IBD, characterized by CD103<sup>+</sup>Runx3<sup>+</sup> and expression of the regulatory-associated molecules CD39 and CD73 together with IL-10 production (281). Furthermore, studies revealed a decrease in both the CD103<sup>+</sup> CD8<sup>+</sup> and CD4<sup>+</sup>  $T_{rm}$ compartment during active IBD, which recovered during remission phases, whereas the opposite observation was made for CD103  $\ensuremath{\text{T}_{\text{rm}}}$  (282). These studies further demonstrate the heterogeneity of intestinal  $T_{\rm rm}$  and are likely a reflection of  $T_{\rm rm}$ plasticity during different phases of the inflammatory response.

#### Infection

While the physical barriers like the intestinal mucus protect against food-borne pathogens and harmful commensals (known as pathobionts), many microbial organisms have evolved to evade host defense and cause infections. Infections with such enteric pathogens are most commonly associated with diarrhea, which is a major cause of death worldwide (283). The most frequent enteric infections are with *Salmonella* spp. and *Campylobacter* spp (284)., with other examples being *Vibrio cholerae*, *Shigella* spp. and certain strains of *Escherichia coli* (285). The most common pathobiont infections are caused by *Enterococcus* spp (286). and *Clostridium difficile* (287).

While TLR2 is important in inducing Trees (see above), TLR5, the receptor for bacterial flagellin (288), has been implicated in the host response to invasive pathogens such as Salmonella spp. CD11c<sup>+</sup> LP-resident DCs express TLR5, which is important in modulating DC movement, as TLR5-deficient mice have increased survival and lower dissemination when infected orally with Salmonella spp. whereas no difference was observed when mice were infected intraperitoneally (289). This observation indicates that trafficking to the mesenteric LN by DCs is impaired thereby preventing dissemination of the infection. Another important consequence of TLR-mediated activation of DCs is cytokine production. A crucial cytokine in the gut produced by DCs in response to infection is IL-23, which has been linked to infection with pathogens like Salmonella spp (290)., C. rodentium (291), and C. jejuni (292). The receptor for IL-23 in the gut is expressed on multiple immune cells such as T<sub>h</sub>17, NKT, γδT cells and ILCs (293, 294). IL-23 receptor signaling in turn triggers production of IL-17 and IL-22. IL-17 appears to have time-dependent effects during intestinal infection. During early Salmonella spp. infection, IL-17 produced in the caecum is primarily mediated by Th17 cells and to a lesser extent  $\gamma\delta T$  and NKT cells (295, 296). Another example of the importance of Th17-mediated immunity during infection has been shown in rhesus macaques where SIVinduced depletion of Th17 cells leads to erosion of the mucosal barrier and increased dissemination of S. enterica Typhimurium to the mesenteric LNs (296). IL-17A or IL-17F deficiency in mice lead to increased pathology in response to C. rodentium infection (297).

The IL-23- $T_h17$  axis is also important in human intestinal infection. Patients suffering from *C. jejuni* infection show increased percentages of  $T_h1$  and  $T_h17$  cells, as well as increased levels of the respective effector cytokines. The authors could show that when intestinal epithelial cells were treated with IL-17A or IL-17F, intracellular survival of *C. jejuni* was significantly decreased, emphasizing the importance of these cytokines in human infection (292). Further, IL-17 expression was also detected in the duodenum of patients recovering from *V. cholerae* infection, the causative agent of cholera. Kuchta et al. observed that in patients suffering from acute cholera, IL-17 expression was increased compared to later disease stages or healthy subjects, suggesting that *V. cholerae* infection also induces an immediate mucosal  $T_h17$  response (298).

The other IL-23-induced cytokine important in intestinal infection is IL-22. In general, IL-22 is associated with tissue repair and is known to be a major inducer of antimicrobial peptide production by mucosal epithelial cells (299, 300). In the context of infection, IL-22 has been found to increase colonization resistance to the pathobiont vancomycin-resistant enterococci (236). Similar to IL-17, IL-22 has also been shown to have time-dependent effects. During early infections, IL-22 is primarily produced by ILCs and only later on by T cells. This was demonstrated by Ahlfors et al, showing that during infection

with *C. rodentium* IL-22 is initially produced by ILC3s and then by  $CD4^+$  T cells (301).

Overall, it has become clear that the DC-induced IL-23- $T_h$ 17 axis is particularly important in response to intestinal infection by modulating epithelial microbial peptide expression and preventing dissemination of intestinal infection.

## Female reproductive tract

The immune system in the FRT has a dual role as it protects the barrier tissue against pathogens transmitted during sexual intercourse, and promotes tolerance to foreign antigens necessary to allow fertilization and embryo development. As these two diametrical roles are important at specific times during the menstrual cycle, the composition of immune cells undergoes major fluctuations. During menstruation, a much higher density of CD1a<sup>+</sup> DCs was observed in the human uterus compared to proliferative and secretory phase (302). Uterine macrophages increase constantly in numbers during secretory phase and peak at menstruation, while the total number of T cells remains constant (303-305). The sex hormone progesterone does not only inhibit activation of DCs (306), but also causes polarization of T cells into  $T_{\rm h}2$  and  $T_{\rm reg}$  direction (307, 308). Moreover, subsets of immune cells do not only change during the menstrual cycle, but also differ when comparing tissues from pre- and postmenopausal females (309). There are substantial differences between the structure and physiology of the female genital tract between the most frequently used animal model of mice compared to humans, as the murine uterus contains two uterine horns and also the estrous cycle has a length of around 5 days compared to 28 days in humans. However, due to the previously low interest in female reproductive health, scientists started only recently to investigate immune cell populations in large scale in the FRT of humans. Therefore, most knowledge on the female genital immune system was obtained in mice (310). With this section, we aim to shed light on specific features of antigen uptake and presentation as well as T cell responses in the female genital tract and raise awareness for inflammatory conditions and chronic infections.

The female genital tract is structured in several parts: the lower reproductive tract lined with multilayered stratified epithelia forming vagina and ectocervix, the endocervix as an interphase and the upper genital tract with single columnar epithelium forming the uterus, adjacent to the fallopian tubes stretch connecting the ovaries with the uterus which are composed of secretory and ciliated columnar epithelial cells (Figure 5). The main APC subsets in the human vaginal tissue are, similar to skin, in the epithelial layer LCs characterized by CD207 expression and in the lamina propria DCs characterized by expression of CD1c as well as CD14 on a specific subset (311, 312). In addition to DCs, another frequent APC subsets in the vagina are CD1c<sup>-</sup>CD14<sup>+</sup> macrophages additionally having

CD163 on their surface (311, 312). In the cervix, the most frequent immune cell population are macrophages which make up more than 25% of all CD45<sup>+</sup> immune cells (55). CD11c<sup>+</sup>CD14<sup>+</sup> DCs accounting for another approx. 20% of immune cells are the most common DC subset and a large proportion also express DC-SIGN. Other DC subsets such as CD11c<sup>+</sup>CD14<sup>-</sup> myeloid DCs and CD123<sup>+</sup> plasmacytoid DCs were described in low numbers (55). The percentage of APC subsets within CD45<sup>+</sup> immune cells is quite similar in cervix and uterus, however, the APC compartment in the uterine endometrium shows some substantial differences. There are less DC-SIGN<sup>+</sup> DCs and DCs expressing CD103<sup>+</sup> involved in antigen sampling and migration were almost exclusively found in the endometrium (313). In the murine endometrium, both CD103<sup>+</sup> and CD103<sup>-</sup> DCs migrate to the local lymph nodes upon antigen challenge. The CD103<sup>+</sup> DCs preferentially present antigens to T<sub>regs</sub>, whereas their CD103<sup>-</sup> counterparts were shown to stimulate an effective CD4 T cells response (314). In the murine uterus, DC in the decidua of pregnant females were shown to be trapped in the tissue, despite keeping responsiveness to pro-inflammatory stimuli and migration capacity towards CCL21 (315). This indicates that by preventing DC trafficking to the draining LN, T cell tolerance to fetal antigens is promoted. Single-cell sequencing of human uterine samples during secretory and proliferative phase revealed presence of myeloid cells during both phases, being composed of DCs as well as M1and M2-polarized macrophages (316). CD11c<sup>+</sup> DCs can be further divided into CD11b<sup>++</sup> and CD11b<sup>lo</sup> DCs, with the CD11b<sup>+</sup> expressing DCs being the most abundant subset in all tissues of the FRT and correlating with CD14 expression (313). In the vagina, the ratio of CD4 to CD8 cells is almost equal, with an increasing ratio towards endocervix and ectocervix (55, 317). In the uterus, however, CD8 T cells represent the predominant

subset (55). B and NK cells make up less than 5% of immune cells in the human ectocervix and are not in focus of this review (55).

### DC-T cell composition in homeostasis

#### Memory T cells

In general, most T cells in the female reproductive tract are T<sub>rm</sub> being CCR7<sup>-</sup>CD45RA<sup>-</sup>. More than 80% of cervical T cells express CD69 within both stroma and epithelium (317, 318). The marker CD103 being associated with a T<sub>rm</sub> phenotype in other tissues is in the cervix almost exclusively present on epithelial CD8  $T_{\rm rm}$  (318), but also enriched on vaginal CD4  $T_{\rm rm}$  (317). These vaginal CD103<sup>+</sup>CD69<sup>+</sup> CD4  $T_{\rm rm}$  show a  $T_{\rm h}17$ signature including high expression of RORC, IL-17A, IL-17F and IL-22 (317). A recent publication used  $T_{rm}$  derived from human cervix to assess antigen-specific CD4 and CD8 response against HSV-2 (319). An elegant mouse study using parabiosis models revealed that CD8+  $\rm T_{\rm rm}$  in the mucosa undergo proliferation in situ after mucosal rechallenge independently of CD11c+ DCs (114). On the other hand, bystander memory CD8 T cells consisting of  $T_{\rm cm}$  and  $T_{\rm em}$  are recruited during local challenge without antigen recognition and develop a  $T_{\rm rm}\mbox{-like}$ phenotype by upregulating CD69, but not CD103 (114). To investigate how the recruitment of bystander memory cells to sites of infection as well as tissue autonomous amplification of local T<sub>rm</sub> contributes to immunity in the human FRT, it is important to apply functional models with human cells and validate other experimental approaches in the future. To date, the T<sub>rm</sub> subset is the best studied immune cell subset in the FRT and will be discussed further in the sections about the respective infectious diseases.



#### Regulatory T cells

Recently, T<sub>regs</sub> were shown to make up around 15% of the CD4 population with comparable percentage within all tissues from the lower FRT, including vagina, endocervix and ectocervix (317, 320). It is reported that  $T_{\text{regs}}$  are induced in the decidua of mice and humans to protect the developing embryo from the immune system of the mother, nicely summarized in the following reviews (321-323). However,  $T_{regs}$  can also have an unfavorable role if they dampen the immune response against sexually transmitted infections such as human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), human papilloma virus (HPV) or chlamydia. In a mouse model of intravaginal N. gonorrhea infection TGF-B<sup>+</sup> T<sub>regs</sub> were induced in cervix-draining lymph nodes, thus evading the immune response and enabling pathogen survival (324). The occurrence of T<sub>regs</sub> in the mucosal tissue is described for several pathogens and conditions, while the mechanisms of their induction still need to be elucidated.

#### γδT cells

Human studies revealed a  $\gamma\delta T$  cell percentage ranging from 5% to 10% of CD3<sup>+</sup> T cells depending on tissue sampling during the proliferative phase or secretory phase. The majority of them expressing Vol (325, 326), but CCR5 can be found on the surface of both V $\delta$ 1 and V $\delta$ 2 (327). HIV infection significantly reduces the number of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in the cervix (327). Abnormal vaginal flora due to bacterial vaginosis was shown to change the composition of vaginal  $\gamma\delta T$  cells to higher levels of V $\delta 2$  (328). Beside their role during infection,  $\gamma\delta T$  cells seem to be involved in tolerance induction during pregnancy. The decidua of women with spontaneous abortions showed increased numbers of  $\gamma\delta T$ cells with an additional upregulation of  $V\delta 2^+$  cells (325). In the murine female genital tract, yoT cells represent a much higher proportion of immune cells and express preferentially IL-17A under steady state (329). As IL-17A was described to be essential for resistance against fungal infection, a murine study revealed that TCR $\gamma\delta$  deficient mice are more susceptible to C. albicans growth in the FRT (330). To date, our knowledge about  $\gamma\delta T$  cells in the FRT is still limited and remains to be addressed in different disease settings.

### DC-T cell composition in infection

#### Viral infections

CD4 and the chemokine receptors CCR5 and CXCR4 are hijacked by HIV. Beside T cells, this repertoire of receptors is found on all four APC subsets in the vagina in different quantities, indicating a role of these cells during HIV acquisition and transmission to other cell types (311). It was shown that exclusively CD14<sup>+</sup> DCs take up HIV virus-like particles and express CCR5 ligands (313). The type-I interferon inducible lectin Siglec-1 expressed on CD14<sup>+</sup> DCs

was identified to play an indispensable role in HIV uptake and transmission to CD4 T cells which can be blocked by anti-Siglec-1 antibodies (331). As CD14<sup>+</sup> DCs are most frequently occurring in the ectocervix, this tissue is highly relevant to study HIV transmission (313, 332). CD4  $T_{rm}$  from the ectocervical region expressing CD69 are characterized by high CCR5, thereby function as a primary target for HIV infection and persistence (333, 334). Numbers of CD4  $T_{rm}$  are significantly decreased in cervix tissue of infected individuals, but increased activation can be observed (333). In the same lines,  $CXCR3^+$  T<sub>rm</sub> in the skin and anal mucosa of HIV infected individuals starting antiretroviral therapy late remain constantly depleted, thereby creating an optimal environment for HPV related cancer development (335). HIV-infected individuals show increased T<sub>regs</sub> and reduced T<sub>h</sub>17 cells, the ratio between these two cell types can be restored by anti-retroviral therapy (ART) (336). The percentage of  $\mathrm{T}_{\mathrm{regs}}$  remained increased even under ART and was associated with a skewed ratio of CCL17/CCL20 in the ectocervix samples of these women (336), indicating that APCs as major source of those cytokines, are causing the disbalance of T cells in these conditions.

Infections with HPV are widespread and almost every human encounters HPV during their life time. There are several different types, with only some of them being transmitted sexually and causing infections that can lead to cancer development in the cervix. Patients with HIV infection possess an increased risk to develop HPV associated cancer with T cells as important players in the course of HPV-related malignancies (337, 338). Upon HPV infection, T cells in the cervix obtain a more activated profile by upregulation of HLA-DR, independent of HIV status of the patients (339). However, in patients with a co-infection of HIV and HPV, lower numbers of CD4 T cells were observed compared to HPV-negative HIVinfected patients (339). In individuals with HPV-associated genital warts, an accumulation of T<sub>regs</sub> was reported (340). It was shown that Tregs are attracted by CCL17 and CCL22, which are mainly produced by CD1a<sup>+</sup> LCs and macrophages within the warts, respectively (340). Trafficking of APCs such as LCs is impaired in HPV lesions, as the chemoattractant for (CCL20) and activation pattern of LCs (CCR7, CD80 and CD86) seem to be decreased (341–343). Also,  $T_h17$  cells seem to play a role in progression of HPV-related intraepithelial cervical neoplasia (CIN), as patients with high CIN or cervical cancer exhibit high numbers of T<sub>h</sub>17 cell in the blood, which is correlated with high IL-17 levels in the cervix tissue (344). In a study assessing the T cell infiltration in cervical cancer patients, CD103<sup>+</sup> CD8 T cells infiltrate the tumors and are associated with good prognosis (345). These findings indicate that a  $T_{\rm h}17$  and  $T_{\rm reg}$  response is correlated with progressive HPV infection, whereas CD8 T cells are beneficial. However, most studies focus on late stages in CIN progression/tumor development and little is known about early processes of HPV infection.

#### **Bacterial infections**

Infections with chlamydia are the most common bacterial sexually transmitted infection in humans. However, most of our knowledge of immune reactions during chlamydia infections was obtained in mice, as studying immunity against chlamydia trachomatis (Ct) is connected with many difficulties, such as the high number of asymptomatic cases and the development of tolerance instead of immunity when using inactivated bacteria. The later problem was addressed in a mouse model by Stary et al. showing that live and UV-inactivated Ct are taken up by either CD103<sup>-</sup> and CD103<sup>+</sup> DC subsets, causing priming of immunogenic effector T cells or  $T_{regs}$ , respectively (314). In mice, induction of Th1 cells plays a huge role in conveying protective immunity, whereas stimulation of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells was suggested to play a role in chronical inflammation and cause tissue destruction rather than advancing protective immunity in mice (314, 346, 347). Th1 polarization initially relies on IL-12 production by DCs, as IL-12 deficient mice had prolonged times of chlamydia shedding (348). In fact, the most important immune mechanism for chlamydia clearance is IFN-y, as Tbet deficient mice could not control chlamydia growth, but T cells shifted to a more Th17 response, whereas IFN-y or IFN-yreceptor deficient mice die from systemic infection (349, 350). T<sub>rm</sub> of the FRT seemed to be essential to protect against subsequent chlamydia infection (314). However, a recent publication suggests that also circulating memory T cells can protect against infection without being primed in the tissue (351). Apart from conveying protective immunity, T cells can also be involved in undesirable responses causing FRT pathology and chronic inflammation. Especially activation of non-antigenspecific CD4 as well as CD8 bystander cells can exacerbate the pathology in a mouse model of chlamydia infection (352). The presence of T<sub>regs</sub> was on the one hand shown to exacerbate Ct infection (314), on the other hand, they are described to skew T cell differentiation into a Th17 direction, which was correlated with increased pathology in a chlamydia muridarum mouse model of infection (353). Together, these findings suggest that the T cell response during Ct infection is highly plastic and the induction of a certain cytokine milieu is essential.

## Discussion

# All the same: Commonalities and differences in tissue APC-T cell crosstalk

When comparing the three different tissues summarized in this review, some overarching themes are apparent: The majority of T cells in tissues are  $T_{rm}$  cells (7), closely followed by  $T_{regs}$  (19, 20), both cell types reflecting the constant exposure to environmental compounds and antigens in barrier tissues and the need for a balance between immune tolerance and reaction. Further, DC subsets are responsible for controlling this balance,

but they are often described by different markers in different tissues and their subsets appear more tissue-specific than those of T cells, whose identity is often easier to define across tissues. However, some clear differences exist also in T cells. Expression of CD69 and CD103, canonical  $T_{\rm rm}$  markers in the skin (13, 111) and FRT (317, 318), seem dispensable for  $T_{\rm rm}$  establishment in the intestine (7).  $T_{\rm rm}$  are relatively stationary within the respective tissue, however, there are quite substantial differences in motility between  $T_{\rm rm}$  in different tissues, as  $T_{\rm rm}$ in the FRT move up to 5-times faster compared to  $T_{\rm rm}$  in skin epidermis, probably depending on the architecture of the tissue and density of the structural cells (114). While CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup>  $T_{\rm rm}$  exist in all discussed barrier tissues, the skin harbors more  $\text{CD8}^+$  T<sub>rm</sub> than the intestine and the FRT, where the distribution of CD4<sup>+</sup>:CD8<sup>+</sup>  $T_{rm}$  is approximately equal (218, 225). Further, T<sub>reg</sub> induction in the intestine is highly dependent on RA produced by local DCs (254-256) and in the FRT, progesterone (307), independently of DCs, appears to take a similar role, while no hormones or metabolites are yet identified to induce T<sub>regs</sub> in the skin. In general, it appears, that while all barrier tissues are continuously exposed to microbial antigens, only the intestine has dedicated DC subsets to specifically induce  $T_{regs}$  to promote tolerance against the microbiome (191). This observation fits with the fact that, in the skin, most  $T_{regs}$  respond and get activated by non-antigenic stimuli while most  $T_{regs}$  (127) in the gut are antigen specific (240-242). In general, aside from their function in maintaining immune tolerance, the function of T<sub>regs</sub> in different tissues is often diverse, ranging from direct suppression of activated immune cells to aiding in tissue repair (19, 20), thereby emphasizing the need to characterize these cells and their non-canonical functions in a tissue context better. Similar to this, yoT cells exhibit both regulatory and cytotoxic functions across tissues even though their distribution is tissuespecific (V $\delta$ 1 in the skin, V $\delta$ 7 in the intestine, V $\delta$ 1 and V $\delta$ 2 in the FRT) (149).

During an immune challenge in barrier organs, such as during infection, T<sub>rm</sub> are poised locally in all three tissues, reacting to previously encountered antigenic stimuli directly. Further immune responses are induced by APCs which traffic to the respective draining lymph nodes and recruit Teff cells to the tissue. Th17 responses are crucial in controlling infections, both bacterial and viral (313, 332). Interestingly, the same responses and effector cytokines are also often the ones that are pathogenic in chronic inflammatory diseases (153, 154). How and why exactly these exacerbated immune responses cannot be controlled by tissue-resident T<sub>regs</sub>, which are present in barrier tissues in great abundance under homeostatic conditions, has yet to be elucidated. However, all chronic inflammatory diseases discussed in this review are characterized by a decrease in tissue T<sub>regs</sub>, but whether this is cause or effect of chronic tissue inflammation and what role APCs play in this shift of T cell subsets during chronic inflammation remains a big question that should be the topic of further research.

# Into the (un)known: On big data, future perspectives, and individualized therapies

Previous dogmas of dividing immune responses strictly into pro- and anti-inflammatory immune cell subsets are outdated. The more we learn about tissue-specific immune responses, the more we understand that there is not the one beneficial and harmful immune cell subset to every disease. It is more a fine-tuned balance act between APCs and T cells to enable immunity against pathogens but protect the host from autoimmunity. With current advances in single-cell RNA sequencing (scRNA-seq) and multichannel flow cytometry, we will be able to get a better insight, which players are involved in regulating immunity during homeostasis. scRNA-seq has specifically enabled much greater insight into molecular mechanisms of tissue immunity as well as led to the discovery of new immune cell subsets or new definitions of existing subsets. This is especially valuable since this approach allows for the acquisition of a large amount of data from, often limited, human material. Further, a lot of information that is derived from these big data experiments would be impossible to acquire using traditional experimental models as it is now possible to also model in vivo dynamics from these datasets, such as the interplay between different cell types (354, 355) and temporal dynamics across the development of organs (356-358), and tracking T cell clones across tissues (359, 360). Analyses like these have revealed novel regulatory T cell-APC interactions at the maternal-fetal interface important for embryo implantation (361), a renewed focus on pDCs in skin inflammation (362), novel Vδ1 T cell effector subsets (363), and detailed profiling of different immune niches and interactions across the human intestine (54). Further, a better understanding of tissue adaptation of different immune cells is becoming appreciated, highlighting basic principles of immune biology in barrier tissues but also appreciating that these cells have the potential to specifically adapt to the local tissue environment and how this changes in disease (126, 364-366). As highlighted in this review, communication between different immune cell types is absolutely essential in determining the outcome of an immune response and understanding this interplay at a deeper level in local tissues is an important step towards developing new therapeutic avenues that can act in a much more targeted manner than previously possible. Further, the plasticity of immune cell subtypes, especially APCs and T cells, is becoming more appreciated as having whole transcriptome data can separate cell types that were previously indistinguishable and is an important step towards understanding fundamental changes during disease development. As this knowledge progresses, it will be interesting to see if we will gain a better understanding of responses to immunotherapy and why some patients benefit while others do not. Moreover, this technical evolution will also allow to come away from animal models and help uncover tissue-specific

differences as well as overarching themes in immune defense in barrier tissues. In addition, we want to emphasize the importance of investigating the interplay of different human immune cell subtypes in complex 3D model systems to further validate findings from big data-based models and how these can be translated to patient care. It will be crucial to define the function of rare DC subsets,  $T_{regs}$  or  $\gamma \delta T$  cells as they seem to have a major role in immune balance despite their low frequencies. Especially the mechanisms balancing different  $\gamma\delta T$  cell subset or T<sub>regs</sub> and T<sub>h</sub>17 cells will be an important focus for further studies. In the future, integrating different large datasets will be highly valuable in better understanding more complex disease systems, such as metabolic dysregulation as well as epigenetic modifications. Together, these data will yield a clearer picture of biological networks and how they are perturbed in different diseases. Currently, we are at the start of a new era of understanding biological mechanisms that lead to disease and disease progression. In the future, insights gained from these basic studies will in turn re-shape how therapeutics are developed and most likely emphasize the importance of more patient-specific approaches to health care.

## Author contributions

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

## Funding

Funding was received from the Austrian Science Fund (P31494) and the Austrian National Bank (17872), which include publication costs.

## Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

## References

1. Sowell RT, Rogozinska M, Nelson CE, Vezys V, Marzo AL. Cutting edge: Generation of effector cells that localize to mucosal tissues and form resident memory CD8 T cells is controlled by mTOR. *J Immunol* (2014) 193:2067–71. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1400074

2. Gaide O, Emerson R, Jiang X, Gulati N, Nizza S. Common clonal origin of central and resident memory T cells following skin immunization. *Nature* (2015) 21:647–53. doi: 10.1038/nm.3860

3. Laidlaw B, Zhang N, Marshall H, Staron M, Guan T. CD4+ T cell help guides formation of CD103+ lung-resident memory CD8+ T cells during influenza viral infection. *Immunity* (2014) 41:633–45. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2014.09.007

4. Wakim LM, Woodward-Davis A, Liu R, Hu Y, Villadangos J, Smyth G, et al. The molecular signature of tissue resident memory CD8 T cells isolated from the brain. *J Immunol* (2012) 189:3462–71. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1201305

5. Zhou X, Yu S, Zhao D, Harty J, Badovinac V, Xue H. Differentiation and persistence of memory CD8+ T cells depend on T cell factor 1. *Immunity* (2010) 33:229–40. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2010.08.002

6. Intlekofer A, Takemoto N, Wherry E, Longworth S, Northrup J, Palanivel V, et al. Effector and memory CD8+ T cell fate coupled by T-bet and eomesodermin. *Nat Immunol* (2005) 6:1236–44. doi: 10.1038/ni1268

7. Steinert EM, Schenkel JM, Fraser KA, Beura LK, Manlove LS, Igyártó BZ, et al. Quantifying memory CD8 T cells reveals regionalization of immunosurveillance. *Cell* (2015) 161:737-49. doi: 10.1016/J.CELL.2015.03.031

8. Sallusto F, Lenig D, Förster R, Lipp M, Lanzavecchia A. Two subsets of memory T lymphocytes with distinct homing potentials and effector functions. *Nature* (1999) 401:708–12. doi: 10.1038/44385

9. Masopust D, Vezys V, Marzo AL, Lefrançois L. Preferential localization of effector memory cells in nonlymphoid tissue. *J Immunol* (2014) 192:845–9. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.1058867

10. Reinhardt R, Khoruts A, Merica R, Zell T, Jenkins M. Visualizing the generation of memory CD4 T cells in the whole body. *Nature* (2001) 410:101–5. doi: 10.1038/35065111

11. Gebhardt T, Wakim L, Eidsmo L, Reading P, Heath W, Carbone F. Memory T cells in nonlymphoid tissue that provide enhanced local immunity during infection with herpes simplex virus. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10:524–30. doi: 10.1038/ni.1718

12. Masopust D, Choo D, Vezys V, Wherry E, Duraiswamy J, Akondy R, et al. Dynamic T cell migration program provides resident memory within intestinal epithelium. *J Exp Med* (2010) 207:553–64.

13. Jiang X, Clark RA, Liu L, Wagers AJ, Fuhlbrigge RC, Kupper TS. Skin infection generates non-migratory memory CD8+ TRM cells providing global skin immunity. *Nature* (2012) 483:227–31. doi: 10.1038/nature10851

14. Schenkel JM, Fraser KA, Vezys V, Masopust D. Sensing and alarm function of resident memory CD8+ T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:509. doi: 10.1038/NI.2568

15. Iijima N, Iwasaki A. A local macrophage chemokine network sustains protective tissue-resident memory CD4 T cells. *Sci* (1979) (2014) 346:93–8. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.1257530

16. Glennie N, Yeramilli V, Beiting D, Volk S, Weaver C, Scott P. Skin-resident memory CD4+ T cells enhance protection against leishmania major infection. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212:1405–14. doi: 10.1084/jem.20142101

17. Clark RA, Chong B, Mirchandani N, Brinster NK, Yamanaka K, Dowgiert RK, et al. The vast majority of CLA+T cells are resident in normal skin. *J Immunol* (2006) 176:4431. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.176.7.4431

18. Gebhardt T, Palendira U, Tscharke DC, Bedoui S. Tissue-resident memory T cells in tissue homeostasis, persistent infection, and cancer surveillance. *Immunol Rev* (2018) 283:54–76. doi: 10.1111/IMR.12650

19. Burzyn D, Benoist C, Mathis D. Regulatory T cells in nonlymphoid tissues. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:1007–13. doi: 10.1038/ni.2683

20. Shao Q, Gu J, Zhou J, Wang Q, Li X, Deng Z, et al. Tissue tregs and maintenance of tissue homeostasis. *Front Cell Dev Biol* (2021) 9:717903. doi: 10.3389/FCELL.2021.717903

21. Kim J, Rasmussen J, Rudensky A. Regulatory T cells prevent catastrophic autoimmunity throughout the lifespan of mice. *Nat Immunol* (2006) 8:191–7. doi: 10.1038/ni1428

22. Sakaguchi S, Yamaguchi T, Nomura T, Ono M. Regulatory T cells and immune tolerance. Cell (2008) 133:775-87. doi: 10.1016/J.CELL.2008.05.009

23. Smigiel KS, Richards E, Srivastava S, Thomas KR, Dudda JC, Klonowski KD, et al. CCR7 provides localized access to IL-2 and defines homeostatically distinct regulatory T cell subsets. *J Exp Med* (2014) 211:121–36. doi: 10.1084/JEM.20131142

24. Huehn J, Siegmund K, Hamann A. Migration rules: Functional properties of naive and effector/memory-like regulatory T cell subsets. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* (2005) 293:89–114. doi: 10.1007/3-540-27702-1\_5

25. Cretney E, Kallies A, Nutt S. Differentiation and function of Foxp3+ effector regulatory T cells. *Trends Immunol* (2013) 34:74–80. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2012.11.002

26. Konijnenburg Dv, Reis B, Pedicord V, Farache J, Victora G, Mucida D. Intestinal epithelial and intraepithelial T cell crosstalk mediates a dynamic response to infection. *Cell* (2017) 171:783–94. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2017.08.046

27. McGinley A, Edwards S, Raverdeau M, Mills K. Th<br/>17 cells,  $\gamma\delta$ T cells and their interplay in EAE and multiple sclerosis. J Autoimmun (2018) 87:97–108. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2018.01.001

28. Qin G, Mao H, Zheng J, Sia S, Liu Y, Chan P, et al. Phosphoantigenexpanded human  $\gamma\delta$  T cells display potent cytotoxicity against monocyte-derived macrophages infected with human and avian influenza viruses. *J Infect Dis* (2009) 200:858–65. doi: 10.1086/605413

29. Dieli F, Troye-Blomberg M, Ivanyi J, Fournie J, Krensky A, Bonneville M, et al. Granulysin-dependent killing of intracellular and extracellular mycobacterium tuberculosis by  $V\gamma 9/V\delta 2$  T lymphocytes. J Infect Dis (2001) 184:1082–5. doi: 10.1086/323600

30. Toulon A, Breton L, Taylor K, Tenenhaus M, Bhavsar D, Lanigan C, et al. A role for human skin–resident T cells in wound healing. *J Exp Med* (2009) 206:743–50. doi: 10.1084/jem.20081787

31. Kohlgruber A, Gal-Oz S, LaMarche N, Shimazaki M, Duquette D, Koay H, et al.  $\gamma\delta$  T cells producing interleukin-17A regulate adipose regulatory T cell homeostasis and thermogenesis. *Nat Immunol* (2018) 19:464–74. doi: 10.1038/s41590-018-0094-2

32. Darrasse-Jèze G, Deroubaix S, Mouquet H, Victora GD, Eisenreich T, Yao KH, et al. Feedback control of regulatory T cell homeostasis by dendritic cells *in vivo. J Exp Med* (2009) 206:1853–62. doi: 10.1084/JEM.20090746

33. Patente TA, Pinho MP, Oliveira AA, Evangelista GCM, Bergami-Santos PC, Barbuto JAM. Human dendritic cells: Their heterogeneity and clinical application potential in cancer immunotherapy. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:3176. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.03176

34. Embgenbroich M, Burgdorf S. Current concepts of antigen crosspresentation. Front Immunol (2018) 9:1643. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01643

35. Jang MH, Sougawa N, Tanaka T, Hirata T, Hiroi T, Tohya K, et al. CCR7 is critically important for migration of dendritic cells in intestinal lamina propria to mesenteric lymph nodes. *J Immunol* (2006) 176:803–10. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.176.2.803

36. Förster R, Schubel A, Breitfeld D, Kremmer E, Renner-Müller I, Wolf E, et al. CCR7 coordinates the primary immune response by establishing functional microenvironments in secondary lymphoid organs. *Cell* (1999) 99:23–33. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80059-8

37. Stagg AJ. Intestinal dendritic cells in health and gut inflammation. Front Immunol (2018) 9:2883. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02883

38. Zenclussen AC, Hämmerling GJ. Cellular regulation of the uterine microenvironment that enables embryo implantation. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:321. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00321

39. Chang SY, Ko HJ, Kweon MN. Mucosal dendritic cells shape mucosal immunity. *Exp Mol Med* (2014) 46:1–7. doi: 10.1038/emm.2014.16

40. Hemmi H, Akira S. TLR signalling and the function of dendritic cells. *Chem Immunol Allergy* (2005) 86:120–35. doi: 10.1159/000086657

41. Hubo M, Trinschek B, Kryczanowsky F, Tüttenberg A, Steinbrink K, Jonuleit H. Costimulatory molecules on immunogenic versus tolerogenic human dendritic cells. *Front Immunol* (2013) 4:82. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2013.00082

42. Guilliams M, Ginhoux F, Jakubzick C, Naik S, Onai N, Schraml BU, et al. Dendritic cells, monocytes and macrophages: A unified nomenclature based on ontogeny. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2014) 14:571–8. doi: 10.1038/nri3712

43. Doebel T, Voisin B, Nagao K. Langerhans cells – the macrophage in dendritic cell clothing. *Trends Immunol* (2017) 38:817–28. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2017.06.008

44. Villani AC, Satija R, Reynolds G, Sarkizova S, Shekhar K, Fletcher J, et al. Single-cell RNA-seq reveals new types of human blood dendritic cells, monocytes, and progenitors. *Science* (2017) 356:eaah4573. doi: 10.1126/science.aah4573

45. Villar J, Segura E. Decoding the heterogeneity of human dendritic cell subsets. *Trends Immunol* (2020) 41:1062–71. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2020.10.002

46. Valladeau J, Ravel O, Dezutter-Dambuyant C, Moore K, Kleijmeer M, Liu Y, et al. Langerin, a novel c-type lectin specific to langerhans cells, is an endocytic

receptor that induces the formation of birbeck granules. *Immunity* (2000) 12:71–81. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80160-0

47. Posch W, Lass-Flörl C, Wilflingseder D. Generation of human monocytederived dendritic cells from whole blood. *J Vis Exp* (2016) 118:54968. doi: 10.3791/ 54968

48. Varol C, Landsman L, Fogg DK, Greenshtein L, Gildor B, Margalit R, et al. Monocytes give rise to mucosal, but not splenic, conventional dendritic cells. *J Exp Med* (2007) 204:171–80. doi: 10.1084/jem.20061011

49. León B, López-Bravo M, Ardavín C. Monocyte-derived dendritic cells formed at the infection site control the induction of protective T helper 1 responses against leishmania. *Immunity* (2007) 26:519–31. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2007.01.017

50. Segura E, Touzot M, Bohineust A, Cappuccio A, Chiocchia G, Hosmalin A, et al. Human inflammatory dendritic cells induce Th17 cell differentiation. *Immunity* (2013) 38:336–48. doi: 10.1016/J.IMMUNI.2012.10.018

51. Coillard A, Segura E. In vivo differentiation of human monocytes. Front Immunol (2019) 10:1907. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.01907

52. Mair F, Liechti T. Comprehensive phenotyping of human dendritic cells and monocytes. *Cytometry Part A* (2021) 99:231-42. doi: 10.1002/cyto.a.24269

53. Dutertre C-A, Becht E, Irac SE, Khalilnezhad A, Narang V, Khalilnezhad S, et al. Single-cell analysis of human mononuclear phagocytes reveals subset-defining markers and identifies circulating inflammatory dendritic cells. *Immunity* (2019) 51:573–589.e8. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.08.008

54. James KR, Gomes T, Elmentaite R, Kumar N, Gulliver EL, King HW, et al. Distinct microbial and immune niches of the human colon. *Nat Immunol* (2020) 21:343–53. doi: 10.1038/s41590-020-0602-z

55. Trifonova RT, Lieberman J, van Baarle D. Distribution of immune cells in the human cervix and implications for HIV transmission. *Am J Reprod Immunol* (2014) 71:252–64. doi: 10.1111/aji.12198

56. Xue D, Tabib T, Morse C, Lafyatis R. Transcriptome landscape of myeloid cells in human skin reveals diversity, rare populations and putative DC progenitors. *J Dermatol Sci* (2020) 97:41–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jdermsci.2019.11.012

57. Cytlak U, Resteu A, Pagan S, Green K, Milne P, Maisuria S, et al. Differential IRF8 transcription factor requirement defines two pathways of dendritic cell development in humans. *Immunity* (2020) 53:353–370.e8. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2020.07.003

58. Guilliams M, Dutertre C-A, Scott CL, McGovern N, Sichien D, Chakarov S, et al. Unsupervised high-dimensional analysis aligns dendritic cells across tissues and species. *Immunity* (2016) 45:669–84. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2016.08.015

59. Fedorenko A, Lishko PV, Kirichok Y. Mechanism of fatty-Acid-Dependent UCP1 uncoupling in brown fat mitochondria. *Cell* (2012) 151:400-13. doi: 10.1016/J.CELL.2012.09.010

60. Wu J, Boström P, Sparks LM, Ye L, Choi JH, Giang AH, et al. Beige adipocytes are a distinct type of thermogenic fat cell in mouse and human. *Cell* (2012) 150:366–76. doi: 10.1016/J.CELL.2012.05.016

61. Bapat SP, Liang Y, Zheng Y. Characterization of immune cells from adipose tissue. *Curr Protoc Immunol* (2019) 126:e86. doi: 10.1002/CPIM.86

62. Lee MW, Odegaard JI, Mukundan L, Qiu Y, Molofsky AB, Nussbaum JC, et al. Activated type 2 innate lymphoid cells regulate beige fat biogenesis. *Cell* (2015) 160:74–87. doi: 10.1016/J.CELL.2014.12.011

63. Brestoff JR, Kim BS, Saenz SA, Stine RR, Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells promote beiging of white adipose tissue and limit obesity. *Nature* (2014) 519:242–6. doi: 10.1038/nature14115

64. Kang K, Reilly SM, Karabacak V, Gangl MR, Fitzgerald K, Hatano B, et al. Adipocyte-derived Th2 cytokines and myeloid PPAR $\delta$  regulate macrophage polarization and insulin sensitivity. *Cell Metab* (2008) 7:485–95. doi: 10.1016/J.CMET.2008.04.002

65. Nishimura S, Manabe I, Nagasaki M, Eto K, Yamashita H, Ohsugi M, et al. CD8+ effector T cells contribute to macrophage recruitment and adipose tissue inflammation in obesity. *Nat Med* (2009) 15:914–20. doi: 10.1038/nm.1964

66. Feuerer M, Herrero L, Cipolletta D, Naaz A, Wong J, Nayer A, et al. Lean, but not obese, fat is enriched for a unique population of regulatory T cells that affect metabolic parameters. *Nat Med* (2009) 15:930–9. doi: 10.1038/nm.2002

67. Liu Z, Hu X, Liang Y, Yu J, Li H, Shokhirev MN, et al. Glucocorticoid signaling and regulatory T cells cooperate to maintain the hair-follicle stem-cell niche. *Nat Immunol* (2022) 23:1086–97. doi: 10.1038/s41590-022-01244-9

68. Collins N, Jiang X, Zaid A, Macleod BL, Li J, Park CO, et al. Skin CD4+ memory T cells exhibit combined cluster-mediated retention and equilibration with the circulation. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:11514. doi: 10.1038/ncomms11514

69. Adachi T, Kobayashi T, Sugihara E, Yamada T, Ikuta K, Pittaluga S, et al. Hair follicle-derived IL-7 and IL-15 mediate skin-resident memory T cell homeostasis and lymphoma. *Nat Med* (2015) 21:1272–9. doi: 10.1038/nm.3962

70. Rodriguez RS, Pauli ML, Neuhaus IM, Yu SS, Arron ST, Harris HW, et al. Memory regulatory T cells reside in human skin. *J Clin Invest* (2014) 124:1027–36. doi: 10.1172/JCI72932

71. Tordesillas L, Lozano-Ojalvo D, Dunkin D, Mondoulet L, Agudo J, Merad M, et al. PDL2+ CD11b+ dermal dendritic cells capture topical antigen through hair follicles to prime LAP+ tregs. *Nat Commun* (2018) 9:5238. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-07716-7

72. Zhu J, Koelle DM, Cao J, Vazquez J, Meei LH, Hladik F, et al. Virus-specific CD8+ T cells accumulate near sensory nerve endings in genital skin during subclinical HSV-2 reactivation. *J Exp Med* (2007) 204:595–603. doi: 10.1084/jem.20061792

73. Kolter J, Feuerstein R, Zeis P, Hagemeyer N, Paterson N, d'Errico P, et al. A subset of skin macrophages contributes to the surveillance and regeneration of local nerves. *Immunity* (2019) 50:1482–1497.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.05.009

74. Nagao K, Ginhoux F, Leitner WW, Motegi S-I, Bennett CL, Clausen BE, et al. Murine epidermal langerhans cells and langerin-expressing dermal dendritic cells are unrelated and exhibit distinct functions. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2009) 106:3312–7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0807126106

75. Vishwanath M, Nishibu A, Saeland S, Ward BR, Mizumoto N, Ploegh HL, et al. Development of intravital intermittent confocal imaging system for studying langerhans cell turnover. *J Invest Dermatol* (2006) 126:2452–7. doi: 10.1038/ sj.jid.5700448

76. Figdor CG, van Kooyk Y, Adema GJ. C-type lectin receptors on dendritic cells and langerhans cells. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2002) 2:77–84. doi: 10.1038/nri723

77. Stössel H, Koch F, Kämpgen E, Stöger P, Lenz A, Heufler C, et al. Disappearance of certain acidic organelles (endosomes and langerhans cell granules) accompanies loss of antigen processing capacity upon culture of epidermal langerhans cells. *J Exp Med* (1990) 172:1471–82. doi: 10.1084/jem.172.5.1471

78. Fujita H, Nograles KE, Kikuchi T, Gonzalez J, Carucci JA, Krueger JG. Human langerhans cells induce distinct IL-22-producing CD4+ T cells lacking IL-17 production. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2009) 106:21795–800. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.0911472106

79. Péguet-Navarro J, Furio L, Briotet I, Journeaux A, Billard H. Human langerhans cells are more efficient than CD14–CD1c+ dermal dendritic cells at priming naive CD4+ T cells. *J Invest Dermatol* (2010) 130:1345–54. doi: 10.1038/JID.2009.424

80. Klechevsky E, Morita R, Liu M, Cao Y, Coquery S, Thompson-Snipes LA, et al. Functional specializations of human epidermal langerhans cells and CD14+ dermal dendritic cells. *Immunity* (2008) 29:497–510. doi: 10.1016/J.IMMUNI.2008.07.013

81. Seneschal J, Clark RA, Gehad A, Baecher-Allan CM, Kupper TS. Human epidermal langerhans cells maintain immune homeostasis in skin by activating skin resident regulatory T cells. *Immunity* (2012) 36:873–84. doi: 10.1016/J.IMMUNI.2012.03.018

82. Ouchi T, Kubo A, Yokouchi M, Adachi T, Kobayashi T, Kitashima DY, et al. Langerhans cell antigen capture through tight junctions confers preemptive immunity in experimental staphylococcal scalded skin syndrome. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208:2607–13. doi: 10.1084/jem.20111718

83. Gosselin D, Link VM, Romanoski CE, Fonseca GJ, Eichenfield DZ, Spann NJ, et al. Environment drives selection and function of enhancers controlling tissue-specific macrophage identities. *Cell* (2014) 159:1327–40. doi: 10.1016/J.CELL.2014.11.023

84. Lucas T, Waisman A, Ranjan R, Roes J, Krieg T, Müller W, et al. Differential roles of macrophages in diverse phases of skin repair. *J Immunol* (2010) 184:3964–77. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.0903356

85. Ishida Y, Gao J-L, Murphy PM. Chemokine receptor CX3CR1 mediates skin wound healing by promoting macrophage and fibroblast accumulation and function. *J Immunol* (2008) 180:569-79. doi: 10.4049/ JIMMUNOL.180.1.569

86. Zaba LC, Krueger JG, Lowes MA. Resident and "Inflammatory" dendritic cells in human skin. J Invest Dermatol (2009) 129:302-8. doi: 10.1038/JID.2008.225

87. Zaba LC, Fuentes-Duculan J, Steinman RM, Krueger JG, Lowes MA. Normal human dermis contains distinct populations of CD11c+BDCA-1+ dendritic cells and CD163+FXIIIA+ macrophages. *J Clin Invest* (2007) 117:2517– 25. doi: 10.1172/JCI32282

88. Haniffa M, Gunawan M, Jardine L. Human skin dendritic cells in health and disease. J Dermatol Sci (2015) 77:85–92. doi: 10.1016/j.jdermsci.2014.08.012

89. Haniffa M, Ginhoux F, Wang X-N, Bigley V, Abel M, Dimmick I, et al. Differential rates of replacement of human dermal dendritic cells and macrophages during hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *J Exp Med* (2009) 206:371–85. doi: 10.1084/jem.20081633

90. Britschgi MR, Favre S, Luther SA. CCL21 is sufficient to mediate DC migration, maturation and function in the absence of CCL19. *Eur J Immunol* (2010) 40:1266–71. doi: 10.1002/eji.200939921

91. Link A, Vogt TK, Favre S, Britschgi MR, Acha-Orbea H, Hinz B, et al. Fibroblastic reticular cells in lymph nodes regulate the homeostasis of naive T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2007) 8:1255–65. doi: 10.1038/ni1513

92. Nanno M, Shiohara T, Yamamoto H, Kawakami K, Ishikawa H.  $\gamma\delta$  T cells: firefighters or fire boosters in the front lines of inflammatory responses. *Immunol Rev* (2007) 215:103–13. doi: 10.1111/J.1600-065X.2006.00474.X

93. Rei W, Ahmed G, Chao Y, SL L, TJ E, Christoph S, et al. Human skin is protected by four functionally and phenotypically discrete populations of resident and recirculating memory T cells. *Sci Transl Med* (2015) 7:279ra39–279ra39. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3010302

94. Allison TJ, Winter CC, Fournié JJ, Bonneville M, Garboczi DN. Structure of a human  $\gamma\delta$  T-cell antigen receptor. Nature (2001) 411:820–4. doi: 10.1038/35081115

95. Bukowski JF, Morita CT, Brenner MB. Human  $\gamma\delta$  T cells recognize alkylamines derived from microbes, edible plants, and tea: Implications for innate immunity. *Immunity* (1999) 11:57–65. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(00) 80081-3

96. Bürk MR, Mori L, de Libero G. Human V $\gamma$ 9-V $\delta$ 2 cells are stimulated in a crossreactive fashion by a variety of phosphorylated metabolites. *Eur J Immunol* (1995) 25:2052–8. doi: 10.1002/EJI.1830250737

97. Fichtner AS, Ravens S, Prinz I. Human  $\gamma\delta$  TCR repertoires in health and disease. Cells (2020) 9:800. doi: 10.3390/CELLS9040800

98. Sharp LL, Jameson JM, Cauvi G, Havran WL. Dendritic epidermal T cells regulate skin homeostasis through local production of insulin-like growth factor 1. *Nat Immunol* (2004) 6:73–9. doi: 10.1038/ni1152

99. Pan Y, Tian T, Park CO, Lofftus SY, Mei S, Liu X, et al. Survival of tissueresident memory T cells requires exogenous lipid uptake and metabolism. *Nature* (2017) 543:252-6. doi: 10.1038/NATURE21379

100. Mohammed J, Beura LK, Bobr A, Astry B, Chicoine B, Kashem SW, et al. Stromal cells control the epithelial residence of DCs and memory T cells by regulated activation of TGF- $\beta$ . *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:414–21. doi: 10.1038/ni.3396

101. CR A, Rei W E, Christoph S, TM C, Natalie A, DA A, et al. Skin effector memory T cells do not recirculate and provide immune protection in alemtuzumab-treated CTCL patients. *Sci Transl Med* (2012) 4:117ra7-7. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3003008

102. Santamaria Babi LF, Moser R, Perez Soler MT, Picker LJ, Blaser K, Hauser C. Migration of skin-homing T cells across cytokine-activated human endothelial cell layers involves interaction of the cutaneous lymphocyte-associated antigen (CLA), the very late antigen-4 (VLA-4), and the lymphocyte function-associated antigen-1 (LFA-1). *J Immunol* (1995) 154:1543–50.

103. Mitoma J, Bao X, Petryanik B, Schaerli P, Gauguet JM, Yu SY, et al. Critical functions of n-glycans in l-selectin-mediated lymphocyte homing and recruitment. *Nat Immunol* (2007) 8:409–18. doi: 10.1038/ni1442

104. Rossiter H, van Reijsen F, Mudde GC, Kalthoff F, Bruijnzeel-Koomen CA, Picker LJ, et al. Skin disease-related T cells bind to endothelial selectins: Expression of cutaneous lymphocyte antigen (CLA) predicts e-selectin but not p-selectin binding. *Eur J Immunol* (1994) 24:205–10. doi: 10.1002/EJI.1830240132

105. Fuhlbrigge RC, David Kieffer J, Armerding D, Kupper TS. Cutaneous lymphocyte antigen is a specialized form of PSGL-1 expressed on skin-homing T cells. *Nature* (1997) 389:978–81. doi: 10.1038/40166

106. Campbell JJ, Murphy KE, Kunkel EJ, Brightling CE, Soler D, Shen Z, et al. CCR7 expression and memory T cell diversity in humans. *J Immunol* (2001) 166:877. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.166.2.877

107. Baekkevold ES, Yamanaka T, Palframan RT, Carlsen HS, Reinholt FP, von Andrian UH, et al. The Ccr7 ligand ELC (Ccl19) is transcytosed in high endothelial venules and mediates T cell recruitment. *J Exp Med* (2001) 193:1105–12. doi: 10.1084/jem.193.9.1105

108. Campbell JJ, Haraldsen G, Pan J, Rottman J, Qin S, Ponath P, et al. The chemokine receptor CCR4 in vascular recognition by cutaneous but not intestinal memory T cells. *Nature* (1999) 400:776–80. doi: 10.1038/23495

109. Campbell DJ, Butcher EC. Rapid acquisition of tissue-specific homing phenotypes by CD4+ T cells activated in cutaneous or mucosal lymphoid tissues. *J Exp Med* (2002) 195:135–41. doi: 10.1084/jem.20011502

110. Sallusto F, Geginat J, Lanzavecchia A. Central memory and effector memory T cell subsets: Function, generation, and maintenance. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2004) 22:745–63. doi: 10.1146/annurev.immunol.22.012703.104702

111. Park CO, Kupper TS. The emerging role of resident memory T cells in protective immunity and inflammatory disease. *Nat Med* (2015) 21:688–97. doi: 10.1038/nm.3883

112. Zaid A, Hor JL, Christo SN, Groom JR, Heath WR, Mackay LK, et al. Chemokine receptor-dependent control of skin tissue-resident memory T cell formation. *J Immunol* (2017) 199:2451–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1700571

113. Zaid A, Mackay LK, Rahimpour A, Braun A, Veldhoen M, Carbone FR, et al. Persistence of skin-resident memory T cells within an epidermal niche. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2014) 111:5307–12. doi: 10.1073/PNAS.1322292111

114. Beura LK, Mitchell JS, Thompson EA, Schenkel JM, Mohammed J, Wijeyesinghe S, et al. Intravital mucosal imaging of CD8+ resident memory T cells shows tissue-autonomous recall responses that amplify secondary memory. *Nat Immunol* (2018) 19:173–82. doi: 10.1038/s41590-017-0029-3

115. Egawa G, Honda T, Tanizaki H, Doi H, Miyachi Y, Kabashima K. *In vivo* imaging of t-cell motility in the elicitation phase of contact hypersensitivity using two-photon microscopy. *J Invest Dermatol* (2011) 131:977–9. doi: 10.1038/jid.2010.386

116. Honda T, Egen JG, Lämmermann T, Kastenmüller W, Torabi-Parizi P, Germain RN. Tuning of antigen sensitivity by T cell receptor-dependent negative feedback controls T cell effector function in inflamed tissues. *Immunity* (2014) 40:235–47. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2013.11.017

117. Ariotti S, Beltman JB, Chodaczek G, Hoekstra ME, van Beek AE, Gomez-Eerland R, et al. Tissue-resident memory CD8+ T cells continuously patrol skin epithelia to quickly recognize local antigen. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2012) 109:19739–44. doi: 10.1073/PNAS.1208927109

118. Dijkgraaf FE, Matos TR, Hoogenboezem M, Toebes M, Vredevoogd DW, Mertz M, et al. Tissue patrol by resident memory CD8+ T cells in human skin. *Nat Immunol* (2019) 20:756–64. doi: 10.1038/s41590-019-0404-3

119. Gebhardt T, Whitney PG, Zaid A, MacKay LK, Brooks AG, Heath WR, et al. Different patterns of peripheral migration by memory CD4+ and CD8+ T cells. *Nature* (2011) 477:216–9. doi: 10.1038/nature10339

120. Gebhardt T, Mueller SN, Heath WR, Carbone FR. Peripheral tissue surveillance and residency by memory T cells. *Trends Immunol* (2013) 34:27–32. doi: 10.1016/J.IT.2012.08.008

121. Flacher V, Tripp CH, Haid B, Kissenpfennig A, Malissen B, Stoitzner P, et al. Skin langerin+ dendritic cells transport intradermally injected anti-DEC-205 antibodies but are not essential for subsequent cytotoxic CD8+ T cell responses. *J Immunol* (2012) 188:2146–55. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.1004120

122. Tripp CH, Sparber F, Hermans IF, Romani N, Stoitzner P. Glycolipids injected into the skin are presented to NKT cells in the draining lymph node independently of migratory skin dendritic cells. *J Immunol* (2009) 182:7644–54. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.0900134

123. Park SL, Zaid A, Hor JL, Christo SN, Prier JE, Davies B, et al. Local proliferation maintains a stable pool of tissue-resident memory T cells after antiviral recall responses. *Nat Immunol* (2018) 19:183–91. doi: 10.1038/s41590-017-0027-5

124. Haniffa M, Shin A, Bigley V, McGovern N, Teo P, See P, et al. Human tissues contain CD141 hi cross-presenting dendritic cells with functional homology to mouse CD103 + nonlymphoid dendritic cells. *Immunity* (2012) 37:60–73. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2012.04.012

125. den Haan JMM, Bevan MJ. Constitutive versus activation-dependent cross-presentation of immune complexes by CD8(+) and CD8(-) dendritic cells *in vivo. J Exp Med* (2002) 196:817–27. doi: 10.1084/JEM.20020295

126. Miragaia RJ, Gomes T, Chomka A, Jardine L, Riedel A, Hegazy AN, et al. Single-cell transcriptomics of regulatory T cells reveals trajectories of tissue adaptation. *Immunity* (2019) 50:493–504.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.01.001

127. Clark RA, Kupper TS. IL-15 and dermal fibroblasts induce proliferation of natural regulatory T cells isolated from human skin. *Blood* (2007) 109:194–202. doi: 10.1182/BLOOD-2006-02-002873

128. Clark RA, Huang SJ, Murphy GF, Mollet IG, Hijnen D, Muthukuru M, et al. Human squamous cell carcinomas evade the immune response by down-regulation of vascular e-selectin and recruitment of regulatory T cells. *J Exp Med* (2008) 205:2221–34. doi: 10.1084/JEM.20071190

129. Hirahara K, Liu L, Clark RA, Yamanaka K, Fuhlbrigge RC, Kupper TS. The majority of human peripheral blood CD4+CD25highFoxp3+ regulatory T cells bear functional skin-homing receptors. *J Immunol* (2006) 177:4488–94. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.177.7.4488

130. Rosenblum MD, Gratz IK, Paw JS, Lee K, Marshak-Rothstein A, Abbas AK. Response to self-antigen imprints regulatory memory in tissues. *Nature* (2011) 480:538–42. doi: 10.1038/nature10664

131. Arpaia N, Green JA, Moltedo B, Arvey A, Hemmers S, Yuan S, et al. A distinct function of regulatory T cells in tissue protection. *Cell* (2015) 162:1078–89. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2015.08.021

132. Nosbaum A, Prevel N, Truong H-A, Mehta P, Ettinger M, Scharschmidt TC, et al. Cutting edge: Regulatory T cells facilitate cutaneous wound healing. *J Immunol* (2016) 196:2010–4. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.1502139

133. Ali N, Zirak B, Rodriguez RS, Pauli ML, Truong HA, Lai K, et al. Regulatory T cells in skin facilitate epithelial stem cell differentiation. *Cell* (2017) 169:1119–1129.e11. doi: 10.1016/J.CELL.2017.05.002

134. Holtmeier W, Kabelitz D.  $\gamma\delta$  T cells link innate and adaptive immune responses. Chem Immunol Allergy (2005) 86:151–83. doi: 10.1159/000086659

135. Xiong N, Raulet DH. Development and selection of  $\gamma\delta$  T cells. Immunol Rev (2007) 215:15–31. doi: 10.1111/J.1600-065X.2006.00478.X

136. Havran WL, Allison JP. Developmentally ordered appearance of thymocytes expressing different T-cell antigen receptors. *Nature* (1988) 335:443-5. doi: 10.1038/335443a0

137. Spada FM, Grant EP, Peters PJ, Sugita M, Melián A, Leslie DS, et al. Selfrecognition of CD1 by gamma/delta T cells: implications for innate immunity. *J Exp Med* (2000) 191:937–48. doi: 10.1084/JEM.191.6.937

138. Paradis TJ, Cole SH, Nelson RT, Gladue RP. Essential role of CCR6 in directing activated T cells to the skin during contact hypersensitivity. *J Invest Dermatol* (2008) 128:628–33. doi: 10.1038/SJ.JID.5701055

139. Schmuth M, Neyer S, Rainer C, Grassegger A, Fritsch P, Romani N, et al. Expression of the c-c chemokine MIP- $3\alpha$ /CCL20 in human epidermis with impaired permeability barrier function. *Exp Dermatol* (2002) 11:135–42. doi: 10.1034/J.1600-0625.2002.110205.X

140. Sudo T, Nishikawa S, Ohno N, Akiyama N, Tamakoshi M, Yoshida H, et al. Expression and function of the interleukin 7 receptor in murine lymphocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (1993) 90:9125–9. doi: 10.1073/PNAS.90.19.9125

141. Cao X, Shores EW, Hu-LI J, Ft Anver M, Kelsall BL, SM R, et al. Defective lymphoid development in mice lacking expression of the common cytokine receptor y chain. *Immunity* (1995) 2:223–36. doi: 10.1016/1074-7613 (95)90047-0

142. Lodolce JP, Boone DL, Chai S, Swain RE, Dassopoulos T, Trettin S, et al. IL-15 receptor maintains lymphoid homeostasis by supporting lymphocyte homing and proliferation. *Immunity* (1998) 9:669–76. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613 (00)80664-0

143. Schlickum S, Sennefelder H, Friedrich M, Harms G, Lohse MJ, Kilshaw P, et al. Integrin  $\alpha E(CD103)\beta7$  influences cellular shape and motility in a ligand-dependent fashion. *Blood* (2008) 112:619–25. doi: 10.1182/BLOOD-2008-01-134833

144. Ribot JC, DeBarros A, Silva-Santos B. Searching for "signal 2": Costimulation requirements of  $\gamma\delta$  T cells. Cell Mol Life Sci (2011) 68:2345–55. doi: 10.1007/S00018-011-0698-2

145. Das H, Sugita M, Brenner MB. Mechanisms of Võ<br/>1 $\gamma\delta$ T cell activation by microbial components.<br/> J Immunol (2004) 172:6578–86. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.172.11.6578

146. McAlister MSB, Mott HR, van der Merwe PA, Campbell ID, Davis SJ, Driscoll PC. NMR analysis of interacting soluble forms of the cell-cell recognition molecules CD2 and CD48<sup>†</sup>. *Biochemistry* (1996) 35:5982–91. doi: 10.1021/BI952756U

147. Roy J, Audette M, Tremblay MJ. Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) gene expression in human T cells is regulated by phosphotyrosyl phosphatase activity. involvement of NF-kappaB, ets, and palindromic interferon-gammaresponsive element-binding sites. *J Biol Chem* (2001) 276:14553–61. doi: 10.1074/JBC.M005067200

148. Jameson J, Ugarte K, Chen N, Yachi P, Fuchs E, Boismenu R, et al. A role for skin  $\gamma\delta$  T cells in wound repair. Science (2002) 296:747–9. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.1069639

149. Bauer S, Groh V, Wu J, Steinle A, Phillips JH, Lanier LL, et al. Activation of NK cells and T cells by NKG2D, a receptor for stress-inducible MICA. *Science* (1999) 285:727–9. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.285.5428.727

150. Ebert LM, Meuter S, Moser B. Homing and function of human skin  $\gamma\delta$  T cells and NK cells: Relevance for tumor surveillance. *J Immunol* (2006) 176:4331–6. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.176.7.4331

151. Chow Z, Mueller SN, Deane JA, Hickey MJ. Dermal regulatory T cells display distinct migratory behavior that is modulated during adaptive and innate inflammation. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:3049–56. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.1203205

152. Dubois Declercq S, Pouliot R. Promising new treatments for psoriasis. Sci World J (2013) 2013:980419. doi: 10.1155/2013/980419

153. Hawkes JE, Chan TC, Krueger JG. Psoriasis pathogenesis and the development of novel targeted immune therapies. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2017) 140:645–53. doi: 10.1016/J.JACI.2017.07.004

154. Lee E, Trepicchio WL, Oestreicher JL, Pittman D, Wang F, Chamian F, et al. Increased expression of interleukin 23 p19 and p40 in lesional skin of patients with psoriasis vulgaris. *J Exp Med* (2004) 199:125–30. doi: 10.1084/JEM.20030451

155. Onishi RM, Gaffen SL. Interleukin-17 and its target genes: Mechanisms of interleukin-17 function in disease. *Immunology* (2010) 129:311–21. doi: 10.1111/J.1365-2567.2009.03240.X

156. Bosè F, Petti L, Diani M, Moscheni C, Molteni S, Altomare A, et al. Inhibition of CCR7/CCL19 axis in lesional skin is a critical event for clinical remission induced by TNF blockade in patients with psoriasis. *Am J Pathol* (2013) 183:413–21. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2013.04.021

157. Cai Y, Shen X, Ding C, Qi C, Li K, Li X, et al. Pivotal role of dermal IL-17-Producing  $\gamma\delta$  T cells in skin inflammation. mmunity (2011) 35:596–610. doi: 10.1016/J.IMMUNI.2011.08.001

158. Laggner U, Meglio P, Perera GK, Hundhausen C, Lacy KE, Ali N, et al. Identification of a novel proinflammatory human skin-homing V $\gamma$ 9V $\delta$ 2 T cell subset with a potential role in psoriasis. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:2783–93. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.1100804

159. Mavropoulos A, Rigopoulou EI, Liaskos C, Bogdanos DP, Sakkas LI. The role of p38 mapk in the aetiopathogenesis of psoriasis and psoriatic arthritis. *Clin Dev Immunol* (2013) 2013:569751. doi: 10.1155/2013/569751

160. Zheng T, Zhao W, Li H, Xiao S, Hu R, Han M, et al. P38 $\alpha$  signaling in langerhans cells promotes the development of IL-17-producing T cells and psoriasiform skin inflammation. *Sci Signal* (2018) 11:1685. doi: 10.1126/SCISIGNAL.AAO1685

161. Wolk K, Witte E, Wallace E, Döcke WD, Kunz S, Asadullah K, et al. IL-22 regulates the expression of genes responsible for antimicrobial defense, cellular differentiation, and mobility in keratinocytes: A potential role in psoriasis. *Eur J Immunol* (2006) 36:1309–23. doi: 10.1002/EJI.200535503

162. Novak N, Bieber T, Leung DYM. Immune mechanisms leading to atopic dermatitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2003) 112:S128-39. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2003.09.032

163. Brown SJ, Irwin McLean WH. Eczema genetics: Current state of knowledge and future goals. J Invest Dermatol (2009) 129:543-52. doi: 10.1038/jid.2008.413

164. Clausen ML, Edslev SM, Andersen PS, Clemmensen K, Krogfelt KA, Agner T. Staphylococcus aureus colonization in atopic eczema and its association with filaggrin gene mutations. *Br J Dermatol* (2017) 177:1394–400. doi: 10.1111/BJD.15470

165. Kong HH, Oh J, Deming C, Conlan S, Grice EA, Beatson MA, et al. Temporal shifts in the skin microbiome associated with disease flares and treatment in children with atopic dermatitis. *Genome Res* (2012) 22:850–9. doi: 10.1101/GR.131029.111

166. Piet B, de Bree GJ, Smids-Dierdorp BS, van der Loos CM, Remmerswaal EBM, von der Thüsen JH, et al. CD8+ T cells with an intraepithelial phenotype upregulate cytotoxic function upon influenza infection in human lung. *J Clin Invest* (2011) 121:2254–63. doi: 10.1172/JCI44675

167. Purwar R, Campbell J, Murphy G, Richards WG, Clark RA, Kupper TS. Resident memory T cells (TRM) are abundant in human lung: Diversity, function, and antigen specificity. *PloS One* (2011) 6:e16245. doi: 10.1371/ JOURNALPONE.0016245

168. Jozwik A, Habibi MS, Paras A, Zhu J, Guvenel A, Dhariwal J, et al. RSV-Specific airway resident memory CD8+ T cells and differential disease severity after experimental human infection. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6:10224. doi: 10.1038/ ncomms10224

169. Verjans GMGM, Hintzen RQ, van Dun JM, Poot A, Milikan JC, Laman JD, et al. Selective retention of herpes simplex virus-specific T cells in latently infected human trigeminal ganglia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2007) 104:3496–501. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0610847104

170. Zhu J, Peng T, Johnston C, Phasouk K, Kask AS, Klock A, et al. Immune surveillance by CD8 $\alpha\alpha$ + skin-resident t cells in human herpes virus infection. *Nature* (2013) 497:494–7. doi: 10.1038/nature12110

171. Hislop AD, Kuo M, Drake-Lee AB, Akbar AN, Bergler W, Hammerschmitt N, et al. Tonsillar homing of Epstein-Barr virus-specific CD8+ T cells and the virus-host balance. *J Clin Invest* (2005) 115:2546–55. doi: 10.1172/JCI24810

172. Woodberry T, Suscovich TJ, Henry LM, August M, Waring MT, Kaur A, et al.  $\alpha$ Eβ7 (CD103) expression identifies a highly active, tonsil-resident effectormemory CTL population. *J Immunol* (2005) 175:4355–62. doi: 10.4049/ JIMMUNOL.175.7.4355

173. Woon HG, Braun A, Li J, Smith C, Edwards J, Sierro F, et al. Compartmentalization of total and virus-specific tissue-resident memory CD8+ T cells in human lymphoid organs. *PloS Pathog* (2016) 12:e1005799. doi: 10.1371/ JOURNAL.PPAT.1005799

174. Gordon CL, Miron M, Thome JJC, Matsuoka N, Weiner J, Rak MA, et al. Tissue reservoirs of antiviral T cell immunity in persistent human CMV infection. *J Exp Med* (2017) 214:651–67. doi: 10.1084/JEM.20160758

175. Pallett LJ, Davies J, Colbeck EJ, Robertson F, Hansi N, Easom NJW, et al. IL-2high tissue-resident T cells in the human liver: Sentinels for hepatotropic infection. J Exp Med (2017) 214:1567–80. doi: 10.1084/JEM.20162115

176. Zhu J, Hladik F, Woodward A, Klock A, Peng T, Johnston C, et al. Persistence of HIV-1 receptor–positive cells after HSV-2 reactivation is a potential mechanism for increased HIV-1 acquisition. *Nat Med* (2009) 15:886–92. doi: 10.1038/nm.2006

177. Schiffer JT, Swan DA, Prlic M, Lund JM. Herpes simplex virus-2 dynamics as a probe to measure the extremely rapid and spatially localized tissue-resident T-cell response. *Immunol Rev* (2018) 285:113–33. doi: 10.1111/IMR.12672

178. Shin H, Kumamoto Y, Gopinath S, Iwasaki A. CD301b+ dendritic cells stimulate tissue-resident memory CD8+ T cells to protect against genital HSV-2. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:13346. doi: 10.1038/ncomms13346

179. Mackay LK, Stock AT, Ma JZ, Jones CM, Kent SJ, Mueller SN, et al. Longlived epithelial immunity by tissue-resident memory T (TRM) cells in the absence of persisting local antigen presentation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2012) 109:7037– 42. doi: 10.1073/PNAS.1202288109

180. MacKay LK, Rahimpour A, Ma JZ, Collins N, Stock AT, Hafon ML, et al. The developmental pathway for CD103+CD8+ tissue-resident memory T cells of skin. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14:1294–301. doi: 10.1038/ni.2744

181. Hansson GC. Role of mucus layers in gut infection and inflammation. *Curr Opin Microbiol* (2012) 15:57–62. doi: 10.1016/J.MIB.2011.11.002

182. MacPherson AJ, McCoy KD, Johansen FE, Brandtzaeg P. The immune geography of IgA induction and function. *Mucosal Immunol* (2008) 1:11-22. doi: 10.1038/mi.2007.6

183. Jakobsson HE, Rodríguez-Piñeiro AM, Schütte A, Ermund A, Boysen P, Bemark M, et al. The composition of the gut microbiota shapes the colon mucus barrier. *EMBO Rep* (2015) 16:164–77. doi: 10.15252/EMBR.201439263

184. Johansson MEV, Sjövall H, Hansson GC. The gastrointestinal mucus system in health and disease. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2013) 10:352–61. doi: 10.1038/nrgastro.2013.35

185. Mowat AM, Agace WW. Regional specialization within the intestinal immune system. Nat Rev Immunol (2014) 14:667–85. doi: 10.1038/nri3738

186. Bowcutt R, Forman R, Glymenaki M, Carding SR, Else KJ, Cruickshank SM. Heterogeneity across the murine small and large intestine. *World J Gastroenterol* (2014) 20:15216–32. doi: 10.3748/WJG.V20.141.15216

187. Agace WW, McCoy KD. Regionalized development and maintenance of the intestinal adaptive immune landscape. *Immunity* (2017) 46:532-48. doi: 10.1016/J.IMMUNI.2017.04.004

188. Ghosh D, Porter E, Shen B, Lee SK, Wilk D, Drazba J, et al. Paneth cell trypsin is the processing enzyme for human defensin-5. *Nat Immunol* (2002) 3:583–90. doi: 10.1038/ni797

189. Porter EM, Bevins CL, Ghosh D, Ganz T. The multifaceted paneth cell. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2002) 59:156–70. doi: 10.1007/S00018-002-8412-Z

190. McDole JR, Wheeler LW, McDonald KG, Wang B, Konjufca V, Knoop KA, et al. Goblet cells deliver luminal antigen to CD103+ dendritic cells in the small intestine. *Nature* (2012) 483:345–9. doi: 10.1038/nature10863

191. Shan M, Gentile M, Yeiser JR, Walland AC, Bornstein VU, Chen K, et al. Mucus enhances gut homeostasis and oral tolerance by delivering immunoregulatory signals. *Science* (2013) 342:447-53. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.1237910

192. Lelouard H, Fallet M, de Bovis B, Méresse S, Gorvel J. Peyer's patch dendritic cells sample antigens by extending dendrites through m cell-specific transcellular pores. *Gastroenterology* (2012) 142:592–601.e3. doi: 10.1053/J.GASTRO.2011.11.039

193. Hase K, Kawano K, Nochi T, Pontes GS, Fukuda S, Ebisawa M, et al. Uptake through glycoprotein 2 of FimH+ bacteria by m cells initiates mucosal immune response. *Nature* (2009) 462:226–30. doi: 10.1038/nature08529

194. Niess JH, Brand S, Gu X, Landsman L, Jung S, McCormick BA, et al. CX3CR1-mediated dendritic cell access to the intestinal lumen and bacterial clearance. *Science* (2005) 307:254–8. doi: 10.1126/science.1102901

195. MacPherson AJ, Uhr T. Induction of protective IgA by intestinal dendritic cells carrying commensal bacteria. *Science* (2004) 303:1662–5. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.1091334

196. Peterson DA, McNulty NP, Guruge JL, Gordon JI. IgA response to symbiotic bacteria as a mediator of gut homeostasis. *Cell Host Microbe* (2007) 2:328–39. doi: 10.1016/J.CHOM.2007.09.013

197. Farache J, Koren I, Milo I, Gurevich I, Kim KW, Zigmond E, et al. Luminal bacteria recruit CD103+ dendritic cells into the intestinal epithelium to sample bacterial antigens for presentation. *Immunity* (2013) 38:581–95. doi: 10.1016/J.IMMUNI.2013.01.009

198. Medina-Contreras O, Geem D, Laur O, Williams IR, Lira SA, Nusrat A, et al. CX3CR1 regulates intestinal macrophage homeostasis, bacterial translocation, and colitogenic Th17 responses in mice. *J Clin Invest* (2011) 121:4787–95. doi: 10.1172/JCI59150

199. Panea C, Farkas AM, Goto Y, Abdollahi-Roodsaz S, Lee C, Koscso B, et al. Intestinal monocyte-derived macrophages control commensal- specific Th17 responses. *Cell Rep* (2015) 12:1314–24. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2015.07.040

200. Persson EK, Uronen-Hansson H, Semmrich M, Rivollier A, Hägerbrand K, Marsal J, et al. IRF4 transcription-Factor-Dependent CD103+CD11b+ dendritic cells drive mucosal T helper 17 cell differentiation. *Immunity* (2013) 38:958–69. doi: 10.1016/J.IMMUNI.2013.03.009

201. Jaensson E, Uronen-Hansson H, Pabst O, Eksteen B, Tian J, Coombes JL, et al. Small intestinal CD103+ dendritic cells display unique functional properties

that are conserved between mice and humans. J Exp Med (2008) 205:2139-49. doi: 10.1084/JEM.20080414

202. Scott CL, Bain CC, Wright PB, Sichien D, Kotarsky K, Persson EK, et al. CCR2+CD103- intestinal dendritic cells develop from DC-committed precursors and induce interleukin-17 production by T cells. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 8:327-39. doi: 10.1038/mi.2014.70

203. Iwata M, Hirakiyama A, Eshima Y, Kagechika H, Kato C, Song S. Retinoic acid imprints gut-homing specificity on T cells. *Immunity* (2004) 21:527–38. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2004.08.011

204. Johansson-Lindbom B, Svensson M, Pabst O, Palmqvist C, Marquez G, Förster R, et al. Functional specialization of gut CD103+ dendritic cells in the regulation of tissue-selective T cell homing. *J Exp Med* (2005) 202:1063–73. doi: 10.1084/jem.20051100

205. Johansson-Lindbom B, Svensson M, Wurbel MA, Malissen B, Márquez G, Agace W. Selective generation of gut tropic T cells in gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT): requirement for GALT dendritic cells and adjuvant. *J Exp Med* (2003) 198:963–9. doi: 10.1084/jem.20031244

206. Mora JR, Bono MR, Manjunath N, Weninger W, Cavanagh LL, Rosemblatt M, et al. Selective imprinting of gut-homing T cells by peyer's patch dendritic cells. *Nature* (2003) 424:88–93. doi: 10.1038/nature01726

207. Stagg AJ, Kamm MA, Knight SC. Intestinal dendritic cells increase T cell expression of alpha4beta7 integrin. *Eur J Immunol* (2002) 32:1445–54. doi: 10.1002/1521-4141(200205)32:5<1445::AID-IMMU1445>3.0.CO;2-E

208. Sanders T, McCarthy N, Giles E, Davidson K, Haltalli M, Hazell S, et al. Increased production of retinoic acid by intestinal macrophages contributes to their inflammatory phenotype in patients with crohn's disease. *Gastroenterology* (2014) 146:1278–88. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2014.01.057

209. Hammerschmidt S, Ahrendt M, Bode U, Wahl B, Kremmer E, Förster R, et al. Stromal mesenteric lymph node cells are essential for the generation of guthoming T cells *in vivo. J Exp Med* (2008) 205:2483–90. doi: 10.1084/jem.20080039

210. Jansen M, Eestermans IL, Kraal G, Jochen Huehn RE, Förster R, Marel W, et al. Lymph node stromal cells support dendritic cell-induced gut-homing of T cells. *J Immunol* (2022) 183:6395–402. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0900311

211. Selby WS, Janossy G, Jewell DP. Immunohistological characterisation of intraepithelial lymphocytes of the human gastrointestinal tract. *Gut* (1981) 22:169–76. doi: 10.1136/GUT.22.3.169

212. Lundqvist C, Baranov V, Hammarström S, Athlin L, Hammarström ML. Intra-epithelial lymphocytes. evidence for regional specialization and extrathymic T cell maturation in the human gut epithelium. *Int Immunol* (1995) 7:1473–87. doi: 10.1093/INTIMM/7.9.1473

213. Jabri B, Ebert E. Human CD8+ intraepithelial lymphocytes: A unique model to study the regulation of effector cytotoxic T lymphocytes in tissue. *Immunol Rev* (2007) 215:202–14. doi: 10.1111/J.1600-065X.2006.00481.X

214. Ivanov II, McKenzie BS, Zhou L, Tadokoro CE, Lepelley A, Lafaille JJ, et al. The orphan nuclear receptor RORγt directs the differentiation program of proinflammatory IL-17+ T helper cells. *Cell* (2006) 126:1121–33. doi: 10.1016/ J.CELL.2006.07.035

215. Maynard CL, Harrington LE, Janowski KM, Oliver JR, Zindl CL, Rudensky AY, et al. Regulatory T cells expressing interleukin 10 develop from Foxp3+ and Foxp3- precursor cells in the absence of interleukin 10. *Nat Immunol* (2007) 8:931–41. doi: 10.1038/NI1504

216. Sathaliyawala T, Kubota M, Yudanin N, Turner D, Camp P, Thome JJ, et al. Distribution and compartmentalization of human circulating and tissueresident memory T cell subsets. *Immunity* (2013) 38:187–97. doi: 10.1016/ jimnuni.2012.09.020

217. Veenbergen S, Samsom JN. Maintenance of small intestinal and colonic tolerance by IL-10-producing regulatory T cell subsets. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2012) 24:269–76. doi: 10.1016/J.COI.2012.03.004

218. Bartolomé-Casado R, Landsverk OJB, Chauhan SK, Richter L, Phung D, Greiff V, et al. Resident memory CD8 T cells persist for years in human small intestine. *J Exp Med* (2019) 216:2412–26. doi: 10.1084/JEM.20190414

219. Bergsbaken T, Bevan MJ. Proinflammatory microenvironments within the intestine regulate the differentiation of tissue-resident CD8+ T cells responding to infection. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:406–14. doi: 10.1038/ni.3108

220. Beura L, Fares-Frederickson N, Steinert EM, Scott MC, Thompson EA, Fraser KA, et al. CD4+ resident memory T cells dominate immunosurveillance and orchestrate local recall responses. *J Exp Med* (2019) 216:1214–29. doi: 10.1084/jem.20181365

221. Romagnoli P, Fu H, Qiu Z, Khairallah C, Pham QM, Puddington L, et al. Differentiation of distinct long-lived memory CD4 T cells in intestinal tissues after oral listeria monocytogenes infection. *Mucosal Immunol* (2017) 10:520–30. doi: 10.1038/mi.2016.66

222. Kurioka A, Cosgrove C, Simoni Y, van Wilgenburg B, Geremia A, Björkander S, et al. CD161 defines a functionally distinct subset of pro-

inflammatory natural killer cells. Front Immunol (2018) 9:486. doi: 10.3389/ FIMMU.2018.00486

223. Fergusson JR, Hühn MH, Swadling L, Walker LJ, Kurioka A, Llibre A, et al. CD161intCD8+ T cells: a novel population of highly functional, memory CD8+ T cells enriched within the gut. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 9:401–13. doi: 10.1038/mi.2015.69

224. Kumar BV, Ma W, Miron M, Granot T, Guyer RS, Carpenter DJ, et al. Human tissue-resident memory T cells are defined by core transcriptional and functional signatures in lymphoid and mucosal sites. *Cell Rep* (2017) 20:2921–34. doi: 10.1016/I.CELREP.2017.08.078

225. Bartolomé-Casado R, Landsverk OJB, Chauhan SK, Sætre F, Hagen KT, Yaqub S, et al. CD4+ T cells persist for years in the human small intestine and display a TH1 cytokine profile. *Mucosal Immunol* (2020) 14:402–10. doi: 10.1038/ s41385-020-0315-5

226. Thompson E, Mitchell J, Beura LK, Torres DJ, Mrass P, Pierson MJ, et al. Interstitial migration of CD8 $\alpha\beta$ T cells in the small intestine is dynamic and is dictated by environmental cues. *Cell Rep* (2019) 26:2859–67. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2019.02.034

227. Sheridan B, Pham Q, Lee Y, Cauley L, Puddington L, Lefrancois L. Oral infection drives a distinct population of intestinal resident memory CD8+ T cells with enhanced protective function. *Immunity* (2014) 40:747–57. doi: 10.1016/jinmuni.2014.03.007

228. Bergsbaken T, Bevan M, Fink PJ. Local inflammatory cues regulate differentiation and persistence of CD8+ tissue-resident memory T cells. *Cell Rep* (2017) 19:114–24. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2017.03.031

229. Herndler-Brandstetter D, Ishigame H, Shinnakasu R, Plajer V, Stecher C, Zhao J, et al. KLRG1+ effector CD8+ T cells lose KLRG1, differentiate into all memory T cell lineages, and convey enhanced protective immunity. *Immunity* (2018) 48:716–29. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.03.015

230. Schenkel JM, Fraser KA, Casey KA, Beura LK, Pauken KE, Vezys V, et al. IL-15–independent maintenance of tissue-resident and boosted effector memory CD8 T cells. *J Immunol* (2016) 196:3920–6. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1502337

231. Lyu Y, Zhou Y, Shen J. An overview of tissue-resident memory T cells in the intestine: From physiological functions to pathological mechanisms. *Front Immunol* (2022) 0:912393. doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2022.912393

232. Paap EM, Müller TM, Sommer K, Neurath MF, Zundler S. Total recall: Intestinal TRM cells in health and disease. *Front Immunol* (2021) 11:623072. doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2020.623072

233. Turnbull EL, Yrlid U, Jenkins CD, MacPherson GG. Intestinal dendritic cell subsets: differential effects of systemic TLR4 stimulation on migratory fate and activation *in vivo*. J Immunol (2005) 174:1374–84. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.174.3.1374

234. Yrlid U, Milling SW, Miller JL, Cartland S, Jenkins CD, MacPherson GG. Regulation of intestinal dendritic cell migration and activation by plasmacytoid dendritic cells, TNF- $\alpha$  and type 1 IFNs after feeding a TLR7/8 ligand. *J Immunol* (2006) 176:5205–12. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.176.9.5205

235. Huang G, Wang Y, Chi H. Control of T cell fates and immune tolerance by p38α signaling in mucosal CD103+ dendritic cells. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:650–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1300398

236. Kinnebrew MA, Buffie CG, Diehl GE, Zenewicz LA, Leiner I, Hohl TM, et al. Interleukin 23 production by intestinal CD103 +CD11b + dendritic cells in response to bacterial flagellin enhances mucosal innate immune defense. *Immunity* (2012) 36:276–87. doi: 10.1016/J.IMMUNI.2011.12.011

237. Ivanov II, Atarashi K, Manel N, Brodie EL, Shima T, Karaoz U, et al. Induction of intestinal Th17 cells by segmented filamentous bacteria. *Cell* (2009) 139:485–98. doi: 10.1016/J.CELL.2009.09.033

238. Goto Y, Panea C, Nakato G, Cebula A, Lee C, Diez MG, et al. Segmented filamentous bacteria antigens presented by intestinal dendritic cells drive mucosal Th17 cell differentiation. *Immunity* (2014) 40:594–607. doi: 10.1016/JIMMUNI.2014.03.005

239. Salzman NH, Hung K, Haribhai D, Chu H, Karlsson-Sjöberg J, Amir E, et al. Enteric defensins are essential regulators of intestinal microbial ecology. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 11:76–82. doi: 10.1038/ni.1825

240. Powrie F, Mason D. OX-22high CD4+ T cells induce wasting disease with multiple organ pathology: prevention by the OX-22low subset. *J Exp Med* (1990) 172:1701–8. doi: 10.1084/jem.172.6.1701

241. Gambineri E, Torgerson TR, Ochs HD. Immune dysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, and X-linked inheritance (IPEX), a syndrome of systemic autoimmunity caused by mutations of FOXP3, a critical regulator of T-cell homeostasis. *Curr Opin Rheumatol* (2003) 15:430–5. doi: 10.1097/00002281-200307000-00010

242. Powrie F, Leach MW, Mauze S, Caddle LB, Coffman RL. Phenotypically distinct subsets of CD4+ T cells induce or protect from chronic intestinal inflammation in c. b-17 scid mice. *Int Immunol* (1993) 5:1461–71. doi: 10.1093/ intimm/5.11.1461

243. Josefowicz S, Niec R, Kim H, Treuting P, Chinen T, Zheng Y, et al. Extrathymically generated regulatory T cells control mucosal TH2 inflammation. *Nature* (2012) 482:395–9. doi: 10.1038/nature10772

244. Campbell C, Dikiy S, Bhattarai S, Chinen T, Matheis F, Calafiore M, et al. Extrathymically generated regulatory T cells establish a niche for intestinal borderdwelling bacteria and affect physiologic metabolite balance. *Immunity* (2018) 48:1245–1257.e9. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.04.013

245. Kim KS, Hong SW, Han D, Yi J, Jung J, Yang BG, et al. Dietary antigens limit mucosal immunity by inducing regulatory T cells in the small intestine. *Science* (2016) 351:858–63. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.AAC5560

246. Sefik E, Geva-Zatorsky N, Oh S, Konnikova L, Zemmour D, McGuire AM, et al. Individual intestinal symbionts induce a distinct population of ROR $\gamma$ + regulatory T cells. *Science* (2015) 349:993–7. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.AAA9420

247. Ohnmacht C, Park JH, Cording S, Wing JB, Atarashi K, Obata Y, et al. The microbiota regulates type 2 immunity through RORyt+ T cells. *Science* (2015) 349:989–93. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.AAC4263

248. Yang B, Hagemann S, Mamareli P, Lauer U, Hoffmann U, Beckstette M, et al. Foxp3(+) T cells expressing ROR $\gamma$ t represent a stable regulatory T-cell effector lineage with enhanced suppressive capacity during intestinal inflammation. *Mucosal Immunol* (2016) 9:444–57. doi: 10.1038/mi.2015.74

249. Wohlfert E, Grainger J, Bouladoux N, Konkel JE, Oldenhove G, Ribeiro CH, et al. GATA3 controls Foxp3+ regulatory T cell fate during inflammation in mice. J Clin Invest (2011) 121:4503–15. doi: 10.1172/JCI57456

250. Schiering C, Krausgruber T, Chomka A, Fröhlich A, Adelmann K, Wohlfert E, et al. The alarmin IL-33 promotes regulatory T-cell function in the intestine. *Nature* (2014) 513:564–8. doi: 10.1038/nature13577

251. Konkel J, Chen W. Balancing acts: the role of TGF- $\beta$  in the mucosal immune system. *Trends Mol Med* (2011) 17:668–76. doi: 10.1016/j.molmed.2011.07.002

252. Worthington J, Czajkowska B, Melton A, Travis MA. Intestinal dendritic cells specialize to activate transforming growth factor- $\beta$  and induce Foxp3+ regulatory T cells *via* integrin  $\alpha\nu\beta$ 8. *Gastroenterology* (2011) 141:1802–12. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.06.057

253. Konkel J, Zhang D, Zanvit P, Chia C, Zangarle-Murray T, Jin W, et al. Transforming growth factor- $\beta$  signaling in regulatory T cells controls T helper-17 cells and tissue-specific immune responses. *Immunity* (2017) 46:660–74. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2017.03.015

254. Coombes J, Siddiqui KR, Arancibia-Cárcamo CV, Hall J, Sun CM, Belkaid Y, et al. A functionally specialized population of mucosal CD103+ DCs induces Foxp3+ regulatory T cells *via* a TGF-beta and retinoic acid-dependent mechanism. *J Exp Med* (2007) 204:1757–64. doi: 10.1084/jem.20070590

255. Sun CM, Hall JA, Blank RB, Bouladoux N, Oukka M, Mora JR, et al. Small intestine lamina propria dendritic cells promote *de novo* generation of Foxp3 T reg cells *via* retinoic acid. *J Exp Med* (2007) 204:1775–85. doi: 10.1084/jem.20070602

256. Mucida D, Park Y, Kim G, Turovskaya O, Scott I, Kronenberg M, et al. Reciprocal TH17 and regulatory T cell differentiation mediated by retinoic acid. *Science* (2007) 317:256–60. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.1145697

257. Annacker O, Coombes JL, Malmstrom V, Uhlig HH, Bourne T, Johansson-Lindbom B, et al. Essential role for CD103 in the T cell-mediated regulation of experimental colitis. J Exp Med (2005) 202:1051–61. doi: 10.1084/jem.20040662

258. Travis MA, Reizis B, Melton AC, Masteller E, Tang Q, Proctor JM, et al. Loss of integrin alpha(v)beta8 on dendritic cells causes autoimmunity and colitis in mice. *Nature* (2007) 449:361–5. doi: 10.1038/nature06110

259. Povoleri GAM, Nova-Lamperti E, Scottà C, Fanelli G, Chen YC, Becker PD, et al. Human retinoic acid-regulated CD161+ regulatory T cells support wound repair in intestinal mucosa. *Nat Immunol* (2018) 19:1403–14. doi: 10.1038/s41590-018-0230-z

260. Round JL, Mazmanian SK. Inducible Foxp3+ regulatory T-cell development by a commensal bacterium of the intestinal microbiota. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2010) 107:12204–9. doi: 10.1073/PNAS.0909122107

261. Edelblum KL, Shen L, Weber CR, Marchiando AM, Clay BS, Wang Y, et al. Dynamic migration of  $\gamma\delta$  intraepithelial lymphocytes requires occludin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2012) 109:7097–102. doi: 10.1073/PNAS.1112519109

262. Di Marco Barros R, Roberts NA, Dart RJ, Vantourout P, Jandke A, Nussbaumer O, et al. Epithelia use butyrophilin-like molecules to shape organ-specific  $\gamma\delta$  T cell compartments. *Cell* (2016) 167:203–218.e17. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.08.030

263. Boismenu R, Havran WL. Modulation of epithelial cell growth by intraepithelial  $\gamma\delta$  T cells. *Science* (1994) 266:1253–5. doi: 10.1126/science.7973709

264. Komano H, Fujiura Y, Kawaguchi M, Matsumoto S, Hashimoto Y, Obana S, et al. Homeostatic regulation of intestinal epithelia by intraepithelial  $\gamma\delta$  T cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A. (1995) 92:6147–51. doi: 10.1073/PNAS.92.13.6147

265. Dalton JE, Cruickshank SM, Egan CE, Mears R, Newton DJ, Andrew EM, et al. Intraepithelial gammadelta+ lymphocytes maintain the integrity of intestinal

epithelial tight junctions in response to infection. *Gastroenterology* (2006) 131:818–29. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2006.06.003

266. Bhagat G, Naiyer AJ, Shah JG, Harper J, Jabri B, Wang TC, et al. Small intestinal CD8+TCRgammadelta+NKG2A+ intraepithelial lymphocytes have attributes of regulatory cells in patients with celiac disease. *J Clin Invest* (2008) 118:281–93. doi: 10.1172/JCI30989

267. Danese S, Fiocchi C. Etiopathogenesis of inflammatory bowel diseases. World J Gastroenterol (2006) 12:4807-12. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v12.i30.4807

268. Matricon J, Barnich N, Ardid D. Immunopathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. *Self Nonself* (2010) 1:299–309. doi: 10.4161/self.1.4.13560

269. Hart AL, Al-Hassi HO, Rigby RJ, Bell SJ, Emmanuel AV, Knight SC, et al. Characteristics of intestinal dendritic cells in inflammatory bowel diseases. *Gastroenterology* (2005) 129:50–65. doi: 10.1053/J.GASTRO.2005.05.013

270. Sakuraba A, Sato T, Kamada N, Kitazume M, Sugita A, Hibi T. Th1/Th17 immune response is induced by mesenteric lymph node dendritic cells in crohn's disease. *Gastroenterology* (2009) 137:1736–45. doi: 10.1053/J.GASTRO. 2009.07.049

271. Magnusson MK, Brynjólfsson SF, Dige A, Uronen-Hansson H, Börjesson LG, Bengtsson JL, et al. Macrophage and dendritic cell subsets in IBD: ALDH+ cells are reduced in colon tissue of patients with ulcerative colitis regardless of inflammation. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 9:171–82. doi: 10.1038/mi.2015.48

272. Salim SY, Silva MA, Keita ÅV, Larsson M, Andersson P, Magnusson KE, et al. CD83+CCR7- dendritic cells accumulate in the subepithelial dome and internalize translocated escherichia coli HB101 in the peyer's patches of ileal crohn's disease. *Am J Pathol* (2009) 174:82–90. doi: 10.2353/AJPATH.2009.080273

273. Peyrin-Biroulet L, Chamaillard M, Gonzalez F, Beclin E, Decourcelle C, Antunes L, et al. Mesenteric fat in crohn's disease: A pathogenetic hallmark or an innocent bystander? *Gut* (2007) 56:577–83. doi: 10.1136/GUT.2005.082925

274. Al-Hassi HO, Bernardo D, Murugananthan AU, Mann ER, English NR, Jones A, et al. A mechanistic role for leptin in human dendritic cell migration: Differences between ileum and colon in health and crohn's disease. *Mucosal Immunol* (2012) 6:751–61. doi: 10.1038/mi.2012.113

275. Zundler S, Becker E, Spocinska M, Slawik M, Parga-Vidal L, Stark R, et al. Hobit- and blimp-1-driven CD4+ tissue-resident memory T cells control chronic intestinal inflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2019) 20:288–300. doi: 10.1038/s41590-018-0298-5

276. Bishu S, el Zaatari M, Hayashi A, Hou G, Bowers N, Kinnucan J, et al. CD4 + tissue-resident memory T cells expand and are a major source of mucosal tumour necrosis factor  $\alpha$  in active crohn's disease. *J Crohns Colitis* (2019) 13:905–15. doi: 10.1093/ECCO-JCC/JJZ010

277. Bottois H, Ngollo M, Hammoudi N, Courau T, Bonnereau J, Chardiny V, et al. KLRG1 and CD103 expressions define distinct intestinal tissue-resident memory CD8 T cell subsets modulated in crohn's disease. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:896. doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2020.00896

278. Boland BS, He Z, Tsai MS, Olvera JG, Omilusik KD, Duong HG, et al. Heterogeneity and clonal relationships of adaptive immune cells in ulcerative colitis revealed by single-cell analyses. *Sci Immunol* (2020) 5:eabb4432. doi: 10.1126/SCIIMMUNOL.ABB4432

279. Corridoni D, Antanaviciute A, Gupta T, Fawkner-Corbett D, Aulicino A, Jagielowicz M, et al. Single-cell atlas of colonic CD8+ T cells in ulcerative colitis. *Nat Med* (2020) 26:1480–90. doi: 10.1038/s41591-020-1003-4

280. van Unen V, Ouboter LF, Li N, Schreurs M, Abdelaal T, Kooy-Winkelaar Y, et al. Identification of a disease-associated network of intestinal immune cells in treatment-naive inflammatory bowel disease. *Front Immunol* (2022) 0:893803. doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2022.893803

281. Noble A, Durant L, Hoyles L, McCartney AL, Man R, Segal J, et al. Deficient resident memory T cell and CD8 T cell response to commensals in inflammatory bowel disease. *J Crohns Colitis* (2020) 14:525–37. doi: 10.1093/ECCO-JCC/JJZ175

282. Roosenboom B, Wahab PJ, Smids C, Groenen MJM, van Koolwijk E, van Lochem EG, et al. Intestinal CD103+CD4+ and CD103+CD8+ T-cell subsets in the gut of inflammatory bowel disease patients at diagnosis and during follow-up. *Inflammation Bowel Dis* (2019) 25:1497–509. doi: 10.1093/IBD/IZZ049

283. Estimating the burden of enteric disease . Available at: https://www.who.int/ teams/immunization-vaccines-and-biologicals/product-and-delivery-research/ burden-of-enteric-diseases (Accessed 23. August 2022).

284. Donnenberg MS, Narayanan S. How to diagnose a foodborne illness. Infect Dis Clin North Am (2013) 27:535–54. doi: 10.1016/J.IDC.2013.05.001

285. Navaneethan U, Giannella RA. Mechanisms of infectious diarrhea. Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol (2008) 5:637–47. doi: 10.1038/ncpgasthep1264

286. Anderson DJ, Murdoch DR, Sexton DJ, Reller LB, Stout JE, Cabell CH, et al. Risk factors for infective endocarditis in patients with enterococcal bacteremia: A case-control study. *Infection* (2004) 32:72–7. doi: 10.1007/s15010-004-2036-1

287. Kelly CP, Pothoulakis C, LaMont JT. Clostridium difficile colitis. N Engl J Med (1994) 330:257-62. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199401273300406

288. Hayashi F, Smith KD, Ozinsky A, Hawn TR, Yi EC, Goodlett DR, et al. The innate immune response to bacterial flagellin is mediated by toll-like receptor 5. *Nature* (2001) 410:1099–103. doi: 10.1038/35074106

289. Uematsu S, Akira S. Immune responses of TLR5+ lamina propria dendritic cells in enterobacterial infection. *J Gastroenterol* (2009) 44:803–11. doi: 10.1007/ S00535-009-0094-Y

290. Godinez I, Keestra AM, Spees A, Bäumler AJ. The IL-23 axis in salmonella gastroenteritis. *Cell Microbiol* (2011) 13:1639–47. doi: 10.1111/J.1462-5822.2011.01637.X

291. Mangan PR, Harrington LE, O'Quinn DB, Helms WS, Bullard DC, Elson CO, et al. Transforming growth factor- $\beta$  induces development of the TH17 lineage. Nature (2006) 441:231–4. doi: 10.1038/nature04754

292. Edwards LA, Nistala K, Mills DC, Stephenson HN, Zilbauer M, Wren BW, et al. Delineation of the innate and adaptive T-cell immune outcome in the human host in response to campylobacter jejuni infection. *PloS One* (2010) 5:e15398. doi: 10.1371/JOURNAL.PONE.0015398

293. Awasthi A, Riol-Blanco L, Jäger A, Korn T, Pot C, Galileos G, et al. Cutting edge: IL-23 receptor GFP reporter mice reveal distinct populations of IL-17-Producing cells. *J Immunol* (2009) 182:5904–8. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.0900732

294. Zhou L, Ivanov II, Spolski R, Min R, Shenderov K, Egawa T, et al. IL-6 programs TH-17 cell differentiation by promoting sequential engagement of the IL-21 and IL-23 pathways. *Nat Immunol* (2007) 8:967–74. doi: 10.1038/ni1488

295. Geddes K, Rubino SJ, Magalhaes JG, Streutker C, le Bourhis L, Cho JH, et al. Identification of an innate T helper type 17 response to intestinal bacterial pathogens. *Nat Med* (2011) 17:837–44. doi: 10.1038/nm.2391

296. Raffatellu M, Santos RL, Verhoeven DE, George MD, Wilson RP, Winter SE, et al. Simian immunodeficiency virus-induced mucosal interleukin-17 deficiency promotes salmonella dissemination from the gut. *Nat Med* (2008) 14:421–8. doi: 10.1038/nm1743

297. Ishigame H, Kakuta S, Nagai T, Kadoki M, Nambu A, Komiyama Y, et al. Differential roles of interleukin-17A and -17F in host defense against mucoepithelial bacterial infection and allergic responses. *Immunity* (2009) 30:108–19. doi: 10.1016/J.IMMUNI.2008.11.009

298. Kuchta A, Rahman T, Sennott EL, Bhuyian TR, Uddin T, Rashu R, et al. Vibrio cholerae O1 infection induces proinflammatory CD4 + T-cell responses in blood and intestinal mucosa of infected humans. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* (2011) 18:1371–7. doi: 10.1128/CVI.05088-11

299. Behnsen J, Jellbauer S, Wong CP, Edwards RA, George MD, Ouyang W, et al. The cytokine IL-22 promotes pathogen colonization by suppressing related commensal bacteria. *Immunity* (2014) 40:262-73. doi: 10.1016/J.IMMUNI.2014.01.003

300. Zheng Y, Valdez PA, Danilenko DM, Hu Y, Sa SM, Gong Q, et al. Interleukin-22 mediates early host defense against attaching and effacing bacterial pathogens. *Nat Med* (2008) 14:282–9. doi: 10.1038/nm1720

301. Ahlfors H, Morrison PJ, Duarte JH, Li Y, Biro J, Tolaini M, et al. IL-22 fate reporter reveals origin and control of IL-22 production in homeostasis and infection. *J Immunol* (2014) 193:4602–13. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.1401244

302. Schulke L, Manconi F, Markham R, Fraser IS. Endometrial dendritic cell populations during the normal menstrual cycle. *Hum Reprod* (2008) 23:1574–80. doi: 10.1093/humrep/den030

303. Agostinis C, Mangogna A, Bossi F, Ricci G, Kishore U, Bulla R. Uterine immunity and microbiota: A shifting paradigm. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:2387. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.02387

304. Flynn L, Byrne B, Carton J, Kelehan P, O'Herlihy C, O'Farrelly C. Menstrual cycle dependent fluctuations in NK and T-lymphocyte subsets from non-pregnant human endometrium. *Am J Reprod Immunol* (2000) 43:209–17. doi: 10.1111/j.8755-8920.2000.430405.x

305. Bonatz G, Hansmann M-L, Buchholz F, Mettler L, Radzun HJ, Semm K. Macrophage- and lymphocyte-subtypes in the endometrium during different phases of the ovarian cycle. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet* (1992) 37:29–36. doi: 10.1016/0020-7292(92)90974-N

306. Butts CL, Candando KM, Warfel J, Belyavskaya E, Sternberg EM. Progesterone regulation of uterine dendritic cell function in rodents is dependent on the stage of estrous cycle. *Mucosal Immunol* (2010) 3:496–505. doi: 10.1038/mi.2010.28

307. Lee J, Ulrich B, Cho J, Kim HC. Progesterone promotes differentiation of human cord blood fetal T cells into T regulatory cells but suppresses their differentiation into Th17 cells. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:1778–87. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1003919

308. Miyaura H, Iwata M. Direct and indirect inhibition of Th1 development by progesterone and glucocorticoids. *J Immunol* (2002) 168:1087–94. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.168.3.1087

309. Ghosh M, Rodriguez-Garcia M, Wira CR. The immune system in menopause: Pros and cons of hormone therapy. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol (2014) 142:171-5. doi: 10.1016/j.jsbmb.2013.09.003

310. Iijima N, Thompson JM, Iwasaki A. Dendritic cells and macrophages in the genitourinary tract. *Mucosal Immunol* (2008) 1:451–9. doi: 10.1038/mi.2008.57

311. Duluc D, Gannevat J, Anguiano E, Zurawski S, Carley M, Boreham M, et al. Functional diversity of human vaginal APC subsets in directing T-cell responses. *Mucosal Immunol* (2013) 6:626–38. doi: 10.1038/mi.2012.104

312. Duluc D, Gannevat J, Joo HM, Ni L, Upchurch K, Boreham M, et al. Dendritic cells and vaccine design for sexually-transmitted diseases. *Microb Pathog* (2013) 58:35–44. doi: 10.1016/j.micpath.2012.11.010

313. Rodriguez-Garcia M, Shen Z, Barr FD, Boesch AW, Ackerman ME, Kappes JC, et al. Dendritic cells from the human female reproductive tract rapidly capture and respond to HIV. *Mucosal Immunol* (2017) 10:531–44. doi: 10.1038/mi.2016.72

314. Stary G, Olive A, Radovic-moreno AF, Gondek D, Basto PA, Perro M, et al. A mucosal vaccine against chlamydia trachomatis generates two waves of protective memory T cells. *Science* (2015) 348:aaa8205. doi: 10.1126/science.aaa8205.A

315. Collins MK, Tay CS, Erlebacher A. Dendritic cell entrapment within the pregnant uterus inhibits immune surveillance of the maternal/fetal interface in mice. *J Clin Invest* (2009) 119:2062–73. doi: 10.1172/JCI38714

316. Garcia-Alonso L, Handfield LF, Roberts K, Nikolakopoulou K, Fernando RC, Gardner L, et al. Mapping the temporal and spatial dynamics of the human endometrium *in vivo* and *in vitro*. *Nat Genet* (2021) 53:1698–711. doi: 10.1038/ s41588-021-00972-2

317. Woodward Davis AS, Vick SC, Pattacini L, Voullet V, Hughes SM, Lentz GM, et al. The human memory T cell compartment changes across tissues of the female reproductive tract. *Mucosal Immunol* (2021) 14:862–72. doi: 10.1007/s00109-020-02028-0

318. Peng T, Phasouk K, Bossard E, Klock A, Jin L, Laing KJ, et al. Distinct populations of antigen-specific tissue-resident CD8+ T cells in human cervix mucosa. *JCI Insight* (2021) 6:1–17. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.149950

319. Koelle DM, Dong L, Jing L, Laing KJ, Zhu J, Jin L, et al. HSV-2-Specific human female reproductive tract tissue resident memory T cells recognize diverse HSV antigens. *Front Immunol* (2022) 13:867962. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.867962

320. Ssemaganda A, Cholette F, Perner M, Kambaran C, Adhiambo W, Wambugu PM, et al. Endocervical regulatory T cells are associated with decreased genital inflammation and lower HIV target cell abundance. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:726472. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.726472

321. Robertson SA, Care AS, Moldenhauer LM. Regulatory T cells in embryo implantation and the immune response to pregnancy. *J Clin Invest* (2018) 128:4224–35. doi: 10.1172/JCI122182

322. Tsuda S, Nakashima A, Shima T, Saito S. New paradigm in the role of regulatory T cells during pregnancy. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:573. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00573

323. Traxinger BR, Richert-Spuhler LE, Lund JM. Mucosal tissue regulatory T cells are integral in balancing immunity and tolerance at portals of antigen entry. *Mucosal Immunol* (2021) 15:398–407. doi: 10.1038/s41385-021-00471-x

324. Imarai M, Candia E, Rodriguez-Tirado C, Tognarelli J, Pardo M, Pérez T, et al. Regulatory T cells are locally induced during intravaginal infection of mice with neisseria gonorrhoeae. *Infect Immun* (2008) 76:5456–65. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00552-08

325. Cai D, Tang Y, Yao X. Changes of γδT cell subtypes during pregnancy and their influences in spontaneous abortion. *J Reprod Immunol* (2019) 131:57–62. doi: 10.1016/j.jri.2019.01.003

326. Terzieva A, Dimitrova V, Djerov L, Dimitrova P, Zapryanova S, Hristova I, et al. Early pregnancy human decidua is enriched with activated, fully differentiated and pro-inflammatory gamma/delta T cells with diverse TCR repertoires. *Int J Mol Sci* (2019) 20:1–18. doi: 10.3390/ijms20030687

327. Strbo N, Alcaide ML, Romero L, Bolivar H, Jones D, Podack ER, et al. Loss of intraepithelial endocervical gamma delta (GD) 1 T cells in HIV infected women. *Am J Reprod Immunol* (2016) 75:134–45. doi: 10.1111/aji.12458

328. Alcaide ML, Strbo N, Romero L, Jones DL, Rodriguez VJ, Arheart K, et al. Bacterial vaginosis is associated with loss of gamma delta T cells in the female reproductive tract in women in the Miami women interagency HIV study (WIHS): A cross sectional study. *PloS One* (2016) 11:1–14. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0153045

329. Kim JO, Cha HR, Kim E, Kweon MN. Pathological effect of IL-17A-producing TCRy $\delta+$ T cells in mouse genital mucosa against HSV-2 infection. Immunol Lett (2012) 147:34–40. doi: 10.1016/j.imlet.2012.05.006

330. Monin L, Ushakov DS, Arnesen H, Bah N, Jandke A, Muñoz-Ruiz M, et al.  $\gamma\delta$  T cells compose a developmentally regulated intrauterine population and protect against vaginal candidiasis. *Mucosal Immunol* (2020) 13:969–81. doi: 10.1038/s41385-020-0305-7

331. Perez-Zsolt D, Cantero-Pérez J, Erkizia I, Benet S, Pino M, Serra-Peinado C, et al. Dendritic cells from the cervical mucosa capture and transfer HIV-1 *via* siglec-1. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:825. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00825

332. Rodriguez-Garcia M, Barr FD, Crist SG, Fahey JV, Wira CR. Phenotype and susceptibility to HIV infection of CD4+ Th17 cells in the human female reproductive tract. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7:1375–85. doi: 10.1038/mi.2014.26

333. Cantero-Pérez J, Grau-Expósito J, Serra-Peinado C, Rosero DA, Luque-Ballesteros L, Astorga-Gamaza A, et al. Resident memory T cells are a cellular reservoir for HIV in the cervical mucosa. *Nat Commun* (2019) 10:4739. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-12732-2

334. Iyer SS, Sabula MJ, Mehta CC, Haddad LB, Brown NL, Amara RR, et al. Characteristics of HIV target CD4 T cells collected using different sampling methods from the genital tract of HIV seronegative women. *PloS One* (2017) 12: e0178193. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0178193

335. Saluzzo S, Pandey RV, Gail LM, Dingelmaier-Hovorka R, Kleissl L, Shaw L, et al. Delayed antiretroviral therapy in HIV-infected individuals leads to irreversible depletion of skin- and mucosa-resident memory T cells. *Immunity* (2021) 54:2842–2858.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2021.10.021

336. Caruso MP, Falivene J, Holgado MP, Zurita DH, Laufer N, Castro C, et al. Impact of HIV-ART on the restoration of Th17 and treg cells in blood and female genital mucosa. *Sci Rep* (2019) 9:1–16. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-38547-1

337. Kelly H, Chikandiwa A, Alemany Vilches L, Palefsky JM, de Sanjose S, Mayaud P. Association of antiretroviral therapy with anal high-risk human papillomavirus, anal intraepithelial neoplasia, and anal cancer in people living with HIV: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet HIV* (2020) 7:e262–78. doi: 10.1016/S2352-3018(19)30434-5

338. Brickman C, Palefsky JM. Human papillomavirus in the HIV-infected host: Epidemiology and pathogenesis in the antiretroviral era. *Curr HIV/AIDS Rep* (2015) 12:6–15. doi: 10.1007/s11904-014-0254-4

339. Mbuya W, McHaro R, Mhizde J, Mnkai J, Mahenge A, Mwakatima M, et al. Depletion and activation of mucosal CD4 T cells in HIV infected women with HPV associated lesions of the cervix uteri. *PloS One* (2020) 15:1–17. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0240154

340. Cao Y, Zhao J, Lei Z, Shen S, Liu C, Li D, et al. Local accumulation of FOXP3 + regulatory T cells: Evidence for an immune evasion mechanism in patients with Large condylomata acuminata. *J Immunol* (2008) 180:7681–6. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.180.11.7681

341. Pahne-Zeppenfeld J, Schröer N, Walch-Rückheim B, Oldak M, Gorter A, Hegde S, et al. Cervical cancer cell-derived interleukin-6 impairs CCR7-dependent migration of MMP-9-expressing dendritic cells. *Int J Cancer* (2014) 134:2061–73. doi: 10.1002/ijc.28549

342. Le Borgne M, Etchart N, Goubier A, Lira SA, Sirard JC, van Rooijen N, et al. Dendritic cells rapidly recruited into epithelial tissues *via* CCR6/CCL20 are responsible for CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell crosspriming *In vivo. Immunity* (2006) 24:191–201. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2006.01.005

343. Bashaw AA, Leggatt GR, Chandra J, Tuong ZK, Frazer IH. Modulation of antigen presenting cell functions during chronic HPV infection. *Papillomavirus Res* (2017) 4:58–65. doi: 10.1016/j.pvr.2017.08.002

344. Xue JS, Wang YL, Chen C, Zhu XJ, Zhu H, Hu Y. Effects of Th17 cells and IL-17 in the progression of cervical carcinogenesis with high-risk human papillomavirus infection. *Cancer Med* (2018) 7:297–306. doi: 10.1002/cam4.1279

345. Komdeur FL, Prins TM, van de Wall S, Plat A, Wisman GBA, Hollema H, et al. CD103+ tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes are tumor-reactive intraepithelial CD8+ T cells associated with prognostic benefit and therapy response in cervical cancer. *Oncoimmunology* (2017) 6:1–14. doi: 10.1080/2162402X.2017.1338230

346. Vlcek KR, Li W, Manam S, Zanotti B, Nicholson BJ, Ramsey KH, et al. The contribution of chlamydia-specific CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells to upper genital tract pathology. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2016) 94:208–12. doi: 10.1038/icb.2015.74

347. Gondek DC, Olive AJ, Stary G, Starnbach MN. CD4+ T cells are necessary and sufficient to confer protection against c. trachomatis infection in the murine upper genital tract. *J Immunol* (2012) 189:2441–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1103032

348. Perry LL, Feilzer K, Caldwell HD. Immunity to chlamydia trachomatis is mediated by T helper 1 cells through IFN-gamma-dependent and -independent pathways. *J Immunol* (1997) 158:3344–52.

349. Rixon JA, Depew CE, McSorley SJ. Th1 cells are dispensable for primary clearance of chlamydia from the female reproductive tract of mice. *PloS Pathog* (2022) 18:1–20. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1010333

350. Gondek DC, Roan NR, Starnbach MN. T Cell responses in the absence of IFNγ exacerbate uterine infection with chlamydia trachomatis. *J Immunol* (2009) 183:1313–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0900295.T

351. Labuda JC, Pham OH, Depew CE, Fong KD, Lee B, Rixon JA, et al. Circulating immunity protects the female reproductive tract from chlamydia infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2021) 118:e2104407118. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2104407118

352. Lijek RS, Helble JD, Olive AJ, Seiger KW, Starnbach MN. Pathology after chlamydia trachomatis infection is driven by nonprotective immune cells that are distinct from protective populations. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2018) 115:2216–21. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1711356115

353. Moore-Connors JM, Fraser R, Halperin SA, Wang J. CD4 + CD25 + Foxp3 + regulatory T cells promote Th17 responses and genital tract inflammation upon intracellular chlamydia muridarum infection. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:3430–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1301136

354. Efremova M, Vento-Tormo M, Teichmann SA, Vento-Tormo R. CellPhoneDB: inferring cell-cell communication from combined expression of multi-subunit ligand-receptor complexes. *Nat Protoc* (2020) 15:1484-506. doi: 10.1038/s41596-020-0292-x

355. Jin S, Guerrero-Juarez CF, Zhang L, Chang I, Ramos R, Kuan CH, et al. Inference and analysis of cell-cell communication using CellChat. *Nat Commun* (2021) 12:1–20. doi: 10.1038/s41467-021-21246-9

356. Popescu DM, Botting RA, Stephenson E, Green K, Webb S, Jardine L, et al. Decoding human fetal liver haematopoiesis. *Nature* (2019) 574:365–71. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1652-y

357. Park JE, Botting RA, Conde CD, Popescu DM, Lavaert M, Kunz DJ, et al. A cell atlas of human thymic development defines T cell repertoire formation. *Science* (2020) 367:eaay3224. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.AAY3224

358. Elmentaite R, Kumasaka N, Roberts K, Fleming A, Dann E, King HW, et al. Cells of the human intestinal tract mapped across space and time. *Nature* (2021) 597:250–5. doi: 10.1038/s41586-021-03852-1

359. Penkava F, Velasco-Herrera MDC, Young MD, Yager N, Nwosu LN, Pratt AG, et al. Single-cell sequencing reveals clonal expansions of pro-inflammatory

synovial CD8 T cells expressing tissue-homing receptors in psoriatic arthritis. Nat Commun (2020) 11:1–11. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-18513-6

360. Hegazy AN, West NR, Stubbington MJT, Wendt E, Suijker KIM, Datsi A, et al. Circulating and tissue-resident CD4+ T cells with reactivity to intestinal microbiota are abundant in healthy individuals and function is altered during inflammation. *Gastroenterology* (2017) 153:1320–1337.e16. doi: 10.1053/J.GASTRO.2017.07.047

361. Vento-Tormo R, Efremova M, Botting RA, Turco MY, Vento-Tormo M, Meyer KB, et al. Single-cell reconstruction of the early maternal-fetal interface in humans. *Nature* (2018) 563:347–53. doi: 10.1038/s41586-018-0698-6

362. Chen Y-L, Gomes T, Hardman CS, Vieira Braga FA, Gutowska-Owsiak D, Salimi M, et al. Re-evaluation of human BDCA-2+ DC during acute sterile skin inflammation. *J Exp Med* (2020) 217:e20190811. doi: 10.1084/JEM.20190811

363. McMurray JL, von Borstel A, Taher TE, Syrimi E, Taylor GS, Sharif M, et al. Transcriptional profiling of human V $\delta$ 1 T cells reveals a pathogen-driven adaptive differentiation program. *Cell Rep* (2022) 39:110858. doi: 10.1016/J.CELREP.2022.110858

364. Domínguez Conde C, Xu C, Jarvis LB, Rainbow DB, Wells SB, Gomes T, et al. Cross-tissue immune cell analysis reveals tissue-specific features in humans. *Science* (2022) 376:6594. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.ABL5197

365. Reynolds G, Vegh P, Fletcher J, Poyner EFM, Stephenson E, Goh I, et al. Developmental cell programs are co-opted in inflammatory skin disease. *Science* (2021) 371:6527. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.ABA6500

366. Suo C, Dann E, Goh I, Jardine L, Kleshchevnikov V, Park JE, et al. Mapping the developing human immune system across organs. *Science* (2022) 376:6597. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.ABO0510

#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Yuekang Xu, Anhui Normal University, China

REVIEWED BY Rick I. Meijer, Radboud University Medical Centre, Netherlands Mehdi Benamar, Harvard Medical School, United States Yongjian Liu, Washington University in St. Louis, United States

\*CORRESPONDENCE Ekaterina K. Koltsova Ekaterina.Koltsova@cshs.org

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 09 July 2022 ACCEPTED 23 August 2022 PUBLISHED 05 October 2022

#### CITATION

Márquez-Sánchez AC and Koltsova EK (2022) Immune and inflammatory mechanisms of abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Front. Immunol.* 13:989933. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.989933

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Márquez-Sánchez and Koltsova. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the

Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does

not comply with these terms.

# Immune and inflammatory mechanisms of abdominal aortic aneurysm

#### Ana Cristina Márquez-Sánchez and Ekaterina K. Koltsova\*

Department of Medicine, Department of Biomedical Sciences, Research Division in Immunology, Cedars-Sinai Cancer Institute, Smidt Heart Institute, Cedars-Sinai Medical Center, Los Angeles, CA, United States

Abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA) is a life-threatening cardiovascular disease. Immune-mediated infiltration and a destruction of the aortic wall during AAA development plays significant role in the pathogenesis of this disease. While various immune cells had been found in AAA, the mechanisms of their activation and function are still far from being understood. A better understanding of mechanisms regulating the development of aberrant immune cell activation in AAA is essential for the development of novel preventive and therapeutic approaches. In this review we summarize current knowledge about the role of immune cells in AAA and discuss how pathogenic immune cell activation is regulated in this disease.

#### KEYWORDS

abdominal aortic aneurysm, inflammation, immune cells, cytokines, microbiota, vascular immunology, tissue microenvironment

## Introduction

Cardiovascular diseases (CVD) are the leading cause of death globally with an estimated ~18 millions of annual deaths (up to 32% of global deaths) (1) and high prevalence in both high and low income countries (2). Abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA) is a CVD characterized by abdominal aorta dilatation exceeding the diameter of aorta by 50%, caused by immune cell-mediated inflammation and degradation of the medial layer; eventually followed by aortic rupture and bleeding that is often sudden and fatal. AAA affects about 5% of the population and represent 15th most frequent cause of mortality in the US, where each year ~200,000 people are diagnosed with AAA. Smoking, age (> 60 years old), hypertension, atherosclerosis, and male gender are established AAA risk factors (3–8). Although new potential therapies have been recently proposed for AAA treatment, including nanoparticles loaded with antihypertensive drugs, statins or inhibitors of vascular endothelial growth factor receptor (VEGFR) (9, 10), the current standard of care is still mostly limited to surgery at late stages of the disease (11, 12). Despite significant progress in the

understanding of pathophysiology of AAA (3, 13–16), immune and inflammatory mechanisms controlling this disease pathogenesis only recently started to come to light as a mainstream and pivotal players. Nowadays, chronic inflammation caused by the infiltration and activation of various immune cells is an important driver of AAA (3, 5, 6). Yet, factors regulating immune cell recruitment and activation in AAA remains incompletely understood. Here we discuss recent data on immune and inflammatory mechanisms implicated to the control of AAA development and briefly highlight local and systemic factors impacting immune cell activation in this disease.

# Immune cells in abdominal aortic aneurysm

### Innate immune cells

Myeloid cells, including neutrophils, monocytes, macrophages and dendritic cells (DC) play diverse and important roles in inflammation, immunity and tissue repair (17). They also contribute to the aortic inflammation and vessel destruction during AAA (6, 16, 18, 19). Early myeloid cell infiltration in the aortic wall is considered to be a hallmark of AAA development both in mice and humans (20, 21), suggesting that these cells could contribute to initial steps of aortic wall destruction (Figure 1).

#### **Neutrophils**

Neutrophils, cells of bone marrow origin, are the most abundant circulating leukocytes in the human immune system and the first effector cells to be recruited to the site of injury, infection or inflammation. Neutrophils represent one of the most prevalent cell populations found in the aneurysm and are detected even in early lesions (19). Neutrophils are capable to release different types of granules containing various bioactive molecules such as myeloperoxidase (MPO), neutrophil elastase (NE), defensins, cathepsin G, azurodicin, and endotoxinneutralizing proteins (22), NADPH oxidase (NOX) and matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) (23–25). The latter are highly abundant in human and mouse AAA tissues (26–28). Activated neutrophils produce extracellular traps (NETs), a web-like defense structures to trap foreign cells, growth factors, cytokines, proteases



#### FIGURE 1

Immune networks in aortic abdominal aneurysm. Various immune cells are found in the aorta with AAA. The composition and activation status of immune cells infiltrating the aortic wall during AAA development is dynamic and changes through the course of disease development. Activated immune cells contribute to the inflammatory environment in the aortic wall and VSMC apoptosis resulting in the destruction of the aorta and progressive growth of AAA eventually leading to rupture. NK, Natural Killer; MF, macrophages; Tregs, T regulatory cells; NF, neutrophils;  $\gamma\delta$  T cells, Th1, T helper 1 cells; Th2, T helper 2 cells; DC, dendritic cells; VSMC, vascular smooth muscle cells; IgM, immunoglobulin M; IgG, immunoglobulin G; MMPs, matrix metalloproteinases; GM-CSF, granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor; IL, Interleukin; ECM, Extracellular Matrix; AT1aR, Angiotensin II Receptor Type 1; TLR, Toll-like Receptor; PVAT, perivascular adipose tissue; Ang II, Angiotensin II.

and expose them to effector protein (29). NETs are long intersecting fibers consisting of released neutrophil DNA, and histones 3 and 4 (H3 and H4) as well as cytoplasm-derived effector molecules MPO, NE, and cathepsin G (29). Neutrophils play essential and diverse roles in CVD (5, 18, 30-32). NETs production in atherosclerosis is triggered by inflammatory stimuli including LPS and cholesterol crystals (29, 31, 33, 34). Hypochlorous acid generated by MPO oxidizes circulating LDL, contributing to the activation of macrophages and foam cell formation (22). Neutrophil NETs promote inflammation facilitating the activation of Th17 cells and macrophages regulating the release of IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-18 and other proinflammatory cytokines (29). Moreover, NETs induce apoptosis of vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMC) leading to the thinning of the fibrous cap and eventual plaque rupture (29). In myocardial infarction (MI), the recruitment and infiltration of neutrophils has been also associated with cardiac damage, but nevertheless neutrophils are needed for healing processes after MI. Neutropenic mice were characterized by increased fibrosis and heart failure because of altered macrophage polarization skewed to a highly inflammatory state with low phagocytic capacity (29).

NLR (Neutrophil to Lymphocyte Ratio) was recently suggested as a prognostic marker for AAA patients, where high frequency of neutrophils in circulation in comparison with lymphocytes predicted a poor prognosis and mortality in patients with ruptured aneurysm (35-38). It has been shown that neutrophils, neutrophil-derived IL-8 and NETs elements were elevated in plasma and tissue of patients with AAA suggesting enhanced neutrophil activation (18, 33, 34). The recruitment of neutrophils is facilitated by CXCL1, CCL2, CCL5 and CXCL8 chemokines (22, 39) that are mainly produced by pro-inflammatory macrophages and are elevated in serum and aorta from humans (40-42) and mice with AAA (43). The depletion of neutrophils or genetic ablation of neutrophil-specific genes (e.g., MPO, MMP-9) attenuates AAA development, suggesting overall pathogenic role for these cells in AAA (3, 19, 44, 45). Several types of neutrophil-derived effector molecules including NETs were detected in the intraluminal thrombus of patients with advanced AAA (23, 31). In elastase mouse model, NETs citrullinated (cit-) H3 and neutrophil elastase were found in the adventitia and at the border of intima and media; and depositions of cit- H3 and H4 were found in the intraluminal thrombus where they co-localized with IL-1 $\beta$  (18). Both Angiotensin (Ang) II and NADPH oxidase-derived ROS were also shown to stimulate NETs formation (38) and inhibition of NETosis by altering the function of PAD enzyme family significantly limits aneurysm development (46, 47). Altogether, these studies imply neutrophils as important inflammatory regulators of AAA. Nevertheless, mechanisms triggering NETosis as well as interaction of neutrophils with other cell types within AAA lesions require further investigation. It also remains to be determined whether neutrophils initiate the destruction of the aortic wall in AAA or simply work as a first responders to the injury driven by some other factors.

#### Monocytes

Monocytes, originated from the bone marrow, play crucial roles in host defense and contribute to various chronic inflammatory diseases, including CVD (6, 48-60). In humans, three populations of monocytes have been described based on CD14 and CD16 surface expression. Classical monocytes represent up to 90% of circulating monocytes and are characterized by CD14<sup>++</sup> and CD16<sup>-</sup> expression, high surface expression of CCR2, CD62L (L-selectin), and low levels of CX3CR1. Non-classical monocytes are characterized by CD14<sup>+</sup> CD16<sup>++</sup> surface phenotype, high levels of CX3CR1 and low CCR2. The third population has an "intermediate" phenotype of CD14<sup>++</sup> CD16<sup>+</sup> and was suggested to have pro-inflammatory and enhanced phagocytic properties (6). In mice, two homologous populations Ly6C<sup>high</sup> (classical) and Ly6C<sup>low</sup> (non-classical) had been described. Ly6C<sup>high</sup> monocytes are equivalent to human classical monocytes, and were shown to promote inflammatory responses and perform antimicrobial and phagocytic functions. Ly6C<sup>low</sup> monocytes, corresponding to human non-classical monocytes, are involved in vessel patrolling, immune surveillance and tissue repair. Monocytes had been implicated to the pathogenesis of various CVD, and elevated numbers of circulating monocytes had been associated with atherosclerosis, myocardial infarction and AAA (6, 20). Several studies described changes in circulating monocytes in patients with AAA. While one study showed a reduction of classical monocytes in circulation and augmented proportion of intermediate monocytes, an increase of classical monocytes or no alterations in their presence had been also reported (16, 61-63). In mice Ang II infusion, which heightens blood pressure and drives AAA development, was shown to increase number of circulating Ly6C<sup>high</sup> monocytes (6, 16), while the administration of angiopoietin 2 reduced circulating Ly6C<sup>high</sup> monocytes and attenuated AAA (64). Moreover, mice lacking CCR2 were protected from AAA due to the limited recruitment of monocytes to the aorta along with low IL-6 and CCL2 expression (65). The role of CD11b, an integrin subunit expressed on monocytes, but also on macrophages and facilitating the recruitment of immune cells to the site of inflammation, had been investigated in AAA. Higher levels of CD11b on circulating monocytes from patients with AAA compared to healthy subjects have been reported (6, 26). In vitro experiments showed that monocytes from patients with AAA are more capable for adhesion and transmigration. However, the knockout of CD11b (Itgam<sup>-/-</sup>) did not significantly affect the incidence of AAA, but nevertheless reduced maximum abdominal aortic diameter, macrophage infiltration, MMP-9 and IL-6 expression, as well as elastin and collagen degradation (66).

Monocytes differentiate from hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells (HSPC); and Ang II was shown to activate

those cells and stimulate myelopoiesis in the bone marrow (20). Another source of monocytes is a spleen where extramedullar hematopoiesis occurs (67, 68). Spleen-derived monocytes were shown to contribute to atherosclerosis, myocardial infarction and AAA (16, 69–71). Recent study demonstrated that in AAA acute mobilization of monocytes from the spleen to the circulation was dependent on Triggering Receptor Expressed on Myeloid Cells (TREM)1 and driven by Ang II *via* AT1R (21). Moreover, TREM 1 was also shown to regulate CD62L expression thereby facilitating monocyte infiltration into the aortic wall during AAA development (21).

The role of non-classical Ly6C<sup>low</sup> monocytes in AAA had been also suggested in studies utilizing NR4A1 (Nuclear receptor subfamily 4 group A transcription factor) deficient mice. The reduction of Ly6C<sup>low</sup> monocytes in these animals was associated with augmented AAA and elevated elastin destruction, suggesting potentially protective role of this monocyte subset (72). While these data imply that circulating monocytes play important roles in AAA, a detailed contribution of monocyte subsets, their cooperation with neutrophils and mechanisms controlling monocyte output in AAA remains to be elucidated.

#### Macrophages

Monocytes recruited to the aortic tissue are capable to further differentiate into macrophages or dendritic cells (DC) (73). Monocytes-derived macrophages are generally classified into "inflammatory" and "tissue repair" subsets, both of which had been implicated to AAA development (3, 6). While the localization of macrophages in AAA had been established (61, 74), macrophage polarization at different stages of the disease requires further investigation. Single-cell RNA sequencing of aortas showed about 5-fold early expansion of pro-inflammatory macrophages in CaCl<sub>2</sub>-induced AAA, while tissue-repair subset was not affected, suggesting the predominance of inflammatory macrophages (75).

Inflammatory macrophages acquire their phenotype upon activation with a vast variety of stimuli, including LPS, ROS, fatty acids, inflammatory cytokines or local hypoxia in the aortic wall (76–79). Inflammatory macrophages are characterized by elevated expression of pro-inflammatory mediators such as IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, TNF, IL-12, IL-23, MMPs, NOS2 and chemokines including CCL2 and CXCL1, in turn regulating the recruitment and activation of other immune cells as well as VSMC apoptosis (6). The expression of these pro-inflammatory molecules is particularly prominent at the advanced stages of AAA. Moreover, Ang II was suggested to promote macrophage activation *via* upregulation of TLR4 (80).

The role of various macrophage-derived cytokines and bioactive molecules had been investigated in multiple studies using pharmacological or genetic approaches, however many studies reported the conflicting results depending on the model used. For example, pharmacological blockade or knockout of IL-1 $\beta$  was shown to reduce AAA in CaCl<sub>2</sub> model (81). However,

recent study by Batra et al. using the same mouse model of AAA came to the opposite conclusions and showed that  $Il1\beta^{-/-}$  or Il1r-/- mice were not protected from the disease development, and  $Il1r^{-/-}$  mice develop even larger AAA (82). Serum IL-1 $\beta$ levels were elevated in patients with AAA, which particularly was linked to rs35829419 polymorphism of NLRP3 common allele (83). Indeed heightened expression of NLRP3 inflammasome had been detected in AAA tissue (83). The genetic inactivation of NLRP3, or other inflammasome components (caspase-1 or ASC) reduced the incidence of AAA and ECM degradation in mice infused with Ang II (83). Activation of TLR4 can induce MMP9 expression in VSMC and macrophages, while expression of these entities was reversed in Tlr4<sup>-/-</sup> mice (80, 84). Similar results were observed with TLR4 antagonist, Eritoran (80). Recent study also documented higher TLR4 and MMP9 expression in lymphocytes rather than macrophages in human AAA (85).

Extracellular matrix degradation mediated by MMPs is a hallmark of AAA. Elevated serum MMP9 served as a prognostic marker for AAA (34), and it is known that genetic ablation of MMP9 and MMP2 halts AAA development in CaCl<sub>2</sub> model (86, 87). Adoptively transferred WT macrophages promoted AAA growth in  $Mmp9^{-/-}$  but not  $Mmp2^{-/-}$  mice, suggesting the importance of MMPs in macrophages and collaborative action between MMP2 and MMP9 (86, 87).

TNF, a major macrophage-derived cytokine (88) was suggested to contribute to AAA in calcium chloride model (82), and its genetic ablation or pharmacological inhibition of TNF limited AAA development (89). At the same time the ablation of its main receptor TNFR1 (p55) in  $Ldlr^{-/-}$  mice subjected to Ang II infusion did not significantly affect AAA formation, but strongly reduced atherosclerosis (90).

Elevated levels of IL-6, which is presumably myeloid cell derived, had been detected in serum and aortic tissue from patients with AAA (91). The production of IL-6 in aneurysm tissue is directly regulated by Ang II signaling (92); and IL-6 ablation protects from endothelial dysfunction induced by Ang II (93).

The role of IL-12 and IL-23 cytokines in AAA was suggested but different studies reported conflicting results. Antibodymediated blockade of IL-12p40 at early stages of the AAA reduced aortic diameter and limited macrophage infiltration in elastase perfusion model (75). However, knockout of IL-12p40 resulted in augmented AAA development in Ang II model (94). While the observed difference in phenotypes may be due to different models used, it is important to note that p40 is a shared subunit between IL-23 and IL-12, and therefore genetic inactivation likely affects both cytokines. These data suggest that the results using neutralization or genetic knockout of one of the subunits of heterodimeric cytokines should be interpreted with caution. Moreover, both IL-12 and IL-23 are implicated in the regulation of microbiota, the effect of which has to be considered. Recent studies identified among CD11b<sup>+</sup>CD68<sup>+</sup>Adgre1<sup>+</sup> macrophages a unique subset marked by Netrin 1 expression. Netrin 1 (Ntn1) is a protein of the laminin family, which was suggested to be involved into the axon guidance and cell migration (95). *Ntn1*-positive macrophages expressed high amounts of pro-inflammatory and pro-angiogenic markers including MMP3, while macrophages with lower levels of *Ntn1* exhibited anti-inflammatory phenotype and expressed high level of macrophage mannose receptor 1 (*Mrc1*) and *Scd1*, *Cd36*, *Cydec*, *Dgat2*, *Apoc1* genes. Hematopoietic cellspecific Netrin-1 deficiency, meanwhile, prevented AAA formation (95).

Exosomes are lipid bilayer nanoparticles containing RNA and proteins that mediate cell-cell communication. They are produced by macrophages and other cell types as communication tools (96). Increased presence of exosomes has been associated with CVD, including AAA where exosomes were detected in the adventitia, mostly in areas of macrophage accumulation (97). *In vitro* experiments suggest that macrophage exosomes mediate VSMC migration and metabolism by modulating the expression of MMP2 in JNKand p38-dependent manner. Inhibition of exosome formation by GW4869 reduced AAA progression, preserved elastin integrity and decreased MMP2 expression in a mouse model (96).

Tissue repair macrophages, known to perform tissue surveillance and tissue repair functions, are also implicated in AAA development (98). This subset of macrophages becomes more abundant at the late stages of the disease development, which might represent a compensatory mechanism to prevent further AAA expansion or rectify tissue injury. While Ang II stimulates Ly6C<sup>high</sup> monocyte infiltration, it was also suggested to regulate the switch from pro-inflammatory to tissue repair macrophage phenotype (99). Also, coagulation factor XIIIa was shown to promote macrophage differentiation toward tissue repair phenotype in the aneurysm (6). Cytokines produced by this subset of macrophages, such as IL-10 and TGFB, had been shown to play an important protective role in AAA. Increased IL-10 systemic level correlated with reduced AAA diameter and dissection in elastase model in rabbits (100) and Apoe<sup>-/-</sup> mice infused with Ang II (101). Infusion of recombinant IL-10 promoted smooth muscle cells proliferation in the aorta (100), and systemic induction of IL-10 by its overexpression increased accumulation of FoxP3<sup>+</sup> Tregs in aortic tissue reducing the inflammation and diameter of AAA (101). Transforming growth factor (TGF- $\beta$ ) was shown play a protective role in AAA, since antibody neutralization of TGF- $\beta$  augments AAA severity accompanied by macrophage accumulation in the aortic wall and enhanced ECM degradation (102). VSMC specific deletion of TGFBR2, however, seems to protect from the development of thoracic but not abdominal aneurysms, implying that TGF $\beta$  could act through different cell types at different part of the aorta (103).

Tissue resident macrophages. Aortas also harbor tissue resident macrophages, which originate from yolk sac during development (104, 105). These macrophages are also heterogeneous and can be polarized toward anti-inflammatory or tissue repair subsets. In cardiac repair, they play an important role in tissue regeneration and were shown to remove debris, regulate extracellular matrix (ECM), and stimulate cardiomyocytes proliferation (106), but their exact role in AAA has not been fully dissected yet. Single cell RNAseq analysis of elastase-driven AAA and healthy vessels revealed that CX3CR1<sup>+</sup> (yolk-sac derived) macrophages are the most abundant subset in healthy aorta representing 62.5% of total macrophage population, while bone marrow derived macrophages (CCR2<sup>+</sup>Ly6C2<sup>low</sup>F4/80<sup>low</sup>CD11b<sup>low</sup>H2-Aa<sup>low</sup>) start to dominate in AAA lesions (107). Another tissue resident subset of Flt3<sup>+</sup> macrophages is increased in AAA and expresses pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines such as CCL3, IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-10 (107), suggesting their contribution to cell recruitment and activation. A trans-differentiation of VSMCs toward a "macrophage-like" phenotype was demonstrated in atherosclerotic disease (108), however the relevance of this mechanism to AAA remains to be determined.

The interplay between monocytes, macrophages and neutrophils could also be implicated to their reciprocal activation during AAA pathogenesis. Early monocytes infiltration in the aortic wall in AAA and differentiation toward inflammatory macrophage subset with the subsequent production of CXCL1 may further facilitate neutrophil recruitment, contributing to the aortic wall destruction. Conversely, neutrophils produce IL-6 known to contribute to pro-inflammatory macrophage activation (6). Moreover, macrophage macropinocytosis was linked to the engulfment of NETs, and a negative correlation between the density of macrophages and NETs in AAA was observed (109).

### Dendritic cells

Dendritic cells (DC) are professional antigen presenting cells that link innate and adaptive immune responses (6). DC activate T cells and also contribute to innate immune responses via secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines, including TNF, IL-12, IL-23 and others as well as chemokines (105, 110). Dendritic cells can be divided on conventional DC, plasmacytoid DC, lymphoid DC and inflammatory DC subsets. The latter differentiate from the recruited monocytes at the site of inflammation (111). DC had been detected in AAA (45, 112) and depletion of CD11c<sup>+</sup> DC using DTR-driven approaches led to the reduction in maximum diameter of AAA in Ang II-driven model (112). Depletion of DC lowered numbers of circulating CD44<sup>high</sup> CD62L<sup>low</sup> effector CD4 T cells, CD44<sup>high</sup> CD62L<sup>low</sup> effector CD8 T cells and B cells. Moreover, DC depletion also attenuated SRA matrix degradation by limiting neutrophil elastase activity, resulting in limited elastin degradation and heightened collagen content (112). Plasmacytoid DC activation in AAA has been linked to NET formation due to their ability to produce cathelicidin and type I IFNs (45). Therefore, DC were suggested to promote lymphocyte and neutrophil infiltration and activation, and regulate matrix content and organization. Nevertheless, the putative self-antigens presented by DC in AAA are not known and mechanisms driving initial DC accumulation and activation in AAA remains to be elucidated.

#### Mast cells

Mast cells had been detected in AAA lesions in outer media and adventitia, and their number correlated with AAA diameter (113). Mast cells are known to produce proteases such as tryptase and chymase, inhibition of which is explored as a therapeutic approach for AAA in animal models (114). Immunoglobulin E (IgE) is a signature molecule of allergic responses activating FceR1 on mast cells. Apoe-'-Ige-'- mice infused with Ang-II or treated with CaCl2 were protected from AAA and neutralization of IgE by antibodies reduced AAA formation and inflammation in the aorta (115, 116). Amelioration of the disease was accompanied by limited recruitment of neutrophils and lowered expression of MIP-2a and CXCL5 in AAA tissue (116). One of the suggested mechanisms was via TNF produced by mast cells, which was regulated by metalloendopeptidase Meprin-a (Mep1A). Mast cell-derived TNF regulated MMP2 production and VSMC apoptosis in AAA; and the Mep1A deficiency ameliorated the disease (117). These observations provide an important largely unexplored link between allergic inflammation and AAA development and warrant detailed investigation in future studies.

#### NK and ILC cells

Both Natural killer (NK) and Innate lymphoid cells (ILC) are professional innate cytotoxic cells capable of producing cytokines, such as IFNy, or cytotoxic molecules, such as FasL (CD95L), perforin and granzymes. They typically act to eliminate infected, stressed, senescent or transformed cells (118). NK cells represent a potent source of inflammatory IFNy, and their pathologic role in atherosclerosis had been previously suggested (119). Immunohistochemistry and microarray analysis of human AAA tissue revealed elevated presence of NK cells in AAA tissue along with upregulated granzyme B and other cytotoxic markers (120, 121). Hematopoietic deficiency of CD95L, a transmembrane protein regulating cell death or pro-survival pathways (122), significantly reduced AAA formation in CaCl<sub>2</sub> model, which was associated with lowered infiltration of macrophages and T cells along with limited MMP-2 and MMP-9 expression (123).

Innate lymphoid cells (ILC) comprise of three major populations (ILC1, ILC2 and ILC3) which are characterized by

distinct functions and spectrum of produced cytokines (124). ILCs can be typically found at mucosal surfaces, in the adventitia of arteries, pericardium, adipose tissue as well as liver (124, 125). While ILC1 are known producers of IFNy, ILC2 represents a critical source of type 2 cytokines such as IL-4, IL-5, IL-9 and IL-13 (125). ILC2 were implicated to the regulation of metabolic homeostasis, obesity, helminth infection and allergic lung inflammation (126-128). In atherosclerosis-prone mice fed with high fat diet (HFD) ILC2 cells were found in para-aortic fat tissue and were characterized by pro-inflammatory gene expression profile (124). Also, NK cells expressing IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13 were associated with the development of AAA in early studies, nowadays would be probably classified as ILC2 (120). NK cell mediated IL-13 production can induce MMP-2, -9, -13 and -14 in pulmonary diseases (129), thereby hinting at its potential role in AAA progression via similar mechanisms. ILC3 are RORyt-dependent cells, which produce IL-17A and IL-22 cytokines (130). The role of these cells in CVD only recently attracted attention and was discussed elsewhere (131), while their role in AAA have not yet been examined.

#### iNKT

Invariant Natural Killer T (iNKT) cells express TCRB and NK1.1 surface markers. NKT cells recognize non-classical antigens, including lipids, presented in the context of MHC-I and MHC-I-like molecules, including CD1d (132). In vascular diseases, NKT cells has been implicated in the progression of atherosclerosis (57, 133). In human AAA tissue, an increased proportion of activated Va24Ja18<sup>+</sup>NKT subsets in the media was reported (134). Elevated presence of iNKT cells in AAA had been also found in Apoe<sup>-/-</sup> mice infused with Ang II, especially after the treatment with  $\alpha$ -galactosylceramide ( $\alpha$ GC), a synthetic glycolipid that activates iNKT cells via CD1d. That correlated with increased incidence of AAA. Histopathological, immunofluorescent staining and RNAseq results also showed more severe infiltration by inflammatory cells in the Ang II+  $\alpha$ GC group (134). Interestingly, opposite results were found in another study, where activation of iNKT cells by  $\alpha$ GC attenuated Ang II-mediated AAA in obese ob/ob mice via induction of antiinflammatory macrophage polarization (135). Overall this points out to possible iNKT role in AAA development but complimentary "loss-of-function" experiments are still missing.

## Adaptive immunity

### T cells

T cells represent a key arm of adaptive immunity and are composed of  $CD4^{+}TCR\beta^{+}$  (helper) and  $CD8^{+}TCR\beta^{+}$  (cytotoxic) subsets. Depending on environmental cues CD4 T cells can differentiated toward Th1, Th2, Th17, Th22, regulatory T (Treg,

CD4<sup>+</sup>FoxP3<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup>) and more recently described Tfh lineages (136), most of which have been found in AAA (93, 105, 137). T helper subsets are characterized by the production of subset-specific cytokines impacting the inflammatory environment at the site of inflammation (138). Degradation of ECM proteins such as elastin and collagen progressing during AAA development is accompanied by CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells infiltration (116). Recent study utilizing RNAseq on sorted "bulk/ conventional" CD4 T cells revealed that CXCR6/CXCL16 axis is necessary for the recruitment of CD4 T cells to AAA. CD4 T cells were shown to produce GM-CSF, which in turn controls the recruitment and polarization of pro-inflammatory monocytes to the aortic wall through upregulation of CCL2 and activation of IRF5 (interferon regulatory factor 5) (139).

#### Th subsets: Th1 and Th2

Th1 cells are characterized by production of IFNy, which plays a pro-inflammatory role in atherosclerosis (140-142). In AAA, however, the role of IFNy is not clearly defined. Early studies showed that administration of recombinant IFNy into mice lacking CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells promotes aneurysm development (143). However, IFNy deficiency was also associated with augmented AAA in Ang II-induced mouse model, suggesting a protective role for this cytokine in AAA (7). The proposed mechanism suggests that IFNy is a regulator of CXCL10 expression in AAA, which in turn controls the recruitment of protective effector T cells (7). However, CXCL10 can also attract NK cells, which are considered pathogenic in AAA because of the production of so-called "type 2" cytokines (IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13) in antigen-independent, innate immune mode manner. Moreover, the neutralization of IFNy by antibodies did not protect mice from AAA (144). Overall while these observations put IFNy as an important player in AAA, they warrant further studies of its role at different stages of this disease, mechanisms of its induction, cell specificity of IFNyR signaling as well as cell type specific mechanisms of IFNγ production.

Th2 helper subset is characterized by the production of "type 2 cytokines" such as IL-4 and IL-5; and in that capacity these cells are similar to ILC2 and NK cells. These cytokines contribute to the control of B cell activation and clonal expansion (136, 145). They were shown to suppress early atherosclerotic lesions, however IL-4 deficiency only slightly alters the course of the disease (146, 147). IL-5 deficiency was shown to accelerate atherosclerosis (148). However, in AAA Th2 cells producing IL-4 and IL-5 were suggested to be pathogenic, particularly due to the ability to induce VSMC apoptosis (149, 150). The shift from Th1 to Th2 was associated with AAA augmentation (151). In humans, however, large AAA were characterized by Th1 cytokines profile whereas Th2 response was a predominant in patients with small aneurysms (152). The difficulty to assign a specific role for Th2 cells in AAA is related to the fact that type II

cytokines can be also produced by NK cells and ILC2 (153, 154). The specific cellular source of type 2 cytokines had not been explicitly studied in AAA and future studies addressing cell specificity will be important.

#### Th17 cells

Th17 helper subset is regulated by the transcription factor RORyt and known to produce characteristic cytokines IL-17A, IL-17F and IL-22. Th17 cells are dependent on IL-23, IL-6 and IL-1 $\beta$  cytokines derived from myeloid and epithelial cells (155). Th17 cells play a pro-inflammatory, disease-promoting role in many inflammatory pathologies, including atherosclerosis (156-158) and had been implicated to AAA. IL-17A genetic deletion in elastase model of AAA attenuated the disease development and limited inflammatory cell infiltration (8). Similar phenotype was also observed in the Ang II-infusion model, where genetic and pharmacological neutralization of IL-17 or use of RORyt antagonist limited the disease (91, 159). Conversely, SOCS3 (suppressor of cytokine signaling 3) overexpression and reduction of IL-17A expression accelerated AAA (160). It is important to note that SOCS3 has multiple downstream targets beside IL-17A, for instance IL-10, which has its own, protective function in AAA. As Th17 cells expansion is driven by IL-23, its genetic and pharmacological ablation mitigated AAA, which was associated with reduced IL-12p40 production and lowered MMP expression (94).

Overall, more mechanistic studies better dissecting cell type specific responses are needed to elucidate the relative contribution of Th1 versus Th2 versus Th17 or other subsets of CD4 T cells in comparison with other cell types producing similar cytokines in AAA (161).

#### **Regulatory T cells**

Tregs are professional suppressors of immune and inflammatory responses known to inhibit the activation of other T cells and innate immune cells, thereby controlling the inflammation, autoimmunity, and anti-tumor immunity (162). Tregs had been detected in aortic tissue and their protective role in atherosclerosis had been demonstrated in multiple studies (163, 164). Tregs were also implicated to AAA pathogenesis by suppressing inflammatory cell accumulation (mainly macrophages and T cells) and proinflammatory molecules expression including CCL2, IL-6 and ICAM-1 (165, 166). Prostanoids and eicosanoids are essential inflammatory mediators associated with AAA development, and cyclooxygenase COX2, an enzyme regulating the conversion of arachidonic acid to prostanoids and eicosanoids, expression is upregulated in patients with AAA (167). Tregs can suppress COX2 expression by myeloid cells, thereby limiting AAA (168).

T cell co-inhibitory molecule cytotoxic T lymphocyte associated antigen-4 (CTLA4) is known to act as a potent negative regulator of immune responses (169). Overexpression of CTLA4 in CTLA-4 transgenic *Apoe<sup>-/-</sup>* mice fed with WD and

infused with Ang II limited AAA incidence by 66%, reduced the diameter of abdominal aorta and mortality by 26% (110). These effects led to lowered number of accumulated CD4 T cells and downregulated expression of CD80 and CD86 (ligands for CTLA-4) on CD11c<sup>+</sup> dendritic cells in lymphoid tissues. CD11c depletion led to reduced accumulation of macrophages and CD4 T cells, attenuating aortic inflammation, preserved vessel integrity, and decreased AAA and aortic rupture (110). In atherosclerosis Tregs in the aorta were shown to lose their suppressing anti-inflammatory properties converting to proinflammatory subsets. The conversion was mediated by the environment in atherosclerotic plaque characterized by local hypoxia, dyslipidemia and overproduction of pro-inflammatory cytokines. During atherosclerosis development Tregs were shown to lose FoxP3 (Treg specific transcription factor) expression, thereby switching to exTregs and upregulating transcription factors typical for other Th subsets, for instance to Th1 or Tfh (follicular helper cells) (170-173). It remains to be determined whether such conversion also takes place in AAA.

Pharmacological treatment with statins has been widely used in CVD, in part due to their immunomodulatory properties. Simvastatin and Treg depletion with anti-CD25 antibody in *Apoe<sup>-/-</sup>* mice subjected to Ang II infusion lowered the incidence and severity of AAA accompanied by reduced VSMC apoptosis and ROS production in the aortic wall (174). In patients with AAA receiving simvastatin, the levels of Ang II signaling marker caveolin-1 and Nrf2 activation were decreased (175), while protective eNOS expression was increased (176), suggesting its beneficial effect in AAA.

# T follicular helper cells and T follicular regulatory helper cells

T follicular helper cells (Tfh) are localized in the germinal centers of secondary lymphoid organs where they regulate antibody class switching in B cells thereby controlling humoral immunity. Tfh are characterized by the expression of transcriptional factor Bcl-6 (B cell lymphoma 6) as well as CXCR5 and PD-1 (programmed death-1) (177, 178). A circulating subpopulation is characterized by CXCR3 and CCR6 expression and can be divided on cTfh1 (CXCR3<sup>+</sup>CCR6<sup>-</sup>; producing IFNy), cTfh2 (CXCR3<sup>-</sup>CCR6<sup>-</sup>; secreting IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13), and cTfh17 (CXCR3<sup>-</sup>CCR6<sup>+</sup>; producing IL-17A and IL-22) subsets (179). Tfh cells have been implicated to the regulation of autoimmune and inflammatory diseases including CVD. Their presence had been detected in the aortic wall (180) and CXCR3+ Tfh cells were found elevated in atherogenic environment (177, 178). Moreover, decreased frequency of cTfh1 and increased frequency of cTfh2 and cTfh17 had been described in patients with atherosclerosis compared to healthy controls (179). The genetic ablation of Bcl-6 in CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells slightly reduce atherosclerotic plaque size in Apoe<sup>-/-</sup> mice (178).

T follicular regulatory helper cells (Tfr) are Tfh cells that also express FoxP3 as well as IL-10 and TGF $\beta$ . Tfr cells were shown

to suppress the activation of Tfh cells upon adoptive transfer to *Apoe<sup>-/-</sup>* mice causing marked decrease of Thf population along with atherosclerotic plaque size (181). However, the role of these cells in AAA is yet to be investigated.

## CD8 T cells

Much less is known about the contribution of CD8 cytotoxic T cells to AAA development. Early studies found CD8<sup>+</sup>CD28<sup>-</sup> IFN $\gamma$  producing T cells in AAA tissue and in circulation. Besides, a population of CD8 T cells lacking CD27 (that allows accumulation of CD8 T cells in tissues) was detected in human AAA lesions but not peripheral blood, suggesting a potential unique role of this subset of CD8 T cells in AAA (182). More recently, the role of CD8 T cells was assessed in the elastase model of AAA utilizing *Cd8<sup>-/-</sup>* animals and transgenic CD8 T cells. The study suggested that CD8, but not CD4 T cell derived IFN $\gamma$  activates MMP9 and MMP2, thereby enhancing AAA development (183).

## $\gamma\delta$ T cells

 $\gamma\delta$  T cells is a subset of T lymphocytes that can directly recognize antigen without APC and produce IL-17 and IFNγ. γδ T cells were detected in atherosclerotic aortas and were suggested to regulate neutrophil activation in IL-17 dependent manner (184). In humans, no difference in proportions of CD4, CD8, and  $\gamma \delta 1^+$  T cells were detected between aneurysm tissue and PBMCs (185). At the same time  $\gamma \delta 2^+$  T cells were found in greater numbers in aorta, and the frequency of Tregs was significantly lower in AAA compared to PBMCs (185). The number of CXCR5 expressing V82<sup>+</sup> T cells was significantly increased in aneurysm tissue compared to normal aorta or PBMCs from patients with aneurysm. Moreover, the frequency of IL-17A<sup>+</sup> cells in AAA was significantly higher among  $\gamma \delta 2^+$  T cells compared to CD4 or CD8 T cells. Importantly, IL-17Aproducing  $\gamma \delta 2^+$  T cells were found only in the aortic tissue, implying their potential role in the progression of AAA (185). In experimental model,  $\gamma\delta$  T cell deficiency inhibited the inflammatory response in the aorta and attenuated AAA, suggesting overall pro-inflammatory AAA-promoting role for  $\gamma\delta$  T cells (184).

### B cells

B cells represent another key arm of adaptive immunity performing their functions *via* antibody and cytokine production as well as antigen presentation. Two types of B cells had been described: B1 and B2 (186). B1 cells originate from fetal liver and in adult organisms mostly reside in the abdominal

cavity. They are active producers of IgM antibody with predominant specificity to different components of bacterial products and phospholipids; their activation is mostly T-cell independent. B1 cells control atherosclerosis by the production of LDL specific IgM antibodies, which suppressed inflammatory macrophages polarization and foam cell formation (186). B2 cells develop in bone marrow and differentiate to antibodyproducing plasma cells upon antigen exposure and help from T cells. B2 cells produce different flavors of antibodies, including IgG, IgA and IgE, as well as cytokines IL-10 and IL-6 (186), and can further promote Th1 and Th17 cell responses. IgE was shown to activate CD4 T cells and macrophages through FceR1 receptor recognizing IgE (4). In atherosclerosis, high fat diet (HFD) was shown to enhance the activation of T cells by augmenting cDC production, a mechanism in part mediated by B cell derived GM-CSF (186). In addition, atherosclerotic plaque is a source of endogenous TLR ligands that might promote B cell activation (186).

The role of B cells in AAA had been also suggested (187, 188). B cells had been detected mostly in adventitia in both human and mouse AAA (5, 187, 189). Ablation of B cells by knockout of muMT (IgG heavy chain) or cell depletion by anti-CD20 reduced AAA development in elastase and Ang II infusion models, which was associated with an increased presence of Tregs (187, 189, 190). B cell-deficient muMT mice were presented with reduced expression of MMP9. Furthermore, inhibition of key B cell receptor signaling molecule Syk suppressed AAA growth, reduced inflammatory response and limited immunoglobulin deposition in AAA (190). This overall suggests that B2 cells promote AAA. B cell accumulation in CaCl<sub>2</sub>-induced AAA at various stages of the disease progression does not significantly change during the disease progression, however, IgG and IgM had been detected in AAA with a peak at 1 week after the CaCl<sub>2</sub> perfusion (190). Interestingly, B cell activation and production of autoantibodies such as anti-Hsp70, anti-Hsp65, or anti-AT1R occurs in humans and rodent models of hypertension (191), suggesting a potential role of Ang II in B cell activation. BAFF, a member of the tumor necrosis factor family of cytokines, drives the differentiation of B cells and is a critical survival factor for mature B cells. Recent studies demonstrated that blockade of BAFF receptors in elastase perfusion model attenuated AAA (170). The antagonist of BAFF depleted most of mature B cell subsets in spleen and circulation, decreased infiltration of B cells to the aorta, along with proinflammatory macrophages, and reduced number of apoptotic cells in AAA. The study also reported that in AAA tissue, B cells and macrophages were found in close contact (188, 190), suggesting a possible role of B cell-macrophage communication in AAA pathology. Future studies will be needed to elucidate the mechanisms regulating B cell activation in AAA, role of specific antibodies, including IgA as well as contribution of B1 cells and IgM to AAA pathogenesis.

Taken together, most of the immune subsets have well established or suggested function in AAA which is further summarized in Table 1, along with the information of genetic or pharmacological tools helpful to ascertain the role of various cells in AAA promotion or inhibition.

# Mechanisms that regulate immune cells in AAA

While various immune cells had been detected in aortic tissue and multiple study attempted to address the mechanistic role of these cells in AAA, the upstream mechanisms controlling immune cells activation and accumulation in AAA are still under investigation. Despite previously established roles of listed below factors in immune cell activation in other diseases including CVD, one can hypothesize and extrapolate it to AAA to suggest how these factors influence immune activation and function in AAA and where spatially the activation of immune cells occurs (Figure 2).

### Angiotensin II

High blood pressure is one of the key risk factors for AAA. RAS (Renin-Angiotensin-Aldosterone System) controls vasoconstriction and blood pressure. Moreover, RAS was also implicated in the regulation of cell growth and vascular wall integrity influencing many cellular processes (192). Ang II is one of the key enzymes of RAS. Ang II acts through its receptors AT1R and AT2R to regulate cardiovascular remodeling. Ang II also shares some of the signaling pathways with growth factors, promoting growth of cardiac myocytes, fibroblasts and vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs) via MAPKKK pathway (193, 194). AT1Rs are expressed by vascular, endothelial cells and various immune cells (13) suggesting Ang II involvement in their activation. Multiple studies demonstrated the effect of Ang II on immune cells. For example, Ang II was shown to induce a pro-inflammatory program in THP-1 macrophages in vitro (195). Moreover, interaction between Ang II and core clock gene Rev-erb $\alpha$  in macrophages had been proposed, which through the AT1R/LXRa pathway was implicated to the control of MMP9 expression (196). Furthermore, Ang II was shown to control not only mature immune cells but also hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells (HSPC) leading to enhanced myeloid differentiation and myeloid cells production (197).

Recent work identified cytokine-dependent mechanisms that cooperate with Ang II to induce stress myelopoiesis and AAA (198). Specifically, IL-27R signaling was shown to potentiate the response of HSPC in the bone marrow to Ang

Cell type	Target	Intervention	Effect on AAA	AAA model	Ref
Neutrophils	Neutrophil depletion	Anti-PMN	Ļ	Elastase	(19)
	Inhibition of NETosis	Losartan	Ļ	Ex vivo	(38)
		Cl-amidine, YW3-56	Ļ	Elastase	(46, 47)
Monocytes /Macrophages	Ly6C <sup>high</sup> monocytes	Ang II infusion	t	Ang II	( <mark>6</mark> , 16)
		Angiopoietin-2	Ļ	Ang II	(64)
	CCR2	Ccr2 <sup>-/-</sup>	Ļ	Ang II	(65)
	Ly6C <sup>low</sup> monocytes	Nr4a1-/-	t	Ang II	(72)
	CD11b <sup>+</sup> cells	Itgam <sup>-/-</sup>	Ļ	CaCl <sub>2</sub>	( <del>66</del> )
	MMP9	Mmp9 <sup>-/-</sup>	ţ	CaCl <sub>2</sub>	(87)
	MMP2	Mmp2 <sup>-/-</sup>	Ļ	CaCl <sub>2</sub>	(87)
	ΤΝFα	$Tnf^{-}$ , TNF $\alpha$ antagonist (infliximab)	ţ	CaCl <sub>2</sub>	( <del>89</del> )
	TNFR1	Tnfr1 <sup>-/-</sup>	ţ	Ang II	(90)
	Macrophage exosomes	GW4869 (exosome inhibitor)	Ļ	CaPO <sub>4</sub>	(96)
	IL-23	<i>Il123<sup>-/-</sup></i> , anti-IL-23 antibody	Ļ	Ang II	(94)
	Netrin 1	Ntn1 <sup>-/-</sup> in hematopopietic cells	Ļ	Ang II	(95)
	NLRP3, ASC or Caspase-1	NLRP3-/-, ASC-/- or caspase-1-/-	Ļ	Ang II	(83)
Macrophages/Neutrophils/DC	IL-1	$ll1\beta^{\prime -}$ , anti IL-1 $eta$	Ļ	CaCl <sub>2</sub>	(81)
		<i>Π1β<sup>-/-</sup>, Π1r<sup>-/-</sup></i>	t	CaCl <sub>2</sub>	(82)
Macrophages/DC	IL-12p40	Anti IL-12p40 antibody	Ļ	Elastase	(75)
			t	Ang II	(94)
Monocyte/Macrophages/ CD4T Th1	TLR4	Tlr4-'-	Ļ	Ang II	(80)
		Eritoran (drug), TLR4 signaling suprresion	ţ	Ang II	(80)
Macrophages/ Treg	TGF-β	<i>Tgfbr<sup>flox/flox</sup></i> Acta2-CreER (smooth muscle specific)	$ \Longleftrightarrow $	Ang II	(103)
		AntiTGFβ antibody	1	Ang II	(103)
	IL-10	rIL-10 infusion	ţ	Elastase	(100)
		IL-10 systemic induction with minicircle vector transfection	ţ	Ang II	(101)
Monocytes/Macrophages/ Neutrophils/	IL-6	116'-	t	Ang II	(93)

#### TABLE 1 The role of immune cells in AAA.

(Continued)

CD11c+ cells IgE	<i>Cd11c</i> DTR <i>Ige<sup>-/-</sup></i> , anti-IgE	ţ	Ang II	(112)
IgE	<i>Ige<sup>-/-</sup></i> , anti-IgE			
Ige	ige , anti-ige	-	Ang II	(116, 117)
	Ige', anti-IgE	t	$CaCl_2$	
Meprin α	Meprin1a <sup>-/-</sup>	t	Ang II	(117)
IFNγ	Ifng <sup>-/-</sup>	t	Ang II	(7)
	Anti IFNγ	$ \Longleftrightarrow $	Ang II	(150)
IL-4	Anti IL-4	t	Elastase	(150)
IL-5	Anti IL-5	t	Ang II	(149)
IL-17A	Il17a <sup>-/-</sup>	Ļ	Elastase	( <u>8</u> )
	Il17a <sup>-/-</sup> and anti IL-17A	Ļ	Ang II	(8, 159)
CTLA4	CTLA-4 Tg	Ļ	Ang II	(169)
CD25	anti CD25(PC61) antibody	t	Ang II	(174)
CD8	Cd8-'-	Ļ	Elastase	(183)
	Cd8Tg	t	Elastase	(183)
γδ Tcells	γδTcr <sup>-/-</sup>	Ļ	Elastase	(184)
B2 cells	muMT <sup>-/-</sup>	ţ	Elastase	(190)
	Anti CD20	ţ	Ang II	(190)
	Anti BAFF	Ļ	Elastase	(188)
	IFNγ IL-4 IL-5 IL-17A CTLA4 CD25 CD8 γδ Tcells	Ifng <sup>-/-</sup> IFNγ     Ifng <sup>-/-</sup> Anti IFNγ     Anti IFNγ       IL-4     Anti IL-4       IL-5     Anti IL-5       IL-17A     Il17a <sup>-/-</sup> CTLA4     CTLA-4 Tg       CD25     anti CD25(PC61) antibody       CD8     Cd8 <sup>-/-</sup> γδ Tcells     γδTcr <sup>-/-</sup> Anti CD20     muMT <sup>-/-</sup>	Meprin $\alpha$ Meprin1a <sup>-/-</sup> IFN $\gamma$ Ifng <sup>-/-</sup> IFN $\gamma$ Image: constraint of the second	Meprin αMeprin1a <sup>-/-</sup> Image: CaCl2FNYImage: Image: Im

TABLE 1 Continued

II. The ablation of IL-27R in mice infused with Ang II protected them from AAA (198). Mitigation of aneurysm development was associated with blunted accumulation of myeloid cells in the aorta due to attenuation of Ang II-induced HSC expansion. Mechanistically, IL-27R signaling was required to induce transcriptional programming to overcome HSC quiescence and increase differentiation and output of mature myeloid cells in response to stress stimuli to promote their accumulation in the diseased aorta (198). It is conceivable that other cytokines (such as IL-1 and IFN $\gamma$ ) may also conspire with Ang II to enhance emergency myelopoiesis from BM during AAA development.

Spleen was shown to play an important role as a reservoir for extramedullar hematopoiesis (199), that had been previously linked to atherosclerosis development (200). The mobilization of both  $Ly6C^{high}$  and  $Ly6C^{low}$  monocytes from the spleen in response to Ang II had been reported (16). B cells were suggested to regulate early monocyte mobilization and promote macrophage accumulation in the AAA through

mediation of extramedullary hematopoiesis. Splenectomy prior to Ang II infusion inhibited early monocyte mobilization and protected from AAA (16).

Cells of adaptive immunity also express ATRs. It has been reported that Ang II stimulation activated inflammatory phenotype in T cells and facilitates their infiltration to adventitia and perivascular adipose tissue (PVAT) as well as into the heart (191). The modulation of adaptive immune activation in hypertension has been attributed to target organ oxidative stress and was suggested to be sex dependent (191). Although effects of Ang II on T cells have been explored, the role of Ang II in the regulation of B cells in AAA is poorly understood despite AT1R being expressed on B cells.

Ang II was suggested to affect the composition of gut microbiota, and therefore a possible crosstalk between microbiota-inducing cytokines and Ang II during AAA development should be taken into the consideration (Figure 2). Systemically, Ang II was shown to modify plasma and fecal metabolites in conventionally raised mice vs germ-free



#### FIGURE 2

Potential mechanisms regulating immune cells activation in AAA. Multiple factors may systemically and locally regulate immune cells activation in AAA. Angiotensin (Ang) II receptors are expressed on various immune cells and can directly regulate their activation and function. Alteration of intestinal barrier will impact microbiota composition and function leading to changes in circulating metabolites and microbial products that in turn may regulate immune cell activation in AAA. Ang II as well as microbiota-derived products may stimulate immune cell mobilization from bone marrow and spleen. Perivascular adipose tissue (PVAT) may contribute to the inflammation in the aortic wall *via* the production of adipokines, cytokines and chemokines regulating immune cells accumulation in PVAT.

(GF) animals, suggesting the role of Ang II in the regulation of intestinal epithelial cells and microbiota (201), possibly in a sexdependent manner (201). Despite multiple studies convincingly demonstrating an important role of Ang II in AAA (13), additional work is needed to better understand the cell specificity of Ang II signaling in this disease.

### Microbiota in CVD

Diet, inflammation, aging and increased bone marrow (BM) myeloid cell output all contribute to the development of CVD (102, 202). Microbiota is a common facilitator for processing and metabolizing food, inducing inflammation and regulating BM output. A connection between unhealthy diet, alterations in bacterial composition in the intestine and CVD has recently emerged (203). The relationship between dysbiosis and obesity has been suggested, supporting the emerging view that gut microbiota contribute to metabolic disease by modulating host metabolism (202, 204-206). Germ free (GF) mice are resistant to diet-induced obesity, with some mechanisms of microbiota modulating inflammation and lipid metabolism suggested. GF mice are characterized by reduced adipose tissue inflammation, while the presence of gut microbiota increases macrophage content in the fat with a polarization toward pro-inflammatory phenotype (207, 208). Metabolic alterations that contribute to atherosclerosis and possible contribution of gut microbiome to this disease development via altered production of microbial- or

food-derived metabolites have been also reported (208–212), however more mechanistic studies are needed to demonstrate causative rather than correlative effect.

The composition of the diet was shown to regulate barrier function of the intestine. Hence, intestinal permeability and alterations in the microbial community in the gut are affected by high fat, high carbohydrate "Western diet" and can cause translocation of bacterial products and metabolites, further impacting CVD development (213-218). Moreover, microbiota-derived factors can modify activation state of intestinal epithelial cells (IEC) and immune cells. For instance, high fiber diet induced favorable changes in microbiota, and played a protective role in the development of atherosclerosis by controlling acetate (short chain fatty acid) production. Its effects were accompanied by downregulation of Egr1, a master regulator gene involved in cardiac hypertrophy, cardiorenal fibrosis, and inflammation (210). On the other hand, dietary serves as a substrate for microbiota-catalyzed overproduction of di- and tri-methylamines. Trimethylamine-N-oxide (TMAO) is a metabolic derivative of L-carnitine and choline; found to be upregulated in patients with CVD, and its serum levels correlate with higher risk of myocardial infarction and atherosclerosis development (211, 219).

Microbiota and its products also has been shown to influence hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) differentiation and BM output (220). At the same time, WD was suggested to impact epigenetic reprogramming of granulocyte and monocyte precursor cells in NLRP3 inflammasome dependent manner, skewing bone marrow cell differentiation toward myeloid lineages and enhancing so-called "trained immunity" in atherosclerosis. This reprogramming is maintained even after the switch to chow diet, showing long lasting "trained immunity" induced by WD along with enhanced production of myeloid cells which are later on recruited into CVD lesion sites (52).

Single-cell RNA sequencing of human AAA tissues revealed increased expression of histone demethylase JMJD3 in aorta infiltrating monocyte and macrophages, resulting in reduction of repressive histone methylation H3K27me3 marks on promoters of inflammatory genes and concomitant upregulation of inflammatory gene expression. *Jmjd3* expression was shown to be controlled by IFN $\beta$ /JAK/STAT pathway and led to NF- $\kappa$ Bdependent induction of inflammatory gene transcription in aorta-infiltrating macrophages contributing to vascular inflammation (221). These results suggest that epigenetic modifications could play a modulatory role in the regulation of inflammatory environment in AAA.

#### Microbiota and AAA

While many studies are focused on the connection between alterations of microbiota and atherosclerosis, its contribution to AAA is far less understood. Change in gut microbiota composition is linked to hypertension in rodents and humans (202, 207, 222). The relationship between microbiota diversity and AAA severity in humans has been recently reported, and changes in microbiota composition correlated with AAA presence and size (223). Specifically, a decrease in relative abundance of Bacteroidetes and increased relative abundance of Proteobacteria had been reported in patients with AAA (223). The relation between AAA size and  $\alpha$ -diversity index was inverse, and severity had a positive correlation with increased relative abundance of Enterobacteriaceae and decreased abundance of Veillonellaceae (223). The reduction of the Verrucomicrobia (particularly represented by Akkermansia) was detected in mice infused with Ang II (224).

Germ-free (GF) mice infused with Ang II were characterized by lower neutrophil infiltration into the aorta, attenuated cardiac and kidney inflammation, fibrosis, and systolic dysfunction (207). Accordingly, attenuated leukocyte adhesion, lowered infiltration of Ly6G<sup>+</sup> neutrophils and Ly6C<sup>+</sup> monocytes into the aortic wall, limited endothelial dysfunction and reduction of blood pressure were observed in GF mice subjected to Ang II infusion, indicating possible contribution of gut microbiota to immune cells activation in response to Ang II (207). A link between normal vascular function and microbiota was directly proven by microbiota depletion (225). When young GF mice were analyzed for vascular contractility and structure, males and females showed differential response: males showed a marked decrease in contraction of arteries and increased vascular stiffness, while females showed hypertrophic remodeling. Also, ROS generation by neutrophils was blunted in female GF mice and exacerbated in male GF mice (225).

While several microbiota-derived products and metabolites had been implicated in the regulation of immune cells activation in CVD as described above, most of the studies to date had been focused on atherosclerosis. It remains to be determined whether similar mechanisms are also specifically involved in the pathogenesis of AAA. Here we will briefly discuss microbial metabolites and their role in CVD and possible contribution to AAA.

#### LPS

LPS is an obligatory component of gram-negative bacteria wall. Elevated levels of LPS can be detected in the circulation as a result of altered gut barrier and increased gut permeability and alteration of microbiota composition. Unhealthy diets can induce gut dysbiosis and alter gut barrier function, thereby contributing to elevated LPS in the circulation. LPS promotes activation of myeloid cells via TLR4/MyD88 pathway, systemic inflammation and monocyte infiltration to vascular wall (226-228). The effect could be further exacerbated by combined action with other cardiovascular disease modifying factors. Hence, LPS in combination with oxLDL was shown to induce NLRP3 inflammasome activation and IL-1ß production by macrophages that contribute to atherosclerosis development (52). LPS induces various pro-inflammatory cytokines production including IL-6, TNF as well as Osteopontin (Spp1) by macrophages (52, 227, 229, 230). Moreover, LPS together with oxLDL was shown to inhibit cholesterol transporters ABCA1 and ABCG1, which in turn affects reverse cholesterol transport (231). Furthermore, LPS together with TMAO had been demonstrated to enhance Spp1, Il1b, and Cd36 gene expression in the aorta (229).

In vitro study comparing monocyte-derived macrophages from AAA patients and matched controls showed limited response to LPS due to TLR4 cytosolic internalization, which may be a sign of diminished inflammatory responsiveness, but also may reflect an excessive LPS signaling which resulted in "LPS tolerance" (232).

#### TMAO

TMAO (trimethylamine-N-oxide) is produced in the liver from choline and L-carnitine dietary-derived metabolite TMA (trimethylamine) whose production itself requires gut microbiota. TMAO production has been associated with the presence of specific bacterial taxa in the gut, for example *Prevotella spp* (202, 211, 233). Elevated serum TMAO was found in individuals with CVD and was implicated into atherosclerosis and thrombosis (218, 229, 234–240). In experimental models L-carnitine or choline supplementation to mice led to the upregulation of TMAO and augmented atherosclerosis acting by reducing *in vivo* cholesterol reverse transport and modifying microbiota (202, 233). Moreover, no upregulation of TMAO was detected in GF mice despite L-carnitine supplementation, thus no augmentation of atherosclerosis was found (211), implying an important link between intestinal microbiota, TMAO production and CVD. TMAO had been also implicated into the regulation of platelet hyperreactivity and thrombus formation and these parameters were reduced in the absence of microbiota in GF mice (208).

The bacterial fermentation products such as lactate and acetate had been shown to regulate storage and metabolism of lipids in intestinal epithelial cells *via* control of  $\beta$ -oxidation and PPAR $\alpha$  pathways (209). However, not all studies demonstrated a notable effect of microbial products on CVD. For example, one study reported that choline supplementation or WD feeding in conventionally raised and GF mice led to a minor dysbiosis in mice, but the effects on atherosclerosis were only driven by cholesterol levels in plasma (212). The role of TMAO in AAA has been recently suggested. TMAO added to drinking water promoted AAA development in Ang II and CaCl<sub>2</sub> mouse models (241). This was accompanied by heightened elastin degradation and upregulation of ROS, MMP-2 and 9 and senescence markers in the aorta (241).

#### Bile acids

Multiple members of gut microbiota including Clostridium, Bifidobacterium and Lactobacillus participate in bile acid metabolism through bacterial bile-salt hydrolase (BSH) activity, necessary for the bile acid deconjugation and formation of free bile acids and taurine residues (242). Decreased bile-salt hydrolase in dysbiotic conditions had been linked to enhanced foam cell formation by upregulation of hepatic FXR (Farnesoid X Receptor) and inhibition of Cyp71a (cholesterol 7 alphahydroxylase) and LXR, thus promoting cholesterol accumulation within the liver, intestinal cells and plaque macrophages (243). Bile acids such as deoxycholic acid (DCA), signal through G proteincoupled BA receptor 1 (TGR5), causing the activation of macrophages and the production of inflammatory cytokines. Interestingly, it was suggested that low concentrations of secondary BA may have anti-inflammatory effects, whereas high concentrations are clearly pro-inflammatory (244). Ang II infusion to conventional raised mice resulted in upregulation of taurodeoxycholate and taurodeoxycholic acid in feces, while no changes had been observed in GF mice (201). Taurodeoxycholate has been shown to lower blood pressure in rats (201), which suggests that microbiota may also exerts beneficial effects in the host as a homeostatic mechanism.

#### Short chain fatty acids (SCFA)

SCFA including propionate, butyrate and acetate are produced by gut bacteria from dietary fiber. These metabolites can regulate inflammation in intestinal macrophages by signaling through Gprotein coupled receptors or by inhibiting histone deacetylases (244). SCFA also contribute to the expansion of Tregs and IL-10 secretion in colon (244). The reduction of butyrate producers such as *Eubacterium* and *Roseburia* in atherosclerosis had been reported and was associated with increased adhesion of monocytes to the inflamed endothelium, promoting plaque development (243). Propionate administration in hypertensive *Apoe<sup>-/-</sup>* mice lowered systemic inflammation and attenuated hypertension, vascular dysfunction, atherosclerosis and fibrosis. The role of SCFA in the inflammatory environment in AAA remains to be experimentally tested directly. Dietary supplementation of propionate has been suggested for AAA patients, but its actual benefits remain to be determined (217).

As the relevance of microbiota to CVD emerges the number of identified metabolites will continue to grow. For example, recently Nemet et al. identified the correlation between plasma metabolite phenylacetylglutamine (PAGln) and severity and outcomes of myocardial infarction and stroke (245). PAGln enhanced platelet activation and thrombosis signaling through G-protein coupled receptors, such as  $\alpha$ 2A,  $\alpha$ 2B and  $\beta$ 2-adrenergic receptors (245).

# Role of perivascular adipose tissue in AAA development

Perivascular adipose tissue (PVAT) is adipose tissue that surrounds the vessels as a distinct layer. As any other adipose tissue PVAT is composed of white and brown adipocytes, and fibroblasts (234). It is infiltrated by multiple immune cells (234) and heavily innervated (246, 247). In pro-inflammatory environment or under the conditions of lipid overload, adipocytes become activated and produce pro-inflammatory cytokines (including TNF and IL-6) and adipokines (such as leptin) which further facilitate immune and VSMC cell activation (234, 248-250). Increased adiposity and lipid deposition is associated with the shift toward white adipocytes and heightened accumulation of pro-inflammatory immune cell types (251), for example pro-inflammatory adipose macrophages (252). In obesity the inflammation in the visceral adipose tissue can be mediated by skewing T helper response from Tregs towards pro-inflammatory T helper subsets, with loss of a unique population of Ly6C<sup>+</sup> Tregs normally localized in "lean" adipose tissue (253). Therefore, increase in white adipose tissue accompanied by low-grade inflammation, PVAT may contribute to AAA development given that it contains higher number of immune cells compared to healthy aortic wall (254). PVAT is also implicated in the control of vascular tone, however both anti- or pro-contractile effects had been described (234, 255–259). Moreover, PVAT was also shown to play a critical role in vascular regulation by local secretion of RAS components, including Ang II, as well as production of other entities which regulate vessels, blood pressure and inflammation, including leptin, IL-6, catecholamines and prostanoids, resistin and adiponectin (234, 259, 260). Angiotensin and aldosterone are

both present in PVAT tissue and modulate endothelial dysfunction as well as immune cell infiltration (261).

The role of Ang II receptor signaling in adipocytes had been recently suggested. Adipose tissue transplantation from *Apoe<sup>-/-</sup> At1r<sup>-/-</sup>* mice to *Apoe<sup>-/-</sup>* mice infused with Ang II attenuated aortic aneurysm formation, macrophage infiltration, osteopontin expression by macrophages and gelatinolytic activity in the abdominal aorta (255). Levels of ceramides in PVAT correlated with elevated accumulation of macrophages and T cells in human AAA (262). Indeed, both CD4 and CD8 T cells had been detected in human samples, and activated CD69<sup>+</sup> CD4 T cells were present in higher numbers in PVAT than in AAA lesions and their accumulation was dependent on Ang II (152, 262). B1 cells were also detected in PVAT in human and mouse aorta samples (263). The effects of microbiota and circulating metabolites on PVAT that can further transpire to affect AAA are largely unknown and will remain a subject of future studies.

## Perspective

During the past decade the contribution of immune cells to the pathogenesis of AAA became evident and different immune cells had been found in AAA lesions. Some mechanistic studies provided evidence regarding the role of immune cells in AAA pathogenesis. However, the specific contribution of immune cell subsets remains poorly understood and warrants future studies using cell type specific knockouts and more physiologically relevant models. Remaining questions include the understanding of the dynamic of immune cell accumulation and their contribution at early or more advanced stages of the disease. For example, it would be very interesting to determine experimentally whether initial steps of AAA development are actually mediated by recruited neutrophils (and monocytes) or they are only responders to the injury of the aorta generated by other factors. The spatiotemporal changes in cell lineage plasticity (for macrophages, neutrophils or VSMC) will be further addressed through in depth multiproteomic phenotyping and next generation single cell RNA sequencing. These approaches are also great for in depth mechanistic studies of samples derived from human AAA patients.

Better understanding of the mechanisms regulating immune cells activation and accumulation in AAA would provide an important knowledge for therapeutic interventions and likely will allow consideration of new preventive approaches. While the role of microbiota alterations had been implicated to the control of chronic inflammatory diseases including atherosclerosis, the field still gathers and catalogues data on the roles and mechanisms of microbiota action in AAA. A particular interest may represent a focus on the effect of diets and food additives that had been demonstrated to impact microbiota composition and function as well as affect immune cells and inflammatory responses. Future mechanistic studies focusing on interplay between microbiota, metabolites and immune cells during AAA initiation and progression will be of a great interest and potential translational importance.

Several models of AAA development in rodents had been developed and widely used in experimental studies, however they are not fully reflecting human pathology and frequently provide opposite results which are likely related to the nature and limitations of the models. The immune cell responses and requirements for specific immune subsets or mediators may vary between the models. It would be important to take into the account chronic inflammatory nature of AAA as well as contribution of systemic factors such as microbiome when experiments are designed and interpreted.

Overall, understanding of novel immune mediated mechanisms regulating AAA development and factors driving pathogenic immune cell activation will pave the road for novel therapeutics and preventive approaches in AAA and other CVDs, therefore representing an exciting area of research for future studies.

## Author contributions

AM-S prepared the Figures, AM-S and EK wrote the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

## Funding

The work was supported by NIH R01 HL133669, R01 HL149946 and NCI R01 CA273925 grants to EK.

## Acknowledgments

We thank Dr. S. Grivennikov for critical reading of the manuscript. Figures were created with BioRender.com.

## Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

## References

Cardiovascular diseases (CVDs). Available at: https://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cardiovascular-diseases-(cvds) (Accessed July 16, 2021).
WHO. Cardiovascular diseases (CVDs). WHO (2019). Available at: https://who.int/

en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/cardiovascular-diseases-(cvds) (Accessed July 05, 2020). 3. Lu H, Rateri DL, Bruemmer D, Cassis LA, Daugherty A. Novel mechanisms

3. Lu H, Rateri DL, Bruemmer D, Cassis LA, Daugherty A. Novel mechanisms of abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Curr Atheroscler Rep* (2012) 14:402–12. doi: 10.1007/s11883-012-0271-y

4. Wang J, Lindholt JS, Sukhova GK, Shi MA, Xia M, Chen H, et al. IgE actions on CD4+ T cells, mast cells, and macrophages participate in the pathogenesis of experimental abdominal aortic aneurysms. *EMBO Mol Med* (2014) 6:952–69. doi: 10.15252/emmm.201303811

5. Dale MA, Ruhlman MK, Baxter BT. Inflammatory cell phenotypes in AAAs: Their role and potential as targets for therapy. *Arter Thromb Vasc Biol* (2015) 35:1746–55. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.115.305269

6. Raffort J, Lareyre F, Clément M, Hassen-Khodja R, Chinetti G, Mallat Z. Monocytes and macrophages in abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Nat Rev Cardiol 2017* 148 (2017) 14:457–71. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2017.52

7. King VL, Lin AY, Kristo F, Anderson TJ, Ahluwalia N, Hardy GJ, et al. Interferon-gamma and the interferon-inducible chemokine CXCL10 protect against aneurysm formation and rupture. *Circulation* (2009) 119:426–35. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.785949

8. Sharma AK, Lu G, Jester A, Johnston WF, Zhao Y, Hajzus VA, et al. Experimental abdominal aortic aneurysm formation is mediated by IL-17 and attenuated by mesenchymal stem cell treatment. *Circulation* (2012) 126:S38–45. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.083451

9. Cheng J, Zhang R, Li C, Tao H, Dou Y, Wang Y, et al. A targeting nanotherapy for abdominal aortic aneurysms. *J Am Coll Cardiol* (2018) 72:2591–605. doi: 10.1016/J.JACC.2018.08.2188

10. Yin L, Zhang K, Sun Y, Liu Z. Nanoparticle-assisted diagnosis and treatment for abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Front Med* (2021) 8:665846/BIBTEX. doi: 10.3389/ FMED.2021.665846/BIBTEX

11. Bruijn LE, Gómez CG van S, Curci JA, Golledge J, Hamming JF, Jones GT, et al. A histopathological classification scheme for abdominal aortic aneurysm disease. *JVS-Vascular Sci* (2021) 2:260. doi: 10.1016/J.JVSSCL2021.09.001

12. Golledge J. Abdominal aortic aneurysm: update on pathogenesis and medical treatments. *Nat Rev Cardiol 2018 164* (2018) 16:225-42. doi: 10.1038/ s41569-018-0114-9

13. Sawada H, Lu HS, Cassis LA, Daugherty A. Twenty years of studying AngII (Angiotensin II)-induced abdominal aortic pathologies in mice: Continuing questions and challenges to provide insight into the human disease. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2022) 42:277–88. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.121.317058

14. Cassis LA, Gupte M, Thayer S, Zhang X, Charnigo R, Howatt DA, et al. ANG II infusion promotes abdominal aortic aneurysms independent of increased blood pressure in hypercholesterolemic mice. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2009) 296:H1660–5. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00028.2009

15. Cassis LA, Huang J, Gong MC, Daugherty A. Role of metabolism and receptor responsiveness in the attenuated responses to angiotensin II in mice compared to rats. *Regul Pept* (2004) 117:107–16. doi: 10.1016/j.regpep.2003.09.008

16. Mellak S, Ait-Oufella H, Esposito B, Loyer X, Poirier M, Tedder TF, et al. Angiotensin II mobilizes spleen monocytes to promote the development of abdominal aortic aneurysm in apoe-/- mice. *Arter Thromb Vasc Biol* (2015) 35:378–88. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.304389

17. Manz MG, Boettcher S. Emergency granulopoiesis. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2014) 14:302–14. doi: 10.1038/nri3660

18. Meher AK, Spinosa M, Davis JP, Pope N, Laubach VE, Su G, et al. Novel role of IL (Interleukin)-1 $\beta$  in neutrophil extracellular trap formation and abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2018) 38:843–53. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.309897

19. Eliason JL, Hannawa KK, Ailawadi G, Sinha I, Ford JW, Deogracias MP, et al. Neutrophil depletion inhibits experimental abdominal aortic aneurysm formation. *Circulation* (2005) 112:232–40. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.104.517391

20. Peshkova IO, Aghayev T, Fatkhullina AR, Makhov P, Titerina EK, Eguchi S, et al. IL-27 receptor-regulated stress myelopoiesis drives abdominal aortic aneurysm development. *Nat Commun* (2019) 10:5046. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-13017-4

21. Vandestienne M, Zhang Y, Santos-Zas I, Al-Rifai R, Joffre J, Giraud A, et al. TREM-1 orchestrates angiotensin II-induced monocyte trafficking and promotes experimental abdominal aortic aneurysm. *J Clin Invest* (2021) 131:e142468. doi: 10.1172/JCI142468

22. Silvestre-Roig C, Braster Q, Ortega-Gomez A, Soehnlein O. Neutrophils as regulators of cardiovascular inflammation. *Nat Rev Cardiol* (2020) 17:327–40. doi: 10.1038/S41569-019-0326-7

23. Klopf J, Brostjan C, Neumayer C, Eilenberg W. Neutrophils as regulators and biomarkers of cardiovascular inflammation in the context of abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Biomed* (2021) 9:1236. doi: 10.3390/BIOMEDICINES9091236

24. Soehnlein O, Zernecke A, Eriksson EE, Rothfuchs AG, Pham CT, Herwald H, et al. Neutrophil secretion products pave the way for inflammatory monocytes. *Blood* (2008) 112:1461–71. doi: 10.1182/blood-2008-02-139634

25. Kologrivova I, Shtatolkina M, Suslova T, Ryabov V. Cells of the immune system in cardiac remodeling: Main players in resolution of inflammation and repair after myocardial infarction. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:664457. doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2021.664457

26. Chen F, Eriksson P, Hansson GK, Herzfeld I, Klein M, Hansson LO, et al. Expression of matrix metalloproteinase 9 and its regulators in the unstable coronary atherosclerotic plaque. *Int J Mol Med* (2005) 15:57–65. doi: 10.3892/ ijmm.15.1.57

 Ma H, Dong XF, Cao XR, Hei NH, Li JL, Wang YL, et al. Pro-renin receptor overexpression promotes angiotensin II-induced abdominal aortic aneurysm formation in apolipoprotein e-knockout mice. *Hum Gene Ther* (2020) 31:639– 50. doi: 10.1089/HUM.2019.124

28. Moehle CW, Bhamidipati CM, Alexander MR, Mehta GS, Irvine JN, Salmon M, et al. Bone marrow-derived MCP1 required for experimental aortic aneurysm formation and smooth muscle phenotypic modulation. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg* (2011) 142:1567–74. doi: 10.1016/j.jtcvs.2011.07.053

 Plana E, Oto J, Medina P, Fernández-Pardo Á, Miralles M. Novel contributions of neutrophils in the pathogenesis of abdominal aortic aneurysm, the role of neutrophil extracellular traps: A systematic review. *Thromb Res* (2020) 194:200–8. doi: 10.1016/J.THROMRES.2020.07.039

30. Tall AR, Westerterp M. Inflammasomes, neutrophil extracellular traps, and cholesterol. J Lipid Res (2019) 60:721–7. doi: 10.1194/JLR.S091280

31. An Z, Li J, Yu J, Wang X, Gao H, Zhang W, et al. Neutrophil extracellular traps induced by IL-8 aggravate atherosclerosis *via* activation NF- $\kappa$ B signaling in macrophages. *Cell Cycle* (2019) 18:2928. doi: 10.1080/15384101.2019.1662678

32. Soehnlein O, Weber C. Myeloid cells in atherosclerosis: initiators and decision shapers. *Semin Immunopathol* (2009) 31:35-47. doi: 10.1007/s00281-009-0141-z

33. Brandau A, Ibrahim N, Klopf J, Hayden H, Ozsvar-Kozma M, Afonyushkin T, et al. Association of lipoproteins with neutrophil extracellular traps in patients with abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Biomedicines* (2022) 10:217. doi: 10.3390/BIOMEDICINES10020217

34. Tang W, Yao L, Hoogeveen RC, Alonso A, Couper DJ, Lutsey PL, et al. The associations of biomarkers of inflammation and extracellular matrix degradation with the risk of abdominal aortic aneurysm: The ARIC study. *Angiology* (2019) 70:130. doi: 10.1177/0003319718785278

35. Aurelian SV, Adrian M, Andercou O, Bruno S, Alexandru O, Catalin T, et al. Neutrophil-to-Lymphocyte ratio: A comparative study of rupture to nonruptured infrarenal abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Ann Vasc Surg* (2019) 58:270–5. doi: 10.1016/J.AVSG.2018.11.026

36. King AH, Schmaier AH, Harth KC, Kumins NH, Wong VL, Zidar DA, et al. Elevated neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio predicts mortality following elective endovascular aneurysm repair. J Vasc Surg (2020) 72:129–37. doi: 10.1016/j.jvs.2019.10.058

37. Kordzadeh A, Malietzis G, Browne T, Prionidis I, Panayiotopoulos YP. Neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio (NLR) of five predicts 30-day morbidity in ruptured abdominal aortic aneurysms (rAAA): A retrospective cohort study. *Int J Surg* (2015) 15:45–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2015.01.013

38. Hofbauer TM, Scherz T, Ondracek A, Müller J, Mangold A, Lang IM. Angiotensin-II enhances neutrophil extracellular trap formation in an AT1R and NADPH oxidase-dependent manner. *Cardiovascular Res* (2018) 144(1):S39. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvy060.110

39. Dahdah A, Johnson J, Gopalkrishna S, Jaggers RM, Webb D, Murphy AJ, et al. Neutrophil migratory patterns: Implications for cardiovascular disease. *Front Cell Dev Biol* (2022) 10:795784. doi: 10.3389/FCELL.2022.795784

40. de Waard V, Bot I, de Jager SCA, Talib S, Egashira K, de Vries MR, et al. Systemic MCP1/CCR2 blockade and leukocyte specific MCP1/CCR2 inhibition affect aortic aneurysm formation differently. *Atherosclerosis* (2010) 211:84–9. doi: 10.1016/J.ATHEROSCLEROSIS.2010.01.042

41. Choke E, Cockerill GW, Laing K, Dawson J, Wilson WRW, Loftus IM, et al. Whole genome-expression profiling reveals a role for immune and inflammatory response in abdominal aortic aneurysm rupture. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg (2009) 37:305–10. doi: 10.1016/J.EJVS.2008.11.017

42. Golledge J, Clancy P, Moran C, Biros E, Rush C, Walker P, et al. The novel association of the chemokine CCL22 with abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Am J Pathol* (2010) 176:2098. doi: 10.2353/AJPATH.2010.090416

43. Iida Y, Xu B, Xuan H, Glover KJ, Tanaka H, Hu X, et al. Peptide inhibitor of CXCL4-CCL5 heterodimer formation, MKEY, inhibits aortic aneurysm initiation and progression in mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2013) 33:718. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.300329

44. Hannawa KK, Eliason JL, Woodrum DT, Pearce CG, Roelofs KJ, Grigoryants V, et al. L-selectin-mediated neutrophil recruitment in experimental rodent aneurysm formation. *Circulation* (2005) 112:241–7. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.535625

45. Yan H, Zhou HF, Akk A, Hu Y, Springer LE, Ennis TL, et al. Neutrophil proteases promote experimental abdominal aortic aneurysm via extracellular trap release and plasmacytoid dendritic cell activation. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol (2016) 36:1660. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.116.307786

46. Meher AK, Spinosa M, Davis JP, Pope N, Laubach VE, Su G, et al. A novel role of IL-1 $\beta$  in NETosis and abdominal aortic aneurysms. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol (2018) 38:843. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.309897

47. Wei M, Wang X, Song Y, Zhu D, Qi D, Jiao S, et al. Inhibition of peptidyl arginine deiminase 4-dependent neutrophil extracellular trap formation reduces angiotensin II-induced abdominal aortic aneurysm rupture in mice. *Front Cardiovasc Med* (2021) 8:676612. doi: 10.3389/FCVM.2021.676612

48. Weisberg SP, Hunter D, Huber R, Lemieux J, Slaymaker S, Vaddi K, et al. CCR2 modulates inflammatory and metabolic effects of high-fat feeding. *J Clin Invest* (2006) 116:115–24. doi: 10.1172/JCI24335

49. Murphy AJ, Akhtari M, Tolani S, Pagler T, Bijl N, Kuo CL, et al. ApoE regulates hematopoietic stem cell proliferation, monocytosis, and monocyte accumulation in atherosclerotic lesions in mice. *J Clin Invest* (2011) 121:4138–49. doi: 10.1172/JCI57559

50. Croce K, Gao H, Wang Y, Mooroka T, Sakuma M, Shi C, et al. Myeloidrelated protein-8/14 is critical for the biological response to vascular injury. *Circulation* (2009) 120:427–36. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.814582

51. Combadiere C, Potteaux S, Rodero M, Simon T, Pezard A, Esposito B, et al. Combined inhibition of CCL2, CX3CR1, and CCR5 abrogates Ly6C hi and Ly6C lo monocytosis and almost abolishes atherosclerosis in hypercholesterolemic mice. *Circulation* (2008) 117:1649–57. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.745091

52. Christ A, Günther P, Lauterbach MAR, Duewell P, Biswas D, Pelka K, et al. Western Diet triggers NLRP3-dependent innate immune reprogramming. *Cell* (2018) 172:162–175.e14. doi: 10.1016/J.CELL.2017.12.013

53. Thatcher SE, Zhang X, Howatt DA, Lu H, Gurley SB, Daugherty A, et al. Angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 deficiency in whole body or bone marrow-derived cells increases atherosclerosis in low-density lipoprotein receptor-/- mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2011) 31:758–65. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.110.221614

54. Tabas I, Lichtman AH. Monocyte-macrophages and T cells in atherosclerosis. *Immunity* (2017) 47:621–34. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2017.09.008

55. Flores-Gomez D, Bekkering S, Netea MG, Riksen NP. Trained immunity in atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2021) 41:62–9. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.120.314216

56. Langenskiöld M, Smidfelt K, Nordanstig J, Bergström G, Tivesten A. Leukocyte subsets and abdominal aortic aneurysms detected by screening in men. *J Intern Med* (2020) 288:345–55. doi: 10.1111/JOIM.13040

57. Korbecki J, Bajdak-Rusinek K, Kupnicka P, Kapczuk P, Simińska D, Chlubek D, et al. The role of CXCL16 in the pathogenesis of cancer and other diseases. *Int J Mol Sci* (2021) 22:3490. doi: 10.3390/IJMS22073490

58. Dragoljevic D, Kraakman MJ, Nagareddy PR, Ngo D, Shihata W, Kammoun HL, et al. Defective cholesterol metabolism in haematopoietic stem cells promotes monocyte-driven atherosclerosis in rheumatoid arthritis. *Eur Hear J* (2018) 39:2158–67. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehy119

59. Hilgendorf I, Swirski FK, Robbins CS. Monocyte fate in atherosclerosis. Arter Thromb Vasc Biol (2015) 35:272-9. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.303565

60. Owens 3AP, Passam FH, Antoniak S, Marshall SM, McDaniel AL, Rudel L, et al. Monocyte tissue factor-dependent activation of coagulation in hypercholesterolemic mice and monkeys is inhibited by simvastatin. *J Clin Invest* (2012) 122:558–68. doi: 10.1172/JCI58969

61. Knappich C, Spin JM, Eckstein HH, Tsao PS, Maegdefessel L. Involvement of myeloid cells and noncoding RNA in abdominal aortic aneurysm disease. *Antioxid Redox Signal* (2020) 33:602–20. doi: 10.1089/ARS.2020.8035

62. Ghigliotti G, Barisione C, Garibaldi S, Brunelli C, Palmieri D, Spinella G, et al. CD16+ monocyte subsets are increased in Large abdominal aortic aneurysms and are differentially related with circulating and cell-associated biochemical and inflammatory biomarkers. *Dis Markers* (2013) 34:131. doi: 10.3233/DMA-120956

63. Nahrendorf M, Keliher E, Marinelli B, Leuschner F, Robbins CS, Gerszten RE, et al. Detection of macrophages in aortic aneurysms by nanoparticle positron emission tomography-computed tomography. *Arter Thromb Vasc Biol* (2011) 31:750–7. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.110.221499

64. Yu H, Moran CS, Trollope AF, Woodward L, Kinobe R, Rush CM, et al. Angiopoietin-2 attenuates angiotensin II-induced aortic aneurysm and atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein e-deficient mice. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:35190. doi: 10.1038/srep35190

65. Tieu BC, Lee C, Sun H, LeJeune W, Recinos A, Ju X, et al. An adventitial IL-6/MCP1 amplification loop accelerates macrophage-mediated vascular inflammation leading to aortic dissection in mice. J Clin Invest (2009) 119:3637–51. doi: 10.1172/JCI38308

66. Zhou M, Wang X, Shi Y, Ding Y, Li X, Xie T, et al. Deficiency of ITGAM attenuates experimental abdominal aortic aneurysm in mice. *J Am Hear Assoc Cardiovasc Cerebrovasc Dis* (2021) 10:19900. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.120.019900

67. Furusawa J, Mizoguchi I, Chiba Y, Hisada M, Kobayashi F, Yoshida H, et al. Promotion of expansion and differentiation of hematopoietic stem cells by interleukin-27 into myeloid progenitors to control infection in emergency myelopoiesis. *PloS Pathog* (2016) 12:e1005507. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1005507

68. Swirski FK, Libby P, Aikawa E, Alcaide P, Luscinskas FW, Weissleder R, et al. Ly-6Chi monocytes dominate hypercholesterolemia-associated monocytosis and give rise to macrophages in atheromata. *J Clin Invest* (2007) 117:195–205. doi: 10.1172/JCI29950

69. Nahrendorf M, Swirski FK. Innate immune cells in ischaemic heart disease: does myocardial infarction beget myocardial infarction? *Eur Hear J* (2016) 37:868–72. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehv453

70. Dutta P, Hoyer FF, Sun Y, Iwamoto Y, Tricot B, Weissleder R, et al. Eselectin inhibition mitigates splenic HSC activation and myelopoiesis in hypercholesterolemic mice with myocardial infarction. *Arter Thromb Vasc Biol* (2016) 36:1802–8. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.116.307519

71. Leuschner F, Rauch PJ, Ueno T, Gorbatov R, Marinelli B, Lee WW, et al. Rapid monocyte kinetics in acute myocardial infarction are sustained by extramedullary monocytopoiesis. *J Exp Med* (2012) 209:123–37. doi: 10.1084/jem.20111009

72. Cui M, Cai Z, Chu S, Sun Z, Wang X, Hu L, et al. Orphan nuclear receptor Nur77 inhibits angiotensin II-induced vascular remodeling *via* downregulation of  $\beta$ -catenin. *Hypertens (Dallas Tex 1979)* (2016) 67:153–62. doi: 10.1161/ HYPERTENSIONAHA.115.06114

73. Gschwandtner M, Derler R, Midwood KS. More than just attractive: How CCL2 influences myeloid cell behavior beyond chemotaxis. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:2759/BIBTEX. doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2019.02759/BIBTEX

74. Rao J, Brown BN, Weinbaum JS, Ofstun EL, Makaroun MS, Humphrey JD, et al. Distinct macrophage phenotype and collagen organization within the intraluminal thrombus of abdominal aortic aneurysm. *J Vasc Surg* (2015) 62:585–93. doi: 10.1016/J.JVS.2014.11.086

75. Yan H, Hu Y, Akk A, Ye K, Bacon J, Pham CTN. Interleukin-12 and -23 blockade mitigates elastase-induced abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Sci Rep* (2019) 9:10447. doi: 10.1038/S41598-019-46909-Y

76. Tabas I. Macrophage death and defective inflammation resolution in atherosclerosis. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2010) 10:36–46. doi: 10.1038/nri2675

77. Zernecke A, Bernhagen J, Weber C. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor in cardiovascular disease. *Circulation* (2008) 117:1594–602. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.107.729125

78. Bae YS, Lee JH, Choi SH, Kim S, Almazan F, Witztum JL, et al. Macrophages generate reactive oxygen species in response to minimally oxidized low-density lipoprotein: Toll-like receptor 4- and spleen tyrosine kinase-dependent activation of NADPH oxidase 2. *Circ Res* (2009) 104:210–8. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108.181040

79. Riboldi E, Porta C, Morlacchi S, Viola A, Mantovani A, Sica A. Hypoxiamediated regulation of macrophage functions in pathophysiology. *Int Immunol* (2013) 25:67–75. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxs110

80. Qin Z, Bagley J, Sukhova G, Baur WE, Park HJ, Beasley D, et al. Angiotensin II-induced TLR4 mediated abdominal aortic aneurysm in apolipoprotein e knockout mice is dependent on STAT3. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* (2015) 87:160–70. doi: 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2015.08.014

81. Johnston WF, Salmon M, Pope NH, Meher A, Su G, Stone ML, et al. Inhibition of interleukin-1beta decreases aneurysm formation and progression in a novel model of thoracic aortic aneurysms. *Circulation* (2014) 130:S51–9. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.113.006800

82. Batra R, Suh MK, Carson JS, Dale MA, Meisinger TM, Fitzgerald M, et al. IL-1 $\beta$  and TNF- $\alpha$  impact abdominal aortic aneurysm formation by differential effects on macrophage polarization. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2018) 38:457. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.310333

83. Shi J, Guo J, Li Z, Xu B, Miyata M. Importance of NLRP3 inflammasome in abdominal aortic aneurysms. *J Atheroscler Thromb* (2021) 28:454. doi: 10.5551/JAT.RV17048

84. Li H, Xu H, Liu S. Toll-like receptors 4 induces expression of matrix metalloproteinase-9 in human aortic smooth muscle cells. *Mol Biol Rep* (2011) 38:1419–23. doi: 10.1007/S11033-010-0246-4

85. Li T, Li X, Liu X, Yang J, Ma C. The elevated expression of TLR4 and MMP9 in human abdominal aortic aneurysm tissues and its implication. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord* (2021) 21:378. doi: 10.1186/S12872-021-02193-1

86. Maguire EM, Pearce SWA, Xiao R, Oo AY, Xiao Q. Matrix metalloproteinase in abdominal aortic aneurysm and aortic dissection. *Pharmaceuticals* (2019) 12:118. doi: 10.3390/PH12030118

87. Longo GM, Xiong W, Greiner TC, Zhao Y, Fiotti N, Baxter BT. Matrix metalloproteinases 2 and 9 work in concert to produce aortic aneurysms. *J Clin Invest* (2002) 110:625–32. doi: 10.1172/JCI15334

88. Grivennikov SI, Tumanov AV, Liepinsh DJ, Kruglov AA, Marakusha BI, Shakhov AN, et al. Distinct and nonredundant *in vivo* functions of TNF produced by t cells and macrophages/neutrophils: Protective and deleterious effects. *Immunity* (2005) 22:93–104. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2004.11.016

89. Xiong W, MacTaggart J, Knispel R, Worth J, Persidsky Y, Baxter BT. Blocking TNF- $\alpha$  attenuates aneurysm formation in a murine model. *J Immunol* (2009) 183:2741–6. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.0803164

90. Xanthoulea S, Thelen M, Pöttgens C, Gijbels MJJ, Lutgens E, de Winther MPJ. Absence of p55 TNF receptor reduces atherosclerosis, but has no major effect on angiotensin II induced aneurysms in LDL receptor deficient mice. *PloS One* (2009) 4:e6113. doi: 10.1371/JOURNAL.PONE.0006113

91. Ju X, Ijaz T, Sun H, Ray S, Lejeune W, Lee C, et al. Interleukin-6-signal transducer and activator of transcription-3 signaling mediates aortic dissections induced by angiotensin II *via* the T-helper lymphocyte 17-interleukin 17 axis in C57BL/6 mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2013) 33:1612–21. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.301049

92. Han Y, Runge MS, Brasier AR. Angiotensin II induces interleukin-6 transcription in vascular smooth muscle cells through pleiotropic activation of nuclear factor-kappa b transcription factors. *Circ Res* (1999) 84:695–703. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.84.6.695

93. Peshkova IO, Schaefer G, Koltsova EK. Atherosclerosis and aortic aneurysm - is inflammation a common denominator? *FEBS J* (2016) 283:1636–52. doi: 10.1111/febs.13634

94. Sharma N, Hans CP. Interleukin 12p40 deficiency promotes abdominal aortic aneurysm by activating CCN2/MMP2 pathways. *J Am Heart Assoc* (2021) 10:1–33. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.120.017633

95. Hadi T, Boytard L, Silvestro M, Alebrahim D, Jacob S, Feinstein J, et al. Macrophage-derived netrin-1 promotes abdominal aortic aneurysm formation by activating MMP3 in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Nat Commun* (2018) 9:5022. doi: 10.1038/541467-018-07495-1

96. Wang Y, Jia L, Xie Y, Cai Z, Liu Z, Shen J, et al. Involvement of macrophagederived exosomes in abdominal aortic aneurysms development. *Atherosclerosis* (2019) 289:64–72. doi: 10.1016/J.ATHEROSCLEROSIS.2019.08.016

97. Jadli AS, Parasor A, Gomes KP, Shandilya R, Patel VB. Exosomes in cardiovascular diseases: Pathological potential of nano-messenger. *Front Cardiovasc Med* (2021) 8:767488. doi: 10.3389/FCVM.2021.767488

98. Watanabe S, Alexander M, Misharin AV, Budinger GRS. The role of macrophages in the resolution of inflammation. *J Clin Invest* (2019) 129:2619–28. doi: 10.1172/JCI124615

99. Moore JP, Vinh A, Tuck KL, Sakkal S, Krishnan SM, Chan CT, et al. M2 macrophage accumulation in the aortic wall during angiotensin II infusion in mice is associated with fibrosis, elastin loss, and elevated blood pressure. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2015) 309:H906–17. doi: 10.1152/AJPHEART.00821.2014

100. Zhu H, Qu X, Zhang C, Yu Y. Interleukin-10 promotes proliferation of vascular smooth muscle cells by inhibiting inflammation in rabbit abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Int J Clin Exp Pathol* (2019) 12:1260–71.

101. Adam M, Kooreman NG, Jagger A, Wagenhäuser MU, Mehrkens D, Wang Y, et al. Systemic upregulation of IL-10 using a non-immunogenic vector reduces growth and rate of dissecting abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2018) 38:1796. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.310672

102. Lareyre F, Clement M, Raffort J, Pohlod S, Patel M, Esposito B, et al. TGFbeta (Transforming growth factor-beta) blockade induces a human-like disease in a nondissecting mouse model of abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Arter Thromb Vasc Biol* (2017) 37:2171–81. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.309999

103. Angelov SN, Hu JH, Wei H, Airhart N, Shi M, D'Ichek DA. TGF- $\beta$  (Transforming growth factor- $\beta$ ) signaling protects the thoracic and abdominal aorta from angiotensin II-induced pathology by distinct mechanisms. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2017) 37:2102–13. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.309401

104. Davies LC, Taylor PR. Tissue-resident macrophages: then and now. Immunology (2015) 144:541. doi: 10.1111/IMM.12451

105. Yuan Z, Lu Y, Wei J, Wu J, Yang J, Cai Z. Abdominal aortic aneurysm: Roles of inflammatory cells. *Front Immunol* (2021) 11:609161/BIBTEX. doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2020.609161/BIBTEX

106. Gao Y, Qian N, Xu J, Wang Y. The roles of macrophages in heart regeneration and repair after injury. *Front Cardiovasc Med* (2021) 0:744615. doi: 10.3389/FCVM.2021.744615

107. Zhao G, Lu H, Chang Z, Zhao Y, Zhu T, Chang L, et al. Single-cell RNA sequencing reveals the cellular heterogeneity of aneurysmal infrarenal abdominal aorta. *Cardiovasc Res* (2021) 117:1402. doi: 10.1093/CVR/CVAA214

108. Gomez D, Owens GK. Smooth muscle cell phenotypic switching in atherosclerosis. Cardiovasc Res (2012) 95:156-64. doi: 10.1093/CVR/CVS115

109. Haider P, Kral-Pointner JB, Mayer J, Richter M, Kaun C, Brostjan C, et al. Neutrophil extracellular trap degradation by differently polarized macrophage subsets. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2020) 40:2265. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.120.314883

110. Amin HZ, Sasaki N, Yamashita T, Mizoguchi T, Hayashi T, Emoto T, et al. CTLA-4 protects against angiotensin II-induced abdominal aortic aneurysm formation in mice. *Sci Rep* (2019) 9. doi: 10.1038/S41598-019-44523-6

111. Chistiakov DA, Orekhov AN, Sobenin IA, Bobryshev YV. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells: development, functions, and role in atherosclerotic inflammation. *Front Physiol* (2014) 5:279. doi: 10.3389/FPHYS.2014.00279

112. Krishna SM, Moran CS, Jose RJ, Lazzaroni S, Huynh P, Golledge J. Depletion of CD11c+ dendritic cells in apolipoprotein e-deficient mice limits angiotensin II-induced abdominal aortic aneurysm formation and growth. *Clin Sci* (*Lond*) (2019) 133:2203–15. doi: 10.1042/CS20190924

113. Tsuruda T, Kato J, Hatakeyama K, Kojima K, Yano M, Yano Y, et al. Adventitial mast cells contribute to pathogenesis in the progression of abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Circ Res* (2008) 102:1368–77. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108.173682

114. Tomimori Y, Manno A, Tanaka T, Futamura-Takahashi J, Muto T, Nagahira K. ASB17061, a novel chymase inhibitor, prevented the development of angiotensin II-induced abdominal aortic aneurysm in apolipoprotein e-deficient mice. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2019) 856:72403. doi: 10.1016/J.EJPHAR.2019.05.032

115. Liu CL, Wang Y, Liao M, Wemmelund H, Ren J, Fernandes C, et al. Allergic lung inflammation aggravates angiotensin II-induced abdominal aortic aneurysms in mice. *Arter Thromb Vasc Biol* (2016) 36:69–77. doi: 10.1161/ ATVBAHA.115.305911

116. Li J, Deng Z, Zhang X, Liu F, Yang C, Shi GP. Deficiency of IgE protects mice from experimental abdominal aortic aneurysms. *FASEB J* (2020) 34:3091. doi: 10.1096/FJ.201902095RR

117. Gao R, Liu D, Guo W, Ge W, Fan T, Li B, et al. Meprin-α (Mep1A) enhances TNF-α secretion by mast cells and aggravates abdominal aortic aneurysms. Br J Pharmacol (2020) 177:2872–85. doi: 10.1111/BPH.15019

118. Whitman SC, Rateri DL, Szilvassy SJ, Yokoyama W, Daugherty A. Depletion of natural killer cell function decreases atherosclerosis in low-density lipoprotein receptor null mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2004) 24:1049–54. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000124923.95545.2c

119. Whitman SC, Ramsamy TA. Participatory role of natural killer and natural killer T cells in atherosclerosis: lessons learned from *in vivo* mouse studies. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* (2006) 84:67–75. doi: 10.1139/Y05-159

120. Forester ND, Cruickshank SM, Scott DJA, Carding SR. Increased natural killer cell activity in patients with an abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Br J Surg* (2006) 93:46–54. doi: 10.1002/BJS.5215

121. Hinterseher I, Schworer CM, Lillvis JH, Stahl E, Erdman R, Gatalica Z, et al. Immunohistochemical analysis of the natural killer cell cytotoxicity pathway in human abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Int J Mol Sci* (2015) 16:11196–212. doi: 10.3390/IJMS160511196

122. Levoin N, Jean M, Legembre P. CD95 structure, aggregation and cell signaling. Front Cell Dev Biol (2020) 8:314/BIBTEX. doi: 10.3389/FCELL.2020.00314/BIBTEX

123. Liu Z, Fitzgerald M, Meisinger T, Batra R, Suh M, Greene H, et al. CD95ligand contributes to abdominal aortic aneurysm progression by modulating inflammation. *Cardiovasc Res* (2019) 115:807–18. doi: 10.1093/CVR/CVY264

124. Newland SA, Mohanta S, Clément M, Taleb S, Walker JA, Nus M, et al. Type-2 innate lymphoid cells control the development of atherosclerosis in mice. *Nat Commun* (2017) 8:15781. doi: 10.1038/NCOMMS15781

125. Robinette ML, Fuchs A, Cortez VS, Lee JS, Wang Y, Durum SK, et al. Transcriptional programs define molecular characteristics of innate lymphoid cell classes and subsets. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16:306–17. doi: 10.1038/ni.3094

126. Helfrich S, Mindt BC, Fritz JH, Duerr CU. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells in respiratory allergic inflammation. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:930. doi: 10.3389/ FIMMU.2019.00930

127. Neill DR, Wong SH, Bellosi A, Flynn RJ, Daly M, Langford TKA, et al. Nuocytes represent a new innate effector leukocyte that mediates type-2 immunity. *Nature* (2010) 464:1367. doi: 10.1038/NATURE08900 128. Brestoff JR, Kim BS, Saenz SA, Stine RR, Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, et al. Group 2 innate lymphoid cells promote beiging of adipose and limit obesity. *Nature* (2015) 519:242. doi: 10.1038/NATURE14115

129. Sui Q, Zhang J, Sun X, Zhang C, Han Q, Tian Z. NK cells are the crucial antitumor mediators when STAT3-mediated immunosuppression is blocked in hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Immunol* (2014) 193:2016–23. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1302389

130. Eberl G, Colonna M, Di Santo JP, McKenzie AN. Innate lymphoid cells. innate lymphoid cells: A new paradigm in immunology. *Science (80-)* (2015) 348:6566. doi: 10.1126/science.aaa6566

131. Roberts LB, Lord GM, Howard JK. Heartbreakers or healers? innate lymphoid cells in cardiovascular disease and obesity. *Front Immunol* (2022) 0:903678. doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2022.903678

132. Crosby CM, Kronenberg M. Tissue-specific functions of invariant natural killer T cells. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2018) 18:559–74. doi: 10.1038/s41577-018-0034-2

133. Kritikou E, van Duijn J, Nahon JE, van der Heijden T, Bouwman M, Groeneveldt C, et al. Disruption of a CD1d-mediated interaction between mast cells and NKT cells aggravates atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis* (2019) 280:132–9. doi: 10.1016/J.ATHEROSCLEROSIS.2018.11.027

134. Miao T, Wang T, Feng T, Yuan D, Guo Q, Xiong F, et al. Activated invariant natural killer T cells infiltrate aortic tissue as key participants in abdominal aortic aneurysm pathology. *Immunology* (2021) 164:792–802. doi: 10.1111/IMM.13401

135. Saito A, Ishimori N, Tokuhara S, Homma T, Nishikawa M, Iwabuchi K, et al. Activation of invariant natural killer T cells by  $\alpha$ -galactosylceramide attenuates the development of angiotensin II-mediated abdominal aortic aneurysm in obese ob/ob mice. Front Cardiovasc Med (2021) 8:659418. doi: 10.3389/FCVM.2021.659418

136. Albany CJ, Trevelin SC, Giganti G, Lombardi G, Scottà C. Getting to the heart of the matter: The role of regulatory T-cells (Tregs) in cardiovascular disease (CVD) and atherosclerosis. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:2795/BIBTEX. doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2019.02795/BIBTEX

137. Téo FH, De Oliveira RTD, Villarejos L, Mamoni RL, Altemani A, Menezes FH, et al. Characterization of CD4+ T cell subsets in patients with abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Mediators Inflammation* (2018) 2018. doi: 10.1155/2018/6967310

138. Puchenkova OA, Soldatov VO, Belykh AE, Bushueva OY, Piavchenko GA, Venediktov AA, et al. Cytokines in abdominal aortic aneurysm: Master regulators with clinical application. *biomark Insights* (2022) 17. doi: 10.1177/11772719221095676

139. Li D, Li J, Liu H, Zhai L, Hu W, Xia N, et al. Pathogenic tconvs promote inflammatory macrophage polarization through GM-CSF and exacerbate abdominal aortic aneurysm formation. *FASEB J* (2022) 36:e22172. doi: 10.1096/FJ.202101576R

140. Rosner D, Stoneman V, Littlewood T, McCarthy N, Figg N, Wang Y, et al. Interferon-gamma induces fas trafficking and sensitization to apoptosis in vascular smooth muscle cells *via* a PI3K- and akt-dependent mechanism. *Am J Pathol* (2006) 168:2054–63. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2006.050473

141. Laurat E, Poirier B, Tupin E, Caligiuri G, Hansson GK, Bariety J, et al. *In vivo* downregulation of T helper cell 1 immune responses reduces atherogenesis in apolipoprotein e-knockout mice. *Circulation* (2001) 104:197–202. doi: 10.1161/ 01.cir.104.2.197

142. Erbel C, Sato K, Meyer FB, Kopecky SL, Frye RL, Goronzy JJ, et al. Functional profile of activated dendritic cells in unstable atherosclerotic plaque. *Basic Res Cardiol* (2007) 102:123–32. doi: 10.1007/s00395-006-0636-x

143. Xiong W, Zhao Y, Prall A, Greiner TC, Baxter BT. Key roles of CD4+ T cells and IFN- $\gamma$  in the development of abdominal aortic aneurysms in a murine model. J Immunol (2004) 172:2607–12. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.172.4.2607

144. Wang Y, Ait-Oufella H, Herbin O, Bonnin P, Ramkhelawon B, Taleb S, et al. TGF-β activity protects against inflammatory aortic aneurysm progression and complications in angiotensin II-infused mice. *J Clin Invest* (2010) 120:422–32. doi: 10.1172/JCI38136

145. Mousset CM, Hobo W, Woestenenk R, Preijers F, Dolstra H, van der Waart AB. Comprehensive phenotyping of T cells using flow cytometry. *Cytometry A* (2019) 95:647–54. doi: 10.1002/CYTO.A.23724

146. King VL, Cassis LA, Daugherty A. Interleukin-4 does not influence development of hypercholesterolemia or angiotensin II-induced atherosclerotic lesions in mice. *Am J Pathol* (2007) 171:2040–7. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2007.060857

147. Davenport P, Tipping PG. The role of interleukin-4 and interleukin-12 in the progression of atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein e-deficient mice. *Am J Pathol* (2003) 163:1117–25. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63471-2

148. Binder CJ, Hartvigsen K, Chang M-K, Miller M, Broide D, Palinski W, et al. IL-5 links adaptive and natural immunity specific for epitopes of oxidized LDL and protects from atherosclerosis. *J Clin Invest* (2004) 114:427–37. doi: 10.1172/JCI20479

149. Xu J, Ehrman B, Graham LM, Eagleton MJ. Interleukin-5 is a potential mediator of angiotensin II-induced aneurysm formation in apolipoprotein e knockout mice. J Surg Res (2012) 178:512-8. doi: 10.1016/j.jss.2011.12.016

150. Shimizu K, Shichiri M, Libby P, Lee RT, Mitchell RN. Th2-predominant inflammation and blockade of IFN-gamma signaling induce aneurysms in allografted aortas. *J Clin Invest* (2004) 114:300–8. doi: 10.1172/JCI19855

151. Shimizu K, Mitchell RN, Libby P. Inflammation and cellular immune responses in abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2006) 26:987–94. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000214999.12921.4f

152. Sagan A, Mikolajczyk TP, Mrowiecki W, MacRitchie N, Daly K, Meldrum A, et al. T Cells are dominant population in human abdominal aortic aneurysms and their infiltration in the perivascular tissue correlates with disease severity. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:1979/BIBTEX. doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2019.01979/BIBTEX

153. Chan WL, Pejnovic N, Hamilton H, Liew TV, Popadic D, Poggi A, et al. Atherosclerotic abdominal aortic aneurysm and the interaction between autologous human plaque-derived vascular smooth muscle cells, type 1 NKT, and helper T cells. *Circ Res* (2005) 96:675–83. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000160543.84254.F1

154. Schönbeck U, Sukhova GK, Gerdes N, Libby P. TH2 predominant immune responses prevail in human abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Am J Pathol* (2002) 161:499–506. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)64206-X

155. Ivanov II, McKenzie BS, Zhou L, Tadokoro CE, Lepelley A, Lafaille JJ, et al. The orphan nuclear receptor RORgammat directs the differentiation program of proinflammatory IL-17+ T helper cells. *Cell* (2006) 126:1121–33. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.07.035

156. Smith E, Prasad KM, Butcher M, Dobrian A, Kolls JK, Ley K, et al. Blockade of interleukin-17A results in reduced atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein e-deficient mice. *Circulation* (2010). doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.924886

157. Chen S, Crother TR, Arditi M. Emerging role of IL-17 in atherosclerosis. J Innate Immun (2010) 2:325–33. doi: 10.1159/000314626

158. Warnatsch A, Ioannou M, Wang Q, Papayannopoulos V. Neutrophil extracellular traps license macrophages and Th17 cells for cytokine production in atherosclerosis. *Science* (2015) 349:316. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.AAA8064

159. Wei Z, Wang Y, Zhang K, Liao Y, Ye P, Wu J, et al. Inhibiting the Th17/IL-17A-Related inflammatory responses with digoxin confers protection against experimental abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2014) 34:2429–38. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.304435

160. Taleb S, Romain M, Ramkhelawon B, Uyttenhove C, Pasterkamp G, Herbin O, et al. Loss of SOCS3 expression in T cells reveals a regulatory role for interleukin-17 in atherosclerosis. *J Exp Med* (2009) 206:2067–77. doi: 10.1084/jem.20090545

161. Liao M, Liu C-L, Lv B-J, Zhang J-Y, Cheng L, Cheng X, et al. Plasma cytokine levels and risks of abdominal aortic aneurysms: A population-based prospective cohort study. *Ann Med* (2015) 47:245–52. doi: 10.3109/07853890.2015.1019916

162. Vent-Schmidt J, Han JM, MacDonald KG, Levings MK. The role of FOXP3 in regulating immune responses. *Int Rev Immunol* (2014) 33:110–28. doi: 10.3109/08830185.2013.811657

163. Subramanian M, Thorp E, Hansson GK, Tabas I. Treg-mediated suppression of atherosclerosis requires MYD88 signaling in DCs. J Clin Invest (2013) 123:179-88. doi: 10.1172/JCI64617

164. Xie JJ, Wang J, Tang TT, Chen J, Gao XL, Yuan J, et al. The Th17/Treg functional imbalance during atherogenesis in ApoE(-/-) mice. *Cytokine* (2009), 185–93. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2009.09.007. advanced.

165. Barhoumi T, Kasal DA, Li MW, Shbat L, Laurant P, Neves MF, et al. T Regulatory lymphocytes prevent angiotensin II-induced hypertension and vascular injury. *Hypertens (Dallas Tex 1979)* (2011) 57:469–76. doi: 10.1161/ HYPERTENSIONAHA.110.162941

166. Yodoi K, Yamashita T, Sasaki N, Kasahara K, Emoto T, Matsumoto T, et al. Foxp3+ regulatory T cells play a protective role in angiotensin II-induced aortic aneurysm formation in mice. *Hypertens (Dallas Tex 1979)* (2015) 65:889–95. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.114.04934

167. Camacho SA, Heath WR, Carbone FR, Sarvetnick N, LeBon A, Karlsson L, et al. A key role for ICAM-1 in generating effector cells mediating inflammatory responses. *Nat Immunol* (2001) 2:523–9. doi: 10.1038/88720

168. Liu B, Kong J, An G, Zhang K, Qin W, Meng X. Regulatory T cells protected against abdominal aortic aneurysm by suppression of the COX-2 expression. *J Cell Mol Med* (2019) 23:6766–74. doi: 10.1111/JCMM.14554

169. Chen Z, Stockton J, Mathis D, Benoist C. Modeling CTLA4-linked autoimmunity with RNA interference in mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2006) 103:16400-5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0607854103

170. Ali AJ, Makings J, Ley K. Regulatory T cell stability and plasticity in atherosclerosis. *Cells* (2020) 9:2665. doi: 10.3390/CELLS9122665

171. Butcher MJ, Filipowicz AR, Waseem TC, McGary CM, Crow KJ, Magilnick N, et al. Atherosclerosis-driven treg plasticity results in formation of a dysfunctional subset of plastic IFN $\gamma$ + Th1/Tregs. *Circ Res* (2016) 119:1190–203. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.309764

172. Li J, McArdle S, Gholami A, Kimura T, Wolf D, Gerhardt T, et al. CCR5 +T-bet+FoxP3+ effector CD4 T cells drive atherosclerosis. *Circ Res* (2016) 118:1540–52. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.308648

173. Gaddis DE, Padgett LE, Wu R, McSkimming C, Romines V, Taylor AM, et al. Apolipoprotein AI prevents regulatory to follicular helper T cell switching during atherosclerosis. *Nat Commun* (2018) 9:1095. doi: 10.1038/S41467-018-03493-5

174. Meng L, Lu Y, Wang X, Sui W, Ge X, Zhong M, et al. Statin therapy protects against abdominal aortic aneurysms by inducing the accumulation of regulatory T cells in ApoE -/- mice. *J Mol Med (Berl)* (2022). doi: 10.1007/S00109-022-02213-3

175. Kopacz A, Werner E, Grochot-Przeczek A, Kloska D, Hajduk K, Neumayer C, et al. Simvastatin attenuates abdominal aortic aneurysm formation favoured by lack of Nrf2 transcriptional activity. *Oxid Med Cell Longev* (2020). doi: 10.1155/2020/6340190

176. Kowalska K, Habrowska-Górczynska DE, Neumayer C, Bolliger M, Domenig C, Piastowska-Ciesielska AW, et al. Lower levels of caveolin-1 and higher levels of endothelial nitric oxide synthase are observed in abdominal aortic aneurysm patients treated with simvastatin. *Acta Biochim Pol* (2018) 65:111–8. doi: 10.18388/ABP.2017\_2305

177. Saigusa R, Winkels H, Ley K. T Cell subsets and functions in atherosclerosis. Nat Rev Cardiol (2020) 17:387. doi: 10.1038/S41569-020-0352-5

178. Baptista D, Mach F, Brandt KJ. Follicular regulatory T cell in atherosclerosis. J Leukoc Biol (2018) 104:925-30. doi: 10.1002/JLB.MR1117-469R

179. Ghamar Talepoor A, Khosropanah S, Doroudchi M. Functional subsets of circulating follicular helper T cells in patients with atherosclerosis. *Physiol Rep* (2020) 8:e14637. doi: 10.14814/PHY2.14637

180. Roy P, Orecchioni M, Ley K. How the immune system shapes atherosclerosis: Roles of innate and adaptive immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2022) 22:251–65. doi: 10.1038/S41577-021-00584-1

181. Burger F, Miteva K, Baptista D, Roth A, Fraga-Silva RA, Martel C, et al. Follicular regulatory helper T cells control the response of regulatory b cells to a high-cholesterol diet. *Cardiovasc Res* (2021) 117:743–55. doi: 10.1093/CVR/ CVAA069

182. Duftner C, Seiler R, Klein-Weigel P, Göbel H, Goldberger C, Ihling C, et al. High prevalence of circulating CD4+CD28- T-cells in patients with small abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2005) 25:1347–52. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000167520.41436.c0

183. Zhou H, Yan H, Cannon JL, Springer LE, Green JM, Pham CTN. CD43-mediated IFN- $\gamma$  production by CD8+ T cells promotes abdominal aortic aneurysm in mice. *J Immunol* (2013) 190:5078. doi: 10.4049/JIMMUNOL.1203228

184. Zhang S, Kan X, Li Y, Li P, Zhang C, Li G, et al. Deficiency of  $\gamma\delta T$  cells protects against abdominal aortic aneurysms by regulating phosphoinositide 3-kinase/AKT signaling. J Vasc Surg (2018) 67:899–908.e1. doi: 10.1016/J.JVS.2016.03.474

185. Seo IH, Lee SJ, Noh TW, Kim JH, Joo HC, Shin EC, et al. Increase of V $\delta$ 2+T cells that robustly produce IL-17A in advanced abdominal aortic aneurysm tissues. *Immune Netw* (2021) 21:e17. doi: 10.4110/IN.2021.21.E17

186. Sage AP, Tsiantoulas D, Binder CJ, Mallat Z. The role of b cells in atherosclerosis. Nat Rev Cardiol (2018) 16:180–96. doi: 10.1038/s41569-018-0106-9

187. Meher AK, Johnston WF, Lu G, Pope NH, Bhamidipati CM, Harmon DB, et al. B2 cells suppress experimental abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Am J Pathol* (2014) 184:3130–41. doi: 10.1016/J.AJPATH.2014.07.006

188. Spinosa MD, Montgomery WG, Lempicki M, Srikakulapu P, Johnsrude MJ, McNamara CA, et al. B cell-activating factor antagonism attenuates the growth of experimental abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Am J Pathol* (2021) 191:2231–44. doi: 10.1016/J.AJPATH.2021.08.012

189. Schaheen B, Downs EA, Serbulea V, Almenara CC, Spinosa M, Su G, et al. B-cell depletion promotes aortic infiltration of immunosuppressive cells and is protective of experimental aortic aneurysm. *Arter Thromb Vasc Biol* (2016) 36:2191–202. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.116.307559

190. Furusho A, Aoki H, Ohno-Urabe S, Nishihara M, Hirakata S, Nishida N, et al. Involvement of b cells, immunoglobulins, and syk in the pathogenesis of abdominal aortic aneurysm. *J Am Hear Assoc Cardiovasc Cerebrovasc Dis* (2018) 7: e007750. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.117.007750

191. Mikolajczyk TP, Guzik TJ. Adaptive immunity in hypertension. Curr Hypertens Rep (2019) 21:68. doi: 10.1007/S11906-019-0971-6

192. Forrester SJ, Booz GW, Sigmund CD, Coffman TM, Kawai T, Rizzo V, et al. Angiotensin II signal transduction: An update on mechanisms of physiology and pathophysiology. *Physiol Rev* (2018) 98:1627. doi: 10.1152/PHYSREV.00038.2017

193. Sun P, Zhang L, Gu Y, Wei S, Wang Z, Li M, et al. Immune checkpoint programmed death-1 mediates abdominal aortic aneurysm and pseudoaneurysm progression. *BioMed Pharmacother* (2021) 142:111955. doi: 10.1016/J.BIOPHA. 2021.111955

194. Li Y, Ren P, Dawson A, Vasquez HG, Ageedi W, Zhang C, et al. Single-cell transcriptome analysis reveals dynamic cell populations and differential gene expression patterns in control and aneurysmal human aortic tissue. *Circulation* (2020) 142:1374–88. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.120.046528

195. Wang X, Zhang H, Ge Y, Cao L, He Y, Sun G, et al. AT1R regulates macrophage polarization through YAP and regulates aortic dissection incidence. *Front Physiol* (2021) 12:644903/FULL. doi: 10.3389/FPHYS.2021.644903/FULL

196. Wang S, Gu X, Zhang Q, Zhang X, Li Y, Yao Y, et al. Angiotensin II suppresses rev-erb $\alpha$  expression in THP-1 macrophages *via* the ang II type 1 Receptor/Liver X receptor  $\alpha$  pathway. *Cell Physiol Biochem* (2018) 46:303–13. doi: 10.1159/000488431

197. Durik M, Seva Pessoa B, Roks AJ. The renin-angiotensin system, bone marrow and progenitor cells. *Clin Sci* (2012) 123:205–23. doi: 10.1042/CS20110660

198. Peshkova IO, Fatkhullina AR, Mikulski Z, Ley K, Koltsova EK. IL-27R signaling controls myeloid cells accumulation and antigen-presentation in atherosclerosis. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7:2255. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-01828-8

199. Swirski FK, Nahrendorf M, Etzrodt M, Wildgruber M, Cortez-Retamozo V, Panizzi P, et al. Identification of splenic reservoir monocytes and their deployment to inflammatory sites. *Science (80-)* (2009) 325:612–6. doi: 10.1126/science.1175202

200. Robbins CS, Chudnovskiy A, Rauch PJ, Figueiredo JL, Iwamoto Y, Gorbatov R, et al. Extramedullary hematopoiesis generates ly-6C(high) monocytes that infiltrate atherosclerotic lesions. *Circulation* (2012) 125:364–74. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.061986

201. Cheema MU, Pluznick JL. Gut microbiota plays a central role to modulate the plasma and fecal metabolomes in response to angiotensin II. *Hypertension* (2019) 74:184–93. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.119.13155

202. Tang WH, Kitai T, Hazen SL. Gut microbiota in cardiovascular health and disease. Circ Res (2017) 120:1183–96. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.117.309715

203. Singh RK, Chang HW, Yan D, Lee KM, Ucmak D, Wong K, et al. Influence of diet on the gut microbiome and implications for human health. *J Transl Med* (2017) 15:73. doi: 10.1186/s12967-017-1175-y

204. Liu R, Hong J, Xu X, Feng Q, Zhang D, Gu Y, et al. Gut microbiome and serum metabolome alterations in obesity and after weight-loss intervention. *Nat Med* (2017) 23:859–68. doi: 10.1038/nm.4358

205. Shen J, Obin MS, Zhao L. The gut microbiota, obesity and insulin resistance. *Mol Asp Med* (2013) 34:39–58. doi: 10.1016/j.mam.2012.11.001

206. Pindjakova J, Sartini C, Lo R, Rappa F, Coupe B, Lelouvier B, et al. Gut dysbiosis and adaptive immune response in diet-induced obesity vs. systemic inflammation. *Front Microbiol* (2017) 8:1157. doi: 10.3389/FMICB.2017.01157

207. Karbach SH, Schönfelder T, Brandão I, Wilms E, Hörmann N, Jäckel S, et al. Gut microbiota promote angiotensin II-induced arterial hypertension and vascular dysfunction. *J Am Hear Assoc Cardiovasc Cerebrovasc Dis* (2016) 5: e003698. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.003698

208. Zhu W, Gregory JC, Org E, Buffa JA, Gupta N, Wang Z, et al. Gut microbial metabolite TMAO enhances platelet hyperreactivity and thrombosis risk. *Cell* (2016) 165:111–24. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.02.011

209. Araujo JR, Tazi A, Burlen-Defranoux O, Vichier-Guerre S, Nigro G, Licandro H, et al. Fermentation products of commensal bacteria alter enterocyte lipid metabolism. *Cell Host Microbe* (2020) 27:358–375 e7. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2020.01.028

210. Marques FZ, Nelson E, Chu PY, Horlock D, Fiedler A, Ziemann M, et al. High-fiber diet and acetate supplementation change the gut microbiota and prevent the development of hypertension and heart failure in hypertensive mice. *Circulation* (2017) 135:964–77. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.116.024545

211. Koeth RA, Wang Z, Levison BS, Buffa JA, Org E, Sheehy BT, et al. Intestinal microbiota metabolism of l-carnitine, a nutrient in red meat, promotes atherosclerosis. *Nat Med* (2013) 19:576–85. doi: 10.1038/nm.3145

212. Jonsson AL, Caesar R, Akrami R, Reinhardt C, Hållenius FF, Borén J, et al. Impact of gut microbiota and diet on the development of atherosclerosis in apoe-/mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2018) 38:2318–26. doi: 10.1161/ ATVBAHA.118.311233

213. Witkowski M, Weeks TL, Hazen SL. Gut microbiota and cardiovascular disease. *Circ Res* (2020) 127:553. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.120.316242

214. Brown JM, Hazen SL. Metaorganismal nutrient metabolism as a basis of cardiovascular disease. *Curr Opin Lipidol* (2014) 25:48–53. doi: 10.1097/MOL.00000000000036

215. Cani PD, Amar J, Iglesias MA, Poggi M, Knauf C, Bastelica D, et al. Metabolic endotoxemia initiates obesity and insulin resistance. *Diabetes* (2007) 56:1761–72. doi: 10.2337/db06-1491

216. Guevara-Cruz M, Flores-Lopez AG, Aguilar-Lopez M, Sanchez-Tapia M, Medina-Vera I, Dıaz D, et al. Improvement of lipoprotein profile and metabolic endotoxemia by a lifestyle intervention that modifies the gut microbiota in subjects with metabolic syndrome. *J Am Heart Assoc* (2019) 8:e012401. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.119.012401

217. Bartolomaeus H, Balogh A, Yakoub M, Homann S, Markó L, Höges S, et al. Short-chain fatty acid propionate protects from hypertensive cardiovascular damage. *Circulation* (2019) 139:1407. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118.036652

218. Wang Z, Klipfell E, Bennett BJ, Koeth R, Levison BS, Dugar B, et al. Gut flora metabolism of phosphatidylcholine promotes cardiovascular disease. *Nature* (2011) 472:57–63. doi: 10.1038/nature09922

219. Organ CL, Otsuka H, Bhushan S, Wang Z, Bradley J, Trivedi R, et al. Choline diet and its gut microbe-derived metabolite, trimethylamine n-oxide, exacerbate pressure overload-induced heart failure. *Circ Heart Fail* (2016) 9: e002314. doi: 10.1161/CIRCHEARTFAILURE.115.002314

220. Luo Y, Chen GL, Hannemann N, Ipseiz N, Kronke G, Bauerle T, et al. Microbiota from obese mice regulate hematopoietic stem cell differentiation by altering the bone niche. *Cell Metab* (2015) 22:886–94. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2015.08.020

221. Davis FM, Tsoi LC, Melvin WJ, denDekker A, Wasikowski R, Joshi AD, et al. Inhibition of macrophage histone demethylase JMJD3 protects against abdominal aortic aneurysms. *J Exp Med* (2021) 218:e20201839. doi: 10.1084/ JEM.20201839

222. Verhaar BJ, Prodan A, Nieuwdorp M, Muller M. Gut microbiota in hypertension and atherosclerosis: A review. *Nutrients* (2020) 12:1-22. doi: 10.3390/NU12102982

223. Zhang K, Yang S, Huang Y, Qin X, Qu K, Chen Y, et al. Alterations in gut microbiota and physiological factors associated with abdominal aortic aneurysm. *Med Nov Technol Devices* (2022) 14:100122. doi: 10.1016/J.MEDNTD.2022.100122

224. Xie J, Lu W, Zhong L, Hu Y, Li Q, Ding R, et al. Alterations in gut microbiota of abdominal aortic aneurysm mice. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord* (2020) 20:32. doi: 10.1186/S12872-020-01334-2

225. Edwards JM, Roy S, Tomcho JC, Schreckenberger ZJ, Chakraborty S, Bearss NR, et al. Microbiota are critical for vascular physiology: Germ-free status weakens contractility and induces sex-specific vascular remodeling in mice. *Vascul Pharmacol* (2020) 125–126:106633. doi: 10.1016/J.VPH.2019.106633

226. Miller YI, Viriyakosol S, Worrall DS, Boullier A, Butler S, Witztum JL. Toll-like receptor 4-dependent and -independent cytokine secretion induced by minimally oxidized low-density lipoprotein in macrophages. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2005) 25:1213–9. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000159891.73193.31

227. El Chartouni C, Rehli M. Comprehensive analysis of TLR4-induced transcriptional responses in interleukin 4-primed mouse macrophages. *Immunobiology* (2010) 215:780-7. doi: 10.1016/j.imbio.2010.05.032

228. Rotta G, Edwards EW, Sangaletti S, Bennett C, Ronzoni S, Colombo MP, et al. Lipopolysaccharide or whole bacteria block the conversion of inflammatory monocytes into dendritic cells *in vivo. J Exp Med* (2003) 198:1253–63. doi: 10.1084/jem.20030335jem.20030335

229. Fatkhullina AR, Peshkova IO, Dzutsev A, Aghayev T, McCulloch JA, Thovarai V, et al. An interleukin-23-Interleukin-22 axis regulates intestinal microbial homeostasis to protect from diet-induced atherosclerosis. *Immunity* (2018) 49:943–957 e9. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.09.011

230. Martinez FO, Sica A, Mantovani A, Locati M. Macrophage activation and polarization. *Front Biosci* (2008) 13:453–61. doi: 10.2741/2692

231. Fisher EA, Feig JE, Hewing B, Hazen SL, Smith JD. High-density lipoprotein function, dysfunction, and reverse cholesterol transport. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2012) 32:2813–20. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.300133

232. Meital LT, Windsor MT, Maynard AE, Schulze K, Magee R, O'donnell J, et al. Endotoxin tolerance in abdominal aortic aneurysm macrophages, *In vitro*: A case–control study. *Antioxidants* (2020) 9:896. doi: 10.3390/ANTIOX9090896

233. Fatkhullina AR, Peshkova IO, Koltsova EK. The role of cytokines in the development of atherosclerosis. *Biochem (Mosc)* (2016) 81:1358–70. doi: 10.1134/S0006297916110134

234. Restini CBA, Fink GD, Watts SW. Vascular reactivity stimulated by TMA and TMAO: Are perivascular adipose tissue and endothelium involved? *Pharmacol Res* (2021) 163:105273. doi: 10.1016/J.PHRS.2020.105273

235. Matsuzawa Y, Nakahashi H, Konishi M, Sato R, Kawashima C, Kikuchi S, et al. Microbiota-derived trimethylamine n-oxide predicts cardiovascular risk after STEMI. *Sci Rep* (2019) 9:1–11. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-48246-6

236. Bennett BJ, de Aguiar Vallim TQ, Wang Z, Shih DM, Meng Y, Gregory J, et al. Trimethylamine-n-oxide, a metabolite associated with atherosclerosis, exhibits complex genetic and dietary regulation. *Cell Metab* (2013) 17:49–60. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2012.12.011

237. Koeth RA, Levison BS, Culley MK, Buffa JA, Wang Z, Gregory JC, et al. Gammabutyrobetaine is a proatherogenic intermediate in gut microbial metabolism of l-carnitine to TMAO. *Cell Metab* (2014) 20:799–812. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2014.10.006

238. Hartiala J, Bennett BJ, Tang WH, Wang Z, Stewart AF, Roberts R, et al. Comparative genome-wide association studies in mice and humans for trimethylamine n-oxide, a proatherogenic metabolite of choline and l-carnitine. *Arter Thromb Vasc Biol* (2014) 34:1307–13. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.303252

239. Li XS, Obeid S, Klingenberg R, Gencer B, Mach F, Raber L, et al. Gut microbiota-dependent trimethylamine n-oxide in acute coronary syndromes: a prognostic marker for incident cardiovascular events beyond traditional risk factors. *Eur Hear J* (2017) 38:814–24. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw582

240. Brown JM, Hazen SL. Microbial modulation of cardiovascular disease. Nat Rev Microbiol (2018) 16:171–81. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro.2017.149

241. Hu J, Xu J, Shen S, Zhang W, Chen H, Sun X, et al. Trimethylamine n-oxide promotes abdominal aortic aneurysm formation by aggravating aortic smooth muscle cell senescence in mice. *J Cardiovasc Transl Res* (2022), 1–11. doi: 10.1007/S12265-022-10211-6/FIGURES/6

242. Kriaa A, Bourgin M, Potiron A, Mkaouar H, Jablaoui A, Gérard P, et al. Microbial impact on cholesterol and bile acid metabolism: Current status and future prospects. J Lipid Res (2019) 60:323–32. doi: 10.1194/JLR.R088989

243. Lau K, Srivatsav V, Rizwan A, Nashed A, Liu R, Shen R, et al. Bridging the gap between gut microbial dysbiosis and cardiovascular diseases. *Nutrients* (2017) 9:859. doi: 10.3390/NU9080859

244. Zhou W, Cheng Y, Zhu P, Nasser MI, Zhang X, Zhao M. Implication of gut microbiota in cardiovascular diseases. *Oxid Med Cell Longev* (2020). doi: 10.1155/2020/5394096

245. Nemet I, Saha PP, Gupta N, Zhu W, Romano KA, Skye SM, et al. A cardiovascular disease-linked gut microbial metabolite acts *via* adrenergic receptors. *Cell* (2020) 180:862. doi: 10.1016/J.CELL.2020.02.016

246. Abu Bakar H, Robert Dunn W, Daly C, Ralevic V. Sensory innervation of perivascular adipose tissue: A crucial role in artery vasodilatation and leptin release. *Cardiovasc Res* (2017) 113:962–72. doi: 10.1093/CVR/CVX062

247. Ayala-Lopez N, Thompson JM, Watts SW. Perivascular adipose tissue's impact on norepinephrine-induced contraction of mesenteric resistance arteries. *Front Physiol* (2017) 8:37. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2017.00037

248. Ye T, Zhang G, Liu H, Shi J, Qiu H, Liu Y, et al. Relationships between perivascular adipose tissue and abdominal aortic aneurysms. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)* (2021) 12:701. doi: 10.3389/FENDO.2021.704845/BIBTEX

249. Sahar S, Dwarakanath RS, Reddy MA, Lanting L, Todorov I, Natarajan R. Angiotensin II enhances interleukin-18 mediated inflammatory gene expression in vascular smooth muscle cells: A novel cross-talk in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis. *Circ Res* (2005) 96:1064–71. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000168210.10358.f4

250. Liu CL, Ren J, Wang Y, Zhang X, Sukhova GK, Liao M, et al. Adipocytes promote interleukin-18 binding to its receptors during abdominal aortic aneurysm formation in mice. *Eur Heart J* (2020) 41:2456. doi: 10.1093/EURHEARTJ/EHZ856

251. Liu R, Nikolajczyk BS. Tissue immune cells fuel obesity-associated inflammation in adipose tissue and beyond. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:1587. doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2019.01587

252. Lumeng CN, Deyoung SM, Saltiel AR. Macrophages block insulin action in adipocytes by altering expression of signaling and glucose transport proteins. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2007) 292:E166–74. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00284.2006

253. Feuerer M, Herrero L, Cipolletta D, Naaz A, Wong J, Nayer A, et al. Lean, but not obese, fat is enriched for a unique population of regulatory T cells that affect metabolic parameters. *Nat Med* (2009) 15:930–9. doi: 10.1038/nm.2002

254. Police SB, Thatcher SE, Charnigo R, Daugherty A, Cassis LA. Obesity promotes inflammation in periaortic adipose tissue and angiotensin II-induced abdominal aortic aneurysm formation. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2009) 29:1458–64. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.109.192658

255. Sakaue T, Suzuki J, Hamaguchi M, Suehiro C, Tanino A, Nagao T, et al. Perivascular adipose tissue angiotensin II type 1 receptor promotes vascular inflammation and aneurysm formation. *Hypertens (Dallas Tex 1979)* (2017) 70:780–9. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.117.09512

256. Szasz T, Webb RC. Perivascular adipose tissue: More than just structural support. *Clin Sci* (2012) 122:1–12. doi: 10.1042/CS20110151

257. Aghamohammadzadeh R, Unwin RD, Greenstein AS, Heagerty AM. Effects of obesity on perivascular adipose tissue vasorelaxant function: Nitric oxide, inflammation and elevated systemic blood pressure. *J Vasc Res* (2015) 52:299–305. doi: 10.1159/000443885

258. Saxton SN, Withers SB, Nyvad J, Mazur A, Matchkov V, Heagerty AM, et al. Perivascular adipose tissue contributes to the modulation of vascular tone *in vivo. J Vasc Res* (2019) 56:320–32. doi: 10.1159/000502689

259. Ramirez JG, O'Malley EJ, Ho WSV. Pro-contractile effects of perivascular fat in health and disease. Br J Pharmacol (2017) 174:3482. doi: 10.1111/BPH.13767

260. Park SY, Kim KH, Seo KW, Bae JU, Kim YH, Lee SJ, et al. Resistin derived from diabetic perivascular adipose tissue up-regulates vascular expression of osteopontin via the AP-1 signalling pathway. J Pathol (2014) 232:87–97. doi: 10.1002/path.4286

261. Barp CG, Bonaventura D, Assreuy J. NO, ROS, RAS, and PVAT: More than a soup of letters. *Front Physiol* (2021) 12:640021/BIBTEX. doi: 10.3389/FPHYS.2021.640021/BIBTEX
262. Folkesson M, Vorkapic E, Gulbins E, Japtok L, Kleuser B, Welander M, et al. Inflammatory cells, ceramides, and expression of proteases in perivascular adipose tissue adjacent to human abdominal aortic aneurysms. *J Vasc Surg* (2017) 65:1171–1179.e1. doi: 10.1016/J.JVS.2015.12.056

263. Srikakulapu P, Upadhye A, Rosenfeld SM, Marshall MA, McSkimming C, Hickman AW, et al. Perivascular adipose tissue harbors atheroprotective IgM-producing b cells. *Front Physiol* (2017) 8:719/BIBTEX. doi: 10.3389/FPHYS.2017.00719/BIBTEX

#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Yuekang Xu, Anhui Normal University, China

REVIEWED BY Zhongbin Deng, University of Louisville, United States Penghua Wang, University of Connecticut Health Center, United States Xiaoxing You, University of South China, China

#### \*CORRESPONDENCE

Zhengrong Chen chenzhengrong@suda.edu.cn Yongdong Yan yyd3060@126.com

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

#### SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 27 September 2022 ACCEPTED 10 November 2022 PUBLISHED 01 December 2022

#### CITATION

Wang T, Sun H, Lu Z, Jiang W, Dai G, Huang L, Wang M, Zhu C, Wang Y, Hao C, Yan Y and Chen Z (2022) The CARDS toxin of *Mycoplasma pneumoniae* induces a positive feedback loop of type 1 immune response. *Front. Immunol.* 13:1054788. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.1054788

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Wang, Sun, Lu, Jiang, Dai, Huang, Wang, Zhu, Wang, Hao, Yan and Chen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or

reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

### The CARDS toxin of *Mycoplasma pneumoniae* induces a positive feedback loop of type 1 immune response

Ting Wang<sup>1†</sup>, Huiming Sun<sup>1†</sup>, Zhitao Lu<sup>2†</sup>, Wujun Jiang<sup>1</sup>, Ge Dai<sup>1</sup>, Li Huang<sup>1</sup>, Meijuan Wang<sup>1</sup>, Canhong Zhu<sup>1</sup>, Yuqing Wang<sup>1</sup>, Chuangli Hao<sup>1</sup>, Yongdong Yan<sup>1\*</sup> and Zhengrong Chen<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Respiratory Medicine, Children's Hospital of Soochow University, Suzhou, China, <sup>2</sup>Department of Pediatrics, Zhangjiagang No.1 People's Hospital, Affiliated Hospital of Soochow University, Suzhou, China

**Background:** Within the past 3-5 years, *Mycoplasma pneumoniae* has become a major pathogen of community-acquired pneumonia in children. The pathogenic mechanisms involved in *M. pneumoniae* infection have not been fully elucidated.

**Methods:** Previous protein microarray studies have shown a differential expression of CXCL9 after *M. pneumoniae* infection. Here, we conducted a hospital-based study to explore the clinical significance of the type 1 immune response inflammatory factors interferon (IFN)- $\gamma$  and CXCL9 in patients with *M. pneumoniae* pneumonia (MPP). Then, through *in vitro* experiments, we explored whether CARDS toxin stimulated F-DCs (dendritic cells incubated with Flt3L) to promote Th-cell differentiation; we also investigated the IFN- $\gamma$ -induced CXCL9 secretion pathway in macrophages and the role of CXCL9 in promoting Th1 cell migration.

Results: The CXCL9 expression level was upregulated among patients with a higher fever peak, fever duration of greater than 7 days, an imaging manifestation of lobar or segmental, or combined pleural effusion (P<0.05). The peripheral blood levels of IFN- $\gamma$  and CXCL9, which were higher in patients than in the healthy control group, were positively correlated with each other (r=0.502, P<0.05). In patients, the CXCL9 expression level was significantly higher in the bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) than in the peripheral blood, and the BALF CXCL9 expression level was higher than that in the healthy control group (all P<0.05). Our flow cytometry analysis revealed that M1-phenotype macrophages (CD16<sup>+</sup>CD64<sup>+</sup>CD163<sup>-</sup>) were predominant in the BALF from children with MPP. In in vitro experiments, F-DCs stimulated with CARDS toxin promoted the differentiation of CD4<sup>+</sup>IFN- $\gamma^+$  Th (Th1) cells (P<0.05). Moreover, IFN- $\gamma$  induced high levels of CXCL9 expression in M1-type macrophages in a dose-dependent and time-dependent manner. Additionally, macrophages transfection with STAT1-siRNA-1 downregulated the expression of CXCL9 (P<0.05), and CXCL9 promoted Th1 cell migration (P<0.05).

**Conclusions:** Our findings suggest that CARDS toxin induces a type 1 immune response positive feedback loop during *M. pneumoniae* infection; this putative mechanism may be useful in future investigations of immune intervention approaches for *M. pneumoniae* pneumonia.

KEYWORDS

*Mycoplasma pneumoniae*, CARDS toxin, type 1 immune response, CXCL9, positive feedback

#### Introduction

Acute respiratory tract infections are the most common and frequently occurring childhood diseases worldwide, particularly in children aged <5 years (1). Mycoplasma pneumoniae is a major respiratory tract pathogen in children (2, 3). The clinical manifestations of M. pneumoniae infections are diverse, in terms of both respiratory disease and a wide range of extrapulmonary manifestations (4, 5). The incidence of community-acquired pneumonia (CAP) caused by M. pneumoniae is characterized by cyclical epidemics at intervals of 3 to 7 years (6); up to 40% of CAP cases can be attributed to M. pneumoniae (7). In recent years, the annual incidence of M. pneumoniae pneumonia (MPP) has been increasing and become more severe, with about 5% requiring intensive care unit treatment (8). Severe M. pneumoniae pneumonia (SMPP) is characterized by massive pleural effusion, acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), pulmonary consolidation, pulmonary fibrosis, obstructive bronchitis, and even life-threatening pulmonary sequelae, such as bronchiectasis, atelectasis, occlusive bronchitis, etc. Some children present with necrotizing pneumonia (NP) (9). After treatment with macrolide antibiotics for  $\geq 7$  days, the clinical manifestations in some children with MPP (usually children with SMPP) are not relieved and the lung imaging findings gradually worsen; these patients are diagnosed with refractory M. pneumoniae pneumonia (RMPP) (10).

There are no specific clinical symptoms during the early stage of *M. pneumoniae* infection in children; in the absence of clear clinical signs, affected patients can develop SMPP or RMPP (11). Systemic inflammatory responses and immune disorders have important roles in the occurrence, development, and prognosis of SMPP or RMPP; the influence of macrolide antibiotic resistance is increasing (12, 13). Therefore, considerable global research attention has been focused on the immunological pathogenesis of *M. pneumoniae* infection, as well as efforts for early identification and intervention.

The network of inflammatory interactions formed by innate and adaptive immunity has an important role in MPP and is closely related to disease severity (12). It's mainly composed of types 1, 2, and 3 immune responses causing cytokine "waves". The type 1 immune response mainly involves Th1 cells, interferon (IFN)-y, and M1 macrophages (Mos), which exert immune effector functions. The expression level of the Th1 cytokine IFN- $\gamma$  is closely associated with the severity of MPP and the degree of recovery (14). M1-type M $\phi$ s can be activated by IFN- $\gamma$  (15); numerous inflammatory factors (e.g., interleukin [IL]-1β, IL-6, tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$ , and CXCL9) are then released. Chemokine CXCL9, also known as the IFN-\gamma-induced monokine, can recruit leukocytes to sites of inflammation. CARDS toxin is a virulence factor that stimulates excessive immuno-inflammatory responses after M. pneumoniae infection; its functions include adenosine diphosphate-ribosylation and vacuolization (16, 17). Inhibition of CARDS toxin is expected to reduce MPP severity, and CARDS toxin may be useful as a vaccine antigen (18). Therefore, the specific regulatory mechanism of IFNy/CXCL9 and CARDS toxin remains unclear, which has important research implications for MPP.

In the present study, we collected peripheral blood and bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) from children with MPP, conducting a hospital-based study to explore the clinical significance of the type 1 immune response inflammatory factors IFN- $\gamma$ /CXCL9; through *in vitro* assays, we explored whether CARDS toxin promote Th-cell differentiation and the IFN- $\gamma$ -induced CXCL9 secretion pathway in macrophages. Our findings may be useful in early identification, guidance regarding treatment and prognosis, and future investigations of targeted treatment and immune intervention approaches for MPP.

#### Materials and Methods

#### Patients

This study included patients who were diagnosed with MPP from July 2019 to October 2021 at Children's Hospital of Soochow University (N=140); all diagnoses were confirmed by both MP-immunoglobulin (IgM) positivity and the presence of MP-DNA ( $\geq 1.0 \times 10^4$  copies/ml) in nasopharyngeal aspirates

(NPA) or BALF, as measured by real-time quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) (19). The patients' ages ranged from 17 months to 16 years; their clinical manifestations included fever, cough, tachypnea, chest retractions, abnormal auscultatory findings, and radiologic evidence of CAP.

Among MPP patients, 117 cases were selected as experimental group A to study the correlation of CXCL9 expression level in peripheral blood; while 23 cases were selected as experimental group B and measured IFN- $\gamma$  and CXCL9 in peripheral blood and BALF; to further study the correlation between IFN- $\gamma$ /CXCL9 and immune inflammatory damage in the lung.

Cases met one or more of the exclusion criteria were excluded (a): co-infection (b); clinical and imaging features indicative of fungal pneumonia (c); presence of congenital respiratory diseases, and abnormalities in other systems (e.g., heart, liver, kidney, and blood) (d); >3 days of treatment with glucocorticoids (20) and/or azithromycin before admission. To exclude co-infections, seven respiratory virus antigen tests (influenza A and B; parainfluenza 1, 2, and 3; respiratory syncytial virus; and adenovirus) and other pathogen tests (human bocavirus; human rhinovirus; human metapneumovirus; and chlamydia pneumoniae) were conducted; the results were negative. The results of bacterial cultures of NPA and BALF were also negative.

Peripheral blood and BALF were also collected from 18 children who underwent emergency surgery for foreign bodies in the ENT department of our hospital during the same period with 23 cases of MPP children; these children served as a control group. The inclusion criteria were as follows: no respiratory tract infection within the previous 4 weeks, no chronic lung disease or bronchopulmonary malformation, and no history of treatment with hormones or immunosuppressive agents.

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of the Children's Hospital of Soochow University (2019LW014) on July 24, 2019. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin. All participant data were anonymized prior to analysis.

#### Collection of clinical data

All patients' age and sex were recorded. In the experimental group A, the following clinical data were recorded: duration of fever, fever peak, and imaging manifestations. Peripheral blood samples obtained within 24 h of admission were used for measurements of CXCL9 and specific antibodies to *M. pneumoniae*.

In the experimental group B, the following clinical data were also recorded: durations of hospital stay and fever, fever peak, and laboratory test data on admission (Table 1). Peripheral blood samples obtained within 24 h of admission were also used for measurements of complete blood counts, C-reactive protein (CRP), lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), immunoglobulins (IgA/ IgG/IgM), lymphocyte subsets, specific antibodies to *M. pneumoniae*, IFN- $\gamma$  and CXCL9. Flexible fiber bronchoscopy and bronchoalveolar lavage were performed in accordance with existing guidelines (21). BALF was gently aspirated, collected, and prepared for detection of the protein concentrations of IFN- $\gamma$  and CXCL9.

### Real-time fluorescent qPCR for *M. pneumoniae* in NPA or BALF

Nucleic acid extraction and qPCR for the detection of *M. pneumoniae* 16S rDNA were performed as previously described (17, 21). Briefly, samples (NPA/BALF) were shaken for 30s, then centrifuged at 12,000×g for 5 min. Subsequently, the sediment was collected and DNA was extracted from 400- $\mu$ L of each sample. The primers for *M. pneumoniae* 16S rDNA were as follows: forward: 5'-GCAAGGGTTCGTTATTTG-3'; reverse: 5'-CGCCTGCGCTTGCTTTAC-3' (amplicon size: 380 bp).

Real-time qPCR was performed using the iQ5TM BIOicycler (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA). The PCR conditions were as follows: 37°C for 2 min; initial denaturation at 94°C for 10 min, followed by 40 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 10s, annealing at 55°C for 30s, and extension at 72°C for 40s. After amplification, a computer connected to the instrument automatically analyzed the results, then expressed the test results as Ct values. For samples with a Ct value <38, a quantitative reagent (Aikang Co., Ltd., Hangzhou, China) was used for further quantitative determination.

#### Detection of IFN-γ and CXCL9 by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays

IFN- $\gamma$  and CXCL9 were measured in peripheral blood or/ and BALF samples from MPP and control groups using the appropriate commercial enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay kits, in accordance with the manufacturer's instructions. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay kits were purchased from Xuguang kexing Biotechnology Co., Ltd. (Suzhou, China).

# Flow cytometry analysis of cell counts and $M\phi$ phenotypes in BALF from children with MPP

Flow cytometry was used to determine cell counts of Møs, and lymphocytes in BALF from children with MPP, using flow cytometry equipment (Beckman Coulter, Miami, FL). The forward scatter (FSC) value represents cell volume; a larger FSC value indicated greater cell volume. The side scatter (SSC)

Clinical parameters	MPP cases	Controls		Blood-		BALF- CXCL9	
	(experimental group B, n=23)	(n=18)	p	CXCL9			
				r	Р	r	Р
Age, years	4.90(3.80,7.00)	2.25(1.90,2.73)	0.00*	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Male, n (%)	8(34.78%)	10(55.56%)	0.183	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Hospital stay, days	9.13±2.26	N/A		-0.04	0.86	-0.33	0.13
Duration of fever, days	6.78±2.76	N/A		-0.43	0.040*	0.44	0.036*
Peak of fever (°C)	39.36±0.59	N/A		-0.51	0.51	0.16	0.48
WBC, 10 <sup>9</sup> /L	7.59±3.41	N/A		0.3	0.17	0.19	0.4
N (%)	53.23±17.10	N/A		0.54	0.009*	0.17	0.43
PLT, 10 <sup>9</sup> /L	334.30±137.68	N/A		0.15	0.49	0.11	0.62
EOS (%)	1.95±1.50	N/A		-0.34	0.11	0.42	0.048*
CRP, mg/L	12.71±12.66	N/A		-0.06	0.77	0.05	0.82
LDH, IU/L	384.58±125.10	N/A		0.33	0.13	0.06	0.77
IgA, g/L	1.02±0.53	N/A		-0.17	0.44	0.28	0.2
IgG, g/L	9.31±2.36	N/A		0.01	0.96	0.27	0.21
IgM, g/L	1.38±0.41	N/A		0.36	0.09	0.06	0.79
CD3 <sup>+</sup> , %	71.79±5.85	N/A		-0.23	0.33	0.13	0.6
CD3 <sup>+</sup> CD4 <sup>+</sup> , %	41.79±5.96	N/A		0.09	0.71	-0.28	0.23
CD3 <sup>+</sup> CD8 <sup>+</sup> , %	27.88±5.79	N/A		-0.24	0.32	0.29	0.21
CD3 <sup>-</sup> CD (16 <sup>+</sup> 56 <sup>+</sup> ), %	8.68±4.04	N/A		-0.14	0.56	0.11	0.63
CD3 <sup>-</sup> CD19 <sup>+</sup> , %	18.45±5.67	N/A		0.39	0.09	-0.27	0.25

TABLE 1 Demographic data and clinical characteristics in experimental group B.

\**P* < 0.05.

value represents cell granularity; a larger SSC value indicated higher granularity. Cells with greater volume and higher granularity were considered neutrophils; cells with less volume and lower granularity were considered lymphocytes; monocytes (M $\phi$ s) were in between the two types of cells; then, M $\phi$ phenotypes were determined by flow cytometry.

#### Protein microarray

Protein microarrays enable determination of the proteinbinding specificities of multiple analytes in solution; they are versatile tools for high-throughput analyses of the human proteome (22). In a preliminary experiment, six blood samples from the SMPP group, four blood samples from the MPP group, and five blood samples from the control group were analyzed by Ray Biotech Co., Ltd. (Guangzhou, China), which provided all reagents and instruments.

Multiple protein molecules were immobilized on a solid support in a predetermined arrangement to form a microarray. Samples were incubated with the protein chip; after specific binding reactions occurred, the components that were not bound to the protein on the chip were removed by washing. Fluorescently labeled antibodies were used for secondary incubation; the fluorescence value of each point on the chip was analyzed using a commercial fluorescence scanning analysis instrument and software.

### Animals and F-DCs (DCs incubated with Flt3L) induction

The animal study was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of Soochow University (SUDA20200510A02) on May 10, 2020. C57BL/6 mice (age, 4–5 weeks; weight, 20 $\pm$ 2g) were purchased from the Laboratory Animal Center of Soochow University (Suzhou, China). All animals were housed in separate cages under constant temperature (25 $\pm$ 1°C) and humidity (50%) with 12-h light-dark cycles; they had free access to food and water.

Bone marrow mononuclear cells (BM-MNCs) were isolated from C57BL/6 mouse bone marrow *via* density gradient centrifugation. BM-MNCs were cultured in 24-well plates with Mouse Steady-State Dendritic Cell Culture Kit (Dongling Biotechnology Co., Ltd., Suzhou, China); the cell density was adjusted to  $1.5 \times 10^6$  cells/ml. Flt3L (Jinsirui Biotechnology Co., Ltd., Nanjing, China) was added to each well at a final concentration of 200 ng/ml; we obtained suspension cultured cells after 9 days of incubation (23), which were DCs with diverse phenotypic characteristics (i.e., F-DCs). Cultures were incubated at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5%  $\mathrm{CO}_2$  in air.

### Construction of recombinant CARDS toxin

Recombinant CARDS toxin was constructed from Sino Biological Co., Ltd. (Beijing, China) and its biological function was verified as previously described (17, 21). According to the manufacturer's instructions, the recombinant CARDS toxin was expressed in insect cells, and the insect cell expression system belonged to the eukaryotic cell expression system. From the NCBI database, we obtained the full-length gene sequence and protein sequence of MPN372, which coded CARDS Toxin. The optimized MPN372 gene sequence was cloned into the pFastBac donor plasmid vector for virus packaging. High-Five cells in logarithmic growth phase were infected with high titer recombinant virus to express the target protein, which was further purified by nickel column.

## Use of CARDS toxin to stimulate F-DCs for the regulation of Th cell differentiation *in vitro*

CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells ( $1 \times 10^5$  cells/ml) were isolated from mouse spleens in accordance with the instructions of the Mouse Naïve CD4<sup>+</sup>T Cell Isolation Kit (STEMCELL Technologies, Vancouver, Canada). Labeled cells were isolated using EasySep magnets without a column, and the target cells were transferred to new tubes. Naïve CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells from the spleen were negatively selected using magnetic beads. Flow cytometry equipment was described as previously.

F-DCs were screened for phenotype by flow cytometry and the cell concentration was adjusted to  $1 \times 10^5$  cells/well. F-DCs incubated with cell growth medium were used as the negative control group; F-DCs incubated with CARDS toxin (10 ng/ml) were used as the experimental group. Both groups of cells were co-incubated with naïve CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells (1:4 ratio of DCs to T cells) for 24 h at 37°C with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. The numbers of CD4<sup>+</sup>IFN- $\gamma$ <sup>+</sup>Th, CD4<sup>+</sup>IL-4<sup>+</sup>Th, and CD4<sup>+</sup>IL-17<sup>+</sup>Th cells were analyzed by flow cytometry.

### IFN- $\gamma$ -mediated induction of CXCL9 expression in M1-type M $\phi$ s

THP-1 cells in suspension  $(1 \times 10^5 \text{ cells/ml})$  were purchased from Noble Biological Co., Ltd. (Shanghai, China). Phorbol ester (PMA) was added to the THP-1 cells in suspension at a final concentration of 50 ng/ml. Then, these cells were seeded into six-well plates  $(1 \times 10^5 \text{ cells/ml})$ , and adherent mononuclear M $\phi$ s were obtained after incubation for 24 h. The cell growth medium was then changed to complete medium without PMA; cells were cultured for 3 days to observe changes in morphology. Pseudopodia were observed, indicating successful M $\phi$ s induction.

IFN- $\gamma$  has been reported to induce M $\varphi$ s differentiation into M1-type M $\varphi$ s (15). Here, we stimulated M $\varphi$ s (1×10<sup>5</sup> cells/ml) with different concentrations of IFN- $\gamma$  (0 ng/ml, 1 ng/ml, or 10 ng/ml) for 24 h; we used two experimental methods (i.e., real-time qPCR and ELISA), to measure the CXCL9 expression level at 3 h, 6 h, and 9 h. The primers were synthesized by Jinkairui Biological Engineering Co., Ltd. (Wuhan, China). ELISA kits were purchased from ELK Biotechnology Co., Ltd. (Wuhan, China). Primer sequences are shown in Supplementary Table S1.

The Western blot is an important laboratory technique that allows for specific identification and characterization of proteins. Sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)-separated proteins are electophoretically transferred to a polyvinylidene fluoride (PVDF) membrane which is then incubated with specific antibodies, then developed to show the protein of interest;  $\beta$ actin is acted as an internal control. We determined the expression of protein CXCL9, STAT1 and p-STAT1 by Western Blot at different concentrations (IFN- $\gamma$  0 ng/ml, 1 ng/ml, or 10 ng/ml) and different times (3 h, 6 h, and 9 h). Reagents were purchased from ASPEN Biotechnology Co., Ltd. (Wuhan, China).

### STAT1-small interfering RNA (siRNA) in vitro assay

STAT1-siRNA-CON (negative control group), STAT1siRNA-1, STAT1-siRNA-2, or STAT1-siRNA-3 were transfected into M $\phi$ s (1×10<sup>5</sup> cells/ml) using Lipofectamine<sup>®</sup> 2000 (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA); the cells were incubated for 24 h after transfection. The effect of STAT1 interference (STAT1-siRNA-1, STAT1-siRNA-2, and STAT1siRNA-3) on the expression of STAT1 in M $\phi$ s was analyzed by qPCR. The results of STAT1-siRNA interference efficiency verification showed that the three pairs of STAT1-siRNA down-regulated the expression level of STAT1 by 43%, 70%, and 80%, respectively; it met the quality control standards (at least one pair of siRNAs had a silencing efficiency of more than 70% at the mRNA level under standard conditions of use).

IFN- $\gamma$  (1 ng/ml) was used to stimulate M $\phi$ s that had been transfected with STAT1-siRNA-1; after IFN- $\gamma$  stimulation for 24 h, the level of CXCL9 expression was analyzed by qPCR and ELISA; CXCL9, STAT1 and p-STAT1 protein expression were analyzed by Western blot.

### Measurement of cell migration *via* Transwell assays

CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells (1×10<sup>5</sup> cells/ml) were isolated from the peripheral blood of healthy volunteers using autoMACS columns with the Direct Human CD4<sup>+</sup>T Cell Isolation Kit (STEMCELL Technologies). CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells were treated with PMA (20 ng/ml) + ionomycin (1  $\mu$ g/ml) at 37°C for 1 h; Breedellin A (1  $\mu$ l/ml) was then added and cells were cultured for an additional 3–5 h to obtain Th1 cells.

In the lower chamber of the Transwell plate (Corning, NY, USA), M $\phi$ s (1×10<sup>5</sup> cells/ml) were stimulated with IFN- $\gamma$  (1 ng/ml) for 24 h; one group was transfected with STAT1-siRNA-1, whereas one group was not transfected. Unstimulated M $\phi$ s were used as negative controls. In the upper chamber of the Transwell plate, Th1 cells were seeded. The suspension in the lower chamber was subjected to smear staining to analyze the cell morphology and determine the number of migrating Th1 cells.

#### Statistical analysis

Data were stored in a Microsoft Excel-supported database, statistical analyses were performed using SPSS statistics version 20.0 (International Business Machines Corp., NY), and graphics were prepared using GraphPad Prism version 6.0 (GraphPad Software Inc., San Diego, CA). Categorical data of patient characteristics were compared using the Chi-square test. Data with normal distributions were expressed as means  $\pm$  standard deviations; comparisons among groups were performed by *t*-tests or one-way analysis of variance. Data with non-normal distributions were expressed as medians (interquartile ranges); comparisons between groups were performed by the Mann–Whitney *U*-test. The *Spearman* correlation coefficient was used for correlation analysis. *P*-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

#### Results

#### Demographic data and clinical characteristics

Demographic data and clinical characteristics were collected uniformly from the control and MPP groups (experimental group A and experimental group B). In experimental group A, there were 52 (44.44%) male and 65 (55.56%) female cases, with a male to female ratio of 1:1.25 and a mean age of  $5.74 \pm 3.03$  years.

In experimental group B, there were 8 (34.78%) male and 15 (65.22%) female cases, with a male to female ratio of 1:2.25, while in the control group there were 10 (55.56%) male and 8 (44.44%) female cases, with a male to female ratio of 1.25:1, as shown in Table 1. There was no significant difference in terms of sex between the control group and experimental group B

(*P*>0.05) and there was a difference in terms of age between two groups (*P*<0.05). Most airway foreign bodies in children occur in children under 3 years old and the peak incidence is in children aged 1-2 years. Therefore, specimens will to be collected to verify the difference level of IFN- $\gamma$ /CXCL9 between the two groups in the further. The duration of fever was 6.78 ± 2.76 days, the fever peak was 39.36 ± 0.59°C, and the duration of hospitalization was 9.13 ± 2.26 days, as shown in Table 1.

### Altered expression of CXCL9 protein in children with MPP

To identify differentially expressed proteins (DEPs) in patients with *M. pneumoniae* infection, we selected six blood samples from the SMPP group, four blood samples from the MPP group, and five blood samples from the control group for protein microarray analysis in a preliminary experiment. DEPs were defined as proteins with P<0.05 and fold change >1.2 or <0.83 (absolute log<sub>2</sub> [fold change] >0.263).

In terms of DEPs with significant expression, the levels of CXCL9 (MIG), CXCL10 (IP-10), and IL-18 changed between the two groups (Figures 1A, D). Gene Ontology (GO) enrichment analysis between the two groups was performed at three levels: cellular component, molecular function, and biological process. DEPs were related to CXCR3 chemokine receptor binding, cytokine response, and cell chemotaxis and migration (Figure 1B). Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) enrichment analysis indicated that DEPs might be related to the JAK/STAT signaling pathway (Figure 1C). Further clinical pre-experimental research was conducted in the early stage through detecting the same samples by ELISA; only the level of CXCL9 expression significantly differed between the two groups (P<0.05) (Figure 1E). The level of IFN- $\gamma$  expression is reportedly closely associated with MPP severity and subsequent recovery; moreover, IFN-y can induce the production of CXCL9 (24). The above findings suggested that CXCL9 plays an important role in M. pneumoniae infection.

# Clinical significance of IFN- $\gamma$ /CXCL9 in peripheral blood and BALF from children with MPP

In experimental group A, the duration of fever was  $4.52 \pm 2.96$  days, the fever peak was 39.05(38.70, 39.70) °C. The CXCL9 expression level was upregulated among patients with a higher fever peak, fever duration of greater than 7 days, an imaging manifestation of lobar or segmental, or combined pleural effusion (All *P*<0.05, Figure 2).

In experimental group B, the peripheral blood levels of IFN- $\gamma$  and CXCL9, which were higher in patients than in the healthy control group, were positively correlated with each other (*r*=0.502,



P<0.05). In patients, the CXCL9 expression level was significantly higher in the BALF than in the peripheral blood, and the BALF CXCL9 expression level was higher than that in the healthy control group (All *P*<0.05, Figure 3A). The expression level of IFN- $\gamma$  in BALF between experimental group B and control group was low.

CXCL9 in peripheral blood was negatively correlated with the duration of fever, whereas CXCL9 in BALF was positively correlated with the duration of fever (r=-0.43 and r=0.44, respectively; both P<0.05). CXCL9 in peripheral blood was positively correlated with neutrophils(N)%, whereas CXCL9 in

BALF was positively correlated with eosinophils(EOS)% (r=0.54 and r=0.42, respectively; both P<0.05; Figure 3B). Other laboratory test data showed no significant correlations, as shown in Table 1.

### Cell counts and $M\phi$ phenotypes in BALF from children with MPP

We selected 5 children with MPP in experimental group B and 5 children in the control group to measure cell counts and  $M\phi$ 



phenotypes in BALF by flow cytometry. Results showed that the cell counts of M $\phi$ s were significantly higher than those of the control group (*t*=2.844, *P*<0.05; Figure 3C). Previous studies have shown that M $\phi$ s mainly comprise two distinct functional phenotypes: classically activated M $\phi$ s (M1) and alternatively activated M $\phi$ s (M2) (25). Our flow cytometry analysis revealed that M1-phenotype M $\phi$ s (CD16<sup>+</sup>CD64<sup>+</sup>CD163<sup>-</sup>) were predominant (Figure 3D).

### CARDS toxin-mediated differentiation of Th1 cells

Mouse BM-MNCs were isolated, then differentiated into F-DCs using Flt3L; CD11c<sup>+</sup>DCs were identified by flow cytometry (Figure 4A). CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells with low carboxyfluorescein diacetate succinimidyl ester (CFSE) staining were promoted after CARDS toxin stimulation (P<0.001, Figure 4B). Notably, F-DCs stimulated with CARDS toxin promoted the differentiation of CD4<sup>+</sup>IFN- $\gamma$ <sup>+</sup>Th (Th1) cells(P<0.001), without affecting the differentiation of Th2 or Th17 cells (Figure 4C).

# The IFN- $\gamma$ -induced high expression of CXCL9 in M1-type M $\phi$ s can be blocked by transfection with STAT1-siRNA

IFN- $\gamma$  promoted the level of CXCL9 expression in a dosedependent manner at the same time (3 h, 6 h, and 9 h) by qPCR and ELISA (*P*<0.05); qPCR and ELISA also showed that the level of CXCL9 expression significantly increased after stimulation with IFN- $\gamma$  (1 ng/ml, 10 ng/ml) (*P*<0.05). Upon stimulation with the same concentration of IFN- $\gamma$ (1 ng/ml), the level of CXCL9 expression significantly decreased after M $\varphi$ s had been transfected with STAT1-siRNA-1 (*P*<0.05) (Figures 5A, C, D).

Western Blot showed protein CXCL9 and p-STAT1 were expressed in a dose-dependent and time-dependent manner (P<0.05). The expression of protein CXCL9, STAT1 and p-STAT1 increased after stimulation with IFN- $\gamma$  (1 ng/ml) (P<0.05); after M $\varphi$ s had been transfected with STAT1-siRNA-1, the expression of these proteins significantly decreased (P<0.05) (Figures 5B, E).



### CXCL9 promotes the migration of Th1 cells

The expression of CXCL9 in the lower Transwell chamber increased after 24 h of M $\phi$  (THP-1+PMA induction) stimulation with IFN- $\gamma$  (1 ng/ml), and the number of migrating Th1 cells increased (*P*<0.001). Whereas, the number of migrating Th1 cells significantly decreased after M $\phi$ s had been transfected with STAT1-siRNA-1 (*P*<0.001) (Figure 5F).

#### Discussion

In recent years, the annual incidence of MPP has been increasing, and some children die because of severe *M. pneumoniae* infection. When it encounters an onslaught of proinflammatory cytokines and cellular elements (e.g., neutrophils, lymphocytes, M $\phi$ s, and mast cells) from the host, *M. pneumoniae* strongly adheres to the epithelial cell surface; it uses toxic molecules to damage host cells, thereby inducing ciliostasis and epithelial desquamation to acquire critical nutrients (26). Thus, there is a need to investigate the occurrence and specific regulatory mechanism involved in the immuno-inflammatory response to *M. pneumoniae*; the findings can facilitate early identification and targeted treatment of MPP in children.

In the early stages of this study, protein microarrays from clinical peripheral blood samples showed that CXCL9 was upregulated after M. pneumoniae infection. Therefore, the clinical significance of the chemokine CXCL9 in MPP was investigated. CXCL9 is induced by IFN- $\gamma$ , which is usually secreted by peripheral blood mononuclear cells (24). We found the CXCL9 expression level was upregulated among patients with a higher fever peak, fever duration of greater than 7 days, an imaging manifestation of lobar or segmental, or combined pleural effusion, suggesting that the CXCL9 might have correlation with the disease severity. Our study also showed that the peripheral blood levels of IFN-y and CXCL9, which were higher in patients than in the healthy control group, were positively correlated with each other. In patients, the CXCL9 expression level was significantly higher in the BALF than in the peripheral blood, and the BALF CXCL9 expression level was higher than that in the healthy control group. Consistent with the findings by Chung et al. (27), that CXCL9 was involved in the pathogenesis of acute respiratory infection involving M. pneumoniae. Cytokine



release syndrome is regarded as the driver of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-2019) inflammation, and multiple studies have demonstrated that CXCL9 is associated with the severity of COVID-2019 (28, 29). Accordingly, CXCL9 may be useful as a clinical biomarker for disease diagnosis and treatment monitoring.

Previous reports (30) concerning experimental models of lower respiratory tract infection with *M. pneumoniae* have indicated that lung disease severity is directly associated with Th1-type cellular immunity; tigecycline treatment significantly reduced the levels of IFN- $\gamma$ , tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$ , and IL-1 $\beta$ , CXCL9, and other inflammatory mediators, thereby significantly reducing histological lung inflammation and disease severity. In another study, the ratios of IFN- $\gamma$ /IL-4 and IFN- $\gamma$ /IL-13 in BALF are significantly higher in children with MPP than in controls (31), suggesting that children with MPP exhibit a type 1 immune response dominated by Th1-type cellular immunity. Therefore, the type 1 immune response inflammatory factors IFN- $\gamma$  and CXCL9 are closely associated with lung immuno-inflammatory injury. Furthermore, we found that the level of CXCL9 expression was significantly higher in BALF than in peripheral blood, indicating that lung tissue was the main site of the inflammatory response. IFN- $\gamma$  stimulates M1-type M $\varphi$ s to produce CXCL9, which guides Th1 cells along the CXCL9 concentration gradient (from low to high) toward the center of the inflammatory response; this results in a cascade expansion effect that comprises type 1 immune response positive feedback with IFN- $\gamma$ /CXCL9 as the core circuit, along with a strong immuno-inflammatory response in the lungs.

CARDS toxin, an *M. pneumoniae*-related pathogenic factor, induces cytopathology *in vivo* and *in vitro*, replicates the infection process, and induces histopathological changes similar to *M. pneumoniae* infection; these changes include characteristic fibrillar arrest, cytoplasmic swelling and vacuolization, nuclear fragmentation, extensive inflammation, and histopathological damage (32). As reported (17), the expression level of CARDS toxin increase in the BALF of children with MPP, especially in MPP with mucus plugs and pleural effusion or RMPP. However, the mechanism by which CARDS toxin initiates the subsequent immuno-inflammatory response remains unknown.



Then, through *in vitro* experiments, we explored whether CARDS toxin stimulated F-DCs (dendritic cells incubated with Flt3L) to promote Th-cell differentiation; we also investigated the IFN- $\gamma$ -induced CXCL9 secretion pathway in macrophages and the role of CXCL9 in promoting Th1 cell migration.

DCs induced by the Flt3L-dependent bone marrow culture system (i.e., F-DCs) have diverse phenotypic characteristics, robust antigen processing, and a strong antigen presentation capacity (33). Therefore, we constructed an F-DC culture identification system to explore the ability of CARDS toxin to stimulate F-DCs to regulate Th cell differentiation; the results showed that F-DCs stimulated by CARDS toxin promoted the differentiation of CD4<sup>+</sup>IFN- $\gamma$ <sup>+</sup>Th (Th1) cells without affecting the differentiation of Th2 and Th17 cells. Our findings suggest

that CARDS toxin is closely associated with the Th1-type immuno-inflammatory response in the lungs after M. *pneumoniae* infection.

We also found that M $\varphi$ s increased significantly in BALF after *M. pneumoniae* infection; M1-type M $\varphi$ s were predominant in BALF from children with MPP. M $\varphi$ s polarize into different activation states, play different roles, and participate in the progression of different diseases (34). Th1 cell differentiation is reportedly mediated by polarized M1-type M $\varphi$ s through a mechanism that requires NLRP3 inflammasome activation; IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$ , CXCL9, and CXCL10 are the hallmark cytokines of M1-type M $\varphi$ s (35, 36). PMA-induced differentiation of THP-1 cells into M $\varphi$ s is a common *in vitro* model for the analysis of monocyte differentiation (37). Here, we used PMA to induce THP-1 differentiation *in vitro*; we found that IFN- $\gamma$  promoted the expression of CXCL9 in a dosedependent manner at the same time. Upon stimulation with the same concentration of IFN- $\gamma$ , the level of CXCL9 expression increased significantly. These findings showed that the activation of M1-type M $\varphi$ s was initiated by IFN- $\gamma$  stimulation; the activated M1-type M $\varphi$ s then produced CXCL9, Lo et al. (15) reported similar results.

Inflammatory and growth factors often rely on the JAK/ STAT signaling pathway to transmit signals that regulate biological effects such as cell growth, proliferation, survival, and inflammatory responses (38). JAK/STAT1 is activated by IFN- $\gamma$  and plays a central role in M $\phi$  differentiation, maturation, and host defense against pathogen infection (39-41). siRNAs degrade mRNAs with homologous complementary sequences; this loss-of-function mechanism is an important tool for analysis of the roles of genes in biomedical studies (42). To explore the mechanism underlying IFN-y activation of the CXCL9 signaling pathway, we stimulated Mos (THP-1+PMA induction) with IFN- $\gamma$  (1 ng/ml) for 24 h; the level of CXCL9 expression significantly increased. After Mqs had been transfected with STAT1-siRNA-1, the level of CXCL9 expression significantly decreased. These results showed that STAT1-siRNA-1 mediated the reduction of CXCL9 expression in M1-type Mqs by downregulating the level of STAT1 expression. Therefore, the IFN-\gamma-JAK/STAT1-Mq-CXCL9 pathway carefully regulates the host immune response in terms of gene and protein expression.

Our study also revealed that CXCL9 was produced in the lower Transwell chamber after  $M\phi s$  had been stimulated with

IFN- $\gamma$  (1 ng/ml), thus promoting Th1 cell migration. After M $\varphi$ s had been transfected with STAT1-siRNA-1, the level of CXCL9 expression decreased and the number of migrating Th1 cells significantly decreased. These results confirmed that CXCL9 promoted the migration of Th1 cells, and the migration of Th1 cells was correlated with the concentration of CXCL9.

To sum up, CARDS toxin promoted a Th1-type immunoinflammatory response in the lungs after *M. pneumoniae* infection. Subsequently, IFN- $\gamma$  activated the JAK/STAT1 signaling pathway and promoted the secretion of CXCL9 by M1-type M $\varphi$ s; CXCL9 promoted the migration of more Th1 cells to the inflammatory response center, thereby forming a type 1 immune response positive feedback loop that amplified the inflammatory cascade and aggravated immunity-related damage in lung tissue (Figure 6).

#### Limitations

An important limitation in this study was that we did not characterize the specific mechanism by which CARDS toxin stimulates F-DCs and promotes Th1 cell differentiation. We will continue to focus on this mechanism in future studies.

#### Conclusions

Our findings suggest that the level of inflammatory factors IFN- $\gamma$ /CXCL9 expression can provide new biological markers



for early identification, guidance of treatment and prognosis. CARDS toxin induces a type 1 immune response positive feedback loop during *M. pneumoniae* infection; this putative mechanism may be useful in future investigations of immune intervention approaches for *M. pneumoniae* pneumonia.

#### Data availability statement

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found in the article/ Supplementary Material.

#### **Ethics statement**

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of the Children's Hospital of Soochow University (2019LW014). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin. The animal study was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of Soochow University (SUDA20200510A02).

#### Author contributions

(I) Conception and design: YY and ZC; (II) Administrative support: YY and ZC; (III) Provision of study materials or patients: TW, HS, ZL, WJ, and GD; (IV) Collection and assembly of data: TW; (V) Data analysis and interpretation: TW, HS, and ZL; (VI) Manuscript writing: All authors; (VII) Final approval of manuscript: YY and ZC. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

#### Funding

This work was supported by Suzhou Livelihood Science and Technology Project (grant NO.SKJY2021104), and Science and Technology Project of Suzhou City (grant NO. KJXW2020025); Social Development Projects of Jiangsu Province (grant NO. BE2019671); the National Natural Science Foundation of China (grant NO. 81870006; 81900006; 82170012); Jiangsu Provincial Medical Youth Talent Project (grant NO. QNRC2016766); Suzhou Medical Youth Talent Project (grant NO. GSWS2019047; GSWS2020053); Suzhou Gusu Health Talents Program (Key Talents) (NO. 2020058); Science and Technology Project of Zhangjiagang City (grant NO. ZKS2108).

#### Acknowledgments

We thank Ryan Chastain-Gross, Ph.D., from Liwen Bianji (Edanz) (www.liwenbianji.cn/) for editing the English text of a draft of this manuscript. We gratefully acknowledge the volunteers who participated in our study.

#### Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

#### Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

#### Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fimmu.2022.1054788/full#supplementary-material

SUPPLEMENTARY TABLE S1 List of primers used in experiments.

#### References

1. Liu L, Oza S, Hogan D, Perin J, Rudan I, Lawn JE, et al. Global, regional, and national causes of child mortality in 2000-13, with projections to inform post-2015 priorities: an updated systematic analysis. *Lancet.* (2015) 385:430–40. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61698-6

3. Kutty PK, Jain S, Taylor TH, Bramley AM, Diaz MH, Ampofo K, et al. Mycoplasma pneumoniae among children hospitalized with community-acquired pneumonia. *Clin Infect Dis* (2019) 68:5–12. doi: 10.1093/cid/ciy419

4. Parrott GL, Kinjo T, Fujita J. A compendium for mycoplasma pneumoniae. Front Microbiol (2016) 7:513. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.00513

5. Poddighe D. Extra-pulmonary diseases related to mycoplasma pneumoniae in children: recent insights into the pathogenesis. *Curr Opin Rheumatol* (2018) 30:380–7. doi: 10.1097/BOR.00000000000494

<sup>2.</sup> Jain S, Williams DJ, Arnold SR, Ampofo K, Bramley AM, Reed C, et al. Community-acquired pneumonia requiring hospitalization among u.s. children. *N Engl J Med* (2015) 372:835-45. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1405870

6. Jacobs E, Ehrhardt I, Dumke R. New insights in the outbreak pattern of mycoplasma pneumoniae. *Int J Med Microbiol* (2015) 305:705–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ijmm.2015.08.021

7. Biagi C, Cavallo A, Rocca A, Pierantoni L, Antonazzo D, Dondi A, et al. Pulmonary and extrapulmonary manifestations in hospitalized children with mycoplasma pneumoniae infection. *Microorganisms*. (2021) 9:25533. doi: 10.3390/microorganisms9122553

8. Lee KL, Lee CM, Yang TL, Yen TY, Chang LY, Chen JM, et al. Severe mycoplasma pneumoniae pneumonia requiring intensive care in children, 2010-2019. *J Formos Med Assoc* (2021) 120:281–91. doi: 10.1016/j.jfma.2020.08.018

9. Zhou Y, Hu M, Ye B, Chen Z, Zhang Y. Early prediction of necrotizing pneumonia from mycoplasma pneumoniae pneumonia with large pulmonary lesions in children. *Sci Rep* (2020) 10:19061. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-76083-5

10. Lee YC, Chang CH, Lee WJ, Liu TY, Tsai CM, Tsai TA, et al. Altered chemokine profile in refractory mycoplasma pneumoniae pneumonia infected children. *J Microbiol Immunol Infect* (2021) 54:673–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jmii.2020.03.030

11. Moynihan KM, Barlow A, Nourse C, Heney C, Schlebusch S, Schlapbach LJ. Severe mycoplasma pneumoniae infection in children admitted to pediatric intensive care. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* (2018) 37:e336-8. doi: 10.1097/INF.00000000002029

12. Shimizu T. Inflammation-inducing factors of mycoplasma pneumoniae. Front Microbiol (2016) 7:414. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.00414

13. Yang D, Chen L, Chen Z. The timing of azithromycin treatment is not associated with the clinical prognosis of childhood mycoplasma pneumoniae pneumonia in high macrolide-resistant prevalence settings. *PLoS One* (2018) 13: e191951. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0191951

14. Panisova E, Unger W, Berger C, Meyer SP. Mycoplasma pneumoniaespecific ifn-gamma-producing cd4(+) effector-memory t cells correlate with pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (2021) 64:143–6. doi: 10.1165/ rcmb.2020-0237LE

15. Lo SC, Reverberi D, Balbi C, Ulivi V, Principi E, Pascucci L, et al. Mesenchymal stem cell-derived extracellular vesicles as mediators of antiinflammatory effects: endorsement of macrophage polarization. *Stem Cells Transl Med* (2017) 6:1018–28. doi: 10.1002/sctm.16-0363

16. Ramasamy K, Balasubramanian S, Kirkpatrick A, Szabo D, Pandranki L, Baseman JB, et al. Mycoplasma pneumoniae cards toxin exploits host cell endosomal acidic ph and vacuolar atpase proton pump to execute its biological activities. *Sci Rep* (2021) 11:11571. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-90948-3

17. Li G, Fan L, Wang Y, Huang L, Wang M, Zhu C, et al. High co-expression of tnf-alpha and cards toxin is a good predictor for refractory mycoplasma pneumoniae pneumonia. *Mol Med* (2019) 25:38. doi: 10.1186/s10020-019-0105-2

18. Yoshikawa E, Tamiya S, Inoue Y, Suzuki K, Yoshioka Y. Vaccine using community-acquired respiratory distress syndrome toxin as an antigen against mycoplasma pneumoniae in mice. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2022) 594:81–7. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2022.01.058

19. Li QL, Dong HT, Sun HM, Zhang XX, Gu WJ, Huang L, et al. The diagnostic value of serological tests and real-time polymerase chain reaction in children with acute mycoplasma pneumoniae infection. *Ann Transl Med* (2020) 8:386. doi: 10.21037/atm.2020.03.121

20. Han HY, Park KC, Yang EA, Lee KY. Macrolide-resistant and macrolidesensitive mycoplasma pneumoniae pneumonia in children treated using early corticosteroids. *J Clin Med* (2021) 10:1309. doi: 10.3390/jcm10061309

21. Ma Y, Gu Y, Zhang X, Gu W, Wang T, Sun H, et al. High expression of muc5ac, muc5b, and layilin plays an essential role in prediction in the development of plastic bronchitis caused by mpp. *Front Microbiol* (2022) 13:911228. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2022.911228

22. Mwai K, Kibinge N, Tuju J, Kamuyu G, Kimathi R, Mburu J, et al. Protgear: a protein microarray data pre-processing suite. *Comput Struct Biotechnol J* (2021) 19:2518–25. doi: 10.1016/j.csbj.2021.04.044

23. Brasel K, De Smedt T, Smith JL, Maliszewski CR. Generation of murine dendritic cells from flt3-ligand-supplemented bone marrow cultures. *Blood.* (2000) 96:3029–39. doi: 10.1182/blood.V96.9.3029

24. Metzemaekers M, Vanheule V, Janssens R, Struyf S, Proost P. Overview of the mechanisms that may contribute to the non-redundant activities of interferon-

inducible cxc chemokine receptor 3 ligands. Front Immunol (2017) 8:1970. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01970

25. Li J, Xue H, Li T, Chu X, Xin D, Xiong Y, et al. Exosomes derived from mesenchymal stem cells attenuate the progression of atherosclerosis in apoe(-/-) mice *via* mir-let7 mediated infiltration and polarization of m2 macrophage. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2019) 510:565–72. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2019.02.005

26. Waites KB, Xiao L, Liu Y, Balish MF, Atkinson TP. Mycoplasma pneumoniae from the respiratory tract and beyond. *Clin Microbiol Rev* (2017) 30:747–809. doi: 10.1128/CMR.00114-16

27. Chung HL, Shin JY, Ju M, Kim WT, Kim SG. Decreased interleukin-18 response in asthmatic children with severe mycoplasma pneumoniae pneumonia. *Cytokine*. (2011) 54:218–21. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2011.02.008

28. Chi Y, Ge Y, Wu B, Zhang W, Wu T, Wen T, et al. Serum cytokine and chemokine profile in relation to the severity of coronavirus disease 2019 in china. *J Infect Dis* (2020) 222:746–54. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiaa363

29. Ling L, Chen Z, Lui G, Wong CK, Wong WT, Ng R, et al. Longitudinal cytokine profile in patients with mild to critical covid-19. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:763292. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.763292

30. Salvatore CM, Techasaensiri C, Tagliabue C, Katz K, Leos N, Gomez AM, et al. Tigecycline therapy significantly reduces the concentrations of inflammatory pulmonary cytokines and chemokines in a murine model of mycoplasma pneumoniae pneumonia. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* (2009) 53:1546–51. doi: 10.1128/AAC.00979-08

31. Yang M, Meng F, Gao M, Cheng G, Wang X. Cytokine signatures associate with disease severity in children with mycoplasma pneumoniae pneumonia. *Sci Rep* (2019) 9:17853. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-54313-9

32. Su X, You X, Luo H, Liang K, Chen L, Tian W, et al. Community-acquired respiratory distress syndrome toxin: unique exotoxin for m. *Pneumoniae. Front Microbiol* (2021) 12:766591. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2021.766591

33. Zhang W, Ding Y, Sun L, Hong Q, Sun Y, Han L, et al. Bone marrowderived inflammatory and steady state dcs are different in both functions and survival. *Cell Immunol* (2018) 331:100–9. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2018.06.001

34. Koh YC, Yang G, Lai CS, Weerawatanakorn M, Pan MH. Chemopreventive effects of phytochemicals and medicines on m1/m2 polarized macrophage role in inflammation-related diseases. *Int J Mol Sci* (2018) 19:2208. doi: 10.3390/ ijms19082208

35. Arabpour M, Saghazadeh A, Rezaei N. Anti-inflammatory and m2 macrophage polarization-promoting effect of mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes. *Int Immunopharmacol.* (2021) 97:107823. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2021.107823

36. Wu K, Yuan Y, Yu H, Dai X, Wang S, Sun Z, et al. The gut microbial metabolite trimethylamine n-oxide aggravates gvhd by inducing m1 macrophage polarization in mice. *Blood.* (2020) 136:501–15. doi: 10.1182/blood.2019003990

37. Daigneault M, Preston JA, Marriott HM, Whyte MK, Dockrell DH. The identification of markers of macrophage differentiation in pma-stimulated thp-1 cells and monocyte-derived macrophages. *PLoS One* (2010) 5:e8668. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0008668

38. Xin P, Xu X, Deng C, Liu S, Wang Y, Zhou X, et al. The role of jak/stat signaling pathway and its inhibitors in diseases. *Int Immunopharmacol.* (2020) 80:106210. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2020.106210

39. Murray PJ, Allen JE, Biswas SK, Fisher EA, Gilroy DW, Goerdt S, et al. Macrophage activation and polarization: nomenclature and experimental guidelines. *Immunity*. (2014) 41:14–20. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2014.06.008

40. Ivashkiv LB. Ifngamma: signalling, epigenetics and roles in immunity, metabolism, disease and cancer immunotherapy. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2018) 18:545–58. doi: 10.1038/s41577-018-0029-z

41. Munoz-Pacheco P, Ortega-Hernandez A, Miana M, Cachofeiro V, Fernandez-Cruz A, Gomez-Garre D. Ezetimibe inhibits pma-induced monocyte/ macrophage differentiation by altering microrna expression: a novel antiatherosclerotic mechanism. *Pharmacol Res* (2012) 66:536–43. doi: 10.1016/ j.phrs.2012.09.005

42. Dong S, Caballero R, Ali H, Roy D, Cassol E, Kumar A. Transfection of hard-to-transfect primary human macrophages with bax sirna to reverse resveratrol-induced apoptosis. *RNA Biol* (2020) 17:755–64. doi: 10.1080/15476286.2020.1730081

#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Yuekang Xu, Anhui Normal University, China

REVIEWED BY Yusuke Endo, Kazusa DNA Research Institute, Japan Christine Bourgeois, UMR 1184 (INSERM), France

\*CORRESPONDENCE Motoaki Sano msano@a8.keio.jp

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 15 September 2022 ACCEPTED 12 December 2022 PUBLISHED 04 January 2023

#### CITATION

Shirakawa K and Sano M (2023) Drastic transformation of visceral adipose tissue and peripheral CD4 T cells in obesity. *Front. Immunol.* 13:1044737. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.1044737

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Shirakawa and Sano. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

### Drastic transformation of visceral adipose tissue and peripheral CD4 T cells in obesity

Kohsuke Shirakawa and Motoaki Sano\*

Department of Cardiology, Keio University School of Medicine, Shinjuku-ku, Tokyo, Japan

Obesity has a pronounced effect on the immune response in systemic organs that results in not only insulin resistance but also altered immune responses to infectious diseases and malignant tumors. Obesity-associated microenvironmental changes alter transcriptional expression and metabolism in T cells, leading to alterations in T-cell differentiation, proliferation, function, and survival. Adipokines, cytokines, and lipids derived from obese visceral adipose tissue (VAT) may also contribute to the systemic T-cell phenotype, resulting in obesity-specific pathogenesis. VAT T cells, which have multiple roles in regulating homeostasis and energy utilization and defending against pathogens, are most susceptible to obesity. In particular, many studies have shown that CD4 T cells are deeply involved in the homeostasis of VAT endocrine and metabolic functions and in obesity-related chronic inflammation. In obesity, macrophages and adipocytes in VAT function as antigen-presenting cells and contribute to the obesity-specific CD4 T-cell response by inducing CD4 T-cell proliferation and differentiation into inflammatory effectors via interactions between major histocompatibility complex class II and T-cell receptors. When obesity persists, prolonged stimulation by leptin and circulating free fatty acids, repetitive antigen stimulation, activating stress responses, and hypoxia induce exhaustion of CD4 T cells in VAT. T-cell exhaustion is characterized by restricted effector function, persistent expression of inhibitory receptors, and a transcriptional state distinct from functional effector and memory T cells. Moreover, obesity causes thymic regression, which may result in homeostatic proliferation of obesity-specific T-cell subsets due to changes in T-cell metabolism and gene expression in VAT. In addition to causing T-cell exhaustion, obesity also accelerates cellular senescence of CD4 T cells. Senescent CD4 T cells secrete osteopontin, which causes further VAT inflammation. The obesityassociated transformation of CD4 T cells remains a negative legacy even after weight loss, causing treatment resistance of obesity-related conditions. This review discusses the marked transformation of CD4 T cells in VAT and systemic organs as a consequence of obesity-related microenvironmental changes.

#### KEYWORDS

CD4 T cells, obesity, adipose tissue, osteopontin, immunosenescence

#### 1 Introduction

The start of the obesity epidemic in the US in the early 1970s led to much research on adipose tissue, which regulates metabolic and nutritional homeostasis (1). Then, in the mid-1990s, Hotamisligil et al. proposed the intriguing hypothesis that immune cells are activated in response to a state of excess energy, which induces inflammation and, consequently, insulin resistance (2). Compared with subcutaneous adipose tissue, visceral adipose tissue (VAT) is composed of more diverse cell populations and is highly vascularized and contains numerous sympathetic and sensory nerves. Furthermore, during the development of obesity, a more complex diversity of immune cells arises in VAT than in subcutaneous adipose tissue. Since 2003, when Weisberg et al. and Xu et al. independently reported that macrophages accumulate in obese VAT, macrophageswhich express high levels of inflammatory cytokines-have been considered the central players in VAT inflammation. However, subsequent studies revealed that VAT inflammation involves a greater variety of immune cells than previously thought and that not only the innate but also the acquired immune system is activated (3, 4). Obese VAT has a higher proportion of CD4 T cells, which have been recognized as central regulators of chronic VAT inflammation. Even in the lean state, VAT CD4 T cells continue to be weakly activated against an autoantigen specific to VAT. Interestingly, a much larger amount of regulatory T cells (Tregs) are present in VAT than in secondary lymphoid tissues, indicating that local immunometabolic homeostasis is maintained within VAT by enhanced immune tolerance (5).

During the development of obesity, strong activation of effector T cells initiates VAT inflammation (6). Furthermore, in chronic obesity, acute inflammation transitions to chronic inflammation and T cells become dysfunctional (because of T-cell exhaustion and senescence) (7–11). Once obesity has formed, the memory of obesity is imprinted on T cells and does not disappear with weight loss (12, 13); for this reason, weight rebound after weight loss induces more inflammation in the VAT than was present before weight loss (13).

VAT dynamically functions as not only a lipid storage organ but also an endocrine organ that produces a variety of soluble mediators, such as adipokines, cytokines, and lipids. The drastic changes in the VAT microenvironment in obesity affect the phenotype of not only VAT T cells but also systemic ones.

In this review, we summarize what is known about how Tcell activation, differentiation, and function change in response to obesity-associated factors.

#### 2 Regulatory mechanisms of T-cell activity

In general, T-cell activation (survival, proliferation, differentiation, and functional enhancement) requires three

positive signals: a T-cell receptor (TCR) signal, co-stimulation signal (CD28 signal), and cytokine signal. The TCR-mediated signal primarily activates the ZAP70-PLCy pathway; the costimulation signal, the phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase-protein kinase B pathway; and the cytokine signal, the Janus family of kinases-signal transducer and activator of transcription (JAK-STAT) pathway (14). To suppress excessive responses, T cells are equipped with brakes on each of these three signals. TCRmediated signaling is suppressed by programmed cell death 1 (PD-1) (15); PD-1 has an immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motif, and upon stimulation by the ligands PD-L1 and PD-L2, it recruits Src homology 2 domain-containing protein tyrosine phosphatase 1, which dephosphorylates and inactivates ZAP7 (16, 17). Co-stimulation is suppressed by cytotoxic T-lymphocyte associated protein 4 (CTLA4), which has an extracellular domain similar to that of costimulatory receptor CD28 and competes with CD28 for binding to its ligand CD80/86; CTLA4 has higher affinity for CD80/86 than CD28 does, but it does not generate a signal (18) and thus physically blocks CD28-mediated signaling (19). And the cytokine signaling JAK-STAT pathway is suppressed by the suppressor of cytokine signaling family of molecules (20).

In addition to known T cell responses, obesity-associated insulin resistance and changes in adipokine secretion profiles all affect T-cell activation, function, and survival, not only in VAT but also in systemic organs (21). Obesity-associated adipocyte hypertrophy and hyperplasia cause VAT microenvironment remodeling, including impaired angiogenesis, deposition of extracellular matrix protein, and hypoxia-induced pyroptosis (22), which may result in changes in T-cell phenotype Obese VAT cells also regulate adipose T-cell activity through antigen presentation and co-stimulatory or co-inhibitory receptor signaling. Obesity-associated disruption of T-cell homeostasis may contribute to the development of an inflammatory state, which is followed by disruption of tissue homeostasis.

#### 3 T-cell activation and suppression

The finding that T cells with a restricted TCR repertoire accumulate in the VAT of diet-induced obese (DIO) mice (23) suggests that in obesity, T cells recognize some kind of antigen. Antigen-presenting cells process an antigen and present it to T cells in the form of an antigen-peptide major histocompatibility complex (MHC). The MHC is recognized by the TCR on the T cell, and the T cell is activated. In addition, antigen-presenting cells highly express co-stimulatory molecules, which pair with co-stimulator receptors on the T-cell surface to modulate T-cell activation (24). Activation of T cells by antigen-presenting cells also plays an important role in triggering the VAT inflammation induced by a high-fat diet (HFD). In VAT T cells, MHC class II (MHCII)-T cell receptor interaction upregulates the expression of inflammatory Th1 marker genes, including *Tbx21* and *Ifng*.

Deletion of MHCII, which plays a role in presenting antigenderived peptides to CD4 T cells, reduces VAT CD4 T helper type 1 (Th1) cell activity and macrophage accumulation within VAT (23, 25–27).

In VAT, besides the classical antigen-presenting cells, i.e., dendritic cells (DCs) (28), macrophages (27, 29), and B cells (30), adipocytes (26) also play an important role in the formation of T-cell responses as antigen-presenting cells (31). Adipocytes express MHCII molecules and the costimulatory molecules CD80/86 and thus act as antigen-presenting cells and promote CD4 T cell activation (26).Interestingly, in obesity, adipocytes have higher expression levels of MHCII molecules and costimulatory molecules (25). The above findings indicate that during the progression of obesity, antigens presented on MHCII molecules induce T-cell proliferation and differentiation into specific subclasses of inflammatory effectors and that this process is the basis for the initiation and persistence of inflammation in VAT. Knowledge about obesity-related antigens could potentially lead to the development of vaccines and treatments to prevent chronic inflammation of VAT, but unfortunately, such antigens have not yet been identified.

Immune checkpoint molecules maintain immune homeostasis by suppressing self-immune responses and excessive activation of T cells. Co-inhibitory receptors such as CTLA-4 and PD-1 are co-expressed on effector T cells and are involved in immune response homeostasis (19). T-cell exhaustion is characterized by restricted effector function, persistent expression of inhibitory receptors, and a transcriptional state distinct from functional effector and memory T cells. In general, PD-1 is expressed in T cells in response to most immune challenges; however, it is rapidly downregulated during the acute phase of the immune response, allowing for normal immune responses (15). On the other hand, PD-1 expression remains high in chronically stimulated antigenspecific T cells, so the immune response to additional stimulation is impaired (32–35).

T-cell exhaustion has also been identified in VAT in mice and humans with obesity (7, 9, 36).

In fact, in HFD-induced obese mice and patients with type 2 diabetes, adipose T cells are less able than lean adipose T cells to produce cytokines such as IL-2 and IFN- $\gamma$  (9). HFD-induced obesity increases the PD-1 expression level in adipose T cells, and T cells with high PD-1 expression are a subset of T cells that acquire the exhaustion phenotype (7–9). Various obesity-associated environmental factors lead to heterogeneous T-cell exhaustion profiles, suggesting that obesity may not promote classical T-cell exhaustion.The transient elevation in the expression of immune checkpoint molecules during the priming process, in which native T cells are sensitized and activated by antigen-presenting cells, not only inhibits excessive activation but is also involved in determining the polarity of the effector T cells (37, 38). PD-L1 is expressed in large amounts on DCs in VAT of HFD-fed mice. DC-specific

PD-L1 deficiency shifts the polarity of T cells in the VAT of HFD-fed mice toward Th1, exacerbating weight gain and abnormal glucose metabolism (39). PD-L1 expression on DCs is an important factor in suppression of Th1, Th17, and cytotoxic T cells in antitumor responses and autoimmune diseases (40, 41) and appears to play a similar role in the pathogenesis of obesity.

Upregulation of PD-L1 in human adipose tissue is positively correlated with body mass index, but not with type 2 diabetes (42). On the other hand, a negative correlation was reported between body mass index and PD-L1 expression (43). The pathology of human obesity is highly heterogeneous, with multifactorial contributions by dietary quantity and quality, physical inactivity, and genetic factors. Therefore, despite the common phenotype of accumulation of adipose tissue, the number and qualitative changes of immune cells involved in chronic inflammation of VAT are thought also to be diverse. These differences may stem from the different roles of immune cells: They are involved in the initiation, amplification, and/or suppression of chronic inflammation of VAT, and their roles differ greatly depending on the phase of obesity. The role of PD-1/PD-L1 signaling in human VAT T cells remains unclear and requires further elucidation.

#### 4 T-cell metabolism

Differentiation of CD4 T cells into functional subsets is supported by complex metabolic programs (44). Th1, Th17, and Th2 effector cells generate energy by aerobic glycolysis rather than oxidative phosphorylation, whereas Tregs rely on fatty acid oxidation-fueled oxidative phosphorylation rather than glycolysis (45).

Obesity-related alterations in environmental signaling in VAT alter cellular metabolism and contribute to obesity-specific T-cell responses (46, 47). However, it is difficult to measure the metabolic state of VAT T cells in mice because of the complexity of the isolation process, so splenic T cell metabolism has mainly been studied.

Glucose uptake and oxygen consumption are increased in splenic CD4 T cells from obese mice compared with those from lean mice (46). Furthermore,  $\beta$ 3-adrenergic receptor stimulation mimics T-cell metabolism in DIO mice and reduces expression of the mitochondrial-localized chaperone protein disulfide bond A oxidoreductase like protein (DsbA-L) in T cells. Although alterations in mitochondrial respiration are an important mechanism controlling cytokine production, loss of DsbA-L in T cells reduces mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation capacity in both CD4 and CD8 T cells. Mice with T-cell-specific knockout of DsbA-L have reduced IFN- $\gamma$ -producing Th1 cells in brown adipocytes, enhanced brown adipocyte thermogenic signaling, and less obesity and insulin resistance when fed a HFD (48). Thus, the obesity-related changes in T cell

metabolism greatly contribute to the pathogenesis of obesity, including insulin resistance; however, many aspects of the relationship between metabolism and function specific to VAT T cells remain unclear.

### 5 Substances that affect T cells in VAT, thymus and periphery

Adipocytes secrete a variety of bioactive substances, collectively referred to as "adipokines." Changes in adipokines associated with the progression of obesity affect T-cell proliferation, differentiation, and function (49). Adipocyte-derived lipids also affect T-cell phenotypes in obesity (Table 1).

#### 5.1 Leptin

Leptin stimulates the satiety center in the hypothalamus. As body fat mass increases, adipocytes produce more leptin, and the serum leptin concentration rises. In normal-weight individuals, the higher serum leptin concentration stimulates the satiety center, which suppresses eating behavior, allowing body fat mass to return to its base level. In the periphery, leptin promotes fatty acid oxidation and glucose uptake in skeletal muscle (64).

Leptin has been reported to have various physiological activities in both normal weight and obese conditions. It also acts on the immune system by promoting T-cell formation by the thymus. Conversely, leptin deficiency results in thymic atrophy and decreased numbers of circulating T cells (50). Administration of leptin to young leptin mutant (ob/ob) and normal mice increases CD4 single-positive thymocytes in the

thymus and CD4 T cells in the periphery (51). The long-chain leptin receptor ObRb is expressed on double-negative, doublepositive, and CD4 single-positive thymocyte subsets, but not on CD8 single-positive thymocytes (52). Among other things, leptin may promote differentiation from double-positive into CD4 single-positive cells (52).

In obesity, thymus function is reduced despite hyperleptinemia (65). Individuals with obesity are known to have high blood levels of leptin, but their appetite is not suppressed and they are in a leptin-resistant state. The question whether the leptin resistance observed in the hypothalamus is also observed in the thymus or whether other factors, such as adipogenesis of thymic tissue, are involved in obesity-related thymic hypofunction needs further clarification.

Leptin is also involved in the differentiation and proliferation of CD4 T cells in the periphery: TCR stimulation upregulates the expression of leptin receptors on T cells (66), which require leptin for metabolic reprogramming in which activated effector T cells upregulate the glucose transporter Glut1 and enhance the glycolytic system (50). Leptin also promotes differentiation of T cells into Th17 cells *via* T-cell–like leptin receptors (53–57).

In VAT, leptin gene expression in adipocytes begins to increase within 1 week after HFD loading, indicating that leptin may be an initiator of the adipose inflammatory cascade. Leptin promotes differentiation of VAT T cells into Th1 cells and secretion of IFN- $\gamma$  (26). On the other hand, ob/ob and db/db mice also develop VAT inflammation and severe insulin resistance, suggesting that humoral factors other than leptin may contribute to the initiation of VAT inflammation (67). In addition, in the pathogenesis of chronic obesity, leptin signaling contributes to T-cell exhaustion by activating homeostatic STAT3 signaling and thus inducing PD-1 expression (8).

TABLE 1 Effects of humoral factors on CD4 T co	cells in obesity.
--	-------------------

Humoral factors	Effect on CD4 T cells	References	
	T-cell differentiation in the thymus	(50–52)	
	Induction of Glut1 on effector T cells	(50)	
Leptin	Promotion of Th17-cell differentiation	(53–57)	
	Promotion of differentiation of IFN-7-producing VAT Th1 cells	(26)	
	Induction of T-cell exhaustion via STAT3 signaling	(8)	
	Suppression of T-cell proliferation and cytokine production and promotion of apoptosis	(58–60)	
	Suppression of MHC2, CD80, and CD86 on DCs	(21)	
Adiponectin	Upregulation of PD-L1 on DCs and suppression of Th1-cell differentiation		
	Inhibition of glycolysis pathway in Th1 and Th17 cells	(62)	
Fatty acids	Differentiation of IFN-y-producing effector T cells	(63)	
DCs, dendritic cells; IFN-y, interferon gamma	; PD-L1, programmed death-ligand 1; STAT3, Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription 3; Th1, T helper 1; VAT, vi	sceral adipose tissue.	

In VAT, in which adipocytes are the major constituent cells, T cells may be exposed to high concentrations of leptin. In addition, the degree and duration of obesity, which determine the amount of exposure to leptin, greatly affect T-cell phenotypic changes. Leptin is one of the initiators of VAT inflammation that promotes Th1 differentiation of VAT T cells, and long-term exposure to leptin induces immune exhaustion. Thus, leptin is a key molecule in obesity-induced T cell phenotypic changes.

#### 5.2 Adiponectin

Adiponectin would be expected to prevent obesity and obesity-related diseases by promoting insulin sensitivity and fatty acid oxidation and exerting anti-inflammatory effects (68). However, serum levels of adiponectin are negatively correlated with obesity, and obesity decreases adiponectin receptor expression (68).

In general, most T cells store the adiponectin receptors AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 in intracellular compartments. After antigen-specific stimulation, AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 are transported to the cell surface and expressed along with the receptor CTLA-A and other receptors. In various *in vivo* inflammatory models, adiponectin acts as a negative regulator of effector T cells by suppressing T-cell proliferation and cytokine production and promoting apoptosis (58–60).

Adiponectin also appears to affect the mechanism by which naïve T cells are activated by DCs, and adiponectin treatment reduces the expression of MHCII, CD80, and CD86 on DCs and suppresses production of IL-12p40 (21). Furthermore, PD-L1 expression is increased in adiponectin-treated DCs. Co-culture of adiponectin-treated DCs with allogeneic T cells *in vitro* decreases T-cell proliferation and IL-2 production, and this phenomenon can be partially reversed by blocking the PD-1/ PD-L1 pathway (61).

Although the question whether the obesity-related decrease in adiponectin releases the brake on the inflammatory response of VAT T cells remains unanswered, *in vitro* research suggests that adiponectin may suppress the inflammatory response of obesityactivated T cells. In fact, obesity enhances the glycolysis pathway in splenic Th1 and Th17 cells, and adiponectin inhibits glycolysis in both an AMPK-dependent and -independent manner, resulting in the amelioration of inflammation (62). In obese patients, adiponectin expression is reduced not only in adipose tissue but also in serum (69). The reduction in VAT-derived adiponectin may affect systemic immune function and contribute to the development of obesity-specific inflammatory conditions.

#### 5.3 Free fatty acids

During the progression of obesity, lipids released from adipocytes are also involved in the enrichment of IFN- $\gamma$ -

producing CD4 T cells in VAT (63). The differentiation of TCR-stimulated IFN- $\gamma$ -producing effector T cells is enhanced by co-culture with adipocytes (62). Among the soluble factors, fatty acids were shown to be the strongest modulators of differentiation into Th1 (63). Patients with obesity have high serum fatty acid concentrations, showing that the bias for differentiation of naïve T cells into IFN- $\gamma$ -producing Th1 cells is not limited to VAT. Indeed, upon antigen presentation in secondary lymphoid tissues, T cells primed with excess saturated fatty acids have been shown to undergo biased differentiation into pro-inflammatory effector memories that tend to cluster in pro-inflammatory nonlymphoid tissues such as obese adipose tissue and atherosclerotic lesions (70).

Because VAT CD4 T cells appear to acquire unique characteristics that differ from those of CD4 T cells in other organs, including blood and spleen, it is unclear whether fatty acids have the same effects on CD4 T cells in VAT as they do on those in blood. However, VAT CD4 T cells are exposed to higher concentrations of fatty acids, which may result in higher production of IFN- $\gamma$  and development of VAT inflammation.

#### 6 Homeostatic and pathogenic role of CD4 T cells in VAT

From an immunological perspective, VAT is a unique environment. In the physiological (non-obese) state, T cells are kept weakly activated against a self-antigen specific to VAT, and Tregs that are highly reactive to self-antigens are also assembled. In this way, peripheral immune tolerance is enhanced to suppress inflammation in VAT and maintain immunometabolic homeostasis. During the development of obesity, the storage of excess fat leads to further enhancement of T-cell activation signals. However, in the chronic phase of obesity, T cells in VAT become dysfunctional. In this section, we describe how the immune-tolerant state of VAT is breached in obesity, how T-cell activation affects adipocyte function, and how T-cell transformation is involved in chronic VAT inflammation.

### 6.1 T cells under homeostatic conditions in a lean state

Endogenous tissue Tregs differentiate and mature in response to tissue-specific environmental signals and play an important role in organ homeostasis (5). VAT Tregs are functionally specialized tissue-resident cells that prevent obesity-associated inflammation and maintain insulin sensitivity and glucose tolerance (71). Under homeostatic conditions in a lean state, VAT has a large population of Tregs, and research showed that as non-obese mice age, Tregs accumulate in the VAT (72). Indeed, studies in mice found that at 20 to 30 weeks of age, VAT Tregs represent a surprisingly high percentage (50%-80%) of the CD4 T-cell compartment (73, 74). For reference, the proportion of Tregs in the CD4 T-cell compartment in spleen and lymphoid tissues is about 5% to 15%.

VAT is thought have such a high proportion of CD4 T cells because it requires Tregs for immunological homeostasis. Within VAT, T cells continue to be loosely activated by autoantigens in adipose tissue. Tissue-resident Tregs play an important role in preventing the activation of effector T cells and the accompanying dysfunction of adipocytes and in maintaining systemic insulin sensitivity.

There are two types of Tregs: Tregs that are generated in the thymus (referred to as naturally occurring or thymic Tregs) and Tregs that differentiate from naïve CD4 T cells in the periphery (peripheral Tregs) (75).

The intestinal lamina propria has a large population of Tregs to prevent excessive immune responses to dietary components and intestinal bacteria; the population comprises peripheral Tregs, which increase locally depending on intestinal bacteria, and thymic Tregs (76). When all germs were experimentally removed from the intestinal mucosa, the population of Tregs in the intestinal mucosa decreased to the level seen in lymphoid tissues (61). Among intestinal bacteria, Clostridium species are known to be a strong inducer of peripheral Tregs (76). In VAT, most Tregs are thymic Tregs. CD4 T cells that undergo negative selection in the thymus and do not die express the lineagedetermining transcription factor Foxp3 to become Tregs, which are self-recognizing and thus inherently more likely to invade self-tissue. Compared with Tregs in lymphoid tissue, VAT Tregs have a unique TCR repertoire that exhibits specific antigen recognition (77), meaning that VAT Tregs react to certain antigens specific to VAT.

Foxp3 and the signal-dependent transcription factor peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPAR- $\gamma$ ), as well as signaling by the cytokine IL-33 through the IL-33 receptor ST2, are important for the proliferation and functional maturation of Tregs in VAT (78). VAT Tregs express insulin receptors, which are rarely expressed on Tregs in lymphoid tissues, and highly express PPAR- $\gamma$  and the ST2 receptor in an insulin signaling-dependent manner (79). VAT Tregs have transcripts driven by PPAR $\gamma$  that differ from lymphoid-organ and other nonlymphoid-tissue Treg populations (80). Mice lacking Treg-specific PPAR $\gamma$  have greatly reduced VAT Tregs.

In mice, the VAT Treg population was found to show sex differences and IL-33 was found to be particularly important for the maintenance of Tregs in adipose tissue of males (81). Under homeostatic conditions in a lean state, the Treg population is larger in male than in female mice. In female mice, adipose tissue inflammation is suppressed by estrogen, and the expression of inflammatory cytokines such as IL-6, C-C motif chemokine ligand 2, and IL-1b in VAT is more pronounced in males than in females (81). Consistent with this finding, male mice are more insulin resistant than females. In males, the environment of higher inflammation in the VAT causes more Tregs to be recruited from the spleen. Androgens regulate the differentiation of IL-33-producing stromal cell populations specific to VAT in males (81).

In male mice, VAT Tregs upregulate expression of the ST2 receptor in a manner dependent on transcription factor Blimp1, which is also highly expressed in males; the upregulated expression leads to local expansion of VAT Tregs in an IL-33 signaling-dependent manner (81).

VAT Tregs also enhance IL-10 production in a Blimp1dependent manner. IL-10 produced by VAT Tregs suppresses not only effector T activity but also white adipose tissue browning (82). Because female mice have smaller VAT Treg populations, they have lower IL-10 levels and are thus more prone to white adipose tissue browning; lower IL-10 may also be one of the reasons why female mice are protected from white adipose tissue accumulation and glucose intolerance compared with age-matched male mice.

As obesity progresses, VAT Tregs suppress inflammation by regulating effector T cells, DCs, and macrophage activity directly or *via* IL-10 production (74). Tregs, which constantly express CD25 (also known as IL-2 receptor alpha chain), preferentially bind to IL-2 to inhibit proliferation of effector T cells (74). Tregs express the adhesion factors lymphocyte function-associated antigen-1 (LFA-1) and CTLA4, and the former enables them to strongly adhere to DCs (83). In addition, Tregs downregulate the expression of CD80/86 on DCs in both a CTLA-4- and LFA-1-dependent manner (83). IL-10 acts mainly on DCs and macrophages to suppress production of IL-12 and tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF $\alpha$ ) and the expression of CD86, MHCII, and CD40 by strongly activating STAT3 (84).

In severe obesity, the Treg cell population is reduced to 10% to 20% of the CD4 T-cell compartment (73, 74). One of the reported mechanisms for this decrease is the presence of ST2 soluble isoforms, which are secreted by adipocytes in obesity and function as decoy receptors for the ST2 receptor to weaken IL-33 signaling (85, 86).

The immune compartments of adipose tissue are markedly different in mice, humans, and primates: Lean male mice have a high proportion of Tregs in VAT, but the proportion is much lower in female mice, humans, and cynomolgus macaques (87). In healthy lean humans, the proportion of Tregs is significantly lower in VAT than in peripheral blood; however, OX40expressing Tregs, which have potent suppressive activity and high proliferative capacity, are selectively distributed in VAT in all individuals and further increase with obesity. Upregulation of OX40 Tregs is thought to be a protective mechanism that suppresses excessive inflammation (88).

Although the actions of immune cells in the maintenance of VAT homeostasis appear to differ greatly between species, Tregs play an important role in regulating VAT inflammatory across species.

### 6.2 Early stage of obesity-induced inflammation in adipose tissues

The main players in VAT inflammation in obesity are macrophages. In the lean state, macrophages localize diffusely in the VAT, but in obesity, they explode in number and become intensively localized as crown-like structures, which comprise clusters of macrophages surrounding dead adipocytes (89). A wide variety of T cells modulate monocyte recruitment to the VAT and macrophage proliferation and differentiation in the crown-like structures (90).

CD8 T cells were first noticed as initiators of VAT inflammation. CD8 T-cell infiltration into VAT precedes accumulation of macrophages, and genetic deletion of CD8 T cells reduces VAT inflammation and ameliorates systemic insulin resistance. Adoptive transfer of CD8 T cells into CD8-deficient mice exacerbates VAT inflammation (91).

CD4 T cells also regulate VAT inflammation. Macrophagedriven inflammation is induced by the Th1 response. In VAT, this response is induced by a HFD. Th1 cells produce TNF $\alpha$ , which activates the vascular endothelium and promotes monocyte invasion, and IFN- $\gamma$ , which induces polarization of proinflammatory M1 macrophages (92).

Thus, Th1 cells contribute to the recruitment of monocytes into the VAT and their differentiation into M1 macrophages (26). IFN- $\gamma$  suppresses insulin signaling in mature adipocytes, which attenuates insulin-dependent glucose uptake and lipid storage, and also inhibits differentiation of pre-adipocytes to mature adipocytes (93). In sum, Th1 cells play a central role in the induction of early adipose inflammation and adipocyte dysfunction associated with a HFD. Th1 cells are elevated in VAT in patients with type 2 diabetes and correlate with obesityinduced inflammation and insulin resistance (94). In human adipocytes, IFN- $\gamma$  sustains activation of the JAK/STAT1 pathway, attenuates lipid storage and insulin signaling, and suppresses differentiation (93). Indeed, obese IFN- $\gamma$  knockout mice have smaller adipocytes and less accumulation of VAT inflammatory cells, resulting in improved insulin sensitivity (95).

In HFD-induced obese mice, the Th17 cell population in the spleen and circulating levels of IL-17 are increased in an IL-6-dependent manner, and IL-17 inhibits insulin signaling in hepatocytes and glucose uptake in skeletal muscle (96). IL-17 has a modulatory effect on adipocytes, inhibiting lipid uptake and glucose uptake by insulin and suppressing adipogenesis (97). Obese insulin-resistant patients have more Th17 cells in their abdominal subcutaneous visceral fat than insulin-sensitive obese patients (98). Furthermore, in obese and metabolically unhealthy individuals, Th17 cells infiltrate obese adipose tissue and Th17 cytokines promote TNF- $\alpha$  production and induce inflammation (99).

Th2 cytokines, such as IL-4 and IL-13, have complex effects in VAT, i.e., they do more than antagonize Th1 cytokines and exert anti-inflammatory effects. In healthy adipose tissues, metabolic homeostasis is maintained by local IL-4 secretion by VAT eosinophils and maintenance of alternatively activated macrophages. In the absence of eosinophils, the numbers of alternatively activated macrophages in VAT are greatly reduced (100). In obese humans, the number of Th2 cells is decreased in subcutaneous and visceral fat and peripheral blood and Th2 frequency is inversely correlated with insulin resistance and serum levels of C-reactive protein, a marker of systemic inflammation (101). Th2 cytokines are abundant in the crownlike structures of obese VAT, where macrophages actively proliferate in a manner dependent on the IL-4 receptor  $\alpha$ chain (IL-4R $\alpha$ ), a molecule essential for Th2 signaling. In these structures, IL-6 functions as a major driver of proliferation of VAT macrophages in obesity by upregulating IL-4R $\alpha$  (102). The role of the Th2 cytokines IL-4 and IL-13 in VAT inflammation caused by a HFD load is supported by the finding that inflammation is reduced in mice with myeloid cellspecific knockout of IL-4R $\alpha$  (103). Thus, in the obese environment, Th2 cytokines play an important role in the maintenance of fast-proliferating macrophages within the crown-like structures (102). In the physiological state, innate lymphoid cells (ILC2s) are important producers of type 2 cytokines, which are critical for maintenance of alternatively activated or M2-like adipose tissue macrophages and glucose homeostasis (104). In obese VAT, ILC2s regulates saturated fatty acid absorption, resulting in the amelioration of chronic inflammation (105); however, in obesity the number of ILC2s decreases in both mouse and humans (104). The sources and roles of type 2 cytokines appear to be significantly different between VAT homeostasis and obesity-induced exacerbation of chronic inflammation, and further research is needed.

### 6.3 Obesity-induced chronic inflammation in adipose tissues

Overeating activates the effector function of T cells in VAT and initiates inflammation of the tissue. However, the mechanism by which this inflammation becomes chronic is still being elucidated. Recent studies have revealed that T-cell dysfunction due to both T-cell exhaustion and aging is involved in the chronicity of VAT inflammation, and these two aspects are discussed below.

#### 6.3.1 T-cell exhaustion

As a result of chronic inflammation, obese T cells exhibit an exhausted phenotype that includes long-term antigenstimulation, stress responses, and hypoxia (106). Given that a significant proportion of VAT CD4 T cells are not recruited from the circulation and proliferate *in situ* (107), T-cell exhaustion can be expected to significantly interfere with antigen-specific and memory responses. Soluble factors from the obese stromal vascular fraction inhibit activation of VAT T cells, suggesting that the microenvironment of obese VAT may trigger T-cell exhaustion (9). In mice, chronic HFD intake attenuates the inflammatory capacity of effector T cells in VAT such that they lose their ability to respond to TCR-specific stimulation (9). Strikingly, VAT T-cell dysfunction has been suggested to occur early, i.e., before macrophage infiltration into the VAT (9).

VAT T cells from DIO mice fed a HFD for 18 weeks fail to upregulate CD25 or secrete T cell effector cytokines such as IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-2 (9). CD25 is required for formation of TCRstimulated, high-affinity IL-2 receptors. The same is true for VAT T cells in humans with obesity. On the other hand, the ability of Tregs to suppress effector T cells is reduced by downregulation of CD25.

The dysfunction of VAT T cells in DIO mice involves persistent antigen presentation from antigen-presenting cells. Although many T cells in the VAT of DIO mice express high levels of PD-1, blocking PD-1 in the VAT is not able to restore the ability to produce cytokines upon TCR stimulation (9).

In addition to persistent antigen presentation by antigenpresenting cells, some soluble factors in obese VAT are involved in T-cell dysfunction. One candidate for soluble factors is leptin (see also section 5.2). The high levels of leptin associated with obesity lead to T-cell exhaustion by inducing PD-1 expression through strong activation of STAT3 (8, 108). However, adipose tissue T cells from db/db mice also cause T-cell exhaustion (9), suggesting that it involves other humoral factors besides leptin.

Obese VAT is in a state of insulin resistance, in which glucose uptake and fatty acid synthesis are suppressed in the presence of high insulin levels and, conversely, triglycerides are broken down and fatty acids and glycerol are released (109). Impairments in angiogenetic capacity also occur in obese VAT. Inhibition of angiogenesis leads to rarefaction of capillaries, impaired proliferation of multipotent progenitor cells, and adipocyte hypertrophy (110). These changes in the environment surrounding T cells may affect the intracellular metabolic system and induce T-cell exhaustion.

Aerobic glycolysis is activated when TCRs are stimulated and suppression of the glycolytic system induces elevated PD-1 expression and T-cell exhaustion, which decreases IFN- $\gamma$ production. One group proposed a mechanism by which, when the glycolytic system is suppressed, glyceraldehyde 3phosphate dehydrogenase binds to the 3'UTR of IFN- $\gamma$  mRNA and inhibits its translation, resulting in decreased IFN- $\gamma$ production (111).

In the cancer microenvironment, glucose deprivation by cancer cells results in reduced T-cell glycolytic flux, decreased IFN- $\gamma$  production, and increased PD-1 expression (111). *In vitro* co-culture experiments have shown that in the cancer microenvironment, metabolic constraints, rather than chronic antigen stimulation per se, may be responsible for T-cell exhaustion (112). In the obese environment, a reduction in the

glycolytic flux of VAT T cells may also accelerate T-cell exhaustion.

PD-1 is one of the indicators of T-cell exhaustion, and inhibitors of the PD-1/PD-L1 axis, which restores T cells from exhaustion, have provided major clinical breakthroughs in cancer (16, 113–115). PD-1 expression on T cells is elevated in people with obesity (8). Highly exhausted T cells are susceptible to PD-1 blockade, and obesity is positively correlated with the efficacy of PD-1/PD-L1 inhibitors in patients and mice with cancer (8, 116, 117), together suggesting that obesity induces Tcell exhaustion.

Obesity also induces CD4 T-cell exhaustion in obese VAT, and exhausted CD4 T cells highly express PD-1 (7). However, the finding that PD-1 blockade does not improve VAT CD4 Tcell exhaustion indicates that VAT CD4 T cells may have acquired a unique exhaustion phenotype independent of PD-1/PD-L1 signaling (9). CD8 T cells also appear to acquire diverse exhaustion traits in obese VAT. VAT CD8 T cells from obese mice highly express T-cell exhaustion markers such as Pdcd1, Tox, Entpd1, Tigit, and Lag3 and have an exhaustion profile similar to T cells chronically infected with Lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (36). On the other hand, obese VAT CD8 T cells do not have increased immune checkpoints such as TIM-3, LAG-3, TIGIT, and EB4 or exhaustion markers such as TOX, TCF-7, and Eomes; instead, VAT CD8 T cells upregulate the co-inhibitory receptor B and T Lymphocyte Attenuator (Btla), Nlrc3, and Dicer1 genes, which suppress TCR signaling by a mechanism different from that of PD1 signaling (118).

Differences in T-cell exhaustion profiles in VAT may result from the intensity and duration of exposure to specific antigens associated with HFDs and obesity. Immunosuppressive signals of VAT are also considered to be a defense mechanism that suppresses excessive obesity-related inflammation of VAT. However, VAT is an important reservoir of immune cells in obesity, and exhaustion of VAT T cells may be disadvantageous in case of various pathologies, such as infectious diseases and cancer.

To sum up, in developing obesity, a HFD load causes acute inflammation by inducing excessive activation of VAT T cells. On the other hand, in the chronic phase of obesity, inhibitory signals suppress the normal VAT T cell response. The fact that chronic inflammation in VAT persists suggests that the presence of not only T-cell exhaustion but also cell-intrinsic functional changes in VAT T cells, which more actively sustain inflammation.

#### 6.3.2 Regression of the thymus and maintenance of T cells by homeostatic proliferation

TCR spectratyping analyses show that diet-induced obesity causes thymic regression and limits TCR diversity. Obesity due to melanocortin-4 receptor deficiency, the most common genetic cause of human obesity, also reduces T-cell repertoire diversity (65). A key factor in obesity-induced thymic regression is the conversion of thymic fibroblasts to adipocytes as a result of lipid accumulation (119). Adipocyte proliferation leads to an increase in leukemia inhibitory factor, oncostatin M, and IL-6, which inhibits thymic function and induces thymocyte apoptosis, resulting in a compromised pool of T-cell progenitor cells (120). After thymic degeneration, peripheral T cells are maintained by homeostatic proliferation. In humans, homeostatic proliferation of circulating CD4 T cells is accelerated in individuals with obesity (121).

### 6.3.3 Mechanism of the repertoire restriction of T cells

VAT T cells have significantly less TCR diversity than splenic T cells, and obesity exacerbates this difference (23). Repeated antigen stimulation, the effects of antigen-presenting cells themselves, and homeostatic proliferation may contribute to the repertoire restriction of T cells.

After thymic degeneration, peripheral T cells are maintained by homeostatic proliferation, but a significant proportion of VAT CD4 T cells are not recruited from the circulation (107). Furthermore, VAT contains a huge pool of T cells in obesity (122). These findings suggest that to compensate for the decrease in VAT T cells, VAT T cells are activated and maintained by repeated antigen stimulation rather than by homeostatic proliferation. Studies showed HLA- and MHC2-mediated activation of T cells by antigen-presenting cells in obese humans and mice (25–27, 123, 124), suggesting that repeated stimulation with some kind of antigen may result in TCR repertoire restriction. Differences in the expression of various co-stimulatory and inhibitory receptors expressed on antigen-presenting cells also influence T-cell phenotypic changes (24–27, 29, 31), so antigenpresenting cells may also contribute to T-cell repertoire restriction.

On the other hand, a specific subset of T cells that emerges with obesity may be maintained through homeostatic proliferation because studies showed that during the physiological aging process, T cells are maintained through homeostatic proliferation triggered by homeostatic cytokines and MHC associated with self-peptides (123, 124) and we previously found that obesity accelerates T-cell senescence and that senescent T cells have similar characteristics to T cells created by homeostatic proliferation during aging (7). Although no studies have directly demonstrated homeostatic proliferation of T cells in VAT, we hypothesize that obesity-associated senescent T cells may be maintained by homeostatic proliferation in the same way as aging-associated senescent T cells.

#### 6.3.4 Obesity-induced T cell senescence

Cellular senescence is triggered by DNA damage, telomere dysfunction, inflammation, and metabolic dysfunction and is accompanied by irreversible cell cycle arrest and the acquisition of the senescence-associated secretory phenotype (125). Oxidative stress, inflammation, and repeated antigenic stimulation associated with obesity may induce shortening of telomere length and accelerate cellular aging (111, 126, 127). Obesity is also associated with leukocyte DNA methylation changes that can lead to immune dysfunction (128). However, the effects of long-term exposure to obesity on gene expression and metabolic status in T cells remain to be elucidated.

In mice fed a HFD, the absolute number of CD4 T cells per gram of VAT continues to increase as obesity progresses. One study attributed this increase in the absolute number of VAT CD4 T cells to an increase in antigen-stimulated activated CD44<sup>hi</sup>CD62L<sup>lo</sup> cells (7). In this study, a unique population of  $\rm CD44^{hi}$   $\rm CD62L^{lo}$  CD4 T cells that constitutively express CD153 and PD-1 was found to exhibit cellular senescence properties. A CD153<sup>+</sup> PD-1<sup>hi</sup> subset expressing T-bet, the master transcription factor of Th1, had high senescence-associated beta-galactosidase activity and were positive for the DNA damage marker yH2AX, indicating characteristics of cellular senescence. The authors concluded that CD153<sup>+</sup> PD-1<sup>hi</sup> subset continues to secrete abundant osteopontin (OPN) without PD-1-mediated negative signaling inhibition at the cost of normal function and causes VAT inflammation (7). In fact, OPN is elevated in the circulation of patients with obesity and enhances VAT inflammation, leading to the development of diabetes (129, 130).

OPN functions as a potent chemoattractant for macrophages. Chronic inflammation is characterized by macrophage retention, and OPN is a particularly important molecule in promoting macrophage migration and retention. OPN also regulates cytokine production by macrophages and acts on T cells to promote IL-12 production while inhibiting IL-10 production and promoting Th1 cell-mediated responses (131).

A portion of Th1 effector cells terminally differentiates into OPN-producing senescent T cells, and increased numbers of senescent T cells produce large amounts of OPN and maintain high levels of OPN in VAT (7). In turn, high OPN levels cause persistent accumulation and activation of macrophages and induce a Th1 response. These experimental results suggest that, at least in mice, VAT CD4 T cells that have deviated from immune checkpoint mechanisms and acquired a senescent phenotype continue to produce OPN independently of classical TCR stimulation and that this process is closely related to the maintenance of chronic inflammation in obesity. Recently, vaccination targeting CD153 was shown to reduce senescent cells in visceral fat of obese mice fed a HFD for 10 to 11 weeks and to improve VAT inflammation and insulin resistance (132). Senescent T cells were suggested as a potential therapeutic target for obesity-associated immunometabolic disorders.

CD153<sup>+</sup> PD-1<sup>hi</sup> CD4 T cells were originally identified as a characteristic T-cell subset that emerges with aging and were named senescence-associated T cells (124, 133). Noteworthy is that the same cells also appear in the VAT microenvironment in obesity and are involved in chronic local inflammation, making T cell senescence a common underlying pathology for both obesity-related and aging-related diseases.

VAT CD4 T cells play an important role in regulating inflammation and metabolism in obesity, but the underlying mechanisms are largely unknown. Recently, DIO was shown to

increase p38 activity in VAT T cells and promote obesityassociated adipose tissue senescence. p38 $\alpha$ , an essential subunit of p38, promotes T-cell glycolysis through a mechanistic target of rapamycin signaling, resulting in enhanced Th1 differentiation. T cell-specific deletion of p38 $\alpha$ protected mice from HFD-induced obesity, fatty liver, adipose tissue inflammation, and insulin resistance (134).

To sum up, the negative linkage between obesityaccelerating T-cell senescence and T-cell activationaccelerating VAT senescence plays an important role in the development of chronic VAT inflammation (Figure 1).

#### 7 Negative legacy of obesity

Obesity can be corrected by weight loss. However, weight loss through caloric restriction and increased physical activity is not as easy as it sounds, and even if weight is lost, it may be regained quickly. Traditionally, bariatric surgery has been performed in severely obese patients who are refractory to medical therapy because of a combination of factors such as dietary environment and unique personality traits. With the recent launch of a glucagon-like peptide 1 receptor agonist and dual glucosedependent insulinotropic polypeptide/glucagon-like peptide 1 receptor agonist, long-term maintenance of successful lost weight by medication has finally become feasible (135, 136). However, studies on the long-term effects of weight reduction on cardiovascular events and life expectancy in patients with obesity and type 2 diabetes have yielded conflicting results. A metaanalysis showed that weight reduction is associated with reduced mortality in unhealthy individuals with obesity (137), and bariatric surgery reduced the incidence of myocardial infarction in patients with obesity and type 2 diabetes over a mean follow-up period of 13.3 years (138). However, a prospective randomized study found that an intensive lifestyle intervention focused on weight reduction was not associated with reduced cardiovascular disease and mortality in adults with overweight or obesity and type 2 diabetes at almost 10 years of follow-up (139).

The phenotypic changes in T cells upon weight reduction in obesity appear to be very complex. In obese mice, weight reduction induces the accumulation of CD4 T cells in VAT, resulting in the recruitment and retainment of pro-inflammatory



Obesity induces CD4 T-cell senescence *via* several mechanisms. Factors affecting the differentiation and maturation process of visceral adipose tissue (VAT) CD4 T cells in obesity include 1) alteration of T-cell metabolism; 2) repeated antigen stimulation by antigen-presenting cells, such as macrophages and dendritic cells; 3) various humoral factors, such as cytokines, adipokines, and lipids; and 4) changes in the VAT microenvironment. These stimuli activate T helper 1 (Th1) CD4 T cells and induce various types of transcriptional and epigenetic remodeling. Chronic activation of T cells induces immune exhaustion and reduces the secretion of proinflammatory cytokines, including interferon  $\gamma$ . On the other hand, some Th1 effector T cells deviate from the immune checkpoint mechanism and acquire a cellular senescence phenotype without anergy because of repeated antigenic stimulation. Senescent CD4 T cells that produce a large amount of osteopontin accelerate macrophage migration and effector T-cell activation and suppress regulatory T cell function, resulting in the maintenance of chronic VAT inflammation. Ifn- $\gamma$ , interferon  $\gamma$ , PD-1, programmed cell death protein 1; SASP, senescence-associated secretory phenotype; TCR, T-cell receptor.

macrophages in VAT despite normalization of body weight (13, 140). In mice with weight reduction after being switched from a HFD to a control diet, body weight and visceral fat decreased to the same level as lean mice fed the control diet; however, the VAT of the weight-loss mice showed dense infiltration of macrophages, which formed more crown-like structures than those in HFD-fed obese mice. Mechanistically, CD153<sup>+</sup> PD-1<sup>hi</sup> CD4 T cells are long-lived and not easily eliminated after weight loss, and the continued presence of senescent T cells is associated with the production of large amounts of OPN, creating a chronic inflammatory loop (Figure 2). Thus, senescent CD4 T cells are suggested to be a negative legacy effect of obesity (13).

Interestingly, in a weight gain-loss-regain model, mice with a history of obesity regain weight very quickly. Although the molecular mechanism for this obesity memory is unknown, CD4 effector T cells were shown to be involved (12). Furthermore, one study reported that glucose tolerance was worse in DIO weight-loss-regain mice than in normal DIO mice and that this metabolic dysfunction was associated with increased T-cell accumulation in VAT (36).

The above experimental results explain the body's propensity to repeatedly gain and lose weight, which makes it difficult to

maintain weight loss and increases the risk of developing diabetes. Noteworthy is that the background imprinting of an obesity-related immune phenotype is present in VAT.

#### 8 Conclusions

VAT is not only a storage organ for lipids, but also an endocrine organ that regulates energy balance in the body by secreting various bioactive substances called adipokines, which are involved in food intake and insulin resistance. Dysregulation of adipokine function and production in obese VAT plays a major role in the development and progression of metabolic syndrome. Furthermore, it is becoming clear that various immunocompetent cells, including macrophages, increasingly infiltrate obese VAT and that the accompanying mild systemic chronic inflammatory response is the underlying pathogenesis of lifestyle-related diseases such as metabolic syndrome.

In this review, we sought to summarize the role of CD4 T cells in maintaining VAT homeostasis, inflammation caused by excessive fat accumulation in VAT, and the chronicity of this inflammation. In addition to TCR signals, co-stimulation



Senescent CD4 T cells are a negative legacy of obesity. In the pathophysiology of obesity, not only effector and exhausted T cells but also senescent T cells accumulate in visceral adipose tissue (VAT). VAT inflammation induced by these VAT T cells induces systemic insulin resistance and contributes to the pathogenesis of diabetes. Weight reduction reduces exposure to self-antigens, metabolic stress, and humoral factors in the VAT microenvironment. However, long-lived senescent CD4 T cells concentrate in VAT after weight loss and continue to secrete proinflammatory osteopontin. As a result, VAT inflammation persists after weight reduction and may represent a residual risk factor for cardiovascular disease

signals, and cytokine signals from antigen-presenting cells, T cells undergo tissue-specific differentiation in response to organand disease-specific environmental signals.

To date, most of the findings on chronic inflammation of VAT associated with obesity are from analyses of DIO mice fed a HFD rich in saturated fatty acids. Therefore, future research needs to carefully examine the extent to which findings from DIO mice can be extrapolated to humans. Epidemiological evidence indicates that obese VAT increases the risk of developing cardiovascular disease. However, the mediators that affect remote organs via immunological changes in VAT remain unclear. In obesity, ectopic fat accumulates around the heart and blood vessels, and development of cardiovascular disease may be more strongly influenced by this neighboring ectopic fat. Obesity also affects systemic immune function. When considering the relationships between obesity and infectious diseases, cancer, and autoimmune diseases, the hypothesis is attractive that immunological abnormalities in obese VAT can also affect systemic immune function. In fact, some research suggests such an association, but proving a causal relationship remains a challenge for the future. Nevertheless, an understanding of the qualitative and quantitative changes of immune cells within the microenvironment in VAT will undoubtedly help to elucidate the mechanisms by which obesity causes various diseases, including lifestyle-related ones, via excessive local or systemic activation of the immune system. In the future, tailored therapeutic strategies based on an understanding of immune cell trait changes may contribute to improving the prognosis of obesity-related diseases.

#### Author contributions

Both KS and MS contributed to conceptualization, writing (original draft preparation, review, and editing), and funding

#### References

1. Rosen ED, Spiegelman BM. What we talk about when we talk about fat. *Cell* (2014) 156(1-2):20–44. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2013.12.012

2. Hotamisligil GS, Shargill NS, Spiegelman BM. Adipose expression of tumor necrosis factor-alpha: direct role in obesity-linked insulin resistance. *Science* (1993) 259(5091):87–91. doi: 10.1126/science.7678183

3. Weisberg SP, McCann D, Desai M, Rosenbaum M, Leibel RL, Ferrante AWJr. Obesity is associated with macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue. *J Clin Invest.* (2003) 112(12):1796–808. doi: 10.1172/JCI200319246

4. Xu H, Barnes GT, Yang Q, Tan G, Yang D, Chou CJ, et al. Chronic inflammation in fat plays a crucial role in the development of obesity-related insulin resistance. *J Clin Invest.* (2003) 112(12):1821–30. doi: 10.1172/JCI200319451

5. Panduro M, Benoist C, Mathis D. Tissue tregs. Annu Rev Immunol (2016) 34:609-33. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-032712-095948

6. Wu H, Ghosh S, Perrard XD, Feng L, Garcia GE, Perrard JL, et al. T-Cell accumulation and regulated on activation, normal T cell expressed and secreted upregulation in adipose tissue in obesity. *Circulation* (2007) 115(8):1029–38. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.638379

acquisition. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

#### Funding

The following funding was received: JSPS Grant-in-Aid for Young Scientists JP21K16096 (2021–2022), JSPS Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research (B) 18H02812 (2018-2020), Grant for The Japan Research Foundation for Healthy Aging, Grant for Japan Foundation for Applied Enzymology, Grant for The Japanese Heart Failure Society, Grant for Takeda Science Foundation, and The Vehicle Racing Commemorative Foundation. The funders had no role in the design and conduct of the study; collection, management, analysis, and interpretation of the data; preparation, review, or approval of the manuscript; or decision to submit the manuscript for publication.

#### Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

#### Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

7. Shirakawa K, Yan X, Shinmura K, Endo J, Kataoka M, Katsumata Y, et al. Obesity accelerates T cell senescence in murine visceral adipose tissue. *J Clin Invest.* (2016) 126(12):4626–39. doi: 10.1172/JCI88606

8. Wang Z, Aguilar EG, Luna JI, Dunai C, Khuat LT, Le CT, et al. Paradoxical effects of obesity on T cell function during tumor progression and PD-1 checkpoint blockade. *Nat Med* (2019) 25(1):141–51. doi: 10.1038/s41591-018-0221-5

9. Porsche CE, Delproposto JB, Geletka L, O'Rourke R, Lumeng CN. Obesity results in adipose tissue T cell exhaustion. *JCI Insight* (2021) 6(8):e139793. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.139793

10. Frebel H, Richter K, Oxenius A. How chronic viral infections impact on antigen-specific T-cell responses. *Eur J Immunol* (2010) 40(3):654–63. doi: 10.1002/eji.200940102

11. Klenerman P, Hill A. T Cells and viral persistence: lessons from diverse infections. *Nat Immunol* (2005) 6(9):873–9. doi: 10.1038/ni1241

12. Zou J, Lai B, Zheng M, Chen Q, Jiang S, Song A, et al. CD4+ T cells memorize obesity and promote weight regain. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2018) 15(6):630– 9. doi: 10.1038/cmi.2017.36 13. Shirakawa K, Endo J, Katsumata Y, Yamamoto T, Kataoka M, Isobe S, et al. Negative legacy of obesity. *PloS One* (2017) 12(10):e0186303. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0186303

14. Wilcox RA. A three-signal model of T-cell lymphoma pathogenesis. Am J Hematol (2016) 91(1):113–22. doi: 10.1002/ajh.24203

15. Riley JL. PD-1 signaling in primary T cells. *Immunol Rev* (2009) 229(1):114–25. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2009.00767.x

16. Yokosuka T, Takamatsu M, Kobayashi-Imanishi W, Hashimoto-Tane A, Azuma M, Saito T. Programmed cell death 1 forms negative costimulatory microclusters that directly inhibit T cell receptor signaling by recruiting phosphatase SHP2. J Exp Med (2012) 209(6):1201–17. doi: 10.1084/jem.20112741

17. Sheppard KA, Fitz LJ, Lee JM, Benander C, George JA, Wooters J, et al. PD-1 inhibits T-cell receptor induced phosphorylation of the ZAP70/CD3zeta signalosome and downstream signaling to PKCtheta. *FEBS Lett* (2004) 574(1-3):37–41. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2004.07.083

18. Yokosuka T, Kobayashi W, Takamatsu M, Sakata-Sogawa K, Zeng H, Hashimoto-Tane A, et al. Spatiotemporal basis of CTLA-4 costimulatory molecule-mediated negative regulation of T cell activation. *Immunity* (2010) 33 (3):326–39. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2010.09.006

19. Brunner-Weinzierl MC, Rudd CE. CTLA-4 and PD-1 control of T-cell motility and migration: Implications for tumor immunotherapy. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9:2737. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02737

20. Yoshimura A, Naka T, Kubo M. SOCS proteins, cytokine signalling and immune regulation. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2007) 7(6):454–65. doi: 10.1038/nri2093

21. Procaccini C, De Rosa V, Galgani M, Carbone F, La Rocca C, Formisano L, et al. Role of adipokines signaling in the modulation of T cells function. *Front Immunol* (2013) 4:332. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2013.00332

22. Giordano A, Murano I, Mondini E, Perugini J, Smorlesi A, Severi I, et al. Obese adipocytes show ultrastructural features of stressed cells and die of pyroptosis. J Lipid Res (2013) 54(9):2423–36. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M038638

23. Yang H, Youm YH, Vandanmagsar B, Ravussin A, Gimble JM, Greenway F, et al. Obesity increases the production of proinflammatory mediators from adipose tissue T cells and compromises TCR repertoire diversity: implications for systemic inflammation and insulin resistance. *J Immunol* (2010) 185(3):1836–45. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1000021

24. La Gruta NL, Gras S, Daley SR, Thomas PG, Rossjohn J. Understanding the drivers of MHC restriction of T cell receptors. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2018) 18(7):467–78. doi: 10.1038/s41577-018-0007-5

25. Xiao L, Yang X, Lin Y, Li S, Jiang J, Qian S, et al. Large Adipocytes function as antigen-presenting cells to activate CD4(+) T cells *via* upregulating MHCII in obesity. *Int J Obes (Lond).* (2016) 40(1):112–20. doi: 10.1038/ ijo.2015.145

26. Deng T, Lyon CJ, Minze LJ, Lin J, Zou J, Liu JZ, et al. Class II major histocompatibility complex plays an essential role in obesity-induced adipose inflammation. *Cell Metab* (2013) 17(3):411–22. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2013.02.009

27. Cho KW, Morris DL, DelProposto JL, Geletka L, Zamarron B, Martinez-Santibanez G, et al. An MHC II-dependent activation loop between adipose tissue macrophages and CD4+ T cells controls obesity-induced inflammation. *Cell Rep* (2014) 9(2):605–17. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2014.09.004

28. Porsche CE, Delproposto JB, Patrick E, Zamarron BF, Lumeng CN. Adipose tissue dendritic cell signals are required to maintain T cell homeostasis and obesity-induced expansion. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* (2020) 505:110740. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2020.110740

29. Morris DL, Cho KW, Delproposto JL, Oatmen KE, Geletka LM, Martinez-Santibanez G, et al. Adipose tissue macrophages function as antigen-presenting cells and regulate adipose tissue CD4+ T cells in mice. *Diabetes* (2013) 62(8):2762– 72. doi: 10.2337/db12-1404

30. Winer DA, Winer S, Shen L, Wadia PP, Yantha J, Paltser G, et al. B cells promote insulin resistance through modulation of T cells and production of pathogenic IgG antibodies. *Nat Med* (2011) 17(5):610–7. doi: 10.1038/nm.2353

31. Song J, Deng T. The adipocyte and adaptive immunity. Front Immunol (2020) 11:593058. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.593058

32. Agata Y, Kawasaki A, Nishimura H, Ishida Y, Tsubata T, Yagita H, et al. Expression of the PD-1 antigen on the surface of stimulated mouse T and b lymphocytes. *Int Immunol* (1996) 8(5):765–72. doi: 10.1093/intimm/8.5.765

33. Carter L, Fouser LA, Jussif J, Fitz L, Deng B, Wood CR, et al. PD-1:PD-L inhibitory pathway affects both CD4(+) and CD8(+) T cells and is overcome by IL-2. *Eur J Immunol* (2002) 32(3):634–43. doi: 10.1002/1521-4141(200203)32:3<634:: AID-IMMU634>3.0.CO;2-9

34. Keir ME, Butte MJ, Freeman GJ, Sharpe AH. PD-1 and its ligands in tolerance and immunity. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2008) 26:677–704. doi: 10.1146/annurev.immunol.26.021607.090331

35. Sharpe AH, Pauken KE. The diverse functions of the PD1 inhibitory pathway. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2018) 18(3):153-67. doi: 10.1038/nri.2017.108

36. Cottam MA, Caslin HL, Winn NC, Hasty AH. Multiomics reveals persistence of obesity-associated immune cell phenotypes in adipose tissue during weight loss and weight regain in mice. *Nat Commun* (2022) 13(1):2950. doi: 10.1038/s41467-022-30646-4

37. Odorizzi PM, Pauken KE, Paley MA, Sharpe A, Wherry EJ. Genetic absence of PD-1 promotes accumulation of terminally differentiated exhausted CD8+ T cells. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212(7):1125–37. doi: 10.1084/jem.20142237

38. Ahn E, Araki K, Hashimoto M, Li W, Riley JL, Cheung J, et al. Role of PD-1 during effector CD8 T cell differentiation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. (2018) 115 (18):4749–54. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1718217115

39. Schwartz C, Schmidt V, Deinzer A, Hawerkamp HC, Hams E, Bayerlein J, et al. Innate PD-L1 limits T cell-mediated adipose tissue inflammation and ameliorates diet-induced obesity. *Sci Transl Med* (2022) 14(635):eabj6879. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.abj6879

40. Chang CB, Lee SP, Chen WM, Wang CM, Song YC, Chan MW, et al. Dendritic cell upregulation of programmed death ligand-1 *via* DNA demethylation inhibits experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Autoimmun* (2020) 107:102362. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2019.102362

41. Peng Q, Qiu X, Zhang Z, Zhang S, Zhang Y, Liang Y, et al. PD-L1 on dendritic cells attenuates T cell activation and regulates response to immune checkpoint blockade. *Nat Commun* (2020) 11(1):4835. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-18570-x

42. MacLaren RE, Cui W, Lu H, Simard S, Cianflone K. Association of adipocyte genes with ASP expression: a microarray analysis of subcutaneous and omental adipose tissue in morbidly obese subjects. *BMC Med Genomics* (2010) 3:3. doi: 10.1186/1755-8794-3-3

43. Wu B, Chiang HC, Sun X, Yuan B, Mitra P, Hu Y, et al. Genetic ablation of adipocyte PD-L1 reduces tumor growth but accentuates obesity-associated inflammation. *J Immunother Cancer* (2020) 8(2):e000964. doi: 10.1136/jitc-2020-000964

44. Dumitru C, Kabat AM, Maloy KJ. Metabolic adaptations of CD4(+) T cells in inflammatory disease. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9:540. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2018.00540

45. Michalek RD, Gerriets VA, Jacobs SR, Macintyre AN, MacIver NJ, Mason EF, et al. Cutting edge: distinct glycolytic and lipid oxidative metabolic programs are essential for effector and regulatory CD4+ T cell subsets. *J Immunol* (2011) 186 (6):3299–303. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1003613

46. Alwarawrah Y, Nichols AG, Green WD, Eisner W, Kiernan K, Warren J, et al. Targeting T-cell oxidative metabolism to improve influenza survival in a mouse model of obesity. *Int J Obes (Lond).* (2020) 44(12):2419–29. doi: 10.1038/s41366-020-00692-3

47. Turbitt WJ, Buchta Rosean C, Weber KS, Norian LA. Obesity and CD8 T cell metabolism: Implications for anti-tumor immunity and cancer immunotherapy outcomes. *Immunol Rev* (2020) 295(1):203–19. doi: 10.1111/imr.12849

48. Zhou H, Liu F. T Cell metabolism in obesity and beyond: comments on 'DsbA-l deficiency in T cells promotes diet-induced thermogenesis through suppressing IFN- $\gamma$  production'. *J Mol Cell Biol* (2021) 13(5):389–91. doi: 10.1093/imcb/miab008

49. Saltiel AR, Olefsky JM. Inflammatory mechanisms linking obesity and metabolic disease. J Clin Invest. (2017) 127(1):1-4. doi: 10.1172/JCI92035

50. Saucillo DC, Gerriets VA, Sheng J, Rathmell JC, Maciver NJ. Leptin metabolically licenses T cells for activation to link nutrition and immunity. *J Immunol* (2014) 192(1):136–44. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1301158

 Howard JK, Lord GM, Matarese G, Vendetti S, Ghatei MA, Ritter MA, et al. Leptin protects mice from starvation-induced lymphoid atrophy and increases thymic cellularity in ob/ob mice. *J Clin Invest.* (1999) 104(8):1051–9. doi: 10.1172/ JCI6762

52. Kim SY, Lim JH, Choi SW, Kim M, Kim ST, Kim MS, et al. Preferential effects of leptin on CD4 T cells in central and peripheral immune system are critically linked to the expression of leptin receptor. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2010) 394(3):562–8. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2010.03.019

53. Fildes A, Charlton J, Rudisill C, Littlejohns P, Prevost AT, Gulliford MC. Probability of an obese person attaining normal body weight: Cohort study using electronic health records. *Am J Public Health* (2015) 105(9):e54–9. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2015.302773

54. Gerriets VA, Danzaki K, Kishton RJ, Eisner W, Nichols AG, Saucillo DC, et al. Leptin directly promotes T-cell glycolytic metabolism to drive effector T-cell differentiation in a mouse model of autoimmunity. *Eur J Immunol* (2016) 46 (8):1970–83. doi: 10.1002/eji.201545861

55. Lee GR. The balance of Th17 versus treg cells in autoimmunity. *Int J Mol Sci* (2018) 19(3):730. doi: 10.3390/ijms19030730

56. Reis BS, Lee K, Fanok MH, Mascaraque C, Amoury M, Cohn LB, et al. Leptin receptor signaling in T cells is required for Th17 differentiation. *J Immunol* (2015) 194(11):5253–60. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1402996

57. Yu Y, Liu Y, Shi FD, Zou H, Matarese G, La Cava A. Cutting edge: Leptin-induced ROR $\gamma$ t expression in CD4+ T cells promotes Th17 responses in systemic lupus erythematosus. *J Immunol* (2013) 190(7):3054–8. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1203275

58. Shibata S, Tada Y, Hau CS, Mitsui A, Kamata M, Asano Y, et al. Adiponectin regulates psoriasiform skin inflammation by suppressing IL-17 production from  $\gamma\delta$ -T cells. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6:7687. doi: 10.1038/ncomms8687

59. Wilk S, Scheibenbogen C, Bauer S, Jenke A, Rother M, Guerreiro M, et al. Adiponectin is a negative regulator of antigen-activated T cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2011) 41(8):2323–32. doi: 10.1002/eji.201041349

60. Zhang K, Guo Y, Ge Z, Zhang Z, Da Y, Li W, et al. Adiponectin suppresses T helper 17 cell differentiation and limits autoimmune CNS inflammation *via* the SIRT1/PPARy/RORyt pathway. *Mol Neurobiol* (2017) 54(7):4908–20. doi: 10.1007/s12035-016-0036-7

61. Tsang JY, Li D, Ho D, Peng J, Xu A, Lamb J, et al. Novel immunomodulatory effects of adiponectin on dendritic cell functions. *Int Immunopharmacol.* (2011) 11 (5):604–9. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2010.11.009

62. Surendar J, Frohberger SJ, Karunakaran I, Schmitt V, Stamminger W, Neumann AL, et al. Adiponectin limits IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-17 producing CD4 T cells in obesity by restraining cell intrinsic glycolysis. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:2555. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.02555

63. Ioan-Facsinay A, Kwekkeboom JC, Westhoff S, Giera M, Rombouts Y, van Harmelen V, et al. Adipocyte-derived lipids modulate CD4+ T-cell function. *Eur J Immunol* (2013) 43(6):1578–87. doi: 10.1002/eji.201243096

64. Minokoshi Y, Toda C, Okamoto S. Regulatory role of leptin in glucose and lipid metabolism in skeletal muscle. *Indian J Endocrinol Metab* (2012) 16(Suppl 3): S562–8. doi: 10.4103/2230-8210.105573

65. Yang H, Youm YH, Vandanmagsar B, Rood J, Kumar KG, Butler AA, et al. Obesity accelerates thymic aging. *Blood* (2009) 114(18):3803–12. doi: 10.1182/blood-2009-03-213595

66. Procaccini C, La Rocca C, Carbone F, De Rosa V, Galgani M, Matarese G. Leptin as immune mediator: Interaction between neuroendocrine and immune system. *Dev Comp Immunol* (2017) 66:120–9. doi: 10.1016/j.dci.2016.06.006

67. Friedman JM, Halaas JL. Leptin and the regulation of body weight in mammals. *Nature* (1998) 395(6704):763–70. doi: 10.1038/27376

68. Achari AE, Jain SK. Adiponectin, a therapeutic target for obesity, diabetes, and endothelial dysfunction. *Int J Mol Sci* (2017) 18(6):1321. doi: 10.3390/ ijms18061321

69. Kern PA, Di Gregorio GB, Lu T, Rassouli N, Ranganathan G. Adiponectin expression from human adipose tissue: relation to obesity, insulin resistance, and tumor necrosis factor-alpha expression. *Diabetes* (2003) 52(7):1779–85. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.52.7.1779

70. Mauro C, Smith J, Cucchi D, Coe D, Fu H, Bonacina F, et al. Obesityinduced metabolic stress leads to biased effector memory CD4(+) T cell differentiation *via* PI3K p110δ-Akt-Mediated signals. *Cell Metab* (2017) 25 (3):593–609. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2017.01.008

71. Li C, Spallanzani RG, Mathis D. Visceral adipose tissue tregs and the cells that nurture them. *Immunol Rev* (2020) 295(1):114–25. doi: 10.1111/imr.12850

72. Becker M, Levings MK, Daniel C. Adipose-tissue regulatory T cells: Critical players in adipose-immune crosstalk. *Eur J Immunol* (2017) 47(11):1867–74. doi: 10.1002/eji.201646739

73. Deiuliis J, Shah Z, Shah N, Needleman B, Mikami D, Narula V, et al. Visceral adipose inflammation in obesity is associated with critical alterations in tregulatory cell numbers. *PloS One* (2011) 6(1):e16376. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0016376

74. Feuerer M, Herrero L, Cipolletta D, Naaz A, Wong J, Nayer A, et al. Lean, but not obese, fat is enriched for a unique population of regulatory T cells that affect metabolic parameters. *Nat Med* (2009) 15(8):930–9. doi: 10.1038/nm.2002

75. Ohkura N, Sakaguchi S. Transcriptional and epigenetic basis of treg cell development and function: its genetic anomalies or variations in autoimmune diseases. *Cell Res* (2020) 30(6):465–74. doi: 10.1038/s41422-020-0324-7

76. Atarashi K, Tanoue T, Shima T, Imaoka A, Kuwahara T, Momose Y, et al. Induction of colonic regulatory T cells by indigenous clostridium species. *Science* (2011) 331(6015):337–41. doi: 10.1126/science.1198469

77. Kolodin D, van Panhuys N, Li C, Magnuson AM, Cipolletta D, Miller CM, et al. Antigen- and cytokine-driven accumulation of regulatory T cells in visceral adipose tissue of lean mice. *Cell Metab* (2015) 21(4):543–57. doi: 10.1016/ j.cmet.2015.03.005

78. Vasanthakumar A, Moro K, Xin A, Liao Y, Gloury R, Kawamoto S, et al. The transcriptional regulators IRF4, BATF and IL-33 orchestrate development and maintenance of adipose tissue-resident regulatory T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16 (3):276–85. doi: 10.1038/ni.3085

79. Li Y, Lu Y, Lin SH, Li N, Han Y, Huang Q, et al. Insulin signaling establishes a developmental trajectory of adipose regulatory T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2021) 22 (9):1175–85. doi: 10.1038/s41590-021-01010-3

80. Cipolletta D, Feuerer M, Li A, Kamei N, Lee J, Shoelson SE, et al. PPAR- $\gamma$ is a major driver of the accumulation and phenotype of adipose tissue treg cells. *Nature* (2012) 486(7404):549–53. doi: 10.1038/nature11132

81. Vasanthakumar A, Chisanga D, Blume J, Gloury R, Britt K, Henstridge DC, et al. Sex-specific adipose tissue imprinting of regulatory T cells. *Nature* (2020) 579 (7800):581–5. doi: 10.1038/s41586-020-2040-3

82. Beppu LY, Mooli RGR, Qu X, Marrero GJ, Finley CA, Fooks AN, et al. Tregs facilitate obesity and insulin resistance via a blimp-1/IL-10 axis. *JCI Insight* (2021) 6 (3):e140644. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.140644

83. Onishi Y, Fehervari Z, Yamaguchi T, Sakaguchi S. Foxp3+ natural regulatory T cells preferentially form aggregates on dendritic cells *in vitro* and actively inhibit their maturation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. (2008) 105(29):10113–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0711106105

84. Williams LM, Ricchetti G, Sarma U, Smallie T, Foxwell BM. Interleukin-10 suppression of myeloid cell activation-a continuing puzzle. *Immunology* (2004) 113(3):281–92. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2567.2004.01988.x

85. Han JM, Wu D, Denroche HC, Yao Y, Verchere CB, Levings MK. IL-33 reverses an obesity-induced deficit in visceral adipose tissue ST2+ T regulatory cells and ameliorates adipose tissue inflammation and insulin resistance. *J Immunol* (2015) 194(10):4777–83. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1500020

86. Zhao XY, Zhou L, Chen Z, Ji Y, Peng X, Qi L, et al. The obesity-induced adipokine sST2 exacerbates adipose t(reg) and ILC2 depletion and promotes insulin resistance. *Sci Adv* (2020) 6(20):eaay6191. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.aay6191

87. Laparra A, Tricot S, Le Van M, Damouche A, Gorwood J, Vaslin B, et al. The frequencies of immunosuppressive cells in adipose tissue differ in human, non-human primate, and mouse models. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:117. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00117

88. Donninelli G, Del Cornò M, Pierdominici M, Scazzocchio B, Varì R, Varano B, et al. Distinct blood and visceral adipose tissue regulatory T cell and innate lymphocyte profiles characterize obesity and colorectal cancer. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8:643. doi: 10.3389/fmmu.2017.00643

89. Murano I, Barbatelli G, Parisani V, Latini C, Muzzonigro G, Castellucci M, et al. Dead adipocytes, detected as crown-like structures, are prevalent in visceral fat depots of genetically obese mice. *J Lipid Res* (2008) 49(7):1562–8. doi: 10.1194/ jlr.M800019-JLR200

90. Wang Q, Wu H. T Cells in adipose tissue: Critical players in immunometabolism. Front Immunol (2018) 9:2509. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02509

91. Nishimura S, Manabe I, Nagasaki M, Eto K, Yamashita H, Ohsugi M, et al. CD8+ effector T cells contribute to macrophage recruitment and adipose tissue inflammation in obesity. *Nat Med* (2009) 15(8):914–20. doi: 10.1038/nm.1964

92. Rocha VZ, Folco EJ, Sukhova G, Shimizu K, Gotsman I, Vernon AH, et al. Interferon-gamma, a Th1 cytokine, regulates fat inflammation: a role for adaptive immunity in obesity. *Circ Res* (2008) 103(5):467–76. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA. 108.177105

93. McGillicuddy FC, Chiquoine EH, Hinkle CC, Kim RJ, Shah R, Roche HM, et al. Interferon gamma attenuates insulin signaling, lipid storage, and differentiation in human adipocytes *via* activation of the JAK/STAT pathway. *J Biol Chem* (2009) 284(46):31936–44. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.061655

94. Zhao Y, Lin L, Li J, Xiao Z, Chen B, Wan L, et al. CD4(+) T cells in obesity and obesity-associated diseases. *Cell Immunol* (2018) 332:1–6. doi: 10.1016/ j.cellimm.2018.08.013

95. O'Rourke RW, White AE, Metcalf MD, Winters BR, Diggs BS, Zhu X, et al. Systemic inflammation and insulin sensitivity in obese IFN- $\gamma$  knockout mice. *Metabolism* (2012) 61(8):1152–61. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2012.01.018

96. Winer S, Paltser G, Chan Y, Tsui H, Engleman E, Winer D, et al. Obesity predisposes to Th17 bias. *Eur J Immunol* (2009) 39(9):2629-35. doi: 10.1002/eji.200838893

97. Zúñiga LA, Shen WJ, Joyce-Shaikh B, Pyatnova EA, Richards AG, Thom C, et al. IL-17 regulates adipogenesis, glucose homeostasis, and obesity. *J Immunol* (2010) 185(11):6947–59. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1001269

98. Fabbrini E, Cella M, McCartney SA, Fuchs A, Abumrad NA, Pietka TA, et al. Association between specific adipose tissue CD4+ T-cell populations and insulin resistance in obese individuals. *Gastroenterology* (2013) 145(2):366–74.e1-3. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2013.04.010

99. Ip B, Cilfone NA, Belkina AC, DeFuria J, Jagannathan-Bogdan M, Zhu M, et al. Th17 cytokines differentiate obesity from obesity-associated type 2 diabetes and promote TNF $\alpha$  production. *Obes (Silver Spring)*. (2016) 24(1):102–12. doi: 10.1002/oby.21243

100. Wu D, Molofsky AB, Liang HE, Ricardo-Gonzalez RR, Jouihan HA, Bando JK, et al. Eosinophils sustain adipose alternatively activated macrophages associated with glucose homeostasis. *Science* (2011) 332(6026):243–7. doi: 10.1126/science.1201475

101. McLaughlin T, Ackerman SE, Shen L, Engleman E. Role of innate and adaptive immunity in obesity-associated metabolic disease. *J Clin Invest.* (2017) 127 (1):5–13. doi: 10.1172/JCI88876

102. Braune J, Weyer U, Hobusch C, Mauer J, Brüning JC, Bechmann I, et al. IL-6 regulates M2 polarization and local proliferation of adipose tissue macrophages in obesity. *J Immunol* (2017) 198(7):2927–34. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1600476

103. Ackermann J, Arndt L, Kirstein M, Hobusch C, Brinker G, Klöting N, et al. Myeloid cell-specific IL-4 receptor knockout partially protects from adipose tissue inflammation. *J Immunol* (2021) 207(12):3081–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.2100699

104. Bénézech C, Jackson-Jones LH. ILC2 orchestration of local immune function in adipose tissue. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:171. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00171

105. Okamura T, Hashimoto Y, Mori J, Yamaguchi M, Majima S, Senmaru T, et al. ILC2s improve glucose metabolism through the control of saturated fatty acid absorption within visceral fat. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:669629. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.669629

106. Lu J, Zhao J, Meng H, Zhang X. Adipose tissue-resident immune cells in obesity and type 2 diabetes. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:1173. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.01173

107. Han SJ, Glatman Zaretsky A, Andrade-Oliveira V, Collins N, Dzutsev A, Shaik J, et al. White adipose tissue is a reservoir for memory T cells and promotes protective memory responses to infection. *Immunity* (2017) 47(6):1154–68.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2017.11.009

108. Bally AP, Austin JW, Boss JM. Genetic and epigenetic regulation of PD-1 expression. J Immunol (2016) 196(6):2431–7. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1502643

109. Gastaldelli A, Gaggini M, DeFronzo RA. Role of adipose tissue insulin resistance in the natural history of type 2 diabetes: Results from the San Antonio metabolism study. *Diabetes* (2017) 66(4):815–22. doi: 10.2337/db16-1167

110. Corvera S, Solivan-Rivera J, Yang Loureiro Z. Angiogenesis in adipose tissue and obesity. *Angiogenesis* (2022) 25(4):439-53. doi: 10.1007/s10456-022-09848-3

111. Chang CH, Curtis JD, Maggi LBJr., Faubert B, Villarino AV, O'Sullivan D, et al. Posttranscriptional control of T cell effector function by aerobic glycolysis. *Cell* (2013) 153(6):1239–51. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2013.05.016

112. Lim AR, Rathmell WK, Rathmell JC. The tumor microenvironment as a metabolic barrier to effector T cells and immunotherapy. *Elife* (2020) 9:e55185. doi: 10.7554/eLife.55185

113. Garon EB, Rizvi NA, Hui R, Leighl N, Balmanoukian AS, Eder JP, et al. Pembrolizumab for the treatment of non-small-cell lung cancer. *N Engl J Med* (2015) 372(21):2018–28. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1501824

114. Larkin J, Chiarion-Sileni V, Gonzalez R, Grob JJ, Cowey CL, Lao CD, et al. Combined nivolumab and ipilimumab or monotherapy in untreated melanoma. N Engl J Med (2015) 373(1):23–34. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1504030

115. Liu J, Chen Z, Li Y, Zhao W, Wu J, Zhang Z. PD-1/PD-L1 checkpoint inhibitors in tumor immunotherapy. *Front Pharmacol* (2021) 12:731798. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2021.731798

116. Cortellini A, Bersanelli M, Buti S, Cannita K, Santini D, Perrone F, et al. A multicenter study of body mass index in cancer patients treated with anti-PD-1/ PD-L1 immune checkpoint inhibitors: when overweight becomes favorable. *J Immunother Cancer*. (2019) 7(1):57. doi: 10.1186/s40425-019-0527-y

117. McQuade JL, Daniel CR, Hess KR, Mak C, Wang DY, Rai RR, et al. Association of body-mass index and outcomes in patients with metastatic melanoma treated with targeted therapy, immunotherapy, or chemotherapy: a retrospective, multicohort analysis. *Lancet Oncol* (2018) 19(3):310–22. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(18)30078-0

118. Xu X, Hou B, Fulzele A, Masubuchi T, Zhao Y, Wu Z, et al. PD-1 and BTLA regulate T cell signaling differentially and only partially through SHP1 and SHP2. *J Cell Biol* (2020) 219(6):e201905085. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201905085

119. Dixit VD. Thymic fatness and approaches to enhance thymopoietic fitness in aging. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2010) 22(4):521-8. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2010.06.010

120. Sempowski GD, Hale LP, Sundy JS, Massey JM, Koup RA, Douek DC, et al. Leukemia inhibitory factor, oncostatin m, IL-6, and stem cell factor mRNA expression in human thymus increases with age and is associated with thymic atrophy. *J Immunol* (2000) 164(4):2180–7. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.164.4.2180

121. van der Weerd K, Dik WA, Schrijver B, Schweitzer DH, Langerak AW, Drexhage HA, et al. Morbidly obese human subjects have increased peripheral

blood CD4+ T cells with skewing toward a treg- and Th2-dominated phenotype. Diabetes (2012) 61(2):401-8. doi: 10.2337/db11-1065

122. Grant RW, Dixit VD. Adipose tissue as an immunological organ. Obes (Silver Spring). (2015) 23(3):512-8. doi: 10.1002/oby.21003

123. Minato N, Hattori M, Hamazaki Y. Physiology and pathology of T-cell aging. Int Immunol (2020) 32(4):223-31. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxaa006

124. Shimatani K, Nakashima Y, Hattori M, Hamazaki Y, Minato N. PD-1+ memory phenotype CD4+ T cells expressing C/EBPalpha underlie T cell immunodepression in senescence and leukemia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. (2009) 106(37):15807–12. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0908805106

125. Di Micco R, Krizhanovsky V, Baker D, d'Adda di Fagagna F. Cellular senescence in ageing: from mechanisms to therapeutic opportunities. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2021) 22(2):75–95. doi: 10.1038/s41580-020-00314-w

126. Igarashi H, Sakaguchi N. Telomerase activity is induced by the stimulation to antigen receptor in human peripheral lymphocytes. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1996) 219(2):649–55. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.1996.0288

127. Mundstock E, Sarria EE, Zatti H, Mattos Louzada F, Kich Grun L, Herbert Jones M, et al. Effect of obesity on telomere length: Systematic review and metaanalysis. *Obes (Silver Spring).* (2015) 23(11):2165–74. doi: 10.1002/oby.21183

128. Wang X, Zhu H, Snieder H, Su S, Munn D, Harshfield G, et al. Obesity related methylation changes in DNA of peripheral blood leukocytes. *BMC Med* (2010) 8:87. doi: 10.1186/1741-7015-8-87

129. Gordin D, Forsblom C, Panduru NM, Thomas MC, Bjerre M, Soro-Paavonen A, et al. Osteopontin is a strong predictor of incipient diabetic nephropathy, cardiovascular disease, and all-cause mortality in patients with type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2014) 37(9):2593-600. doi: 10.2337/dc14-0065

130. Bertola A, Deveaux V, Bonnafous S, Rousseau D, Anty R, Wakkach A, et al. Elevated expression of osteopontin may be related to adipose tissue macrophage accumulation and liver steatosis in morbid obesity. *Diabetes* (2009) 58(1):125–33. doi: 10.2337/db08-0400

131. Lund SA, Giachelli CM, Scatena M. The role of osteopontin in inflammatory processes. *J Cell Commun Signal* (2009) 3(3-4):311-22. doi: 10.1007/s12079-009-0068-0

132. Yoshida S, Nakagami H, Hayashi H, Ikeda Y, Sun J, Tenma A, et al. The CD153 vaccine is a senotherapeutic option for preventing the accumulation of senescent T cells in mice. *Nat Commun* (2020) 11(1):2482. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-16347-w

133. Tahir S, Fukushima Y, Sakamoto K, Sato K, Fujita H, Inoue J, et al. A CD153+CD4+ T follicular cell population with cell-senescence features plays a crucial role in lupus pathogenesis *via* osteopontin production. *J Immunol* (2015) 194(12):5725–35. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1500319

134. Meng D, Zhang B, Wang Y, Zheng T, Hu R, Wang B, et al. p38 $\alpha$  deficiency in T cells ameliorates diet-induced obesity, insulin resistance, and adipose tissue senescence. *Diabetes* (2022) 71(6):1205–17. doi: 10.2337/db21-0653

135. Neeland IJ, Marso SP, Ayers CR, Lewis B, Oslica R, Francis W, et al. Effects of Iiraglutide on visceral and ectopic fat in adults with overweight and obesity at high cardiovascular risk: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, clinical trial. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* (2021) 9(9):595–605. doi: 10.1016/S2213-8587 (21)00179-0

136. Jastreboff AM, Aronne LJ, Ahmad NN, Wharton S, Connery L, Alves B, et al. Tirzepatide once weekly for the treatment of obesity. *N Engl J Med* (2022) 387 (3):205–16. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2206038

137. Harrington M, Gibson S, Cottrell RC. A review and meta-analysis of the effect of weight loss on all-cause mortality risk. *Nutr Res Rev* (2009) 22(1):93–108. doi: 10.1017/S0954422409990035

138. Romeo S, Maglio C, Burza MA, Pirazzi C, Sjöholm K, Jacobson P, et al. Cardiovascular events after bariatric surgery in obese subjects with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2012) 35(12):2613–7. doi: 10.2337/dc12-0193

139. Wing RR, Bolin P, Brancati FL, Bray GA, Clark JM, Coday M, et al. Cardiovascular effects of intensive lifestyle intervention in type 2 diabetes. *N Engl J Med* (2013) 369(2):145–54. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1212914

140. Winer S, Chan Y, Paltser G, Truong D, Tsui H, Bahrami J, et al. Normalization of obesity-associated insulin resistance through immunotherapy. *Nat Med* (2009) 15(8):921–9. doi: 10.1038/nm.2001



#### OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Xuefeng Wang, Soochow University, China

#### REVIEWED BY Bernhard Fidelis Maier, Purdue University Indianapolis, United States Maria J. Stangou, Aristotle University of Thessaloniki, Greece

\*CORRESPONDENCE Xining Wang Xningwang@163.com Zhimei Lv

🔀 sdlvzhimei@163.com

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work and share last authorship

#### SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to T Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

RECEIVED 30 October 2022 ACCEPTED 02 January 2023 PUBLISHED 26 January 2023

#### CITATION

Liu Y, Lv Y, Zhang T, Huang T, Lang Y, Sheng Q, Liu Y, Kong Z, Gao Y, Lu S, Yang M, Luan Y, Wang X and Lv Z (2023) T cells and their products in diabetic kidney disease. *Front. Immunol.* 14:1084448. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2023.1084448

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Liu, Lv, Zhang, Huang, Lang, Sheng, Liu, Kong, Gao, Lu, Yang, Luan, Wang and Lv. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# T cells and their products in diabetic kidney disease

Yue Liu<sup>1</sup>, Yaodong Lv<sup>2</sup>, Tingwei Zhang<sup>1</sup>, Tongtong Huang<sup>1</sup>, Yating Lang<sup>1</sup>, Qinghao Sheng<sup>1</sup>, Yingxiao Liu<sup>1</sup>, Zhijuan Kong<sup>1</sup>, Ying Gao<sup>1</sup>, Shangwei Lu<sup>1</sup>, Meilin Yang<sup>1</sup>, Yaqi Luan<sup>1</sup>, Xining Wang<sup>1\*†</sup> and Zhimei Lv<sup>1\*†</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Nephrology, Shandong Provincial Hospital Affiliated to Shandong First Medical University, Jinan, China, <sup>2</sup>Department of Neurology, Yantai Yuhuangding Hospital, Shandong University, Yantai, China

Diabetic kidney disease (DKD) is the most common cause of end-stage renal disease and has gradually become a public health problem worldwide. DKD is increasingly recognized as a comprehensive inflammatory disease that is largely regulated by T cells. Given the pivotal role of T cells and T cells-producing cytokines in DKD, we summarized recent advances concerning T cells in the progression of type 2 diabetic nephropathy and provided a novel perspective of immune-related factors in diabetes. Specific emphasis is placed on the classification of T cells, process of T cell recruitment, function of T cells in the development of diabetic kidney damage, and potential treatments and therapeutic strategies involving T cells.

#### KEYWORDS

diabetic kidney disease, T cells, cytokines, immunologic function, differentiation, recruitment, therapeutic methods

Abbreviations: DKD, Diabetic kidney disease; MHC, Major histocompatibility complex; MAIT, Mucosalassociated invariant T cells; NKT, Natural killer T cells; Trm, Tissue-resident memory T-cells; TFH, T follicular helper cells; IFN- $\gamma$ , Interferon- $\gamma$ ; TNF- $\alpha$ , Tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$ ; STAT, Signal transducer and activator of transcription; TIM3, Immunoglobulin domain and mucin domain 3; Treg, Regulatory T cell; FasL, NF- $\alpha$ /Fas ligand; S1PR1, Sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor 1; HbAlc, Glycated hemoglobin; CXCL, C-X-C motif chemokine ligand; CXCR, C-X-C motif chemokine receptor; CCL2, Chemokine ligand 2; CCR, Receptor C-C chemokine receptor; AGE, Advanced glycosylation end; TIM-1, T-cell immunoglobulin and mucincontaining molecule-1; KIM-1, kidney injury molecule-1; tolAPCs, Tolerogenic antigen presenting cells; IDDM, Insulin-dependent diabetic; TP, Triptolide; TCR, T-cell-specific antibody anti-T-cell receptor; GRK2, G protein coupled receptor kinase 2; DT, Diabetea teame.

#### **1** Introduction

Diabetic kidney disease (DKD) is a highly prevalent microvascular complication of diabetes that affects >50% of incident cases of diabetes mellitus (DM) and profoundly contributes to patient morbidity and mortality (1). Clinically, DKD is characterized by the presence of albuminuria and decreased estimated glomerular filtration. DKD is diagnosed based on glomerular basement membrane thickening, mesangial expansion, diffuse or nodular glomerulosclerosis, podocyte loss, and interstitial fibrosis on pathology and histology (2). Multiple mechanisms contribute to the outcome of DKD. Among them, nonimmune factors, metabolism, and hemodynamics are considered the most crucial causes of renal damage in patients with type 2 DM (T2DM) and DKD in traditional perceptions (3-5). Therefore, optimal control of hyperglycemia and intensive treatments for elevated blood pressure remain the current management strategies for patients with diabetes. However, current treatments are insufficient to prevent its progression in a large proportion of patients, and the prevalence of DKD is still increasing every year. The mechanisms leading to the development of renal dysfunction in diabetes are not fully understood; therefore, there is an urgent need to identify the pathogenesis and therapeutic approaches to DKD.

In comparison to merely considering DKD a non-immune metabolic disease induced by hyperglycemia, current studies emphasize that DKD is also an inflammatory disease (6, 7). The infiltration of immune cells, which is related to innate and adaptive immunity, may be involved in hyperglycemia-induced renal injury (8). In particular, the role of T-cells in the development of DKD has been confirmed (9). On the one hand, high glucose has been verified to induce T cells recruitment, activation, differentiation, and maturation, even the cytokine factor expression profiles of T cell (10). On the other hand, serum concentrations of chemokines and cytokines produced by T cells have been assessed in patients with diabetes, which are supposedly to predict the onset of diabetic complications.

Hence, we summarized the updated progress in the aspects of differentiation, recruitment, function of T cells, and their products in the DKD as well as the potential strategies for the treatment of DKD, hoping to provide insights for future research.

### 2 Classification and differentiation of T cells in diabetic kidney disease

T cells are involved in host defense and clearance of pathogens. In general, T cells are divided into two species according to their constitutive chains, called "conventional T cells" and "unconventional T cells," which operate in utterly different ways to regulate and coordinate immune responses in the kidney.

Classically, T cells that express T-cell receptors (TCRs) with  $\alpha$ and  $\beta$ -chains are classified as conventional T cells; specifically, conventional T cells can be separated into CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells and CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells, and these cells recognize peptides presented by the major histocompatibility complex class II and I. Based on the specific function, the differentiated CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell subsets were further distinguished into T-helper (Th) cells and regulatory T cells (Tregs).

According to previous research, unconventional T cells recognize antigens in the absence of classical restriction *via* the major

histocompatibility complex and respond rapidly upon antigen encounters (11). In the kidneys, unconventional T cells include mucosalassociated invariant T (MAIT), natural killer T (NKT), and  $\gamma\delta$ T cells (12).

In addition, tissue-resident memory (TRM) T-cells, the most abundant memory T-cell subset, have been identified as a class of T cells that reside in the kidney (13, 14). The different phenotypes and functions of TRM are derived from its position in various tissues (15). Due to the synergistic effect of the anatomical localization effector and memory phenotype, TRM T-cells located in the kidney are critically involved in DKDs.

#### 2.1 Overview of T helper cells

Th cells are a cluster of highly plastic CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and are simultaneously important contributors to the autoimmunity and inflammation induced by DKD. Many modulatory mechanisms employed by Th cells contribute to the adjustment of renal tissue damage, such as by mediating the production of local cytokines. According to their cytokine and transcription factor expression profiles, Th cells are primarily grouped into Th1, Th2, Th3, Th9, Th17, Th22, T follicular helper (Tfh), and Tregs.

As a flock of plastic cells, Th cell subsets can acquire regulatory functions upon chronic stimulation in diabetes, opening a new perspective for the exploration of immunomodulatory mechanisms for diabetes (8, 16). Hence, the classification and differentiation of Th cells in diabetes and its renal complications are associated with their unique subsets, which are described in the following sections.

#### 2.1.1 Th1

Since 1986, a groundbreaking study has elaborated the patterns of lymphokine activity production of Th1 and Th2 cells; Th1 expresses its signature cytokines such as interleukin (IL)-2, interferon- $\gamma$  (IFN- $\gamma$ ), tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ), and transcription factor T-box (T-bet), among others (17–19), owing to which it participates in the activation of macrophage cell-mediated immunity and systematically regulates cellular function.

Notably, the level of Th1 can be mediated by multiple factors. For example, STAT4 and STAT1, members of the signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) family, are crucial for inducing differentiation and maintaining the Th1 cell phenotype (20, 21). T-bet also modifies the level of Th1 by activating STAT1 (22). In contrast, the cell immunoglobulin domain and mucin domain 3 are extensively considered suppressants of IFN- $\gamma$ -producing T-cells (23).

Meanwhile, Th1 has been shown to respond to preceding and accompanying immunoreaction in DM (24). In clinical settings, Th1 cells dramatically increase in patients with type 2 diabetic nephropathy (T2DN), and the degree of proteinuria is positively correlated with aberrant cytokine production, such as IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-2R (25). Creatinine clearance is also negatively correlated with plasma TNF- $\alpha$  and urinary MCP-1 levels.

#### 2.1.2 Th2

Th2 and its produced IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, IL-10 and IL-13 are related to the pathogenesis of DKD (26, 27). Furthermore, the inherent link between Th1 and Th2 has been discussed in the immunopathogenesis of diabetes. In contrast, IL-10 and IL-4 produced by Th2 can dampen IFN- $\gamma$  secretion and suppress Th1 cell activation (in the regulation of humoral immunity, among other processes (27, 28). Contrastingly, the decrease in T-bet produced by Th1 corresponds with the increase in plasma IL-4 secreted by Th2, implying an imbalance between Th1 and Th2 (29). Hence, upregulating GATA-3 and IL-4 expression and downregulating T-bet and IFN- $\gamma$  levels may provide a novel therapeutic method for type 1 diabetes (T1D) treatment in non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice (30). Intriguingly, GATA-3, a promoter of Th2 responses, was increased in diabetes (31, 32), while peritoneal dialysis may increase the frequency of Th2 cells during the treatment of DKD (33).

#### 2.1.3 Th17

As discovered in 2005, Th17 secrete IL-17 as its signature cytokine (34). After Th17 cells receive active signaling, the JAK/STAT pathway directly culminates in activation of STAT3 of ROR $\gamma$ T, resulting in the production of IL-17 (35). In contrast, IL-2-induced activation of STAT5 causes a decrease in ROR- $\gamma$ t and a transient downregulation of IL-17 (36). In addition to ROR- $\gamma$ t, the differentiation of Th17 cells can be directed by transforming growth factor (TGF)- $\beta$ , IL-6, IL-1 $\beta$ , and IL-23 (37, 38). Interestingly, unique cytokines can induce different types of Th17 cells. For example, the proinflammatory subtype of Th17 cells is induced by TGF- $\beta$ , whereas the less pathogenic subtype is promoted by IL-1 $\beta$  (36, 39). In peripheral blood lymphocytes from patients with diabetes, promoter activation was verified as the core principle of the change in IL-17 and its downstream signaling (40).

On the immune-mediated kidney disease, Th17 cells are likely to get upregulated in DKD, resulting in a general increase of IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-17A in streptozotocin (STZ)-induced diabetes (41). A clinical study based on blood samples collected from 56 patients with nephropathy and 57 patients with diabetes revealed that patients carrying at least one allele of the IL-17A (*rs2275913*) gene polymorphism were vulnerable to DKDs (42). In a cross-sectional study, the level of serum IL-17 was also found to be lower in individuals with diabetes or renal lesions in Asian and Indian populations (43).

Furthermore, in terms of DKD treatment, IL-17A gradually demonstrates dose-dependent properties. As mentioned above, presence of IL-17A in individuals with diabetes and diabetic mouse models is an obvious characteristic, and serum and urinary levels of IL-17A in the former with advanced DKD confirms this finding; additionally, low doses of IL-17A have a noteworthy therapeutic effect on podocytes and tubular cells (44). The protective effect of IL-17F and IL-17F can prevent severe impairment of renal function at the beginning of the course of DKD; however, IL-17C or IL-17E do not show a similar effect (40).

With respect to the relative ratio of Th17 cells, interesting studies have demonstrated that the Th17/Treg ratio promotes inflammation and may hasten the development of diabetic complications. The increase in Th17 or decrease in Tregs may be a contributing factor to the deterioration of kidney function (45, 46). The Th17/Th1 response ratio is a potential contributor to  $\beta$  cell destruction and provides a novel biomarker for the rapid diagnosis of T1D preceding the clinical end. Moreover, similar investigations have been performed on the serum levels of relevant cytokines in patients with T2DM, and the Th1/Th2/Th17/Treg paradigm has been demonstrated to skew toward Th1 and Th17 (26).

#### 2.1.4 Th3, Th9, and Th22

As the research has progressed, various types of Th cells have been discovered to be involved in diabetic complications. Characterized by high expression of TGF- $\beta$ , Th3 has a negative correlation with DKD at the onset of the disease rather than in the prediabetic phase (47). Another subset, named Th9 cells, is designated as IL-9 producers. With the technical support of nanoscale flow cytometry, Semenchuk et al. found that IL-9 is inversely related to the quantification of urinary podocyte-derived extracellular vesicles (48). Additionally, Th22 participates in the regulation of DKD by producing IL-22 (49).

#### 2.2 Tfh cells

Tfh cells are another distinctive Th subset of cells that require the synergistic action of IL-6 and IL-21 to drive differentiation (50, 51). Tfh cells are involved in diabetic syndrome, leading to elevated levels of CXCR5, ICOS, PDCD1, BCL6, and IL21 (52). Many subsets of Tfh cells, such as CXCR5<sup>+</sup> PD1<sup>+</sup> ICOS<sup>+</sup> and CD4<sup>+</sup> CXCR5<sup>+</sup> PD-1<sup>+</sup>, are increased in children and adults with diabetes (53, 54). In particular, CD4<sup>+</sup> CXCR5<sup>+</sup> Tfh cells have been confirmed to manipulate the levels of estimated glomerular filtration rate (GFR), creatinine, urea, urinary protein, fasting and postprandial blood glucose, and hemoglobin A1c in patients with DKD (55).

#### 2.3 Regulatory T cells

Analysis of gene polymorphisms revealed that FOXP3<sup>+</sup> Tregs were reduced in patients at the onset of diabetes (56). The apoptosis of Tregs is affected by aberrant IL-2R signaling, leading to a decrease in FOXP3 persistence and impacting the establishment of tolerance (57). Therefore, a single infusion of autologous polyclonal Tregs and recombinant human low-dose IL-2 may be a novel treatment for diabetes (58).

In addition to suppressing T cells, NK cells, NKT cells, B cells, and dendritic cells in the adaptive immune responses, Treg cells play a fundamental role in the pathological development of DN, maintaining a dynamic equilibrium between inflammatory cytokines and anti-inflammatory cytokines (59–61). Treg cells can control phenotypic changes by increasing (IFN- $\gamma$ , IL-2, and IL-17) and decreasing (IL-10, IL-35, and TGF- $\beta$ ) the levels of anti-inflammatory cytokines (62, 63). Generally, the population and function of Tregs has a peculiar effect on immunoregulation in patients with diabetes.

#### 2.4 CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells

Recent findings have reported that CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells were increased in patients with diabetes and that suppressing CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells may alleviate the pathological reaction of DKD (64). Furthermore, infiltration of CD8<sup>+</sup> effector T cells is important for recruiting macrophages to ameliorate systemic insulin resistance in mice fed a high-fat diet (65). Interestingly, the proportion of CD8<sup>+</sup> TRM cells was increased in DKD and further promoted podocyte injury and glomerulosclerosis,

suggesting a pivotal role of  $CD8^+$  T cells in podocyte damage in insulin-resistant patients with DN (66).

#### 2.5 NKT cells and $\gamma\delta$ T Cells

NKT cells are another characteristic T-cell subset that links the innate and adaptive immune systems, and abnormalities in the frequency and activity of NKT cells may be attributed to the exacerbation of T1D (67). NKT cells play a fundamental role in various renal diseases involving abnormal metabolism. For instance, inappropriate overactivation of NKT cells can cause kidney damage *via* the TNF- $\alpha$ /Fas ligand pathway (68). In progressive non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, NKT cells also cause glomerular function and renal immunotoxicity (69). Furthermore, during chronic kidney disease (CKD) progression, the raise of CD3<sup>-</sup> CD56<sup>+</sup> NK cells were observed in tubulointerstitial, and the frequency of CD3<sup>-</sup> CD56<sup>+</sup> NK cells and CD3<sup>+</sup> CD56<sup>+</sup> NKT cells were also remarkably elevated in the peripheral blood of diabetic patients (70, 71). Simultaneously, NKT cells express IL-4, IFN- $\gamma$ , natural-killer group 2 member D, and IL-17, thus inducing vascular injuries (72).

The subsets of  $y\delta$  TCR<sup>+</sup> cells, such as CD27<sup>-</sup> CD44hi and CD27<sup>+</sup> CD44lo, have also been increased in prediabetic NOD mice; however, the knowledge of concrete mechanism of  $\gamma\delta$  T in DKDs has been limited until now (73).

#### 2.6 Mucosal-associated invariant T cells

MAIT cells not only belong to a specialized subset of unconventional (non-major histocompatibility complex-restricted) T cells but have also emerged as key players in immunity and pathological inflammation. First, human MAIT cells express a semi-invariant TCRa chain (Va7.2, coupled with restricted Ja segments), coexpressed with high levels of the C-type lectin receptor CD161, which is beneficial to its presentation in human barrier sites such as the kidneys (74, 75). Moreover, MAIT cells were reported to sharply increase with a cytokine cocktail comprising IL-12, IL-15, and IL-18, which participates in the progression of chronic inflammation (76).

Furthermore, researchers have found that dysregulation of MAIT cells may influence the severity of insulin resistance. The frequency of MAIT has been shown to be influenced by BMI, and there is a positive correlation between MAIT and HbA1c levels, accompanied by an increase in CD25 and CD69 (77, 78). Another study by Harms et al. observed a significant increase in the CD27- MAIT cell subset and IL-17A in patients with T1DM, particularly in younger patients (77).

#### 2.7 Tissue-resident memory T-cells

CD69<sup>+</sup> CD103<sup>+</sup> and CD69<sup>+</sup> CD103<sup>-</sup> TRM cells have been identified as two primary subsets of TRM cells (15). CD69 binds to S1PR1 on the T cell membrane, restraining the migration of memory T cells from the blood to peripheral tissues (79). Therefore, a mass of TRM-T cells exists in the kidney rather than in the circulation. After encountering antigens *in vivo* and *in vitro*, native T cells rapidly

produce effector T cells and swiftly migrate to lymphoid and nonlymphoid tissues, persisting through barrier tissues, such as the kidney (80, 81). Following inflammation resolution, antigen-specific effector T cells differentiate into diverse memory T cell subsets with distinct trafficking properties.

In the tubulointerstitium of DKD, a recent xCell analysis has identified immune cells, thus revealing significant changes, including activated Th2 cells,  $CD4^+$  T cells,  $CD8^+$  T cells, dendritic cells, conventional dendritic cells, M1 macrophages, and restrained Tregs (82). However, knowledge of T cell differentiation in DKD remains limited.

### 3 Recruitment and activation of T cells in diabetic kidney disease

As early as 2012, the aberrant recruitment and activation of T cells in DKD had been discussed (83). The results showed an increase in CD4<sup>+</sup>, CD8<sup>+</sup>, and CD20<sup>+</sup> cells in the interstitium, indicating that aberrant intrarenal infiltration and recruitment of T cells are potential immunopathological mechanisms of diabetic kidney lesions. Immunohistochemical analysis also showed that a substantial proportion of juxtaglomerular apparatuses in patients with T1DM contained abundant T cells (84).

To exert their local effects on renal injury, circulating T cells must reach the site of inflammation. Typically, some T cells, such as Th cells, do not possess a residency status similar to that of other immune cells, such as kidney TRM-T cells.

A series of tissue-specific markers has been reported to activate T cells in the kidney. Once activated, T cells can expand their immunoreaction, inducing chemokine release and more widespread recruitment of T cells (85). However, little is known about the trafficking of T cells into the kidney under hyperglycemic conditions, and their migration patterns have been the subject of extensive studies (17). Hence, the methods for circulating T cell migration into kidney should be assessed in the next step of research.

#### 3.1 Chemokines and its receptor

There is a positive feedback between chemokines and T cells in the inflammatory response and immune adjustment. In other words, chemokines facilitate the attraction of circulating T-cells and stimulate their infiltration into tissues. T cells also participate in the regulation of the pathophysiological progression of renal insufficiency by producing chemokines. In this section, we focus on the chemokines involved in the recruitment of T cells in DKD.

#### 3.1.1 CXCL9-CXCR3

Multiple studies have shown that the urinary level of C-X-C motif chemokine ligand 9 (CXCL9) mRNA is significantly elevated and correlated with eGFR decline, which can be utilized to measure and stratify the risk of DKD (86, 87).

On the other side of the CXCL9-CXCR3 axis, C-X-C motif chemokine receptor 3 (CXCR3) is a well-known chemokine receptor predominantly expressed on the surface of Th1 polarized T cells and regulates the recruitment of Th1 cells (88). Moreover, CXCL9 and CXCR3 have been found to be influenced by advanced glycosylation end products (AGEs), implying that Th1 can be recruited under diabetic conditions (89).

#### 3.1.2 CXCL10/CXCR3

In an exploratory study, the CXCL10/CXCR3 axis was observed in the autoimmune process in T1D. Serum levels of CXCL10, a wellknown Th1 chemokine, are elevated in patients with T1D, suggesting that CXCL10 plays a critical role in predicting T1D (90). Most importantly, CXCL10 may be induced by IFN- $\gamma$ , promoting T cell infiltration and accelerating beta cell destruction (91).

#### 3.1.3 CXCR5

In individuals with DN, the increase in  $CD4^+$  CXCR5<sup>+</sup> Tfh cells may significantly increase creatinine, urea, urinary protein levels, fasting blood glucose, postprandial blood glucose, and HbA1c and decrease estimated GFR (55). In the future, the increased number of  $CD4^+$  CXCR5<sup>+</sup> PD-1<sup>+</sup> Tfh cells in patients with DN may be a new target for intervention in DKD (47).

#### 3.1.4 CX3CL1-CX3CR1

At an early stage of nephropathy, CX3CR1<sup>+</sup> T cells are elevated and induce IL-17A production in renal impairment (92–94). In addition, the polarization of TH17 or Treg cells may be associated with an increase in CX3CR1 reporter gene expression in T cells (92). Several studies have shown that CX3CR1 and CX3CL1 are upregulated in the kidneys of patients with diabetes, accompanied by an increase in urea, creatinine, A/C ratio, HbA1C, and IgG; however, the concrete mechanism of CX3CL1-CX3CR1 recruiting T cells requires further exploration in DKD (93).

#### 3.1.5 CCL5 (RANTES)- CCR5

CCL5 is a  $\beta$ -chemokine, which is also known as RANTES (regulated on activation, normal T cell expressed and secreted), and can function as a chemotactic factor for T cells and induce cellular activation of normal T cells (95) In inflammatory kidney diseases, constitutive RANTES expression facilitates the accumulation of CD4+ T cells in the kidney, while the administration of RANTES-neutralizing antibody is helpful in reducing the accumulation of T cells in the kidneys to a large degree. Moreover, RANTES-neutralizing antibodies can reduce the deposition of collagen in obstructed kidneys (96).

There is no doubt that CCR5 is a characteristic of Th1 lymphocytes and a critical chemokine receptor for trafficking of TH1 cells to the kidney (88, 97); however, the status of CCR5 in T2DM and microvascular complications remains controversial. The problems are mainly focused on the significant discrepancy in the allelic frequency of CCR5 between different ethnic groups. In Asian populations and people with T2DM, the CCR5 59029G/A polymorphism is significantly associated with an enhanced susceptibility to DN (98). Nevertheless, the CCR5 59029 A allele only has a convincing association with nephropathy in T2DM Malaysian Chinese population but is weakly associated with nephropathy in Malaysian Indian population (99). Additionally, in native Estonian patients with T2D, there was a lack of association between the CCR5- $\Delta 32$  mutation and DKDs (100). Hence, further

research is needed to determine whether CCR5 is associated with DKD worldwide.

#### 3.1.6 CCL2 (MCP-1)- CCR2

Chemokine ligand 2 (CCL2) binds to its receptor, C-C chemokine receptor 2 (CCR2), initiating the migration and infiltration of T cells and regulating tissue inflammation (101). A longitudinal analysis followed the fate of  $CCR2^{-/-}$  T cells and observed that CCR2 regulates the immune response by modulating the effector/regulatory T ratio. Additionally, CCR2 deficiency in T cells decreases the levels of Th17 cells while promoting a program that induces the accumulation of Foxp3+ Tregs *in vivo* (102).

Recent studies have suggested that CCL2 (MCP-1) is a key chemokine involved in DN. In a blood sample analysis conducted in Iran, CCL2 was gradually elevated in patients with T1D with disease duration (103). Furthermore, the blockade of this pathway plays a protective role in insulin resistance, modulation of adipose tissue, restoration of renal function, and restraint of progressive fibrosis in hyperglycemic kidneys (104, 105). A phase Ia study targeting emapticap impeded the CCL2/CCR2 receptor axis and exerted beneficial effects on ACR and HbAlc in albuminuric T2D (106). Overall, the CCL2/CCR2 receptor axis is thought to be crucial for the progression of DKD.

#### 3.1.7 Interleukins

T cells not only produce several members of the IL family but are also recruited by other immunocytes produced ILs, such as IL-18, IL-19, among others.

IL-18 is not mainly produced by T cells but plays an underlying pathophysiological role in the progression of T cell differentiation in DKD. IL-18 induces plasticity in established Th1 and Th2 cells (107–109). It also acts synergistically with IL-12 to increase the level of IFN- $\gamma$ , a Th1 cytokine (110). In recent years, a cross-sectional study of patients with T2D showed that IL-18 levels were significantly boosted at a low eGFR and positively correlated with the development of DN and urinary albumin excretion (UAE) rate (111, 112).

Similarly, IL-19 were markedly positively correlated with Hs-CRP, cystatin C, and UAE in patients with DN (113). The reduction in IL-19 levels contributes to the suppression of T-cell responses and inhibition of the regulatory activity of  $CD4^+$  T cells, causing cellmediated immunosuppression (114). Therefore, IL-19 may be another target for regulating T cell differentiation in DKD.

#### **3.1.8** TGF-β

In renal inflammatory diseases, TGF- $\beta$  has been demonstrated to orchestrate the differentiation of T cells, including Th17 and Foxp3<sup>+</sup> Treg cells (96) Additionally, rats with hyperglycemia-induced microalbuminuria possess upregulated TGF- $\beta$  and serum creatinine levels (115). Recently, the role of TGF- $\beta$  in promoting the characterized T cell cytokines, IL-9 and IL-17, has become more widely accepted. TGF- $\beta$  controls the secretion of both these cytokines, subsequently mediating fasting and postprandial glucose and HbAlc levels in patients with DN (116). Taken together, restraining TGF- $\beta$  may be considered as an approach aimed at attenuating T1D in the immediate future.

#### 3.2 Other factors that regulate T cells

Similar to chemokines, there are many other factors that facilitate the assembly and infiltration of T cells, such as C3a and its receptor, AGE, KIM-1, Chromogranin A, among others.

#### 3.2.1 Complement C3a and its receptor

Emerging evidence suggests that the expression of C3a and C3aR is involved in DN pathogenesis (117). Compared with normal controls, C3aR was significantly increased in the renal specimens of patients with diabetes and wild-type (WT) diabetic mice. *In vitro* microarray profiling revealed the underlying mechanism that C3a plays a role in suppressing T-cell adaptive immunity by interfering with CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell infiltration, and in an *in vitro* study, C3a was able to enhance differentiation of the T-cell lineage in inflammatory responses (118). Thus, C3aR may be a promising target for T cell recruitment and activation.

#### 3.2.2 Advanced glycosylation end products

In peripheral blood T lymphocytes, the expression of AGE binding sites serves to target T cells to the AGE-rich renal tissues. With the increase and accumulation of AGE products and AGE-modified proteins, their binding to the AGE receptor on T cells is remarkably increased, promoting the synthesis and release of proinflammatory cytokines in diabetes (119).

#### 3.2.3 KIM-1

KIM-1 is also known as T-cell lg mucin 1 (TIM-1) or hepatitis A virus cellular receptor 1 and has been reported as a transmembrane glycoprotein receptor on T cells (120). Recent studies have revealed elevations in KIM-1, suggesting that glycemic variations may increase the production of KIM-1 in CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells in individuals with DKD, thereby increasing the risk of DKD (121). The elevations in circulating KIM-1 also increases the urinary KIM-1 in DN, verifying that KIM-1 can be a biomarker and a reliable predictor of diabetic kidney injury (122).

#### 3.2.4 Chromogranin A

The  $\beta$ -cell secretory granule protein, also known as chromogranin A, is a new autoantigen in T1D. A recent study identified chromogranin A as a forceful inducer of the reacting CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells in the pathogenic process of T1D in NOD mice (123). However, studies on the function of chromogranin A in diabetic vascular complications and DKD are still insufficient.

#### 4 T cells regulate inflammation in diabetic kidney disease through inflammatory cytokines

In DKD, the inflammatory cytokines secreted by T cells can cause the epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition and the extracellular matrix accumulation (124). In this section, we have elaborated on the mechanisms by introducing, summarizing, and comparing the inflammatory mediators in DKD, which may prove useful in future researches.

#### **4.1 IL-1**β

Based on the different encoding genes, IL-1, a classical chemokine, is divided into IL-1 $\alpha$  and IL-1 $\beta$ . Both can bind to the primary receptor point of distinction (IL-1RI), while only IL-1 $\beta$  is secreted by T cells and macrophages (125). In diabetic metabolic syndrome, high glucose and oxidative stress can induce IL-1 activation, which occurs earlier than the pathophysiological manifestations. IL-1 $\beta$ production may be related to TNFR-Fas-caspase-8-dependent pathway in CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell-driven autoimmune pathology (126). Moreover, IL-1 $\beta$  was also identified to cause endothelial cell damage in resistance arteries and affect the NADPH oxidase activation (127, 128). In addition, studies have shown that repressing IL-1 $\beta$  and its receptor can reduce systemic inflammation in patients with T2DM (128, 129).

#### 4.2 IL-2

IL-2 can be produced by Th and kidney-derived MAIT cells. The function of the IL-2/IL-2R in renal dysfunction has been discussed in early studies, which has indicated that serum soluble IL-2R (sIL-2R) levels increase with a decrease in creatinine clearance (130). In the autoimmune diabetic NOD mice, two separate research groups have revealed that deficiency in IL-2 production or the responsiveness of Tregs to IL-2 may be associated with the development of the immune response (131, 132). Given its crucial role in the expansion and function of Tregs, IL-2 has been used to regulate tissue damage and limit the immune response following infection (133). Low-dose IL-2 selectively induces CD4<sup>+</sup> CD25<sup>+</sup> FOXP3<sup>+</sup> Tregs in patients with CKD, and these Tregs limit the levels of proinflammatory Th1 and Th17 cells (133). In other mouse models of autoimmune diseases, such as C57BL/6 mice, CD4<sup>+</sup> CD25<sup>+</sup> Tregs are also induced by recombinant IL-2, thus preventing the progression of diabetes (134). Hence, it would be interesting to explore the effect of IL-2 on new therapeutic schedules for patients with DKD.

#### 4.3 IL-4

IL-4, partly produced by Th2 and NKT cells, can expand the proliferation of activated T and B cells and regulate the differentiation of Th1 and Th2 cells (135). The role of IL-4 in DM remains controversial. Data investigation of Filipino patients suggested that the risk of T1D was partly determined by specific polymorphisms. The variability in promoters, coding sequences, and specific combinations of genotypes indicated that IL-AR of IL-4 and IL-13 were significantly associated with susceptibility to T1DM (136). In contrast, no significant change in IL-4 plasma levels between patients with T2DN and those without nephropathy was observed in a study (25). The IL-4 *rs2243250* polymorphism is irrelevant to DN in Slovenian patients with T2DM (137). As a result, the relationship between IL-4 and DN may depend on race, ancestry, geographical conditions, and national customs to some extent, which needs to be proven by more prospective evidence.
## 4.4 IL-6

IL-6 levels are significantly increased in the plasma of patients with DN patients than those with diabetes but without nephropathy (138). Furthermore, the *IL-6-174 G* allele was found to increase the occurrence rate of DN, confirming the correlation between IL-6 and DN (139). Similarly, a recent meta-analysis revealed the significance of different IL-6 polymorphisms in DN progression. The results showed that IL-6 *rs1800795*, *rs1800796*, and *rs1800797* were associated with DN, whereas IL-6 *rs2069837* and rs2069840 may be indifferent to the risk of renal complications in patients with T2DM (139).

Classically, IL-6 participates in the pathogenesis of DKD by various methods, including binding to the receptor IL-6R, sIL-6R trans-signaling pathway, and IL-6 autocrine signaling (140). IL-6 influences renal cells by relying on diverse signaling pathways. For instance, IL-6 facilitated mesangial expansion by infiltrating the mesangium, interstitium, and tubules, which has been observed in human renal biopsies (141). Second, the determination of samples from patients indicated that the width of the glioblastoma (GBM) was directly associated with fibrinogen and IL-6 levels in diabetic glomerulopathy (142). Moreover, the effects of IL-6 on diabetic renal injury may be due to increased insulin resistance and promotion of the inflammasome (143).

### 4.5 IL-9

IL-9 is mainly produced by a flock of T cells, such as Tregs and Th2 cells, and manipulates signaling pathways in renal immune diseases. For example, IL-9 protects against progressive glomerulosclerosis and tubulointerstitial fibrosis and regulates T cell-induced immune suppression in adriamycin-induced nephropathy and acute kidney injury (144, 145). Meanwhile, as characterized by T cell cytokines, IL-9 levels were evidently reduced in the diabetic group and positively correlated with the level of urea and microalbuminuria, which may be considered as an approach of T cells to address hyperglycemia damage (43).

## 4.6 IL-17

IL-17A can be produced by many types of CD4<sup>+</sup> $\alpha\beta$  and  $\gamma\delta$  T cells, particularly Th17 cells (146). The IL-17 family is essential for the inflammatory response and includes six structurally related isoforms: IL-17A, IL-17B, IL-17C, IL-17D, IL-17E, and IL-17F. However, only IL-17A and IL-17F have unique functions in DN, whereas IL-17C and IL-17E are indifferent to DN (44).

Clinically, the decline in IL-17 levels is synchronous with the progression of DKD and is correlated with declining GFR (43, 147). IL-17A has been proven to not only trigger inflammatory signaling pathways associated with NF- $\kappa$ B downstream but also regulate the viability of T cells (147). However, another study reported the opposite result, indicating that IL-17A may increase the infiltration of inflammatory cells in renal tissue and blood pressure in mice (148)

As a potential immunologic therapeutic target for DKD, studies have suggested that intrarenal IL-17A1 CD41 T cells can be

suppressed by mycophenolate mofetil, which is beneficial for treating albuminuria and tubulointerstitial fibrosis (41). All-trans retinoic acid was used to retain the capacity of Tregs to secrete IL-17 during hyperglycemia, implying an important role of IL-17 in DKD (149).

## 4.7 IL-22

In addition to studies on DKD, IL-22, mainly produced by Th22, was found to be downregulated in patients with DKD. Further observations indicated that the mechanism of IL-22 participating in inflammatory processes of DKD is intricate and comprehensive. Chen et al. demonstrated that IL-22 induced AMPK/AKT signaling and PFBFK3 activity, alleviating the level of dysfunctional mitochondria and the accumulation of reactive oxygen species (150). In addition, IL-22 can ameliorate renal fibrosis and attenuate microalbuminuria in DKDs (150, 151).

## 4.8 IL-35

Anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-35 is expelled by Tregs, regulatory B cells, and tolerogenic antigen presenting cells. Tregs were reported to infiltrate renal tissues to maintain homeostasis of the immune system in patients with diabetes and use IL-35 to intervene in the development of DKD (63).

## 4.9 INF-γ

Several studies have reported that T cells can be stimulated by high glucose concentrations and expedite IFN- $\gamma$  production (83, 130, 152). Under conditions of high glucose concentrations, IL-12 can stimulate CD4 cells to produce IFN- $\gamma$ . AGE-modified proteins bind to the receptor for AGE and T cells, inducing the synthesis and release of IFN- $\gamma$  and accelerating inflammation of renal tissues (130).

## 4.10 TNF- $\alpha$

As a synthetic product of T cells, TNF- $\alpha$  may be used as an indicator for evaluating DKDs (153). Many clinical studies have found that TNF- $\alpha$  is increased in the plasma and urine of patients with diabetes, leading to a higher risk of mortality, more serious macroalbuminuria, sodium retention, and renal hypertrophy (154–157). Specifically, TNF- $\alpha$ participates in the pathophysiological reaction in DN *via* diverse pathways, including altering intraglomerular blood flow, reducing glomerular filtration, inducing cytotoxicity to renal cells, and producing local reactive oxygen species (158–160).

## 5 Summary of other functions of T cells in diabetic kidney disease

Pathologically, hyperglycemia stimulates T cells to produce chemokines and cytokines that not only participate in the

promotion of inflammation and activation of macrophages and endothelial cells but also damage renal function through different mechanisms. First, these proinflammatory molecules highlight the role of T cells in the process of insulin resistance. Second, T cells mediate the glomerular filtration barrier through podocytes. Third, T cells contribute to extracellular matrix deposition and the differentiation and proliferation of myofibroblasts. Ultimately, T cells lead to proteinuria and the development of DKD (Figure 1).

## 5.1 Function of T cells in insulin resistance

Insulin resistance is often regarded as a strong marker of DKD and is characterized by hyperinsulinemia and reduced insulin action, affecting many classical insulin-regulated pathways in the kidney and vasculature (161). For instance, the lack of insulin resistance in the kidney has been verified as an inducer of sodium retention, resulting in salt-sensitive hypertension. Podocyte insulin sensitivity is critical for glomerular alterations and disorders in DKDs (162, 163). In recent years, T-cells have been reported to improve glucose tolerance, enhance insulin sensitivity, and reduce weight gain in mouse models (164). However, a summary of T cells in renal insulin resistance is currently insufficient.

The relationship between insulin resistance and T cells has been described, involving Tregs, CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, Th cells, and MAIT cells. The depletion of Tregs leads to enhanced insulin resistance and impaired insulin sensitivity accompanied by albuminuria and glomerular hyperfiltration (165). In contrast, insulin sensitivity in DKD can be significantly rescued by adoptive transfer of CD4<sup>+</sup> FoxP3<sup>+</sup> Tregs in a murine model, resulting in less diabetic kidney damage (166). In addition, CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells in visceral adipose tissue have also been demonstrated to regulate insulin resistance and control glucose homeostasis in diet-induced obesity progression. When Th1 statically overwhelms CD4<sup>+</sup> FoxP3<sup>-</sup> Tregs, weight gain and insulin resistance are reversed (166).

Moreover, the depletion of CD8+ T cells has been reported to alleviate macrophage infiltration of CD8+ T cells. CD8 + T cells recruit macrophages to mediate insulin resistance and adipose tissue

inflammation (65). Conversely, systemic insulin resistance is aggravated by adoptive transfer of CD8+ cells (167). In addition, Th1 and MAIT cells can regulate insulin resistance (77, 168).

As mentioned above, secretion and release of T cells produce proinflammatory cytokines that not only induce insulin resistance but also impair kidney function. IL-1, IL-6, IL-17, IL-33, GATA-3, and other proinflammatory cytokines also play important roles in renal insulin resistance. First, the blockade of IL-1 improves glycemia and  $\beta$ cell secretory function; repression of the IL-6 receptor relieves diabetic renal injury and insulin resistance, and suppression of GATA-3 restores insulin sensitivity (129, 143, 169). In clinical investigations, TGF- $\beta$  is positively correlated with insulin resistance markers, including fasting and postprandial glucose levels and HbA1c, whereas IL-17 is negatively associated with them (43). Additionally, studies have shown a serial decline in IL-33 levels in DN, resulting in an increased severity of insulin resistance and microalbuminuria (170). Overall, insulin resistance in DKD is closely associated with proinflammatory cytokines produced by T cells.

## 5.2 T cells and podocyte damage in DKD

Normal function and structural integrity of podocytes are essential for the occurrence of albuminuria and progression of diabetes (171). T cells and their production have been described as novel factors influencing podocytes in patients with diabetes (172). Therefore, podocytes may be regarded as an essential part of T cells that mediate pathological effects in DKD.

Firstly, CD28/B7 and cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen-4 (CTLA4) are critical for Th cells and podocytes. With regard to Tcell proliferation, differentiation, and survival, costimulatory molecules composed of CD28, B7-1 (CD80), and B7-2 (CD86) have been reported to play crucial roles (173). As a novel biomarker for podocyte damage, B7-1 is upregulated in podocytes under high glucose conditions. After activation, the CD28/B7-1 pathway mediates circulating T cells to aggravate podocyte damage (174, 175). Moreover, CTLA4 is a negative regulator of T cell activation,



and genetic polymorphisms in CD28/B7/CTLA4 are related to susceptibility to T2DM (176). However, the fact that B7-1 was not inducible in podocytes in patients with DKD is contradictory; therefore, further investigation is required (177).

Researchers have also discovered that IL-17A is a characteristic proinflammatory cytokine in the serum and urine of patients with diabetes, and CD40 expression was observed to be increased in podocytes with DN (38, 147). The synergistic action of IL-17 and CD40L regulates the inflammatory response and mediates remodeling of glomerular sclerosis in DN.

Furthermore, podocyte damage is affected by TNF. Albuminuria is partly attributed to TNF-induced ABCA1 deficiency in podocytes. Studies have indicated that TNF is sufficient to cause free cholesteroldependent podocyte injury through an NFATC1/ABCA1 dependent mechanism (155).

Podocyte apoptosis is triggered by CD8<sup>+</sup> TRM cells. In db/db mice, the relative proportion of CD8<sup>+</sup> TRM cells is remarkably increased under pathological conditions, and renal CD8<sup>+</sup> TRM cells have cytotoxic effects on podocytes and enhance podocyte apoptosis (66).

## 5.3 T cells and renal fibrosis in DKD

Pathologically, fibrosis is one of the most fundamental characteristic mechanisms in the onset and progression of DKD, and renal T-cell infiltration is helpful for fibrosis. Therefore, hyperglycemia stimulates T cells and T cell-derived products, including IL-1, IL-6, IL-17, and IL-22, which are of central importance in progressive fibrosis in DKD (66).

Primarily, IL-1 $\beta$  induces proximal tubule damage and fibrosis in renal tubule interstitials (178). One study showed that IL-1 $\beta$ participates in the dysregulation of glycolysis and matrix activation, leading to tubulointerstitial fibrosis (147). In contrast, another report on CKD described the relationship between IL-1 $\beta$  and fibrosis initiation and progression (178).

Second, IL-6 trans-signaling may be a crucial factor in the development of renal fibrosis, thus influencing the width of the GBM in the pathogenesis of diabetic glomerulopathy (142, 179). Simultaneously, targeting IL-6 trans-signaling, Fc-gp130, could be a novel therapeutic strategy for renal fibrosis.

Moreover, IL-17 suppresses fibrosis *via* the STAT-3 and WAP domain protein pathways in models of T1D and T2D, and tubulointerstitial fibrosis can be rescued by suppressing intrarenal IL-17A1 CD41 T cells (41, 44). Furthermore, through the NLRP3/ caspase-1/IL-1 $\beta$  pathway, IL-22 can reverse the overexpression of fibronectin, collagen IV, and extracellular matrix in mouse renal glomerular mesangial cells, thereby ameliorating renal fibrosis and proteinuria excretion in DN (150, 180).

Additionally, sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor 1 activation in T cells leads to fibrosis in normoglycemic conditions but exacerbates fibrosis in a model of STZ-induced diabetic cardiomyopathy (181).

## 5.4 T cells and albuminuria in DKD

#### 5.4.1 The quantity of T cells and albuminuria

To elaborate the internal relationship between T cells and albuminuria in DN, preliminary exploration was performed. Under STZ stimulation,

only Rag1<sup>(+/+)</sup> mice, which have mature T lymphocytes, had glomerular immunoglobulin deposition. However, Rag1<sup>(-/-)</sup> mice, which lack kidney infiltration with T cells, were protected from albuminuria (172). Additionally, the degree of albuminuria is regulated by the number of T cells infiltrating the kidneys of DKD animals, and abatacept ameliorates DKD by blocking systemic T-cell activation (182).

However, there are also a series of contradictory reports. Absolute and percent T-lymphocytes were found to be relatively lower in patients with nephrotic proteinuria and long-standing insulindependent diabetes (183). In contrast, Another study showed that T cell-positive patients had a shorter duration of diabetes and lower albumin excretion rates than T cell-negative patients (84). Hence, the exploration and summary of the relationship between T cells and proteinuria in DN are significant.

#### 5.4.2 Types of T cells associated with proteinuria

In general, circulating CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells and Tregs are considered the main types of T cells that are associated with albuminuria in DN. A cross-sectional study showed that the percentage of circulating CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells was correlated with albuminuria in T2DM, indicating that systemic inhibition of T lymphocytes provides a new therapeutic direction for albuminuria in DKD (184). In addition, FoxP3<sup>+</sup> Tregs exert a protective effect in the kidneys of diabetic mice, although it reduces glomerular hyperfiltration and albuminuria. Moreover, depletion of Tregs with anti-CD25 antibodies can accelerate the progression of albuminuria (165).

#### 5.4.3 Product of T cells and albuminuria

T cells regulate albuminuria through cytokines including IL-6, IL-9, TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-22, IL-33, and IL-233.

IL-6, associated with higher albuminuria, has been reported in db/ db mice and patients with diabetes (143, 185). The IL-6 receptor antibody (tocilizumab) can reduce proteinuria and glomerular mesangial matrix accumulation. Furthermore, the levels of IL-9 and TNF- $\alpha$  are positively correlated with the levels of urea and microalbuminuria (43, 185, 186). Albuminuria may be caused by TNF- $\alpha$  via alterations in the glomerular capillary wall and an increase in albumin permeability.

In addition, studies on IL-22 support the hypothesis that cytokines drive proteinuria. IL-22 can alleviate mesangial matrix expansion and proteinuria in mice (151, 172). IL-33 also represses microalbuminuria in DKDs (170, 187). Intriguingly, the increase in IL-33 levels in DN is only associated with diabetes but not with kidney injury (188). Therefore, the exact role of IL-33 in DKD remains controversial.

Notably, a novel cytokine (named "IL-233") possesses the activities of both IL-2 and IL-33 and protects against type-2 DN by promoting T-regulatory cells. Treatment with IL233 reduces hyperglycemia, plasma glycated proteins, and albuminuria, protecting mice from T2DN (189).

# 6 Promising novel therapies targeting T cells in DKD

Until now, the standard management strategy for DKD has prioritized strict glucose control and blood pressure with RAAS

blockade. However, the therapeutic means are limited to stopping or reversing the progression of DN. Therefore, new drugs targeting the pathological mechanisms of DKD, such as T cells and their products, have drawn increasing attention (Table 1).

## 6.1 Traditional drug therapy with T cells

First, there are some drugs that target the Th cells. Similar to triptolide, a well-known drug for DN, influences Th lymphocyte cells in rat models of DN by regulating the Th1/Th2 cell balance. DN is associated with the upregulation of Th1 cells and downregulation of Th2 cells; however, triptolide can alter this ratio in high-fat diets and STZ-induced rats (152). Concurrently, animal experiments have shown that miR-29b is a novel therapeutic agent for treating T2D that effectively rescues renal inflammation and fibrosis by inhibiting T-bet/Th1-mediated immune response (190).

Second, the expansion and activation of  $CD4^+$  and  $CD8^+$  T cells can be enhanced by Enalapril and  $\gamma$ -aminobutyric acid receptors in DKDs (191, 192).

In addition, combining anti-TNF- $\alpha$  therapy and the T-cell-specific antibody anti-TCR can reverse the diabetic metabolic state in a model of human T1D (193).

## 6.2 Tregs-targeted drugs

Researchers have discovered that administering drugs targeting Tregs can be beneficial in diabetic diseases. For instance, Paroxetine, a G protein-coupled receptor kinase 2 inhibitor, has been approved to rescue Treg differentiation and restore the population of circulating Tregs *in vitro* and *in vivo* (194). In obese WT and ob/ ob (leptin-deficient) mice, a CD3-specific antibody or its F(ab')2

TABLE 1 The therapeutic methods targeting to T cells in DKD.

fragment can promote the predominance of  $Foxp3^+$  cells over Th1 cells (166).

Ethnopharmacological relevance Diabetea teame was verified to promote the Treg/IL-17 ratio in clinical settings, suggesting the protective effect of DT against diabetes-related complications in the long term (195). In addition, Surfactin, a bacillus-produced natural immunomodulator, could increase CD4<sup>+</sup> CD25<sup>+</sup> FOXP3<sup>+</sup> Tregs while simultaneously suppressing T cell proliferation and downregulating the activated CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells (196).

## 6.3 Recombinant human IL-2 and Tregs

IL-2 plays an essential role in the expansion of Tregs and can reduce tissue damage by limiting immune response. A single ultralow dose of Aldesleukin (proleukin; recombinant human IL-2) has been demonstrated to regulate early altered trafficking and desensitization of Tregs in T1D (133). Simultaneously, low expression of mlL-2 also prevents the progression of diabetes by regulating Tregs in islets (135). Furthermore, combining low doses of IL-2 with exogenously administered Tregs leads to an increase in the number of Tregs, NK cells, mucosal associated invariant T cells, and clonal CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells (58).

## 6.4 Adoptive Treg immunotherapy

Recently, expanded Tregs have been used to treat deficits in the number and suppressive activity of Tregs in immune-related diseases. Two separate research groups have explored adoptive Treg immunotherapy and demonstrated its safety, tolerance, and efficacy in patients with DM (197, 198). Bluestone et al. reported a phase 1

The therapeutic methods	Target T	Potential mechanism	Reference
Triptolide (TP)	Th cells	Regulating the Th1/Th2 cell balance in DN	152
miR-29b	Th1	Rescues renal inflammation and fibrosis	190
Enalapril	CD4 <sup>+</sup> and CD8 <sup>+</sup> T	Promoting expansion and activation of T cells	191
TNF- $\alpha$ and TCR therapy	T cells	Reverse the diabetic metabolic state in T1DM	193
Paroxetine	Tregs	Rescued the differentiation and the population of Tregs	194
CD3-specific antibody	Foxp3 <sup>+</sup>	Promote the predominance of Foxp3 <sup>+</sup> cells over Th1 cells	166
Diabetea teame (DT)	Tregs	Promote the Treg/IL-17 ratio	195
Surfactin	Tregs CD8 <sup>+</sup> T	Increasing CD4 <sup>+</sup> CD25 <sup>+</sup> FOXP3 <sup>+</sup> Tregs Suppress CD8+ T cells	196
Recombinant human IL-2 and Tregs	Tregs	Regulating the trafficking and desensitization of Tregs in Type 1 Diabetes Increasing NK, MAIT, and CD8 <sup>+</sup> T cell	58, 133, 135
Adoptive Treg Immunotherapy	Tregs	Improved insulin sensitivity Down-regulating the ACR in DN	165, 197, 198
MSCs	CD8 <sup>+</sup> T	Impairing the activation and proliferation of CD8 <sup>+</sup> T Preventing the exacerbation of kidney injury	64, 199

trial of adoptively transferred self-derived Tregs to repair or replace Tregs in patients with T1D. Simultaneously, adoptive transfer of CD4<sup>+</sup> FoxP3<sup>+</sup> Tregs significantly improved insulin sensitivity and decreased the albumin-to-creatinine ratio in DN (165).

## 6.5 Mesenchymal stem cells

In the last decade, MSCs have been widely used to treat DN. Intriguingly, MSC-CM pretreatment reduced CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell priming and proliferation capacities in the kidneys of DN rats (64). Furthermore, MSC transplantation not only impairs the activation and proliferation of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells but also prevents the exacerbation of kidney injury, providing a new insight into the treatment of DN (199).

## 7 Conclusion

With the increase in the number of patients suffering from DKD, exploration of the function of T cells in DKD is increasingly important. After circulating T cells are recruited into the renal tissue or T cells are amplificated, differentiated, and activated in the kidney, T cells play protective or pathogenic roles through multiple pathways, including influencing insulin resistance, mediating podocyte damage, participating in fibrosis, and regulating proteinuria (Table 2 and Figure 1).

As Table 1 showed, based on the significant functions of T cells and cytokines, the application of T cell-associated therapies in DKD has been attempted and preliminary achievements have been made. Promising studies on T cell biology will unquestionably contribute to

TABLE 2 The fundamental function of T cells in DM and DN.

Regulatory factors	T cells population	Cytokine secretions	Key finds in DM and DN	Reference
STAT4↑ STAT1↑ T-bet↑ TIM3↓ IL-10↓ IL-4↓	Th1	IL-2↑ IFN-γ↑ TNF-α↑ T-bet↑	Activating macrophages Associated with proteinuria and creatinine clearance	17-25
GATA-3↑	Th2	IL-4↑ IL-5↑ IL-9↑ IL-10↑ IL-13↑	Suppress Th1 cell activation	26-33
JAK/STAT↑ STAT3↑ IL-2↓ STAT5↓ TGF-β↑ IL-1β↑ IL-6↑ IL-23↑	Th17	IL-17↑	Aggravating diabetic renal Regulating Th17/Th1 and Th17/ Treg Increase inflammatory Correlated with GFR	26, 34–46
	Th3	TGF-β↑		47
	Th9	IL-9 ↑	Associated with podocyte injury and ACR in T1DM	48
	Th22	IL-22↑		49
IL-6 and IL-21↑	Tfh	IL21↑	Manipulate the level of estimated creatinine, urea and urinary protein level, Fasting and postprandial blood glucose, Hemoglobin A1c in diabetic nephropathy	50-55
IL-2↑	Tregs	IL-2↑ IL-17↑ IL-10↓ IL-35↓ TGF-β↓	Maintaining the balance in the anti-inflammation and anti-inflammation in diabetes condition Limit the pro-inflammatory Th1 and Th17 Lessening glomerular hyperfiltration and albuminuria	56-63
	CD8+ T		Recruiting macrophages Ameliorating systemic insulin resistance Promoting podocyte injury Accelerating glomerulosclerosis	64-66
	NKT		Kidney damage through FasL pathway Taking part in the exacerbation of DM	67-72
	γδ Τ		Upregulated, but the mechanism is unknown	73
	MAIT	IL-2 GM-CSF IL-17	Influence the insulin resistance Promoting the level of HbA1c	74–78

a more profound understanding of DKDs, highlighting the need to identify new therapeutic approaches.

## Author contributions

YLi and YLv conceived and drafted the review article. TZ, TH and YLa created the model figure. QS and YLi prepared the tables. ZK, YG, SL were involved in the compilation of the references. MY and YLu revised the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

## Funding

This research was funded by National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant: 81873615, 82070744, 81770723, 81400732), Academic promotion programme of Shandong First Medical University (NO: 2019QL022) and Taishan Scholars Program (NO: ts201712090, tsqn201812138).

## References

1. Chen Y, Lee K, Ni Z, He JC. Diabetic kidney disease: Challenges, advances, and opportunities. *Kidney Dis (Basel Switzerland)* (2020) 6(4):215–25. doi: 10.1159/000506634

2. Zheng Z, Zheng FJ. Immune cells and inflammation in diabetic nephropathy. *Jodr* (2016) 2016. doi: 10.1155/2016/1841690

3. Anders HJ, Huber TB, Isermann B, Schiffer M. CKD in diabetes: diabetic kidney disease versus nondiabetic kidney disease. *Nat Rev Nephrol* (2018) 14(6):361–77. doi: 10.1038/s41581-018-0001-y

4. Dronavalli S, Duka I, Bakris GL. The pathogenesis of diabetic nephropathy. *Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab* (2008) 4(8):444–52. doi: 10.1038/ncpendmet0894

5. Bondar IA, Klimontov VV. [Immune inflammatory mechanisms in the development of diabetic nephropathy]. *Probl Endokrinol (Mosk)* (2007) 53(2):34-40. doi: 10.14341/probl200753234-40

6. Alsaad KO, Edrees B, Rahim KA, Alanazi A, Ahmad M, Aloudah N. Collagenofibrotic (Collagen type III) glomerulopathy in association with diabetic nephropathy. *Saudi J Kidney Dis Transpl* (2017) 28(4):898–905. Available at: https://www.sjkdt.org/text.asp?2017/28/4/898/211324.

7. Harjutsalo V, Groop P-H. Epidemiology and risk factors for diabetic kidney disease. *Adv Chronic Kidney Dis* (2014) 21(3):260-6. doi: 10.1053/j.ackd.2014.03.009

8. Yang X, Mou S. Role of immune cells in diabetic kidney disease. *Curr Gene Ther* (2017) 17(6):424-33. doi: 10.2174/1566523218666180214100351

9. Wu CC, Sytwu HK, Lu KC, Lin YF. Role of T cells in type 2 diabetic nephropathy. Exp Diabetes Res (2011) 2011:514738. doi: 10.1155/2011/514738

10. Palmer CS, Ostrowski M, Balderson B, Christian N, Crowe SM. Glucose metabolism regulates T cell activation, differentiation, and functions. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:1. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00001

11. Constantinides MG, Belkaid Y. Early-life imprinting of unconventional T cells and tissue homeostasis. *Science* (2021) 374(6573):eabf0095. doi: 10.1126/science.abf0095

12. Kaminski H, Couzi L, Eberl M. Unconventional T cells and kidney disease. Nat Rev Nephrol (2021) 17(12):795-813. doi: 10.1038/s41581-021-00466-8

13. Steinert EM, Schenkel JM, Fraser KA, Beura LK, Manlove LS, Igyártó BZ, et al. Quantifying memory CD8 T cells reveals regionalization of immunosurveillance. *Cell* (2015) 161(4):737–49. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2015.03.031

14. Casey KA, Fraser KA, Schenkel JM, Moran A, Abt MC, Beura LK, et al. Antigenindependent differentiation and maintenance of effector-like resident memory T cells in tissues. J Immunol (2012) 188(10):4866–75. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1200402

15. Woon HG, Braun A, Li J, Smith C, Edwards J, Sierro F, et al. Compartmentalization of total and virus-specific tissue-resident memory CD8+ T cells in human lymphoid organs. *PloS Pathog* (2016) 12(8):e1005799. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1005799

16. Soukou S, Huber S, Krebs CF. T Cell plasticity in renal autoimmune disease. Cell Tissue Res (2021) 385(2):323–33. doi: 10.1007/s00441-021-03466-z

## Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Editage (www.editage.com) for English language editing.

## **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

17. Galkina E, Ley K. Leukocyte recruitment and vascular injury in diabetic nephropathy. J Am Soc Nephrol (2006) 17(2):368–77. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2005080859

18. Szabo SJ, Kim ST, Costa GL, Zhang X, Fathman CG, Glimcher LH. A novel transcription factor, T-bet, directs Th1 lineage commitment. *Cell* (2000) 100(6):655–69. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80702-3

19. Mosmann TR, Cherwinski H, Bond MW, Giedlin MA, Coffman RL. Two types of murine helper T cell clone. i. definition according to profiles of lymphokine activities and secreted proteins. *J Immunol* (1986) 136(7):2348–57.

20. Tipping PG, Kitching AR. Glomerulonephritis, Th1 and Th2: what's new? *Clin Exp Immunol* (2005) 142(2):207–15. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2005.02842.x

21. Yang R, Mele F, Worley L, Langlais D, Rosain J, Benhsaien I, et al. Human T-bet governs innate and innate-like adaptive IFN- $\gamma$  immunity against mycobacteria. *Cell* (2020) 183(7):1826–47.e31. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.10.046

22. Afkarian M, Sedy JR, Yang J, Jacobson NG, Cereb N, Yang SY, et al. T-Bet is a STAT1-induced regulator of IL-12R expression in naïve CD4+ T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2002) 3(6):549–57. doi: 10.1038/ni794

23. Lu C, Chen H, Wang C, Yang F, Li J, Liu H, et al. An emerging role of TIM3 expression on T cells in chronic kidney inflammation. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12:798683. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.798683

24. van Belle TL, Coppieters KT, von Herrath MG. Type 1 diabetes: etiology, immunology, and therapeutic strategies. *Physiol Rev* (2011) 91(1):79–118. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00003.2010

25. Wu CC, Chen JS, Lu KC, Chen CC, Lin SH, Chu P, et al. Aberrant cytokines/ chemokines production correlate with proteinuria in patients with overt diabetic nephropathy. *Clin Chim Acta* (2010) 411(9-10):700–4. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2010.01.036

26. Zhang C, Xiao C, Wang P, Xu W, Zhang A, Li Q, et al. The alteration of Th1/Th2/ Th17/Treg paradigm in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: Relationship with diabetic nephropathy. *Hum Immunol* (2014) 75(4):289–96. doi: 10.1016/j.humimm.2014.02.007

27. Mosmann TR, Moore KW. The role of IL-10 in crossregulation of TH1 and TH2 responses. *Immunol Today* (1991) 12(3):A49–53. doi: 10.1016/S0167-5699(05)80015-5

28. Fathy SA, Mohamed MR, Ali MAM, El-Helaly AE, Alattar AT. Influence of IL-6, IL-10, IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$  genetic variants on susceptibility to diabetic kidney disease in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients. *Biomarkers* (2019) 24(1):43–55. doi: 10.1080/1354750X.2018.1501761

29. Vaseghi H, Sanati MH, Jadali Z. T-Helper cell type-1 transcription factor T-bet is down-regulated in type 1 diabetes. *Iran J Allergy Asthma Immunol* (2016) 15(5):386–93. Available at: https://ijaai.tums.ac.ir/index.php/ijaai/article/view/734.

30. Tang A, Li C, Chen Z, Li T. Anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody combined with adenovirus vector-mediated IL-10 regulates spleen CD4+/CD8+ T cells and T-bet/ GATA-3 expression in NOD mice. *Mol Med Rep* (2017) 16(4):3974–82. doi: 10.3892/ mmr.2017.7111 31. Al-Jaber H, Al-Mansoori L, Elrayess MA. GATA-3 as a potential therapeutic target for insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Curr Diabetes Rev* (2021) 17(2):169–79. doi: 10.2174/1573399816666200705210417

32. Luopajärvi K, Skarsvik S, Ilonen J, Akerblom HK, Vaarala O. Reduced CCR4, interleukin-13 and GATA-3 up-regulation in response to type 2 cytokines of cord blood T lymphocytes in infants at genetic risk of type 1 diabetes. *Immunology* (2007) 121(2):189–96. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2567.2007.02557.x

33. Zamauskaite A, Yaqoob MM, Madrigal JA, Cohen SB. The frequency of Th2 type cells increases with time on peritoneal dialysis in patients with diabetic nephropathy. *Eur Cytokine Netw* (1999) 10(2):219–26. Available at: https://www.jle.com/fr/revues/ecn/e-docs/the\_frequency\_of\_th2\_type\_cells\_increases\_with\_time\_on\_peritoneal\_dialysis\_in\_patients\_with\_diabetic\_nephropathy\_90189/article.phtml.

34. Park H, Li Z, Yang XO, Chang SH, Nurieva R, Wang YH, et al. A distinct lineage of CD4 T cells regulates tissue inflammation by producing interleukin 17. *Nat Immunol* (2005) 6(11):1133–41. doi: 10.1038/ni1261

35. Ivanov II, McKenzie BS, Zhou L, Tadokoro CE, Lepelley A, Lafaille JJ, et al. The orphan nuclear receptor RORgammat directs the differentiation program of proinflammatory IL-17+ T helper cells. *Cell* (2006) 126(6):1121-33. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.07.035

36. Zielinski CE, Mele F, Aschenbrenner D, Jarrossay D, Ronchi F, Gattorno M, et al. Pathogen-induced human TH17 cells produce IFN- $\gamma$  or IL-10 and are regulated by IL-1 $\beta$ . *Nature* (2012) 484(7395):514–8. doi: 10.1038/nature10957

37. Lee JY, Hall JA, Kroehling L, Wu L, Najar T, Nguyen HH, et al. Serum amyloid a proteins induce pathogenic Th17 cells and promote inflammatory disease. *Cell* (2020) 183 (7):2036–9. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.12.008

38. McGeachy MJ, Bak-Jensen KS, Chen Y, Tato CM, Blumenschein W, McClanahan T, et al. TGF-beta and IL-6 drive the production of IL-17 and IL-10 by T cells and restrain T(H)-17 cell-mediated pathology. *Nat Immunol* (2007) 8(12):1390–7. doi: 10.1038/ni1539

39. Ghoreschi K, Laurence A, Yang XP, Tato CM, McGeachy MJ, Konkel JE, et al. Generation of pathogenic T(H)17 cells in the absence of TGF- $\beta$  signalling. *Nature* (2010) 467(7318):967–71. doi: 10.1038/nature09447

40. Kumar P, Natarajan K, Shanmugam N. High glucose driven expression of proinflammatory cytokine and chemokine genes in lymphocytes: molecular mechanisms of IL-17 family gene expression. *Cell Signal* (2014) 26(3):528–39. doi: 10.1016/ j.cellsig.2013.11.031

41. Kim SM, Lee SH, Lee A, Kim DJ, Kim YG, Kim SY, et al. Targeting T helper 17 by mycophenolate mofetil attenuates diabetic nephropathy progression. *Transl Res* (2015) 166(4):375–83. doi: 10.1016/j.trsl.2015.04.013

42. Nazarian A, Hejazian SM, Ahmadian E, Vahed SZ, Haghi M, Mobasseri M, et al. IL-17A rs2275913 gene polymorphism in patients with diabetic nephropathy. *Immunopathol Per* (2022), 1–5. doi: 10.34172/ipp.2022.29320

43. Vasanthakumar R, Mohan V, Anand G, Deepa M, Babu S, Aravindhan V. Serum IL-9, IL-17, and TGF- $\beta$  levels in subjects with diabetic kidney disease (CURES-134). Cytokine (2015) 72(1):109–12. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2014.10.009

44. Mohamed R, Jayakumar C, Chen F, Fulton D, Stepp D, Gansevoort RT, et al. Lowdose IL-17 therapy prevents and reverses diabetic nephropathy, metabolic syndrome, and associated organ fibrosis. *J Am Soc Nephrol* (2016) 27(3):745–65. doi: 10.1681/ ASN.2014111136

45. Ryba-Stanisławowska M, Skrzypkowska M, Myśliwiec M, Myśliwska J. Loss of the balance between CD4+ Foxp3+ regulatory T cells and CD4+ IL17A+ Th17 cells in patients with type 1 diabetes. *JHi* (2013) 74(6):701–7. doi: 10.1016/j.humimm.2013.01.024

46. Zhu X, Li S, Zhang Q, Zhu D, Xu Y, Zhang P, et al. Correlation of increased Th17/ Treg cell ratio with endoplasmic reticulum stress in chronic kidney disease. *Med (Baltimore)* (2018) 97(20):e10748. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000010748

47. Ryden A, Stechova K, Durilova M, Faresjö M. Switch from a dominant Th1associated immune profile during the pre-diabetic phase in favour of a temporary increase of a Th3-associated and inflammatory immune profile at the onset of type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev* (2009) 25(4):335–43. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.958

48. Semenchuk J, Sullivan K, Moineddin R, Mahmud F, Dart A, Wicklow B, et al. Urinary interleukin-9 in youth with type 1 diabetes mellitus. *Acta Diabetol* (2022) 59 (7):939–47. doi: 10.1007/s00592-022-01873-4

49. Jia L, Wu C. The biology and functions of Th22 cells. Adv Exp Med Biol (2014) 841:209–30. doi:  $10.1007/978\cdot94\cdot017\cdot9487\cdot9\_8$ 

50. Eto D, Lao C, DiToro D, Barnett B, Escobar TC, Kageyama R, et al. IL-21 and IL-6 are critical for different aspects of b cell immunity and redundantly induce optimal follicular helper CD4 T cell (Tfh) differentiation. *PloS One* (2011) 6(3):e17739. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0017739

51. Ferreira RC, Simons HZ, Thompson WS, Cutler AJ, Dopico XC, Smyth DJ, et al. IL-21 production by CD4+ effector T cells and frequency of circulating follicular helper T cells are increased in type 1 diabetes patients. *Diabetologia* (2015) 58(4):781–90. doi: 10.1007/s00125-015-3509-8

52. Kenefeck R, Wang CJ, Kapadi T, Wardzinski L, Attridge K, Clough LE, et al. Follicular helper T cell signature in type 1 diabetes. *J Clin Invest* (2015) 125(1):292–303. doi: 10.1172/JCI76238

53. Viisanen T, Ihantola EL, Näntö-Salonen K, Hyöty H, Nurminen N, Selvenius J, et al. Circulating CXCR5+PD-1+ICOS+ follicular T helper cells are increased close to the diagnosis of type 1 diabetes in children with multiple autoantibodies. *Diabetes* (2017) 66 (2):437–47. doi: 10.2337/db16-0714

54. Zhang N, Tai J, Qu Z, Zhang Z, Zhao S, He J, et al. Increased CD4(+)CXCR5(+)T follicular helper cells in diabetic nephropathy. *Autoimmunity* (2016) 49(6):405–13. doi: 10.1080/08916934.2016.1196677

55. Abdelhameed SZ, Zahra MK, Mohamed WS, Okasha K. POS-361 CD4 AND CXCR5 in patients with diabetic nephropathy. *JKIR* (2021) 6(4):S157. doi: 10.1016/ j.ekir.2021.03.378

 Iwase K, Shimada A, Kawai T, Okubo Y, Kanazawa Y, Irie J, et al. FOXP3/Scurfin gene polymorphism is associated with adult onset type 1 diabetes in Japanese, especially in women and slowly progressive-type patients. *Autoimmunity* (2009) 42(2):159–67. doi: 10.1080/08916930802488258

57. Long SA, Cerosaletti K, Bollyky PL, Tatum M, Shilling H, Zhang S, et al. Defects in IL-2R signaling contribute to diminished maintenance of FOXP3 expression in CD4(+) CD25(+) regulatory T-cells of type 1 diabetic subjects. *Diabetes* (2010) 59(2):407–15. doi: 10.2337/db09-0694

58. Dong S, Hiam-Galvez KJ, Mowery CT, Herold KC, Gitelman SE, Esensten JH, et al. The effect of low-dose IL-2 and treg adoptive cell therapy in patients with type 1 diabetes. *JCI Insight* (2021) 6(18). doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.147474

59. Ralainirina N, Poli A, Michel T, Poos L, Andrès E, Hentges F, et al. Control of NK cell functions by CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. *J Leukoc Biol* (2007) 81(1):144–53. doi: 10.1189/jlb.0606409

60. Ye C, Low BE, Wiles MV, Brusko TM, Serreze DV, Driver JP. CD70 inversely regulates regulatory T cells and invariant NKT cells and modulates type 1 diabetes in NOD mice. *J Immunol* (2020) 205(7):1763–77. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.2000148

61. Ly D, Mi QS, Hussain S, Delovitch TL. Protection from type 1 diabetes by invariant NK T cells requires the activity of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. *J Immunol* (2006) 177 (6):3695–704. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.6.3695

62. McClymont SA, Putnam AL, Lee MR, Esensten JH, Liu W, Hulme MA, et al. Plasticity of human regulatory T cells in healthy subjects and patients with type 1 diabetes. *J Immunol* (2011) 186(7):3918–26. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1003099

63. Singh K, Kadesjö E, Lindroos J, Hjort M, Lundberg M, Espes D, et al. Interleukin-35 administration counteracts established murine type 1 diabetes–possible involvement of regulatory T cells. *Sci Rep* (2015) 5:12633. doi: 10.1038/srep12633

64. Zhang F, Wang C, Wen X, Chen Y, Mao R, Cui D, et al. Mesenchymal stem cells alleviate rat diabetic nephropathy by suppressing CD103(+) DCs-mediated CD8(+) T cell responses. *J Cell Mol Med* (2020) 24(10):5817–31. doi: 10.1111/jcmm.15250

65. Nishimura S, Manabe I, Nagasaki M, Eto K, Yamashita H, Ohsugi M, et al. CD8+ effector T cells contribute to macrophage recruitment and adipose tissue inflammation in obesity. *Nat Med* (2009) 15(8):914–20. doi: 10.1038/nm.1964

66. Li L, Tang W, Zhang Y, Jia M, Wang L, Li Q, et al. Targeting tissue-resident memory CD8(+) T cells in the kidney is a potential therapeutic strategy to ameliorate podocyte injury and glomerulosclerosis. *Mol Ther* (2022) 30(8):2746–59. doi: 10.1016/ j.ymthe.2022.04.024

67. Rodacki M, Milech A, de Oliveira JE. NK cells and type 1 diabetes. Clin Dev Immunol (2006) 13(2-4):101–7. doi: 10.1080/17402520600877182

68. Turner JE, Becker M, Mittrücker HW, Panzer U. Tissue-resident lymphocytes in the kidney. J Am Soc Nephrol (2018) 29(2):389–99. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2017060599

69. Alhasson F, Dattaroy D, Das S, Chandrashekaran V, Seth RK, Schnellmann RG, et al. NKT cell modulates NAFLD potentiation of metabolic oxidative stress-induced mesangial cell activation and proximal tubular toxicity. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2016) 310(1):F85–f101. doi: 10.1152/ajprenal.00243.2015

70. Law BM, Wilkinson R, Wang X, Kildey K, Lindner M, Rist MJ, et al. Interferon- $\gamma$  production by tubulointerstitial human CD56bright natural killer cells contributes to renal fibrosis and chronic kidney disease progression. *Kidney Int* (2017) 92(1):79–88. doi: 10.1016/j.kint.2017.02.006

71. Lv X, Gao Y, Dong T, Yang L. Role of natural killer T (NKT) cells in type II diabetes-induced vascular injuries. *Med Sci Monit* (2018) 24:8322–32. doi: 10.12659/MSM.912446

72. Zhou T, Hu Z, Yang S, Sun L, Yu Z, Wang G. Role of adaptive and innate immunity in type 2 diabetes mellitus. *J Diabetes Res* (2018) 2018:7457269. doi: 10.1155/2018/7457269

73. Markle JG, Mortin-Toth S, Wong AS, Geng L, Hayday A, Danska JS.  $\gamma\delta$  T cells are essential effectors of type 1 diabetes in the nonobese diabetic mouse model. *J Immunol* (2013) 190(11):5392–401. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1203502

74. Tilloy F, Treiner E, Park SH, Garcia C, Lemonnier F, de la Salle H, et al. An invariant T cell receptor alpha chain defines a novel TAP-independent major histocompatibility complex class ib-restricted alpha/beta T cell subpopulation in mammals. *J Exp Med* (1999) 189(12):1907–21. doi: 10.1084/jem.189.12.1907

75. Terpstra ML, Remmerswaal EBM, van der Bom-Baylon ND, Sinnige MJ, Kers J, van Aalderen MC, et al. Tissue-resident mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells in the human kidney represent a functionally distinct subset. *Eur J Immunol* (2020) 50 (11):1783–97. doi: 10.1002/eji.202048644

76. Law BMP, Wilkinson R, Wang X, Kildey K, Giuliani K, Beagley KW, et al. Human tissue-resident mucosal-associated invariant T (MAIT) cells in renal fibrosis and CKD. J Am Soc Nephrol (2019) 30(7):1322–35. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2018101064

77. Harms RZ, Lorenzo KM, Corley KP, Cabrera MS, Sarvetnick NE. Altered CD161 bright CD8+ mucosal associated invariant T (MAIT)-like cell dynamics and increased differentiation states among juvenile type 1 diabetics. *PloS One* (2015) 10(1):e0117335. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0117335

78. Touch S, Clément K, André S. T Cell populations and functions are altered in human obesity and type 2 diabetes. *Curr Diabetes Rep* (2017) 17(9):81. doi: 10.1007/s11892-017-0900-5

79. Mackay LK, Braun A, Macleod BL, Collins N, Tebartz C, Bedoui S, et al. Cutting edge: CD69 interference with sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor function regulates peripheral T cell retention. *J Immunol* (2015) 194(5):2059–63. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1402256

80. Carbone FR, Mackay LK, Heath WR, Gebhardt T. Distinct resident and recirculating memory T cell subsets in non-lymphoid tissues. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2013) 25(3):329–33. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2013.05.007

81. Beura LK, Masopust D. SnapShot: resident memory T cells. Cell (2014) 157 (6):1488-.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.05.026

82. Jia Y, Xu H, Yu Q, Tan L, Xiong Z. Identification and verification of vascular cell adhesion protein 1 as an immune-related hub gene associated with the tubulointerstitial injury in diabetic kidney disease. *Bioengineered* (2021) 12(1):6655–73. doi: 10.1080/21655979.2021.1976540

83. Moon JY, Jeong KH, Lee TW, Ihm CG, Lim SJ, Lee SH. Aberrant recruitment and activation of T cells in diabetic nephropathy. *Am J Nephrol* (2012) 35(2):164–74. doi: 10.1159/000334928

84. Moriya R, Manivel JC, Mauer M. Juxtaglomerular apparatus T-cell infiltration affects glomerular structure in type 1 diabetic patients. *Diabetologia* (2004) 47(1):82–8. doi: 10.1007/s00125-003-1253-y

85. Wu CC, Sytwu HK, Lin YF. Cytokines in diabetic nephropathy. Adv Clin Chem (2012) 56:55-74. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-394317-0.00014-5

86. Higurashi M, Ohya Y, Joh K, Muraguchi M, Nishimura M, Terawaki H, et al. Increased urinary levels of CXCL5, CXCL8 and CXCL9 in patients with type 2 diabetic nephropathy. *J Diabetes Complications* (2009) 23(3):178–84. doi: 10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2007.12.001

87. Wang G, Lai FM, Chow KM, Kwan BC, Pang WF, Luk CC, et al. Urinary mRNA levels of ELR-negative CXC chemokine ligand and extracellular matrix in diabetic nephropathy. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev* (2015) 31(7):699–706. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.2654

88. Turner JE, Steinmetz OM, Stahl RA, Panzer U. Targeting of Th1-associated chemokine receptors CXCR3 and CCR5 as therapeutic strategy for inflammatory diseases. *Mini Rev Med Chem* (2007) 7(11):1089–96. doi: 10.2174/138955707782331768

89. Yu J, Wu H, Liu ZY, Zhu Q, Shan C, Zhang KQ. Advanced glycation end products induce the apoptosis of and inflammation in mouse podocytes through CXCL9-mediated JAK2/STAT3 pathway activation. *Int J Mol Med* (2017) 40(4):1185–93. doi: 10.3892/ ijmm.2017.3098

90. Corrado A, Ferrari SM, Ferri C, Ferrannini E, Antonelli A, Fallahi P. Type 1 diabetes and (C-X-C motif) ligand (CXCL) 10 chemokine. *Clin Ter* (2014) 165(2):e181–5. doi: 10.7471/CT.2014.1706

91. Bender C, Christen S, Scholich K, Bayer M, Pfeilschifter JM, Hintermann E, et al. Islet-expressed CXCL10 promotes autoimmune destruction of islet isografts in mice with type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes* (2017) 66(1):113–26. doi: 10.2337/db16-0547

92. Zhuang Q, Cheng K, Ming Y. CX3CL1/CX3CR1 axis, as the therapeutic potential in renal diseases: Friend or foe? *Curr Gene Ther* (2017) 17(6):442–52. doi: 10.2174/1566523218666180214092536

93. Kikuchi Y, Ikee R, Hemmi N, Hyodo N, Saigusa T, Namikoshi T, et al. Fractalkine and its receptor, CX3CR1, upregulation in streptozotocin-induced diabetic kidneys. *Nephron Exp Nephrol* (2004) 97(1):e17–25. doi: 10.1159/000077594

94. Yadav AK, Lal A, Jha V. Association of circulating fractalkine (CX3CL1) and CX3CR1(+)CD4(+) T cells with common carotid artery intima-media thickness in patients with chronic kidney disease. *J Atheroscler Thromb* (2011) 18(11):958–65. doi: 10.5551/jat.8722

95. Schall TJ, Bacon K, Toy KJ, Goeddel DV. Selective attraction of monocytes and T lymphocytes of the memory phenotype by cytokine RANTES. *Nature* (1990) 347 (6294):669–71. doi: 10.1038/347669a0

96. Peng X, Xiao Z, Zhang J, Li Y, Dong Y, Du J. IL-17A produced by both  $\gamma\delta$  T and Th17 cells promotes renal fibrosis *via* RANTES-mediated leukocyte infiltration after renal obstruction. *J Pathol* (2015) 235(1):79–89. doi: 10.1002/path.4430

97. Loetscher P, Uguccioni M, Bordoli L, Baggiolini M, Moser B, Chizzolini C, et al. CCR5 is characteristic of Th1 lymphocytes. *Nature* (1998) 391(6665):344–5. doi: 10.1038/34814

98. Cao M, Tian Z, Zhang L, Liu R, Guan Q, Jiang J. Effects of CCR5 59029G/A polymorphism on the risk to diabetic nephropathy. *Oncotarget* (2017) 8(63):106926–34. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.22148

99. Yahya MJ, Ismail PB, Nordin NB, Akim ABM, Yusuf W, Adam NLB, et al. Association of CCL2, CCR5, ELMO1, and IL8 polymorphism with diabetic nephropathy in Malaysian type 2 diabetic patients. *Int J Chronic Dis* (2019) 2019:2053015. doi: 10.1155/2019/2053015

100. Kalev I, Mikelsaar AV, Beckman L, Tasa G, Pärlist P. High frequency of the HIV-1 protective CCR5 delta32 deletion in native estonians. *Eur J Epidemiol* (2000) 16 (12):1107–9. doi: 10.1023/A:1010829816334

101. Carr MW, Roth SJ, Luther E, Rose SS, Springer TA. Monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 acts as a T-lymphocyte chemoattractant. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (1994) 91 (9):3652–6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.91.9.3652

102. Bakos E, Thaiss CA, Kramer MP, Cohen S, Radomir L, Orr I, et al. CCR2 regulates the immune response by modulating the interconversion and function of effector and regulatory T cells. *J Immunol* (2017) 198(12):4659–71. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1601458

103. Jamali Z, Nazari M, Khoramdelazad H, Hakimizadeh E, Mahmoodi M, Karimabad MN, et al. Expression of CC chemokines CCL2, CCL5, and CCL11 is associated with duration of disease and complications in type-1 diabetes: A study on Iranian diabetic patients. *Clin Lab* (2013) 59(9-10):993–1001. doi: 10.7754/Clin.Lab.2012.120810

104. Kang YS, Lee MH, Song HK, Ko GJ, Kwon OS, Lim TK, et al. CCR2 antagonism improves insulin resistance, lipid metabolism, and diabetic nephropathy in type 2 diabetic mice. *Kidney Int* (2010) 78(9):883–94. doi: 10.1038/ki.2010.263

105. Kitagawa K, Wada T, Furuichi K, Hashimoto H, Ishiwata Y, Asano M, et al. Blockade of CCR2 ameliorates progressive fibrosis in kidney. *Am J Pathol* (2004) 165 (1):237–46. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63292-0

106. Menne J, Eulberg D, Beyer D, Baumann M, Saudek F, Valkusz Z, et al. C-c motifligand 2 inhibition with emapticap pegol (NOX-E36) in type 2 diabetic patients with albuminuria. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* (2017) 32(2):307–15. doi: 10.1093/ndt/gfv459

107. Wu N, Chen D, Sun H, Tan J, Zhang Y, Zhang T, et al. MAP3K2 augments Th1 cell differentiation *via* IL-18 to promote T cell-mediated colitis. *Sci China Life Sci* (2021) 64(3):389–403. doi: 10.1007/s11427-020-1720-9

108. Hayashi N, Yoshimoto T, Izuhara K, Matsui K, Tanaka T, Nakanishi K. T Helper 1 cells stimulated with ovalbumin and IL-18 induce airway hyperresponsiveness and lung fibrosis by IFN-gamma and IL-13 production. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U.S.A.* (2007) 104 (37):14765–70. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0706378104

109. Nakanishi K. [Regulation of Th1 and Th2 immune responses by IL-18]. Kekkaku (2002) 77(2):87–93.

110. Hirooka Y, Nozaki Y. Interleukin-18 in inflammatory kidney disease. Front Med (Lausanne) (2021) 8:639103. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2021.639103

111. Al-Rubeaan K, Nawaz SS, Youssef AM, Al Ghonaim M, Siddiqui K. IL-18, VCAM-1 and p-selectin as early biomarkers in normoalbuminuric type 2 diabetes patients. *biomark Med* (2019) 13(6):467–78. doi: 10.2217/bmm-2018-0359

112. Yaribeygi H, Atkin SL, Sahebkar A. Interleukin-18 and diabetic nephropathy: A review. J Cell Physiol (2019) 234(5):5674–82. doi: 10.1002/jcp.27427

113. Li L, Jiang XG, Hu JY, Yu ZQ, Xu JY, Liu F, et al. The association between interleukin-19 concentration and diabetic nephropathy. *BMC Nephrol* (2017) 18(1):65. doi: 10.1186/s12882-017-0488-7

114. Yeh CH, Cheng BC, Hsu CC, Chen HW, Wang JJ, Chang MS, et al. Induced interleukin-19 contributes to cell-mediated immunosuppression in patients undergoing coronary artery bypass grafting with cardiopulmonary bypass. *Ann Thorac Surg* (2011) 92 (4):1252–9. doi: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2011.04.061

115. Habib HA, Heeba GH, Khalifa MMA. Comparative effects of incretin-based therapy on early-onset diabetic nephropathy in rats: Role of TNF- $\alpha$ , TGF- $\beta$  and c-caspase-3. Life Sci (2021) 278:119624. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2021.119624

116. Sinclair LV, Rolf J, Emslie E, Shi YB, Taylor PM, Cantrell DA. Control of aminoacid transport by antigen receptors coordinates the metabolic reprogramming essential for T cell differentiation. *Nat Immunol* (2013) 14(5):500–8. doi: 10.1038/ni.2556

117. Morigi M, Perico L, Corna D, Locatelli M, Cassis P, Carminati CE, et al. C3a receptor blockade protects podocytes from injury in diabetic nephropathy. *JCI Insight* (2020) 5(5). doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.131849

118. Li XQ, Chang DY, Chen M, Zhao MH. Deficiency of C3a receptor attenuates the development of diabetic nephropathy. *BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care* (2019) 7(1):e000817. doi: 10.1136/bmjdrc-2019-000817

119. Berg TJ, Bangstad HJ, Torjesen PA, Osterby R, Bucala R, Hanssen KF. Advanced glycation end products in serum predict changes in the kidney morphology of patients with insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *Metabolism* (1997) 46(6):661–5. doi: 10.1016/S0026-0495(97)90010-X

120. Mariat C, Degauque N, Balasubramanian S, Kenny J, DeKruyff RH, Umetsu DT, et al. Tim-1 signaling substitutes for conventional signal 1 and requires costimulation to induce T cell proliferation. *J Immunol* (2009) 182(3):1379–85. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.182.3.1379

121. Forbes JM, McCarthy DA, Kassianos AJ, Baskerville T, Fotheringham AK, Giuliani KTK, et al. T-Cell expression and release of kidney injury molecule-1 in response to glucose variations initiates kidney injury in early diabetes. *Diabetes* (2021) 70(8):1754–66. doi: 10.2337/db20-1081

122. Nowak N, Skupien J, Niewczas MA, Yamanouchi M, Major M, Croall S, et al. Increased plasma kidney injury molecule-1 suggests early progressive renal decline in non-proteinuric patients with type 1 diabetes. *Kidney Int* (2016) 89(2):459–67. doi: 10.1038/ki.2015.314

123. Baker RL, Bradley B, Wiles TA, Lindsay RS, Barbour G, Delong T, et al. Cutting edge: Nonobese diabetic mice deficient in chromogranin a are protected from autoimmune diabetes. *J Immunol* (2016) 196(1):39–43. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1501190

124. Liu Y. Cellular and molecular mechanisms of renal fibrosis. Nat Rev Nephrol (2011) 7(12):684-96. doi: 10.1038/nrneph.2011.149

125. Herder C, Dalmas E, Böni-Schnetzler M, Donath MY. The IL-1 pathway in type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular complications. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* (2015) 26(10):551–63. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2015.08.001

126. Jain A, Irizarry-Caro RA, McDaniel MM, Chawla AS, Carroll KR, Overcast GR, et al. T Cells instruct myeloid cells to produce inflammasome-independent IL-1 $\beta$  and cause autoimmunity. *Nat Immunol* (2020) 21(1):65–74. doi: 10.1038/s41590-019-0559-y

127. Vila E, Salaices M. Cytokines and vascular reactivity in resistance arteries. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol (2005) 288(3):H1016–21. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00779.2004

128. Vallejo S, Palacios E, Romacho T, Villalobos L, Peiró C, Sánchez-Ferrer CF. The interleukin-1 receptor antagonist anakinra improves endothelial dysfunction in

streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* (2014) 13:158. doi: 10.1186/s12933-014-0158-z

129. Larsen CM, Faulenbach M, Vaag A, Vølund A, Ehses JA, Seifert B, et al. Interleukin-1-receptor antagonist in type 2 diabetes mellitus. *N Engl J Med* (2007) 356 (15):1517–26. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa065213

130. Imani F, Horii Y, Suthanthiran M, Skolnik E, Makita Z, Sharma V, et al. Advanced glycosylation endproduct-specific receptors on human and rat T-lymphocytes mediate synthesis of interferon gamma: role in tissue remodeling. *J Exp Med* (1993) 178(6):2165–72. doi: 10.1084/jem.178.6.2165

131. Grinberg-Bleyer Y, Baeyens A, You S, Elhage R, Fourcade G, Gregoire S, et al. IL-2 reverses established type 1 diabetes in NOD mice by a local effect on pancreatic regulatory T cells. *J Exp Med* (2010) 207(9):1871–8. doi: 10.1084/jem.20100209

132. Tang Q, Adams JY, Penaranda C, Melli K, Piaggio E, Sgouroudis E, et al. Central role of defective interleukin-2 production in the triggering of islet autoimmune destruction. *Immunity* (2008) 28(5):687–97. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2008.03.016

133. Todd JA, Evangelou M, Cutler AJ, Pekalski ML, Walker NM, Stevens HE, et al. Regulatory T cell responses in participants with type 1 diabetes after a single dose of interleukin-2: a non-randomised, open label, adaptive dose-finding trial. *PLoS Med* (2016) 13(10):e1002139. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1002139

134. Flores R, Zhou L, Robbins P. Expression of IL-2 in  $\beta$  cells by AAV8 gene transfer in pre-diabetic NOD mice prevents diabetes through activation of FoxP3-positive regulatory T cells. JGt (2014) 21(8):715–22. doi: 10.1038/gt.2014.45

135. Seder RA, Paul WE, Davis MM, Fazekas de St Groth B. The presence of interleukin 4 during *in vitro* priming determines the lymphokine-producing potential of CD4+ T cells from T cell receptor transgenic mice. *JTJoem* (1992) 176(4):1091–8. doi: 10.1084/jem.176.4.1091

136. Bugawan TL, Mirel DB, Valdes AM, Panelo A, Pozzilli P, Erlich HA. Association and interaction of the IL4R, IL4, and IL13 loci with type 1 diabetes among filipinos. *JTAJoHG* (2003) 72(6):1505–14. doi: 10.1086/375655

137. Qiu LJ, Ni J, Cen H, Wen PF, Zhang M, Liang Y, et al. Relationship between the IL-4 gene promoter-590C/T (rs2243250) polymorphism and susceptibility to autoimmune diseases: A meta-analysis. *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol* (2015) 29(1):48–55. doi: 10.1111/jdv.12435

138. Mahadevan P, Larkins R, Fraser J, Fosang A, Dunlop M. Increased hyaluronan production in the glomeruli from diabetic rats: a link between glucose-induced prostaglandin production and reduced sulphated proteoglycan. *JD* (1995) 38(3):298–305. doi: 10.1007/BF00400634

139. Chen G, Chen H, Ren S, Xia M, Zhu J, Liu Y, et al. Aberrant DNA methylation of mTOR pathway genes promotes inflammatory activation of immune cells in diabetic kidney disease. *Kidney Int* (2019) 96(2):409–20. doi: 10.1016/j.kint.2019.02.020

140. Feigerlová E, Battaglia-Hsu S-F. IL-6 signaling in diabetic nephropathy: From pathophysiology to therapeutic perspectives. *JC* (2017) 37:57–65. doi: 10.1016/ j.cytogfr.2017.03.003

141. Francois ME, Little JP. Effectiveness and safety of high-intensity interval training in patients with type 2 diabetes. *JDsapotADA* (2015) 28(1):39. doi: 10.2337/diaspect.28.1.39

142. Dalla Vestra M, Mussap M, Gallina P, Bruseghin M, Cernigoi AM, Saller A, et al. Acute-phase markers of inflammation and glomerular structure in patients with type 2 diabetes. *J Am Soc Nephrol* (2005) 16(3 suppl 1):S78–82. doi: 10.1681/asn.2004110961

143. Wu R, Liu X, Yin J, Wu H, Cai X, Wang N, et al. IL-6 receptor blockade ameliorates diabetic nephropathy via inhibiting inflammasome in mice. *Metabolism* (2018) 83:18–24. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2018.01.002

144. Xiong T, Attar M, Gnirck A-C, Wunderlich M, Becker M, Rickassel C, et al. Interleukin-9 protects from early podocyte injury and progressive glomerulosclerosis in adriamycin-induced nephropathy. *Kidney Int* (2020) 98(3):615–29. doi: 10.1016/j.kint.2020.04.036

145. Eller K, Wolf D, Huber JM, Metz M, Mayer G, McKenzie AN, et al. IL-9 production by regulatory T cells recruits mast cells that are essential for regulatory T cellinduced immune suppression. *J Immunol* (2011) 186(1):83–91. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.1001183

146. Cortvrindt C, Speeckaert R, Moerman A, Delanghe JR, Speeckaert MM. The role of interleukin-17A in the pathogenesis of kidney diseases. JP (2017) 49(3):247–58. doi: 10.1016/j.pathol.2017.01.003

147. Kuo H-L, Huang C-C, Lin T-Y, Lin C-Y. IL-17 and CD40 ligand synergistically stimulate the chronicity of diabetic nephropathy. *JNDT* (2018) 33(2):248–56. doi: 10.1093/ndt/gfw397

148. Orejudo M, Rodrigues-Diez RR, Rodrigues-Diez R, Garcia-Redondo A, Santos-Sánchez L, Rández-Garbayo J, et al. Interleukin 17A participates in renal inflammation associated to experimental and human hypertension. *Front Pharmacol* (2019) 10:1015. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2019.01015

149. Scottà C, Esposito M, Fazekasova H, Fanelli G, Edozie FC, Ali N, et al. Differential effects of rapamycin and retinoic acid on expansion, stability and suppressive qualities of human CD4(+)CD25(+)FOXP3(+) T regulatory cell subpopulations. *Haematologica* (2013) 98(8):1291–9. doi: 10.3324/haematol.2012.074088

150. Chen W, Shen Y, Fan J, Zeng X, Zhang X, Luan J, et al. IL-22-mediated renal metabolic reprogramming *via* PFKFB3 to treat kidney injury. *Clin Transl Med* (2021) 11 (2):e324. doi: 10.1002/ctm2.324

151. Liu Y, Zhao L-s. Effect of interlukin-22 antibody on diabetic nephropathy via inhibition on Snail1 expression. *JCJoP* (2018), 939–44. Available at: https://pesquisa.bvsalud.org/portal/resource/pt/wpr-701220.

152. Guo H, Pan C, Chang B, Wu X, Guo J, Zhou Y, et al. Triptolide improves diabetic nephropathy by regulating Th cell balance and macrophage infiltration in rat models of diabetic nephropathy. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes* (2016) 124(6):389–98. doi: 10.1055/s-0042-106083

153. Sun L, Kanwar YS. Relevance of TNF- $\alpha$  in the context of other inflammatory cytokines in the progression of diabetic nephropathy. *Kidney Int* (2015) 88(4):662–5. doi: 10.1038/ki.2015.250

154. Navarro JF, Mora C, Muros M, García J. Urinary tumour necrosis factor-alpha excretion independently correlates with clinical markers of glomerular and tubulointerstitial injury in type 2 diabetic patients. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* (2006) 21 (12):3428–34. doi: 10.1093/ndt/gfl469

155. Pedigo CE, Ducasa GM, Leclercq F, Sloan A, Mitrofanova A, Hashmi T, et al. Local TNF causes NFATc1-dependent cholesterol-mediated podocyte injury. *J Clin Invest* (2016) 126(9):3336–50. doi: 10.1172/JCI85939

156. Pestana RM, Domingueti CP, Duarte RC, Fóscolo RB, Reis JS, Rodrigues AM, et al. Cytokines profile and its correlation with endothelial damage and oxidative stress in patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus and nephropathy. *Immunol Res* (2016) 64(4):951–60. doi: 10.1007/s12026-016-8806-x

157. DiPetrillo K, Gesek FA. Pentoxifylline ameliorates renal tumor necrosis factor expression, sodium retention, and renal hypertrophy in diabetic rats. *Am J Nephrol* (2004) 24(3):352–9. doi: 10.1159/000079121

158. Baud L, Perez J, Friedlander G, Ardaillou R. Tumor necrosis factor stimulates prostaglandin production and cyclic AMP levels in rat cultured mesangial cells. *FEBS Lett* (1988) 239(1):50–4. doi: 10.1016/0014-5793(88)80543-X

159. Bertani T, Abbate M, Zoja C, Corna D, Perico N, Ghezzi P, et al. Tumor necrosis factor induces glomerular damage in the rabbit. *Am J Pathol* (1989) 134(2):419–30.

160. Koike N, Takamura T, Kaneko S. Induction of reactive oxygen species from isolated rat glomeruli by protein kinase c activation and TNF-alpha stimulation, and effects of a phosphodiesterase inhibitor. *Life Sci* (2007) 80(18):1721–8. doi: 10.1016/ j.lfs.2007.02.001

161. Artunc F, Schleicher E, Weigert C, Fritsche A, Stefan N, Häring HU. The impact of insulin resistance on the kidney and vasculature. *Nat Rev Nephrol* (2016) 12(12):721–37. doi: 10.1038/nrneph.2016.145

162. Zheng Y, Yamada H, Sakamoto K, Horita S, Kunimi M, Endo Y, et al. Roles of insulin receptor substrates in insulin-induced stimulation of renal proximal bicarbonate absorption. J Am Soc Nephrol (2005) 16(8):2288–95. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2005020193

163. Welsh GI, Coward RJ. Podocytes, glucose and insulin. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens (2010) 19(4):379-84. doi: 10.1097/MNH.0b013e32833ad5e4

164. Sell H, Habich C, Eckel J. Adaptive immunity in obesity and insulin resistance. Nat Rev Endocrinol (2012) 8(12):709–16. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2012.114

165. Eller K, Kirsch A, Wolf AM, Sopper S, Tagwerker A, Stanzl U, et al. Potential role of regulatory T cells in reversing obesity-linked insulin resistance and diabetic nephropathy. *Diabetes* (2011) 60(11):2954–62. doi: 10.2337/db11-0358

166. Winer S, Chan Y, Paltser G, Truong D, Tsui H, Bahrami J, et al. Normalization of obesity-associated insulin resistance through immunotherapy. *Nat Med* (2009) 15 (8):921–9. doi: 10.1038/nm.2001

167. Harford KA, Reynolds CM, McGillicuddy FC, Roche HM. Fats, inflammation and insulin resistance: insights to the role of macrophage and T-cell accumulation in adipose tissue. *Proc Nutr Soc* (2011) 70(4):408–17. doi: 10.1017/S0029665111000565

168. Zeyda M, Huber J, Prager G, Stulnig TM. Inflammation correlates with markers of T-cell subsets including regulatory T cells in adipose tissue from obese patients. *Obes (Silver Spring)* (2011) 19(4):743–8. doi: 10.1038/oby.2010.123

169. Al-Mansoori L, Al-Jaber H, Madani AY, Mazloum NA, Agouni A, Ramanjaneya M, et al. Suppression of GATA-3 increases adipogenesis, reduces inflammation and improves insulin sensitivity in 3T3L-1 preadipocytes. *Cell Signal* (2020) 75:109735. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2020.109735

170. Anand G, Vasanthakumar R, Mohan V, Babu S, Aravindhan V. Increased IL-12 and decreased IL-33 serum levels are associated with increased Th1 and suppressed Th2 cytokine profile in patients with diabetic nephropathy (CURES-134). *JIjoc Pathol e* (2014) 7(11):8008.

171. Wolf G, Ziyadeh FN. Cellular and molecular mechanisms of proteinuria in diabetic nephropathy. *Nephron Physiol* (2007) 106(2):26–31. doi: 10.1159/000101797

172. Lim AK, Ma FY, Nikolic-Paterson DJ, Kitching AR, Thomas MC, Tesch GH. Lymphocytes promote albuminuria, but not renal dysfunction or histological damage in a mouse model of diabetic renal injury. *Diabetologia* (2010) 53(8):1772–82. doi: 10.1007/s00125-010-1757-1

173. Nagai S, Azuma M. The CD28-B7 family of Co-signaling molecules. Adv Exp Med Biol (2019) 1189:25–51. doi: 10.1007/978-981-32-9717-3\_2

174. Goldwich A, Burkard M, Olke M, Daniel C, Amann K, Hugo C, et al. Podocytes are nonhematopoietic professional antigen-presenting cells. *J Am Soc Nephrol* (2013) 24 (6):906–16. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2012020133

175. Novelli R, Benigni A, Remuzzi G. The role of B7-1 in proteinuria of glomerular origin. Nat Rev Nephrol (2018) 14(9):589-96. doi: 10.1038/s41581-018-0037-z

176. Li Y, Jin L, Yan J, Zhang H, Zhang R, Hu C. CD28 genetic variants increase susceptibility to diabetic kidney disease in Chinese patients with type 2 diabetes: A cross-sectional case control study. *Mediators Inflammation* (2021) 2021:5521050. doi: 10.1155/2021/5521050

177. Gagliardini E, Novelli R, Corna D, Zoja C, Ruggiero B, Benigni A, et al. B7-1 is not induced in podocytes of human and experimental diabetic nephropathy. *J Am Soc Nephrol* (2016) 27(4):999–1005. doi: 10.1681/ASN.2015030266

178. Otto G. IL-1 $\beta$  switches on kidney fibrosis. Nat Rev Nephrol (2018) 14(8):475. doi: 10.1038/s41581-018-0026-2

179. Chen B, Wu M, Zang C, Li Y, Xu Z. Association between IL-6 polymorphisms and diabetic nephropathy risk: a meta-analysis. *JTAjotms* (2019) 358(5):363–73. doi: 10.1016/j.amjms.2019.07.011

180. Wu M, Yang Z, Zhang C, Shi Y, Han W, Song S, et al. Inhibition of NLRP3 inflammasome ameliorates podocyte damage by suppressing lipid accumulation in diabetic nephropathy. *Metabolism* (2021) 118:154748. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2021.154748

181. Abdullah CS, Jin ZQ. Targeted deletion of T-cell S1P receptor 1 ameliorates cardiac fibrosis in streptozotocin-induced diabetic mice. *FASEB J* (2018) 32(10):5426–35. doi: 10.1096/fj.201800231R

182. Chang TT, Kuchroo VK, Sharpe AH. Role of the B7-CD28/CTLA-4 pathway in autoimmune disease. Curr Dir Autoimmun (2002) 5:113-30. doi: 10.1159/000060550

183. Bending JJ, Lobo-Yeo A, Vergani D, Viberti GC. Proteinuria and activated T-lymphocytes in diabetic nephropathy. *Diabetes* (1988) 37(5):507–11. doi: 10.2337/diab.37.5.507

184. Lei L, Mao Y, Meng D, Zhang X, Cui L, Huo Y, et al. Percentage of circulating CD8+ T lymphocytes is associated with albuminuria in type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes* (2014) 122(1):27–30. doi: 10.1055/s-0033-1358666

185. Lee BT, Ahmed FA, Hamm LL, Teran FJ, Chen CS, Liu Y, et al. Association of creactive protein, tumor necrosis factor-alpha, and interleukin-6 with chronic kidney disease. *BMC Nephrol* (2015) 16:77. doi: 10.1186/s12882-015-0068-7

186. McCarthy ET, Sharma R, Sharma M, Li JZ, Ge XL, Dileepan KN, et al. TNF-alpha increases albumin permeability of isolated rat glomeruli through the generation of superoxide. *J Am Soc Nephrol* (1998) 9(3):433–8. doi: 10.1681/ASN.V93433

187. Onk D, Onk OA, Turkmen K, Erol HS, Ayazoglu TA, Keles ON, et al. Melatonin attenuates contrast-induced nephropathy in diabetic rats: The role of interleukin-33 and oxidative stress. *Mediators Inflamm* (2016) 2016:9050828. doi: 10.1155/2016/9050828

188. Caner S, Usluoğulları CA, Balkan F, Büyükcam F, Kaya C, Saçıkara M, et al. Is IL-33 useful to detect early stage of renal failure? *Ren Fail* (2014) 36(1):78–80. doi: 10.3109/ 0886022X.2013.832313

189. Sabapathy V, Stremska ME, Mohammad S, Corey RL, Sharma PR, Sharma R. Novel immunomodulatory cytokine regulates inflammation, diabetes, and obesity to

protect from diabetic nephropathy. Front Pharmacol (2019) 10:572. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2019.00572

190. Chen HY, Zhong X, Huang XR, Meng XM, You Y, Chung AC, et al. MicroRNA-29b inhibits diabetic nephropathy in db/db mice. *Mol Ther* (2014) 22(4):842–53. doi: 10.1038/mt.2013.235

191. Cucak H, Nielsen Fink L, Højgaard Pedersen M, Rosendahl A. Enalapril treatment increases T cell number and promotes polarization towards M1-like macrophages locally in diabetic nephropathy. *Int Immunopharmacol* (2015) 25(1):30-42. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2015.01.003

192. Tian J, Dang H, O'Laco KA, Song M, Tiu BC, Gilles S, et al. Homotaurine treatment enhances CD4(+) and CD8(+) regulatory T cell responses and synergizes with low-dose anti-CD3 to enhance diabetes remission in type 1 diabetic mice. *Immunohorizons* (2019) 3(10):498–510. doi: 10.4049/immunohorizons.1900019

193. Jörns A, Ertekin ÜG, Arndt T, Terbish T, Wedekind D, Lenzen S. TNF- $\alpha$  antibody therapy in combination with the T-Cell-Specific antibody anti-TCR reverses the diabetic metabolic state in the LEW. *1AR1-iddm Rat. Diabetes* (2015) 64(8):2880–91. doi: 10.2337/db14-1866

194. Han Y, Lai J, Tao J, Tai Y, Zhou W, Guo P, et al. Sustaining circulating regulatory T cell subset contributes to the therapeutic effect of paroxetine on mice with diabetic cardiomyopathy. *Circ J* (2020) 84(9):1587–98. doi: 10.1253/circj.CJ-19-1182

195. Mahmoud F, Al-Ozairi E, Haines D, Novotny L, Dashti A, Ibrahim B, et al. Effect of diabetea tea <sup>TM</sup> consumption on inflammatory cytokines and metabolic biomarkers in type 2 diabetes patients. *J Ethnopharmacol* (2016) 194:1069–77. doi: 10.1016/j.jep.2016.10.073

196. Gao Z, Zhao X, Yang T, Shang J, Shang L, Mai H, et al. Immunomodulation therapy of diabetes by oral administration of a surfactin lipopeptide in NOD mice. *Vaccine* (2014) 32(50):6812–9. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2014.08.082

197. Marek-Trzonkowska N, Mysliwiec M, Dobyszuk A, Grabowska M, Techmanska I, Juscinska J, et al. Administration of CD4+CD25highCD127- regulatory T cells preserves  $\beta$ -cell function in type 1 diabetes in children. *Diabetes Care* (2012) 35(9):1817–20. doi: 10.2337/dc12-0038

198. Bluestone JA, Buckner JH, Fitch M, Gitelman SE, Gupta S, Hellerstein MK, et al. Type 1 diabetes immunotherapy using polyclonal regulatory T cells. *Sci Transl Med* (2015) 7(315):315ra189. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aad4134

199. Kong D, Zhuang X, Wang D, Qu H, Jiang Y, Li X, et al. Umbilical cord mesenchymal stem cell transfusion ameliorated hyperglycemia in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Clin Lab* (2014) 60(12):1969–76. doi: 10.7754/Clin.Lab. 2014.140305

Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Xiao He, The University of Utah, United States

REVIEWED BY Demba Sarr, University of Georgia, United States Li (Amily) Guo, The University of Utah, United States

\*CORRESPONDENCE Feng Zhu ⊠ 924243146@gg.com

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Translational Medicine, a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

RECEIVED 20 October 2022 ACCEPTED 14 February 2023 PUBLISHED 10 March 2023

#### CITATION

Yan C, Wu H, Fang X, He J and Zhu F (2023) Platelet, a key regulator of innate and adaptive immunity. *Front. Med.* 10:1074878. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2023.1074878

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Yan, Wu, Fang, He and Zhu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# Platelet, a key regulator of innate and adaptive immunity

Cheng Yan<sup>1†</sup>, Haojie Wu<sup>2†</sup>, Xianchun Fang<sup>1</sup>, Junji He<sup>1</sup> and Feng Zhu<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Blood Transfusion, Nanjing Jiangning Hospital, The Affiliated Jiangning Hospital of Nanjing Medical University, Nanjing, Jiangsu, China, <sup>2</sup>Department of Laboratory Medicine, The First Affiliated Hospital of Nanjing Medical University, Nanjing, Jiangsu, China

Platelets, anucleate blood components, represent the major cell type involved in the regulation of hemostasis and thrombosis. In addition to performing haemostatic roles, platelets can influence both innate and adaptive immune responses. In this review, we summarize the development of platelets and their functions in hemostasis. We also discuss the interactions between platelet products and innate or adaptive immune cells, including neutrophils, monocytes, macrophages, T cells, B cells and dendritic cells. Activated platelets and released molecules regulate the differentiation and function of these cells *via* plateletderived receptors or secreting molecules. Platelets have dual effects on nearly all immune cells. Understanding the exact mechanisms underlying these effects will enable further application of platelet transfusion.

KEYWORDS

platelet, monocyte, macrophage, T cell, B cell, dendritic cell

## Introduction to platelets

The production of platelets from megakaryocytes (MKs) is a systematic process that is thought to occur in the bone marrow (1). Thrombopoiesis occurs from common myeloid progenitor (CMP) cells in the bone marrow, which differentiate into promegakaryocytes and then into MKs. After migrating into the vascular niche, mature MKs extend many proplatelets (PPTs) through the sinusoid vessel barrier (2–4). Then, PPTs interconvert into pre-platelets, and platelets are created after the fission of pre-platelets (5). Each MK can produce 1,000–3,000 platelets after multiple divisions (6, 7). A recent study proposed the lung as the main site of platelet release (8). The average lifespan of platelets is only 8–10 days. In the circulation, each individual has  $150-400 \times 10^9$  platelets per liter of peripheral blood (9).

The primary roles of platelets are hemostasis and thrombosis. Hemostasis is the process that stops blood loss from a damaged vessel (10). Hemostasis involves multiple interlinked steps: primary hemostasis, secondary hemostasis, and tertiary hemostasis (11). Platelets are mainly involved in primary hemostasis, which is also called platelet clotting. In primary hemostasis, platelets stick to the damaged tissue and become activated, which recruits more platelets to form a platelet "plug" to stop blood loss from the damaged area. Primary hemostasis may also involve constriction of the blood vessel, which can occur due to substances released by platelets (12). In addition to hemostasis, platelet activation also contributes to thrombosis, which is a blood clot within a blood vessel that limits the flow of blood. Platelets play a significant role in the development of arterial thrombosis rather than venous thrombosis (13). Atherosclerosis allows the activation of platelets, causing adhesion and aggregation, which leads to the formation of a clot. Thus, the management of arterial thrombosis predominantly involves the use of antiplatelet agents for monotherapy or dual-antiplatelet therapy (14).

For long, Platelets are small, anucleate cell debris (15). Actually, platelets possess almost every feature of cells, except the nucleus. The role of platelets in hemostasis has long been known, but they have also been shown to be involved in defense against pathogens (16, 17), as well as in the acceleration of autoimmune diseases (18). Therefore, platelets are seen as a cellular component of the innate immune system (19). In the presence of certain infectious agents or inflammatory stimuli, platelets mediate hemostasis and thrombosis and activate innate and adaptive immunity via specific receptors (CD42, CD41 CD40, CD154, etc.) and/or granule release (CXCL4, CCL5, TGFβ, serotonin, β-defensin, etc.), RNA transfer, and mitochondrial secretion (20). Moreover, it was found that platelets can also release extracellular vesicles (EVs), including ectosomes (also called microvesicles or microparticles; 100-1,000 nm) and exosomes (40-100 nm) to regulate hemostasis, thrombosis and inflammation (21). In this review, we will summarize platelet-mediated regulation of innate and adaptive immune cells.

## Influence of platelets on immune cells

Due to the haemostatic function of platelets, platelet transfusion is used to treat thrombocytopenia platelet function defecting disease in the clinic. Initially, platelet transfusions were thought to have no side effects, but recent findings have indicated that although the effects are not fatal, platelet transfusion can lead to febrile nonhemolytic transfusion reactions (FNHTRs), anaphylactic reactions, haemolytic transfusion reactions and other immune-mediated reactions (22). Guo et al. found that antibody-mediated immune thrombocytopenia (ITP) was resistant to allogeneic platelet transfusions, while the T-cellmediated form of the disease was susceptible, suggesting that transfusion therapy might be beneficial for antibody-negative ITP (23). Moreover, it was reported that fresh platelets could induce transfusion-related immunomodulation (TRIM) independent of white cells (WBCs) due to their MHC antigen expression, whereas aging results in the loss of MHC and the ability to mediate TRIM (24). Ultraviolet B (UVB) radiation plus riboflavin treatment of WBC-enriched platelet-rich plasma (PRP) effectively blocks alloimmunization and modulates immune responses to subsequent exposures (25). These reports demonstrated that various reactions mediated by different WBCs led to limitations in the application of platelet transfusion. We detail the interactions between platelets and different WBCs below.

## **Neutrophils**

As an indispensable member of the innate immune system, neutrophils are the first leukocytes to infiltrate the site of injury (26). Platelet derived P-selectin induces neutrophils to move to sites of thrombus formation by activating P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 (PSGL1), a receptor of P-selectin on neutrophils (27). The platelet-derived serotonin metabolite 5-hydroxyindoleacetic acid (5-HIAA) also promotes neutrophil recruitment to inflamed tissue *via* the G-protein-coupled receptor 35 (GPR35) (28). In a murine model of *Klebsiella pneumoniae*-induced pulmonary inflammation, Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) deficiency in platelets decreased the number of neutrophils in the lung (29). Inhibition of platelet p110β (the catalytic

subunit of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase) prevented plateletneutrophil interactions, diminishing neutrophil infiltration (30). It was also reported that activated platelet-derived nanovesicles could recruit neutrophils to exert anti-tumor effects (31). C-type lectin-like receptor (CLEC-2) was recently discovered as a platelet receptor. Blocking platelet CLEC-2 signaling enhanced liver recovery from acute toxic liver injuries by increasing tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$ (TNF- $\alpha$ ) production, which then improved reparative hepatic neutrophil recruitment (32). All these findings indicated that platelets regulate the movement of neutrophils.

Platelets also regulate neutrophil activation. Mac1 and LFA1 strengthen the attachment between platelets and neutrophils via junctional adhesion molecule 3 (JAM3) (33), Intercellular adhesion molecule 2 (ICAM-2) (34), CD42 (35) and Choline transporter-like protein 2 (CTL2) (36), which bind to platelet aIIbß3 integrin, enhancing neutrophil activation. Clinical observational data showed that the levels of C-X-C chemokine receptor type 4 (CXCL4; also called platelet factor 4, PF4), CXCL7 (neutrophil activating protein-2, NAP2) and myeloperoxidase (MPO) were related to platelet activation and platelet-neutrophil interactions (37). Both CXCL4 and CXCL7 secreted by platelets can initiate neutrophil activation (38, 39). Similarly, inhibition of the chemokine receptors CXCR4 and CXCR7 on platelets and polymorphonuclear neutrophils (PMNs) was shown to reduce platelet-neutrophil complex (PNC) formation (40). Leukotriene B4 (LTB4) and leukotriene A4 (LTA4) derived from platelet-derived arachidonic acid (AA) can activate neutrophils (41). In addition, platelet-derived mitochondria induce the release of human neutrophil microvesicles that recruit additional immune cells to remove pathogens (42). Platelet-derived serotonin was shown to promote neutrophil degranulation, which increased the expression of the membrane-bound leukocyte adhesion molecule CD11b, enhanced inflammation in the infarct area and reduced myocardial salvage by inducing the release of myeloperoxidase and hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$  (43).

An important function of neutrophils is to release neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs), which remove pathogens from the circulation. Platelet-derived exosomal high-mobility group protein 1 (HMGB1) and/or miR-15b-5p and miR-378a-3p promote excessive NET formation through the Akt/mTOR autophagy pathway during sepsis and subsequent organ injury (44). It was reported that both HMGB1 and the C3a component released by platelets could activate neutrophils to induce the formation of NETs (45-47). These stimuli significantly enhanced PSGL-1-induced neutrophil activation. Additionally, platelets interact with C3b attached to NETs (48). The P-selectin-PSGL-1 interaction was shown to induce the release of NETs, and clearing activated platelets via platelet-derived microparticle (100-1,000 nm) mediated neutrophil activation (49). Moreover, platelets were able to induce NOX-independent NET formation in a dengue virus non-structural protein 1 (NS1)-dependent manner (50). The inhibition of nuclear factor of activated T cells (NFAT) in platelets promotes interactions with neutrophils and NET induction, which might be harnessed in the clinic (51). In addition to influencing the infiltration of neutrophils, the TLR4-ERK5 axis in platelets facilitates NET formation to promote the capture of circulating tumor cells (52). Furthermore, a neutralizing anti-CXCL4 antibody significantly inhibited NET formation induced by NCA-associated vasculitis (AAV)-derived platelets (38).

Interestingly, NETs also induce a hypercoagulable state in platelets by upregulating phosphatidylserine and P-selectin on cells in the context of gastric cancer (GC) (53). Neutrophils can activate platelets by releasing antimicrobial cathelicidins via degranulation or as part of NETs. For example, cathelicidin LL-37 and its mouse homolog cathelicidin-related antimicrobial peptide (CRAMP) can bind glycoprotein VI (GPVI) on the platelet surface, further stimulating platelet and neutrophil activation (54). Citrullinated H3 histones, key markers of ongoing NETosis, have also been shown to activate platelets (48). During ischaemic stroke, neutrophils can rapidly bind platelets through P-selectin and glycoprotein Ib $\alpha$  (55), and neutrophils have been shown to undergo "plucking" on megakaryocytes to accelerate platelet production via CXCR4-CXCL12 signaling (56). Additionally, neutrophils activate platelets after pneumolysin exposure by releasing extracellular vesicles (EVs; 100-1,000 nm) (57). In acute myocardial infarction, the observed increase in S100A8/A9 levels in platelets was not due to an increase in synthesis but was due to uptake of proteins secreted by neutrophils (58). This result indicated that neutrophils were able to alter the platelet proteome.

Taken together, these findings support mutual regulation between platelets and neutrophils. Platelets can regulate infiltration, activation and NET formation in neutrophils (Table 1). In the clinic, depending on the specific conditions of a disease, the mechanism of mutual regulation between these cell types could be controlled or blocked.

## Monocytes

Platelets mediate multiple types of immune responses, and many studies have shown that platelets can interact with innate immune cells during infection and inflammation. One study showed that platelet activation is the major initiator of platelet-monocyte aggregation (59). Platelets interact with monocytes through cluster of differentiation (CD)62p (known as P-selectin), which recognizes

TABLE 1 Platelet-deriv	ed molecules affect	the function of neutrophils.
------------------------	---------------------	------------------------------

Regulating aspects on neutrophils	Platelet components	Regulatory effect	References
Infiltration	P-selectin, 5-HIAA, p110β	Upregulated	(25, 26, 28)
	TLR4, CLEC-2	Downregulated	(27, 30)
Activation	aIIbβ3, CXCL4, CXCL7, MPO, LTB4, LTA4, mitochondria, serotonin	Upregulated	(35-37, 39-41)
NET formation	HMGB1, miR- 15b-5p, miR-378a- 3p, C3a, C3b, P-selectin, TLR4, CXCL4, NS1	Upregulated	(42-48)
	Nuclear factor of activated T cells (NFAT)	Downregulated	(49)

PSGL-1 expressed on the surface of monocytes to initiate aggregation (60). Platelet-derived hyaluronidase-2 (HYAL2) also causes aggregate formation (61). Platelets from severe COVID-19 patients were highly activated and induced the expression of tissue factor (TF) in monocytes from healthy volunteers (62). The increased expression of TF also drives platelet-monocyte aggregation (63), inflammatory activated platelet-derived EVs (40–100 nm) contribute to the suppression of TF expression by transferring hsa-miR-223-3p to monocytes, which inhibits aggregation (65). Therefore, the exact influence of platelets on platelet-monocyte aggregation needs to be further explored.

Platelets can induce the oxidative burst and inflammation in monocytes and neutrophils via direct interactions (66-70) and promote leukocyte adhesion and extravasation (71-73). In addition, platelet aggregability leads to monocyte extravasation into the infarcted myocardium and influences inflammation in patients with acute myocardial infarction (74). The SARS-CoV-2 spike protein can interact with the CD42b receptor to activate platelets and promote proinflammatory cytokine production by monocytes through the interaction of P-selectin/PGSL-1 and CD40L/CD40 (75). P-selectin was shown to contribute to the secretion of TNFa, IL-1β, IL-6, CXCL8, IL12 and CCL4 by autologous monocytes (76, 77). In addition, platelets were reported to potentiate the release of IL-8, mainly from monocytes (78). Thus, some researchers have concluded that platelet-monocyte aggregates can be used as a robust marker of platelet activation and monocyte inflammatory responses (79). Interestingly, platelets do not always activate monocytes to induce the production of proinflammatory cytokines, and platelet-monocyte interactions can actually decrease inflammation by increasing IL-10 levels and reducing TNF- $\alpha$  levels in monocytes through CD40L/ CD40 (80).

Platelets also regulate the differentiation of monocytes. Both Sigrun Badrnya et al. and J H Phillips et al. reported that activated platelets increased CD16 expression, which induced monocytes to switch to an intermediate phenotype. CD16<sup>+</sup> monocytes produced transcripts for the gamma subunit of the high-affinity IgE FcR and could kill anti-CD16 hybridoma cell targets in the absence of CD3 zeta (81, 82). Similarly, it was reported that platelet-derived CXCL4 induced monocyte differentiation into macrophages (83). However, another study reported that inhibition of PSGL-1 or P-selectin did not attenuate platelet-mediated monocyte activation (84). This meant that there were other pathways activating monocytes. Zachary et al. found that platelet-derived  $\beta$ -2 microglobulin ( $\beta$ 2M) induced monocyte proinflammatory differentiation through a noncanonical TGFβ receptor pathway (85) and regulated age-associated monocyte polarization.  $\beta$ 2M was shown to maintain the balance between inflammatory and reparative signals. In addition, loss of β2M increases profibrotic cardiac responses (86). Thus, platelets have both pro- and anti-inflammatory effects on monocytes (Table 2).

## Macrophages

The phenotype and function of macrophages are also affected by platelets. Haem-activated platelets promote the formation of macrophage extracellular traps (METs) *via* reactive oxygen species generation or histone citrullination, enhancing rhabdomyolysis-induced acute

Platelets products	Receptors on monocytes	Effects on monocyte function	References
CD40L	CD40	IL-10 ↑, TNF-α ↓	(39)
P-selectin	PSGL-1	TNFα, IL-1β, IL-6,IL-8 CXCL8, IL-12, CCL4↑	(19, 35, 36)
Hyaluronidase-2 (HYAL2)	1	Platelet– monocyte aggregation ↑	(20)
Extracellular vesicles (EVs)	Tissue factor	Platelet– monocyte aggregation ↑	(24)
Platelet factor 4 (PF4)	/	Differentiating into macrophages ↑	(42)
β-2 micro globulin (β2M)	Noncanonical TGFβ receptor pathway	Proinflammatory differentiation ↑	(44)

TABLE 2 Platelet-derived molecules affect the function and differentiation of monocytes.

kidney injury (87). Platelet-conditioned medium was also shown to induce an anti-inflammatory, pro-resolving phenotype in macrophages (88). Platelet-Treg cell aggregates in the lung induce macrophage polarization toward an anti-inflammatory phenotype and promote effective resolution of pulmonary inflammation (89). Ryoka et al. reported that platelet-rich plasma (PRP) suppressed M1 macrophage polarization and promoted M2 macrophage polarization (90). Platelet-rich fibrin could shift macrophage polarization from an M1 phenotype toward an M2 phenotype to induce an anti-inflammatory response (91) and reduce IL-1 $\beta$ release and caspase-1 production in macrophages that underwent pyroptosis by increasing NLR family pyrin domain containing 3 (NLRP3) ubiquitination (92, 93). Interestingly, both leukocytepoor (LP) and leukocyte-rich (LR) PRP promoted the recruitment of M1 macrophages during the process of tendon healing, while the number of M2 macrophages was high only in the LP-PRP group (94). However, the presence of platelets skewed monocytes toward an M1 phenotype via the GPIb-CD11b axis in the presence of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) (95). Thus, platelets can affect macrophage polarization via different pathways.

## Natural killer cells

Natural killer cells are also regulated by platelets. PLT-ectosomes (100–1,000 nm) can inhibit NK cell effector function in a TGF- $\beta$ 1dependent manner, reducing the expression of surface receptors, like natural-killer group 2, member D (NKG2D), natural-killer p30 (NKp30) and CD226, and IFN- $\gamma$  production (96). This result suggested that platelets can promote tumor dissemination by coating tumor cells (97, 98). Co-incubation of NK cells with platelets was shown to reduce NK cell cytotoxicity by reducing NK cell degranulation, IFN- $\gamma$  production, NKG2D and natural-killer p46 (NKp46) expression and increased Killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptor 2DL1 (KIR2DL1) expression in NK cells (99). Furthermore, NK cell cytolytic activity was shown to be attenuated *via* tumor cellinduced platelet secretion (100). However, platelet-derived growth factor D (PDGF-DD)-activated IL-2-induced NK cells exert antitumor effects by binding with the NKp44 receptor (101), and PDGF-D-PDGFR $\beta$  signaling enhances IL-15-mediated human NK cell survival (102). In addition, platelet-derived CXCL4 induces human natural killer cells to synthesize and release interleukin-8 (103). Taken together, these findings show that platelets also have dual regulatory effects on NK cells.

## T cells

In addition to innate immune cells, platelets also influence T-cell and B-cell responses. Norbert et al. found that platelets enhanced the differentiation and cytokine production of CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells via both direct cell-cell contact and multiple chemokines (platelet-derived CXCL4 and CCL5) (104). Platelets can produce many molecules, such as FasL, TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL), IL-7 and CD40L, which are all important for adaptive immune responses (105-107). In particular, platelet CD40L regulates CD8<sup>+</sup> T-cell response. Elzey et al. reported that depletion of platelets decreased the generation of cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) (108). In platelet-depleted mice, reconstitution of platelets increased the number of CTLs in the spleen and liver after lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (LCMV) infection (109). Thus, platelets are important for the expansion of antigenspecific CTLs. Chapman et al. also demonstrated that platelets can process and present antigens via MHC class I and directly activate naive T cells in a platelet MHC class I-dependent manner (110). However, platelets were also shown to delay the infiltration of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells into the liver, allowing increased viral replication via the release of serotonin, which might ultimately cause chronic hepatitis (111). In addition, Aslam et al. found that platelets suppressed CD8<sup>+</sup> T-cell function in a transfusion-related model and that transfusion of MHC-I bearing platelets prolonged allograft survival (24). Interestingly, the expression of MHC-I in platelets was shown to be significantly increased in humans and mice, which reduced the numbers and impaired the function of antigen-specific CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells during sepsis (112). Platelets promote protection against C. albicans airway mycosis by activating Th2 and Th17 responses via an antifungal pathway that includes candidalysin, GP1ba, and dickkopf WNT signaling pathway inhibitor 1 (Dkk-1) (113). However, activated platelets accumulate in the lung lesions of tuberculosis patients and inhibit T-cell responses and mycobacterium tuberculosis replication in macrophages (114). CD84-lacking platelets were shown to reduce cerebral CD4<sup>+</sup> T-cell infiltration and thrombotic activity, slowing neurological damage in an experimental model of stroke. In a clinical study, a high level of platelet CD84 expression resulted in poor outcomes in patients with stroke (115). Platelets block the immunosuppressive function of Tregs directly via the P-selectin/ PSGL-1 axis, which induces Syk phosphorylation and an increase in intracellular calcium in systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) patients (116). However, Jan et al. reported that interactions between platelets and Tregs via the P-selectin/PSGL-1 axis encouraged the release of the anti-inflammatory mediators IL-10 and TGFB. Platelet-Treg cell aggregates induce macrophage polarization toward an antiinflammatory phenotype in pulmonary inflammation (89). Rachidi et al. found that platelets constrained T-cell immunity through a glycoprotein repetition predominant (GARP)-TGF $\beta$  axis, and plateletspecific deletion of GARP potentiated protective immunity against both melanoma and colon cancer (117). In addition, Hinterleitner et al. reported that platelet-derived GARP induced peripheral Treg cells by upregulating Foxp3 expression (118).

Platelet-derived CXCL4 was also shown to enhance Th1 cell responses and CD4<sup>+</sup> T effector memory cell responses via Akt-PGC1a-TFAM signaling-mediated mitochondrial biogenesis (119). Platelets exert dose-dependent regulatory effects on the effector responses of naive T cells via CXCL4-TGFB. Low concentrations of CXCL4 reinforce TGF<sup>β</sup> signaling, but high concentrations of CXCL4 have the opposite effect (120). In addition, knocking down the expression of CXCR3, the receptor of CXCL4, was shown to abolish Th1 and Treg cell responses (121). Platelet-derived mitochondria directly upregulate central memory (TCM) CD4+ T cells and downregulate effector memory (TEM) CD4+ T cells through C-X-C motif chemokine receptor 4 (CXCR4) and its ligand stromal cell-derived factor-1 (SDF-1) (122). However, CXCL4 expression is inversely correlated with T-cell function in advanced lung adenocarcinoma (LAC), leading to accelerated development of tumors (123). Pten-deficient platelets are hyperactive and overproduce multiple Tfh-promoting cytokines via the PDK1/mTORC2-AKT-SNAP23 axis, which promotes CD4+ T-cell differentiation into Tfh cells. Pten deletion results in age-related lymphoproliferative diseases and humoral autoimmunity in mice (124).

PD-L1 is widely known as an inhibitor of the adaptive immune system. It can be transferred from tumor cells to platelets in a fibronectin 1-, integrin  $\alpha 5\beta 1$ - and GPIb $\alpha$ -dependent manner in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC), and platelet PD-L1 possesses the ability to inhibit the function of CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells (118). Christina et al. demonstrated that platelets decrease PD-1 and PD-L1 expression, T-cell proliferation and IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$  production (125). PD-L1-overexpressing platelets can rescue  $\beta$ -cells by suppressing the activity of pancreatic autoreactive T cells and increasing the percentage of Tregs in type 1 diabetes (T1D) (126). However, high expression of PD-L1 was found in platelets from COVID-19 patients, which inhibited the upregulation of CD25 expression and TNF- $\alpha$  and IFN- $\gamma$  production by CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells (127). Activated platelet-derived IL-33, Dkk-1, and 5-HT or CD40L induce type 2 immune response or interact with TSLP-stimulated myeloid DCs to tune the sensitization stage of allergic asthma through RANK/ RANKL signaling (128). In addition, platelet-CD4<sup>+</sup> T-cell aggregate frequency was positively correlated with HIV-1 viral load and was related to immune activation during HIV-1 infection (129). HIV-containing platelets result in dysfunction of glycolysis-mediated energy production in CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. This result indicates that platelets might be a therapeutic target for immunological non-responders (130) (Figure 1).

## **B** cells

Compared with those on T cells, the effects of platelets on B cells are less well studied. It was reported that the transfer of normal platelets into CD40L-deficient mice could transiently increase antigenspecific IgG production (131, 132). Fabrice et al. also reported that platelets could activate peripheral blood B cells and increase the production of immunoglobulins (133). These results indicated that platelet CD40L contributed to B-cell responses when CD4<sup>+</sup> T-cellderived CD40L was absent. CD40L released from platelets contributes to the proliferation of tumor cells in intravascular large B-cell lymphoma (134). In addition, platelets secreting PF4 increase B-cell differentiation in the bone marrow environment by inducing the phosphorylation of STAT5 (135).

Since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic, vaccines for SARS-CoV-2 have been developed. In addition, numerous researchers have found that vaccine-induced immune thrombotic thrombocytopenia (VITT) occurs in individuals exposed to vaccines, especially adenoviral vector vaccines (136). VITT is an autoimmune condition characterized by antibodies that directly activate platelets, triggering thrombosis in the arterial and venous circulation. The pathophysiology of VITT is still incompletely understood (137). One hypothesis suggested that vaccines might bind to PF4, creating a novel antigen that is subsequently taken up by monocytes and trafficked to the lymph nodes, where it stimulates the proliferation of anti-PF4 memory B cells. Then, antibody binding to FcyRIII-A contributes to platelet clearance and thrombocytopenia (138). Additionally, platelets express human Fc receptors. The receptors for IgG, the Fc-y receptor, and IgE, the Fc-E receptor, are expressed on the platelet surface (139). FcyRIIAexpressing platelets activated by IgG immune complexes contribute to the severity of anaphylaxis (140). IgE antibody binding to platelets via the low-affinity IgE receptor (Fc epsilon RII/CD23) or high-affinity IgE receptor (Fc epsilon RI) led to immediate-type allergic reactions (141, 142). Thus, platelets and their secreted molecules can influence B cells in adaptive immunity. In addition, antibodies released by B cells are also able to regulate the numbers and activation of platelets.

## Dendritic cells

Although many studies have indicated that platelets play critical roles in T-cell and B-cell adaptive immunity, the mechanism is still unknown. In addition to their ability to mediate T-cell and B-cell immune responses directly, platelets might also regulate these responses indirectly through dendritic cells (DCs). DCs are the primary antigen-presenting cells and can cross-present antigens to T cells to induce antigen-specific cell responses. Thus, changes in the number or phenotype of DCs influence cell immunity.

Platelets were reported to significantly inhibit proinflammatory (IL-12, IL-6, and TNFa) cytokine production and increase antiinflammatory (IL-10) cytokine production in moDCs. In addition, platelet-derived soluble mediators inhibit T-cell priming and T helper differentiation toward an IFN $\gamma^+$  Th1 phenotype induced by moDCs (143). Platelet concentrates also downregulate the expression of CD40, CD80, CD83, and CD86 and IL-8, IL-12 and IL-6 secretion by BDCA+ DCs (144, 145). Similarly, platelet-monocyte complex (PMC)-derived DCs were shown to exhibit reduced levels of critical molecules for DC function (CD206, CD80, CD86, and CCR7) and reduced antigen uptake capacity (146). Conversely, thrombin-activated platelets increased CD80 expression in DCs and induced DCs to produce tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF-α), interleukin 12 (IL-12), and IL-6 after coculture of BMDCs and staphylococcus aureus in vitro (147). Furthermore, platelets have the ability to enhance the DC-mediated Th2 response and contribute to allergic inflammation through the RANK ligand (148). Platelets are necessary for efficient host



sensitization to allergens and increase the allergen sensitization of  $CD11c^+ DCs$  (149).

Platelet-derived P-selectin interacts with PSGL-1 on the surface of monocytes and induces monocyte differentiation into DCs, which are more potent than cytokine-derived DCs during tumor-specific T-cell immune responses (150). Additionally, the interaction between platelets and DCs is mediated by Mac-1, which is upregulated on DCs by activated platelets in a PSGL-1-dependent manner (151). Moreover, platelet-derived CD40L can induce monocyte differentiation into DCs, promote DC maturation, increase the expression of costimulatory molecules (152, 153) and enhance interferon- $\alpha$ secretion by plasmacytoid dendritic cells in systemic lupus erythematosus (154). Sharmeen et al. also reported that platelets enhanced dendritic cell responses through CD40-CD40L during *staphylococcus aureus* infection (147).

Serotonin, another platelet molecule, had opposite effects on DC differentiation. As the expression of costimulatory molecules on DCs was reduced and IL-10 production was increased by serotonin, the antigen presentation function of DCs was repressed (155). Similarly, CXCL4 inhibited monocyte differentiation into CD1 $\alpha^+$  DCs and increased the number of CD1 $\alpha^-$  DCs, but CD1 $\alpha^-$  DCs were not as effective as CD1 $\alpha^+$  DCs in activating T cells (156). Moreover, CXCL4 enhanced monocyte-derived DCs to promote autologous CD4<sup>+</sup> T-cell

and CD8<sup>+</sup> T-cell proliferation and the production of IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-4 (157). In summary, platelets and their secreted molecules have different effects on the development or differentiation of DCs, and the exact mechanism still needs further exploration (Table 3).

## Conclusion

In addition to supporting thrombosis, platelets release a number of mediators that regulate both innate and adaptive immunity. Due to the large number of platelets in the circulation, they and their products can efficiently interact with peripheral circulating cells directly, such as neutrophils, monocytes, T cells, B cells, DCs, macrophages, and NK cells, which modulates their differentiation. Platelets affect the functions of monocytes and neutrophils, including their receptors and soluble mediators. Moreover, platelet interactions with monocytes induce their differentiation into macrophages and regulate cytokine release. Depending on the severity of the disease, platelets can enhance or reduce leukocyte cytokine production, which maintains a balance to limit excessive inflammation during infection. Platelet-derived CD40L or other ligands can also modulate adaptive immunity. Additionally, both *in vitro* and *in vivo* evidence suggests that platelets also impact the development and functions of DCs to regulate T-cell

Platelet products	Subtype of dendritic cells	Effects on dendritic cells	References
Secretome	mo-DCs	IL-12, IL-6, TNFα, CD206, CD80, CD86, CCR7↓; IL-10↑	(92, 95)
Platelet concentrates	BDCA <sup>+</sup> DCs	CD206, CD80, CD86, CCR7, IL-8, IL-12 and IL-6 $\downarrow$	(93, 94)
Thrombin-activated platelet	BMDCs	CD80, TNF-α, IL-12, IL-6↑	(95)
RANK ligand	myeloid DCs	CD86, CD40, CD83, Th2 response↑	(97)
Platelets	CD11c <sup>+</sup> DCs	allergen sensitization↑	(98)
P-selectin	mo-DCs	Mac-1 expression↑	(100)
CD40L	mo-DCs	Maturation, costimulatory molecules, IL-12p40↑	(101, 102)
CD40L	pDCs	IFN-α↑	(103)
Serotonin	mo-DCs	costimulatory molecules↓; IL-10↑	(105)
CXCL4 (PF4)	mo-DCs	$CD1\alpha^{+}DCs{\downarrow}; CD1\alpha^{-}DCs{\uparrow}; IFN{-}\gamma \mbox{ and } IL{-}4{\uparrow}$	(106, 107)

TABLE 3 Platelet-derived molecules affect the function and differentiation of dendritic cells.

and B-cell responses. According to previous reports, different products of platelets have different effects on DCs, thus changing their antigen presentation capacity.

All these reports indicated that in addition to hemostasis, platelets also play critical roles in the immune system, but the exact mechanism is still not clear. Given that platelet concentrates are widely used in clinical treatment and given the side effects of platelet transfusion, we need to consider the effects of platelets and their secreted molecules on immune cells, such as neutrophils, monocytes, B cells, T cells and DCs. Elucidating how platelets interact with these cells will contribute to broader application of platelet products and avoid adverse reactions.

## Author contributions

CY and HW mainly drafted and revised this review. XF and JH conceived and provided lots of advises about this review. FZ conducted the overall writing and previewed the draft and revised the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

## Funding

The present study was supported by grants Scientific Research and Development Fund of Kangda College, Nanjing Medical University

## References

1. Boscher J, Guinard I, Eckly A, Lanza F, Léon C. Blood platelet formation at a glance. J Cell Sci. (2020) 133:jcs244731. doi: 10.1242/jcs.244731

2. Bornert A, Boscher J, Pertuy F, Eckly A, Stegner D, Strassel C, et al. Cytoskeletalbased mechanisms differently regulate in vivo and in vitro proplatelet formation. *Haematologica*. (2021) 106:1368–80. doi: 10.3324/haematol.2019.239111

3. Junt T, Schulze H, Chen Z, Massberg S, Goerge T, Krueger A, et al. Dynamic visualization of thrombopoiesis within bone marrow. *Science*. (2007) 317:1767–70. doi: 10.1126/science.1146304

4. Kowata S, Isogai S, Murai K, Ito S, Tohyama K, Ema M, et al. Platelet demand modulates the type of intravascular protrusion of megakaryocytes in bone marrow. *Thromb Haemost.* (2014) 112:743–56. doi: 10.1160/TH14-02-0123

5. Machlus KR, Italiano JE Jr. The incredible journey: from megakaryocyte development to platelet formation. *J Cell Biol.* (2013) 201:785–96. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201304054

(grant no. KD2019KYJJZD019) and the Jiangning District Social Undertakings Science and Technology Development Project (grant no. 2020SHSY0101).

## Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Hongmei Zhang for the scientific editing to improve the manuscript writing. This review could not be performed without her help.

## **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

6. Stenberg PE, Levin J. Mechanisms of platelet production. *Blood Cells*. (1989) 15:23-47. PMID: 2649182

7. Kellie R.M., Joseph E.I., 2—megakaryocyte development and platelet formation. (2019): p. 25–46. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-813456-6.00002-3

8. Lefrançais E, Ortiz-Muñoz G, Caudrillier A, Mallavia B, Liu F, Sayah DM, et al. The lung is a site of platelet biogenesis and a reservoir for haematopoietic progenitors. *Nature*. (2017) 544:105–9. doi: 10.1038/nature21706

9. Thon JN, Italiano JE. Platelets: production, morphology and ultrastructure. *Handb Exp Pharmacol.* (2012) 210:3–22. doi: 10.1007/978-3-642-29423-5\_1

10. Antonio B., Gustavo B., "Hemostasis," in *Medical Biochemistry*. (2017): Academic Press. p. 781–789.

11. Morayma S., "Overview of the coagulation system," in *Transfusion Medicine and Hemostasis*. (2019): Elsevier. p. 559–564.

12. Broos K, Feys HB, de Meyer SF, Vanhoorelbeke K, Deckmyn H. Platelets at work in primary hemostasis. *Blood Rev.* (2011) 25:155–67. doi: 10.1016/j.blre.2011.03.002

13. Insull W Jr. The pathology of atherosclerosis: plaque development and plaque responses to medical treatment. *Am J Med.* (2009) 122:S3–S14. doi: 10.1016/j. amjmed.2008.10.013

14. Ashorobi D, Ameer MA, Fernandez R. *Thrombosis*. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls (2022).

15. Pease DC. An electron microscopic study of red bone marrow. *Blood.* (1956) 11:501–26. doi: 10.1182/blood.V11.6.501.501

16. Koupenova M, Vitseva O, MacKay CR, Beaulieu LM, Benjamin EJ, Mick E, et al. Platelet-TLR7 mediates host survival and platelet count during viral infection in the absence of platelet-dependent thrombosis. *Blood.* (2014) 124:791–802. doi: 10.1182/blood-2013-11-536003

17. Gaertner F, Ahmad Z, Rosenberger G, Fan S, Nicolai L, Busch B, et al. Migrating platelets are Mechano-scavengers that collect and bundle bacteria. *Cell.* (2017) 171:1368–1382.e23. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2017.11.001

18. Linge P, Fortin PR, Lood C, Bengtsson AA, Boilard E. The non-haemostatic role of platelets in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Nat Rev Rheumatol.* (2018) 14:195–213. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2018.38

19. Garraud O, Cognasse F. Are platelets cells? And if yes, are they immune cells? Front Immunol. (2015) 6:70. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00070

20. Koupenova M, Clancy L, Corkrey HA, Freedman JE. Circulating platelets as mediators of immunity, inflammation, and thrombosis. *Circ Res.* (2018) 122:337–51. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.117.310795

21. Puhm F, Boilard E, Machlus KR. Platelet extracellular vesicles: beyond the blood. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. (2021) 41:87–96. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.120.314644

22. Kiefel V. Reactions induced by platelet transfusions. *Transfus Med Hemother*. (2008) 35:354–8. doi: 10.1159/000151350

23. Guo L, Yang L, Speck ER, Aslam R, Kim M, McKenzie CGJ, et al. Allogeneic platelet transfusions prevent murine T-cell-mediated immune thrombocytopenia. *Blood*. (2014) 123:422–7. doi: 10.1182/blood-2013-08-523308

24. Aslam R, et al. Transfusion-related immunomodulation by platelets is dependent on their expression of MHC class I molecules and is independent of white cells. *Transfusion*. (2008) 48:1778–86. doi: 10.1111/j.1537-2995.2008.01791.x

25. Jackman RP, Muench MO, Heitman JW, Inglis HC, Law JP, Marschner S, et al. Immune modulation and lack of alloimmunization following transfusion with pathogen-reduced platelets in mice. *Transfusion*. (2013) 53:2697–709. doi: 10.1111/trf.12133

26. Silvestre-Roig C, Braster Q, Ortega-Gomez A, Soehnlein O. Neutrophils as regulators of cardiovascular inflammation. *Nat Rev Cardiol*. (2020) 17:327–40. doi: 10.1038/s41569-019-0326-7

27. Smyth SS, Reis ED, Zhang W, Fallon JT, Gordon RE, Coller BS. Beta(3)-integrindeficient mice but not P-selectin-deficient mice develop intimal hyperplasia after vascular injury: correlation with leukocyte recruitment to adherent platelets 1 hour after injury. *Circulation*. (2001) 103:2501–7. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.103.20.2501

28. de Giovanni M, Tam H, Valet C, Xu Y, Looney MR, Cyster JG. GPR35 promotes neutrophil recruitment in response to serotonin metabolite 5-HIAA. *Cell.* (2022) 185:1103–4. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2022.03.003

29. Revenstorff J, Ludwig N, Hilger A, Mersmann S, Lehmann M, Grenzheuser JC, et al. Role of \$100A8/A9 in platelet-neutrophil complex formation during acute inflammation. *Cells.* (2022) 11:3944. doi: 10.3390/cells11233944

30. Schrottmaier WC, Kral-Pointner JB, Salzmann M, Mussbacher M, Schmuckenschlager A, Pirabe A, et al. Platelet p110beta mediates platelet-leukocyte interaction and curtails bacterial dissemination in pneumococcal pneumonia. *Cell Rep.* (2022) 41:111614. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2022.111614

31. Shang Y, Sun J, Wu X, Wang Q. Activated platelet membrane nanovesicles recruit neutrophils to exert the antitumor efficiency. *Front Chem.* (2022) 10:955995. doi: 10.3389/fchem.2022.955995

32. Chauhan A, Sheriff L, Hussain MT, Webb GJ, Patten DA, Shepherd EL, et al. The platelet receptor CLEC-2 blocks neutrophil mediated hepatic recovery in acetaminophen induced acute liver failure. *Nat Commun.* (2020) 11:1939. doi: 10.1038/ s41467-020-15584-3

33. Santoso S, Sachs UJH, Kroll H, Linder M, Ruf A, Preissner KT, et al. The junctional adhesion molecule 3 (JAM-3) on human platelets is a counterreceptor for the leukocyte integrin mac-1. *J Exp Med*. (2002) 196:679–91. doi: 10.1084/jem.20020267

34. Kuijper PH, Torres HIG, Lammers JWJ, Sixma JJ, Koenderman L, Zwaginga JJ. Platelet associated fibrinogen and ICAM-2 induce firm adhesion of neutrophils under flow conditions. *Thromb Haemost.* (1998) 80:443–8. doi: 10.1055/s-0037-1615227

35. Li J, Kim K, Jeong SY, Chiu J, Xiong B, Petukhov PA, et al. Platelet protein disulfide isomerase promotes glycoprotein Ibalpha-mediated platelet-neutrophil interactions under Thromboinflammatory conditions. *Circulation*. (2019) 139:1300–19. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118.036323

36. Constantinescu-Bercu A, Grassi L, Frontini M, Salles-Crawley II, Woollard K, Crawley JTB. Activated alpha(IIb)beta(3) on platelets mediates flow-dependent NETosis via SLC44A2. *elife*. (2020) 9:9. doi: 10.7554/eLife.53353

37. Kollikowski AM, Pham M, März AG, Papp L, Nieswandt B, Stoll G, et al. Platelet activation and chemokine release are related to local neutrophil-dominant inflammation during Hyperacute human stroke. *Transl Stroke Res.* (2022) 13:364–9. doi: 10.1007/s12975-021-00938-w

38. Matsumoto K, Yasuoka H, Yoshimoto K, Suzuki K, Takeuchi T. Platelet CXCL4 mediates neutrophil extracellular traps formation in ANCA-associated vasculitis. *Sci Rep.* (2021) 11:222. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-80685-4

39. Bdeir K, Gollomp K, Stasiak M, Mei J, Papiewska-Pajak I, Zhao G, et al. Plateletspecific chemokines contribute to the pathogenesis of acute lung injury. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol.* (2017) 56:261–70. doi: 10.1165/rcmb.2015-0245OC

40. Ngamsri KC, Putri RA, Jans C, Schindler K, Fuhr A, Zhang Y, et al. CXCR4 and CXCR7 inhibition ameliorates the formation of platelet-neutrophil complexes and neutrophil extracellular traps through Adora2b signaling. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2021) 22:13576. doi: 10.3390/iims222413576

41. Li ZS, Smyth SS. Interactions between platelets, leukocytes, and the endothelium. *Platelets.* (2019) 8:295–310. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-813456-6.00016-3

42. Léger JL, Soucy MN, Veilleux V, Foulem RD, Robichaud GA, Surette ME, et al. Functional platelet-derived mitochondria induce the release of human neutrophil microvesicles. *EMBO Rep.* (2022) 23:e54910. doi: 10.15252/embr.202254910

43. Mauler M, Herr N, Schoenichen C, Witsch T, Marchini T, Härdtner C, et al. Platelet serotonin aggravates myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury via neutrophil degranulation. *Circulation*. (2019) 139:918–31. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118.033942

44. Jiao Y, Li W, Wang W, Tong X, Xia R, Fan J, et al. Platelet-derived exosomes promote neutrophil extracellular trap formation during septic shock. *Crit Care.* (2020) 24:380. doi: 10.1186/s13054-020-03082-3

45. Koupenova M, Corkrey HA, Vitseva O, Manni G, Pang CJ, Clancy L, et al. The role of platelets in mediating a response to human influenza infection. *Nat Commun.* (2019) 10:1780. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-09607-x

46. Vogel S, Bodenstein R, Chen Q, Feil S, Feil R, Rheinlaender J, et al. Platelet-derived HMGB1 is a critical mediator of thrombosis. *J Clin Invest.* (2015) 125:4638–54. doi: 10.1172/JCI81660

47. Denorme F, Portier I, Rustad JL, Cody MJ, de Araujo CV, Hoki C, et al. Neutrophil extracellular traps regulate ischemic stroke brain injury. *J Clin Invest.* (2022) 132:e154225. doi: 10.1172/JCI154225

48. van der Maten E, de Bont CM, de Groot R, de Jonge MI, Langereis JD, van der Flier M. Alternative pathway regulation by factor H modulates Streptococcus pneumoniae induced proinflammatory cytokine responses by decreasing C5a receptor crosstalk. *Cytokine*. (2016) 88:281–6. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2016.09.025

49. Manfredi AA, Ramirez GA, Godino C, Capobianco A, Monno A, Franchini S, et al. Platelet phagocytosis via P-selectin glycoprotein ligand 1 and accumulation of microparticles in systemic sclerosis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2022) 74:318–28. doi: 10.1002/art.41926

50. Garishah FM, Rother N, Riswari SF, Alisjahbana B, Overheul GJ, van Rij RP, et al. Neutrophil extracellular traps in dengue are mainly generated NOX-independently. *Front Immunol.* (2021) 12:629167. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.629167

51. Poli V, di Gioia M, Sola-Visner M, Granucci F, Frelinger AL III, Michelson AD, et al. Inhibition of transcription factor NFAT activity in activated platelets enhances their aggregation and exacerbates gram-negative bacterial septicemia. *Immunity.* (2022) 55:224–236.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2021.12.002

52. Ren J, He J, Zhang H, Xia Y, Hu Z, Loughran P, et al. Platelet TLR4-ERK5 Axis facilitates NET-mediated capturing of circulating tumor cells and distant metastasis after surgical stress. *Cancer Res.* (2021) 81:2373–85. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-20-3222

53. Li JC, Zou XM, Yang SF, Jin JQ, Zhu L, Li CJ, et al. Neutrophil extracellular traps participate in the development of cancer-associated thrombosis in patients with gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol.* (2022) 28:3132–49. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i26.3132

54. Pircher J, Czermak T, Ehrlich A, Eberle C, Gaitzsch E, Margraf A, et al. Cathelicidins prime platelets to mediate arterial thrombosis and tissue inflammation. *Nat Commun.* (2018) 9:1523. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-03925-2

55. Denorme F, Rustad JL, Campbell RA. Brothers in arms: platelets and neutrophils in ischemic stroke. *Curr Opin Hematol.* (2021) 28:301–7. doi: 10.1097/ MOH.00000000000665

56. Petzold T, Zhang Z, Ballesteros I, Saleh I, Polzin A, Thienel M, et al. Neutrophil "plucking" on megakaryocytes drives platelet production and boosts cardiovascular disease. *Immunity*. (2022) 55:2285–2299.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2022.10.001

57. Letsiou E, Teixeira Alves LG, Felten M, Mitchell TJ, Müller-Redetzky HC, Dudek SM, et al. Neutrophil-derived extracellular vesicles activate platelets after Pneumolysin exposure. *Cells.* (2021) 10:3581. doi: 10.3390/cells10123581

58. Joshi A, Schmidt LE, Burnap SA, Lu R, Chan MV, Armstrong PC, et al. Neutrophilderived protein S100A8/A9 alters the platelet proteome in acute myocardial infarction and is associated with changes in platelet reactivity. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2022) 42:49–62. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.121.317113

59. Singh MV, Davidson DC, Kiebala M, Maggirwar SB. Detection of circulating platelet-monocyte complexes in persons infected with human immunodeficiency virus type-1. *J Virol Methods*. (2012) 181:170–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jviromet.2012. 02.005

60. Fu G, Deng M, Neal MD, Billiar TR, Scott MJ. Platelet-monocyte aggregates: understanding mechanisms and functions in sepsis. *Shock.* (2021) 55:156–66. doi: 10.1097/SHK.00000000001619

61. Vinci R, Pedicino D, D'Aiello A, Ciampi P, Ponzo M, Bonanni A, et al. Platelet hyaluronidase 2 enrichment in acute coronary syndromes: a conceivable role in monocyte-platelet aggregate formation. *J Enzyme Inhib Med Chem.* (2021) 36:785–9. doi: 10.1080/14756366.2021.1900159

62. Manne BK, Denorme F, Middleton EA, Portier I, Rowley JW, Stubben C, et al. Platelet gene expression and function in patients with COVID-19. *Blood.* (2020) 136:1317–29. doi: 10.1182/blood.2020007214

63. Hottz ED, Azevedo-Quintanilha IG, Palhinha L, Teixeira L, Barreto EA, Pão CRR, et al. Platelet activation and platelet-monocyte aggregate formation trigger tissue factor expression in patients with severe COVID-19. *Blood.* (2020) 136:1330–41. doi: 10.1182/ blood.2020007252

64. Hottz ED, Martins-Gonçalves R, Palhinha L, Azevedo-Quintanilha IG, de Campos MM, Sacramento CQ, et al. Platelet-monocyte interaction amplifies thromboinflammation through tissue factor signaling in COVID-19. *Blood Adv.* (2022) 6:5085–99. doi: 10.1182/bloodadvances.2021006680

65. Collier MEW, Ambrose AR, Goodall AH. Does hsa-miR-223-3p from plateletderived extracellular vesicles regulate tissue factor expression in monocytic cells? *Platelets.* (2022) 33:1031-42. doi: 10.1080/09537104.2022.2027903

66. Hottz ED, Medeiros-de-Moraes IM, Vieira-de-Abreu A, de Assis EF, Vals-de-Souza R, Castro-Faria-Neto HC, et al. Platelet activation and apoptosis modulate monocyte inflammatory responses in dengue. *J Immunol.* (2014) 193:1864–72. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1400091

67. Weyrich AS, Elstad MR, McEver RP, McIntyre TM, Moore KL, Morrissey JH, et al. Activated platelets signal chemokine synthesis by human monocytes. *J Clin Invest.* (1996) 97:1525–34. doi: 10.1172/JCI118575

68. Rong MY, Wang CH, Wu ZB, Zeng W, Zheng ZH, Han Q, et al. Platelets induce a proinflammatory phenotype in monocytes via the CD147 pathway in rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther.* (2014) 16:478. doi: 10.1186/s13075-014-0478-0

69. Gros A, Syvannarath V, Lamrani L, Ollivier V, Loyau S, Goerge T, et al. Single platelets seal neutrophil-induced vascular breaches via GPVI during immune-complexmediated inflammation in mice. *Blood.* (2015) 126:1017–26. doi: 10.1182/ blood-2014-12-617159

70. Clark SR, Ma AC, Tavener SA, McDonald B, Goodarzi Z, Kelly MM, et al. Platelet TLR4 activates neutrophil extracellular traps to ensnare bacteria in septic blood. *Nat Med.* (2007) 13:463–9. doi: 10.1038/nm1565

71. Armstrong PC, Kirkby NS, Chan MV, Finsterbusch M, Hogg N, Nourshargh S, et al. Novel whole blood assay for phenotyping platelet reactivity in mice identifies ICAM-1 as a mediator of platelet-monocyte interaction. *Blood*. (2015) 126:e11–8. doi: 10.1182/blood-2015-01-621656

72. Diacovo TG, Roth SJ, Buccola JM, Bainton DF, Springer TA. Neutrophil rolling, arrest, and transmigration across activated, surface-adherent platelets via sequential action of P-selectin and the beta 2-integrin CD11b/CD18. *Blood*. (1996) 88:146–57. doi: 10.1182/blood.V88.1.146.146

73. Stone PCW, Nash GB. Conditions under which immobilized platelets activate as well as capture flowing neutrophils. *Br J Haematol.* (1999) 105:514–22. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2141.1999.01375.x

74. Kossmann H, Rischpler C, Hanus F, Nekolla SG, Kunze KP, Götze K, et al. Monocyte-platelet aggregates affect local inflammation in patients with acute myocardial infarction. *Int J Cardiol.* (2019) 287:7–12. doi: 10.1016/j. ijcard.2019.04.009

75. Li TY, Yang Y, Li Y, Wang Z, Ma F, Luo R, et al. Platelets mediate inflammatory monocyte activation by SARS-CoV-2 spike protein. *J Clin Investig.* (2022) 132:e150101. doi: 10.1172/JCI150101

76. Suzuki J, Hamada E, Shodai T, Kamoshida G, Kudo S, Itoh S, et al. Cytokine secretion from human monocytes potentiated by P-selectin-mediated cell adhesion. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol.* (2013) 160:152–60. doi: 10.1159/000339857

77. Christersson C, Johnell M, Siegbahn A. Tissue factor and IL8 production by P-selectin-dependent platelet-monocyte aggregates in whole blood involves phosphorylation of Lyn and is inhibited by IL10. J Thromb Haemost. (2008) 6:986–94. doi: 10.1111/j.1538-7836.2008.02956.x

78. Quach HQ, Johnson C, Ekholt K, Islam R, Mollnes TE, Nilsson PH. Plateletdepletion of whole blood reveals that platelets potentiate the release of IL-8 from leukocytes into plasma in a thrombin-dependent manner. *Front Immunol.* (2022) 13:865386. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.865386

79. Loguinova M, Pinegina N, Kogan V, Vagida M, Arakelyan A, Shpektor A, et al. Monocytes of different subsets in complexes with platelets in patients with myocardial infarction. *Thromb Haemost.* (2018) 118:1969–81. doi: 10.1055/s-0038-1673342

80. Gudbrandsdottir S, Hasselbalch HC, Nielsen CH. Activated platelets enhance IL-10 secretion and reduce TNF-alpha secretion by monocytes. *J Immunol.* (2013) 191:4059–67. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1201103

81. Badrnya S, Schrottmaier WC, Kral JB, Yaiw KC, Volf I, Schabbauer G, et al. Platelets mediate oxidized low-density lipoprotein-induced monocyte extravasation and foam cell formation. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2014) 34:571–80. doi: 10.1161/ ATVBAHA.113.302919 82. Phillips JH, Chang CW, Lanier LL. Platelet-induced expression of fc gamma RIII (CD16) on human monocytes. *Eur J Immunol.* (1991) 21:895–9. doi: 10.1002/eji.1830210406

83. Scheuerer B, Ernst M, Dürrbaum-Landmann I, Fleischer J, Grage-Griebenow E, Brandt E, et al. The CXC-chemokine platelet factor 4 promotes monocyte survival and induces monocyte differentiation into macrophages. *Blood.* (2000) 95:1158–66. doi: 10.1182/blood.V95.4.1158.004k31\_1158\_1166

84. Stephen J, Emerson B, Fox KAA, Dransfield I. The uncoupling of monocyteplatelet interactions from the induction of Proinflammatory signaling in monocytes. *J Immunol.* (2013) 191:5677–83. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1301250

85. Hilt ZT, Pariser DN, Ture SK, Mohan A, Quijada P, Asante AA, et al. Plateletderived beta 2M regulates monocyte inflammatory responses. *Jci Insight*. (2019) 4:e122943. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.122943

86. Hilt ZT, et al. Platelet-derived beta 2m regulates age related monocyte/macrophage functions. *Aging-Us.* (2019) 11:11955–74. doi: 10.18632/aging.102520

87. Okubo K, Kurosawa M, Kamiya M, Urano Y, Suzuki A, Yamamoto K, et al. Macrophage extracellular trap formation promoted by platelet activation is a key mediator of rhabdomyolysis-induced acute kidney injury. *Nat Med.* (2018) 24:232–8. doi: 10.1038/nm.4462

88. Heffron SP, Weinstock A, Scolaro B, Chen S, Sansbury BE, Marecki G, et al. Platelet-conditioned media induces an anti-inflammatory macrophage phenotype through EP4. *J Thromb Haemost*. (2021) 19:562–73. doi: 10.1111/jth.15172

89. Rossaint J, Thomas K, Mersmann S, Skupski J, Margraf A, Tekath T, et al. Platelets orchestrate the resolution of pulmonary inflammation in mice by T reg cell repositioning and macrophage education. *J Exp Med.* (2021) 218. doi: 10.1084/jem.20201353

90. Uchiyama R, Toyoda E, Maehara M, Wasai S, Omura H, Watanabe M, et al. Effect of platelet-rich plasma on M1/M2 macrophage polarization. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2021) 22. doi: 10.3390/ijms22052336

91. Nasirzade J, Kargarpour Z, Hasannia S, Strauss FJ, Gruber R. Platelet-rich fibrin elicits an anti-inflammatory response in macrophages in vitro. *J Periodontol.* (2020) 91:244–52. doi: 10.1002/JPER.19-0216

92. Sordi MB, Panahipour L, Kargarpour Z, Gruber R. Platelet-rich fibrin reduces IL-1beta release from macrophages undergoing Pyroptosis. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2022) 23:8306. doi: 10.3390/ijms23158306

93. Qian J, Wang X, Su G, Shu X, Huang Z, Jiang H, et al. Platelet-rich plasma-derived exosomes attenuate intervertebral disc degeneration by promoting NLRP3 autophagic degradation in macrophages. *Int Immunopharmacol.* (2022) 110:108962. doi: 10.1016/j. intimp.2022.108962

94. Nishio H, Saita Y, Kobayashi Y, Takaku T, Fukusato S, Uchino S, et al. Platelet-rich plasma promotes recruitment of macrophages in the process of tendon healing. *Regen Ther.* (2020) 14:262–70. doi: 10.1016/j.reth.2020.03.009

95. Carestia A, Mena HA, Olexen CM, Ortiz Wilczyński JM, Negrotto S, Errasti AE, et al. Platelets promote macrophage polarization toward pro-inflammatory phenotype and increase survival of septic mice. *Cell Rep.* (2019) 28:896–908.e5. doi: 10.1016/j. celrep.2019.06.062

96. Sadallah S, Schmied L, Eken C, Charoudeh HN, Amicarella F, Schifferli JA. Platelet-derived Ectosomes reduce NK cell function. *J Immunol.* (2016) 197:1663–71. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1502658

97. Placke T, Kopp HG, Salih HR. Modulation of natural killer cell anti-tumor reactivity by platelets. J Innate Immun. (2011) 3:374–82. doi: 10.1159/000323936

98. Kopp HG, Placke T, Salih HR. Platelet-derived transforming growth factor-beta down-regulates NKG2D thereby inhibiting natural killer cell antitumor reactivity. *Cancer Res.* (2009) 69:7775–83. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-2123

99. Du Y, Liu X, Guo SW. Platelets impair natural killer cell reactivity and function in endometriosis through multiple mechanisms. *Hum Reprod.* (2017) 32:794–810. doi: 10.1093/humrep/dex014

100. Gockel LM, Nekipelov K, Ferro V, Bendas G, Schlesinger M. Tumour cellactivated platelets modulate the immunological activity of CD4(+), CD8(+), and NK cells, which is efficiently antagonized by heparin. *Cancer Immunol Immunother*. (2022) 71:2523–33. doi: 10.1007/s00262-022-03186-5

101. Sun Y, Sedgwick AJ, Palarasah Y, Mangiola S, Barrow AD. A transcriptional signature of PDGF-DD activated natural killer cells predicts more favorable prognosis in low-grade Glioma. *Front Immunol.* (2021) 12:668391. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.724107

102. Ma S, Tang T, Wu X, Mansour AG, Lu T, Zhang J, et al. PDGF-D-PDGFRbeta signaling enhances IL-15-mediated human natural killer cell survival. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. (2022) 119:e2114134119. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2114134119

103. Martí F, Bertran E, Llucià M, Villén E, Peiró M, Garcia J, et al. Platelet factor 4 induces human natural killer cells to synthesize and release interleukin-8. *J Leukoc Biol.* (2002) 72:590–7. doi: 10.1189/jlb.72.3.590

104. Gerdes N, Zhu L, Ersoy M, Hermansson A, Hjemdahl P, Hu H, et al. Platelets regulate CD4(+) T-cell differentiation via multiple chemokines in humans. *Thromb Haemost.* (2011) 106:353–62. doi: 10.1160/TH11-01-0020

105. Ahmad R, Menezes J, Knafo L, Ahmad A. Activated human platelets express Fas-L and induce apoptosis in Fas-positive tumor cells. *J Leukoc Biol.* (2001) 69:123–8. doi: 10.1189/jlb.69.1.123

106. Crist SA, Elzey BD, Ludwig AT, Griffith TS, Staack JB, Lentz SR, et al. Expression of TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) in megakaryocytes and platelets. *Exp Hematol.* (2004) 32:1073–81. doi: 10.1016/j.exphem.2004.07.022

107. Elzey BD, Sprague DL, Ratliff TL. The emerging role of platelets in adaptive immunity. *Cell Immunol.* (2005) 238:1–9. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2005.12.005

108. Elzey BD, Schmidt NW, Crist SA, Kresowik TP, Harty JT, Nieswandt B, et al. Platelet-derived CD154 enables T-cell priming and protection against listeria monocytogenes challenge. *Blood.* (2008) 111:3684–91. doi: 10.1182/blood-2007-05-091728

109. Iannacone M, Sitia G, Isogawa M, Whitmire JK, Marchese P, Chisari FV, et al. Platelets prevent IFN-alpha/beta-induced lethal hemorrhage promoting CTL-dependent clearance of lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. (2008) 105:629–34. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0711200105

110. Chapman LM, Aggrey AA, Field DJ, Srivastava K, Ture S, Yui K, et al. Platelets present antigen in the context of MHC class I. *J Immunol.* (2012) 189:916–23. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1200580

111. Lang PA, Contaldo C, Georgiev P, el-Badry AM, Recher M, Kurrer M, et al. Aggravation of viral hepatitis by platelet-derived serotonin. *Nat Med.* (2008) 14:756–61. doi: 10.1038/nm1780

112. Guo L, Shen S, Rowley JW, Tolley ND, Jia W, Manne BK, et al. Platelet MHC class I mediates CD8+ T-cell suppression during sepsis. *Blood.* (2021) 138:401–16. doi: 10.1182/blood.2020008958

113. Wu Y, Zeng Z, Guo Y, Song L, Weatherhead JE, Huang X, et al. Candida albicans elicits protective allergic responses via platelet mediated T helper 2 and T helper 17 cell polarization. *Immunity*. (2021) 54:2595–2610.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2021.08.009

114. la Manna MP, Orlando V, Badami GD, Tamburini B, Shekarkar Azgomi M, Lo Presti E, et al. Platelets accumulate in lung lesions of tuberculosis patients and inhibit T-cell responses and mycobacterium tuberculosis replication in macrophages. *Eur J Immunol.* (2022) 52:784–99. doi: 10.1002/eji.202149549

115. Schuhmann MK, Stoll G, Bieber M, Vögtle T, Hofmann S, Klaus V, et al. CD84 links T cell and platelet activity in cerebral Thrombo-inflammation in acute stroke. *Circ Res.* (2020) 127:1023–35. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.120.316655

116. Scherlinger M, Guillotin V, Douchet I, Vacher P, Boizard-Moracchini A, Guegan J-P, et al. Erratum for the research article: Selectins impair regulatory T cell function and contribute to systemic lupus erythematosus pathogenesis. *Sci Transl Med.* (2021) 13:eabl7656. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.abl7656

117. Rachidi S, Metelli A, Riesenberg B, Wu BX, Nelson MH, Wallace C, et al. Platelets subvert T cell immunity against cancer via GARP-TGFbeta axis. *Sci Immunol.* (2017) 2:eaai7911. doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol.aai7911

118. Hinterleitner C, Strähle J, Malenke E, Hinterleitner M, Henning M, Seehawer M, et al. Platelet PD-L1 reflects collective intratumoral PD-L1 expression and predicts immunotherapy response in non-small cell lung cancer. *Nat Commun.* (2021) 12:7005. doi: 10.1038/s41467-021-27303-7

119. Tan S, Li S, Min Y, Gisterå A, Moruzzi N, Zhang J, et al. Platelet factor 4 enhances CD4(+) T effector memory cell responses via Akt-PGC1alpha-TFAM signalingmediated mitochondrial biogenesis. *J Thromb Haemost.* (2020) 18:2685–700. doi: 10.1111/jth.15005

120. Min Y, Hao L, Liu X, Tan S, Song H, Ni H, et al. Platelets fine-tune effector responses of naive CD4(+) T cells via platelet factor 4-regulated transforming growth factor beta signaling. *Cell Mol Life Sci.* (2022) 79:247. doi: 10.1007/s00018-022-04279-1

121. Tan S, Zhang J, Sun Y, Gisterå A, Sheng Z, Malmström RE, et al. Platelets enhance CD4+ central memory T cell responses via platelet factor 4-dependent mitochondrial biogenesis and cell proliferation. *Platelets.* (2022) 33:360–70. doi: 10.1080/09537104.2021.1936479

122. Yu H, Hu W, Song X, Zhao Y. Immune modulation of platelet-derived mitochondria on memory CD4(+) T cells in humans. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2020) 21:6295. doi: 10.3390/ijms21176295

123. Mulet M, Zamora C, Porcel JM, Nieto JC, Pajares V, Muñoz-Fernandez AM, et al. Platelet factor 4 regulates T cell effector functions in malignant pleural effusions. *Cancer Lett.* (2020) 491:78–86. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2020.06.014

124. Chen X, Xu Y, Chen Q, Zhang H, Zeng Y, Geng Y, et al. The phosphatase PTEN links platelets with immune regulatory functions of mouse T follicular helper cells. *Nat Commun.* (2022) 13:2762. doi: 10.1038/s41467-022-30444-y

125. Polasky C, Wendt F, Pries R, Wollenberg B. Platelet induced functional alteration of CD4(+) and CD8(+) T cells in HNSCC. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2020) 21:7507. doi: 10.3390/ ijms21207507

126. Zhang X, Liu H, Tang N, Zhou S, Yu J, Li B, et al. Engineered PD-L1-expressing platelets reverse new-onset type 1 diabetes. *Adv Mater*. (2020) 32:e1907692. doi: 10.1002/adma.202006930

127. Paletta A, di Diego García F, Varese A, Erra Diaz F, García J, Cisneros JC, et al. Platelets modulate CD4(+) T-cell function in COVID-19 through a PD-L1 dependent mechanism. *Br J Haematol.* (2022) 197:283–92. doi: 10.1111/bjh.18062

128. Luo L, Zhang J, Lee J, Tao A. Platelets, not an insignificant player in development of allergic asthma. *Cells.* (2021) 10. doi: 10.3390/cells10082038

129. Dai XP, Wu FY, Cui C, Liao XJ, Jiao YM, Zhang C, et al. Increased platelet-CD4(+) T cell aggregates are correlated with HIV-1 permissiveness and CD4(+) T cell loss. *Front Immunol.* (2021) 12:799124. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.799124 130. Zhu A, Real F, Zhu J, Greffe S, de Truchis P, Rouveix E, et al. HIV-sheltering platelets from immunological non-responders induce a dysfunctional glycolytic CD4(+) T-cell profile. *Front Immunol.* (2021) 12:781923. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.781923

131. Elzey BD, Tian J, Jensen RJ, Swanson AK, Lees JR, Lentz SR, et al. Plateletmediated modulation of adaptive immunity: a communication link between innate and adaptive immune compartments. *Immunity*. (2003) 19:9–19. doi: 10.1016/ S1074-7613(03)00177-8

132. Elzey BD, Grant JF, Sinn HW, Nieswandt B, Waldschmidt TJ, Ratliff TL. Cooperation between platelet-derived CD154 and CD4(+) T cells for enhanced germinal center formation. *J Leukoc Biol.* (2005) 78:80–4. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1104669

133. Cognasse F, Hamzeh-Cognasse H, Lafarge S, Chavarin P, Cogné M, Richard Y, et al. Human platelets can activate peripheral blood B cells and increase production of immunoglobulins. *Exp Hematol.* (2007) 35:1376–87. doi: 10.1016/j.exphem.2007.05.021

134. Kasuya A, Tokura Y, Honda T. CD40L from platelet, endothelial cell, and smooth muscle cell may contribute to the proliferation of tumor cell in intravascular large B cell lymphoma. *J Dermatol.* (2021) 48:e180–1. doi: 10.1111/1346-8138.15786

135. Field DJ, Aggrey-Amable AA, Blick SK, Ture SK, Johanson A, Cameron SJ, et al. Platelet factor 4 increases bone marrow B cell development and differentiation. *Immunol Res.* (2017) 65:1089–94. doi: 10.1007/s12026-017-8951-x

136. Pavord S, Scully M, Hunt BJ, Lester W, Bagot C, Craven B, et al. Clinical features of vaccine-induced immune thrombocytopenia and thrombosis. *N Engl J Med.* (2021) 385:1680–9. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2109908

137. Klok FA, Pai M, Huisman MV, Makris M. Vaccine-induced immune thrombotic thrombocytopenia. *Lancet Haematol.* (2022) 9:e73–80. doi: 10.1016/ S2352-3026(21)00306-9

138. Greinacher A, Selleng K, Palankar R, Wesche J, Handtke S, Wolff M, et al. Insights in ChAdOx1 nCoV-19 vaccine-induced immune thrombotic thrombocytopenia. *Blood.* (2021) 138:2256–68. doi: 10.1182/blood.2021013231

139. Greinacher A., , Platelet fc receptors for IgG and IgE. in *The immunoglobulin receptors and their physiological and pathological roles in immunity*, Winkel J.G.J. Van De and , P.M. Hogarth , Editors. (1998), Springer Netherlands: Dordrecht. p. 119–134.

140. Beutier H, Hechler B, Godon O, Wang Y, Gillis CM, de Chaisemartin L, et al. Platelets expressing IgG receptor FcgammaRIIA/CD32A determine the severity of experimental anaphylaxis. *Sci Immunol.* (2018) 3:eaan5997. doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol. aan5997

141. Joseph M, Capron A, Ameisen JC, Capron M, Vorng H, Pancré V, et al. The receptor for IgE on blood platelets. *Eur J Immunol.* (1986) 16:306–12. doi: 10.1002/eji.1830160318

142. Joseph M, Gounni AS, Kusnierz JP, Vorng H, Sarfati M, Kinet JP, et al. Expression and functions of the high-affinity IgE receptor on human platelets and megakaryocyte precursors. *Eur J Immunol.* (1997) 27:2212–8. doi: 10.1002/eji.1830270914

143. Saris A, Steuten J, Schrijver DP, van Schijndel G, Zwaginga JJ, van Ham SM, et al. Inhibition of dendritic cell activation and modulation of T cell polarization by the platelet Secretome. *Front Immunol.* (2021) 12:631285. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.631285

144. Ki KK, Faddy HM, Flower RL, Dean MM. Platelet concentrates modulate myeloid dendritic cell immune responses. *Platelets*. (2018) 29:373-82. doi: 10.1080/09537104.2017.1306045

145. Ki KK, Johnson L, Faddy HM, Flower RL, Marks DC, Dean MM. Immunomodulatory effect of cryopreserved platelets: altered BDCA3(+) dendritic cell maturation and activation in vitro. *Transfusion*. (2017) 57:2878–87. doi: 10.1111/ trf.14320

146. Singh MV, Suwunnakorn S, Simpson SR, Weber EA, Singh VB, Kalinski P, et al. Monocytes complexed to platelets differentiate into functionally deficient dendritic cells. *J Leukoc Biol.* (2021) 109:807–20. doi: 10.1002/JLB.3A0620-460RR

147. Nishat S, Wuescher LM, Worth RG. Platelets enhance dendritic cell responses against Staphylococcus aureus through CD40-CD40L. *Infect Immun.* (2018) 86:e00186. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00186-18

148. Nakanishi T, Inaba M, Inagaki-Katashiba N, Tanaka A, Vien PTX, Kibata K, et al. Platelet-derived RANK ligand enhances CCL17 secretion from dendritic cells mediated by thymic stromal lymphopoietin. *Platelets.* (2015) 26:425–31. doi: 10.3109/09537104.2014.920081

149. Amison RT, Cleary SJ, Riffo-Vasquez Y, Bajwa M, Page CP, Pitchford SC. Platelets play a central role in sensitization to allergen. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol.* (2018) 59:96–103. doi: 10.1165/rcmb.2017-0401OC

150. Han P, Han D, Arshad N, Lee JS, Tatsuno K, Robinson E, et al. Platelet P-selectin initiates cross-presentation and dendritic cell differentiation in blood monocytes. *Sci Adv.* (2021) 7:eaaz1580. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.abl8894

151. Nording H, Sauter M, Lin C, Steubing R, Geisler S, Sun Y, et al. Activated platelets Upregulate beta2 integrin mac-1 (CD11b/CD18) on dendritic cells, which mediates heterotypic cell-cell interaction. *J Immunol.* (2022) 208:1729–41. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.2100557

152. Martinson JA, Bae J, Klingemann HG, Tam YK. Activated platelets rapidly up-regulate CD40L expression and can effectively mature and activate autologous ex vivo differentiated DC. *Cytotherapy*. (2004) 6:487–97. doi: 10.1080/146532404 10005249-1

153. Czapiga M, Kirk AD, Lekstrom-Himes J. Platelets deliver costimulatory signals to antigen-presenting cells: a potential bridge between injury and immune activation. *Exp Hematol.* (2004) 32:135–9. doi: 10.1016/j.exphem.2003.11.004

154. Duffau P, Seneschal J, Nicco C, Richez C, Lazaro E, Douchet I, et al. Platelet CD154 potentiates interferon-alpha secretion by Plasmacytoid dendritic cells in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Sci Transl Med.* (2010) 2:47ra63. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3001001

155. Katoh N, Soga F, Nara T, Tamagawa-Mineoka R, Nin M, Kotani H, et al. Effect of serotonin on the differentiation of human monocytes into dendritic

cells. Clin Exp Immunol. (2006) 146:354–61. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2006. 03197.x

156. Xia CQ, Kao KJ. Effect of CXC chemokine platelet factor 4 on differentiation and function of monocyte-derived dendritic cells. *Int Immunol.* (2003) 15:1007–15. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxg100

157. Silva-Cardoso SC, Affandi AJ, Spel L, Cossu M, van Roon JAG, Boes M, et al. CXCL4 exposure potentiates TLR-driven polarization of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells and increases stimulation of T cells. *J Immunol.* (2017) 199:253–62. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1602020

# **Frontiers in** Immunology

## Explores novel approaches and diagnoses to treat immune disorders.

The official journal of the International Union of Immunological Societies (IUIS) and the most cited in its field, leading the way for research across basic, translational and clinical immunology.

## **Discover the latest Research Topics**



## Frontiers

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne, Switzerland frontiersin.org

## Contact us

+41 (0)21 510 17 00 frontiersin.org/about/contact



